Characterisation of llama antibody fragments able to act as HIV-1 entry inhibitors

Anna Maria Matilda Forsman

A thesis submitted to University College London for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy December 2008

Wohl Virion Centre MRC/UCL Centre for Medical Molecular Virology Division of Infection and Immunity University College London 46 Cleveland Street London W1T 4JF United Kingdom I, Anna Maria Matilda Forsman, confirm that the work presented in this thesis is my own. Where information has been derived from other sources, I confirm that this has been indicated in the thesis.

Abstract

Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) entry into cells is mediated by the functional envelope spike, which consists of trimers of gp120 bound to gp41. Most variants of HIV-1 enter cells through attachment of the envelope spike to the main cellular receptor CD4, allowing interaction with a co-receptor and eventually fusion of viral and cellular membranes. Neutralising antibodies inhibit HIV-1 entry by targeting epitopes on the functional spike. HIV-1 has, however, evolved several ways to evade recognition by antibodies, including variable regions, carbohydrates, and conformational masking. As a result, the neutralising antibody response in HIV-1 infection and post-immunisation is generally narrow, and only a handful of broadly neutralising monoclonal antibodies have been reported. In this thesis, the isolation and characterisation of novel, broadly neutralising antibody fragments derived from llamas is described. Llamas produce antibodies devoid of light chains, which have their antigen-binding properties confined to a single fragment, the VHH, and a preference for cleftrecognition. VHH were isolated from llamas immunised with recombinant gp120 using phage display-based methods. In order increase the chances of isolating neutralising VHH, a functional selection strategy was employed, involving a competitive elution with soluble CD4. Three VHH able to neutralise HIV-1 primary isolates of subtype B and C were characterised. These VHH bound to gp120 with high affinities and competed with soluble CD4 and antibodies to the CD4-binding site for this binding, indicating that their mechanism of neutralisation involves interacting with the functional envelope spike prior to binding to CD4. These results indicate that llama VHH can be potent HIV-1 entry inhibitors. Since VHH are stable and can be produced at a relatively low cost, they may be considered for HIV-1 microbicide development. Anti-gp120 VHH might also prove useful in defining neutralising and non-neutralising epitopes on HIV-1 envelope proteins, with implications for HIV-1 vaccine design.

Contents

Abstract	3
Contents	4
Figures	10
Tables	13
Acknowledgements	14
Abbreviations	16

Introduction		22
1.1 HIV	7-1 and AIDS	22
1.1.1	A historical introduction to HIV-1 and AIDS	22
1.1.2	Epidemiology of HIV-1	26
1.1.3	Biology of HIV-1	
1.1.3.1	Retroviruses	
1.1.3.2	Origin and diversity of HIV	31
1.1.3.3	The HIV-1 genome and gene products	
1.1.3.4	The mature HIV-1 virion	35
1.1.3.5	The HIV-1 life-cycle	
1.1.4	mmunopathology of HIV-1	56
1.1.4.1	HIV-1 cellular receptors and tropism	56
1.1.4.2	Transmission of HIV-1	70
1.1.4.3	Natural course of HIV-1 infection	75
1.1.4.4	Host immune responses to HIV-1 infection	79
1.1.5	Treatment and preventive strategies	86
1.1.5.1	Antiretroviral therapy	86
1.1.5.2	HIV-1 vaccine development	88
1.1.5.3	Topical preventive strategies	94
1.1.6	A closer look at HIV-1 envelope, entry and neutralisation	102
1.1.6.1	Structure and distribution of the HIV-1 envelope spike	
1.1.6.2	HIV-1 entry into cells	113
1.1.6.3	Antigenic properties of the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins	117
1.1.6.4	Antibody evasive properties of the HIV-1 envelope spike	118
1.1.6.5	Specificities of anti-envelope antibodies in HIV-1 infection	120
1.1.6.6	Neutralising antibodies to HIV-1	122
1.1.6.7	HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins as immunogens	128
1.2 Can	nelid antibodies	130
1.2.1	The antibody repertoire in camelids	130

1.2.2	Basic features of camelid heavy-chain antibodies	133
1.2.3	Properties of VHH	135
1.2.4	Use of VHH in biotechnological and therapeutical applications	138
1.3	Scope of this thesis	141

Materials a	and methods	142
2.1 N	faterials	142
2.1.1	Buffers and solutions	142
2.1.2	Recombinant HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins	142
2.1.3	Monoclonal antibodies to HIV-1 gp120 and gp41	143
2.1.4	Sera and plasma from HIV-1-seropositive individuals	143
2.1.5	Recombinant sCD4	143
2.2 N	folecular biological techniques	145
2.2.1	Isolation of genomic DNA	145
2.2.2	Isolation of RNA	145
2.2.3	Isolation of plasmid DNA	145
2.2.4	Restriction enzyme digestion of plasmid DNA	146
2.2.5	Agarose gel electrophoresis of DNA	146
2.2.6	Extraction of DNA fragments from agarose gels	147
2.2.7	Transformation of competent bacteria	147
2.2.8	DNA sequencing	148
2.2.9	Determination of nucleic acid concentration	148
2.2.10	Determination of protein concentration	148
2.2.11	SDS-PAGE and Coomassie blue staining	149
2.3 C	ell culture	149
2.3.1	Cell lines and culture media	150
2.3.2	Maintenance of cell lines	150
2.3.3	Freezing and thawing of cells	151
2.3.4	Preparation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells	151
2.3.5	Transfection of 293T cells	152
2.4 H	IV-1 strains and preparation of virus stocks	152
2.4.1	HIV-1 strains	153
2.4.2	Propagation of viruses in T cell lines or PBMC	157
2.4.3	Production of HIV-1 envelope pseudotyped viruses and virus from replication-	
	competent molecular clones in 293T cells	157
2.5 A	mplification and cloning of env genes	158
2.5.1	Sources of DNA and RNA	158
2.5.2	Primers and primer design	158
2.5.3	RT-PCR	160

2.5.4	PCR amplification of gp120 and gp160	161
2.5.5	Cloning of amplified gp120 into expression vectors	162
2.5.6	Cloning of amplified gp120 and gp160 into cloning vectors	163
2.6 G	eneration of HIV-1 infectious recombinant molecular clones	163
2.6.1	Sub-cloning of gp120 into the pHXB2∆env backbone	163
2.6.2	Sub-cloning of gp160 into the pNL43-based C2 cassette	164
2.6.3	Identification of infectious gp120/HXB2 and gp160/NL43 chimeras	164
2.7 E	xpression of recombinant gp120	164
2.8 V	irus detection assays	165
2.8.1	Intracellular p24 immunostaining	165
2.8.2	Detection of infection of TZM-bl cells	166
2.8.3	HIV-1 p24 ELISA	166
2.9 T	itration of virus stocks	168
2.9.1	Titration on NP2 (and CCC) cells	168
2.9.2	Titration on TZM-bl cells	168
2.9.3	Titration on PBMC	169
2.10 N	eutralisation assays	170
2.10.1	HIV-1 neutralisation in NP2 cells	170
2.10.2	HIV-1 neutralisation in TZM-bl cells	170
2.10.3	HIV-1 neutralisation in PBMC	171
2.10.4	Neutralisation of an irrelevant virus in BHK cells	172
2.11 In	nmunisation of <i>Llama glama</i> and construction of phage library	172
2.12 Se	election of anti-CD4bs VHH through panning on gp120 followed by competitive	
el	ution with sCD4	174
2.12.1	Panning on recombinant gp120	174
2.12.2	Titration of eluted phage onto E. coli TG1 cells	175
2.12.3	Amplification and rescue of eluted phage	176
2.13 Is	olation and small-scale expression of individual VHH	177
2.13.1	Cloning of VHH repertoire into expression vectors	177
2.13.2	Small-scale expression of individual VHH in a 96-well format	178
2.14 Se	creening of individual VHH	178
2.14.1	Screening of individual VHH for binding to gp120	178
2.14.2	Screening of individual VHH for neutralisation of HIV-1	178
2.15 L	arge-scale expression and purification of selected VHH	179
2.15.1	Expression of selected VHH	179
2.15.2	Purification of selected VHH	180
2.16 E	nzyme-linked immunosorbent assays	181
2.16.1	Detection of gp120 and gp140 in ELISA using anti-HIV-1 sera	181
2.16.2	Binding of sCD4 to envelope proteins in ELISA	182
2.16.3	Binding of human mAbs to envelope proteins in ELISA	183

2.16.	4 Detection of anti-envelope antibodies in sera from immunised llamas	183
2.16.	5 VHH binding to envelope proteins in ELISA	184
2.16.	.6 VHH competition with sCD4 for binding to envelope proteins in ELISA	184
2.16.	7 VHH competition with anti-CD4bs mAbs for binding to envelope proteins in	
	ELISA	185
2.16.	.8 VHH competition with each other for binding to envelope proteins in ELISA	186
2.17	Surface plasmon resonance	186

Generatio	on of Vl	HH that can inhibit HIV-1 infection	189
3.1	Introdu	ction	189
3.2	Results		193
3.2.1	Indu	ction of a humoral anti-HIV-1 envelope response in llama, cloning of the	
	VHI	H repertoires and construction of phage libraries	193
3.2.2	The	antigenic profile of CN54 gp120	195
3.2.3	First	t set of selections and screening - panning of phage libraries on gp120 from	
	HIV	-1 CN54 and IIIB	203
3.2	2.3.1	Panning of phage libraries on CN54 and IIIB gp120	203
3.2	2.3.2	Screening of selected VHH from llama L40	205
3.2	2.3.3	Screening of selected VHH from llama L44	208
3.2	2.3.4	Summary of the first set of selections and screening of VHH	214
3.2.4	Proc	luction of recombinant gp120 from HIV-1 subtype of A and C to enable	
	selec	ction of VHH with cross-subtype reactivity	215
3.2.5	Proc	luction of chimeric viruses expressing gp120 from HIV-1 of subtype A and	С
	for r	neutralisation screening of VHH selected using the corresponding envelopes	218
3.2.6	Seco	ond set of selections and screening - panning of phage libraries on gp120	
	from	n HIV-1 92UG037, 92BR025 and IIIB	222
3.2	2.6.1	Panning of phage libraries on 92UG037, 92BR025 and IIIB gp120	222
3.2	2.6.2	Screening of selected VHH for HIV-1 neutralisation and binding to gp120	229
3.2	2.6.3	Summary of the second set of selections and screening of VHH	231
3.3	Discuss	ion	232

VHH ne	eutralisation of HIV-1	235
4.1	Introduction	235
4.2	Results	238
4.2.1	Generation of chimeric viruses expressing envelopes from HIV-1 of subtyp	be A, C
	and D	238
4.2.2	'Large-scale' expression of VHH	241
4.2.3	Initial characterisation of VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 in NP2 cells	242

4.	2.3.1	Effect of negative control VHH on HIV-1 infection of NP2 cells and assay	/
		reproducibility	242
4.	2.3.2	VHH neutralisation of the autologous virus HIV-1 CN54	244
4.	2.3.3	VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype A, B, B'/C, C and D	245
4.	2.3.4	Summary of VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 in NP2 cells	248
4.2.4	C	omprehensive characterisation of VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 in TZM-bl	
	ce	ells	249
4.	2.4.1	VHH neutralisation of the autologous virus	251
4.	2.4.2	VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype B	252
4.	2.4.3	VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype C	260
4.	2.4.4	VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype B'/C	269
4.	2.4.5	VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype A, A/G and D	274
4.	2.4.6	Test of VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 in an independent lab against a	
		standard panel of viruses	276
4.	2.4.7	Summary of VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 in TZM-bl cells	278
4.2.5	v	HH neutralisation of HIV-1 in primary cells	280
4.2.6	N	eutralisation activity in sera and plasma from llama L44	283
4.3	Discu	ussion	285
4.3.1	С	omparison of different neutralisation assays	285
4.3.2	V	HH A12 is the most potent and broadly neutralising of the selected VHH	286
4.3.3	C	omparing neutralisation data obtained for mAb b12 to data already published .	287
4.3.4	- T	he VHH and mAb b12 show different patterns of neutralisation	288
4.3.5	L	ack of potent neutralisation in serum and plasma from llama L44	289
4.3.6	S	ummary and conclusions	289

Characte	erisation	of VHH epitope recognition	291
5.1	Introduc	tion	291
5.2	Results.		291
5.2.1	VHE	I binding to recombinant envelope glycoproteins	291
5.	2.1.1	VHH binding to the immunogen in ELISA	292
5.	2.1.2	The VHH bind to gp120 and gp140 of subtype A, B and C in ELISA	292
5.	2.1.3	The VHH bind to recombinant gp120 with high affinity	297
5.	2.1.4	Summary of VHH binding experiments	298
5.2.2	VHH	I competition studies	299
5.	2.2.1	The VHH compete with sCD4 for binding to gp120 and gp140 in ELISA	299
5.	2.2.2	The VHH compete with sCD4 for binding to gp120 in a surface plasmon	
		resonance assay	301
5.	2.2.3	The VHH compete with mAb b12 for binding to gp120 in ELISA	303

5.2.2.4 The VHH co	ompete with non-neutralising anti-CD4bs mAbs for binding to	
gp120 in EL	ISA	304
5.2.2.5 The VHH co	ompete to some extent with mAb 2G12, 447-52D and 17b for	
binding to g	p120 in ELISA	306
5.2.2.6 The VHH co	mpete with each other for binding to gp120 in ELISA	309
5.2.2.7 Summary of	VHH competition studies	311
5.2.2.8 VHH D12 at	nd F2 also compete with sCD4 for binding to gp120	311
5.2.3 Lack of correlatio	n between VHH reactivity with recombinant envelope	
glycoproteins and	ability to neutralise the corresponding virus	313
5.3 Discussion		315

Final discussion	
References	

Figures

Figure 1.1.2.1	Number of people estimated to be living with HIV in 2007	27
Figure 1.1.3.2.1	Global distribution of HIV-1 group M subtypes and CRFs	32
Figure 1.1.3.3.1	Schematic representation of the HIV-1 proviral genome	34
Figure 1.1.3.4.1	Structure of the mature HIV-1 virion	35
Figure 1.1.3.5.1	Schematic representation of the HIV-1 life-cycle	37
Figure 1.1.4.3.1	Schematic representation of the natural course of HIV-1 infection	76
Figure 1.1.6.1.1	Ribbon diagrams of HIV-1 and SIV gp120 cores	108
Figure 1.1.6.1.2	Three-dimensional models of the SIV and HIV-1 envelope spikes based	
	on cryo-electron tomography studies	112
Figure 1.1.6.2.1	Schematic representation of the main viral and cellular elements involved	l
	in HIV-1 entry into target cells	113
Figure 1.1.6.2.2	Electron tomography of an HIV-1 particle in contact with a CD4+ T cell.	116
Figure 1.2.2.1	Schematic representation of conventional antibodies and camelid heavy-	
	chain antibodies	134
Figure 1.2.3.1	Schematic representation of a VHH domain	135
Figure 2.9.2.1	Determination of optimal concentration of DEAE-dextran	169
Figure 3.1.1	Schematic overview of the strategy for isolation of llama VHH targeting	
	the CD4bs of gp120	192
Figure 3.2.1.1	Anti-envelope antibody response in Llama glama	194
Figure 3.2.2.1	Detection of CN54 gp120 expressed in 293T cells infected with a T7RNA	A
	polymerase-recombinant vaccinia virus	196
Figure 3.2.2.2	Binding of sCD4 to IIIB and CN54 gp120 in ELISA	197
Figure 3.2.2.3	Binding of sCD4 to IIIB and CN54 gp120 in ELISA	198
Figure 3.2.2.4	The poor binding of sCD4 to CN54 gp120 observed in ELISA is not due	
	to reduced ability of sheep antibody D7324 to recognise CN54 gp120	199
Figure 3.2.2.5	Binding of human anti-CD4bs mAbs to recombinant IIIB and CN54	
	gp120 in ELISA	200
Figure. 3.2.2.6	Binding of IIIB and CN54 gp120 to immobilised sCD4 as detected by	
	surface plasmon resonance techniques	201
Figure 3.2.3.1.1	Titration of eluted phage onto E. coli TG1 cells	204
Figure 3.2.3.1.2	Overview of the first set of selections	205
Figure 3.2.3.2.1	Reactivity of VHH C1, F2, F3 and F4, derived from llama L40, with	
	CN54 and IIIB gp120 in ELISA	206
Figure 3.2.3.2.2	Neutralisation of HIV-1 CN54 and IIIB in NP2 cells by VHH C1, F2, F3	
	and F4, derived from llama L40	207
Figure 3.2.3.2.3	The amino acid sequence of VHH F2	207

Figure 3.2.3.3.1	Determination of the neutralisation cut off when using VHH in E. coli	
	periplasmic extracts in TZM-bl cells	209
Figure 3.2.3.3.2	Amino acid sequence alignment of three groups of VHH derived from	
	llama L44	.210
Figure 3.2.3.3.3	Reactivity of purified VHH B7, C8 and D7, derived from llama L44, with	l
	CN54 and IIIB gp120 in ELISA	212
Figure 3.2.3.3.4	Neutralisation of HIV-1 CN54 and IIIB in NP2 cells by VHH B7, C8 and	
	D7, derived from llama L44	.213
Figure 3.2.4.1	Detection of 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 gp120 expressed in 293T	
	cells infected with a T7 RNA polymerase-recombinant vaccinia virus	.217
Figure 3.2.4.2	Binding of sCD4 to recombinant gp120 derived from HIV-1 92UG037	
	and 92BR025 in ELISA	218
Figure 3.2.5.1	Effect of sCD4 on HIV-1 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 infection of	
	NP2 cells	220
Figure 3.2.5.2	Effect of mAb b12 on HIV-1 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 infection of	
	NP2 cells	221
Figure 3.2.6.1.1	Titrations of eluted phage from the first round of panning	223
Figure 3.2.6.1.2	Titrations of eluted phage from the second round of panning	224
Figure 3.2.6.1.3	Titration of phage from low pH elutions in wells coated with D7324 with	
	and without gp120	.225
Figure 3.2.6.1.4	Reactivity of polyclonal VHH with unpurified 92UG037.A9 gp120	
	captured by antibody D7324 in ELISA	.227
Figure 3.2.6.1.5	Reactivity of polyclonal VHH with IIIB gp120 and antibody D7324 in	
	ELISA	.228
Figure 3.2.6.2.1	Effect of E. coli periplasmic extracts on HIV-1 infection of NP2 cells	.230
Figure 3.2.6.3.1	Schematic overview of the second set of selections and screening of	
	VHH	.232
Figure 4.2.2.1	Expression and purification of VHH	.241
Figure 4.2.3.1.1	Negative control VHH effect on HIV-1 infection of NP2 cells	.243
Figure 4.2.3.1.2	Evaluation of NP2 cell-based neutralisation assay reproducibility	.244
Figure 4.2.3.2.1	VHH ability to neutralise the autologous virus HIV-1 CN54 in NP2 cells	245
Figure 4.2.4.1.1	VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of the autologous virus HIV-1 CN54 in	
	TZM-bl cells	252
Figure 4.2.4.2.1	VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype B in TZM-bl	
	cells	.254
Figure 4.2.4.3.1	VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype C in TZM-bl	
	cells	.262
Figure 4.2.4.4.1	VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype B'/C (CRF07 BC))
	in TZM-bl cells	.270

Figure 4.2.4.5.1	VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype A, A/G	
	(CRF02_AG) and D in TZM-bl cells	.275
Figure 4.2.4.7.1	Percentage of HIV-1 isolates neutralised by the VHH and by mAb b12,	
	according to HIV-1 subtype	.279
Figure 4.2.5.1	Replication of HIV-1 SF162 in PBMC from two donors in virus control	
	wells of a PBMC neutralisation assay	280
Figure 4.2.5.2	VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 SF162 in PBMC	.281
Figure 4.2.6.1	Neutralisation activity in sera and plasma from llama L44, immunised	
	with HIV-1 CN54 gp120	284
Figure 5.2.1.1.1	VHH binding to the immunogen in ELISA	292
Figure 5.2.1.2.1	VHH binding to recombinant gp120 derived from HIV-1 IIIB in ELISA	293
Figure 5.2.1.2.2	VHH binding to subtype C gp120 derived in ELISA	294
Figure 5.2.2.3	VHH binding to gp120 of subtype A in ELISA	295
Figure 5.2.2.4	VHH binding to 92UG037 gp140 in ELISA	296
Figure 5.2.2.1.1	Dose-dependent competition of VHH A12, D7 and C8 with sCD4 for	
	binding to recombinant envelope proteins in ELISA	300
Figure 5.2.2.2.1	Dose-dependent inhibition of sCD4 binding to CN54 gp120 by VHH C8	
	and D7 as assayed by surface plasmon resonance	302
Figure 5.2.2.3.1	Dose-dependent competition of VHH A12, D7 and C8 with mAb b12 for	
	binding to recombinant IIIB gp120 in ELISA	304
Figure 5.2.2.4.1	Dose-dependent inhibition of mAb 654-D and mAb GP68 binding to	
	HIV-1 IIIB gp120 by VHH A12, D7 and C8	.305
Figure 5.2.2.4.2	Dose-dependent inhibition of mAb b6 binding to HIV-1 IIIB gp120 by	
	VHH D7 and C8	.306
Figure 5.2.2.5.1	VHH competition with mAb b12 and mAbs to non-CD4bs epitopes of	
	gp120 for binding to recombinant gp120 in ELISA	308
Figure 5.2.2.6.1	VHH competition with each other for binding to recombinant gp120 in	
-	ELISA	310
Figure 5.2.2.8.1	VHH D12 competition with sCD4 for binding to recombinant gp120	
-	derived from HIV-1 IIIB in ELISA	311
Figure 5.2.2.8.2	VHH F2 inhibition of sCD4 binding to CN54 gp120 as assayed by surface	e
-	plasmon resonance	312
Figure 5.2.3.1	- HIV-1 92UG037.A9 titre on cells lacking CD4	314

Tables

Table 1.1.5.3.1	Microbicide candidates that have entered efficacy trials	101
Table 1.1.6.4.1	Antibody evasive properties of the HIV-1 envelope spike	119
Table 1.2.3.1	VHH hallmark amino acid residue substitutions	136
Table 2.1.1.1	Buffers and solutions	144
Table 2.4.1.1	HIV-1 isolates and molecular clones included in this study	155
Table 2.4.1.2	HIV-1 envelope pseudotyped viruses included in this study	156
Table 2.5.2.1	Primers used for amplification of HIV-1 gp160 and gp120	159
Table 2.5.2.2	Primers used for sequencing of HIV-1 gp160 and gp120	160
Table 3.2.3.3.1	Selected VHH derived from llama L44	211
Table 3.2.3.4.1	Chosen VHH from the first set of selections and screening	214
Table 3.2.5.1	HIV-1 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 titres on NP2 cells	
Table 4.1.1	VHH chosen for further characterisation	237
Table 4.2.1.1	HIV-1 chimeric virus titres in NP2 cells	240
Table 4.2.3.3.1	VHH, mAb b12 and sCD4 IC90 against HIV-1 in NP2 cells	247
Table 4.2.3.3.2	VHH, mAb b12 and sCD4 IC90 against HIV-1 in NP2 cells	
Table 4.2.4.2.1	VHH and mAb b12 IC $_{\rm 50}$ titres against HIV-1 subtype B	258
Table 4.2.4.2.2	VHH and mAb b12 IC90 titres against HIV-1 subtype B	259
Table 4.2.4.3.1	VHH and mAb b12 IC_{50} titres against HIV-1 subtype C	
Table 4.2.4.3.2	VHH and mAb b12 IC90 titres against HIV-1 subtype C	
Table 4.2.4.4.1	VHH and mAb b12 IC $_{\rm 50}$ titres against HIV-1 subtype B $'/\rm C_{\cdots}$	272
Table 4.2.4.4.2	VHH and mAb b12 IC $_{\rm 90}$ titres against HIV-1 subtype B $'/C_{\rm}$	273
Table 4.2.4.5.1	VHH and b12 IC $_{50}$ against HIV-1 subtype A, A/G and D	
Table 4.2.4.6.1	VHH IC ₅₀ titres in TZM-bl cells in an independent lab	277
Table 4.2.5.1	VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 SF162 in PBMC	
Table 4.3.3.1	Comparing mAb b12 IC ₅₀ titres to those previously reported	
Table 5.2.1.3.1	VHH kinetic constants and affinities for IIIB gp120	

Acknowledgements

First of all, I would like to thank my supervisor Robin Weiss for all his encouragement, supervision and advice throughout these years. Thanks for sharing your immense knowledge about science and virology in general and about retroviruses, HIV and neutralising antibodies in particular, and for giving me the opportunity to work on this exciting project. I am grateful for all your support and enthusiasm, and I feel very fortunate to have been given the opportunity to pursue a PhD under your supervision.

Next, I would like to thank Marlén Aasa-Chapman for all her support, supervision and friendship during these past years. Thanks for giving up a lot of your time, for always being encouraging and helpful, and for sharing all your knowledge about HIV and neutralisation. Thanks for help with manuscript drafts, thesis writing and many nice discussions. Denna avhandling hade inte funnits om det inte varit för dig.

I would also like to thank Hans de Haard for sharing his knowledge about VHH and phage display, for support and supervision in the Ablynx lab in Porto, and for enthusiasm, encouragement and advice via emails throughout these years. Thanks also to my second supervisor Áine McKnight for help during the initial phase of my PhD, and for reading manuscript drafts.

Thanks to Willie Koh for great company and collaboration during long hours of work in Porto and during meetings and travels to various locations in Europe, for great discussions and conversations, and for friendship.

I would also like to thank Theo Verrips at Utrecht University for sharing his knowledge about VHH, for advice, discussion, encouragement and collaboration. Thanks also to Agnieszka, Andrea, David and Amos in the Utrecht group, for nice collaboration and discussion in person and via email. I am also grateful to our collaborators at Ablynx, in particular Els Beirnaert for fruitful collaboration

during the first years of my PhD. Thanks to Bart Hoorelbeke, Vanessa Tack, Søren Steffensen, Fredrik Oxelfelt, João Viera, Joana Assunção, Rob Roovers, and everyone else involved in the project. Thanks also to our collaborators in the EMPRO and CAVD. I would especially like to thank Charles Kelly for letting me do BIAcore experiments in his lab and for help and encouragement. Thanks to Karolin Hijazi for great collaboration and help in setting up BIAcore assays and for lots of nice discussion. Furthermore, I would like to thank Michael Seaman at the Harvard Medical School for confirming some of the neutralisation results as part of the CAVD, Ian Jones and Simon Jeffs for providing recombinant envelope proteins, and Dennis Burton for providing b12. I would also like to thank Ivan Roitt for his valuable contribution and for reading manuscript drafts.

Thanks to everyone in the Wohl for help and for making my years in the Wohl enjoyable. In particular, thanks to Nicola and Liz for all your help. Thanks to Keith for lots of help. Thanks to Elaina for great collaboration when setting up the TZM-bl assay in our lab. Thanks to Ed for providing rabies pseudotypes. Thanks to Lyuba for advice on protein purification. Thanks to Suzy for interesting discussions on HIV-1 neutralisation and for encouragement during the writing process. Many thanks to past and present members of the HIV-1 group, in particular Doug, Ed, Suzy, Roochi, Nigel, Elaina and Keith, not only for your help but also for making me enjoy my time in the lab. Thanks to Teresa and Luciano for great Italian coffee and for becoming my very good friends.

Thanks to my former employer Jonas Blomberg for introducing me to the field of retrovirology and for encouraging me to do a PhD.

Thanks to Cecilia, Rebecka and Sofie for the best of friendships. Thanks to my grandparents, Sigurd, Gerda and Erik, and to Mariette, for lots of encouragement.

Finally, my biggest thank you goes to my parents, Agneta and Kenneth, and my sister, Maria, for all their endless, invaluable support and encouragement now and before, and for being my best of friends. Tusen, tusen tack för allt till världens bästa mamma, pappa och syster, utan er är inget möjligt.

Abbreviations

ABCE1	ATP-binding cassette, sub-family E, member 1
ADCC	antibody-dependent cellular toxicity
ADCVI	antibody-dependent cell-mediated virus inactivation
AIDS	acquired immunodeficiency syndrome
Alix	apoptosis-linked gene 2 interacting protein X
ALV	avian leukosis virus
AP	adaptor protein
APOBEC	apolipoprotein B mRNA-editing enzyme catalytic polypeptide-like
AZT	azidothymidine
BiP	Ig heavy-chain binding protein
BLV	bovine leukaemia virus
bp	base pairs
BSA	bovine serum albumin
С	constant region of gp120
CA	capsid protein, p24
cAMP	cyclic adenosine monophosphate
CBP	CREB-binding protein
ccPBMC	co-cultured PBMC
CCR5	CC-chemokine receptor 5
CD	cluster of differentiation
CD4bs	CD4-binding site
CDK9	cyclin-dependent kinase 9
cDNA	complementary DNA
CDR	complementarity determining region
СН	constant domain of an Ig heavy chain
C-HR	C-terminal heptad repeat
CL	constant domain of an Ig light chain
CNS	central nervous system
cPPT	central polypurine tract
CREB	cAMP response element binding

CRF	circulating recombinant form		
CRM1	chromosomal region maintenance 1		
C-terminal	carboxy-terminal		
CTL	cytotoxic T lymphocyte		
CTLA-4	CTL antigen 4		
CXCR4	CXC-chemokine receptor 4		
DC	dendritic cell		
DC-SIGN	DC-specific intercellular adhesion molecule 3-grabbing non-		
	integrin		
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid		
EBV	Epstein-Barr virus		
EGF	epidermal growth factor		
EGFR	EGF receptor		
ELISA	enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay		
Env	envelope		
ER	endoplasmatic reticulum		
ESCRT	endosomal sorting complexes required for transport		
Fab	fragment antigen-binding		
Fc	fragment crystallisable		
FcR	Fc receptor		
FeLV	feline leukaemia virus		
FFU	focus-forming units		
FR	framework region		
Fv	fragment variable		
Fv1	Friend virus susceptibility factor 1		
Gag	group-specific antigen		
GALT	gut-associated lymphoid tissue		
GALV	gibbon ape leukaemia virus		
GFP	green fluorescent protein		
gp120	glycoprotein, 120 kDa		
gp160	glycoprotein, 160 kDa		
gp41	glycoprotein, 41 kDa		
GPCR	G-protein-coupled receptor		
GRP78	78-kDa glucose-regulated protein		

HAART	highly active antiretroviral therapy
HEWL	hen egg white lysosyme
hGCN5	human general control of amino acid synthesis protein 5
HIV-1	human immunodeficiency virus type 1
HIV-2	human immunodeficiency virus type 2
HLA	human leukocyte antigen
hNAP-1	human nucleosome assembly protein 1
HPV	human papilloma virus
hRIP	human Rev-interacting protein
HSV	herpes simplex virus
HTLV-1	human leukaemia virus type 1
HTLV-2	human leukaemia virus type 2
IC ₅₀	50% inhibitory concentration
IC ₉₀	90% inhibitory concentration
ICAM-1	intracellular adhesion molecule 1
IFN	interferon
Ig	immunoglobulin
IN	integrase
JSRV	jaagsiekte sheep retrovirus
k _a	association rate constant
k _d	dissociation rate constant
K _D	equilibrium dissociation constant
LEDGF	lens epithelium-derived growth factor
LFA-1	lymphocyte function-associated molecule 1
LTNP	long-term non-progressor
LTR	long terminal repeat
М	major
MA	matrix protein, p17
mAb	monoclonal antibody
MC	molecular clone
MHC	major histocompatibility complex
MIP	macrophage inflammatory proteins
MLV	murine leukaemia virus
MMLV	Moloney MLV

MMTV	mouse mammary tumour virus
MPER	membrane-proximal external region
MPMV	Mason-Pfizer monkey virus
mRNA	messenger RNA
Ν	non-major, non-outlier
NAR	novel antigen receptor
NC	nucleocapsid protein, p7
Nef	negative factor
NFκB	nuclear factor κB
N-HR	N-terminal heptad repeat
NMR	nuclear magnetic resonance
NNRTI	non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor
NRTI	nucleoside/nucleotide analogue reverse transcriptase inhibitor
NSI	non-syncytium-inducing
N-terminal	amino-terminal
0	outlier
PBMC	peripheral blood mononuclear cells
PBS	primer binding site
P/CAF	p300/CBP-associating factor
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PDI	protein disulphide isomerise
PFU	plaque-forming units
PHA	phytohaemagglutinin
PI(4,5)P ₂	phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate
PIC	pre-integration complex
Pol	polymerase
PR	protease
Pr160 ^{Gag-Pol}	Gag-Pol precursor polyprotein, 160 kDa
Pr55 ^{Gag}	Gag precursor polyprotein, 55 kDa
P-TEFb	positive transcription elongation factor b
PV	envelope pseudotyped virus
R	repeat
RANTES	regulated upon activation, normal T cell expressed and secreted
Rev	regulator of virion

RLU	relative light units
RNA	ribonucleic acid
RNase H	ribonuclease H
RSS	recombination signal sequence
RSV	Rous sarcoma virus
RT	reverse transcriptase
RTC	reverse transcription complex
RU	response units
sCD4	soluble CD4
scFv	single-chain Fv
SCID	severe combined immunodeficient
SI	syncytium-inducing
siRNA	small interfering RNA
SIRT1	silent mating type information regulation 2 homologue 1
SIV	simian immunodeficiency virus
SIV _{cpz}	SIV from chimpanzee (Pan troglodytes)
SIV _{cpzPtt}	SIV from the Pan t. troglodytes subspecies of chimpanzees
SIV _{gor}	SIV from gorilla
SIV _{sm}	SIV from sooty mangabey
SL	stem loop
SP	spacer peptide
SRP	signal recognition particle
SU	surface glycoprotein, gp120
TAR	transactivation response region
Tat	transactivator of transcription
TCID50	50% tissue culture infectious dose
TCLA	T cell line-adapted
TIP47	tail-interacting protein of 47 kDa
ТМ	transmembrane glycoprotein, gp41
TNFα	tumour necrosis factor α
TRIM5α	tripartite motif protein 5a
tRNA	transfer RNA
Tsg101	tumour susceptibility gene 101

U3	unique 3'
U5	unique 5'
ucPBMC	uncultured PBMC
V	variable region of gp120
VH	variable domain of an Ig heavy chain
VHH	VH of a camelid heavy-chain antibody
Vif	viral infectivity factor
VL	variable domain of an Ig light chain
VLP	virus-like particle
Vpr	viral protein R
Vpu	viral protein U
VSV	vesicular stomatitis virus
WDSV	Walleye dermal sarcoma virus

Introduction

In this thesis, the isolation and characterisation of llama antibody fragments able to inhibit human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) infection will be described. This chapter will provide a scientific background to the data presented. The first part of the chapter will focus on the research fields of HIV-1 and acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) and the second part on the humoral immune system of camelids.

1.1 HIV-1 and AIDS

In the first part of this chapter, an introduction to the research fields of HIV-1 and AIDS will be given, with a particular focus on HIV-1 envelope proteins, neutralising antibodies to HIV-1 envelope, and HIV-1 vaccine and microbicide development.

1.1.1 A historical introduction to HIV-1 and AIDS

In June 1981, the Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) in the USA published a report in the Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report of *Pneumocystis carinii* pneumonia, a disease usually only seen in immunosuppressed individuals, in five previously healthy, young, homosexual men in Los Angeles (1). This report would later be referred to as the beginning of AIDS. The CDC report was followed by two publications in the New England Journal of Medicine a few months later, where the *Pneumocystis carinii* pneumonia was recognised as being associated with a depletion of T helper cells (2, 3). The same year, there were reports of an aggressive form of the usually relatively benign cancer Kaposi's sarcoma in young homosexual men in New York (4, 5). These cases were also associated with a loss of T helper cells (6). A number of reports on the newly described immune deficiency were to follow, including reports of cases outside of the USA (7-9). At the end of 1982, the

condition was officially named acquired immunodeficiency syndrome, or AIDS (10). Although it was initially associated with the homosexual community, it was soon detected in intravenous drug users, individuals from Haiti that had recently entered the USA, and individuals who had received blood transfusions (3, 11, 12). These observations, together with the observation of a possible mother-to-child transmission, and disease among a group of homosexual men in California, led to the proposal that the immunodeficiency syndrome was caused by an infectious agent (13-16).

In 1980, Poiesz *et al.* (17), in the group of Robert Gallo, had isolated the first infectious human retrovirus, human leukaemia virus type 1 (HTLV-1). HTLV-1 had been shown to have a tropism for T cells and was assumed to be transmitted along the same routes as what had been suggested for the AIDS agent. In addition, retroviruses, for example the feline leukaemia virus (FeLV), had previously been associated with immune deficiencies (18, 19). Because of these notions, and since AIDS had been associated with a loss of T helper cells, it was suggested that AIDS might be caused by a retrovirus and more specifically by a member of the HTLV family (20). In 1983, HTLV-1 was also reported to be present in some individuals with AIDS and suggested as a possible aetiological agent of AIDS (21-23). However, the frequency by which HTLV-1 was detected in patients with AIDS was low. In addition, antibodies to HTLV were not often detected in individuals with AIDS symptoms (24, 25). In conclusion, no evidence for an aetiological role was presented, and it would later become apparent that the reported cases were merely co-infections.

Meanwhile, at the end of 1982, the group of Luc Montagnier at the Pasteur Institute in France had set out to discover whether a retrovirus might be the cause of AIDS (26). Their results were published in May 1983, when Barré-Sinoussi *et al.* (27) described the isolation of a novel retrovirus from a lymph node of a patient with AIDS-like illness. Reverse transcriptase activity was detected in the culture supernatant after 15 days of culturing the lymph node lymphocytes, indicating the presence of a retrovirus. Electron microscopy as well as sucrose gradient experiments further supported this notion. The virus could be transmitted to lymphocytes from healthy adult donors as well as to lymphocytes from umbilical cord blood in two subsequent propagation steps. Antisera to HTLV-1 did not react with cells infected with the novel virus, indicating that the new virus was distinct from HTLV. Serum from the patient did, however, show reactivity with HTLV-1-infected cells. A protein of similar size to the p24 core protein of HTLV-1 was found, but was not recognised by antibodies to the HTLV-1 p24 protein. Based on these observations, Barré-Sinoussi *et al.* concluded that the novel virus belonged to a general family of T lymphotropic retroviruses, that is was related to but distinct from HTLV, and finally that its role in the aetiology of AIDS remained unclear. The virus was subsequently called lymphadenopathy virus, or LAV.

In September 1983, at the Cold Spring Harbor Meeting in New York, a few months after the first publication on LAV, Luc Montagnier presented data on further LAV-like isolates from other individuals with AIDS, including additional electron microscopy data on the virus morphology. These data were later published, along with data on a selective tropism for T helper cells and further evidence for an aetiological role in AIDS (28-30, reviewed in 31).

One year after Barré-Sinoussi and colleagues published their first set of data on LAV (27), the group of Robert Gallo, in May 1984, published four reports describing the isolation of a novel retrovirus from individuals with AIDS, the establishment of a cell line continuously producing the virus, and extensive evidence for a role in the aetiology of AIDS (32-35). The virus was called human T lymphotropic virus type 3, or HTLV-3. In August 1984, Jay Levy et al. (36) reported an additional isolation of retroviruses from patients with AIDS. This virus was called AIDS-associated retrovirus, or ARV. Molecular cloning (37-39) and sequencing (40-43) of the LAV, HTLV-3 and ARV genomes soon made it clear that these viruses belonged to the same species (44, 45). Moreover, the reported nucleotide sequences along with additional genetic and morphological studies (45-48), suggested the AIDS virus to be more related to the *Lentivirus* genus of the *Retroviridae* family than to the *Deltavirus* genus to which HTLV belongs. In 1986, the virus was named human immunodeficiency virus, HIV (49). A series of important findings were to follow. Antibody and antigen tests had already been made available (50, 51), the main cellular receptor was

discovered (52, 53) and the first anti-HIV drug was developed and proven efficient in clinical trials (54). Moreover, by the mid-1980s the severity of the epidemic had started to show, as it had become apparent that HIV and AIDS were widespread in several regions of Africa, including Zambia, Zaire, Uganda and Rwanda (55-61). Evidence of seropositivity in individuals in central Africa was even found from as far back as 1959 (62). In the south-western parts of Uganda, a disease referred to as slim disease, which would later be identified as AIDS, had been observed with increasing frequency since 1982 (61).

Another novel lentivirus, related to but distinct from the HIV strains already described, was isolated from individuals with AIDS in 1986 by Clavel *et al.* (63). Serological evidence for a novel lentivirus distinct from previous HIV isolates had, however, already been presented the year before by Barin *et al.* (64). This virus was eventually termed HIV-2, while the HIV isolated by Barré-Sinoussi and colleagues was called HIV-1. HIV-2 would later turn out to cause a more confined epidemic in the western parts of Africa, whereas HIV-1 is the cause of the worldwide AIDS pandemic (65, 66).

Now, almost exactly 25 years after the identification of HIV as the cause of AIDS, there are estimated to be 33.2 million people infected worldwide (65). Despite the acquisition of a vast amount of knowledge of the biology of HIV, and considerable advances in addressing the pandemic, there is still no cure or vaccine and the pandemic continues to have a devastating impact on society. Even though antiretroviral therapy has proven effective in slowing disease progression, these drugs are expensive and not readily available to the majority of HIV infected individuals. Hence, there is a need for effective preventive methods to control the HIV pandemic, such as an HIV vaccine or alternative preventive strategies such as a topically applied HIV microbicide. All attempts to design a vaccine have, however, so far failed. The latest major drawback came at the end of 2007, when the second vaccine candidate to be tested in efficacy studies failed to slow down or protect against infection (67).

1.1.2 Epidemiology of HIV-1

The total number of people living with HIV continues to increase. Among the estimated 33.2 million people living with HIV worldwide, 2.1 million are children under 15 years (65). During 2007, there was an estimated 2.1 million deaths due to AIDS, and an estimated 2.5 million new HIV infections, the majority of these acquired through heterosexual transmission (65). The global HIV incidence is, however, estimated to be on the decline, having peaked at the end of the 1990s. According to the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) 2007 AIDS epidemic update (65), there are currently two main trends in pandemic, that of a widespread epidemic in the general population in regions of sub-Saharan Africa, as well as the epidemics in the rest of the world, which are concentrated to high-risk populations, such as sex workers, men who have sex with men, and intravenous drug users and their partners. The AIDS pandemic is caused by HIV-1, whereas HIV-2 is the cause of a small epidemic limited to relatively few countries in western Africa, with some presence in Portugal and also in India (65, 66, 68).

Sub-Saharan Africa continues to be the worst affected region (Fig. 1.1.2.1), with an estimated 68% of the total number of infections and almost 90% of the infected children. In contrast to in the rest of the world, the majority (61%) of the infected people are women. In this region, AIDS remains the major cause of death, with 76% of the global annual AIDS deaths (65). The estimated number of annual new infections has, however, decreased between 2001 and 2007. In the western, central and eastern parts of sub-Saharan Africa, the adult HIV prevalence seems to have stabilised or declined. In most countries in southern Africa, however, the adult prevalence has just reached, or is still approaching, a plateau (65). In Mozambique, the prevalence is even increasing. In eight sub-Saharan countries (Botswana, Lesotho, Mozambique, Namibia, South Africa, Swaziland, Zambia and Zimbabwe) the adult prevalence is more than 15%. Adult prevalence is highest in Botswana, Lesotho and Swaziland, where recent estimates suggest that around one in four people is infected (65). South Africa remains the country with the largest number of HIV infections in the world. In Southeast Asia, the HIV prevalence in Vietnam and Indonesia continues to increase, while it is on the decline in Thailand, Burma and Cambodia. In China, the epidemic is continuing to grow, with slightly less than half of all new infections thought to be acquired during intravenous drug use. In India, the country with the second largest number of HIV infections, an extended HIV surveillance system has estimated the proportion of people living with HIV to be lower than what was previously thought. In Eastern Europe and Central Asia, the epidemics continue to grow, with a 150% increase in the total number of infected people between 2001 and 2007. More than 90% of the new infections in this region occurred in Russia and Ukraine (65). Almost two thirds of the estimated new infections in 2006 were thought to be acquired during intravenous drug use.



Figure 1.1.2.1. Number of people estimated to be living with HIV in 2007. Figure obtained from the '2007 AIDS epidemic update', Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) and World Health Organisation (WHO), http://www.unaids.org/.

In Latin America, the HIV epidemic remains stable, with the majority of new infections occurring in high-risk populations, including sex workers and their partners, injecting drug users and men who have sex with men (65). In the Caribbean, the adult prevalence is around 1%, with Haiti and the Dominican Republic being the worst affected (65). Transmission occurs primarily through the heterosexual route. The annual incidence has stabilised but HIV remains one of the leading causes of death among people aged 25-44. In North America,

Western and Central Europe, the total number of people infected with HIV continues to increase. In North America, around half of all new infections are estimated to occur among men who have sex with men, whereas in Western Europe, the majority of new infections are thought to be acquired through heterosexual transmission (65).

1.1.3 Biology of HIV-1

The virus that Barré-Sinoussi *et al.* (27) isolated from an individual with AIDS symptoms, and which was subsequently named HIV-1, belongs to the *Lentivirus* genus of the *Retroviridae* family. In this section, a general introduction to retroviruses will be given, as well as an overview of the origin and virology of HIV-1.

1.1.3.1 Retroviruses

The *Retroviridae* is a large and diverse family of viruses able to infect a wide range of species. It has been associated with a number of diseases such as cancers and immunological disorders. Its members are enveloped viruses with diploid, linear, single-stranded RNA genomes of positive polarity, which use a virus-encoded reverse transcriptase to convert their genomic RNA into DNA. The DNA is subsequently incorporated into the host genomic DNA where it resides as a provirus. A typical retroviral provirus is 6-11 kb and contains three main open reading frames, the *gag* (group-specific antigen), *pol* (polymerase) and *env* (envelope) genes (69). Retroviruses containing these three genes only are referred to as simple retroviruses, whereas retroviruses with several additional, accessory or regulatory genes are referred to as complex.

The first retroviruses to be described were the avian leukosis virus (ALV) and the Rous sarcoma virus (RSV), which were isolated when Ellermann and Bang, in 1908, and Rous, in 1911, showed that neoplastic diseases in chicken could be transmitted experimentally by cell-free filtrates (70). The transmission of a disease caused by a retrovirus had, however, already been observed a few years earlier, in 1904, when Vallée and Carré showed that equine anaemia was experimentally transmissible by a filtrate (70). These discoveries were followed by the isolation of other viruses causing tumours in additional hosts such as mice (71-73). The particles of these tumour-causing viruses were eventually shown to contain RNA and the viruses were subsequently called RNA tumour viruses (69, 74). After the formulation of the DNA provirus hypothesis by Temin in 1964 (75, 76), the Nobel prize-awarded discovery of the reverse transcriptase by Baltimore (77) and Temin and Mizutani (78) in 1970, and the transfection of an infectious DNA provirus from RSV-infected cells by Hill and Hillova in 1972 (79), more became known about the biology of these RNA tumour viruses and they were eventually named retroviruses in 1974 (80). Retroviruses have since been detected in a variety of species, including mammals, reptiles and fish (69). The first human-to-human transmissible retrovirus to be described was HTLV-1, which was detected and isolated from a patient with cutaneous T cell lymphoma in 1980 by Poiesz et al. (17). The same virus was independently detected in Japan in 1981, using serology and electron microscopy (81, 82) and subsequently molecular approaches (83), and reported as adult T cell leukaemia virus (ATLV).

Historically, retroviruses have been divided into three subfamilies, the onco-, lenti- and spumaviruses, according to their biological properties and the type of disease they caused, and further classified into genera according to the morphology of the mature virion, as observed by electron microscopy. Presentday classification is, however, based mainly on the sequence of the *pol* gene. According to current taxonomy, the *Retroviridae* family can be divided into two subfamilies, the *Orthoretrovirinae* and the *Spumaretrovirinae* (84). The *Orthoretrovirinae* is divided into six genera, the *Alpha-*, *Beta-*, *Gamma-*, *Delta*and *Epsilonretrovirus* genera as well as the *Lentivirus* genus, whereas the *Spumaretrovirinae* consists of the *Spumavirus* genus only (84).

Viruses belonging to the *Alpharetrovirus* genus have simple genomes and have so far only been isolated in birds. ALV is the type species. Viruses belonging to the *Betaretrovirus* genus, on the other hand, have been detected mainly in mammals. They include the jaagsiekte sheep retrovirus (JSRV), which causes ovine pulmonary adenocarcinoma in sheep (85), the mouse mammary tumour virus (MMTV), which causes mammary carcinoma in mice (72) and the MasonPfizer monkey virus (MPMV), which was the first retrovirus to be isolated from primates (86, 87). Viruses of the Gammaretrovirus genus have been detected in a variety of vertebrate species and includes the gibbon ape leukaemia virus (GALV) and the type species murine leukaemia virus (MLV), which cause leukaemia in their respective hosts (73, 88). All retroviruses in this genus have simple genomes. Unlike the gammaretroviruses, viruses in the Deltaretrovirus genus have complex genomes (69). The type species is the bovine leukaemia virus (BLV). The genus also includes the first transmissible retroviruses to be detected in humans, HTLV-1 and -2 (17, 89). The Epsilonretrovirus genus consists of viruses with complex genomes that are primarily found in fish. The type species is the walleye dermal sarcoma virus (WDSV), which was first described in the 1960s (90, 91). The Lentivirus genus, to which HIV belongs, consists of retroviruses with complex genomes. They have so far only been isolated from mammals, are known to cause slow disease syndromes, and can induce immunodeficiency in their hosts (69, 92). The term lentivirus was coined by Björn Sigurdsson in Iceland in the mid-1950s from the Latin word *lentus*, meaning slow, after his description of the visna and maedi diseases in sheep and the isolation of the virus that causes them, the visna/maedi lentivirus (93, 94). The visna/maedi virus causes paralysis (visna) or pneumonia (maedi) in sheep and goats and gave rise to epidemics in sheep in Iceland between 1930 and 1950. Its genome was first sequenced in 1985, around the same time as the HIV genome, helping to classify HIV to the Lentivirus genus (48). Like the lentiviruses, the spumaviruses have complex genomes. The type species of the Spumavirus genus is the simian foamy virus (84). Spumavirus infections are widespread among mammals but have still not been observed to cause disease, despite having cytopathic effects in vitro (95).

Retroviruses have been linked to a range of diseases, such as cancers and immunodeficiencies, but have also been associated with persistent infections without any apparent pathogenic effects. Retroviruses that have integrated into the germ-line of their hosts, and which replicate in a Mendelian fashion, were first discovered in the late 1960s (96-101). Such so-called endogenous retroviruses have since been detected in all vertebrate species in which they have been searched for, and endogenous counterparts have been found for all genera

of the Retroviridae, with the exception of the Deltavirus genus. Endogenous lentiviral sequences were only recently described, in one species of rabbit (102). These lentiviral sequences were determined to be more than seven million years old, providing evidence for an ancient origin of the *Lentivirus* genus. The first human endogenous retrovirus was detected in 1981 (103). Whether expression of endogenous retroviruses have any pathogenic effect in humans remains disputed, although association with autoimmune disease, endometriosis and some cancers have been suggested (104). There are, however, some examples where retroviral genes have become important for physiological processes in their hosts. The envelope protein of a human endogenous retrovirus has, for example, been shown to be essential in the human placental morphogenesis (105). In addition, a murine protein of retroviral origin, Friend virus susceptibility factor 1 (Fv1), has been shown to confer resistance to exogenous retroviruses in mice as well as in other mammals (106, 107). Since the complete sequence of the human genome was made available at the beginning of this century, it has been estimated that endogenous retroviral sequences make up approximately 8% of the human genome (108-113). In light of these notions, it is apparent that retroviruses have played a significant role in the biological history of several species, not only as disease-causing agents and as the cause of global burdens such as the HIV pandemic, but also as contributors to, for example, the plasticity of vertebrate genomes and thus to the overall evolution of the vertebrate species (108, 110, 114-116).

1.1.3.2 Origin and diversity of HIV

Lentiviruses have been detected in more than 30 non-human primate species in sub-Saharan Africa (117, 118). These simian immunodeficiency viruses (SIVs) form host-specific clades and appear to be non-pathogenic in their hosts. HIV is thought to have been brought into the human population by several cross-species transmissions of SIVs. HIV-1 is most closely related to SIV_{cpz}, which is present in the chimpanzee (*Pan troglodytes*) population. In 2006, Keele *et al.* (119) reported data confirming SIV_{cpz} from the *Pan t. troglodytes* subspecies of chimpanzees (SIV_{cpzPtt}) as the progenitor of HIV-1. They showed that HIV-1 of group M (major) and N (non-major, non-outlier) arose from two distinct SIV_{cpzPtt}

strains, circulating in two geographically separated chimpanzee populations present in west central Africa. Other studies have indicated that SIV_{cpz} itself is a result of a recombination event between SIVs from red capped mangabey and greater spot-nosed monkey (120). HIV-1 of group O (outlier), on the other hand, may have been brought into the human population as the result of a cross-species transmission of SIV_{gor} in gorillas, as related SIVs have been found in both chimpanzees and gorillas (121). HIV-2 is thought to have its origin in SIV_{sm} , which naturally infects sooty mangabeys (118). From here onwards, this thesis will focus on HIV-1.



Figure 1.1.3.2.1. Global distribution of HIV-1 group M subtypes and CRFs. Data obtained from Taylor, B. S., M. E. Sobieszczyk, F. E. McCutchan, and S. M. Hammer, 2008, 'The challenge of HIV-1 subtype diversity', N Engl J Med 358:1590-602.

Phylogenetically, HIV-1 can be classified into group M (major), N (non-major, non-outlier) and O (outlier). Group N infections have been detected in only a few individuals in Cameroon, whereas group O is present in Cameroon and a few

surrounding countries (122). Group M, on the other hand, accounts for over 99% of infections and is the most variable, with extraordinary diversity in the envelope sequence between isolates. Group M can be divided into subtypes A-D, F-H, J and K, plus a number of circulating recombinant forms (CRFs; defined as circulating when isolated from at least three individuals without epidemiologic linkage), with subtype C accounting for around 50% of infections worldwide and currently infecting more people than any other subtype (122-124). Genetic variation between subtypes is usually around 25-35% (123). The geographical distribution of HIV-1 group M genetic subtypes and CRFs is shown in Fig. 1.1.3.2.1.

1.1.3.3 The HIV-1 genome and gene products

Like all retroviruses, HIV-1 has a diploid genome composed of two identical positive-sense RNA molecules of approximately 9 kb. The genome was first sequenced in 1985 (40-43) and found to resemble the genomes of other complex retroviruses (40). Like all retroviruses, it contains the gag, pol and env genes (125). The gag gene encodes a 55 kDa Gag precursor polyprotein (Pr55^{Gag}), which is cleaved by the viral protease into the matrix (MA or p17), capsid (CA or p24), nucleocapsid (NC or p7) and p6 proteins, as well as the two smaller spacer peptides SP1 and SP2, located between CA and NC, and NC and p6 in Pr55^{Gag}, respectively (126). The *pol* gene encodes the viral enzymes protease (PR or p15), reverse transcriptase (RT or p66 and p51) and integrase (IN or p31). These enzymes are initially synthesised as part of a Gag-Pol precursor polyprotein (Pr160^{Gag-Pol}) but cleaved into individual enzymes by the viral protease (125, 127, 128). The env gene encodes an Env precursor glycoprotein (gp160), which, like for all retroviruses, is cleaved and processed by cellular enzymes into a surface glycoprotein, SU or gp120, and a transmembrane glycoprotein, TM or gp41 (128-131).

In addition to the *gag*, *pol* and *env* genes, the HIV-1 genome contains genes encoding regulatory and accessory proteins, located downstream of the *pol* gene (125, 127). The *tat* and *rev* genes contain two exons each and encode the gene regulatory proteins Tat (transactivator of transcription) and Rev (regulator of

virion), whereas the *vif*, *vpr*, *vpu* and *nef* genes encode the accessory proteins Vif (viral infectivity factor), Vpr (viral protein R), Vpu (viral protein U) and Nef (negative factor). The *gag*, *vif* and the second exon of *tat* are in the first reading frame, whereas the first exon of *tat*, *vpu* and the second exon of *rev* are in the second reading frame, and *pol*, *vpr* and the first exon of *rev* in the third reading frame (125). A schematic representation of the HIV-1 proviral genome is shown in Fig. 1.1.3.3.1.



Figure 1.1.3.3.1. Schematic representation of the HIV-1 proviral genome. Open reading frames are represented as rectangles. The *gag*, *pol* and *env* open reading frames encode structural proteins and enzymes, whereas *rev* and *tat* encode gene regulatory proteins and *vif*, *vpr*, *vpu* and *nef* encode accessory proteins. The HIV-1 genome is flanked by two long terminals repeats (LTRs). Details are given in the text. The vertical position of each box in the diagram represents the reading frame of the gene.

The HIV-1 RNA genome is flanked by two untranslated repeat regions (R). Internal of the repeat regions are a unique 5' (U5) region at the 5' end and a unique 3' (U3) region at the 3' end. During reverse transcription of the RNA genome into double-stranded DNA, longer repeat regions are generated. Thus, the proviral DNA genome is flanked by two identical long terminals repeats (LTRs) containing the U3, R and U5 regions. The HIV-1 LTRs were first analysed in 1985 and found to be 630-640 bp long (40, 132). The U3 region contains the viral promoter and enhancer sequences, whereas the R region contains the polyadenylation signal and the transactivation response element (TAR) that serves as the binding site for the viral Tat protein (133, 134). Differences in the LTR sequence and in the enhancer/promoter configuration have been observed for different HIV-1 subtypes and have been linked to *in vitro* replication rate (135, 136).

1.1.3.4 The mature HIV-1 virion

The structure of HIV-1 virions has been extensively studied using electron microscopy and cryo-electron microscopy techniques. The diameter of mature HIV-1 virions vary but is on average around 145 nm (137). A schematic representation and a cryo-electron micrograph of a mature HIV-1 particle are shown in Fig. 1.1.3.4.1.



Figure 1.1.3.4.1. Structure of the mature HIV-1 virion. A. Schematic representation of a mature HIV-1 particle. The diploid viral RNA genome is associated with the nucleocapsid protein (NC) and surrounded by a conical core made up of the capsid protein (CA). Within the core are several viral proteins such as the reverse transcriptase (RT), integrase (IN), protease (PR), viral protein R (Vpr) and p6. Surrounding the conical core is a lipid bilayer, which is derived from the cellular plasma membrane. The viral matrix protein (MA) forms a layer beneath the membrane. The lipid bilayer membrane contains viral envelope spikes made up of the surface glycoprotein gp120 non-covalently bound to the transmembrane glycoprotein gp41. **B.** Cryoelectron micrograph of a mature HIV-1 particle obtained from infected T cells. The cryo-electron micrograph is obtained from Briggs, J. A., T. Wilk, R. Welker, H. G. Kräusslich, and S. D. Fuller, 2003, 'Structural organization of authentic, mature HIV-1 virions and cores', Embo J 22:1707-15. Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd.

The exterior of an HIV-1 particle is made up of an outer, host cell-derived lipid bilayer, the envelope. Embedded in the envelope bilayer are virus-encoded envelope spikes, made up of the surface glycoprotein gp120 non-covalently linked to the transmembrane glycoprotein gp41, as well as host-cell specific proteins. The functional viral envelope spike exists as a trimer of gp120/gp41 on

the virus surface (138-140), although there is evidence for the presence of nonfunctional envelope spikes such as gp41 stumps and gp120/gp41 monomers (141, 142). Viral envelope spikes will be further discussed in section 1.1.6.

Beneath and associated with the envelope bilayer is a layer of trimeric MA proteins, which interact with the lipid bilayer via amino (N)-terminal myristoyl groups (143). The MA shell surrounds the characteristic cone-shaped core, consisting of hexameric CA proteins forming a hexagonal lattice (137, 144, 145). The conical core, in turn, surrounds the viral nucleocapsid, or ribonucleoprotein complex, which is made up of the viral genomic RNA closely associated with the NC protein. The NC protein is a small, 55 amino acid residue-protein, which contains zinc-finger motifs common to many proteins that bind nucleic acids (127). The RNA genome is diploid and the two molecules are associated at the 5' end. Dimerisation is mediated by so-called kissing-loop interactions between hairpin structures in the dimer initiation site located downstream of the U5 region (146-149). Also contained in the viral core are PR, RT and IN, as well as Vpr.

1.1.3.5 The HIV-1 life-cycle

The HIV-1 life-cycle is initiated by interaction of the viral envelope spike with the main cellular receptor, the cluster of differentiation 4 (CD4) antigen, as well as a co-receptor, typically the CC-chemokine receptor 5 (CCR5) or the CXC-chemokine receptor 4 (CXCR4). Interaction with the receptors eventually leads to the fusion of the viral and cellular membranes, allowing for entry of the conical viral core. HIV-1 entry into host cells will be further discussed in section 1.1.6. A schematic overview of the HIV-1 life-cycle is shown in Fig. 1.1.3.5.1 and described below.

Entry into the cytoplasm is followed by reverse transcription of the viral genomic RNA into DNA, as well as partial disassembly and rearrangement of the viral core in a process called uncoating, leading to the formation of a reverse transcription complex, RTC (150). The viral uncoating process, the co-ordination and initiation of the reverse transcription, and the mechanisms behind RTC
formation and are not well understood and little is known about the viral and cellular factors involved (150, 151).



Figure 1.1.3.5.1. Schematic representation of the HIV-1 life-cycle. The HIV-1 life-cycle is similar to that of other retroviruses and consists, in brief, of virus entry, uncoating, reverse transcription of the viral RNA into DNA, nuclear import of a pre-integration complex, integration of viral DNA into the cellular genomic DNA, transcription and splicing of RNA transcripts, nuclear export of mRNAs, translation, multimerisation and assembly of Gag and Gag-Pol precursors at the cellular plasma membrane, encapsidation of viral RNA, synthesis, glycosylation, folding, oligomerisation and cleavage of the gp160 precursor in the ER and Golgi, incorporation of viral envelope glycoproteins into virions, budding and release of immature virions followed by maturation into infectious mature HIV-1 particles. Each step is described in more detail in the text.

Uncoating involves the disassembly of CA and release of the viral ribonucleoprotein complex. This process remains to be elucidated but has been suggested to involve both viral and cellular factors (151). Studies using CA mutants have indicated that the amount of CA in the viral core is important for

core stability and proper uncoating in host cells. A deviation in the amount of CA led to changes in core stability and in impaired HIV-1 infectivity (151). In addition to CA, MA and NC may also affect uncoating (151). Alongside viral factors, cellular factors may also be required. One study has suggested the involvement of cell cycle-dependent host factors in the uncoating process (152). Cellular proteins, such as cyclophilin A, which binds to CA and is incorporated into virions (153-155), may also affect uncoating (151). In addition, the cellular tripartite motif protein TRIM5 α restricts retroviral infection in a species-specific manner by blocking an early, post-entry event in the retroviral replication (156). This block to infection is mediated by TRIM5 α associating with CA and promoting its degradation, leading to accelerated core disassembly and uncoating (157).

The uncoating process leads to the formation of an RTC. Sedimentation velocity and electron and confocal microscopy studies have indicated that the RTCs are large nucleoprotein structures consisting of packed filaments containing IN and Vpr, where the viral genome is covered with proteins that are not NC (158, 159). CA has, however, been shown to be absent from functional RTCs, although trace amounts have also been detected, indicating that most of the CA proteins disassociate soon after entry of the viral core (158, 160). The extent to which cellular factors are part of or important for the formation of RTCs remains unclear, but studies have shown that RTCs interact with the cytoskeleton (160, 161). This interaction has been suggested to occur via association of MA with actin (161). In addition, NC has been shown to interact with actin (162, 163), as has the p66 subunit of RT (164). Other viral proteins such as IN, Rev, Vpr and Vif have also been suggested to have an effect on the cytoskeleton, although the role of these effects and interactions in the viral replication remain unresolved (150).

Reverse transcription of the viral genomic RNA into DNA is thought to take place essentially within the RTC. The active form of the viral RT is a heterodimer consisting of the p66 and p51 subunits. The p51 subunit contains the domain responsible for the DNA polymerase activity, whereas the p66 subunit contains a domain with RNase H activity in addition to the DNA polymerase domain (165). Reverse transcription is initiated using a cellular tRNA^{Lys-3}, which is packaged into virions and which anneals to the primer binding site (PBS) located downstream of the U5 region at the 5'-end of the viral RNA genome (166). DNA is synthesised from the 3'-end of the tRNA^{Lys-3} towards the 5'-end of the RNA genome. The 5'-end of the viral genome, the R and U5 regions, are then removed by the RNase H domain of RT. The newly synthesised DNA segment does then transfer and anneal to the R region at the 3'-end of the RNA genome, by means of sequence homology, in a process called first strand transfer. This DNA segment is then extended and most of the genomic RNA strand is degraded by the RNase H domain of RT. A second strand of DNA is subsequently synthesised using the remaining parts of the genomic RNA as primers. After removal of the tRNA^{Lys-3} and the remaining genomic RNA by the RNase H domain, a second strand transfer occurs, when the PBS region of the second strand hybridises with the PBS region of the first strand. Both DNA strands are then extended, forming a double-stranded DNA genome flanked by two identical LTRs.

The RT polymerase lacks the proof-reading ability seen in cellular DNA polymerases. Because of this characteristic, the RT is highly error-prone, making approximately 3.4×10^{-5} errors per base pair per cycle (167). This error rate contributes to the extreme sequence variation observed among HIV-1 isolates. In addition, RT binds with low affinity to its template and can hence make frequent jumps between the two RNA genomic molecules. If the two genomic RNA molecules are different, this ability results in the generation of genetically recombinant DNA genomes, thus contributing to genetic variability (168). Vpr has been suggested to have an effect on the accuracy of the reverse transcription, thus modulating the *in vivo* mutation rate of HIV-1 (169).

While the biochemical basis for reverse transcription is well described, the mechanism that triggers it is poorly understood. Again, little is known about the importance of cellular factors for the formation of the reverse transcriptase complex and the reverse transcription process. Recent studies have indicated that

cellular factors may be important for efficient reverse transcription (170, 171). Importantly, cellular factors can modulate reverse transcription in a way that inhibits viral replication. In 2002, Sheehy et al. (172) identified a novel mechanism by which a member of the apolipoprotein B mRNA-editing enzyme catalytic polypeptide-like (APOBEC) protein family of cellular cytidine deaminases, APOBEC3G, interferes with HIV-1 reverse transcription, hence restricting viral replication. APOBEC3G restricts retroviral replication by deaminating cytosine residues in the first retroviral DNA strand that is synthesised during reverse transcription. Deamination of cytosine leads to the formation of uracil, resulting in guanine-to-adenine hypermutation of the viral DNA and impaired viral replication. APOBEC proteins are present throughout the vertebrate lineage, highlighting the conservation of this innate restriction mechanism (173). In HIV-1, this restriction mechanism is overcome by the viral Vif protein. Vif mediates polyubiquitylation and proteasomal degradation of APOBEC3G, thus preventing APOBEC3G incorporation into virions and its modulation of the reverse transcription process (174-176).

Once the reverse transcription is complete, the RTCs are gradually transformed into integration-competent pre-integration complexes (PICs). The mechanism behind this transformation is unknown. As for RTCs, the definite composition of PICs remains to be determined, but includes the viral genomic DNA and IN (177, 178). PR, RT and Vpr are also thought to be included, whereas the presence of CA, MA and NC has been debated (150).

HIV-1 replication requires that the virus enters the nucleus. The viral genome, both in the context of the RTC and the PIC, is thought to continuously migrate towards the nucleus, utilising the cytoskeleton. Once at the nuclear membrane, the integration-competent PIC has to be imported into the nucleus. Most retroviruses, such as the gammaretrovirus MLV, rely on cell proliferation for their replication, as they are thought to require the partial breakdown of the nuclear membrane that occurs during mitosis for their genomes to enter into the nucleus (179). Unlike these retroviruses, HIV-1 and other members of the *Lentivirus* genus can infect terminally differentiated, non-dividing cells, such as macrophages (180), or cells arrested in the G_1 or G_2 phase of the cell cycle through treatment with DNA synthesis inhibitors or irradiation (181, 182), indicating that their genomes are actively imported into the nucleus. The precise mechanism behind this nuclear import is unknown. It is thought to be mediated by engagement of the viral PIC with the cellular nuclear import machinery, although the precise cellular and viral elements that participate in this process remain to be identified (183). It is, however, thought that viral Vpr enhances nuclear import of the PIC (169, 184). Vpr contains nuclear localisation signals and has been shown to localise to the nucleus both in infected cells and when expressed in cells on its own (185). In addition to Vpr, it has been suggested that MA contains nuclear localisation signals, although this notion remains debated (183). Viral IN and Rev as well as the central polypurine tract (cPPT) present in the *pol* gene have also been proposed to take part in the nuclear localisation process, along with cellular factors such as importins (nuclear import receptors) and tRNAs (183, 186).

In addition to promoting nuclear import, Vpr has been shown to cause G_2 cell cycle arrest in infected cells (169). The relevance of this function is not known, but it is thought that the HIV-1 LTRs are more active in the G_2 phase. This arrest does not require *de novo* synthesis of Vpr but only Vpr from the infecting virus particles, suggesting that the arrest occurs prior to integration.

Once the pre-integration complex has been imported into the nucleus, the viral DNA is integrated into the cellular genomic DNA and resides as a provirus in the host genome (187). Integration is mediated by the viral IN, which has three distinct enzymatic functions (188). In the initial phase of the integration process, an exonuclease activity of IN hydrolyses a dinucleotide from the 3'-end of both strands of the viral DNA (189). This reaction is known as 3'-end processing and takes place in the cytoplasm. Following the 3'-end processing and nuclear import of the PIC, a double-stranded endonuclease activity of IN cuts the cellular DNA in a staggered fashion and a ligase activity connects the generated 5'-overhangs to the recessed 3'-ends of the viral DNA in a reaction known as strand transfer (190). Cellular repair enzymes then fill in any gaps between viral and cellular DNA.

HIV-1 has been shown to specifically integrate into transcriptionally active regions of the host genome (191). Recent three-dimensional confocal microscopy studies has shown that HIV-1 PICs preferentially target regions of lightly packed euchromatin in the nuclear periphery as opposed to the dense heterochromatin (192). Even though the integration process has been extensively studied *in vitro* using recombinant IN, the *in vivo* process, including PIC and IN targeting to chromatin, is not fully understood, nor is the extent to which cellular components and viral factors other than IN play a role. In addition to viral IN, Gag proteins have been shown to play a role in the selection of target sites (193).

Cherepanov *et al.* (194) have shown that IN isolated from the nucleus of INexpressing 293T cells exists as homotetramers associated with the cellular lens epithelium-derived growth factor (LEDGF/p75), a transcriptional co-activator and a ubiquitous nuclear protein that is tightly associated with chromatin throughout the cell-cycle. In the same study, the catalytic activity of IN was shown to be enhanced by LEDGF/p75. Subsequent studies have found LEDGF/p75 to be important for the targeting of IN to chromatin and for directing viral integration into transcription units, suggesting that chromatinassociated LEDGF/p75 may function as a receptor for HIV-1 PICs (195-198). However, while LEDGF/p75 is required for efficient viral integration and replication, it is not essential, as some level of integration takes place in cells where LEDGF/p75 expression has been knocked out or silenced (199, 200). The frequency and distribution of integration was, however, significantly altered (201).

Once integrated into the host genome, the provirus can stay latent or be transcribed by the cellular machinery. The HIV-1 promoter is located in the 5'LTR and contains a number of regulatory elements essential for transcription (202). Proviral transcription is initiated from the U3/R junction and mediated by the cellular RNA polymerase II. Upstream of the transcription start site is a TATA box to which the cellular transcription factor IID binds. In addition to the TATA box, the U3 region also contains three binding sites for transcription factor κ B

(NF κ B). Upstream of these sites are binding sites for additional cellular transcription factors (202).

Initially, the early viral transcripts, encoding for Tat, Rev and Nef, are produced. Prior to the production of the viral transactivator Tat, the LTR is activated by cellular transcription factors alone, resulting in low transcriptional levels and short transcripts. Once Tat is present, it strongly enhances transcriptional activation and elongation in a positive feedback loop (203). Tat binds to an RNA stem-loop structure in the nascent viral RNA, the transactivation response region, TAR (133, 134). This interaction leads to the subsequent recruitment of the cellular co-factor positive transcription elongation factor b (P-TEFb) complex to the HIV-1 promoter. The P-TEFb complex phosphorylates the carboxy (C)-terminal domain of RNA polymerase II, leading to increased polymerase processivity and enhanced elongation. Tat recruits the P-TEFb complex to the viral promoter by interacting with the cellular protein cyclin T1, which forms a heterodimer with the cyclin-dependent kinase CDK9 and makes up part of the P-TEFb complex (204).

In addition to TAR-dependent transcriptional activation, Tat has been shown to activate transcription in a TAR-independent manner (205). A direct interaction between Tat and the NFkB enhancer sequence could explain the TARindependent transactivation (206). Tat is also thought to recruit cellular acetylating enzymes able to acetylate histones, such as the histone acetyltransferase cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) response element binding (CREB)-binding protein p300/CBP, the p300/CBP-associating factor P/CAF, and the histone acetyltransferase human general control of amino acid synthesis protein 5 (hGCN5), leading to modification of the chromatin structure and improved access for polymerases (207-210). Moreover, cycles of acetylation and deacetylation of Tat itself by acetylating and deacetylating cellular enzymes, like p300/CBP and the class III histone deacetylase SIRT 1 (silent mating type information regulation 2 homologue 1), have been shown to regulate the disassociation and association of Tat from the TAR element, thus having an important role in regulating HIV-1 transcription (211, 212). In addition to recruiting acetylating enzymes to modify chromatin structure and improve

polymerase access to proviral DNA, a recent report from Vardabasso *et al.* (213) has suggested that Tat interacts with the human nucleosome assembly protein 1 (hNAP-1), a histone chaperone that promotes chromatin fluidity and thus gene transcription.

In addition to regulating transcription, Tat is thought to have additional effects, which may influence HIV-1 pathogenesis (214). Extracellular Tat secreted from HIV-1-infected cells is believed to affect uninfected bystander cells in various ways, such as being able to induce apoptosis or to have immunomodulatory abilities, including being able to up- or down-regulate the expression of immunoregulatory cytokines and activate uninfected T cells in an antigen-independent way (214). Because of its immunomodulatory properties, Tat has been suggested to contribute to T cell hyperactivation, a mechanism thought to be important in HIV-1 pathogenesis. Kwon *et al.* (215) have proposed a model where Tat contributes to T cell hyperactivation by inhibiting the normal function of the SIRT1 deacetylase as a negative regulator of T cell activation. On a final note regarding Tat, it should be remembered that, as with HIV-1 research in general, most Tat-related research is carried out using HIV-1 of subtype B and that differences in Tat *in vitro* properties have been observed between different HIV-1 subtypes (216, 217).

After transcription, the viral RNAs are polyadenylated, spliced and exported from the nucleus. The primary HIV-1 RNA transcript is 9 kb and contains at least four splice donors and eight splice acceptors, enabling alternative splicing and generation of more than 40 different viral mRNAs (218-220). The obtained transcripts are either unspliced (9 kb), incompletely spliced (around 4 kb), or fully spliced RNAs (around 2 kb). Unspliced RNAs are used for expression of Gag and Gag-Pol precursors or packaged into virions as genomic RNA. Incompletely spliced mRNAs, on the other hand, have had the *gag-pol* region spliced out and can be used for expression of Env, Vif, Vpr and Vpu, whereas fully spliced mRNAs have had the *gag, pol* and most of *env* removed, contain no intron sequences, and are used to express Tat, Rev and Nef (218, 220).

Typically, mRNAs containing introns are retained in the nucleus and not exported into the cytoplasm for translation, meaning that only the fully spliced viral mRNAs encoding for Tat, Rev and Nef can be exported from the nucleus by means of the cellular RNA export machinery. These proteins are referred to as the early HIV-1 proteins, whereas Gag, Pol, Env, Vif, Vpr and Vpu are referred to as the late HIV-1 proteins. To facilitate nuclear export of the intron-containing mRNAs encoding the late proteins, HIV-1 produces the Rev protein (221). When Rev accumulates in the nucleus, it promotes nuclear export of unspliced and incompletely spliced viral RNAs, thus inducing and regulating the transition from early to late HIV-1 gene expression in a negative feedback loop (222, 223). Rev binds to a cis-acting, highly structured RNA region called the Rev responsive element (RRE) (222, 224). The RRE, which is around 250 bp and consists of a series of stem-loop structures, is present in the env region in all unspliced or incompletely spliced viral RNAs. Rev is a 19-kDa phosphoprotein containing at least two functional domains as well as sequences responsible for multimerisation. The N-terminal domain is rich in arginine and responsible for nuclear localisation and interaction with the RRE (225), while the leucine-rich Cterminal domain contains a nuclear export signal, thus mediating nuclear export (226, 227). Rev has been shown to bind to one of the stem-loops of the RRE and to multimerise with other Rev molecules until around eight Rev molecules bind to the RRE. Once associated with the RRE, Rev recruits the cellular chromosomal region maintenance 1 (CRM1) protein, which is an export receptor for leucine-rich nuclear export signals (228-230). Interaction of the Rev-mRNA complex with CRM1 leads to nuclear export by means of the cellular nuclear export machinery via a pathway that is typically used for small nuclear and ribosomal RNAs rather than cellular mRNAs (221). Additional cellular proteins, such as the human Rev-interacting protein (hRIP) or Sam68, are important for Rev function and viral replication (231, 232).

The Gag (Pr55^{Gag}) and Gag-Pol (Pr160^{Gag-Pol}) polyproteins are synthesised on polyribosomes in the cytoplasm. These two polyproteins are produced at an estimated 20:1 ratio as a result of a ribosomal frameshift event mediated by a *cis*-acting RNA motif (166). The Gag polyprotein contains most of the viral determinants required for viral assembly, since the expression of the Gag

polyprotein alone leads to the generation and release of virus-like particles (233). Still, the precise mechanism behind Gag assembly into virus particles, in particular the involvement of cellular factors, is poorly understood. By and large, HIV-1 assembly involves the targeting of Gag and Gag-Pol polyproteins to the cellular plasma membrane, association of Gag to the membrane, multimerisation of Gag, encapsidation of viral genomic RNA and association with viral envelope glycoproteins anchored to the plasma membrane (128, 234). Interestingly, the function of each of the four main structural domains of the Gag polyprotein (MA, CA, NC and p6) in virus assembly, as part of the polyprotein, differs to the roles they have as individual proteins after virus maturation. The Gag polyprotein contains at least three functional elements shown to be important for assembly and budding. The M domain in MA is largely responsible for membrane targeting and binding, the I domain in NC mediates Gag-Gag interactions, and L domains in p6 are important for particle budding and release (128, 234).

The M domain is localised in the N-terminus of MA, and includes a cluster of basic residues and a myristoyl group on the first glycine residue. Mutations and deletions within this region abolish membrane binding and virus budding and release (235). Myristoylation occurs during translation and is required for virus replication (236). The myristoyl group is thought to insert into the lipid bilayer, thus anchoring MA to plasma membrane (143). It has been suggested that a 'myristoyl switch' is responsible for targeting of Gag to the membrane, where the myristoyl group is thought to be largely concealed in the context of monomeric Gag but that multimerisation of Gag leads to exposure of the myristoyl, resulting in membrane binding (237, 238). In addition, recent studies carried out by Ono et al. (239) have indicated that Gag localisation and assembly is regulated by the cellular factor phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate, $PI(4,5)P_2$, as altering the levels and localisation of $PI(4,5)P_2$ could redirect localisation of Gag. Saad et al. (240) subsequently used NMR techniques to show that MA interacts directly with $PI(4,5)P_2$ and that this interaction exposes the myristoyl group of MA, hence enhancing membrane binding. As $PI(4,5)P_2$ is present in lipid raft-like structures in the plasma membrane, interaction of MA with $PI(4,5)P_2$ would thereby target Gag to lipid raft-like microdomains.

Gag multimerisation is mediated by the I domain, which is localised in the NC. Several regions in Gag are, however, important for mediating Gag-Gag interactions, including the C-terminal region of CA (241). Cellular proteins such the ATP-binding cassette, sub-family E, member 1 (ABCE1 or HP68), have been shown to be required for Gag assembly (242), possibly through interacting with NC and promoting multimerisation of Gag (243). Some multimerisation is thought to take place soon after Gag synthesis, during trafficking of Gag to the plasma membrane. At the plasma membrane, high-order multimerisation occurs and a layer of Gag-particles associated with the inner layer of the plasma membrane will eventually form a spherical immature virus particle (128, 234, 241).

In addition to mediating Gag-Gag interactions, NC is thought to be responsible for encapsidation of viral genomic RNA by interacting with the packaging signal in the RNA dimer (128, 234, 241). The HIV-1 genome packaging signal, or the Ψ -site, is composed of four stem loop structures (SL1-SL4) present in the 5'region of the genome. SL3 seems to be the major signal.

The HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein is synthesised as a precursor polyprotein designated gp160, based on its molecular mass (128-131). Unlike the Gag and Gag-Pol polyproteins, gp160 is synthesised and post-translationally processed on the rough endoplasmatic reticulum (ER) and in the Golgi, following the same route as other glycoproteins destined for the plasma membrane and cellular proteins directed into the secretory pathway (139, 244, 245). It is initially synthesised as a 90-kDa polypeptide that is co-translationally translocated into the lumen of the ER where it undergoes glycosylation, folding and oligomerisation. The ER is specialised for protein glycosylation and folding, containing a range of cellular folding factors such as folding enzymes and molecular chaperones, needed to prevent aggregation of newly synthesised proteins in the protein-rich milieu of the ER.

Translocation into the ER is initiated when the N-terminal signal peptide of the nascent gp160 polypeptide chain, as soon as it emerges from the ribosome,

interacts with the signal recognition particle (SRP). The SRP-nascent peptide chain-ribosome complex then associates with the SRP receptor, targeting the complex to the ER, where the nascent peptide is transferred into the lumen of the ER through the Sec61 translocation channel (244). In addition to the Sec61 complex, a range of cellular factors including the molecular chaperone 78-kDa glucose-regulated protein/immunoglobulin binding protein (GRP78/BiP) are thought to take part in the translocation process (244).

Once in the lumen of the ER, the gp160 polypeptide is co-translationally glycosylated (128). The gp160 contains around 30 potential N-linked glycosylation sites (40-43), which are made up of asparagine-X-serine/threonine motifs where X is any amino acid except proline. Initially, N-linked glycan precursors (glucose₃-mannose₉-N-acetylglucosamine₂) are added to the amide groups of the asparagine residue (128). The first two glucoses are then removed by ER glucosidases. At this stage, bearing N-linked glycan precursors with only one glucose residue, the gp160 precursor is a substrate for the molecular chaperones calnexin and calreticulin. These chaperones are found throughout the eukaryotic kingdom and bind different but overlapping sets of glycoproteins carrying N-linked glycans with only one glucose residue. Newly synthesised HIV-1 gp160 has been shown to interact with both calnexin and calreticulin (246, 247). Calnexin and calreticulin bind and release glycoproteins in cycles, thereby prolonging localisation in the ER and allowing for correct folding (244). The final glucose residue of the N-linked glycan precursor is removed by an ER glucosidase, releasing the glycoprotein from calnexin/calreticulin and allowing it to exit the ER. Glycoproteins, which have had the final glucose removed, are checked for correct folding in a process involving an ER glycosyltransferase. If the glycoprotein is not correctly folded, the glycosyltransferase adds a new glucose to the N-linked glycan precursors of the glycoprotein, again making it a substrate for calnexin and calreticulin, thus prolonging ER localisation. Glycoproteins which are correctly folded, hence not recognised by the glycosyltransferase, are allowed to exit the ER and proceed to the Golgi. Whilst bound to calnexin and calreticulin, the gp160 precursor interacts with other ER molecular chaperones such as the GRP78/BiP (244, 248).

Folding of HIV-1 gp160, and retroviral glycoproteins in general, has been shown to be a slow process compared to the folding of many other glycoproteins, and depends not only on amino acid sequence and glycosylation but also on the formation and isomerisation of disulphide bonds (128, 244, 246, 248-253). Disulphide bond formation is catalysed by protein thiol-disulphide oxidoreductases, such as ER protein 57 (ERp57) and protein disulphide isomerise (PDI), and favoured by the oxidising milieu that the ER constitutes (244). For HIV-1 gp160, disulphide bonds start forming during translation but undergo extensive isomerisation during the folding process until correct folding is obtained. Land *et al.* (252) have suggested that there is a relationship between disulphide bond isomerisation and cleavage of the HIV-1 signal peptide, which may be responsible for the slow maturation kinetics of HIV-1 gp160, whilst at the same time ensuring a highly productive folding process where little gp160 is subject to degradation. Unlike the signal peptides of many other proteins produced in the ER, the gp160 signal peptide is not cleaved off until protein synthesis has been completed (244, 249, 252, 254). Replacement of the gp160 signal peptide with other signal peptides has led to increased secretion of gp120, indicating that release from ER is linked to the rate of signal peptide removal (249).

In addition to being subjected to modifications such as attachment of glycans and formation of disulphide bonds, gp160 undergoes oligomerisation in the ER (128, 255-258). This step is thought to be required for exit from the ER and entry into the Golgi. Although dimers and tetramers have been observed, the functional spike exists as a trimer (138-140, 259-261).

In the ER, the HIV-1 glycoprotein precursor may interact prematurely with the main cellular receptor utilised by HIV-1, CD4 (128). This premature interaction may inhibit transport of HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins to the cell surface, but is prevented by the viral protein Vpu, which has been shown to mediate CD4 degradation through ubiquitin-mediated proteolysis (262). CD4 cell-surface expression is also down-regulated by the viral protein Nef. Nef interacts with the CD4 cytoplasmic tail and recruits the clathrin adaptor protein 2 (AP-2) complex, which mediates internalisation and eventually degradation of CD4 via clathrin-

coated pits and lysosomes (263). Nef is also responsible for down-regulating cell-surface expression of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I molecules on infected cells, limiting recognition of infected cells by cytotoxic T cells (264). Moreover, the observation that deletions in the *nef* gene of HIV-1 or SIV have an effect on virus replication and viral load in humans and macaques, leading to delayed onset of disease and long-term survival (265, 266), has led to the conclusion that Nef is important for viral pathogenicity.

After synthesis, folding and glycosylation in the ER, the oligomeric gp160 is transferred from the ER to the Golgi, where the newly added N-linked high-mannose glycans are modified by mannosidase enzymes, initiating the formation of complex carbohydrate glycans and eventually leaving only three mannose residues (128, 267, 268). This allows for the addition of a variety of different monosaccharides including fucose, galactose, sialic acid, N-acetylglucosamine and N-acetylgalactosamine, resulting in the formation of complex N-linked glycans (128, 267, 268). However, only the high-mannose glycans that are accessible to the cellular modification enzymes will be processed in the Golgi. For HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins, around half of all the N-linked glycans are inaccessible and will remain in the high-mannose form (269, 270). The variability in glycosylation and processing of glycans contributes to the heterogeneity of the HIV-1 envelope.

In the Golgi, the trimeric gp160 is proteolytically cleaved into the surface glycoprotein gp120 and the transmembrane glycoprotein gp41 by cellular subtilisin-like serine proteinases also known as protein convertases, like furin or other furin-like enzymes (268, 271-273). Cleavage occurs at a highly conserved lysine/arginine-X-lysine/arginine-arginine motif (where X is any amino acid) and is essential for the fusogenic ability of the viral envelope spike. After cleavage, gp120 and gp41 associate non-covalently with each other.

Following modification of glycans and proteolytic cleavage in the Golgi, the envelope glycoprotein complex traffics to the plasma membrane (128). This process is not fully understood (274). For example, it is not known whether the HIV-1 glycoproteins traffic to the cell surface via the constitutive or regulated

secretory pathway. While it has been proposed that around 5-15% of envelope glycoproteins traffic directly from the Golgi to the plasma membrane (271), studies in T cells have suggested that a proportion transit to intracellular granules containing the cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen 4, CTLA-4 (275). CTLA-4 is a T cell regulatory protein whose cell surface expression is controlled through the regulated secretory pathway. It has been shown to traffic to the cell surface where it is rapidly internalised by endocytosis and delivered to intracellular regulated secretory granules. The co-localisation of HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins with CTLA-4 may indicate that HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins traffic to the plasma membrane via the regulated secretory pathway, rather than being constitutively delivered to the cell surface. Regulated delivery of envelope glycoproteins to the cell surface may offer advantages for the virus, such as limited or delayed exposure of envelope spike to the immune system, and has implications for the timing and co-ordination of virus assembly (275).

At the plasma membrane, viral envelope spikes are incorporated into virions. Again, the molecular mechanism behind this process remains largely unknown (274). The envelope spikes are anchored to the plasma membrane by gp41. Several studies have indicated that an interaction between the cytoplasmic tail of gp41 and the MA domain of Gag is responsible for the recruitment of envelope glycoproteins to Gag (235, 274, 276-282). For example, mutations in either MA and the cytoplasmic tail of gp41 have been shown to abolish incorporation of the envelope glycoproteins into virions, without having an effect on virus particle release (235, 274, 276-282). In addition, gp41 and MA have been shown to interact in vitro (283). However, envelope spikes lacking the gp41 cytoplasmic tail can still be incorporated into virions (276-278) and it is widely known that HIV-1 can be pseudotyped with heterologous envelope proteins (284), as used for lentiviral vectors (285, 286). Incorporation of envelope spikes containing fulllength gp41 has also been shown to be cell-type dependent, indicating that cellular factors influence this process (287). This notion was verified by the identification of the cellular factor TIP47 (tail-interacting protein of 47 kDa) as required for HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein incorporation into virions (288, 289). TIP47, which has previously been shown to be required for intracellular transport of cellular proteins such as the mannose 6-phosphate receptor, was shown to

serve as a bridge between MA and the gp41 cytoplasmic tail (289). In addition, it was shown to influence trafficking by re-cycling cell surface expressed HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins to the Golgi network (288).

In addition to TIP47, other cellular factors are thought to affect trafficking of HIV-1 glycoproteins. For example, several studies have shown that HIV-1 envelope spikes undergo clathrin-mediated endocytosis after reaching the cell surface (274, 290, 291). So-called endocytosis motifs in the cytoplasmic tail of gp41 are believed to initiate endocytosis by interacting with clathrin-associated adaptor protein complexes AP-1 or AP-2 as a first step in the formation of clathrin-coated vesicles (274, 290, 291). Endocytosis of envelope glycoproteins has been suggested to be important for immune evasion. Indeed, immunisation of mice with a DNA vaccine encoding an HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein with mutations in a highly-conserved tyrosine-based gp41 endocytosis motif resulted in enhanced antibody responses (292). The same tyrosine-based endocytosis motif has also been shown to be important for basolateral targeting of virions during budding from polarised cells (293). Furthermore, SIV_{mac239} carrying mutations in the same motif displayed reduced *in vivo* pathogenicity in macaques despite ongoing viral replication, suggesting that this motif is important not only for endocytosis of envelope glycoproteins but also for viral pathogenesis (294).

Additional understanding of the mechanism behind envelope glycoprotein incorporation into virions was obtained in a recent study by Leung *et al.* (295), who showed that co-expression of the HIV-1 and Ebola envelope glycoproteins with HIV-1 Gag in cells gave rise to two distinct populations of pseudotyped viruses, bearing one, but not both, of the two glycoproteins. In addition, confocal microscopy experiments showed that the HIV-1 and Ebola glycoproteins segregated to separate lipid raft-like microdomains in the plasma membrane, despite being expressed from the same vector, indicating that each virus particle is formed from a single lipid raft domain.

It has been generally believed that HIV-1, like all lentiviruses, assembles at and buds from the plasma membrane of infected cells (128, 234). Since the discovery of HIV-1, this notion has been supported by a vast number of studies (128, 234).

However, in the last decade the location of HIV-1 assembly and budding has been subject to debate and suggested to be cell-type dependent (296-310). In T cells, it has been largely established that HIV-1 assembles at the plasma membrane. This assembly has been suggested to take place at glycolipidenriched membrane domains or lipid rafts (306, 311, 312). In contrast, several studies have shown that in macrophages, HIV-1 assembly and budding take place in intracellular compartments thought to be late endosomes or intracellular multivesicular bodies because of the presence of the tetraspanin and late endosomal marker CD63 (296-298, 313, 314). In fact, cytoplasmic assembly of HIV-1 in monocytes and macrophages was reported already in the late 1980s (313, 314). In addition to intracellular assembly in macrophages, several studies have reported HIV-1 virions and Gag in intracellular compartments in epithelialderived cell lines and, controversial to what has been observed in previous studies, in T cells, suggesting HIV-1 assembly and budding on endosomal membranes also in these cell types (299-302). The observation that MA interacts with AP-3, an adaptor protein that normally functions in the sorting of proteins to late endosomes, was suggested to support the notion that trafficking of Gag to the late endosome is part of a productive virus pathway (315).

These studies, along with the studies on HIV-1 assembly into late endosomes in macrophages, gave rise to the suggestion that, in most cells, Gag is initially targeted to late endosomal membranes, where it can either assemble and bud or assemble and traffic to the plasma membrane via vesicles. Alternatively, the Gag polyprotein could be targeted to late endosomal membranes and then traffic unassembled to the plasma membrane via vesicles. In addition to being controversial to early studies of HIV-1 assembly and budding, these suggestions have also been contradicted by several recent reports. For example, a study carried out by Deneka *et al.* (316) has shown that, in macrophages, HIV-1 assembles and buds into intracellular compartments that are in fact not late endosomes but surface-connected, internally sequestered extensions of the plasma membrane. These compartments were found to contain markers not present in late endosomes, and to lack the late endosome marker CD63. CD63 was, however, recruited to the compartment in HIV-1-infected cells post-

infection, explaining previous reports and assumptions of HIV-1 assembly into endosomes.

A study by Welsch *et al.* (305) has supported these findings, detecting HIV-1 assembly at seemingly intracellular plasma membrane structures in macrophages but not at endosomal membranes. In addition, Jouvenet *et al.* (303) have shown that in macrophages and in a cell line of epithelial origin, HIV-1 does not assemble on endosomes. Instead, Gag is directly targeted to the plasma membrane. Moreover, a small proportion of Gag was internalised as a result of endocytosis or phagocytosis, suggesting that virus particles only reaches endosomes after endocytosis of virions formed at the plasma membrane. This notion has been supported by the observation that release of already assembled virions at the plasma membrane is inhibited by endocytosis in certain cells (304, 308).

In addition to the above models, some reports have indicated that the plasma membrane contains microdomains derived from late endosomes as a result of fusion of plasma and endosome membranes (307, 310). Furthermore, it has been shown that Gag co-localises with tetraspanins such as CD63 and CD81, both intracellularly and at the membrane of T cells, with the majority of viral proteins present on the plasma membrane, indicating that HIV-1 assembly and budding takes place in tetraspanin-enriched plasma membrane domains (317). The cytoskeleton has also been proposed to have a role in HIV-1 assembly and budding (318). Real-time imaging of Gag assembly has further supported the notion that HIV-1 assembles at the plasma membrane (319).

After virus assembly, a series of partially unknown mechanisms leads to virus budding and release of immature virus particles. Since the beginning of the 1990s, it has been clear that the viral protein p6 is crucial for the release of virus particles, as the deletion of p6 has been shown to cause accumulation of assembled virus particles tethered to the plasma membrane (320). The domains in p6 responsible for this function are referred to as the late (L) domains. There is now a growing body of evidence indicating that HIV-1 employs the cellular endosomal budding machinery, in particular the endosomal sorting complexes

required for transport (ESCRT) machinery, for virus release and budding, as the late domains of p6 have been shown to interact with the ESCRT factors Tsg101 (tumour susceptibility gene 101) and Alix (apoptosis-linked gene 2 interacting protein X), interactions shown to be essential for virus release (321-324). In addition to the p6 protein, the Vpu protein is also important for virus release. It has long been known that Vpu enhances virus release and that budding from certain cell types requires Vpu (325). Early in 2008, it was reported that a human membrane protein with previously unknown function called CD317, and renamed tetherin, was responsible for tethering virus particles to the cell surface prior to endocytosis into tetherin-containing compartments (326). Tetherin was present only in cells requiring Vpu for virus release and depletion of tetherin abolished the need for Vpu, indicating that Vpu somehow inhibits tetherin-mediated retention of virus on the cell surface.

HIV-1 buds from the membrane of infected cells in an immature, non-infectious form (128). In an immature virus particle, the Gag precursor polyprotein Pr55^{Gag} (MA-CA-SP1-NC-SP2-p6) is arranged radially, with the MA anchored to the lipid bilayer, and p6 in the centre. Vpr is incorporated into the virus particle via its association with p6 (327). Upon budding, the viral PR is activated and cleaves the Gag precursor Pr55^{Gag} in a stepwise fashion into the MA, CA, NC and p6 proteins. PR also cleaves the Gag-Pol polyprotein Pr160^{Gag-Pol}, generating PR, RT and IN from the Pol part. The viral PR is an aspartyl protease that functions as a homodimer with the active site located in a cleft formed in between the two monomers (328).

Cleavage of the Gag and Gag-Pol polyproteins leads to structural rearrangement of the individual Gag proteins and the formation of a mature, infectious HIV-1 virion containing the characteristic conical core. The spacer peptide SP1 has been suggested to have a role in the maturation process, as Gag constructs have been shown to assemble into immature cores if SP1 is present and mature cores if SP1 is absent (329, 330). In addition, recent electron cryotomography studies of immature virions have indicated that the spacer peptide SP1 stabilises the CA hexamers in an immature lattice formation, whereas cleavage and separation of the CA and SP1 units destabilises the CA hexamers and allow them to rearrange and form the mature hexagonal lattice (331). One mature core has been estimated to be made up by 1000-1500 CA molecules (137, 145). In contrast, an immature virus particle has been estimated to contain around 5000 copies of Gag, meaning that less than half of the CA proteins present in the immature virion forms the mature core (332). Furthermore, a third of viral particles produced *in vitro* by T cells have been observed to contain two cores (137).

Overall, despite encoding for only 15 proteins, the HIV-1 replication cycle is extraordinary complex. Several aspects of the HIV-1 life-cycle remain poorly understood, especially the way the virus exploits cellular processes (333). A recent study (334) has shed further light on this matter. Brass *et al.* (334) used a genome-wide siRNA screening experiment, targeting over 21000 genes, to identify more than 250 host factors required for HIV-1 replication, the majority of which had not previously been associated with HIV-1. These findings are likely to be important for furthering the understanding of the HIV-1 life-cycle.

1.1.4 Immunopathology of HIV-1

HIV-1 infection is characterised by a progressive loss of CD4+ T cells. Host immune responses generally fail to control infection, and the decline in circulating CD4+ T cells eventually culminates in the development of AIDS. However, the reason why HIV-1 infection is pathogenic remains unclear. In this section, a brief overview of the cellular tropism, pathogenesis and natural course of HIV-1 infection will be given, as well as an introduction to the host immune responses.

1.1.4.1 HIV-1 cellular receptors and tropism

In 1984, HIV-1 was shown to have a selective tropism for CD4+ T cells (30). This finding was soon followed by the identification of CD4 as a cellular receptor for HIV-1 by Klatzmann *et al.* (52) and Dalgleish *et al.* (53), making CD4 the first receptor to be discovered for any human or animal retrovirus. Klatzmann *et al.* (52) reported of the inhibition of HIV-1 infection by three mAbs to CD4, but not by antibodies to four other lymphocyte markers. Dalgleish

et al. (53) showed that only cells expressing CD4 were sensitive to syncytiuminduction when mixed with an HIV-1-producing T cell line. In addition, only CD4+ cells were susceptible to infection by vesicular stomatitis virus (VSV) particles pseudotyped with the HIV-1 envelope (53). Dalgleish and colleagues furthermore showed that this syncytium-induction and pseudotype infection was blocked by antibodies to CD4. To come to this conclusion, they screened 155 different monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) to T cell surface antigens, showing that 14 out of 14 antibodies to CD4 could inhibit infection, whereas the majority of the remaining 141 antibodies could not (53). Two years later, Maddon et al. (335) further confirmed the role of CD4 as a receptor for HIV-1 by showing that engineering human cell lines to express CD4 rendered them susceptible to HIV-1 infection. In conclusion, the reports by Klatzmann et al. (30, 52), Dalgleish et al. (53) and Maddon et al. (335), together with the early recognition of the association of AIDS with a selective depletion of CD4+ T cells (2, 3, 6), suggested CD4 to be an essential part of the HIV-1 receptor and the CD4+ subset of T cells to be a major target for HIV-1 infection.

The CD4+ T helper cell and CD8+ cytotoxic T cell subsets were first discriminated in 1979 by Reinherz et al. (336), using mAbs to what would later be known as the CD4 and CD8 antigens. Biochemical analysis of the CD4 protein (337) and the subsequent cloning and sequencing of a CD4-encoding cDNA (338) later revealed that CD4 is a transmembrane glycoprotein belonging to the immunoglobulin superfamily of receptors. It is expressed predominantly on T helper cells as well as on most thymocytes but also, to lower levels, on several other cell types including monocytes, macrophages, dendritic cells, eosinophils and mast cells (339-344). CD4 on T helper cells binds to MHC class II molecules on antigen-presenting cells. While the T cell antigen receptor binds to the polymorphic region of the MHC class II, CD4 acts as a co-receptor, binding to the non-polymorphic regions (345). Its binding restricts the T helper cell to recognising peptides presented on MHC class II only and enhances the interaction between the T helper cell and the antigen-presenting cell. In addition, the CD4-MHC class II interaction mediates intracellular T helper cell signalling through the tyrosine protein kinase p56^{LCK}, which is associated with the CD4 cytoplasmic domain, leading to activation of the T helper cell and enhancement of antigen-driven T cell responses (339, 343). CD4 is also thought to play a role in T cell maturation (346). It has a molecular mass of 55 kDa and consists of an extracellular part, a transmembrane domain and an intracellular domain. The extracellular portion consists of four immunoglobulin-like domains, D1-D4. Domains D1 and D3 are antibody variable domain-like, whereas D2 and D4 are antibody constant domain-like (338, 347). Binding to the MHC class II molecule extends over the D1 and D2 domains (345). HIV-1 gp120, however, binds to the D1 domain only, in its initiation of the HIV-1 entry process (348). HIV-1 entry into cells will be further discussed in section 1.1.6.

Soon after the identification of CD4 as a receptor for HIV-1, it became apparent that CD4 alone was not sufficient for virus entry into cells. While Maddon *et al.* (335) had showed that human cell lines engineered to express CD4 were susceptible to HIV-1 infection, a range of mouse cell lines made to express CD4 were not. Efficient binding of HIV-1 to the CD4+ mouse cells was, however, demonstrated, as was production of infectious virus following transfection of the cells with HIV-1 DNA, indicating that the block to infection resided in the viral entry step but after the initial binding event. Susceptibility of human cell lines engineered to express CD4, but not of a range of non-human cell lines, was later also reported in other studies (349-351). Cell hybrid experiments subsequently revealed that the absence of a human factor in the non-human cell lines, rather than the presence of an inhibitory factor, was responsible for the block to infection (352-354).

Around the same time, it became evident that two distinct HIV-1 phenotypes could be recognised, with different tropism for CD4+ cells. Åsjö *et al.* (355) propagated viruses from 31 HIV-1 seropositive individuals in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) from healthy donors whilst assaying RT activity, observing two patterns of virus production, rapid/high or slow/low. They further found that viruses with the rapid/high phenotype in PBMC could replicate continuously and induce syncytia in immortalised CD4+ T cell lines, whereas isolates with the slow/low phenotype were less likely to. In addition, they observed that the viruses with the rapid/high phenotype were all isolated from individuals with low CD4+ cell counts and AIDS symptoms. In contrast, the

majority of individuals with no or mild symptoms and normal CD4+ cell counts had viruses with the slow/low phenotype, indicating a relation between the clinical severity of HIV-1 infection and the *in vitro* replication properties of the virus. Similar findings were made by other groups (356-358). Viruses with the rapid/high phenotype were later referred to as syncytium-inducing (SI), whereas viruses with the slow/low phenotype were referred to as non-syncytium-inducing (NSI), based on their ability to induce syncytia in immortalised T cell lines (357, 359, 360). The SI isolates were also referred to as T cell line-tropic. The NSI isolates, on the other hand, whilst being able to replicate in CD4+ PBMC, were unable to replicate in T cell lines. Instead, their tropism extended to macrophages; hence they were referred to as macrophage-tropic (180, 361). Macrophage-tropic viruses could, however, be adapted to growth in immortalised T cell lines through extensive passaging (362). Cell hybrid experiments subsequently indicated this selective cellular tropism was due to the existence of cell type-specific fusion co-factors, rather than the presence of inhibitory factors (363).

In 1996, ten years after it first became evident that presence of CD4 alone was not enough to support HIV-1 entry into cells, light was finally shed on the missing fusion co-factor, when Feng et al. (364) used a cDNA library approach to identify a member of the superfamily of seven-transmembrane chemokine receptors as a co-receptor for HIV-1. This receptor was named fusin or LESTR, but would later be called CXCR4 according to an agreed chemokine receptor classification. Feng et al. showed that co-expression of CD4 and CXCR4, but not CD4 alone, rendered previously non-permissive cells susceptible to infection. Co-expression of CXCR4 did, however, only support infection with so-called T cell line-tropic isolates and not with macrophage-tropic strains, indicating that yet another co-factor was responsible for mediating entry of the macrophagetropic isolates, offering an explanation into the different tropisms. Shortly after the identification of CXCR4 as a co-receptor for HIV-1, Bleul et al. (365) and Oberlin et al. (366) identified the stromal cell-derived factor 1 (SDF-1) as the natural ligand for CXCR4. In the same studies, SDF-1 was also shown to inhibit infection by T cell line-tropic but not macrophage-tropic HIV-1 isolates, further confirming the role of CXCR4 as an essential co-receptor for the so-called T cell line-tropic viruses.

Meanwhile, a report from Cocchi *et al.* (367) had shown that the chemokines RANTES (regulated upon activation, normal T cell expressed and secreted), MIP-1 α and MIP-1 β (macrophage inflammatory proteins) displayed HIV-inhibitory properties. It was already known that CD8+ T cells secreted HIV-suppressive factors. Cocchi *et al.* used fractionation and chromatography techniques to identify RANTES, MIP-1 α and MIP-1 β as the proteins responsible for the inhibition. The chemokines were able to inhibit infection by HIV-1 macrophage-tropic isolates but not infection by T cell line-tropic HIV-1 isolates.

Shortly after the identification of CXCR4 as an essential co-receptor for the socalled T cell line-tropic isolates and the observation that RANTES, MIP-1 α and MIP-1 β could inhibit infection by macrophage-tropic viruses, several groups simultaneously identified CCR5, the receptor for RANTES, MIP-1 α and MIP-1 β , as a co-receptor for macrophage-tropic HIV-1 (368-372). The reports from these groups showed that expression of CCR5 in previously non-permissive CD4+ cells rendered them selectively susceptible to infection by macrophagetropic viruses.

CXCR4 and CCR5 are chemokine receptors. Chemokines are small cytokines primarily involved in the chemoattraction of lymphocytes, monocytes and neutrophils. They are secreted by a variety of cell types, including activated lymphocytes and monocytes/macrophages as well as endothelial cells, platelets, neutrophils and fibroblasts. Chemokines are grouped into four different classes, the CC, CXC, C and CX₃C chemokines, based on the number and spacing of conserved cysteine residues in their amino acid sequence. Chemokine receptors, in turn, are classified according to the group of chemokines that they bind. Chemokine receptors belong to the superfamily of seven-transmembrane G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs). They are integral membrane proteins that consist of an extracellular N-terminal domain followed by seven helical membrane-spanning regions connected by three intracellular and three

extracellular loops and a cytoplasmic tail. They are coupled to heterotrimeric G (guanine nucleotide-binding) proteins, which act as the signal moiety of the receptor, and are thought to form a rod spanning the membrane, with a central hole surrounded by the seven transmembrane domains. There is, however, little structural information available for chemokine receptors, as no structure has been resolved to date (373). Instead, structural models of CCR5 and CXCR4 have been based on the crystal structure of bovine rhodopsin. Rhodopsin, a seven-transmembrane GPCR present in the retina, was until recently the only GPCR for which a high-resolution structure was available (374). However, the first structure of a human GPCR, the adrenergic receptor β_2 AR, which was solved at the end of 2007, might give further insight into the structures of CCR5 and CXCR4 (375). In the absence of three-dimensional structural data, the binding site for gp120 has been mapped to the N-terminus and the second extracellular loop of CCR5 or CXCR4 (376-378). This notion have been supported by recent nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) data (379).

The identification of CXCR4 and CCR5 as co-receptors for HIV-1 provided an explanation for the two distinct HIV-1 phenotypes that had been observed. In addition, it became clear that the old classification system and the assumed relationship between replication kinetics (rapid/high or slow/low), ability to induce syncytia (SI or NSI) and tropism (T cell line- or macrophage-tropic) was not completely clear-cut (380). The terms SI/NSI and T cell line-/macrophagetropic had been used interchangeably, despite not being synonymous (381). It is now recognised that while only the SI or T cell line-tropic viruses can replicate and induce syncytia in immortalised CD4+ T cell lines (which usually express CXCR4 but not CCR5), all primary viruses can replicate in primary CD4+ T cells and induce syncytia in cells expressing the right co-receptor. In addition, some CXCR4-using isolates have been found to infect macrophages (382-384). A new classification system based on co-receptor usage was therefore suggested to replace the old nomenclature (381). Virus isolates selectively able to use CCR5 or CXCR4 are now referred to as CCR5- or CXCR4-using, or R5 or X4 viruses, respectively, whereas virus isolates able to use both receptors are referred to as R5X4- or dual-tropic. In addition to the nomenclature based on coreceptor usage, virus isolates are distinguished on the basis of how they have been propagated. Isolates that have been adapted for growth in T cell lines are referred to as T cell line-adapted (TCLA), whereas viruses only cultured in primary PBMC or macrophages are referred to as primary.

All primary HIV-1 isolates use one or both of CCR5 and CXCR4 as co-receptor (385). In addition, some virus isolates have been shown to use alternative chemokine receptors *in vitro*. At least a dozen other seven-transmembrane GPCRs, such as CCR3, CCR2b, CCR8, Strl33 and D6, have been reported to function as co-receptors *in vitro* (386, 387). However, the *in vivo* relevance of these alternative receptors remains to be determined. The frequency by which viruses use receptors other than CXCR4 and CCR5 on primary target cells has been questioned, as infection is usually blocked by inhibitors to CXCR4 or CCR5 (388).

While most HIV-1 strains depend on CD4 for initial attachment and entry into cells, some reports have shown that certain HIV-1 isolates can infect cells lacking CD4 *in vitro* (386). These strains are able to infect cells through direct contact with the co-receptor. However, it remains uncertain whether such CD4-independent infection is of any relevance *in vivo*.

In spite of the relative promiscuity of some HIV-1 isolates *in vitro*, epidemiological studies indicate that the number of co-receptors used *in vivo* is rather limited. The first evidence for the importance of CCR5 as a co-receptor *in vivo* came from genetic studies of HIV-1-exposed uninfected individuals. It was found that individuals homozygous for a defective CCR5 allele (CCR5- Δ 32) were strongly protected from HIV-1 infection (389-392). The CCR5- Δ 32 allele contains a 32-bp deletion in the CCR5 gene, which results in a truncated receptor that is retained and degraded in the endoplasmatic reticulum. While homozygousity for the CCR5- Δ 32 allele confers strong protection, heterozygousity is associated with a slower progression to AIDS (389, 390). The distribution of the CCR5- Δ 32 polymorphism is largely restricted to Northern Europe and populations of Northern European descent (393). Its prevalence

decreases in the southern and Mediterranean regions of Europe and almost disappears in Asia and Africa. It is estimated that around 1% and 20% of Caucasians are homozygous and heterozygous for the allele, respectively.

In addition to the CCR5- Δ 32 allele, several other polymorphisms in the CCR5 gene, or in the genes encoding its ligands, have been associated with susceptibility to HIV-1 infection or disease progression, further highlighting the importance of CCR5 as a co-receptor *in vivo* (394). For example, plasma levels of the CCR5 ligands MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β and RANTES have been shown to influence disease progression (395, 396). Moreover, a low copy number of the gene encoding MIP-1 α has been associated with an increased susceptibility to HIV-1 infection and a more rapid progression to AIDS, especially in combination with other known disease-accelerating CCR5 genotypes (397). Polymorphisms in the gene encoding the CXCR4 ligand SDF-1 have also been suggested to influence HIV-1 resistance and disease progression (394). Further evidence for the importance CCR5 and CXCR4 as co-receptors *in vivo* has come from the antiviral effects observed in clinical trials of several CCR5-binding agents and one CXCR4 antagonist (398).

The protective effects of these CCR5-related polymorphisms, especially the CCR5- Δ 32 allele, suggest a major role for CCR5 in HIV-1 transmission. Indeed, CCR5-using viruses have been suggested to be preferentially transmitted over CXCR4-using viruses (399). The reason behind the selective transmission is unclear, although several mechanisms that restrict transmission of CXCR4-using viruses have been suggested (400). In addition to being preferentially transmitted, early studies (some of which are mentioned above) have shown that CCR5-using viruses predominate during the acute and asymptotic phase of natural HIV-1 infection, whereas CXCR4-using viruses emerge at a later stage in around 50% of individuals infected with subtype B viruses (355, 401-405). The emergence of CXCR4-using viruses have been associated with lower CD4+ T cell counts and faster progression to AIDS (355, 401-405), although loss of CD4+ T cells and AIDS have also been reported in individuals harbouring CCR5-using viruses only (406, 407).

Most studies looking at co-receptor usage have, however, been carried out in relatively small cohorts, as methods for determining HIV-1 co-receptor use have typically been relatively low-throughput and cost-intensive. Recent technological advances have allowed for large-scale studies of the prevalence of co-receptor usage. These studies have confirmed the association of lower CD4+ T cell count with the appearance of CXCR4-using viruses but have detected CXCR4 usage in a lower percentage of individuals (408-412). For example, Moyle et al. (412) assessed co-receptor use in 563 treatment-naïve and treatment-experienced HIV-1-infected individuals, with known viral load and CD4+ T cell counts, and found that approximately 80% of the individuals had viruses exclusively using CCR5. The remaining 20% had CXCR4-using, dual-tropic or mixed virus populations. However, only 0.7% of the samples showed exclusive CXCR4-usage. CCR5usage was significantly associated with a lower viral load and higher CD4+ T cell count and the presence of CXCR4-using, dual-tropic or mixed populations were more common at higher viral load and lower CD4+ cell count. No significant association was found between co-receptor use and exposure to antiretroviral therapy. Similarly, Brumme et al. (411) found CXCR4-using, dualtropic or mixed virus populations viruses in 18% of almost a thousand treatmentnaïve HIV-1-infected individuals. Viruses that exclusively used CXCR4 were, however, only detected in less than 1% of the individuals. Presence of CXCR4using virus was again associated with lower CD4+ T cell levels. Whether the appearance of CXCR4-using viruses is a cause or a consequence of disease progression remains to be determined.

The viral determinants for co-receptor usage have, unsurprisingly, been mapped to the viral envelope proteins. HIV-1 cellular tropism and co-receptor usage was first shown to be determined by the envelope protein (413-416) and in particular by the V3 region of gp120 (417) in the early 1990s. Several studies have since shown that the V3 region is a major determinant of co-receptor tropism, but sequence changes in the V1, V2, C3 and C4 regions of gp120 and in gp41 have also been shown to modulate co-receptor use (418-422).

As for most HIV-1 research, the majority of studies on HIV-1 co-receptor usage and tropism have been carried out using HIV-1 of subtype B. As subtype B infections only account for around a tenth of infection worldwide (124), coreceptor usage among non-subtype B viruses is of interest and has been addressed by some studies. Although some studies have found no significant difference in phenotype among different genetic subtypes (412, 423, 424), others have reported of subtype-specific differences. For example, CXCR4 usage has been less frequently observed among subtype C isolates, compared to among HIV-1 of subtype B, even in isolates from individuals with AIDS (407, 425-430). In addition, CXCR4 usage has been reported to be more prevalent among subtype D viruses compared to among subtype A viruses (431), which is consistent with other reports observing a more rapid progression to AIDS among individuals infected with subtype D isolates compared to individuals infected with subtype A isolates (432-434). Further large-scale studies are needed to assess co-receptor use in non-subtype B isolates, especially in light of the recent developments of CCR5 antagonists as antiretroviral drugs.

So which cells are infected by HIV-1 *in vivo*? As HIV-1 tropism is largely determined by the distribution of the cellular receptors, HIV-1 should be able to infect all cells expressing CD4 and either of the identified co-receptors. CCR5 is expressed to high levels on activated memory CD4+ T cells (435, 436). These cells are the main target cells of HIV-1 infection *in vivo* (437). Activated memory CD4+ T cells are especially abundant in the gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT), which has been shown to be a major site of HIV and SIV replication (438, 439). Compared to CCR5, CXCR4 is expressed on a wider range of CD4+ T cells, including antigen naïve T cells, providing CXCR4-using viruses with a wider tropism (435, 436). Consistent with this notion, an increased proportion of the viral load has been found in antigen naïve CD4+ T cells in individuals harbouring CXCR4-using viruses (440).

However, CD4+ T cells are not the only target cells for HIV-1 *in vivo*. Like other members of the *Lentivirus* genus, HIV-1 is able to infect cells of the mononuclear phagocyte lineage. Macrophages express CD4, CCR5 and CXCR4 and were first shown to be infected with HIV-1 in 1986 (180). Latent as well as productive infection of tissue macrophages, such as brain macrophages or microglia, has since been frequently observed *in vivo*. The viral dynamics of

HIV-1 infection of macrophages has been found to be different to that in CD4+ T cells. Compared to HIV-1-infected CD4+ T cells, the turnover of infected macrophages is rather slow (441). Instead, there seem to be an absence of cytopathic effects and production of virus over a prolonged period of time, for up to 60 days after infection *in vitro* (442). These notions, along with the tendency of viruses to accumulate in what was initially thought to be intracellular multivesicular bodies or late endosomes (297, 298) but subsequently shown to be internally sequestered, surface-connected extensions of the plasma membrane (305, 316), has led to the suggestion that cells of the mononuclear phagocyte lineage serve as reservoirs for HIV-1 (443). Importantly, perivascular macrophages are also the main target for HIV-1 infection in the central nervous system (CNS) and may have a role in the progressive encephalopathy often seen in AIDS patients (444, 445).

In addition of CD4+ T cells and macrophages, the distribution of the HIV-1 cellular receptors also allows for infection of dendritic cells (DCs). DCs are antigen-presenting cells of haematopoietic origin crucial to the activation of T cells and the initiation of primary immune responses (446). The DC population is highly heterogeneous and several DC subsets have been described, based on their lineage, anatomical localisation and cell surface expression markers (447). Anatomically, DCs can be divided into lymphoid-tissue resident DCs and migratory DCs (447, 448). The lymphoid-tissue resident DCs can be further divided into the conventional lymphoid-tissue resident DCs and the relatively recently described plasmacytoid DCs (447, 448). The conventional lymphoidtissue resident DCs have the typical dendritic form and capture and present antigens within the lymphoid organs, whereas the plasmacytoid DCs are round, non-dendritic and have been shown to produce interferon following viral infection (447, 448). The migratory DCs are conventional DCs that reside in an immature form in the peripheral tissues, such as the skin and mucosal tissues. Immature DCs in the periphery capture and process antigens, develop into mature DCs as a result of antigen deposition and inflammation, and migrate to lymph nodes where they stimulate T helper cells (446). DCs that reside in tissues include the Langerhans cells in the epidermis and mucosal epithelia, and the dermal and interstitial DCs in the dermis, submucosal epithelia and rectal

epithelia. Langerhans cells, characterised by the surface expression of the C-type lectin Langerin and containing the Langerhans cell-specific organelles Birbeck granules, were the first DCs to be described, by Langerhans in 1868. The next description of DCs did not come until a hundred years later, when Steinman and Cohn reported data on a novel cell type with dendritic morphology isolated from spleen (449). Initially, conventional DCs were thought to be of myeloid lineage. This notion was, however, contradicted by reports showing that fractions of both myeloid and lymphoid precursors can give rise to conventional DCs, *in vitro* and *in vivo* (450, 451). Even though the precise ontogeny and differentiation pathways of the various DC subsets remain unclear, two recent reports have identified a common progenitor that can give rise to both conventional and plasmacytoid DCs (452, 453). Many DC subsets express CD4, CCR5 and CXCR4, although the expression levels may differ between subsets and at different maturation stages. DC subset not expressing CD4 have also been observed (454).

Because of their expression of the HIV-1 cellular receptors, their location in mucosal tissues and their antigen-presenting role, DCs have been suggested to be the first cells to encounter HIV-1 during mucosal transmission and to mediate spread to CD4+ T cells (455). In vitro infection of human peripheral blood dendritic cells was first demonstrated in the 1980s (456). Subsequent in vitro experiments as well as in vivo studies in SIV and rhesus macaque models have, however, shown that the frequency by which DCs are infected is low (457-460). One study showed that, on average, only a few percent of DCs isolated from healthy donors can be productively infected by HIV-1 (461). In addition, infection of DCs has been shown to be less productive than infection of CD4+ T cells (462). These notions have, in part, been explained by observations indicating that different DC subsets show different susceptibility to productive HIV-1 infection (461, 463). This differential susceptibility may be due to different expression levels of the HIV-1 cellular receptors but also to intracellular restriction factors such as APOBEC3G (464). In addition to depending on phenotype, the susceptibility of DCs to HIV-1 infection depends on the maturation stage (458, 465). Langerhans cells have been shown to be susceptible to productive HIV-1 infection (466, 467).

In addition to being able to support infection, thus aiding in transmitting infection to CD4+ T cells, DCs are thought to mediate HIV-1 infection of CD4+ T cells *in trans*, i.e. without becoming infected themselves. Transfer of HIV-1 from DCs to CD4+ T cells was first reported in the early 1990s, when infection of CD4+ T cells was observed after co-culture with DCs that had been exposed to HIV-1 and washed (468, 469). Since then, several studies have shown that DCs can capture and keep virus in an infectious state even for several days before transfer to CD4+ T cells (462). Several mechanisms underlying this transfer have been proposed. DCs possess unique pathways which facilitate capture and internalisation of pathogens. In addition to CD4, DCs express other receptors that can capture HIV-1. For example, DCs have been shown to capture HIV-1 via C-type lectins, a family of cell surface receptors that recognise carbohydrate structures. Capture by C-type lectins leads to internalisation of HIV-1 into endosomes. Transfer to CD4+ T cells can then occur via an infectious synapse formed between DCs and CD4+ T cells (470, 471). In addition, to being transferred across an infectious synapse, HIV-1 captured by C-type lectins and internalised into endosomes has been shown to be targeted to multivesicular bodies and subsequently transferred to CD4+ T cells via exosomes (472). Alternatively, upon internalisation, HIV-1 can be targeted to proteasomes or lysosomes, leading to degradation and presentation on MHC class I or II. Capture by C-type lectins can also enhance infection of the DC *in cis* (473).

The C-type lectin DC-specific intercellular adhesion molecule 3-grabbing nonintegrin (DC-SIGN), was identified in 2000 and shown to be able to capture HIV-1 and promote efficient infection of CD4+ T cells *in trans* (474, 475). DC-SIGN binds to gp120. It is expressed on a subset of immature DCs, including DCs in the submucosal epithelia and the rectal epithelia. Other receptors present on DCs and able to capture HIV-1 include the mannose receptor and galactosyl ceramide (476, 477). In spite of the identification of DC-SIGN and other attachment receptors, the initial interactions between HIV-1 and DCs remain unclear and debated. Some studies have reported of DC-SIGN-independent transfer of HIV-1 infection from DCs to CD4+ T cells, indicating that additional, unknown receptors are involved (478, 479). A recent study has demonstrated the DC-specific heparan sulphate proteoglycan syndecan-3 as a major HIV-1 attachment factor on DCs (480).

Unlike other DCs, Langerhans cells have been shown to bind HIV-1 via the Ctype lectin Langerin (481). It has previously been though that Langerin on Langerhans cells function in a manner similar to that of DC-SIGN (476). This notion has, however, been contradicted by a recent study carried out by de Witte *et al.* (481), showing that capture of HIV-1 particles by Langerin leads to internalisation of the virus and degradation in the Birbeck granules, thus preventing infection rather than mediating it to CD4+ T cells. Blocking Langerin with antibodies or saturating it with high concentrations of virus did, however, result in infection of the Langerhans cells and transfer of HIV-1 to CD4+ T cells.

Due to the low abundance of DCs in vivo, many studies on HIV-1 infection of DCs are carried out using monocyte-derived DCs, which are cells with DC-like properties generated *in vitro* from human monocytes. While these cells provide a good model, they may not accurately represent DCs in vivo. For example, it has been shown that monocyte-derived DCs mainly interact with HIV-1 gp120 via C-type lectins, whereas primary DCs isolated from blood were found to bind gp120 mainly via CD4 (482). Studies on primary DCs isolated from blood have furthermore shown that DC ability to transfer infection to CD4+ T cells varies with DC subset and with maturation stage. While conventional DCs can efficiently mediate infection of CD4+ T cells, plasmacytoid DCs have been shown to inhibit HIV-1 replication in CD4+ T cells, probably because of their interferon (IFN)- α production (483). This notion has, however, been contradicted by another study reporting efficient transfer of HIV-1 to CD4+ T cells by plasmacytoid DCs (484). In light of these observations, it is clear that further studies using primary DCs are needed to elucidate the mechanisms by which DCs interact with HIV-1 in vivo. Increased understanding of how HIV-1 interacts with DCs would shed light on the events involved in sexual transmission of HIV-1, with obvious implications for the development of strategies to prevent HIV-1 transmission. Transmission of HIV-1 will be further discussed in the next section (section 1.1.4.2).

In conclusion, it is the distribution of the cellular receptors that is the main determinant for HIV-1 tropism. Even so, cellular tropism, in particular the species-specific aspect, is in part determined by cellular restriction factors that act post-entry (485).

1.1.4.2 Transmission of HIV-1

HIV-1 can be transmitted along three major routes, either through exposure to HIV-1 positive blood or blood products, via mother-to-child transmission, or through sexual contact. For all routes of transmission, the probability of transmission depends on a number of factors, including host susceptibility and infectiousness, viral properties and environmental factors (486).

Transfusion of infected blood or blood products poses the greatest risk of infection based on a single exposure, as it leads to infection in more than 90% of cases (487). The risk of acquiring HIV-1 through the use of shared, contaminated needles is lower, as the probability of infection per injection with a contaminated syringe is less than 1% (488, 489). Exposure to HIV-1 positive blood, blood products, and the use of contaminated needles accounts for around 5-10% of HIV-1 infections worldwide (490). The majority of these infections are, however, acquired through intravenous drug use, as routine screening of blood and blood-derived products has reduced the spread of HIV-1 via blood and blood product transfusions (65, 490, 491).

Mother-to-child transmission of HIV-1 can occur *in utero* via the placenta, during delivery or via breastfeeding. While a few cases may be the result of true vertical transmission, the majority are believed to represent mucosal transmission due to exposure of the small intestine or the oral mucosa to maternal body fluids (492). This notion is, in part, supported by studies carried out in macaque models, which have indicated that neonates are more susceptible to oral transmission than adults (493, 494). In the absence of antiretroviral treatment, 30-45% of infants born to HIV-1 positive mothers become infected (495). Risk of transmission can, however, be reduced to less than 10% with a short course of

antiretroviral therapy. Still, an estimated half a million infants acquire HIV-1 annually through mother-to-child transmission (65, 495).

Sexual transmission of HIV-1 accounts for the vast majority of HIV-1 infections worldwide and occurs primarily at the genital and rectal mucosa (65). The probability of sexual transmission varies with anatomical site. The risk of acquiring HIV-1 during oral sex appears to be almost negligible, whereas anal sex confers the highest risk, with an estimated transmission probability per coital act of around 0.001-0.01, and vaginal sex an intermediate risk with an estimated transmission probability of around 0.0001-0.001 (486, 496-500). Transmission can be facilitated by breaks in the epithelium but can also occur across intact mucosal surfaces (501, 502). Both cell-free and cell-associated virus can be mucosally transmitted, although cell-free virus seem to be more infectious in the macaque model (503, 504). Most HIV-1 infections worldwide result from genital exposure to semen of HIV-1-infected men (486). Semen can contain both cellfree virus and infected cells (505, 506). Recently, Münch et al. (507) have reported that amyloid fibrils, composed of fragments of prostatic acidic phosphatase and naturally present in semen, strongly enhance HIV-1 infection of T cells, macrophages and human tonsillar explants.

Transmission to women during vaginal intercourse can occur through the vaginal, ectocervical, or endocervical mucosa (490). The intact vaginal and ectocervical mucosa is made up of several layers of stratified squamous epithelium, whereas the endocervix is lined by a single-layer columnar epithelium. It is not known whether most women are infected via the vagina or via the cervix. However, studies of macaques, who lack the cervix after surgical removal of the uterus, have shown that the vaginal mucosa is sufficient for SIV transmission (508). In addition, treating macaques with progestins, which leads to thinning of the vaginal mucosa without having an effect on the cervix, increases the risk of SIV infection, suggesting the vaginal mucosa as the primary site of transmission (509). Moreover, the risk of acquiring HIV-1 infection has been suggested to be higher during pregnancy, when progesterone levels are higher (510). In contrast, treating macaques with oestrogen thickens the vaginal mucosa and decreases the risk of HIV-1 transmission (511). Disruption of the

mucosal integrity as a result of physical abrasion induced by intercourse (512-514), abnormalities in the vaginal flora caused by e.g. bacterial vaginosis (515, 516), or inflammation or genital ulcers caused by sexually transmitted diseases or chemical agents such as a topical microbicide (517, 518), all lead to increased risk of HIV-1 transmission. The single-layer epithelium of the endocervix is believed to support viral transmission, but is protected by a mucus plug thought to acts as a barrier to infection (519).

In men, HIV-1 transmission across the genital mucosa occurs most frequently through the inner foreskin and perhaps also through the penile urethra. An estimated 70-75% of all male infections are acquired through vaginal intercourse (490). The inner foreskin is lined by a multilayer stratified squamous epithelium, and has been shown to contain target cells for HIV-1 infection and to be susceptible to HIV-1 infection in an explant model (520-522). The urethra is lined by some layers of columnar epithelial cells. Circumcision confers a reduced risk of HIV-1 infection, highlighting the important role of the foreskin in HIV-1 transmission (523-525).

While much understanding has come from epidemiological studies, human explant studies, and in vivo studies of SIV- or SHIV-infected macaques (437, 486, 490, 501, 502, 526, 527), the biology of mucosal transmission of HIV-1 is still poorly understood, and the events from when HIV-1 reaches the epithelium and until there is an established infection remain unclear. For example, it is not known which cells are initially infected, although potential target cells include Langerhans cells, subepithelial DCs, macrophages and CD4+ T cells (490, 501, 528). According to current dogma and as discussed in section 1.1.4.1, HIV-1 is believed to hijack DCs to reach CD4+ T cells (462). However, the exact role of DCs in HIV-1 transmission remains obscure. DCs in the mucosal tissues include the subepithelial DC-SIGN+ DCs and Langerhans cells in the epithelia. Langerhans cells have long been thought to be an initial target for HIV-1 infection because of their susceptibility to infection and the observation that Langerhans cells harbour virus after vaginal inoculation of macaques with SIV (466, 467, 501), as well as the location of Langerhans cells in the mucosal epithelium and the fact that they can reach into and sample antigen in the lumen
of for example the vagina (529, 530). Recent studies by de Witte *et al.* (481) have, however, indicated that Langerhans cells, instead of becoming infected or transferring infection to other target cells, trap and degrade incoming virus.

CD4+ T cells have been found beneath the epithelia of the vagina and cervix, as well as dispersed within in the epithelia (531, 532). These CD4+ T cells are primarily memory T cells. Several studies carried out in female genital tissue explant models (533-535) have shown that HIV-1 productively infects CD4+ T cells in the genital mucosa (536-538). A study carried out in a vaginal explant model by Hladik *et al.* (536), showed that the initial infection of CD4+ T cells in the vaginal mucosa is likely to be independent of Langerhans cells. Instead, virus was found to be endocytosed by Langerhans cells, a notion which is in concordance with the observations made by de Witte *et al.* (481), discussed above. The important role of genital CD4+ T cells in SIV transmission has also been supported by data obtained in the macaque model (539, 540).

In addition to CD4+ T cells, macrophages have been shown to be infected in human genital explant models (533, 534, 541). Infected macrophages could, however, not be detected, or were rarely detected, in genital compartments in macaques infected with SIV (459, 460, 540). The precise role of macrophages in HIV-1 transmission is therefore unclear.

Little is also known about the nature of the virus that is transmitted (542). The characteristics of the transmitted virus and the early diversification of the virus population have been difficult to study, since there is a delay of at least a week before viral RNA can be isolated from blood of infected individuals. Several studies of newly transmitted viruses have, however, indicated that the virus passes through a genetic bottleneck during mucosal transmission, since viral diversity is limited in the early stages of infection compared to later on or in the donor (401, 542-548). In contrast to the above reports, several studies have reported heterogeneous virus populations soon in early infection and also that there are gender differences (549-551). In addition, it has been suggested that transmission of multiple virus variants occurs frequently but that the population is homogenised soon after transmission (552). Furthermore, it is not known

whether compartmentalisation of virus between the blood and genital compartments of the transmitting individual contributes to the reduced viral diversity frequently observed soon after transmission, or whether selection takes place primarily at the mucosal membrane of the receiver (542). Miller *et al.* (519) have shown that in macaques, the mucosal barrier greatly limits the initial infection of target cells present in the vaginal and cervical tissues, leading to a small founder population of viruses, suggesting that the mucosa is responsible for the initial, limited viral diversity. These observations has been further supported by Chomont *et al.* (548), who suggested that virus variants from the male donor are selected in the female mucosa during HIV-1 transmission, since HIV-1 gp120 sequences from the vaginal and blood compartments were virtually identical soon after infection, but not in chronic disease.

Salazar-Gonzalez *et al.* (553) have described an experimental strategy using single-genome amplification and sequencing of viral genes, which facilitates identification of the transmitted virus, or at least of early founder viruses that have initiated productive clinical infection, as well as analysis of early virus diversification. Using this approach and phylogenetic techniques, Salazar-Gonzalez and colleagues found that out of twelve Zambian individuals infected with HIV-1, eight were originally infected with a single virus, or at least that a single founder virus that gave rise to the clinical infection, whereas the remaining four were originally infected with several viruses. This approach is likely to be useful in furthering the knowledge of the properties of the transmitted virus.

Several studies have indicated that there may be differences in the biology of sexual transmission between HIV-1 subtypes. For example, for HIV-1 of subtype A and C, transmission of viruses bearing envelope glycoproteins with shorter and more compact variable loops seems to be favoured (547, 554), whereas among subtype B viruses, this observation has not been made (555, 556).

Several factors contribute to the probability of transmission (486). Plasma viral load has, for example, been associated with sexual transmission of HIV-1 (557-560). Higher plasma loads are found in the early stages of HIV-1 infection, and several phylogenetic studies have highlighted the importance of primary HIV-1

infection in onward transmission (505, 561-564). Wawer et al. (497) were first to present empirical data on the variation in HIV-1 transmission by stage of infection. Using data from studies of 235 HIV-1-discordant couples in the Rakai district of Uganda, Wawer and colleagues estimated that the probability of HIV-1 transmission within the first 2.5 months after seroconversion of the infected partner (0.0082 per coital act) was almost twelve-fold higher than that observed during asymptomatic infection (0.0007 per coital act). During the last two years before death, the probability of transmission increased again to 0.0031 per coital act. Subsequent studies carried out in the Rakai district of Uganda have estimated primary and late-stage infection to be around 26 and 7 times more infectious than asymptomatic infection, respectively (565). Transmission does, however, occur throughout the course of HIV-1 infection. Fraser et al. (566) used epidemiological tools to quantify the transmission potential of HIV-1 as a function of the viral load set-point, and found that the most commonly observed viral load set-points resulted in nearly optimal transmissibility over the life-time of the infected host, which may indicate that HIV-1 has evolved to have a maximised transmission potential in humans.

1.1.4.3 Natural course of HIV-1 infection

Within the first hours and days after mucosal transmission of HIV-1, infection is established in target cells located in the lamina propria of the mucosal tissue. Infection then spreads to the draining lymph nodes and subsequently to other lymphoid tissues via the circulation (502). Miller *et al.* (519) have shown that a small founder population of infected cells is developed at the point of entry in macaques following intravaginal challenge with SIV, and that local proliferation and continued seeding of distal lymphoid tissues was needed to establish systemic infection.

Once established, natural HIV-1 infection is characterised by three phases. The first phase is the primary or acute infection, which is associated with intense viral replication, a rapid increase in viral load and a decline in CD4+ T cells, especially the effector memory CD4+ T cells at mucosal sites. Over the following weeks, as antiviral immune responses are developed, the number of

circulating CD4+ T cells start to recover and plasma viral load decreases to a setpoint. This viral load set-point has been proposed to be a strong predictor of disease progression (567, 568).

The second phase is the chronic, and in general clinically asymptomatic, infection, which is characterised by a gradual increase in plasma viral load and a progressive decrease in circulating CD4+ T cells. Despite the lack of clinical symptoms, persistent viral replication occurs throughout this phase (569, 570). The duration of the chronic phase varies and can last from a few to fifteen or more years.

The third phase is characterised by the terminal failure of the immune system, symptomatic infection and onset of AIDS. AIDS is defined as the occurrence of any of more than twenty opportunistic infections or HIV-related cancers, as defined by the United States Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and the European Centre for the Epidemiological Monitoring of AIDS (EuroHIV). The CDC also includes a circulating CD4+ T cell count below 200 cells/µl of blood in the definition of AIDS (571). A schematic representation of the natural course of pathogenic HIV-1 infection is shown in Fig. 1.1.4.3.1.



Figure 1.1.4.3.1. Schematic representation of the natural course of HIV-1 infection. Figure obtained from Forsman, A. and Weiss, R. A., 'Why is HIV a pathogen?', Trends in microbiology, *in press.*

The course of HIV-1 infection and the rate of disease progression vary between individuals. A proportion of HIV-1-infected individuals do not seem to develop AIDS, but have low viral loads and stable circulating CD4+ T cell levels (572, 573). These individuals are referred to as long-term non-progressors, or LTNP. Several host genetic factors such as the CCR5- Δ 32 allele and some human leukocyte antigen (HLA) genotypes have been associated with the rate of disease progression and the LTNP phenotype (574-577). In addition to host factors, viral elements have also been implied to have a role in the rate of disease progression in humans (578). Deletions in the viral *nef* gene have, for example, been associated with slower disease progression (265, 266). Differences have also been observed between different HIV-1 genetic subtypes (432-434).

The major characteristic of AIDS is a selective depletion of CD4+ T cells followed by the onset of immune deficiency. Loss of CD4+ T cells is particularly striking in mucosal tissues, especially in the GALT of HIV-infected humans (439, 579, 580) and SIV-infected macaques (438, 581-585). Containing the majority of the T cells of the body, the GALT is a major site for HIV-1 replication. In the GALT, most CD4+ T cells are depleted within the first few weeks of infection, resulting in potentially irreversible tissue damage, which is thought to determine further disease progression (586). The mechanism behind the rapid depletion of CD4+ T cells in the GALT remains obscure. A recent report by Arthos *et al.* (587) has, however, shown that HIV-1 gp120 can bind to the integrin $\alpha_4\beta_7$, which is a receptor that mediates migration of peripheral CD4+ T cells to the GALT, possibly indicating that HIV-1 preferentially attaches to and infects cells in the GALT.

Loss of CD4+ T cells can occur through direct infection of CD4+ T cells but also through indirect effects, such as immune activation, apoptosis and killing of bystander CD4+ T cells by CD8+ T cells (588). In addition, certain viral proteins can be toxic to CD4+ T cells and the virus has also been suggested to impair thymic regeneration of CD4+ T cells (588). Overall, the mechanisms behind CD4+ T cell depletion and development of AIDS remain poorly understood. Some understanding has, however, come from studies of SIV infection of nonhuman primates. Unlike in non-natural or recent hosts, such as macaques or humans, SIV does not cause immunodeficiency in its natural hosts. African monkey species that are naturally infected with SIVs, including chimpanzee, sooty mangabey and African green monkey, do not develop disease and generally retain normal levels of peripheral CD4+ T cells despite high levels of viral replication and high plasma viral loads (589). Depletion of mucosal CD4+ T cells does, however, occur in non-pathogenic SIV infection of sooty mangabeys, with a kinetics similar to that observed in pathogenic SIV infection of macaques, indicating that mucosal CD4+ T cell depletion is not sufficient for, or predictive of, disease progression (590, 591).

Studies of SIV infection of natural and non-natural hosts have, instead, highlighted the importance of immune activation in pathogenic SIV/HIV infection. Several studies have shown that in their natural monkey hosts, SIV infections are not associated with elevated levels of immune inactivation, whereas elevated levels of immune activation is observed in non-natural hosts such as macaques (589, 592). Elevated levels of immune activation have also been associated with HIV-1 disease progression in humans, and markers of immune activation have been shown to have prognostic value (593-601). For example, cell-surface expression of CD38 on CD8+ T cells, a measurement of CD8+ T cell activation, strongly correlates with disease progression to AIDS and death in HIV-1-infected individuals, and appears to be a better predictor of disease progression than CD4+ cell count or viral load (595-597, 599). The importance of immune activation in HIV-1 and AIDS pathogenesis is further supported by the observations that in HIV-2 infected individuals, the majority of the non-progressors show limited levels of immune activation, whereas elevated levels are seen in individuals who progress to AIDS (602).

Even though it is clear that systemic immune activation is a major characteristic of pathogenic HIV/SIV infection, the aetiology behind it and the mechanisms behind its association with disease progression remain unclear. It has, however, been suggested that bystander activation of T cells may play a role (603). Circulating microbial products such as lipopolysaccharide, thought to have translocated across a damaged gastrointestinal mucosa, have also been proposed

to contribute to systemic immune activation, as elevated levels have been observed in HIV-1-infected individuals and in SIV-infected macaques, but not in SIV-infected sooty mangabeys (604).

The observation that natural hosts for SIV infection, such as chimpanzees and sooty mangabeys, but not non-natural and recent hosts, such as humans and macaques, express lower levels of CCR5 on their blood, lymph node and mucosal CD4+ T cells, may indicate that this receptor is important in pathogenic SIV and HIV infection and perhaps in immune activation (605). Differences in the ability of SIV, HIV-1 and HIV-2 Nef to suppress T cell activation have, furthermore, been suggested to have a role (606). Recently, it has been proposed that self-reactive CD8+ T cells, recognising caspase-generated protein fragments released by dying CD4+ T cells, may contribute to the systemic immune activation seen in chronic HIV-1 infection (607).

1.1.4.4 Host immune responses to HIV-1 infection

In the natural course of HIV-1 infection, the host immune responses fail to clear infection and to contain virus replication, allowing for persistent viraemia (608). While virus-specific CD8+ T cell responses are thought to suppress primary HIV-1 replication, the contribution of anti-HIV-1 antibodies in clearance of primary infection has been debated. Although the majority of research on host immune responses to HIV-1 infection has focused on the adaptive immune response, attention has also been given to the role of the innate immune response in HIV-1 pathogenesis (609, 610). In addition, there has been a growing interest in so-called 'intrinsic immunity' to retroviral infection, conferred by cellular factors such as TRIM5 α , APOBEC3G and Fv1, which restrict retroviral replication in post-entry events (485). The discussion in this section, however, will focus on the adaptive host immune responses to HIV-1 infection, in particular the humoral responses.

HIV-1-specific CD8+ T cells emerge within weeks of the initial infection, coinciding with the decline in viral load and restoration of circulating CD4+ T cells, suggesting that CD8+ T cell responses have a role in controlling viraemia

(611-613). CD8+ T cells have been shown to be important in the control of SIV infection of macaques, as a rapid increase and decrease in viral load was observed in macaques after the elimination and reappearance of CD8+ T cells during chronic SIV infection (614, 615). Further support for a role of the adaptive cellular immune response in the control of HIV-1 infection has come from studies demonstrating the selection of cytotoxic T Lymphocyte (CTL) epitope escape mutants of the virus in primary SIV infection of macaques (616) and in primary HIV-1 infection of humans (617, 618).

The antibody response to HIV-1 infection is generally vigorous and primarily directed against the gp120, gp41, CA and MA viral proteins (608, 619). The neutralising antibody response, however, appears relatively poor. It varies widely in terms of kinetics, magnitude and neutralisation breadth between individuals, and is restricted to antibodies recognising gp120 and gp41 epitopes (139, 619-622). Neutralising anti-envelope antibodies are thought to constitute only a fraction of the total antibody response, as the majority of anti-envelope antibodies are unable to bind functional envelope glycoprotein spikes on the virus surface (141, 142, 623-627). The presence of antibodies able to neutralise HIV-1 *in vitro* in sera from HIV-1-infected individuals was first demonstrated in 1985 (628-630).

While serum anti-envelope antibodies can be detected within in weeks of HIV-1 infection, neutralising antibodies have been observed to appear at a later stage, typically around 3-12 months after acute infection, after the decline in primary infection viral load (631-643). Because of these observations, it has been assumed that neutralising antibodies do not contribute to the control of primary viraemia. A number of studies have, however, demonstrated the development of neutralising activity within weeks of infection in some study subjects (555, 631, 641, 643-646), although this observation was sometimes found to depend on assay stringency (631). These reports indicate a possible role for neutralising antibody response is, in general, highly specific for the autologous early virus variants and show limited cross-neutralisation properties (631, 636, 638, 643, 645, 647). The specificities of anti-envelope antibodies in sera of HIV-1-infected individuals

and the antigenic properties of the envelope glycoproteins will be further discussed in section 1.1.6.

Soon after the emergence of a neutralising antibody response, neutralisation escape mutants of the virus can be isolated, as shown in longitudinal studies of HIV-1 infection (622, 632, 643, 644). The appearance of neutralisation-resistant viruses prompts the generation of new antibodies able to neutralise the escape mutants, which in turn drives the evolution of new escape mutants, the mounting of new antibody responses, and so on (620, 622, 648). The average HIV-1 generation time, i.e. the time from the release of a virus particle until it has infected a new target cell and caused the release of a new round of virus particles is as short as 2.6 days (441). This high replication rate, together with a mutation rate of 3.4×10^{-5} mutations per bp per cycle (167), contributes to the ability of HIV-1 to escape neutralising antibodies faster than new antibodies can be generated, contributing to the low titres of neutralising antibodies observed in sera from infected individuals. The observations that serum samples from late in infection can often neutralise early virus isolates (632, 638, 643, 645, 649-651), suggest that the neutralising antibody response may well be vigorous, although not able to keep up with virus evolution.

The selective pressure of the neutralising antibody response thus drives virus evolution (648), contributing to the extreme genetic diversity observed in the *env* gene and the variation in neutralisation sensitivity observed among HIV-1 variants, even within single plasma samples (652). Similarly, viral evolution and escape from autologous antibody responses is likely to drive the gradual broadening of serum neutralising activity and the slow increase in heterologous neutralising responses that have been observed throughout the course of HIV-1 infection (555, 641, 643). Moderate titres of broadly neutralising antibodies can, however, only be detected in around a tenth of chronically infected individuals (641, 653, 654). In spite of the rapid rate of evolution, recent data suggest that there may be limits to the ability of HIV-1 to continuously evolve to escape neutralising antibody responses in chronic infection (655). In further support of this notion, studies of twins infected with the same HIV-1 isolate through needle-

sharing have shown similar neutralising antibody responses and similar changes in the patterns of evolution in the *env* gene, suggesting that there are constraints on the mutational pathways HIV-1 can follow to evade antibody responses (656).

The *in vivo* role of the neutralising antibody response remains unclear. The emergence of neutralisation escape mutants in HIV-1 infection, however, provides indirect evidence for *in vivo* activity of neutralising antibodies. Direct evidence has come from several passive immunisation studies in animal models and in humans. Systemic infusion of neutralising antibodies has protected macaques against systemic and mucosal SIV or SHIV challenge in several studies (657-665). However, the serum titres required to achieve protection are high. In one study, the serum titre (90% *in vitro* neutralisation) required for sterilising protection was estimated to be 1:400 (662), whereas another study estimated that a titre of 1:38 (100% *in vitro* neutralisation) in plasma would protect 99% of macaques (666). Passive immunisation with the broadly neutralising mAb b12 has also been shown to protect severe combined immunodeficient (SCID) mice populated with human PBMCs against HIV-1 challenge (667). In addition, vaginal application of mAb b12 has been shown to protect macaques against mucosal challenge with SHIV (668).

A role for neutralising antibodies in established infection has also come from studies in the macaque model. Haigwood *et al.* (669, 670) have in two subsequent reports demonstrated that passive immunisation of SIV-infected macaques, early in infection, led to reduced viraemia and delayed disease progression. In addition, in 2007 Yamamoto *et al.* (671) showed that passive immunisation of macaques with pooled neutralising sera from chronically infected animals, a week post-challenge with SIV, resulted in a significant reduction of set-point plasma viral loads and preservation of central memory CD4+ T cell levels. Additional support for a possible role of neutralising antibodies in partial control of viraemia *in vivo* has come from studies of acutely and chronically HIV-1-infected humans undergoing interruption of antiretroviral treatment. The study showed that acutely infected individuals who received a cocktail of three neutralising mAbs had a delay in viral rebound compared to study subjects not receiving the mAbs or chronically infected individuals (672).

In contrast, it has been shown that passive immunisation of HIV-1-infected SCID mice populated with human PBMC, with a cocktail of neutralising antibodies, has little effect on viral load and furthermore that virus escape occurs within a few days (673). The observation that less potent and cross-reactive antibody responses predisposes to HIV-1 superinfection further points to a protective role for neutralising antibodies against HIV-1 infection (674).

The presence and role of mucosal IgA in HIV-1 infection has been debated (675). While low levels of HIV-1-specific IgA antibodies has been demonstrated in female and male genital tract secretions of HIV-1-infected patients, the frequency of detection and the levels were much lower than for HIV-1-specific IgG, indicating that unlike many other mucosally encountered microbes, HIV-1 does not induce vigorous specific IgA responses (676). The presence of HIV-1-specific IgA in mucosal secretions of HIV-1-exposed but seronegative individuals has been controversial (677, 678).

In addition to being able to directly neutralise virus, anti-envelope antibodies can induce additional antiviral immune functions, mediated by interaction of the Fc portion of the antibody with Fc receptors (FcRs) or with complement (679). Such antiviral immune functions can be mediated by neutralising as well as non-neutralising antibodies specific for the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins (679). The so-called non-neutralising antibodies fail to recognise functional envelope spike but have the potential to bind to non-functional spikes present on the virus surface (142). The non-neutralising anti-envelope glycoprotein antibodies, may induce such FcR- or complement-mediated immune effector functions, possibly contributing to the decline in plasma viral load seen at the interface of acute and chronic infection (680-682).

FcR-mediated effector functions include antibody-dependent cellular toxicity, ADCC. In ADCC, FcRs expressed on effector cells such as natural killer cells, granulocytes, monocytes, macrophages and subsets of $\gamma\delta$ T cells interact with the Fc portion of antibodies bound to infected cells, leading to the release of granzymes and perforins and subsequent lysis of the infected cell. In HIV-1infected individuals, anti-envelope glycoprotein antibodies able to mediate ADCC have been demonstrated early in infection (681, 683-686). In addition to mediating lysis of HIV-1-infected cells, interaction of FcR-bearing effector cells with antibody-virus complexes can lead to the release of cytokines and chemokines that inhibit virus replication in a mechanism referred to as antibodydependent cell-mediated virus inactivation, or ADCVI (687). ADCVI activity has also been demonstrated in non-neutralising serum that prevents SIV infection of neonatal macaques after oral challenge, possibly suggesting that the mechanism has relevance *in vivo* (688). Serum with potent ADCVI activity has, however, failed to protect against SIV infection of macaques in other studies (689).

Although ADCC and ADCVI have been suggested to influence disease progression in HIV-1-infected individuals, the importance of these mechanisms *in vivo* remain uncertain (679). Antibody-dependent FcR-mediated effector functions also include phagocytosis of antibody-coated viruses by phagocytic cells. Non-neutralising or poorly neutralising antibodies from HIV-1-infected individuals have been shown to inhibit HIV-1 infection of macrophages and immature dendritic cells in an FcR-dependent manner that did not require natural killer cells (690, 691). The relevance of FcR-mediated effector functions *in vivo* has been highlighted by the recent observation that the ability of the broadly neutralising mAb b12 to protect macaques against SHIV challenge was reduced if mutations that impair FcR binding were introduced into the Fc portion of b12 (692). Further support for a possible role of FcR-mediated immune functions in HIV-1 pathogenesis has come from the observation that polymorphisms in certain FcR genes have been associated with progression of HIV-1 infection (693).

Complement can be activated either by direct interaction with HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins on the virus surface or by interaction with antibody bound to virus particles. Activation of the complement system initiates a cascade of events leading to the formation of a membrane attack complex and lysis of the virus or of infected cells. Several studies have indicated that HIV-1 uses complement regulatory proteins, present in its host cell-derived membrane, to resist complement-mediated lysis (679). In addition to mediating lysis, the complement system can induce opsonisation and phagocytosis through binding of complement-opsonised virus to complement receptors on phagocytic cells. Aasa-Chapman *et al.* (682) have shown that non-neutralising anti-envelope antibodies detected during peak viral load in acute HIV-1 infection, before the appearance of neutralising antibodies, can induce complement-mediated inactivation of autologous and heterologous virus *in vitro*. Similarly, Huber *et al.* (680) showed that antibodies present in plasma of HIV-1-infected individuals induced complement-mediated inactivation of autologous virus *in vitro*, and that acute infection plasma virus load correlated inversely with complement lysis activity. The observations made in these two studies may indicate a possible role for complement-mediated viral inactivation in control of HIV-1 viraemia.

In addition to mediating effector functions that cause viral inactivation, antienvelope antibodies have been shown to mediate enhancement of HIV-1 infection *in vitro* (679, 694, 695). Antibody-dependent enhancement of HIV-1 infection can be mediated by binding of antibody-virus complexes to FcRs or by binding of antibody and complement-opsonised virus to complement receptors present on target or bystander cells. Binding to target cells can enhance infection *in cis*, whereas binding to bystander cells can result in enhancement of infection *in trans*. Up to 300-fold complement-mediated antibody-dependent enhancement of infection of target cells bearing complement receptors has been observed using early primary HIV-1 isolates and autologous sera (695). The role of these antibody-mediated effector functions in HIV-1 pathogenesis remains unclear, but is of importance to HIV-1 vaccine design.

As touched upon above, HIV-1, like many viruses, has evolved a number of ways to evade immune responses. For example, the integration of proviral DNA into the host cell genome provides a reservoir of latency since virus is only recognised by the immune system when it is actively replicating. In addition, HIV-1 is able to down-regulate cell surface expression of MHC class I molecules, making infected cells less recognisable by CTLs (263). The main reason for the immune evasive properties of HIV-1 might, however, be credited

to the extreme sequence heterogeneity and the characteristics of the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins. The immune evasive properties conferred by the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins will be briefly discussed in section 1.1.6.

1.1.5 Treatment and preventive strategies

In the absence of host immune control of HIV-1 infection, antiretroviral treatment has reduced HIV-1 mortality substantially. However, while current HIV-1 therapy can control viral load and prevent progression to AIDS, it is not available to the majority of the infected population, nor can it completely clear infection. Therefore, in order to control the HIV-1 pandemic, there is an urgent need for preventive measures, such as an effective HIV-1 vaccine or alternative preventive strategies such as HIV-1 microbicides. In this section, antiretroviral therapy, HIV-1 vaccine development, and HIV-1 microbicides will be briefly discussed.

1.1.5.1 Antiretroviral therapy

Available antiretroviral therapy targets several steps in the HIV-1 lifecycle. The first antiretroviral drug to be tested and proven efficient in clinical trials was azidothymidine, or AZT (54). AZT is a nucleoside analogue, which inhibits the viral reverse transcriptase process by terminating DNA chain elongation when incorporated into the nascent DNA chain. It was the most effective of about a hundred nucleoside analogues screened for antiretroviral activity at the Burroughs Wellcome laboratories (now GlaxoSmithKline) in the UK and the National Cancer Institute in the USA. AZT was approved and released into the market in 1987 as Zidovudine, as the first in a series of nucleoside or nucleotide analogue reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NRTIs). Despite the initial success, it soon became apparent that NRTI monotherapy led to the development of HIV-1 resistance and would not have long-lasting efficacy (696). Combination therapy, using more than one NRTIs would, however, prove more efficient (697, 698).

Within ten years after the introduction of NRTI therapy, additional drugs such as the non-nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors (NNRTIs), specifically targeting the HIV-1 reverse transcriptase, as well as protease inhibitors, binding to the HIV-1 protease hence inhibiting virion maturation, had been developed and approved (699). The introduction of highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART) in 1996, using a combination of at least three antiretroviral compounds from at least two classes of antiretrovirals, resulted in a massive drop in the number of AIDS deaths in the industrialised part of the world (700-702). Today, there are a total of 24 approved antiretroviral drugs, including eight NRTIS, three NNRTIS, and ten protease inhibitors (699). In addition, there are two approved entry inhibitors, the fusion inhibitor Enfuvirtide, also known as T-20, which targets gp41 (703), and the CCR5 antagonist Maraviroc (704). The latest antiretroviral drug to be approved, in 2007, was an integrase inhibitor (705). Additional antiretroviral drugs are in advanced clinical trials, including further integrase and reverse transcriptase inhibitors, as well as a range of entry inhibitors such as CCR5 and CXCR4 antagonists and compounds targeting CD4 and the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins (398, 706). Also in clinical trials is the first of the so-called maturation inhibitors, which bind to the Gag precursor polyprotein, thus inhibiting polyprotein cleavage, resulting in the release of defective virions (707). Strategies involving gene therapy are also being investigated (708), as are therapeutic vaccines.

Despite the advances and successes in the development of antiretroviral drugs, the cost and toxicity of antiretroviral therapy remains substantial, as does the problem with drug resistance in circulating and transmitted viruses (709, 710). Moreover, antiretroviral therapy remains unavailable to the vast majority of infected people. To expand the access to antiretroviral therapy in low-income countries, the WHO/UNAIDS launched its '3 by 5' initiative in 2003, aiming at having 3 million people in resource-poor settings on HAART by the end of 2005. While this target was not met in 2005, it is estimated that at the end of 2007 around 3 million people in low- and middle-income countries were receiving antiretroviral therapy, nearly a million more than at the end of 2006 (711). In spite of the progress, the treatment coverage remains low, with less than a third of the people who would need it receiving therapy (711).

1.1.5.2 HIV-1 vaccine development

The field of vaccinology is said to have started with the experiments carried out by Edward Jenner in 1796, showing that inoculation with cowpox virus could protect humans against smallpox infection (712). Since then, smallpox has been declared eradicated following a mass vaccination programme (713, 714), and vaccines have been effective in preventing human disease caused by a range of viruses, including influenza, rabies, hepatitis A and B, rubella, measles, mumps and poliovirus (712, 715). For these and most other successful vaccines, protection has typically been achieved by mimicking infection with the pathogen itself, using live attenuated or inactivated pathogen preparations or subunit vaccines (715). Although antibody titre appears to be the primary immune correlate of protection in most cases, the relative contributions of different antibody functions are unclear and the precise mechanisms by which vaccines prevent infection or disease remain undefined (716). For many pathogens, it is likely that both the humoral and the cellular arms of the immune system are important for long-lasting protection (716).

Despite the overall success in developing vaccines against a range of other viral diseases, all attempts to develop a successful HIV-1 vaccine have so far failed (717). Several features of HIV-1 make it a challenging target for vaccine design, in particular its high mutation rate and remarkable genetic diversity, which by far exceeds that of other entire virus families. The immune evasive properties of the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins (discussed in section 1.1.6) are other major obstacles in vaccine development, as is the ability of HIV-1 to remain latent in cells and to down-regulate cell surface expression of MHC.

Moreover, the correlates of immune protection in HIV-1 infection remain undefined, further contributing to the difficulties in developing an HIV-1 vaccine (718-720). However, even though the role of antibodies in natural HIV-1 infection is unclear, the observation that passively transferred neutralising antibodies can protect macaques against SHIV and SIV challenge (657-665) indicates that if elicited, antibodies could potentially prevent infection. Similarly, evidence for a role of T cells in the control of viraemia in HIV and SIV infection, has provided a rationale for the development of vaccine aimed at inducing T cell responses (717, 721, 722). Overall, it is generally believed that a successful vaccine against HIV-1 will need to elicit both humoral and cellular immune responses in order to prevent infection, disease, or both (717, 723, 724).

The lack of known correlates of immune protection makes it difficult to estimate the efficacy of vaccine candidates prior to testing in costly human trials (717, 718, 725-727). Although the immune responses in vaccinees and infected individuals can be evaluated in *in vitro* assays, such as neutralisation and IFN- γ enzyme-linked immunosorbent spot (ELISPOT) assays, data obtained *in vitro* do not necessarily correspond to the *in vivo* situation in humans, nor do they necessarily correlate with results obtained in animal models (718, 727). In addition, data from animal models do not necessarily predict outcome in human trials (725). Virus transmission in the best available animal model, the SHIV/SIV macaque model, is likely to differ substantially from HIV-1 transmission in humans (725, 726). For example, the artificial virus preparations used in animal models may not be representative of the virus swarms involved in sexual transmission of HIV-1. Moreover, the limited number of SIV or SHIV isolates available may not accurately represent the vast majority of the circulating HIV-1 strains.

The vaccine candidates that has so far provided the best protection in the macaque model are live attenuated SIVs (726, 728, 729). A live attenuated viral vaccine contains live virus that have been attenuated, for example through extensive cell-culture passaging or direct genetic modification. This kind of vaccine typically elicits long-lasting humoral and cellular immune responses and has been highly successful when developing vaccines against measles, rubella, mumps, yellow fever and poliovirus (716). Immunising macaques with live attenuated SIV has been shown to provide protection against challenge with homologous pathogenic SIV for up to more than two years after immunisation (730-733). Interestingly, strong protection of macaques immunised with a live attenuated SIV have been observed even in the absence of high-titre anti-SIV antibodies and high-frequency anti-SIV cellular immune responses, as measured by neutralisation and IFN- γ ELISPOT assays, high-lighting the lack of

knowledge of what correlates with immune protection (734). Even though immunisation with live attenuated SIV provides protection against homologous challenge, protection against heterologous SIV isolates has been less effective (735-737). In addition, there are safety issues with this approach, as there is a possibility that the virus may revert back to a pathogenic form, or prove to be pathogenic after a prolonged period of time or in immunocompromised individuals. The *in vivo* repair of an attenuating deletion in the *nef* gene of a SIV molecular clone, associated with a reversion to virulence, has been reported in macaques (738). In another study, carried out by Baba *et al.* (739), macaques were infected with an SIV isolate with large deletions in the *nef, vpr* and negative regulatory element genes. Adult monkeys that were infected with this attenuated virus were protected from subsequent infection with pathogenic SIV but did develop disease with a delayed onset from the attenuated virus. Moreover, the attenuated virus caused disease soon after infection in newborn monkeys (739), albeit in some studies only after challenge with high viral doses (740).

Immunising with inactivated or killed virus preparations may be safer, and have proven effective when developing vaccines against hepatitis A, rabies, influenza and poliovirus (715). However, even though inactivated SIV has conferred some short-lived protection in the macaque model, it has been mainly against identical virus (741). Virus-like particles (VLPs) are also being explored as vaccine candidates (742).

Subunits vaccines can be purified from crude viral extractions, or made from recombinant proteins. Recombinant viral proteins are easily produced and generally thought to be safe to administer. This approach has been used to develop a vaccine against hepatitis B virus. The recombinant hepatitis B vaccine was licensed in 1986 and contains recombinant viral surface antigen expressed in yeast (743, 744). Two recombinant vaccines against certain strains of human papilloma virus (HPV-6, -11, -16 and -18 or HPV-16 and -18 only) have recently been approved (745-748). These vaccines are based on yeast- or baculovirus-expressed recombinant HPV capsid protein L1, which self-assembles into virus-like particles, VLPs (749).

The first HIV-1 vaccine candidates to enter clinical efficacy trials in humans were two vaccine candidates developed by VaxGen (San Francisco, USA), containing recombinant gp120 derived from HIV-1 of subtype B and A/E. The subtype B gp120 had previously been shown to protect chimpanzees against challenge with homologous virus (750). Both candidates were taken through clinical safety and efficacy trials in the USA and/or in Thailand, but did not prevent infection, had no effect on subsequent viral load, and did not elicit antibodies that could neutralise primary isolates of HIV-1 *in vitro* (751-753).

Given what is now known about the immune evasive mechanisms of the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins and the extreme HIV-1 genetic diversity, the results of the VaxGen trials were perhaps not surprising (721). Great efforts are currently focused on designing immunogens that can elicit a broader and more potent neutralising antibody response (259, 754). This includes the generation of stable recombinant trimeric envelope proteins that mimic the functional HIV-1 envelope spike, as well as peptide and protein constructs that better present conserved epitopes recognised by a handful of broadly neutralising antibodies to the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins (section 1.1.6). However, so far, no immunogen have been developed that elicit a neutralising antibody response of the breadth and potency that will be required of a vaccine (717, 754). To solve the problem of how to elicit broadly neutralising antibodies, further knowledge about the antigenicity and immunogenicity of the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins is needed.

In light of the difficulties in eliciting a neutralising antibody response to HIV-1, along with the evidence for a role of T cells in the control of SIV and HIV-1 infection, much focus has been on developing vaccines that elicit T cell responses, which even though they may not prevent infection may contain viral replication, leading to lower viral load set-points (Fig. 1.1.4.3.1) and delayed onset of disease (717, 721, 722). One of these strategies involves the evaluation of naked DNA encoding HIV-1 proteins. However, even though intramuscular administration of plasmid DNA encoding HIV-1 proteins can elicit cellular responses in mice, these DNA vaccines have been shown to be less immunogenic in non-human primates (722, 755) and even less immunogenic in humans (756).

Instead, the use of DNA vaccines as priming vaccines in various prime-boost strategies has been more successful, eliciting better responses than the boosting vaccine alone (757-762). Co-expression with cytokines may also increase immunogenicity (763).

HIV-1 genes can also be incorporated into the genome of microorganisms that are not pathogenic in humans, which may be a way of mimicking the efficacy of live attenuated vaccines but without the safety concerns associated with live attenuated HIV-1 (755). For this purpose, the use of adenoviruses, adenoassociated viruses and poxviruses, including modified vaccinia virus Ankara, canarypox and fowlpox virus, have been explored (755). These vectors have been engineered to express various HIV-1 antigens, such as Gag, Pol and the envelope glycoproteins. A vaccine candidate developed by Merck, based on a replication-defective adenovirus type 5 vector engineered to express HIV-1 Gag, Pol and Nef proteins, was taken forward to clinical efficacy testing in 2004 in the so-called STEP trial conducted by Merck and the HIV Vaccine Trials Network (764). This vaccine candidate had been shown to induce CD8+ T cell responses in clinical phase I and II trials of safety and immunogenicity in humans. Moreover, results obtained in the macaque model had indicated some level of protection, as immunisation with a replication-defective adenovirus type 5 vector expressing SIV proteins could partially protect against subsequent challenge with pathogenic SHIV89.6P (758). Whereas control animals showed rapid disease progression, the immunised animals were generally able to contain virus replication and rarely developed disease, showing a 1-3 log decrease in viral load (758). However, when tested in humans, the Merck vaccine candidate failed to prevent infection and did not reduce the viral load in subsequently infected individuals (67, 764). In addition, it may even have enhanced infection in vaccinated individuals with pre-existing immunity to adenovirus of serotype 5 (765, 766).

While results obtained in the SHIV89.6 macaque model did not predict the outcome of the STEP trial, the failure of the STEP trial has been mirrored by results observed in other macaque experiments (725, 767). Although the vaccine strategy used in the STEP trial, along with a number of other vector-based

vaccine candidates, has been able to partially protect macaques against pathogenic SHIV89.6 challenge (758, 759, 763, 768), vector-based vaccine regimens have rarely led to reduced levels of disease or viral load in macaques challenged with various SIV isolates, including SIV_{mac239} (767, 769-771). In addition, in some cases protection has only been observed in macaques carrying a specific HLA allele (767, 772). It has been argued that infection of macaques with CCR5-using SIV isolates represents a better model of HIV-1 infection in humans than infection of macaques with the CXCR4-using SHIV89.6 (773-776).

In addition to the Merck vaccine candidate, one canarypox vector developed by Sanofi-Pasteur is currently in clinical efficacy trials in Thailand in around 16000 volunteers, in a prime-boost regime together with the recombinant gp120 vaccine candidate developed by VaxGen (722). This vector expresses HIV-1 Gag, Pol and envelope glycoproteins. Unfortunately, the immunogenicity of this vaccine regimen has been shown to be fairly low in clinical phase I and II trials and preliminary data has suggested no effect on viral load in individuals who have become infected (777, 778). The results of the large-scale efficacy trial are expected in 2009.

Since HIV-1 is predominantly spread across mucosal surfaces, efforts to develop mucosal vaccine candidates have also been made (779). It has been shown that mucosal administration of a vaccine often induces more potent mucosal immune responses than administration by injection (780, 781). Mucosal administration of several vaccine candidates have been shown to reduce viral loads in macaques after mucosal challenge with SHIV (782-786).

Overall, a large number of HIV-1 vaccine candidates have been evaluated in phase I or II clinical safety and immunogenicity trials (717, 721, 724, 755). None of these vaccine strategies have, however, been able to protect macaques against SIV challenge (725, 726). The two candidates that have completed large-scale efficacy trials in humans have failed to prevent or control infection. Moreover, no vaccine candidate has been able to elicit neutralising antibodies, in any species, of the breath and potency likely required of a vaccine (717). In light of these notions, an HIV-1 vaccine remains elusive. It is clear that further

knowledge is needed about the correlates of immune protection in HIV-1 and SIV infection, and how to elicit such protective immune responses.

1.1.5.3 Topical preventive strategies

Without a promising HIV-1 vaccine candidate in sight, there is a need for alternative preventive strategies to stop the rapid spread of the HIV-1 pandemic. While the use of condoms can prevent transmission, it is largely male-controlled and may not be compatible with marriage, nor can it be combined with reproduction. Therefore, alternative prevention strategies are being explored, such as the development of topical microbicides aimed at inhibiting sexual transmission of HIV-1 (787-794). Microbicides are agents that can be applied topically in the vagina or rectum. As microbicides could be potentially inexpensive, readily available and socially acceptable, they could offer a promising preventive intervention for sexual transmission of HIV-1.

A useful microbicide must fulfil several criteria (787-794). First, self-evidently, it must show good efficacy against relevant HIV-1 variants. The extraordinary genetic heterogeneity observed among HIV-1 isolates may hence be a problem (123). Evaluating efficacy prior to clinical efficacy testing in humans may also be problematic, as results obtained in *in vitro* experiments and animal models may not necessarily predict outcome in human trials (791, 794-797). Currently, in vitro cell culture systems, human explant models (533, 541), and animal models are being used, including humanised mice models (798, 799) and the SHIV (or SIV) macaque vaginal transmission model (509, 668, 800-804). While the macaque transmission model is the most relevant animal model available, it has drawbacks. For example, the limited number of SHIVs available may not be representative of the majority of the genetically diverse circulating HIV-1 strains. In addition, it is not clear which of the currently used protocols, involving low or high doses of challenge virus administered on single or multiple occasions, that better represents human HIV-1 transmission (509, 668, 800-812). Some (805) but not all (806, 811) microbicide candidates have failed to protect macaques against repeated vaginal virus challenges, despite being able to protect against a single challenge.

In addition to being efficacious, it must be ensured that microbicides do not reduce the natural defences against HIV-1 infection. A potential microbicide must not cause inflammation or have adverse effects on the resident microflora or the structural integrity of the mucosal epithelia, as this might increase the risk of transmission (788, 789, 793, 794, 796). Microbicide safety is initially assessed in *in vitro* systems as well as in animal models, and eventually in clinical safety trials in humans. Moreover, a useful microbicide should retain its potency in the presence of semen (813). It would also need to be stable at a range of temperatures, easy to use, inexpensive, readily accessible, compatible with condom use, and acceptable to users and sexual partners (787-794).

A large number of compounds are currently being evaluated as microbicides (787, 788). Many of them aim at inactivating the incoming virus before it has the chance to infect (788). Compounds such as detergents or surfactants inactivate free virus by disrupting the viral envelope, and may also be active against other sexually transmitted pathogens, including enveloped viruses such as herpes simplex virus (788). However, many of these compounds show little selectivity, and could potentially be toxic for host cells and for resident microflora. As a result, rather than providing protection, such agents could actually increase the risk of HIV-1 transmission, as observed for nonoxynol-9, the first compound to be evaluated as an HIV-1 microbicide in clinical efficacy trials (Table 1.1.5.3.1).

Nonoxynol-9 is a membrane-disruptive non-ionic surfactant originally developed in the 1960s as a spermicide used in lubricants and to coat condoms. Anti-HIV-1 activity was first demonstrated *in vitro* in 1985 (814) and *in vivo* in animal models in 1992 (815). Safety studies conducted in women predicted low doses of nonoxynol-9 to be safe, although signs of inflammation were also reported (796, 816, 817). Two large-scale clinical efficacy trials were carried out (Table 1.1.5.3.1). In one of them, nonoxynol-9 was found to have no effect on HIV-1 incidence (818), whereas in the other, it increased the risk of transmission when used more than three times a day (819). Studies carried out after the clinical efficacy trials indicated that nonoxynol-9 increased the risk of transmission by disrupting the membranes of the cells in the epithelial layer of the vagina and cervix, thereby damaging the protective barrier of the epithelium and causing inflammation, leading to the recruitment of target cells to the mucosa (796, 820, 821). A second surfactant, 31G or Savvy (Cellegy Pharmaceuticals, Huntingdon Valley, USA), was also entered into large-scale clinical efficacy trials (Table 1.1.5.3.1). These trials were, however, prematurely discontinued, as the observed HIV-1 incidence at the trial sites were determined to be too low (822). In a total of 2153 women, 33 seroconversions were observed, 21 in the group receiving Savvy and 12 in the placebo group (822).

So-called pH-modifying or buffering agents are also being evaluated as microbicides. These agents aim at inactivating virus particles by maintaining a low vaginal pH, in particular in presence of the alkaline semen. The low pH of the vagina, normally around 3.5-4.5, is part of the innate defence against microbial pathogens, and is predominantly due to lactic acid and H₂O₂ production by vaginal lactobacilli (823). HIV-1 is typically inactivated at pH below 4.5. One buffering agent, the carbopol polymer Buffergel (ReProtect, Baltimore, USA), is currently being evaluated in clinical efficacy trials (Table 1.1.5.3.1). In addition to inhibiting HIV-1 transmission, it has been shown to inhibit pregnancy, herpes simplex virus (HSV), HPV, and Chlamydia trachomatis infections in preclinical studies carried out in animal models, without damaging the resident microflora or the reproductive epithelium (824). Furthermore, data from clinical safety trials have indicated that it is well tolerated and safe to use in humans (825, 826), although some changes in the vaginal microflora have been observed (827). Lime juice has also been suggested as a candidate microbicide aimed at keeping the vaginal environment acidic. However, studies have indicated that the concentrations needed for effective HIV-1 prevention would potentially cause damage to the mucosa, increasing the risk of infection (828).

Other microbicide candidates under development aim at blocking steps in the early stages of the HIV-1 life-cycle, such as virus entry into cells. Candidates aimed at non-specifically inhibiting HIV-1 entry include a variety of anionic polymers or polyanions, which are thought to bind to positively charged regions of gp120, such as the V3 region and the co-receptor binding site (829, 830). Polyanions are often more active against CXCR4-using viruses (830-834), as the

V3 regions of CXCR4-using viruses tend to have a higher net positive charge than those of CCR5-using viruses (421). Three polyanions have so far entered large-scale clinical efficacy trials, cellulose sulphate, Carraguard, and PRO 2000/5 (Table 1.1.5.3.1).

Cellulose sulphate, also known as Ushercell (Polydex, Toronto, Canada), had shown good activity against HIV-1, HSV, HPV, *Neisseria gonorrhoeae*, *Chlamydia trachomatis* and *Gardnerella vaginalis* in preclinical studies, without having an effect against lactobacilli (835-838). Moreover, it was found to be safe in three different clinical safety trials and one contraceptive efficacy trial (837, 839-841). Nevertheless, in two clinical efficacy trials carried out in a total of 4716 women in high-risk populations, cellulose sulphate failed to protect against HIV-1 infection (842). In one of the trials there seemed to be a trend towards an enhanced risk of transmission, leading to the premature halting of both trials in January 2007 (797, 842). The cause of the apparent enhanced risk of infection remains unclear (797).

The second polyanion to enter clinical trials was Carraguard (Population Council, New York, USA), which contains a carrageenan extracted from the red seaweed *Gigartina skottsbergii* (793, 843). Carrageenans are sulphated polysaccharides that have been widely used as gelling agents in food, cosmetics and lubricants. In addition to having *in vitro* anti-HIV-1 activity (831, 843, 844), they have also been shown to be active against a range of sexually transmitted pathogens (845-848). As Carraguard appeared safe in clinical safety studies (849, 850) it was taken forward to clinical efficacy trials carried out in 6270 women in South Africa (Table 1.1.5.3.1). The results of the trials were announced in February 2008, revealing that no effect on HIV-1 incidence had been observed (851). Hence, Carraguard became the fourth microbicide candidate to fail clinical efficacy trials.

According to some researchers (795), the failure of two polyanions to protect against HIV-1 transmission in clinical efficacy trials is not surprising, as the compounds show limited potency *in vitro*, particularly against CCR5-using viruses. Moreover, in addition to being able to inhibit HIV-1 infection,

polyanions have been shown to enhance *in vitro* infection of CCR5-using viruses in some studies (852-854). Preclinical studies carried out by Neurath *et al.* (813) have also shown that the *in vitro* antiviral activity of polyanions, including cellulose sulphate, carrageenans and PRO 2000/5 (discussed below), is reduced in the presence of semen. Up to 70-fold reductions in potency were observed in some cases. The reduced potency may be due to binding of the polyanions to the semen polyamines spermine, spermidine and putrescine, which are positively charged at neutral pH (813).

A third polyanion, PRO 2000/5 (Indevus Pharmaceuticals, Lexington, USA), a synthetic naphthalene sulphonate polymer, is still in clinical efficacy trials (Table 1.1.5.3.1). PRO 2000/5 is active against HIV-1 *in vitro* (533, 541, 832, 834, 855-857) and against SHIV in the macaque model (812). Two large-scale efficacy trials of PRO 2000/5 were started. The first trial, funded by the USA National Institute of Health, is carried out in 3220 women using PRO 2000/5, Buffergel, a placebo or condom. The second trial, sponsored by the UK Medical Research Council, aimed to compare two different concentrations of PRO 2000/5. In February 2008, it was announced that one arm of the second trial was going to be discontinued due to lack of evidence of a protective effect in women (858). This arm of the clinical trial tested the efficacy of a 2% formulation of the PRO 2000/5 gel compared to a placebo gel. The remaining arm of the trial, testing the efficacy of a 0.5% formulation of PRO 2000/5 in a total of 9395 women, will, however, be continued (859).

HIV-1 entry inhibitors that specifically bind to gp120 or gp41 are also being developed and evaluated as candidate microbicides (787, 788). These compounds include lectins, which recognise glycans on the viral envelope glycoproteins. Several plant lectins have been reported to have HIV-1 inhibitory activity (860-863). One of the most extensively studied lectin candidates is cyanovirin-N, which is originally isolated from the cyanobacterium *Nostoc ellipsosporum*. It recognises α 1,2-mannose glycans on gp120 (864) and inhibits HIV-1 infection *in vitro* (865). Topical application of cyanovirin-N has been shown to prevent infection of macaques after vaginal SHIV challenge (808, 809).

In addition to lectins, mAbs to gp120 and gp41 are also being considered for microbicides use (787, 788). These mAbs include anti-gp120 mAbs b12 and 2G12 and anti-gp41 mAb 2F5, which will be discussed in further detail in section 1.1.6. Vaginal application of the anti-gp120 mAb b12 has been shown to protect macaques against vaginal SHIV challenge (668). PRO 542, which is a tetravalent construct consisting of CD4 fused to an IgG2 immunoglobulin has been shown to inhibit HIV-1 infection in cervical explant models (538, 866) and could be a potential microbicide candidate.

Small molecules may offer advantages in terms of cost and large-scale production over large proteins such as full immunoglobulins (794). The small molecule BMS-378806 binds to gp120 and inhibits HIV-1 entry *in vitro* (867-870) and in the macaque model (871) and may be useful in microbicide development. Peptides based on the second heptad repeat in gp41 (section 1.1.6), which can inhibit fusion of viral end cellular membranes, are other small molecules being considered as candidate microbicides (787). The gp41 peptide and fusion inhibitor Enfuvirtide (T-20) is already approved as a therapeutic for HIV-1 infection (703, 872) and could be a potential microbicide candidate (787). The gp41 peptides T-1249 and C52L can inhibit SHIV infection of macaques after vaginal challenge (787, 871). Small molecules such as CD4 mimics (873) and RNA aptamers binding to gp120 and able to inhibit HIV-1 infection (874, 875) might also be potential microbicide candidates.

Other entry inhibitors considered as microbicide candidates target the HIV-1 cellular receptors, CD4, CXCR4 or CCR5. Vaginal application of PSC-RANTES, a modified form of the CCR5 ligand RANTES, has been shown to protect macaques against vaginal SHIV challenge (804). PSC-RANTES causes internalisation and down-regulation of CCR5, which is thought to contribute to its anti-HIV-1 activity (804, 876-878). The small CCR5-binding molecule CMPD167 can also inhibit vaginal transmission of CCR5-using SHIVs to macaques (871). PSC-RANTES and CMPD167 may hence be potential microbicide candidates, as may the CCR5 antagonist Maraviroc (704), which has been licensed for treatment of HIV-1 infection, and the anti-CCR5 mAb PRO 140, which has been tested in clinical trials as an injectable therapeutic (879). In

addition, a range of other CCR5-binding compounds have been tested for antiviral and microbicide activity in *in vitro* studies and animal models (787, 788). Compounds targeting CXCR4 are also being developed. The CXCR4binding small-molecule AMD3465 (880) is, for example, currently being evaluated in the macaque transmission model (787). Small molecules (881) and mAbs (882) that inhibit HIV-1 infection by binding to CD4 on target cells are also of potential interest, as are certain cyclotriazadisulfonamide (CADA) molecules, which have been shown to downregulate CD4 in a reversible fashion (883).

In summary, a large number of HIV-1 entry inhibitors have been assessed for microbicide activity in preclinical studies. However, apart from the polyanions, no entry inhibitors have so far been evaluated as microbicides in clinical trials in humans.

With disappointing results in all clinical efficacy trials completed to date (Table 1.1.3.5.1), increasing efforts are being made to develop microbicides containing existing antiretroviral drugs such as the NRTIs and NNRTIs (787, 795). One candidate, a gel containing the NRTI Tenofovir, has so far advanced to large-scale clinical efficacy trials (Table 1.1.5.3.1). In preclinical studies, rectal application of Tenofovir has been shown to protect macaques from SIV infection following rectal challenge (884). Microbicides containing the NNRTIs Dapivirine (TMC120) and UC-781 are currently being evaluated in safety trials (787). Combination microbicides, such as microbicides containing a mix of carrageenan and NNRTIs, are also being explored (885). Whether the use of NRTIs and NNRTIs for HIV-1 prevention will contribute to the spread of HIV-1 resistance to the same drugs remains unclear (886, 887).

Since the mucosal layer contains dendritic cells that can bind HIV-1 and possibly mediate transport of HIV-1 to lymph nodes, agents that are able to block binding of DC-SIGN to HIV-1 have also been under evaluation as microbicides (788). These agents include mannan, an oligosaccharide rich in mannose, which has been shown to bind to DC-SIGN and to block DC binding to HIV-1 gp120 (474). However, when tested in the macaque model, topical application of mannan

failed to protect against vaginal SHIV challenge (871), highlighting the notion that the role of DC-SIGN in HIV-1 transmission remains unclear and that a better understanding of the exact mechanism of HIV-1 transmission is important for microbicide design.

Candidate	Type ^b	Status/outcome
Nonyxol-9 film	S	Completed, no effect on incidence
Nonyxol-9 gel	S	Completed, increased incidence
Savvy TM (C31G)	S	Halted due to too low incidence
Ushercell TM (cellulose sulphate)	PA	Halted due to increased incidence
Carraguard™	PA	Completed, no effect on incidence
2% PRO 2000/5	PA	Halted due to lack of effect
0.5% PRO 2000/5	PA	Ongoing
Buffergel and 0.5% PRO2000/5	BA, PA	Ongoing
Tenofovir	NRTI	Ongoing

Table 1.1.5.3.1. Microbicide candidates that have entered efficacy trials^a.

^aMicrobicide candidates that have entered large-scale clinical efficacy trials, as of September 2008, based on information compiled and presented by the Alliance for microbicide development (888) and van de Wijgert *et al.* (797).

^bS, Surfactant; PA, polyanion; BA, buffering agent; NRTI, nucleotide analogue reverse transcriptase inhibitor.

In addition to developing compounds with anti-HIV-1 activity, emphasis has also been put on the development of microbicide formulations and delivery systems (788). Most of the microbicides evaluated in clinical trials to date have been formulated as gels to be applied intravaginally or intrarectally. However, films, foams and tablets are also under development, as are sustained-release devices like vaginal rings (889). Vaginal rings slowly releasing the NNRTI TMC-120 have been developed and evaluated in preclinical systems (890), and clinical safety studies are underway.

Live commensal bacteria engineered to express HIV-1 inhibitors and able to colonise the vagina or rectum may also offer a promising delivery system. For example, Chang *et al.* (891) engineered a human vaginal isolate of *Lactobacillus*

jensenii to secrete a two-domain version of CD4, which showed HIV-1 inhibitory effects *in vitro*. Lactobacilli expressing surface-associated two-domain CD4 have also been generated (892). Similarly, Rao *et al.* (893) engineered a probiotic *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*) strain to express HIV-1 fusion inhibitors, whereas Pusch *et al.* (894, 895) developed lactobacilli strains engineered to express either the plant lectin cyanovirin-N or HIV-1 fusion inhibitors. The use of live lactobacilli as microbicides may also enhance the natural vaginal defences against HIV-1 and other pathogens (823). Using genetically engineered organisms as microbicides might, however, cause controversy, similar to the controversy caused by genetically modified food.

1.1.6 A closer look at HIV-1 envelope, entry and neutralisation

The HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins are the main targets for neutralising antibodies. The work in this thesis will focus on camelid antibodies to the CD4binding site (CD4bs) of the HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein gp120. The structure and properties of the HIV-1 envelope spike as well as the mechanism behind HIV-1 entry and neutralisation will therefore be further reviewed in this section.

1.1.6.1 Structure and distribution of the HIV-1 envelope spike

The HIV-1 envelope spike is made up of the surface glycoprotein gp120 and the transmembrane glycoprotein gp41 (128-131). The surface glycoprotein gp120 is weakly associated with the membrane-spanning gp41 via non-covalent interactions between discontinuous structures in its N- and C-terminal regions and the ectodomain of gp41 (896). The functional HIV-1 envelope spike exist as a trimer of the gp120/gp41 heterodimers (138-140, 260, 261). In addition to functional trimeric spikes, there is evidence for non-functional spikes on the virus surface, such as gp120/gp41 monomers and gp41 stumps formed after shedding of gp120 (141, 142, 897). Non-functional spikes could also include different isoforms of gp120/gp41 trimers as well as trimers or other oligomeric forms of uncleaved gp160 precursor (142).

The transmembrane protein gp41 contains a cytoplasmic tail, a membranespanning domain and an ectodomain (139). The ectodomain consists of a fusion peptide, an N-terminal helical heptad repeat (N-HR), a loop region, a C-terminal heptad repeat (C-HR) and a membrane-proximal external region (MPER). The ectodomain is thought to be responsible for oligomerisation (898, 899). Highresolution structural data is available for the gp41 ectodomain in its fusogenic state, revealing a six-helix bundle consisting of a central parallel trimeric coiledcoil of the three N-HR helices, surrounded by the three C-HR helices in an antiparallel hairpin fashion (261, 900). Formation of the six-helix bundle is essential for fusion of the cellular and viral membranes. Little is known, however, about the pre-fusion structure of gp41 in the native spike, prior to interaction of the spike with cellular receptors. Antibody binding studies have indicated that in the context of the functional spike, gp41 is relatively occluded from recognition by antibodies (901-904). Immunising rabbits with an engineered recombinant trimeric molecule containing the ectodomain of gp41 and the C1 and C5 regions of gp120, and reported to keep gp41 in a pre-fusion configuration, has supported these observations, as it failed to elicit neutralising antibodies (905). The MPER is, however, accessible to antibodies, at least on a fusion intermediate form of gp41, as demonstrated by the isolation of neutralising antibodies directed against it (906-908). There are two atomic structures available of fragments of the MPER in complex with two neutralising antibodies, 2F5 and 4E10 (909, 910). The fusion inhibitor Enfuvirtide (T-20) is based on the C-HR and binds to the N-HR (703, 872).

The surface glycoprotein gp120 consists of five conserved (C1-C5) and five variable (V1-V5) regions (911-913). Prior to any high-resolution structural knowledge, antibody competition and mutational studies provided insight into the function and spatial location of the various gp120 regions (896, 914-919). Data from antibody competition studies predicted the variable regions to be located on the outside of gp120, as they were well-exposed to antibodies, whereas the constant regions were less exposed (917, 919). The C1 and C5 regions were concluded to be the regions interacting with gp41, as they were found to be accessible to antibodies on recombinant monomeric gp120 but not in the context of gp120/gp41 constructs (917, 918) and since mutations in these

regions could abolish gp120/gp41 interactions (896). Similarly, observations made in mutational studies also indicated that the variable regions mask more conserved sites of gp120, such as the CD4bs (914, 915). For example, antibodies to the receptor-binding sites have been observed to bind with higher affinity to gp120 with deleted V1, V2 and V3 regions (914, 917, 920-922). Deletions in the V4 region has been observed to result in impaired folding and processing of gp160 into gp120 and gp41 subunits (914). In early studies, CD4 binding was observed to be dependent of sequences within the C3 and C4 regions (414, 923, 924).

The first high-resolution structural data came in 1998, when Kwong *et al.* (348) used X-ray crystallography to solve the atomic structure of a deglycosylated gp120 core (lacking the more flexible V1, V2 and V3 regions as well as the Nand C-termini) from the TCLA isolate HXB2 and liganded to soluble CD4 (sCD4) and an antibody to a CD4-induced epitope, 17b. The crystal structure of a primary isolate gp120 core liganded to sCD4 has since been solved and found to be more or less superimposable with the HXB2 structure (925). In 2005, the atomic structure of a fully glycosylated and unliganded SIV gp120 core was solved by Chen et al. (926), providing further valuable insight into the conformational features of gp120. Structural data on the V3 region in the context of gp120 was also obtained in 2005, when Huang et al. (927) reported the structure of a V3-containing gp120 core liganded to sCD4 and X5, an antibody to a CD4-indiced epitope, revealing that the V3 forms a 50 Å long and 15 Å wide structure that protrudes from the core, confirming observations made in mutagenesis and antibody binding studies and further explaining its immunodominant properties. The tip of the V3 region, consisting of a β -hairpin structure, was found to be structurally conserved, as it displayed similar conformations in the settings of the gp120 core and as a free peptide or in the context of V3 peptide-antibody complexes (927).

The first structure reported by Kwong *et al.* (348) revealed that the core of monomeric, CD4-liganded gp120 has the approximate dimension of $50 \times 50 \times 25$ Å and is made up of five α -helices, twenty-five β -strands and ten loop segments,

all arranged into an outer and an inner domain linked by a bridging sheet (Fig. 1.1.6.1.1). The inner domain is made up predominantly by the C1 and C5 regions and is suggested to be the gp41 interaction site, based on its lack of glycosylation and its sequence conservation (348, 928), as well as the above mentioned antibody binding and mutagenesis studies (917, 919). The bridging sheet consists of four anti-parallel β -strands organised into the β 2- β 3 and β 20- β 21 ribbons (348). The V1 and V2 regions stem from the β 2- β 3 ribbon. The outer domain is thought to be located on the outside of the envelope spike and contains the V3, V4 and V5 variable regions (348, 927). It is heavily glycosylated, making it less visible to the host immune system (348, 928).

The CD4bs lies at the interface of the outer domain, the bridging sheet and the inner domain (Fig. 1.1.6.1.1), and covers more than 800 Å² of the gp120 surface (348). Twenty-six amino acid residues in gp120 make contact with twenty-two residues in the D1 domain of CD4 (348). In gp120, these residues are located in the stem of the V1/V2 region (one residue), the β 20- β 21 ribbon of the bridging sheet (six residues), the connection between an α -helix in the inner domain and a β -strand in the outer domain (four residues), and a loop (four residues), a β -strand (five residues) and an excursion made up by an α -helix and a β -strand, referred to as the CD4-binding loop (six residues), in the outer domain (Fig. 1.1.6.1.1.). The CD4-gp120 interaction is mainly electrostatic but also results from 219 van der Waals contacts and twelve hydrogen bonds (348). Around 60% of the contacts are made by main-chain atoms in gp120, allowing for gp120 sequence variability.

The interface of gp120 and CD4 contains two large cavities (348). The larger cavity is 279 Å³ in size, lined primarily by hydrophilic residues and water-filled. The gp120 residues lining this cavity are highly variable, probably aiding the ability of HIV-1 to escape recognition by antibodies to CD4bs-related epitopes. The smaller cavity is 152 Å³, extends approximately 10 Å into the centre of gp120 and is lined mainly by highly conserved, hydrophobic residues. The phenylalanine-43 (Phe43) residue of CD4, responsible for 23% of the interatomic

contacts CD4 makes with gp120, reaches in to and interacts with this cavity, forming a lid at one end.

Comparison of the CD4-liganded HIV-1 gp120 and the unliganded SIV gp120 structures (Fig. 1.1.6.1.1) has demonstrated that binding of CD4 to gp120 results in substantial conformational changes in gp120 (926). This observation is in agreement with antibody binding experiments using gp120 complexed to sCD4 (901), and the unusually large reduction in entropy that have been observed for gp120 upon binding to CD4 in thermodynamic studies carried out by Myszka *et al.* (929). The high entropy of the unliganded gp120 indicates conformational flexibility in the absence of CD4 (929), in keeping with observations made in mathematical modelling experiments, which have indicated that free gp120 may oscillate to assume a conformation resembling the CD4-bound state (930). In further support of these notions, Ashish *et al.* (931) have reported a set of solution small-angle X-ray scattering experiments of a fully glycosylated, full-length gp120 in its unliganded state and bound to sCD4, demonstrating a gp120 structure with several protrusions, some of which undergo substantial conformational rearrangements upon CD4 binding.

According to the atomic structural data reported by Kwong *et al.* (348) and Chen *et al.* (926), it is predominantly the inner domain of gp120 that has undergone extensive rearrangements, whereas the outer domains of both the unliganded and the CD4-liganded gp120 structure have essentially the same conformation. Moreover, in the unliganded structure, the bridging sheet does not exist; even though its two β -ribbons are present, they are separated by up to 25 Å (926). The CD4bs, as seen in the CD4-liganded state, is not present in the unliganded gp120 (Fig. 1.1.6.1.1). Instead, in the unliganded gp120, many of the residues involved in CD4 binding are located in a long, narrow and hydrophobic cavity made up by the α -helices of the inner domain, part of the outer domain and the β 20- β 21 ribbon, explaining the relative inaccessibility of the CD4bs to many antibodies. The position of the V1 and V2 stem indicates that the V1 and V2 regions may cover part of the inner domain, including this cavity, whereas the V3 region may

cover the $\beta 20$ - $\beta 21$ ribbon (926). The V1 and V2 regions have been suggested to make contact the V3 region of another gp120 subunit in the spike (926, 932).

The co-receptor binding site is less well-defined than the CD4bs, as there is no available crystal structure of gp120 bound to any of the co-receptors. Instead, insight into the gp120-co-receptor interaction has come from mutagenesis studies and from studies of the interaction of gp120 with antibodies to CD4-induced epitopes, as well as from recent NMR data. The V3 region of gp120 has been shown to be critical for co-receptor binding (933-937) and is thought to interact with the second extracellular loop of the co-receptor (376-378). In addition to the V3 region, several highly conserved amino acid residues in the gp120 core have been shown to have a role in co-receptor binding (938, 939) and to interact with the N-terminus of the co-receptor (376-378). A recent NMR structure of the N-terminus of CCR5 bound to CD4-liganded gp120, reported by Huang *et al.* (379), have supported these data, demonstrating that the CCR5 N-terminus binds to a site at the interface of the bridging sheet and the stem of the V3 region in gp120.

In the CD4-liganded gp120 core structure, the residues implied to be involved in co-receptor binding are located close to each other (Fig. 1.1.6.1.1), in the region connecting the gp120 bridging sheet and the outer domain and close to the V3 region (938, 939). In the unliganded structure, however, they are separated, in keeping with the notion that the co-receptor binding site is only assembled and presented after CD4 binding (139, 259, 926, 934-936). The structures of the liganded and unliganded gp120 core constructs, solved by Kwong *et al.* (348) and Chen *et al.* (926), are shown in Fig. 1.1.6.1.1.



Figure 1.1.6.1.1. Ribbon diagrams of HIV-1 and SIV gp120 cores. The left panel shows the structure of a deglycosylated HIV-1 HXB2 gp120 core (lacking the V1/V2 and V3 variable regions and with truncated N- and C-termini), liganded to sCD4 and an antibody to the CD4-induced site, solved by Kwong *et al.* (348) The structure is shown from the perspective of CD4. The right panel shows the structure of a fully glycosylated, unliganded SIV gp120 core solved by Chen *et al.* (926). In the top panel, the bridging sheet is shown in orange, and the outer and inner domains are shown in yellow and blue, respectively. The positions of the variable regions and the N- and C-termini are also indicated. The location of the cavity into which the CD4 Phe43 residue binds is indicated by an asterisk. In the lower panel, the amino acid residues in contact with CD4 in the liganded state are shown in orange and residues that have been shown to influence correceptor binding are shown in green. The figure is obtained from Pantophlet, R., and D. R. Burton, 2006, 'GP120: target for neutralizing HIV-1 antibodies', Annual Review of Immunology, 24:739-69.

All high-resolution structures of HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins solved so far are of recombinant monomeric gp120, gp41 peptides or gp41 in its fusogenic state. While these structures give invaluable insight into the mechanisms behind HIV-1 entry into host cells and interaction with and evasion of neutralising antibodies, they might not be good representatives of the envelope glycoproteins as they
appear in the functional envelope spike, as the conformation and accessibility to antibodies of gp120 and gp41 in the context of the spike are likely to be affected by intra-spike interactions between gp120 and gp41 subunits, and by the proximity to the viral membrane. This notion is illustrated by the observation that antibody ability to bind to recombinant proteins does not necessarily correlate with ability to neutralise the corresponding virus (141, 142, 623-626, 897, 940). Instead, neutralisation has been shown to depend on the ability to recognise functional envelope spike (141, 142, 624-626, 897). Obtaining a high-resolution structure of the functional envelope spike would have obvious implications for understanding HIV-1 entry into cells, recognition by antibodies, and vaccine design. However, due to the labile and flexible nature of the spike and the high carbohydrate content, obtaining X-ray crystallographic data has been shown to be difficult.

In the absence of high-resolution structures, electron microscopy and electron microscopy tomography experiments have provided some insight into the threedimensional nature of native HIV-1 spikes. Initial data came from Center *et al.* (941, 942), who used scanning electron microscopy to show that the majority of detergent-solubilised SIV and HIV-1 spikes are trimeric. Subsequently, in 2003, Zhu *et al.* (943) reported data from electron microscopy tomography studies, demonstrating trimeric spikes on the surface of chemically fixed HIV-1 and SIV virions, providing the first conclusive evidence for the presence of trimers on actual virions. Both HIV-1 and SIV had an average of 8-10 trimers per virion on their surface, correlating with the envelope glycoprotein content as analysed by biochemical assays (943). Heterogeneity was observed among different spikes, possible reflecting the heterogeneity and the existence of non-functional spikes predicted by observations made using biochemical assays (142).

However, due to artefacts associated with the chemical fixing procedure, the envelope spikes could not be viewed in much detail. Zhu and colleagues therefore went on to using cryo-electron microscopy tomography to study the three-dimensional structure of envelope spikes on frozen, unfixed, unstained and hydrated HIV-1 and SIV particles. Their results were published in 2006 (140), showing that wild-type HIV-1 virions are around 110 nm in diameter and have

an estimated 14 ± 7 spikes per virion (ranging from 4 to 35, n = 40). Interestingly, the spikes were observed to cluster together rather than being uniformly dispersed on the virion surface. To facilitate the analysis of individual spikes, they used a mutant form of SIV, containing gp41 with a truncated cytoplasmic tail lacking endocytosis signals, resulting in higher levels of spikes on the virus surface. Cryo-electron tomography data for a total of 6175 spikes were used to generate an average three-dimensional density map. The results show a multi-lobed structure with a height of 13.7 nm, a diameter of 10.5 nm, and a tripod-like foot consisting of three well-separated legs (Fig. 1.1.6.1.2 A). The tripod-like feature has also been observed in cryo-electron tomography studies of the MMLV envelope spike (944).

Three months after the report by Zhu *et al.* (140), Zanetti *et al.* (138) reported a second three-dimensional, low-resolution structure of a virion-associated SIV envelope spike based on cryo-electron tomography data (Fig. 1.1.6.1.2 B). Data from a total of 2986 spikes from 77 virions were used to create the three-dimensional reconstruction, revealing a structure made up of three distinct gp120 subunits on top of a narrow gp41 stalk (138), of similar height and width but rather different in shape compared to the tripod-like structure predicted by Zhu and colleagues (Fig. 1.1.6.1.2 A and B). The structure suggested by Zanetti *et al.* (138) is 120 Å in height and 110 Å in diameter, and, interestingly, has a cavity at the interface of gp120 and gp41. Whether the differences between the three suggested structures are a result of differences in methodology or limitations of the electron tomography technique, or whether they represent true spike heterogeneity remains unclear (945, 946).

In 2008, Liu *et al.* (947) reported a third three-dimensional spike structure based on a density map average of cryo-electron tomographic data for 4741 HIV-1 envelope spikes. This structure is similar in dimension to the previous SIV structures, with a height of 120 Å and a maximal width of 150 Å, but is rather different in shape, being held together by contacts at the gp41 base and at the tip of the trimer (Fig. 1.1.6.1.2 C). It does, however, share the narrow gp41 stalk feature predicted by Zanetti *et al.* (138). Fitting of gp120 atomic structures into the density map provides further insight into the spike structure. In the report by Liu *et al.* (947), it indicates that the variable regions and the glycosylated residues of gp120 are located on the outside of the spike in solvent accessible regions, in keeping with previous predictions (932). The CD4bs is located about 20Å from the top of the spike in a recessed cavity, covered by the V1 and V2 regions (947). The V3 region is also suggested to be located towards the top of the spike.

Liu et al. (947) also carried out cryo-electron microscopy tomography analysis for an HIV-1 spike liganded to sCD4 and mAb 17b. The obtained average density map shows that the spike undergoes drastic quaternary conformational rearrangements upon CD4 binding (Fig. 1.1.6.1.2 D). This observation is consistent with previous reports of conformational changes in recombinant HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins upon binding to CD4 (901, 902, 926, 929-931), as discussed above. The presence of sCD4 and mAb 17b allows for an unambiguous fit of the atomic structure of gp120 bound to sCD4 and 17b into the spike density map, providing valuable insight into the nature of the conformational changes (947). This fit indicates that, upon CD4 binding, each gp120 monomer undergoes considerable rotation by up to 45°, resulting in a vertical upward displacement of gp120, a more open spike structure, and exposure of the gp41 stalk (Fig. 1.1.6.1.2 D). Furthermore, the V1, V2 and V3 regions are suggested to move so that the V1 and V2 regions point away from the centre of the spike, whereas the V3 region point towards the target cell membrane (947). These observations are likely to further the understanding of HIV-1 interaction with cellular receptors and entry into target cells, which has implications for vaccine design.



Figure 1.1.6.1.2. Three-dimensional models of the SIV and HIV-1 envelope spikes based on cryo-electron tomography studies. A. Density map of an unliganded SIV envelope spike constructed by Zhu *et al.* (140). Image obtained from Zhu, P., J. Liu, J. Bess, Jr., E. Chertova, J. D. Lifson, H. Grise, G. A. Ofek, K. A. Taylor, and K. H. Roux, 2006, 'Distribution and three-dimensional structure of AIDS virus envelope spikes', Nature, 441:847-52. Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd. **B.** Density map of an unliganded SIV envelope spike constructed by Zanetti *et al.* (138). Image obtained from Zanetti, G., J. A. Briggs, K. Grunewald, Q. J. Sattentau, and S. D. Fuller, 2006, 'Cryo-electron tomographic structure of an immunodeficiency virus envelope complex in situ', PLoS Pathogens, 2:e83. **C-D.** Density maps of an unliganded HIV-1 envelope spike (**C**) and an HIV-1 envelope spike complexed with sCD4 and mAb 17b (**D**), constructed by Liu *et al.* (947), with the atomic structure of gp120 liganded to sCD4 and mAb 17b fitted into the model. Images obtained from Liu, J., A. Bartesaghi, M. J. Borgnia, G. Sapiro, and S. Subramaniam, 2008, 'Molecular architecture of native HIV-1 gp120 trimers', Nature 455:109-13. Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd.

1.1.6.2 HIV-1 entry into cells

Most variants of HIV-1 enter cells through interaction with the main cellular receptor CD4, followed by interaction with a co-receptor, usually CCR5 or CXCR4. Binding to the cellular receptors eventually leads to gp41-mediated fusion of the viral and cellular membranes. A schematic representation of the main viral and cellular elements involved in HIV-1 entry into target cells is shown in Fig. 1.1.6.2.1. The exact mechanisms behind HIV-1 entry remain unclear. Insight into the entry process has, however, come from several studies, some of which are discussed below.



Figure 1.1.6.2.1. Schematic representation of the main viral and cellular elements involved in HIV-1 entry into target cells. The functional HIV-1 envelope spike consists of trimers of the surface glycoprotein g120 non-covalently bound to the membrane-spanning gp41. HIV-1 entry into target cells is initiated by association of gp120 with the main cellular receptor CD4. This engagement triggers conformational changes in the envelope spike, exposing the co-receptor binding site. CD4-bound gp120 then engages with a cellular co-receptor, typically CCR5 or CXCR4, resulting in a series of events eventually leading to the fusion of viral and cellular membranes. Details are given in the text.

The HIV-1 entry process is initiated by attachment of the gp120 subunit of the viral envelope spike to the primary cellular receptor CD4 (52, 53). This interaction is thought to be one of the main rate-limiting events in the HIV-1 entry process (948-951). The initial HIV-1 attachment step can be influenced by interactions between host-derived molecules incorporated into the viral membrane and their natural ligands on target cells (952). These interactions,

although not necessary for virus entry, can enhance the rate of adhesion and the efficiency of gp120 binding to CD4. For example, it has been suggested that interaction of host-derived intracellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1), present on HIV-1 particles, with its ligand lymphocyte function-associated molecule 1 (LFA-1) can enhance infectivity (953-955).

Binding of gp120 to CD4 triggers a series of conformational rearrangements in gp120 and in the envelope spike as a whole (348, 901, 902, 926, 929, 947), as discussed in section 1.1.6.1, allowing for exposure of the co-receptor binding site and interaction with either of the main cellular co-receptors CCR5 or CXCR4 (933-937). The V3 loop determines co-receptor usage and thereby cell tropism, as initially demonstrated by Hwang *et al.* (417) in 1991. More specifically, co-receptor use seems to be associated with the net charge of the V3 region, as the V3 regions of CXCR4-using viruses seem to have a higher net positive charge than those of CCR5-using viruses (421). However, even though the V3 region is the major determinant, sequence changes in the V1, V2, C3 and C4 regions of gp120 and in gp41 have also been shown to have a role (418, 420-422).

Binding of gp120 to CD4 and subsequently to a co-receptor results in conformational changes in gp41, leading to the formation of a pre-hairpin intermediate, insertion of the gp41 fusion peptide into the host cell membrane, and finally fusion of viral and cellular membranes (951, 956). The details of this fusion reaction remain unclear. However, the pre-hairpin intermediate conformation is believed to be in the form of an energetically unstable three-helix rod (945, 956). The formation of this pre-hairpin intermediate and the insertion of the fusion peptide is thought to be followed by the energetically favoured formation of a six-helix bundle (957). This six-helical bundle is made up of the N-HR and C-HR of gp41, is energetically stable, and forms when the three C-HR domains fall back in a hairpin configuration into the hydrophobic grooves formed by the three N-HR domains (261, 900).

Melikyan *et al.* (958) have shown, using suboptimal and optimal temperatures to modulate fusion rate, in combination with fusion inhibitory peptides such as the T-20 (872) and membrane-damaging agents such as lysophosphatidylcholine,

that the formation of the six-helix bundle coincides with fusion of the viral and cellular membranes. Based on these observations, it has been suggested that it is the actual formation of the six-helix bundle, and not the configuration of the bundle itself, that induces fusion by bringing the viral and cellular membranes in close proximity to each other, aided by the energy release associated with bundle formation (956, 958).

The number of spikes needed for HIV-1 entry into target cells is unknown. Yang *et al.* (959, 960), using the methodology described by Schønning *et al.* (961), produced viruses bearing mixed heterotrimers containing different ratios of wild-type and dominant-negative envelope glycoproteins to estimate the minimal number of envelope spikes required for infection, and found that one functional spike per virion was sufficient. In contrast, influenza virus infection required eight to nine spikes per virion. In a subsequent study, Yang *et al.* (962) observed that only two out of the three gp120/gp41 subunits needed to be functional in order for infection to take place. In a set of similar experiments, using virus bearing mixed heterotrimers of cleavage-incompetent gp160 and wild-type gp160, Herrera *et al.* (963) estimated that at least four to five functional spikes are needed to support infection. More work is needed to elucidate the number of spikes required and the precise stochiometry of HIV-1 entry into target cells.

Further insight into the HIV-1 entry process is given by a recent report by Sougrat *et al.* (964), who used electron tomography to determine the threedimensional architectures of SIV and HIV-1 particles in contact with T cells. Their results show that the contact region between virus and target cell is around 400 Å and contains five to seven rod-like structures, assumed to be the viral spikes (Fig. 1.1.6.2.2). This observation is in keeping with previous observations indicating that multiple envelope spikes and receptors are present at the HIV-1 fusion pore (965, 966). Sougrat and colleagues term this contact region the 'entry claw'. Interestingly, the viral surface not in contact with the target cell seems to be devoid of viral spikes, even for SIV particles observed to have up to a hundred viral spikes pre-contact with target cells. Further work is needed to elucidate the *in vivo* relevance and mechanisms of the formation of the 'entry claw', as well as the stage of viral entry that it represents.



Figure 1.1.6.2.2. Electron tomography of an HIV-1 particle in contact with a CD4+ T cell. A-D. Single slices of an electron tomogram of the contact between a virus particle and a CD4+ T cell. **E.** Three-dimensional model of an HIV-1 particle in contact with a T cells, showing the viral core in yellow, the viral membrane in magenta, the T cell membrane in blue and the contact rods in red. Image obtained from Sougrat, R., A. Bartesaghi, J. D. Lifson, A. E. Bennett, J. W. Bess, D. J. Zabransky, and S. Subramaniam, 2007, 'Electron tomography of the contact between T cells and SIV/HIV-1: implications for viral entry', PLoS Pathogens, 3:e63.

In addition to the cell-free virus dissemination and entry into target cells, intercellular spread of HIV-1 is also thought to take place. This means of transmission has been suggested to be predominant mode of HIV-1 spread, and moreover to be up to a thousand times more efficient than cell-free transfer (967, 968). For example, HIV-1 has been observed to transfer from infected to uninfected cells via a so-called virological synapse (470, 969, 970). This transfer has been shown to be dependent on HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein and CD4. Cellcell transfer has also been suggested to occur across filopodial bridges formed between a viral envelope spike on the infected cell and a cellular receptor on the target cell (971). Furthermore, data reported by Sowinski et al. (972) have indicated that HIV-1 can transfer from infected to uninfected CD4+ T cells across so-called nanotubes in a CD4-dependent manner. While it has been suggested that cell-cell spread allows for more rapid replication kinetics and helps the virus to evade host antibody responses, more work is needed to elucidate the relevance of these mechanisms and the relative contributions of cell-cell and cell-free spread in vivo (972, 973).

1.1.6.3 Antigenic properties of the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins

In the mid-1990s, antibody competition analysis revealed that, antigenically, gp120 possesses a non-neutralising and a neutralising face (919), a notion which was later supported by high-resolution structural data (348, 928). The nonneutralising face, which is located on the inner domain of gp120, contains a number of epitopes for non-neutralising antibodies (919) and consists of regions that are buried within the trimer and that interact with gp41 or other gp120 protomers. These regions, which are accessible on non-functional spikes on the virus surface (141, 142) and on shed gp120, are highly immunogenic (974-976) but do not elicit neutralising antibodies (919, 928). The neutralising face of gp120 includes parts of the bridging sheet and the inner and outer domains, including the V2 and V3 regions (928). It contains the receptor-binding sites and epitopes for a number of neutralising antibodies (259, 919). However, conserved and functionally important regions of gp120, such as the CD4bs, are often occluded from antibody recognition (259). Moreover, as a result of the extraordinary genetic diversity and the immune evasive properties of gp120, neutralising antibodies to gp120 are typically strain-specific (259). The V3 region is particularly immunogenic but typically elicits isolate-specific antibodies (259, 421). In addition to the non-neutralising and neutralising faces of gp120 initially identified through antibody competition analyses, high-resolution structural data revealed an immunologically silent face of gp120, consisting of the highly glycosylated outer surface of the outer domain (348, 928).

As discussed in section 1.1.6.1, antibody binding studies have indicated that gp41 is almost completely occluded from antibody recognition in the context of the HIV-1 envelope spike, as it is masked by glycans, gp120, and interactions with other gp41 molecules within the trimer (901-905). Several regions of gp41 have, however, been found to be highly immunogenic (977-980), and a large number of anti-gp41 antibodies have been isolated from infected individuals (977, 980-982). Competition analysis has revealed that the epitopes recognised by these anti-gp41 antibodies can be grouped into three clusters, termed cluster I, II and III (977, 980). As these immunodominant regions are thought to be exposed only on non-functional or disassembled spikes, or on gp41 in the post-

fusion state, the majority of anti-gp41 antibodies are non-neutralising. A few broadly neutralising antibodies to gp41 have, however, been isolated (section 1.1.6.6). These antibodies are directed at the MPER, located between the viral membrane and the gp120-gp41 interface, which although not well-exposed on virus or virus-infected cells is accessible to antibodies on a fusion intermediate form of gp41 (906-908). Analyses of the specificity of sera from individuals with a broadly neutralising antibody response do, however, indicate that the contribution of anti-MPER antibodies is relatively small (654, 983-986).

1.1.6.4 Antibody evasive properties of the HIV-1 envelope spike

HIV-1 has evolved a number of ways to evade the humoral immune response. For example, as discussed in section 1.1.4.4, the high mutation rate of HIV-1 allows for rapid escape from neutralising antibodies, and contributes to the extreme sequence diversity that is observed among HIV-1 isolates, particularly in the *env* gene. In addition to the high mutation rate, several other features of HIV-1 confer protection against recognition by antibodies, the majority of which can be attributed to the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins. These features, which are summarised in Table 1.1.6.4.1, include conformational and entropic masking, glycan shields, and variable regions that occlude conserved and functionally important receptor-binding sites.

The variable regions are thought to mask receptor-binding sites (914, 915), as antibodies to the receptor-binding sites have been observed to bind with higher affinity to gp120 with deleted V1, V2 and V3 regions (914, 917, 920-922). The co-receptor binding site has been suggested to be masked by the V1 and V2 variable regions (921, 922), perhaps from a neighbouring gp120 protomer (932).

The glycan shield renders the outside of the envelope spike less visible to the immune system. It has been suggested that the glycan shield is evolving, and HIV-1 has been shown to reposition its glycans in order to escape neutralising antibodies (644, 987, 988).

Feature	Comment	
Sequence	The RT polymerase is error prone (167), giving rise to a	
heterogeneity	high mutation rate and rapid antibody escape (622, 632,	
	643, 644).	
Variable regions	Conserved and functionally important receptor-binding sites are masked by variable regions on the surface of gp120 (911-913). High sequence variability in the variable regions allows for rapid antibody escape.	
Glycan shield	Around half of gp120 is covered by complex and high- mannose carbohydrates, which are added by the host cell machinery and render the underlying surface less immunogenic (139, 267, 270).	
Entropic and	The HIV-1 envelope spike is thought to exhibit a high	
conformational	degree of entropy and conformational flexibility,	
masking	creating entropic barriers to antibody binding and giving	
	the appearance of heterogeneity (929, 989, 990). The	
	entry process and the conformational changes associated	
	with receptor binding limit the exposure of functionally	
	important and conserved regions to antibodies (901,	
	922, 928).	
Non-functional	The presence of non-functional spikes on the virus	
spikes	surface (gp41 stumps, gp120/gp41 monomers and	
	uncleaved gp160) and shed g120 may divert the	
	antibody response (141, 142, 754).	

 Table 1.1.6.4.1. Antibody evasive properties of the HIV-1 envelope spike.

Thermodynamic studies carried out by Myszka *et al.* (929) and Kwong *et al.* (989) have shown that unliganded gp120 exhibits a high degree of entropy, indicating that it is conformationally flexible. Kwong *et al.* (989) also showed that binding of many non-neutralising or weakly neutralising antibodies to receptor-binding sites on the unliganded gp120 is accompanied by a large

decrease in entropy, whereas potently neutralising antibodies can bind with small changes in entropy. The high degree of conformational flexibility in the unliganded gp120 has been suggested to contribute to masking the envelope spike from antibodies that recognise the receptor-binding regions. A high degree of conformational flexibility of gp120 was also demonstrated by Yuan *et al.* (990), who fixed monomeric and trimeric gp120 constructs and probed them with neutralising and non-neutralising antibodies, showing that unliganded gp120 can adopt multiple conformations, and that potent neutralising antibodies were able to recognise the greatest proportion of fixed gp120 conformations.

Based on these and similar observations, it has been suggested that HIV-1 uses entropic and conformational masking of functional sites, such as the receptorbinding sites, to minimise recognition by antibodies (259, 754, 989, 990). Targeting the least conformationally variable parts of the functional envelope spike may be the valuable in vaccine design. Such parts could be identified by studying broadly and potently neutralising antibodies to the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins.

1.1.6.5 Specificities of anti-envelope antibodies in HIV-1 infection

As discussed in section 1.1.6.3, a large proportion of the antibody response to HIV-1 in natural infection is non-neutralising and directed towards highly immunogenic regions accessible on non-functional or disassembled envelope spikes or viral debris (139, 141, 142, 623-627). The regions of gp120 and gp41 that take part in the gp120-gp41 interaction have been found to be especially immunodominant (974-979).

Neutralising antibodies are thought to make up only a fraction of the total antibody response and are often strain-specific (619, 631, 636, 638, 643-645, 647). Many of the strain-restricted neutralising antibodies that have been isolated are directed at the V3 region of gp120 (991). Anti-V3 antibodies are abundantly elicited after immunisation as well as during natural HIV-1 infection but do rarely exhibit broad cross-subtype neutralisation activity (421, 992-996). Antibodies with relatively potent and broad neutralising activity across HIV-1

subtypes can, however, be detected in a subset of HIV-1-infected individuals, although little is known about the specificities that mediate this broad neutralisation activity (621, 641, 653, 654, 984, 985, 997-1000). In addition, it is not known whether broadly neutralising sera contain antibodies that target conserved regions on the envelope glycoproteins, or whether they contain polyclonal antibodies to a variety of neutralising epitopes. Further knowledge about the epitope specificities present in broadly neutralising sera is of obvious value for HIV-1 vaccine design.

A recent study carried out by Li et al. (985), using adsorption and elution on a set of wild-type gp120 and gp120 constructs carrying mutations in the CD4bs followed by neutralisation experiments, has indicated that the neutralisation activity in broadly neutralising sera is mediated by antibodies to the CD4bs. No neutralising anti-MPER antibodies could be detected (985). In another study, Dhillon et al. (984) dissected the neutralising specificities in broadly neutralising sera from three HIV-1-infected but asymptomatic individuals and found that the neutralising activity was mediated by the IgG fraction of the sera. By using chimeric SIV and HIV-2 viruses grafted with HIV-1 MPER neutralising epitopes, they found that the specificities did not map to the MPER of gp41. Moreover, by evaluating the neutralisation activity of the sera in the presence and absence of competing V3 region peptides, they concluded that the neutralisation activity was not due to anti-V3 region antibodies. The same conclusion was made for the V1 and V2 regions. Instead, by evaluating the neutralisation activity after depletion on monomeric gp120, they suggest that the neutralising activities are due to multiple specificities and may be mediated by antibodies to the CD4bs of gp120, to gp120 epitopes not present on monomeric gp120, or to carbohydrate epitopes on gp120 (984).

Similarly, Yuste *et al.* (986) failed to detect neutralising antibodies to the MPER of gp41 in serum samples from 92 HIV-1-infected individuals, by testing the neutralisation activity against SIV carrying HIV-1 MPER neutralising epitopes. Moreover, Crooks *et al.* (983) analysed plasma from HIV-1-infected individuals of varying neutralisation potencies and found that the neutralisation activity was

not mediated by antibodies to the MPER, as the sera were not able to inhibit infection of target cells post-binding of viral gp120 to CD4 and CCR5.

In another study, Braibant *et al.* (654) used competition ELISAs to analyse the specificities of the antibodies in sera from LTNP, and found that all LTNP had antibodies that competed with the anti-CD4bs mAb b12 (section 1.1.6.6). Moreover, they detected higher levels of antibodies that compete with mAbs 2F5 (anti-MPER mAb; section 1.1.6.6) and 2G12 (mAb recognising a carbohydrate motif on gp120; section 1.1.6.6) in LTNP sera with broad neutralising activity than in other LTNP sera. Some studies have also indicated that neutralising antibodies to CD4-induced epitopes are frequent in HIV-1-infected individuals. For example, Decker *et al.* (1001) detected antibodies that cold neutralise virus that had been pre-incubated with sCD4 in sera from individuals infected with clade A, B, C, D, F, G, and H as well as CRF01, CRF02, and CRF11. Sera from 178 out of 189 HIV-1-infected individuals contained antibodies that could even neutralise HIV-2 (pre-incubated with sCD4).

1.1.6.6 Neutralising antibodies to HIV-1

Antibody-mediated virus neutralisation can be defined as a quantifiable reduction in virus infectivity *in vitro* due to the dose-dependent activity of antibodies (754, 1002, 1003). Neutralising antibodies are thought to recognise functional spikes on the virus surface, whereas non-neutralising antibodies are believed to recognise epitopes that are exposed only on non-functional or disassembled envelope species, including shed gp120, gp41 stumps, gp120/gp41 monomers, and unprocessed trimers (141, 142, 623-626, 897, 940).

The main mechanism behind antibody-mediated neutralisation of HIV-1 is considered to be antibody occupancy of functional viral envelope spikes (139, 624-626, 754, 1002), with epitope specificity being less important. This notion is supported by the observation that the incorporation of an unrelated epitope into gp120 rendered a number of HIV-1 variants sensitive to neutralisation by an antibody to the unrelated epitope (1004). Although little is known about the

stochiometry behind neutralisation, it has been suggested that one antibody per functional envelope spike is sufficient for neutralisation (960).

Some studies, however, indicate that the mechanism behind neutralisation may be more complex. For example, incorporation of an MPER-neutralising epitope into the MLV envelope spike rendered the virus sensitive to neutralisation (1005). Incorporation of an influenza virus neutralising epitope into the same region of the MLV envelope spike did, however, not render the virus sensitive to neutralisation. It is also possible that antibody binding may induce shedding of gp120, thus inactivating the viral spike (1006). A recent study has also indicated that binding of gp120-specific molecules to viral spikes can result in virus rupture. Using cryo-electron tomography techniques, Bennett *et al.* (1007) have visualised binding of D1D2-IgP, a multimeric construct consisting of CD4 fused to an immunoglobulin, to virus particles, showing that binding of D1D2-IgP correlated with virus rupture.

Antibodies to HIV-1 gp120 and gp41 have provided valuable insight into the antigenic structure of the HIV-1 envelope spike. Studies using broadly neutralising mAbs have helped identifying vulnerable and conserved regions on the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins. However, although many mAbs to HIV-1 envelope have been isolated from animals post-immunisation and from humans following HIV-1 infection, only a handful has been found to be broadly neutralising across HIV-1 subtypes (754). Two of these broadly neutralising mAbs are directed against gp120: mAb b12, which binds to an epitope that in part overlaps a subset the CD4bs (1008-1012), and 2G12, which recognises a carbohydrate motif (981, 1013-1015). Two broadly neutralising mAbs, mAbs 4E10 and 2F5, recognise the MPER of gp41 (906-908, 981). The Fab fragment X5 (1016), which recognises an epitope on gp120 that is better exposed after CD4 binding also display some neutralising activity across HIV-1 subtypes. All of the broadly neutralising mAbs reported in the literature to date are from individuals infected with HIV-1 of subtype B (754), although broadly neutralising mAbs from individuals infected with subtype C are currently being characterised (Davide Corti, Institute for Research in Biomedicine, Bellinzona, Switzerland, personal communication).

The anti-CD4bs mAb b12, also referred to as IgG1b12, is one of the most extensively studied mAbs to HIV-1 envelope. It was initially isolated in 1991 as a Fab fragment, through panning of a combinatorial phage library displaying monoclonal Fab fragments from an asymptomatic HIV-1-infected individual on recombinant monomeric gp120 (1011), and has since been expressed as a full immunoglobulin and shown to neutralise a large proportion of HIV-1 isolates from a wide range of subtypes (259, 1009, 1010, 1012, 1017) and to protect macaques against SHIV challenge (662, 668). For example, in a study carried out by Binley et al. (1017), mAb b12 has been shown to neutralise (to at least 50%) 45 out of 90 viruses of various subtypes. Competition studies with sCD4 along with mutational studies initially indicated that b12 targets a region that is overlapping or near to the CD4bs (1009-1011, 1018). These observations were confirmed in 2007, when Zhou et al. (1008) reported high-resolution structural data on mAb b12 in complex with a gp120 construct that had been engineered to remain in an CD4-liganded conformation, revealing that mAb b12 binds to an epitope that overlaps part of the CD4bs (Fig 1.1.6.6.1).

The structural data reported by to Zhou et al. (1008) revealed that mAb b12 binds gp120 only with its heavy-chain. This unusual feature may be due to the combinatorial library approach by which mAb b12 was isolated, where the cloned heavy- and light-chain repertoires were randomly recombined in the selection process. Three b12 residues, an asparagine in the first complementarity determining region (CDR1), a tyrosine in CDR2, and a tryptophan in CDR3, were found to interact with the CD4-binding loop of gp120, and to make up around 40% of the total b12 contact surface (1008). The gp120 contact surface was found to be confined largely to the outer domain on gp120, with the CD4binding loop making up more than 50% of the total interface. Most of the overlap between the b12 epitope and the CD4bs was found to be located on the outer domain of gp120, in particular around the CD4-binding loop. However, the b12 epitope overlaps only part of the CD4bs (Fig. 1.1.6.6.1). For example, the unusually long and protruding heavy-chain CDR3 of mAb b12 does not reach into the Phe43-binding cavity of the CD4bs, as had been predicted by molecular modelling experiments using the unbound mAb b12 structure (1019). Instead, it interacts with residues that are peripheral to this site. According to the data presented by Zhou *et al.* (1008), mAb b12 is able to neutralise a wide range of HIV-1 isolates by interacting with the functionally conserved and vulnerable initial contact surface of CD4 without introducing conformational changes. This notion is consistent with the observation made by Kwong *et al.* (989), showing that mAb b12 is able to bind gp120 without a large change in entropy.



Figure 1.1.6.6.1. The mAb b12 epitope and the CD4bs of gp120. Superposition of gp120 bound to mAb b12 and gp120 bound to CD4. The outer domain of gp120 is shown in red, the inner domain in gray, and the bridging sheet in blue. Amino acid residues in contact with mAb b12 are shown in green and the CD4bs in depicted in yellow. The figure is obtained from Zhou, T., L. Xu, B. Dey, A. J. Hessell, D. Van Ryk, S. H. Xiang, X. Yang, M. Y. Zhang, M. B. Zwick, J. Arthos, D. R. Burton, D. S. Dimitrov, J. Sodroski, R. Wyatt, G. J. Nabel, and P. D. Kwong, 'Structural definition of a conserved neutralization epitope on HIV-1 gp120', 2007, Nature 445:732-7 (1008). Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd.

In addition to mAb b12, there is a number of other mAbs to the CD4bs that exhibit some neutralisation activity across subtypes. None, however, exhibits the cross-reactive neutralisation breadth exhibited by mAb b12. These antibodies include mAb m14 (1020) and mAb F105 (1021), which have both been shown to compete with CD4 for binding to gp120. A large number of non-neutralising anti-CD4bs mAbs and anti-CD4bs mAbs able to neutralise only neutralisationsensitive TCLA isolates have also been isolated. These are thought to recognise epitopes that are not accessible on functional spikes. For example, the nonneutralising human mAb b6, which was derived from the same phage library as mAb b12, compete with sCD4 and with mAb b12 for binding to recombinant gp120. Furthermore, it can capture virus particles and inhibit capture by mAb b12, but has no effect on the neutralisation activity of b12, suggesting it fails to recognise functional spike, but can bind to non-functional envelope spikes present on the virus surface (142, 897, 1018).

The second broadly neutralising mAb that targets gp120 is 2G12 (981, 1015). This antibody has been shown to neutralise (to 50%) 37 out of 90 viruses of different subtypes in the study carried out by Binley *et al.* (1017). Notably, it failed to neutralise HIV-1 of subtype C. It recognises a cluster of oligomannose residues on gp120 and has an unusual structure in that it has undergone a domain-swap, where the heavy-chain variable regions of each Fab have swapped positions so that they interact with the light-chain variable region of the neighbouring arm (981, 1013-1015). This antibody has shown efficacy *in vivo*, in monkey models in combination with other mAbs (657-659), but also in humans, as intravenous administration delayed the viral rebound in individuals undergoing interrupted antiviral therapy (672).

The remaining broadly neutralising antibodies, 4E10 (906, 908) and 2F5 (907, 981), target neighbouring continuous epitopes within the conserved MPER of gp41. Antibody 4E10 is the broadest neutralising mAb to HIV-1 described to date. In many studies, it has shown a neutralisation activity of extraordinary breadth (1017, 1022, 1023). In the study carried out by Binley *et al.* (1017), mAb 4E10 was able to neutralise all of the 90 viruses, when assayed in engineered cell lines. It has, however, been observed to be less broadly reactive in PBMC-based neutralisation assays (906, 908, 1017). It recognises an epitope that is located C-terminal to the 2F5 epitope, overlapping the highly conserved sequence NWF(D/N)IT (906, 910). Crystal structures of mAb 4E10 with this peptide sequence has shown that the peptide adopts a helical conformation (910). Antibody 2F5 binds to an epitope overlapping the conserved sequence ELDKWA (907, 909). In the study carried out by Binley *et al.* (1017), this mAb was able to neutralise 60 out of 90 viruses (to more than 50%). Notably, it did not neutralise any of the subtype C viruses, explained by the observation that

most subtype C viruses lack the DKW motif present in the 2F5 recognition sequence (1017). Instead, many of them display a DSW motif. The epitopes for mAbs 4E10 and 2F5 have been shown be slightly hydrophobic and possibly membrane-bound (1024-1026). In addition to 4E10 and 2F5, anti-MPER mAb Z13 also displays some neutralisation activity, although less broad and potent compared to that of 4E10 and 2F5 (906). A human mAb recognising the N-HR of gp41 and selected from a naïve library, mAb D5, has also been shown to display some neutralisation activity (1027).

Antibodies to the CD4-induced sites (including the co-receptor binding site) are generally unable to neutralise virus in vitro, or able to neutralise only weakly, unless the virus is pre-incubated with sCD4 (1001, 1028, 1029). The mechanism of neutralisation has been suggested to be interference with co-receptor binding (139, 934). This inability to neutralise in the absence of sCD4 is thought to be due to kinetic and steric constraints, as these epitopes are typically not exposed until after interaction with CD4 (921, 1030). In contrast, several Fab fragments to CD4-induced epitopes have been shown to be able to neutralise primary isolates (1016, 1030). Based on these notions, it has been suggested that full immunoglobulins are too bulky to be able to bind to CD4-induced epitopes in the context of the virus-associated functional spike, as there may be limited and short-lived access to these epitopes in the presence of viral and cellular membranes (997). Viruses with deleted V1 and V2 variable regions have been shown to be more susceptible to neutralisation by mAbs to CD4-induced epitopes, supporting the notion that the co-receptor binding site is masked by V1 and V2 (920). An interesting feature of some of the isolated antibodies to the coreceptor site is that they have sulphated tyrosines in their heavy-chain CDR3s, possibly mimicking the sulphated tyrosines present on CCR5 and CXCR4 and critical for CCR5 or CXCR4 interaction with gp120 (1031). One of the most broadly reactive Fab fragments to CD4-induced epitopes is Fab X5 (1016), which have been shown to neutralise viruses of subtype A, B, C, D, F and G. However, when used as a full immunoglobulin in the study carried out by Binley et al. (1017), mAb X5 was only able to neutralise 3 out of 90 viruses.

Several mAbs to the V3 region have also been described. Although most neutralising antibodies to the V3 region appear to be isolate-specific, a minority of the anti-V3 antibodies have been shown to neutralise a relatively large proportion of mainly subtype B isolates (991, 1032). These anti-V3 mAbs have been reported to recognise conformation-sensitive rather than linear V3 epitopes (1032). The broadest of the anti-V3 mAbs isolated to date is mAb 447-52D, which recognises an epitope that includes the GPXR (where X is any amino acid residue but often a G) motif on the tip of the V3 that is conserved among subtype B isolates (991, 1032). In the study carried out by Binley *et al.* (1017), mentioned above, 447-52D was able to neutralise (to at least 50%) 17 out of 90 viruses, 13 of which were of subtype B. A small number of isolate-specific anti-V2 mAbs have been also isolated (1033, 1034).

All of the neutralising anti-HIV-1 mAbs described to date, with one exception, are able to bind recombinant monomeric gp120 or gp41 constructs in addition to recognising functional spikes. The only reported trimer-specific mAb is mAb 2909 (1035), which recognises an epitope involving the V2 and V3 variable regions and the CD4bs that is not present on monomeric gp120. Even though it can only neutralise neutralisation-sensitive HIV-1 isolates that have been cultured *in vivo*, it is able to do so at very low (pM) concentrations.

1.1.6.7 HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins as immunogens

Immunisation with recombinant HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein constructs typically elicits antibodies with weak neutralisation activity against heterologous isolates (1036-1043). In addition to antibodies to non-neutralising epitopes, anti-V3 region antibodies are frequently elicited after immunisation (421, 992-996). In some studies, it has also been shown that vaccine-elicited autologous virus neutralisation can be mediated by antibodies against the V1 region of gp120, in particular a hypervariable region at the tip of the V1 (1042, 1044, 1045). Antibodies with cross-subtype reactive neutralising activity of moderate potency have recently been detected in rabbits immunised with a recombinant gp140 capable of mediating CD4-independent infection and derived from an HIV-1-infected individual whose serum was found to be broadly neutralising (1046).

Further knowledge about the antibody specificities present in these sera would be useful in vaccine design.

In order to develop an immunogen able to elicit broadly neutralising antibodies, efforts are being made to design envelope constructs that mimic the functional envelope spike (259, 1047). As discussed in section 1.1.5.2, recombinant gp120 was initially considered as an immunogen and vaccine candidate, but failed to protect against infection in clinical trials. To better mimic the functional spike, recombinant oligomeric gp140 molecules, which are gp160 molecules that have been truncated just before the transmembrane region of gp41, have been developed (1038, 1048-1053). To stabilise the typically labile gp120-gp41 interaction, cysteine residues have been introduced in gp120 and gp41, resulting in the formation of disulphide bridges that prevent gp120-gp41 disassociation (1054-1056). Other attempts to prevent gp120-gp41 disassociation involve mutation of the protease cleavage site that is located between gp120 and gp41, resulting in the generation of unprocessed gp160 molecules (1049-1053, 1057). Uncleaved gp160 has, however, been shown to be antigenically different from fully cleaved envelope glycoproteins constructs (1056, 1058-1060). To increase the efficiency of cleavage in disulphide bridge-stabilised gp140 constructs, the cleavage site has been modified (1061). Attempts have also been made to improve trimerisation levels and the stability of trimers by introducing heterologous trimerisation domains at the C-terminus of envelope glycoproteins (1041, 1049, 1057). While trimeric envelope constructs have been shown to be somewhat better at eliciting cross-reactive neutralising antibodies compared to monomeric envelope glycoproteins (1036-1041), the majority of these oligomeric gp140 constructs have been shown to be recognised by nonneutralising antibodies, indicating that they do not fully mimic the functional viral spike (259, 1056, 1060).

Envelope glycoprotein constructs engineered to better present known functionally conserved regions and neutralising epitopes, such as the receptorbinding sites and the epitope to which mAb b12 binds, are also being generated (1062). These constructs include deglycosylated gp120 molecules, gp120 with deletions in the immunodominant variable regions (1063, 1064), and gp120 locked in a CD4-bound conformation (1065, 1066). Other strategies involve masking of immunodominant regions, like the V3 and non-neutralising regions, with glycans or through mutation (1062, 1067). Masking immunodominant regions with glycans has, however, been shown not to improve the neutralisation breadth in immunisation studies in rabbits (1043).

Attempts to design an immunogen that elicits 2G12-like antibodies have also been made based on the crystal structure of the Fab fragment of 2G12 with highmannose glycans (1068). No 2G12-like antibodies have, however, been reported. Various scaffolds that hold the MPER neutralising epitopes are also under evaluation (1069, 1070), as is presenting envelope glycoproteins in the context of viral like particles, VLPs (1071). Polyvalent vaccine approaches, which may be a way of dealing with HIV-1 sequence and conformational heterogeneity, are also being considered (754, 1072-1074).

In summary, all attempts to design an immunogen able to elicit broadly neutralising and potent antibodies have so far been unsuccessful (754). This task represents one of the major challenges in HIV-1 vaccine design. To solve this problem, increased knowledge about the structure of the functional envelope spike and the way it interacts with broadly neutralising antibodies is likely to be needed.

1.2 Camelid antibodies

In this thesis, the use of a camelid immune system to generate antibodies to HIV-1 envelope will be described. In this section, the unique features of the camelid immune system will be reviewed and an introduction to the research field of camelid antibodies will be given.

1.2.1 The antibody repertoire in camelids

The antibodies of all jawed vertebrates studied so far are composed of paired heavy and light chains (1075, 1076). In 1993, Hamers-Casterman *et al.* (1077) reported that members of the *Camelidae* family, in addition to these conventional

antibodies, produce functional antibodies devoid of light chains, so-called heavychain antibodies. The *Camelidae* family includes the camel (*Camelus bactrianus*), dromedary (*Camelus dromedarius*), llama (*Lama glama*), alpaca (*Lama pacos*), guanaco (*Lama guanicoe*) and vicuna (*Lama vicugna*), and is the only remaining family within the *Tylopoda* suborder of the *Artiodactyla* order, and the only mammalian family in which heavy-chain antibodies have been detected.

Analyses of the molecular mass and the protein A and G binding properties of camelid antibodies have revealed that camelids possess one fraction of conventional IgG antibodies and two fractions of heavy-chain IgG antibodies. The conventional IgG1 fraction binds to protein A and G, whereas the heavy-chain IgG2 and IgG3 fractions bind to protein A, and protein A and G, respectively (1077). The heavy-chain antibody fraction has been estimated to constitute up to 50% of the total serum IgG content in camelids (1078, 1079), although a lack of reliable reagents makes exact quantification of the different immunoglobulin isotypes and subclasses difficult. Immunisation experiments have indicated that the kind of antibody response, consisting of heavy-chain or conventional antibodies, depend on the immunogen (1080).

Based on germline and cDNA analysis, more than one isotype has been suggested to exist within the IgG1 and IgG2 fractions. The camelid genomes contain separate germline genes for the constant regions of the conventional and heavy-chain antibodies (1081). The dromedary genome has been reported to contain five functional γ genes, encoding for different hinge regions, therefore suggested to encode for different IgG subclasses (1082). Two of these genes are reported to encode for the constant region of the conventional IgG1 antibody fraction, whereas two genes encode for the constant region of the heavy-chain IgG2 antibodies (1082). In llama, six γ genes have been reported, five of which correspond to the IgG1, IgG2 and IgG3 subclasses reported in dromedary, and the sixth giving rise to a third subclass of the heavy-chain IgG2 antibodies (1083, 1084).

In addition to IgG, camelids have also been reported to produce IgA, IgD and IgM immunoglobulins (1085). However, so far there is no evidence for the presence of IgA, IgD or IgM molecules lacking light chains. In contrast, studies of the dromedary IgM fraction have revealed conventional antibody structures composed of heavy and light chains (1086).

Antibodies lacking light chains have also been observed in some species of cartilaginous fish (1087, 1088), such as nurse shark Ginglymostoma cirratum and wobbegong shark (Orectobulus maculates). These antibodies are referred to as IgNAR (where NAR stands for novel antigen receptor) and differ in structure from the camelid heavy-chain antibodies (1089). For example, the constant region of the IgNAR contains five domains, whereas the constant region of camelid heavy-chain antibodies contains two domains only. Furthermore, the variable regions of the IgNAR show only 25% sequence identity with mammalian heavy-chain variable regions. In addition, they are not closely related to the variable regions of the heavy chain of other immunoglobulin isotypes in cartilaginous fish (1088, 1090, 1091). Instead, they have been reported to cluster with the variable regions of T cell receptors and immunoglobulin light chains (1088, 1090). Since cartilaginous fish were the first jawed vertebrate group to emerge, it has been suggested that the IgNAR may represent an evolutionary intermediate between a putative primordial antigen receptor and the conventional antibodies (1087, 1092).

The ratfish (*Hydrolagus colliei*), another species of cartilaginous fish, have also been shown to produce antibodies devoid of light chains (1093). These antibodies are believed to be derived from IgM and, unlike shark IgNAR, their variable regions cluster with the variable regions of the heavy chains of other vertebrates (1091, 1093).

Thus, heavy-chain antibodies have been detected in species from three unrelated taxa, in camelids and in two species of cartilaginous fish. Phylogenetic studies have, however, indicated that these heavy-chain antibodies have evolved independently from each other, reflecting an evolutionary convergence (1081, 1089, 1091). In other words, camelid antibodies are not thought to have

originated in an ancestral dormant gene. Instead, phylogenetic studies have indicated that they evolved from conventional antibodies within the *Camelidae*, appearing after the divergence of the *Tylopoda* suborder from the other *Artiodactyla* suborders, but prior to the *Camelus* and *Lama* split, meaning that they may have emerged in the *Tylopoda* between 11 and 83 million years ago (1082, 1084, 1091, 1094).

Antibodies devoid of light chains also appear in the so-called heavy-chain disease in humans (1095). These antibodies are somatically generated and are unlikely to interact with antigen.

1.2.2 Basic features of camelid heavy-chain antibodies

Conventional IgG consist of two heavy chains and two light chains (Fig. 1.2.2.1). The heavy chains consist of a constant region (CH), organised into three constant domains (CH1-CH3) and one variable domain (VH). The CH1 and CH2 domains are linked by a hinge region. The light chains are composed of one constant (CL) and one variable domain (VL). The paired VH and VL domains are responsible for antigen binding.

The overall structure of the camelid heavy-chain antibodies resembles that of the typical mammalian immunoglobulins, with a number of important deviations. First, they lack the light chains (Fig. 1.2.2.1). As a result, and in contrast to conventional antibodies, the antigen-binding properties of the heavy-chain antibodies are provided by one single fragment, the variable region of the heavy-chain (1077), which has been termed the VHH or Nanobody[®]. In addition to lacking light chains, the heavy-chain antibodies differ from conventional antibodies in that they lack the first constant domain (CH1) of the constant region of the heavy chain (1077), meaning that the VHH is joined directly to the CH2 domain via the hinge region of the antibody (Fig. 1.2.2.1). However, despite the absence of the CH1 domain in the actual protein, all genes encoding the heavy-chain antibody constant regions contain sequences encoding the CH1 domain, further indicating that camelid heavy-chain antibodies are derived from

conventional antibodies (1082, 1084, 1091). The absence of the CH1 domain is instead due to a point mutation in the 5'-end of the CH1-hinge region intron, resulting in the removal of the CH1 sequence in an unconventional splicing event during mRNA maturation, confirmed by the absence of the CH1 region in all analysed cDNAs (1082, 1084).



Figure 1.2.2.1. Schematic representation of conventional antibodies and camelid heavychain antibodies. Conventional mammalian IgG consist of two heavy chains, made up of three constant domains (CH1-CH3) and one variable domain (VH), and two light chains, made up of a constant (CL) and a variable (VL) domain. Camelid heavy-chains lack the light chains and the first constant domain of the heavy chains. Their variable domain has been termed the VHH. The hinge regions, connecting the Fc and the Fab portions of conventional antibodies, and the VHH and the Fc portion of heavy-chain antibodies, are indicated by arrows.

The acquisition of a mechanism to remove the CH1 domain from the H-chain is likely to have played a key role in the evolution and emergence of heavy-chain antibodies, as the CH1 domain is the binding site for the chaperone protein BiP. Binding of BiP to the CH1 leads to retention of the heavy-chain in the ER. Association of the light chain with the heavy chain releases it from BiP, allowing for completion of the folding process and continued processing along the secretory pathway. Indeed, the absence or modification of the CH1 domain is a feature camelid heavy-chain antibodies share with both the IgNAR of sharks and the heavy-chain antibodies of ratfish, highlighting its importance in the emergence of antibodies devoid of light chains (1077, 1088, 1093).

The residues involved in antibody effector functions, mediated by binding of the Fc to complement and Fcy receptors are conserved in the heavy-chain antibodies, indicating that they retain their ability to mediate effector functions (1082-1084).

1.2.3 Properties of VHH

The antigen-recognition properties of the heavy-chain antibodies are confined to the VHH. Sequence and structural analysis of the VHH reveal that they share many features with conventional VH domains (1077, 1083, 1096-1098). Like the VH, the VHH are organised into four relatively conserved framework regions, FR1-FR4, and three hypervariable complementarity-determining regions, CDR1-CDR3 (Fig. 1.2.3.1).



Figure 1.2.3.1. Schematic representation of a VHH domain. Like conventional VH domains, the VHH domain of heavy-chain antibodies contains four framework regions (FR1-FR4) and three complementarity-determining regions (CDR1-CDR3). The position of the two cysteine residues forming an intradomain disulphide bond in conventional VH as well as in heavy-chain antibody VHH are indicated by a C. The positions of the four amino acid residues conserved in VH but constitutively substituted in VHH are indicated by an asterisk.

The amino acid residues that determine the typical immunoglobulin variable domain fold are conserved in the VHH, including the two cysteine residues in FR1 and FR3 that form an intradomain disulphide bond, and the threedimensional structures of VHH can be superimposed onto those of conventional VH (1096, 1099-1102). Furthermore, the VHH show high sequence similarity, around 80%, to the human VH of family III (1083), the human VH family most commonly incorporated into antibodies (1103).

Some notable differences between VHH and VH domains have, however, been observed (1077, 1083, 1098, 1104). For example, four amino acid residues in the FR2 region are constitutively substituted in the VHH (Table 1.2.3.1). These amino acid residues are highly conserved in the VH and form a hydrophobic

patch that participates in the interaction with the VL (1076). The VHH hallmark substitutions, on the other hand, render the region more hydrophilic. Even the hydrophobic phenylalanine residue at position 37 (Table 1.2.3.1) has been suggested to increase VHH hydrophilicity, as structural studies have shown that it fills a hydrophobic pocket created by hydrophobic residues in positions 47, 91 and 103 (1096). In keeping with the above notions, grafting of the VHH hallmark residues onto a human VH domain rendered it more soluble when expressed in the absence of a VL (1105).

Position ^a	Amino acid residue in VH	Amino acid residue in VHH
37	Valine	Phenylalanine, tyrosine
44	Glycine	Glutamic acid, glutamine
45	Leucine	Arginine, cysteine
47	Tryptophan	Glycine

Table 1.2.3.1. VHH hallmark amino acid residue substitutions.

^aKabat numbering.

In addition to the VHH hallmark substitutions, the tryptophan residue in position 103 is sometimes also substituted for a hydrophilic residue. The CDR3 of VHH is also thought to fold over part of the region involved in interaction with the VL in conventional VH, covering hydrophobic patches (1096). Overall, the abovementioned features of the VHH lead to increased hydrophilicity of the VHH compared to the VH, which tend to aggregate when expressed on their own in the absence of a VL (1106), and explain how VHH base-pairing with VL domains is avoided. Some residues in contact with the CH1 in VH are also exchanged for hydrophilic residues in VHH (1097, 1098).

There are also differences in the CDRs of VHH and VH. On average, camelid VHH display longer CDRs compared to the VH counterparts (1083, 1097, 1098). This notion is especially true for dromedaries, where the average length of the CDR3 of VHH and VH is 17 and 11 amino acids, respectively (1094). The CDR3 loops of llama VHH are on average slightly shorter (15 amino acids) than those of dromedaries but slightly longer than the average human (12 amino

acids) and mouse (9 amino acids) CDR3 (1083). In addition, the VHH of camels and dromedaries, and sometimes llamas, often include non-canonical cysteine residues, leading to the formation of extra disulphide bonds, typically between the CDR1 and FR2, resulting in a stabilised CDR3 and possibly to alternative loop structures (1094, 1098). Moreover, the extent of somatic hypermutation is much higher in VHH compared to in VH. As a result, VHH show an overall increased sequence diversity compared to VH, including in the otherwise relatively conserved FRs (1104). The N-terminal part of the CDR1, in particular, is more variable than its VH counterpart (1083, 1097, 1104). In addition, the CDR1 and CDR2 are thought to be able to adopt alternative canonical structures not observed in VH (1104, 1107).

The VHH and VH are encoded for by separate germline genes (1108). Like the VH domain, the VHH domain is obtained during B cell differentiation after DNA recombination between a dedicated VHH germline gene with one diversity gene (D) and one heavy joining (JH) minigene in an event referred to as V-D-J rearrangement. In dromedary, 42 different germline VHH genes and 50 different germline VH genes have been reported (1104). In llama, five VHH genes and one VH gene have been reported so far (1081). The VHH and VH genes show high sequence homology, but are distinguished by the four hallmark VHH substitutions. In addition, the VHH seem to have more hotspots for mutation in the region upstream of the CDR1 (1091), in keeping with the increased sequence diversity observed in the CDR1 (1083, 1097, 1104). At the 3'-end, the VHH genes take part in V-D-J rearrangement. It is thought that the VHH and VH genes take part in V-D-J rearrangement. It is thought that the VHH and VH genes

Despite their single-domain nature and small size of approximately 14 kDa, VHH have characteristics in terms of affinity and specificity that are similar to those of conventional antibodies (1109). Moreover, they exhibit diverse antigenbinding properties (1094, 1099, 1100). The increased level of sequence diversity and somatic hypermutation, and the longer CDRs able to adopt alternative canonical structures, are likely to contribute to these features and to compensate for the lack of interaction surface and combinatorial diversity provided by the VH-VL base-pairing (1094).

VHH-antigen interface areas of up to 1700 Å² have been reported (1110), which equals the size of the interaction surface typically observed between a VH-VL pair and its antigen (1111). Similar interface sizes have been observed for the interaction of VHH and conventional antibodies with the same antigen (1112). The lack of interaction surface provided by the VL domain of the light chains could also be compensated for by the involvement of framework residues in the interaction with antigen, as interactions of VHH framework residues with both a hapten (1101) and a proteinaceous antigen have been observed (1113).

Conventional antibodies typically interact with protein antigens via planar paratopes and with haptens or peptides via concave paratopes (1114, 1115). Unlike conventional antibodies, the VHH of heavy-chain antibodies have been shown to have a preference for binding into active sites (1116) and to be able to recognise cryptic epitopes typically occluded to conventional antibodies (1117). To further investigate this feature of VHH, de Genst et al. (1112) generated highresolution structural data for eight VHH in complex with hen egg white lysosyme (HEWL), isolated from dromedaries immunised with HEWL, showing that six out of eight VHH bound into the HEWL active site cleft. In contrast, previous observations have shown that conventional antibodies typically bind to planar epitopes of HEWL. Unlike conventional antibodies, which often used all their six CDRs to interact with HEWL, the paratopes of the anti-HEWL VHH were made up predominantly by the CDR3. The majority (85%) of heavy-chain antibodies present in polyclonal sera from the immunised dromedaries were also found to target the active site. These observations confirm the notion that VHH have a preference for recognising clefts and binding into active sites of proteins, and that this feature tends to be conferred by a protruding CDR3 loop.

1.2.4 Use of VHH in biotechnological and therapeutical applications

VHH have several features that make them potentially suitable for use in biotechnological and therapeutical applications (1100). For example, the VHH

domain can be easily cloned from immunised camelids and expressed to high levels in bacteria or yeast (1118, 1119). Individual VHH can be isolated using well-established selection technologies such as phage display. When constructing libraries for phage display, the single-domain nature of VHH offers an advantage over conventional antibody Fab (fragment antigen-binding) or scFv (single-chain Fv) fragments, since there is no need for random recombination of the VH and VL domains. Initially, VHH domains were isolated from camels and dromedaries but has since been successfully generated from llamas (1100), which may be more readily available and easier to keep. Recently, alpacas have also been used (1079, 1120).

Furthermore, VHH have been shown to be thermally and conformationally stable, exhibiting thermodynamic stabilities that have not been observed for functional conventional antibody fragments (1109, 1121, 1122). For example, unlike conventional antibodies, some VHH have been shown to retain their binding properties at temperatures up to 90°C (1109, 1121). In addition, chemically induced unfolding has been shown to be fully reversible (1122).

The stability and solubility of VHH also allows for engineering of multivalent and bispecific molecules (1123). Engineered multivalent VHH to the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) and tumour necrosis factor α (TNF α) have been shown to exhibit better binding and neutralising properties than their monovalent counterparts (1124, 1125).

The unique properties of camelid VHH have proven them potential in a number of applications against a wide range of biological targets. For example, VHH targeting the Malf1 surface protein of the fungus *Malassezia furfur*, implicated in the formation of dandruff, has been isolated from llamas immunised with extracts of the fungus (1126). Remarkably, the stability of the VHH allowed for phage display-based selections carried out in the presence of shampoo. Furthermore, VHH targeting human lysosyme has been reported to inhibit *in vitro* aggregation of an amyloidogenic lysosyme variant, with implications of amyloid disease (1127). In addition, intracellularly expressed VHH binding to nuclear poly(A)- binding protein 1 (implicated in the protein aggregation disorder Oculopharyngeal muscular dystrophy), isolated from a VHH library derived from a naïve llama, has been shown to reduce protein aggregation in an *in vitro* model (1128).

Moreover, VHH against EGFR have been isolated from llamas immunised with EGFR-containing cell preparations (1125). These VHH were able to inhibit EGF-induced signalling and EGF-induced cell proliferation, as well as being able to delay tumour outgrowth in an *in vivo* model for solid tumours (1125). In addition, VHH targeting $TNF\alpha$, isolated from llamas immunised with recombinant TNF α , have been shown to block interaction of TNF α with its receptor, and to show therapeutic effects against collagen-induced arthritis in a mice model (1124).VHH against the human tumour-associated carcinoembryonic antigen, conjugated to an anti-cancer prodrug (Enterobacter *cloacae* beta-lactamase) have shown to be effective *in vitro* as well as in *in vivo* models (1129).

VHH raised against a range of pathogens have also been isolated. These pathogens include *Streptococcus mutans* causing dental caries (1130), *Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense* causing sleeping sickness (1131), and foot and mouth virus (1132). In addition, VHH targeting rotavirus have been shown to reduce the severity of rotavirus-induced diarrhoea in an *in vivo* mice model, when administered orally as recombinant proteins (1133) as well as when expressed by orally administered lactobacilli (1134). In 2007, these VHH were the first to enter a phase I clinical trial. VHH to the rotavirus VP6 protein has also been shown to confer protection in a mice model (1135).

Because of their properties in terms of stability, VHH are suitable for intracellular expression (1120, 1128). They can also be used in biotechnical applications, such as immunoaffinity chromatography (1136). In addition, intracellular expression of VHH against a desired antigen, fused with fluorescent proteins, can enable targeting and tracing of antigenic structures within living cells (1120).

In summary, the unique properties of camelid VHH in terms of size, nonconventional binding characteristics, protruding and non-canonical CDRs, stability, solubility, ease of cloning and production yield, make them potentially valuable reagents in many therapeutical and biotechnical applications.

1.3 Scope of this thesis

Monoclonal antibodies to the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins may be useful in the design of an HIV-1 vaccine as they can help define neutralising and nonneutralising epitopes. Monoclonal antibodies able to neutralise a wide range of HIV-1 isolates can provide information about vulnerable, conserved and functionally important sites on the HIV-1 functional envelope spike, such as the receptor-binding sites. Broadly neutralising mAbs may also have potential use as HIV-1 microbicides. Only a handful of broadly neutralising mAbs have, however, been described, all a result of infection. To gain further insight into the antigenic structure of the HIV-1 envelope spike and to further define conserved neutralising epitopes, there is a need for additional broadly neutralising antibodies. The aim of the work presented in this thesis was to use the nonconventional immune system of llamas to generate novel, neutralising antibody fragments, VHH, to the HIV-1 envelope surface glycoprotein gp120, and to characterise these antibody fragments in biological and biochemical assays. The methodology behind this work will be described in chapter 2, and the results will be presented and discussed in chapters 3-5, followed by a final discussion in chapter 6.

Chapter 2

Materials and methods

In this thesis, the isolation and characterisation of neutralising llama VHH will be described. This chapter provides details of the materials and methodology used to generate the data presented in chapter 3-5.

2.1 Materials

This section provides details of the buffers, solutions, human antibodies, and recombinant proteins used in this study. Cell lines and viruses will be described in section 2.3 and 2.4.

2.1.1 Buffers and solutions

The buffers and solutions used in this study are listed in Table 2.1.1.1.

2.1.2 Recombinant HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins

Recombinant gp120 derived from the HIV-1 subtype B'/C (CRF07_BC) primary isolate CN54 (1137, 1138), produced in a baculovirus expression system, was kindly provided by I. Jones, Reading University, UK, through the European Microbicide Project (EMPRO). Additional batches of recombinant gp120 from HIV-1 CN54 were expressed as described in section 2.7. Recombinant CN54 gp140 and gp140 derived from the HIV-1 subtype A primary isolate 92UG037 (1048, 1139), produced in a Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cell system, were kindly provided by S. Jeffs, Imperial College London, UK. Recombinant gp120 derived from the HIV-1 subtype B TCLA isolate IIIB (32, 1140), produced in a baculovirus expression system, was obtained from the Centralised Facility for AIDS Reagents (catalogue number EVA607) at the National Institute for Biological Standards and Control (NIBSC), Herts, UK. Recombinant gp120 derived from the HIV-1 subtype A primary isolate 92UG037 (1139), the subtype

C primary isolate 92BR025 (1139), and the molecular clones CB7, which expresses gp120 cloned from plasma of an individual infected with HIV-1 of subtype C, were cloned, expressed and purified as detailed in section 2.5 and 2.7.

2.1.3 Monoclonal antibodies to HIV-1 gp120 and gp41

Monoclonal antibodies b12 (1011) and b6 (1011) were kindly provided by D. Burton, Scripps Institute, La Jolla, USA. Monoclonal antibody GP68 (1141) was obtained through the Centralised Facility for AIDS Reagents, NIBSC (original source A. Osterhaus and M. Schutten). Monoclonal antibodies 654-D (975, 1034, 1142) and 447-52D (991, 1032) were obtained through the Centralised Facility for AIDS Reagents, NIBSC (original source S. Zolla-Pazner). Monoclonal antibody 17b (1143) was obtained from the NIH AIDS Research and Reference Reagent Programme, Division of AIDS, National Institute of Allergies and Infectious Diseases (NIAID), National Institutes of Health (NIH), USA (original source James E. Robinson). Monoclonal antibodies 2G12 (981) and 4E10 (908) were obtained from Polymun Scientific GmbH, Vienna, Austria, as part of the Collaboration for AIDS Vaccine Discovery (CAVD).

2.1.4 Sera and plasma from HIV-1-seropositive individuals

Quality control (QC) sera 2, 5 and 6 from HIV-1-seropositive individuals have been described previously (1144). Plasma from individuals infected with HIV-1 subtype C was kindly provided by D. Yirrel, Glasgow, UK.

2.1.5 Recombinant sCD4

Recombinant sCD4 consisting of the extracellular domains D1-D4 was available and has been previously described (1145). In addition, recombinant sCD4 (D1-D4) was obtained from R&D Systems (Minneapolis, USA, catalogue number 514-CD-050/CF).

Buffer/solution	Composition	
2 × tryptone/yeast (TY) medium	1.6% (w/v) tryptone, 1% (w/v) yeast extract, 0.5% (w/v) NaCl	
Lysogeny broth or Luria- Bertani (LB) medium	1% (w/v) tryptone, 0.5% (w/v) yeast extract, 0.5% (w/v) NaCl	
LB agar	LB medium plus 1.5% (w/v) agar	
Phosphate buffered saline (PBS)	137 mM NaCl, 3 mM KCl, 10 mM Na ₂ HPO ₄ , 2 mM K ₂ HPO ₄ , pH 7.4	
PBS-T	0.05% (v/v) Tween 20 in PBS	
Super optimal broth with catabolite repression (SOC)	2% (w/v) tryptone, 0.5% (w/v) yeast extract, 10 mM NaCl, 2.5 mM KCl, 10 mM MgCl ₂ , 10 mM MgSO ₄ , 20 mM glucose	
Tris acetate EDTA (TAE)	40 mM Tris-HCl, 20 mM sodium acetate, 1 mM EDTA, pH 7.8	
Tris buffered saline (TBS)	20 mM Tris-HCl, 120 mM NaCl, pH 7.6	
TBS-T	0.05% (v/v) Tween 20 in TBS	
TMT/BS	4% (w/v) milk powder and 10% (v/v) bovine serum (BS) in TBS-T	
TMT/GS	4% (w/v) milk powder and 10% (v/v) goat serum (GS) in TBS-T	
VHH elution buffer	50 mM Na ₂ HPO ₄ , 300 mM NaCl, 150 mM imidazole, pH 7.0	
VHH equilibrium buffer	50 mM Na ₂ HPO ₄ , 300 mM NaCl, pH 8.0	
VHH pre-elution buffer	50 mM Na ₂ HPO ₄ , 300 mM NaCl, 10 mM imidazole, pH 7.0	

Table 2.1.1.1. Buffers and solutions^a.

^aw/v, weight/volume; v/v, volume/volume; Tris, tris-(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane; EDTA, ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid; Imidazole, 1,3-diazole; Tween 20, polyoxyehtylene sorbitan monolaurate.
2.2 Molecular biological techniques

This section provides details on the general molecular biological techniques used in this study.

2.2.1 Isolation of genomic DNA

Total DNA was isolated from HIV-1-infected PBMC using the QIAamp DNA Blood Mini Kit (QIAGEN, Crawley, UK), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, 5×10^6 pelleted cells were resuspended in PBS to a final volume of 200 µl. Cells were lysed by the addition of QIAGEN protease and AL lysis buffer and incubated at 56°C for 10 minutes. To ensure complete lysis and inactivation of virus, samples were subjected to an additional incubation step of 30 minutes at 56°C. Total DNA was then purified using QIAamp Mini Spin columns and eluted in 200 µl of QIAGEN AE elution buffer.

2.2.2 Isolation of RNA

RNA was isolated from plasma of individuals infected with HIV-1 of subtype C, or from cell-free viral stocks of HIV-1 CN54 using the QIAamp Viral RNA Mini Kit (QIAGEN) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, virus was lysed by the addition of QIAGEN AVL lysis buffer and incubation at room temperature for 10 minutes, in the presence of polyA carrier RNA. RNA was then purified on QIAamp Mini Spin columns and eluted in QIAGEN AVE elution buffer.

2.2.3 Isolation of plasmid DNA

LB medium (5 ml) containing the appropriate antibiotic for selection (typically 100 μ g/ml of ampicillin or carbenicillin) was inoculated with a single bacterial colony from an agar plate. Cultures were grown overnight at 37°C (or 30°C for bacteria containing vectors with full-length HIV-1 molecular clones or gp160 clones) with orbital shaking at 250 revolutions per minute (rpm) and bacteria were pelleted by centrifugation at 3000 × *g* for 10 minutes at 4°C. Plasmid DNA was isolated from pelleted bacteria using the QIAprep Spin Miniprep Kit

(QIAGEN) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, the pelleted bacteria were resuspended in resuspension buffer P1, which contains RNase A, and subsequently lysed under alkaline conditions using buffer P2, which contains NaOH/sodium dodecyl sulphate (SDS), and gentle inversion to avoid shearing of bacterial chromosomal DNA. The lysate was then neutralised and adjusted to high-salt binding conditions by the addition of the neutralising buffer N3. The samples were mixed by gentle inversion and precipitated SDS, chromosomal DNA, cellular debris, and denatured proteins were pelleted by centrifugation at 17900 \times *g*. The supernatant was added to QIAprep Spin columns containing a silica membrane, and adsorbed plasmid DNA was purified in a series of washing steps and eluted in 50 µl of QIAGEN EB elution buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.5).

2.2.4 Restriction enzyme digestion of plasmid DNA

Plasmid DNA was digested using restriction enzymes obtained from Promega (Southampton, UK) for 1 hour under conditions specified by the manufacturer. Partial digests were carried out by shortening the incubation time and/or diluting the enzyme. Digested DNA was separated using agarose gel electrophoresis (section 2.2.5).

2.2.5 Agarose gel electrophoresis of DNA

DNA fragments were separated according to size by agarose gel electrophoresis. Gels contained 0.5 μ g/ml of ethidium bromide (Sigma-Aldrich, Poole, UK) and were made with 1% (DNA fragments >500 bp) or 1.5-2% (DNA fragments <500 bp) agarose (w/v; Roche Diagnostics, Lewes, UK) in 1 × TAE buffer. A molecular weight marker of appropriate size (GeneRuler 1 kb DNA ladder or GeneRuler 100 bp DNA ladder; Fermentas Life Sciences, York, UK) was run in parallel. Electrophoresis was carried out in 1 × TAE buffer at 80-100 V for an appropriate amount of time. DNA was visualised by illumination with ultraviolet light.

2.2.6 Extraction of DNA fragments from agarose gels

DNA bands of the expected size were excised from the agarose gel, and DNA was extracted using the QIAquick Gel Extraction kit (QIAGEN) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

2.2.7 Transformation of competent bacteria

Ligation reactions were transformed into chemically competent *E. coli* TOP10 cells (Invitrogen, Paisley, UK) by adding 1 μ l of ligation reaction to 25-50 μ l of competent bacteria, followed by incubation on ice for 30 minutes. The bacteria were subsequently subjected to heat-shock at 42°C for 30 seconds, followed by incubation on ice for 1 minute and addition of 250 μ l of SOC medium (Invitrogen). The bacteria were then incubated for 1 hour at 37°C (or 30°C for bacteria transformed with vectors containing full-length HIV-1 molecular clones or gp160 clones) and 250 rpm, and subsequently plated onto LB agar plates containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin or carbenicillin. Plates were then incubated overnight at 37°C (or 30°C for bacteria transformed with vectors containing full-length HIV-1 molecular clones of the plates were then incubated with vectors containing full-length HIV-1 molecular clones of the plates were then incubated with vectors containing full-length HIV-1 molecular clones of the plates were then incubated with vectors containing full-length HIV-1 molecular clones of the plates were then incubated overnight at 37°C (or 30°C for bacteria transformed with vectors containing full-length HIV-1 molecular clones).

Electrocompetent *E. coli* TG1 cells (Stratagene, La Jolla, USA) were transformed by adding 1 μ l of ligation reaction or plasmid DNA to 40 μ l of bacteria. Samples were then transferred to 0.1 cm electroporation cuvettes (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hemel Hempstead, UK), which had been pre-chilled on ice, and electroporated using a MicroPulser electroporator (Bio-Rad Laboratories) according to the manufacturer's instructions (1.7 kV, 200 Ω , 25 μ F). After addition of 1 ml of SOC medium, the bacteria were incubated for 1 hour at 37°C and 250 rpm and subsequently plated onto LB agar plates containing 100 μ g/ml of ampicillin (or carbenicillin) and 2% (w/v) glucose. Plates were then incubated overnight at 37°C.

2.2.8 DNA sequencing

Plasmid DNA was sequenced using the CEQ DTCS Quick Start Kit (Beckman Coulter, High Wycombe, UK) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, sequencing reactions were carried out in a total volume of 10 μ l containing 100 ng of DNA, 1.6 pmol of sequencing primer and 1 × CEQ DTCS Quick Start master mix. Thermal cycling conditions consisted of 30 cycles of 96°C for 20 seconds, followed by 50°C for 20 seconds and 60°C for 4 minutes. For each sample, the sequencing reaction was stopped by the addition of 1 μ l of 3 M NaOAc (pH 5.2), 1 μ l of 100 mM Na₂-EDTA (pH 8.0), and 0.5 μ l of 20 mg/ml of glycogen. The reactions were then cleaned through ethanol precipitation and re-suspended in 20 μ l of sample loading solution (provided with the CEQ DTCS Quick Start Kit; contains deionised formamide). Resuspended sequencing reactions were covered by one drop of mineral oil and plates were loaded onto a CEQ 2000 DNA Analysis System sequencer (Beckman Coulter).

Some DNA sequencing was also carried by the DNA Sequencing Service at the Wolfson Institute, University College London, UK, using the BigDye Terminator Cycle Sequencing Kit (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, USA). DNA sequencing of VHH clones was carried out by Ablynx NV, Porto, Portugal.

2.2.9 Determination of nucleic acid concentration

Nucleic acid concentration and purity was determined spectrophotometrically using the NanoDrop 1000 Spectrophotometer (NanoDrop products, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Wilmington, USA).

2.2.10 Determination of protein concentration

Protein concentration was determined using the Bio-Rad Protein Assay (Bio-Rad Laboratories), which is based on the method developed by Bradford (1146), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Three dilutions of each sample were assayed in triplicate or quadruplicate on two separate occasions.

2.2.11 SDS-PAGE and Coomassie blue staining

Proteins were resolved using SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (PAGE). Separating polyacrylamide gels were made with 15% (w/v) AA-Bis polyacrylamide (Bio-Rad Laboratories) and 0.1% (w/v) SDS in 375 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.8), with 100 μ l of 10% (w/v) ammonium persulphate (APS) and 10 μ l of N, N, N', N'-tetramethylethylenediamine (TEMED) per 10 ml of gel, to polymerise. Stacking gels were made with 4% (w/v) AA-Bis polyacrylamide and 0.1% (w/v) SDS in 125 mM Tris-HCl (pH 6.8), and APS and TEMED as above. Samples were mixed with sample buffer to a final concentration of 2% (w/v) SDS, 2 mM dithiothreitol (DTT), 4% (v/v) glycerol, 40 mM Tris-HCl (pH 6.8) and approximately 0.01% (w/v) bromophenol blue, boiled for 5 minutes, loaded onto gels and run at 200 V in running buffer containing 25 mM Tris-HCl, 200 mM glycine and 0.1% (w/v) SDS.

Alternatively, proteins were separated on pre-cast NuPAGE Novex 10% Bis-Tris gels (Invitrogen) in 3-(N-morpholino) propane sulphonic acid (MOPS) SDS running buffer. Samples were mixed with 1 × NuPAGE LDS Sample Buffer and 1 × NuPAGE Reducing Agent and heated to 70°C for 10 minutes prior to being loaded onto gels and electrophoresed at 200 V. The PageRuler (Fermentas Life Sciences) or BenchMark (Invitrogen) pre-stained protein ladders were run in parallel, as molecular weight markers.

Gels were stained using 0.1% (w/v) Coomassie Brilliant Blue R-250 (Bio-Rad Laboratories) in 10% (v/v) acetic acid and 40% (v/v) methanol and subsequently destained in 10% (v/v) acetic acid and 40% (v/v) ethanol.

2.3 Cell culture

This section describes the cell lines and the general cell culture techniques used in this study.

2.3.1 Cell lines and culture media

The TZM-bl cell line (1147-1149), previously designated JC53-bl (clone 13), is a HeLa cell line, hence derived from a human cervical carcinoma (1150), which stably expresses human CD4 and CCR5 and contains firefly luciferase and βgalactosidase genes under control of the HIV-1 promoter. TZM-bl cells were obtained through the NIH AIDS Research and Reference Reagent Programme (catalogue number 8129) from J. C. Kappes, X. Wu and Tranzyme Inc, and cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM; Invitrogen) containing 10% (v/v) foetal calf serum (FCS). The NP2 cell lines (1151) are human glioma cell lines expressing human CD4 and either of the HIV-1 main co-receptors, CXCR4 (NP2/CD4/CXCR4) or CCR5 (NP2/CD4/CCR5). The CCC/CCR5 and CCC/CD4/CCR5 cell lines (349, 382, 1152, 1153) are feline kidney cells expressing human CCR5, and human CD4 and CCR5, respectively. NP2 and CCC cells were cultured in DMEM (Invitrogen) containing 5% (v/v) FCS. The 293T cell line, of human embryonic kidney origin (1154), was cultured in DMEM GlutaMAX (Invitrogen), which is DMEM containing L-analyl-Lglutamine instead of L-glutamine, supplemented with 10% (v/v) FCS. The use of DMEM GlutaMAX minimises ammonia build-up in cell cultures, as L-analyl-Lglutamine does not degrade into ammonia like L-glutamine. The H9 (HUT78) cell line, which is of human cutaneous T cell lymphoma origin (1155), was cultured in Roswell Park Memorial Institute (RPMI) 1640 medium (Invitrogen) supplemented with 10% (v/v) FCS. Baby hamster kidney (BHK) cells (1156) were cultured in DMEM supplemented with 10% (v/v) FCS.

2.3.2 Maintenance of cell lines

All cells were grown in cell culture flasks at 37° C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5% CO₂, except for 293T cells, which were kept in a humidified atmosphere containing 10% CO₂. Cell lines were passaged every 2-5 days and split at a ratio of 1:3-1:20 depending of the cell line. For adherent cell lines, cell monolayers were disrupted and removed by treatment with trypsin-versene (0.5% (w/v) trypsin and 0.02% (w/v) versene in PBS) or trypsin-EDTA (0.25% (w/v) trypsin, 1 mM EDTA; Invitrogen) at confluency, prior to passaging. Trypsinisation was performed by washing cells once in trypsin-versene, trypsin-

EDTA, or sterile PBS, followed by incubation with approximately 2 ml trypsinversene or trypsin-EDTA at 37°C. Once cells had detached from the flask, fresh culture medium was added and cells were diluted in the appropriate growth medium to the desired density and split into an appropriate number of flasks. Cells engineered to express CD4 were occasionally passaged in selective medium containing 1 mg/ml Geneticin G418 sulphate (Invitrogen), in order to maintain stable CD4 expression, whereas cells engineered to express CXCR4 or CCR5 were occasionally passaged in the presence of 1 μ g/ml puromycin for selection.

2.3.3 Freezing and thawing of cells

Cells were pelleted by centrifugation at $325 \times g$ for 10 minutes and resuspended at approximately 10⁷ cells/ml in the appropriate cell culture medium (section 2.3.1) containing 20% (v/v) FCS and 10% (v/v) dimethyl sulphoxide (DMSO). Adherent cells were trypsinised as described in section 2.3.2 prior to being pelleted. Resuspended cells were aliquoted into cryovials and subsequently transferred to -80°C. To allow for slow freezing, vials were wrapped in tissue and put into a polystyrene box. The next day, the vials were transferred to the vapour phase of liquid nitrogen, for long-term storage. When needed, cryovials containing frozen cells were transferred from the vapour phase of liquid nitrogen to a 37°C water bath. Once thawed, cells were added to 10 ml of growth medium and pelleted at $325 \times g$ for 10 minutes. Pelleted cells were resuspended in growth medium, transferred to cell culture flasks and kept at 37° C.

2.3.4 Preparation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells

PBMC were prepared from fresh blood. Blood was drawn from healthy volunteers by me, S. Willey, or K. Aubin, under ethical approval obtained from the UCL Committee for the Ethics of non-NHS Human Research (Ethical Approval Number 0335/001), using S-Monovette collection tubes containing EDTA (Sarstedt, Nümbrecht, Germany). Fresh blood was diluted 1:1 in PBS, and a total of 35 ml was layered onto 15 ml of Lymphoprep (Axis-Shield, Oslo, Norway) in a 50 ml Falcon tube (BD Biosciences, Oxford, UK) and subsequently

centrifuged at $700 \times g$ for 30 minutes. After centrifugation with Lymphoprep, the PBMC form a layer at the Lymphoprep-plasma interface. The PBMC layer was carefully collected and diluted in PBS to a total volume of 50 ml, followed by centrifugation at $325 \times g$ for 10 minutes. Cells were washed twice more in PBS and finally resuspended at a density of approximately 5×10^6 cells/ml in RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% (v/v) FCS and 2.5 µg/ml of phytohaemagglutinin (PHA). The cells were ready to be infected after 3-4 days of culture. After 3 days, the growth medium was changed to RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% (v/v) FCS and 20 U/ml of interleukin-2 (Roche Diagnostics) and cultured for up to another 4 days.

2.3.5 Transfection of 293T cells

Exponentially dividing 293T cells were transfected with plasmid DNA using FuGENE 6 (Roche Diagnostics), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, the 293T cells were seeded in 10 cm cell culture dishes at a density of 2.4×10^6 cells per dish and incubated overnight at 37°C. The next day, the growth medium was replaced with 12 ml fresh growth medium per dish. For transfection, 1.2 ml of Opti-MEM (Invitrogen) was mixed with 36 µl of FuGENE 6 and a total of 12 µg of plasmid DNA, incubated for 15 minutes at room temperature, and subsequently added dropwise to cells. After 24 hours, the transfection medium was aspirated and replaced with fresh growth medium. For smaller-scale transfections, 293T cells were seeded in a 6-well cell culture plate at a density of approximately 4×10^5 cells per well and transfection volumes adjusted accordingly.

2.4 HIV-1 strains and preparation of virus stocks

In this section, details of the HIV-1 strains used in this study will be given, along with information on preparation of virus stocks.

2.4.1 HIV-1 strains

HIV-1 TCLA isolates, primary PBMC-propagated isolates, and infectious molecular clones used in this study are detailed in Table 2.4.1.1. TCLA, CXCR4-using isolates HIV-1 IIIB (32, 1140) and HIV-1 MN (33), which are subtype B isolates originally isolated from PBMC of HIV-1 seropositive individuals in the 1980s, were obtained from the Centralised Facility for AIDS Reagents (NIBSC) as cell-free cell-culture supernatant from infected H9 cells.

Cell-free stocks of PBMC-propagated primary isolates HIV-1 BaL (CCR5using), which was originally isolated from human infant lung tissue in 1986 (180), and HIV-1 SF162 (CCR5-using), which was originally isolated from brain tissue in 1988 (1157) were also obtained from the Centralised Facility for AIDS Reagents (NIBSC). PBMC-propagated HIV-1 CRF07_BC primary isolate CN54 (1137, 1138) was obtained from the European Microbicides Project (EMPRO). PBMC-propagated HIV-1 primary isolates 92UG037, 92UG001, 92BR025, 97IN003 and ZA97001 were obtained from the WHO-UNAIDS collection of primary isolates (1139). Obtained HIV-1 TCLA and primary isolates were propagated as described in section 2.4.2.

The replication-competent, full-length HIV-1 molecular clone YU2 (CCR5using), cloned directly from brain tissue from an individual with AIDS dementia by Li *et al.* (1158, 1159), was obtained from the NIH AIDS Research and Reference Reagent Programme, as was the replication-competent, full-length HIV-1 molecular clone JRFL (CCR5-using), which is derived from frontal lobe brain tissue of a patient with AIDS dementia (416, 1160, 1161).

Replication-competent chimeric molecular clones 4.10.3 (GenBank accession number DQ425070), 8.8.8 (GenBank accession number DQ425074), 23.8.12 (GenBank accession number DQ425081) and 23.2.E (GenBank accession number DQ425078) were recently reported by Aasa-Chapman *et al.* (1162), and contain subtype B gp120 cloned from plasma of HIV-1-infected individuals held in the pHXB2 Δenv vector (1163). Replication-competent chimeric molecular

clones CA6 and CB7, which contain subtype C gp120 held in the pHXB2 Δenv vector (1163), were kindly provided by M. Aasa-Chapman (UCL, London, UK).

Chimeric molecular clones C222, C261, 27b and 27d were cloned by Willie Koh as described in section 2.6. Chimeric molecular clones 92UG037.A9, 92BR025.C1, ZA97001.1, 97IN003.4.2, 92UG001.D8, 37.4.2 and 38.2.2 were cloned by me as described in section 2.6. Stocks of HIV-1 molecular clones were prepared as described in section 2.4.3.

HIV-1 envelope pseudotyped viruses were generated using the gp160 clones listed in Table 2.4.1.2. The HIV-1 subtype B and subtype C reference panels of envelope clones, generated by Li *et al.* (1022, 1023), consists of clones from acute and early HIV-1 infections and were obtained through the NIH AIDS Research and Reference Reagent Programme. The subtype B panel consists of gp160 clones 6535.3, QH0692.42, SC422661.8, PVO.4, TRO.11, AC10.0.29, RHPA4259.7, THRO4156.18, REJO4541.67, TRJO4551.58, WITO4160.33 and CAAN5342.A2, whereas the subtype C panels consists of clones Du156.12, Du172.17, Du422.1, ZM197M.PB7, ZM214M.PL15, ZM233M.PB6, ZM249M.PL1, ZM53M.PB12, ZM109F.PB4, ZM135M.PL10a, CAP45.2.00.G3 and CAP210.2.00.E8.

HIV-1 subtype CRF07_BC gp160 clones CH181.12, CH064.20, CH091.9, CH117.4, CH119.10, CH110.2, CH114.8, CH120.6, CH115.12, CH070.1, CH111.8 and CH038.12 are derived from chronic HIV-1 infections and were kindly provided by D. Montefiori (Duke University Medical Centre, Durham, USA) through the Comprehensive Antibody Vaccine Immune Monitoring Consortium (CA-VIMC) as part of the CAVD, as were subtype CRF02_AG gp160 clones T257-31 (derived from acute/early infection) and T33-7 (derived from chronic infection), and the subtype C gp160 clones 93MW965.26 and 96ZM651.02. HIV-1 envelope pseudotyped viruses were produced in 293T cells by co-transfection with the pSG3 Δ env plasmid as described in section 2.4.3.

Virus	Subtype	Type ^a	Source ^b	Geographical origin ^c
92UG037.A9	А	MC (gp120/HXB2)	ccPBMC	Uganda
IIIB	В	TCLA	PBMC	USA
MN	В	TCLA	PBMC	USA
BaL	В	PBMC	Lung	USA
SF162	В	PBMC	Brain	USA
JRFL	В	MC (full-length)	Brain	USA
YU2	В	MC (full-length)	Brain	USA
4.10.3	В	MC (gp120/HXB2)	Plasma	UK
8.8.8	В	MC (gp120/HXB2)	Plasma	UK
23.2.E	В	MC (gp120/HXB2)	Plasma	UK
23.8.12	В	MC (gp120/HXB2)	Plasma	UK
CN54	B′/C	PBMC	PBMC	China
97IN003	С	PBMC	PBMC	India
ZA97001	С	PBMC	PBMC	South Africa
92BR025.C1	С	MC (gp120/HXB2)	ccPBMC	Brazil
CA6	С	MC (gp120/HXB2)	Plasma	No info.
CB7	С	MC (gp120/HXB2)	Plasma	No info.
C222	С	MC (gp120/HXB2)	Plasma	No info.
C261	С	MC (gp120/HXB2)	Plasma	No info.
97IN003.4.2	С	MC (gp160/NL43)	ccPBMC	India
ZA97001.1	С	MC (gp160/NL43)	ccPBMC	South Africa
37.4.2	С	MC (gp160/NL43)	Plasma	No info.
38.2.2	С	MC (gp160/NL43)	Plasma	No info.
27b	С	MC (gp160/NL43)	Plasma	No info.
27d	С	MC (gp160/NL43)	Plasma	No info.
92UG001.D8	D	MC (gp160/NL43)	ccPBMC	Uganda

Table 2.4.1.1. HIV-1 isolates and molecular clones included in this study.

^aTCLA, T cell line-adapted isolate; PBMC, Primary PBMC-propagated isolate; MC, molecular clone. Molecular clones were either full-length infectious HIV-1 clones, chimeric clones consisting of heterologous gp120 slotted into the HIV-1 HXB2-based pHXB2 Δenv backbone (1163), or heterologous gp160 slotted into the HIV-1 NL43-based C2 cassette (1164).

^bSource of original isolate. For molecular clones, this indicates the source of the *env* (gp120 or gp160) gene; ccPBMC, co-cultured PBMC.

^cNo info., information not available.

Virus	Subtype	Source ^a	Geographical origin	Accession no. ^b
T257-31	A/G	No info.	West Africa	n/a
Т33-7	A/G	No info.	West Africa	n/a
6535.3	В	ccPBMC	USA	AY835438
QH0692.42	В	ccPBMC	Trinidad	AY835439
SC422661.8	В	Plasma	Trinidad	AY835441
PVO.4	В	ccPBMC	Italy	AY835444
TRO.11	В	ccPBMC	Italy	AY835445
AC10.0.29	В	ccPBMC	USA	AY835446
RHPA4259.7	В	Plasma	USA	AY835447
THRO4156.18	В	Plasma	USA	AY835448
REJO4541.67	В	Plasma	USA	AY835449
TRJO4551.58	В	Plasma	USA	AY835450
WITO4160.33	В	Plasma	USA	AY835451
CAAN5342.A2	В	Plasma	USA	AY835452
CH181.12	B′/C	ccPBMC	China	EF117259
CH064.20	B′/C	ccPBMC	China	EF117254
CH091.9	B′/C	ccPBMC	China	EF117256
CH117.4	B′/C	ccPBMC	China	EF117262
CH119.10	B′/C	ccPBMC	China	EF117261
CH110.2	B′/C	ccPBMC	China	EF117257
CH114.8	B′/C	ccPBMC	China	EF117264
CH120.6	B′/C	ccPBMC	China	EF117260
CH115.12	B′/C	ccPBMC	China	EF117263
CH070.1	B′/C	ccPBMC	China	EF117255
CH038.12	B′/C	ccPBMC	China	EF042692
93MW965.26	С	No info.	Malawi	n/a
96ZM651.02	С	No info.	Zambia	n/a
Du156.12	С	ccPBMC	South Africa	DQ411852
Du172.17	С	ccPBMC	South Africa	DQ411853
Du422.1	С	ccPBMC	South Africa	DQ411854
ZM197M.PB7	С	ucPBMC	Zambia	DQ388515
ZM214M.PL15	С	Plasma	Zambia	DQ388516
ZM233M.PB6	С	ucPBMC	Zambia	DQ388517
ZM249M.PL1	С	Plasma	Zambia	DQ388514
ZM53M.PB12	С	ucPBMC	Zambia	AY423984
ZM109F.PB4	С	ucPBMC	Zambia	AY424138
ZM135M.PL10a	С	Plasma	Zambia	AY424079
CAP45.2.00.G3	С	Plasma	South Africa	DQ435682
CAP210.2.00.E8	С	Plasma	South Africa	DQ435683

 Table 2.4.1.2. HIV-1 envelope pseudotyped viruses included in this study.

^aSource of *env* gene; no info., information not available; ccPBMC, co-cultured PBMC; ucPBMC, uncultured PBMC.

^bGenBank accession number; n/a, not applicable.

2.4.2 Propagation of viruses in T cell lines or PBMC

HIV-1 primary isolates were propagated in PHA-stimulated PBMC. Approximately $1-2 \times 10^7$ PBMC (pooled from two donors) were incubated with virus at 37°C in a total volume of 1-2 ml. After 2 hours of incubation, growth medium (RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% (v/v) FCS and 20 U/ml of interleukin-2) was added to the cells to a total volume of 10 ml. Virus production was monitored by evaluating the p24 content in the cell culture supernatant using the Vironostika HIV Uni-Form II Ag/Ab p24 assay (bioMérieux, Marcy l'Etoile, France). After 6-7 days, the cells were pelleted by centrifugation at $325 \times g$ for 10 minutes and co-cultured (in fresh growth medium) with fresh, uninfected PHA-stimulated PBMC from two donors at a 1:1 ratio. Cell density was adjusted to approximately $1-2 \times 10^6$ cell/ml. This procedure was repeated every 6-7 days for 4 weeks or until a sufficient volume and titre of virus had been obtained. The p24 content of the cell culture supernatant was monitored throughout. At the peak of p24 production, the cell culture supernatant was harvested by centrifugation of the cultures at $325 \times g$ for 10 minutes. The supernatant was subsequently filtered (0.45 µm) and transferred to the vapour phase of liquid nitrogen in 0.5 ml aliquots. HIV-1 TCLA isolates were propagated in H9 cells in a similar manner, but harvested on day 5 after infection.

2.4.3 Production of HIV-1 envelope pseudotyped viruses and virus from replication-competent molecular clones in 293T cells

HIV-1 envelope pseudotyped viruses were produced in 293T cells by cotransfection with the pSG3 Δenv plasmid, which contains the entire HIV-1 genome except for *env*, as described by Li *et al.* (1022). The pSG3 Δenv plasmid is based on the full-length replication-competent HIV-1 pSG3.1 clone (GenBank accession number L02317), but with deleted *env*. For each 10 cm cell culture dish of 293T cells, 4 µg of envelope clone and 8 µg of pSG3 Δenv was used. Virus stocks from replication-competent HIV-1 molecular clones were also prepared by transfection of 293T cells. Transfection of 293T cells was carried out as described in section 2.3.5. The virus-containing cell culture supernatant was harvested at 48 and/or 72 hours after transfection, filtered through a 0.45 µm filter, transferred to cryovials in 0.5 ml aliquots, and stored in the vapour phase of liquid nitrogen.

2.5 Amplification and cloning of *env* genes

In this section, the PCR amplification of gp120 and gp160 gene segments and the subsequent cloning of these fragments into expression and cloning vectors will be detailed.

2.5.1 Sources of DNA and RNA

HIV-1 gp120 and gp160 were amplified from viral RNA and from proviral DNA isolated from infected PBMC. PBMC were prepared from blood of healthy volunteers, as described in section 2.3.4, and were subsequently infected with HIV-1 primary isolates CN54, 92UG037, 92BR025, 97IN003, ZA97001 and 92UG001, as described in section 2.4.2. After 5 days of culture, genomic DNA was isolated from infected cells as described in section 2.2.1. RNA was isolated from plasma of infected individuals or from cell-free virus stocks as described in section 2.2.2. HIV-1 CN54 gp120 was also amplified from plasmids holding a full-length proviral CN54 molecular clone or from plasmids containing a synthetic CN54 gp160 gene (obtained from EMPRO). HIV-1 CB7 gp120 was amplified from the chimeric CB7 molecular clone (section 2.4.1).

2.5.2 Primers and primer design

The primers used to amplify HIV-1 gp120 and gp160 are listed in Table 2.5.2.1. Primers o_envf and o_envr were designed using the Primer3 software (1165) and analysed for secondary structures using the IDT Oligo Analyzer software (available at http://www.idtdna.com). Furthermore, primers o_envf and o_envr were designed to target nucleotide stretches conserved among most HIV-1 isolates, and generated an amplicon of expected size from HIV-1 group M subtype A, B, C, and D as well as from HIV-1 of group O. Primers fenv3 and renv3, which amplify gp160 and contain restriction sites *XhoI* and *Eco*RI to facilitate subsequent sub-cloning, were modified from primers described by

Zheng and Daniels (1164). Primers 988L, 943S, 609RE, 628L, 125Y and 626L, which amplify gp120, have been described by Aasa-Chapman *et al.* (1162), as has primer 944S, which contains a natural Kozak sequence and a start codon, to facilitate subsequent protein expression. Antisense primer E400010_His was based on primer E400010, which has been described previously (1162), but encoded a 6-histidine-tag in addition to the stop codon present in E400010. Primer E400010_His (and E400010) also encodes part of the recognition motif (VVQREKR) for sheep polyclonal antibody D7324 (Aalto Bio Reagents, Dublin, Ireland), which recognises a conserved motif at the very C-terminus of gp120 (APTKAKRRVVQREKR).

Primer	Sequence (5'to 3') ^b	Position ^c
o_envf	TYTCCTATGGCAGGAAGAAGC	5964
o_envr	TAACCCWTCCAGTCCCCCCTTTT	9096
988L	GTAGCATTAGCGGCCGCAATAATAATAGCAATAG	6089
9438	CAATAGYAGCATTAGTAGTAG	6084
609RE	CCCATAGTGCTTCCGGCCGCTCCCAAG	7816
628L	TCATCTAGAGATTTATTACTCC	8086
fenv3	AG <u>CTCGAG</u> CAGAAGACAGTGGCAATGA	6202
renv3	CTATG <u>GAATTC</u> TTCGACCACTTGCCCCCATTT	8827
944S	AGAAAGAGCGGCCGCCAGTGGCAATG	6202
E400010_His	TTAATGATGATGATGATGATGTCTTTTTTCTCTCTGCACCACT	7778
626L	GTG <u>GGTCA</u> CCGTCTATTATGGG	6326
125Y	CACCACGCGTCTCTTTGCCTTGGTGGG	7742

Table 2.5.2.1. Primers used for amplification of HIV-1 gp160 and gp120^a.

^aPrimers 944S, 626Y and 125Y have been described previously (1162). Primer E400010_His was based on primer E400010 described previously (1162). Primers fenv3 and renv3 were modified from primers described previously (1164).

^bRestriction sites (*Xho*I in fenv3, *Eco*RI in renv3, *BstE*II in 626L, and *Mlu*I in 125Y) are underlined. Y equals C or T and W equals A or T according to standard International Union of Pure and Applied Chemistry (IUPAC) nomenclature.

[°]Nucleotide position of primer 5'-end in the HIV-1 HXB2 genome (GenBank accession number K03455).

Additional primers used for DNA sequencing of gp120 and gp160 clones are shown in Table 2.5.2.2. Primers A589-, E80+, 621L-, 617L-, and 015S+ were provided by M. Aasa-Chapman. Primers gp160 +1, gp160 +298, gp160 -317,

gp160 +580, gp160 -600, gp160 +901, gp160 +1198, gp160 +1581, gp160 +1881, gp160 +2191, and gp160 +2431 had been designed by K. Aubin.

Primer	Sequence (5'to 3')	Position ^a
A589-	CAGAGTGGGGTTAATTTTACAC	6600
E80+	CCAATTCCCATACATTATTGTG	6858
621L-	GTACATTGTACTGTGCTGACATT	6967
617L-	CTGGGTCCCCTCCTGAGG	7332
015S+	ACATTGTAACATTAGTAGAG	7211
gp160 +1	ATGGGGACACAGAGGAATTATC	6234
gp160 +298	GAGGATGTAATCAGCTTATG	6540
gp160 -317	CATAAGCTGATTACATCCTC	6559
gp160 +580	CAAGCCTGTCCAAAGATCTC	6831
gp160 -600	GAGATCTTTGGACAGGCTTG	6850
gp160 +901	ATAGGACCAGGACAAACATTC	7155
gp160 +1198	TGCAGATCAAATATCACAGG	7557
gp160 +1581	GTCTGGTATAGTGCAACAGC	7859
gp160 +1881	GCTTGAAGAATCACAAAGCCAG	8159
gp160 +2191	GTGAGCGGATTCTTAGCACT	8469
gp160 +2431	GTAGCTGAGGGAACAGATAG	8688

Table 2.5.2.2. Primers used for sequencing of HIV-1 gp160 and gp120.

°Nucleotide position in the HIV-1 HXB2 genome (GenBank accession number K03455).

2.5.3 RT-PCR

Specific first-strand cDNA was synthesised from RNA (section 2.5.1) and subsequently amplified in a one-step RT-PCR using the Titan One Tube RT-PCR Kit (Roche Diagnostics) and primers o_envf and o_envr (Table 2.5.2.1) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The Titan One Tube RT-PCR Kit uses avian myeloblastosis virus (AMV) reverse transcriptase and the DNA polymerase mix from the Expand Long Template PCR System (Roche Diagnostics). Reverse transcription is initiated at the reverse primer. The reaction was carried out in a total of 50 μ l containing 1 \times Titan RT-PCR reaction buffer, 1 μ l of Titan enzyme mix, 500 μ M of each of the four dNTPs, 300 nM each of forward (o_envf) and reverse (o_envr) primers, 5 mM of DTT, 5 U of RNase inhibitor, and up to 1 μ g of RNA. For the reverse transcription step, the reaction mix was incubated at 48°C for 30 minutes. The reverse transcription step was

immediately followed by the PCR step, which consisted of initial denaturation at 96°C for 5 minutes, followed by 35 cycles of denaturation at 96°C for 1.5 minutes, annealing at 60°C for 1 minute and elongation at 68°C for 10 minutes, followed by a final elongation step of 20 minutes at 68°C. Negative control reactions containing no template RNA were included in each RT-PCR run to monitor possible contamination. Control reactions where reverse transcription was not carried out, containing the enzyme mix from the Expand Long Template PCR System instead of the Titan enzyme mix were also included to exclude amplification from genomic DNA. A 1-5 μ l aliquot from the RT-PCR was taken forward to a second round of PCR using nested primers, to amplify gp120 or gp160, as described in section 2.5.4.

2.5.4 PCR amplification of gp120 and gp160

Full-length HIV-1 gp120 and gp160 was amplified from proviral DNA isolated from infected PBMC (section 2.5.1) in two rounds of PCR using the Expand Long Template PCR System (Roche Diagnostics). In addition to Taq DNA polymerase, the Expand Long Template PCR System enzyme mix contains the Tgo DNA polymerase, which has proofreading activity.

The first round of PCR was carried out in a total of 50 µl containing 1× Expand Long Template Buffer 3, 500 µM of each of the four dNTPs, 300 nM each of the forward (o_envf) and reverse primer (o_envr), 3.75 U of the Expand Long Template enzyme mix and 300-500 ng of template genomic DNA. It consisted of an initial denaturation step of 5 minutes at 96°C, followed by 35 cycles of denaturation at 96°C for 1.5 minutes, annealing at 60°C for 1 minute and elongation at 68°C for 10 minutes, followed by a final elongation step of 20 minutes at 68°C. Alternatively, for amplification of gp120 from some of the viruses, the first round of PCR was performed as described by Aasa-Chapman *et al.* (1162), using a mix of forward primers 988L and 943S and either of reverse primers 609RE and 628L and an annealing temperature of 44°C. A 1-5 µl aliquot from the first round of PCR amplification (or RT-PCR amplification; section 2.5.3) was taken forward to a second round of PCR using nested primers that amplified gp120 or gp160. If the gp120 was going to be cloned into the pcDNA3.1-TOPO expression vector (section 2.5.5) for expression in a T7 RNA polymerase-recombinant vaccinia virus system, gp120 was amplified as described by Aasa-Chapman et al. (1162) using primers 944S and E400010 His. For HIV-1 CN54 and CB7, gp120 was amplified from molecular clones using primers 944S and E400010 His. If the gp120 was going to be slotted into cloning vectors (section 2.5.6), gp120 was amplified from the outer PCR product, or re-amplified from selected gp120 clones held in the pcDNA3.1-TOPO expression vector, using primers 125Y and 626L. Full-length gp160 was amplified using primers fenv3 and renv3. The nested PCRs consisted of an initial denaturation step of 5 minutes at 96°C, followed by 35 cycles of denaturation at 96°C for 1.5 minutes, annealing at 50°C (primers fenv3/env3), 55°C (primers 944S/E400010 His), or 57°C (primers 125Y/626L) for 1 minute, and elongation at 68°C for 5 minutes (gp120 amplification) or 10 minutes (gp160 amplification), followed by a final elongation step of 20 minutes at 68°C. For primers that had not been previously described, the PCR conditions were optimised by varying annealing temperatures and elongation times. Negative control reactions containing no template DNA were included in each PCR to monitor possible contamination. PCR products were separated using agarose gel electrophoresis, as described in section 2.2.5, and DNA fragments of the expected size were purified from the gel as described in section 2.2.6.

2.5.5 Cloning of amplified gp120 into expression vectors

Gel-purified gp120 amplified using primers 944S/E400010_His was ligated into the expression vector pcDNA3.1-TOPO (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The ligation reactions were subsequently transformed into competent TOP10 bacteria (section 2.2.7). Screening of pcDNA3.1-TOPO plasmids carrying an insert of the expected size was carried out by restriction enzyme digestion (section 2.2.4) followed by agarose gel electrophoresis (section 2.2.5). Clones producing functional gp120 when transfected into T7 RNA polymerase-recombinant vaccinia virus-infected 293T cells (section 2.7) were sequenced (section 2.2.8).

2.5.6 Cloning of amplified gp120 and gp160 into cloning vectors

Gel-purified gp120 and gp160 clones were ligated into the pGEM-T Easy (Promega) or the pCR2.1-TOPO (Invitrogen) cloning vectors according to the manufacturers' instructions. Competent bacteria were transformed with the ligation reactions (section 2.2.7) and plated onto LB/ampicillin plates onto which 40 μ l of 40 mg/ml of 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl- β -galactopyranoside (X-gal) in N,N'-dimethylformamide (Promega) had been spread. As successful cloning of an insert into the pGEM-T Easy and pCR2.1-TOPO vectors interrupts the coding sequence of β -galactosidase, recombinant clones were identified by blue/white colour screening. Clones containing an insert of the correct size were subsequently identified using restriction enzyme digestion (section 2.2.4) and agarose gel electrophoresis (section 2.2.5).

2.6 Generation of HIV-1 infectious recombinant molecular clones

Chimeric, infectious HIV-1 molecular clones containing heterologous *env* genes in subtype B-based backbones were generated as described below.

2.6.1 Sub-cloning of gp120 into the pHXB2∆env backbone

Full-length gp120 was sub-cloned from the pGEM-T Easy and pCR2.1-TOPO vectors into the pHXB2 Δenv vector constructed by McKeating *et al.* (1163), by means of the *BstE*II recognition site present in primer 626L and the *Mlu*I recognition site present in primer 125Y. The pHXB2 Δenv backbone is based on HIV-1 HXB2 (subtype B) and allows incorporation of heterologous gp120 sequences from amino acid residue 38 to six amino acids before the gp120/gp41 junction. The gp120 DNA fragment was extracted from the pGEM-T Easy or pCR2.1-TOPO cloning vectors by double digestion with *BstE*II and *Mlu*I (section 2.2.4). Digested plasmid DNA was separated using agarose gel electrophoresis (section 2.2.5) and the gel-purified DNA fragment of the

expected size was then ligated (overnight at 4°C) into the pHXB2 Δenv backbone (which had also been digested with the *BstE*II and *Mlu*I enzymes and gelpurified) using T4 DNA ligase (Promega) and the Rapid Ligation Buffer (Promega), according to the manufacturer's instructions. For some virus isolates, the gp120 contained an internal *BstE*II recognition site. Partial restriction digests were then carried out (section 2.2.4) and bands of the expected size were purified from the gel and ligated into pHXB2 Δenv .

2.6.2 Sub-cloning of gp160 into the pNL43-based C2 cassette

The C2 cassette, which is constructed by Zheng and Daniels (1164), is based on the infectious HIV-1 NL43 (subtype B) molecular clone and allows incorporation of heterologous full-length *env* genes. Full-length gp160 was extracted from the pGEM-T Easy and pCR2.1-TOPO vectors by double digestion with enzymes *XhoI* and *Eco*RI, whose recognition sites were present in primers fenv3 and renv3. Digested gp160 fragments were then gel-purified and transferred into the similarly digested and gel-purified C2 cassette using the T4 DNA ligase (Promega) and the Rapid Ligation Buffer (Promega), according to the manufacturer's instructions.

2.6.3 Identification of infectious gp120/HXB2 and gp160/NL43 chimeras

The gp120-pHXB2 Δ env and gp160-C2 ligation reactions were transformed into competent bacteria (section 2.2.7). Clones containing inserts of the correct sizes were identified and used for virus production in 293T cells as described in section 2.4.3. Clones producing infectious virus were identified by titration of the cell culture supernatant from transfected 293T cells onto NP2/CD4/CCR5 or NP2/CD4/CXCR4 target cells, as described in section 2.9.1. Clones producing infectious virus were sequenced (section 2.2.8).

2.7 Expression of recombinant gp120

Recombinant gp120 derived from HIV-1 CN54, 92UG037, 92BR025 and CB7 was expressed as described by Aasa-Chapman *et al.* (631) using a bacteriophage

T7 RNA polymerase-recombinant vaccinia virus system developed by Fuerst et al. (1166) in 1986. Exponentially dividing 293T cells, seeded the day before at a density of 4×10^5 cells per well of a 6-well plate, were washed once in serumfree DMEM and subsequently overlaid with 2 ml per well of serum-free DMEM. Cells were then incubated with approximately 4×10^4 50% tissue culture infectious doses (TCID50) per well of T7 RNA polymerase recombinant vaccinia virus (vTF7-3, American Tissue Culture Collection number VR-2153) at 37°C. After 2 hours of incubation, cells were washed once in DMEM, overlaid with 2 ml per well of DMEM GlutaMAX supplemented with 10% (v/v) of FCS, and subsequently transfected with the gp120-pcDNA3.1-TOPO plasmids generated as described in section 2.5.5. Transfections were carried out as described in section 2.3.5 using 4 μ g of plasmid DNA and 12 μ l of FuGENE 6 (Roche Diagnostics). Cell culture media was not changed at 24 hours after transfection, as the monolayers of vaccinia virus-infected cells were easily disrupted. Cell culture supernatants were harvested 72 hours after transfection, treated with 1% (v/v) Igepal CA-630 (octylphenyl-polyethylene glycol; Sigma-Aldrich) to inactivate vaccinia virus, filtered and stored at -20°C. To monitor residual infectious vaccinia virus, cell culture supernatants were titrated onto Vero cells (1167) and cytopathic effects were observed microscopically. The gp120containing cell culture supernatants were then used directly in an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISA) as described in section 2.16. Alternatively, gp120 was purified using Ni Sepharose 6 Fast Flow (GE Healthcare, Little Chalfont, UK) by means of the 6-histidine-tag encoded by primer E400010 His, according to the manufacturer's instructions.

2.8 Virus detection assays

This section details the virus detection assays used in this study.

2.8.1 Intracellular p24 immunostaining

HIV-1 infection of NP2 cells (and CCC cells) were detected using *in situ* intracellular p24 immunostaining as previously described (1168). The cell culture medium was removed and the cells were fixed for 10 minutes at room

temperature using 200 μ l per well of a mixture of methanol and acetone (at a 1:1 ratio) that had been pre-cooled at -40°C, and subsequently washed twice in PBS containing 1% (v/v) FCS (Invitrogen). Fixed cells were then incubated with 200 µl per well of an equal mixture of mouse anti-p24 mAbs ADP365 and ADP366 (Centralised Facility for AIDS Reagents, NIBSC) at 1:40 dilution in PBS containing 1% (v/v) FCS, for 1 hour at room temperature. After another two washes in PBS containing 1% (v/v) FCS, the cells were incubated with 200 µl per well of a goat anti-mouse immunoglobulin antibody conjugated to β galactosidase (Southern Biotechnology Associates, Birmingham, USA; catalogue number 1010-06) at 2.5 µg/ml in PBS containing 1% (v/v) FCS, for 1 hour at room temperature. The stained cells were then washed twice in PBS containing 1% (v/v) FCS and once in PBS, and subsequently incubated with 200 µl per well of β-galactosidase substrate solution (0.5 mg/ml 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-βgalactopyranoside in PBS containing 3 mM potassium ferricyanide, 3 mM potassium ferrocyanide and 1 mM MgCl₂) at 37°C overnight. Infected cells turned blue, and focus-forming units (FFU) were counted under visible light microscopy.

2.8.2 Detection of infection of TZM-bl cells

TZM-bl cells contain a Tat-inducible, LTR-driven luciferase gene. Luminescence production was detected using the Bright-Glo Luciferase Assay System (Promega) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, 100 µl of cell culture medium was removed from each well, and 100 µl per well of Bright-Glo reagent was subsequently added. Lysis was allowed to occur for 2 minutes and luminescence (in relative light units; RLU) was then detected using a GloMax 96 Luminometer (Promega).

2.8.3 HIV-1 p24 ELISA

Cell-free virus in cell culture supernatants were detected using the HIV-1 p24 antigen capture assay kit developed by the NCI-Frederick Cancer Research and Development Centre AIDS Vaccine Programme (SAIC-Frederick, Frederick, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, samples were lysed by incubation with 1% (v/v) Triton X-100 (Sigma-Aldrich) at 37°C for 1 hour, and subsequently diluted in sample diluent buffer consisting of 1% (w/v) bovine serum albumin (BSA; Kirkegaard & Perry Laboratories, Gaithersburg, USA) and 0.2% (v/v) Tween 20 (Sigma-Aldrich) in RPMI 1640 (Invitrogen). Two-fold serial dilutions of a HIV-1 p24 standard (provided with the kit) ranging from 40000 pg/ml to 100 pg/ml was prepared using the same sample diluent. HIV-1 p24 antigen capture assay plates (96-well microtitre plates pre-coated with an anti-p24 mAb and blocked with a casein solution; SAIC-Frederick) were washed ten times with 1 × wash buffer (0.002 M imidazole, 0.02% (v/v) Tween 20, 0.5 mM EDTA, 160 mM NaCl; Kirkegaard & Perry Laboratories) using a MultiWash III automatic plate washer (TriContinent, Grass Valley, USA), turning the plates 180° after five washes.

Samples (100 µl per well) and p24 standard (100 µl per well of each dilution, in duplicate) were then added to the plates. Two wells per plate were left empty (blank wells) and two wells per plate were left with only sample diluent, for measurement of background absorbance levels. After incubation at 37°C for 2 hours, the plates were washed as described above, and 100 μ l per well of a rabbit anti-p24 antibody (provided with the kit; SAIC-Frederick) diluted 1:200 in 10% (v/v) FCS and 2% (v/v) normal mouse serum (Sigma-Aldrich) in RPMI 1640 (Invitrogen) were subsequently added. After incubation at 37°C for 1 hour, the plates were washed as before, and 100 ul per well of a horse radish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated goat anti-rabbit IgG antibody (provided with the kit; SAIC-Frederick) diluted 1:50 in 2% (v/v) normal mouse serum (Sigma-Aldrich), 5% (v/v) GS (Invitrogen) and 0.01% (v/v) Tween 20 (Sigma-Aldrich) in RPMI 1640 were added to the plates. The plates were then incubated for 1 hour at 37°C. After another washing step as before, 100 µl per well of TMB MicroWell Peroxidase Substrate solution (Kirkegaard & Perry Laboratories) was added and the plates were incubated for 30 minutes at room temperature. The reaction was stopped by the addition of 100 µl per well of 1 M HCl. The absorbance at 450 nm (with the absorbance at 650 nm subtracted) was then measured. Absorbance

readings for the standard were plotted against concentration and fitted to a sigmoidal equation using the XLFit 4 software (IDBS, Guildford, UK).

2.9 Titration of virus stocks

Virus stocks were titrated onto the different cell types as detailed below.

2.9.1 Titration on NP2 (and CCC) cells

NP2/CD4/CXCR4 and NP2/CD4/CCR5 (or CCC cells) were seeded in 48-well cell culture plates at a density of 2×10^4 cells per well and incubated at 37°C. The day after, ten-fold serial dilutions of viral stocks were prepared using fresh cell culture medium, and the cells were incubated with 100 µl per well of the serially diluted virus for 2 hours at 37°C. Each dilution of virus was assayed in duplicate or triplicate wells. The cells were then washed once in cell culture medium, and subsequently overlaid with 0.5 ml of fresh medium. After 72 hours at 37°C, the cells were fixed and infection was detected by intracellular HIV-1 p24 immunostaining as described in section 2.8.1. FFU were counted microscopically and the virus titre determined as FFU/ml.

2.9.2 Titration on TZM-bl cells

Viral stocks were five-fold serially diluted in cell culture medium in quadruplicate wells of opaque 96-well cell culture plates, starting at a 1:5 dilution, in a total of 100 μ l per well. Eight wells were left with 100 μ l of cell culture medium only. Approximately 1 × 10⁴ newly trypsinised TZM-bl cells in 100 μ l of DMEM supplemented with 10% (v/v) FCS and 30 μ g/ml diethylaminoethyl (DEAE)-dextran (Sigma-Aldrich) were then added to each well, giving a final concentration of 15 μ g/ml of DEAE-dextran. DEAE-dextran and other polycations have been frequently used to enhance retroviral, including HIV-1, infection *in vitro* (1169). The optimal concentration range of DEAE-dextran into the assay (Fig. 2.9.2.1).

The plates, containing serially diluted virus and TZM-bl cells, were subsequently incubated at 37°C. After 48 hours of incubation, luminescence was detected as described in section 2.8.2, and background luminescence (i.e. luminescence in wells containing cells but no virus) was subtracted. The dilution where 50% of wells were positive, i.e. the TCID50, was calculated according to the method developed by Reed and Muench (1170) using an Excel macro set up by D. Montefiori at the Duke University Medical Centre, Durham, USA.



Figure 2.9.2.1. Determination of optimal concentration of DEAE-dextran. TZM-bl cells were infected with HIV-1 SF162 in the presence of two-fold serial dilutions of DEAE-dextran. After 48 hours of incubation, luminescence was detected as described in the text. Background-subtracted RLU were plotted against DEAE-dextran concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of three replicates.

2.9.3 Titration on PBMC

Viral stocks were five-fold serially diluted in RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% (v/v) FCS and 20 U/ml of interleukin-2 (Roche Diagnostics) in quadruplicate wells of a V-bottomed 96-well plate in a total of 100 μ l per well. PHA-stimulated PBMC were counted and 1 × 10⁵ cells in 100 μ l of fresh growth medium (containing interleukin-2) were added to each well. After 24 hours at 37°C the cells were washed twice in growth medium by centrifugation at 210 × *g* for 5 minutes, followed by the removal of 190 μ l of cell culture supernatant and the addition of 190 μ l of fresh growth medium. Cells were then incubated at 37°C and productive infection was monitored by removing 25 μ l of cell culture

supernatant and replacing with fresh growth medium on day 1, 3, 5 and 8 after infection. Virus production was measured by p24 ELISA (section 2.8.3).

2.10 Neutralisation assays

This section details the neutralisation assays used in this study.

2.10.1 HIV-1 neutralisation in NP2 cells

VHH, mAb b12 or sCD4 neutralisation activities were assessed in NP2/CD4/CXCR4 or NP2/CD4/CCR5 cells as described previously (631). NP2 cells were seeded in 48-well cell culture plates at a density of 2×10^4 cells per well. The day after, 100 FFU of virus were pre-incubated with two-fold serial dilutions of VHH (or mAb b12 or sCD4) in growth medium for 1 hour at 37°C, in a total of 100 µl per well, and subsequently added to the NP2 cells seeded the day before. The cells were incubated with the virus-antibody mixture for 2 hours and thereafter washed gently in growth medium. After 72 hours at 37°C, the cells were fixed and infection was detected by intracellular p24 immunostaining (section 2.8.1). FFU were counted microscopically and neutralisation titres were determined as the VHH (or mAb b12 or sCD4) concentration required to give 90% reduction of infection (IC_{90}) compared to a concentration-matched irrelevant (negative control) VHH/mAb. The neutralisation activity of each VHH (or mAb b12 or sCD4) was assayed in triplicate and on a minimum of two separate occasions. Control wells containing virus and cells but no VHH or mAb were included on each plate.

2.10.2 HIV-1 neutralisation in TZM-bl cells

HIV-1 neutralisation in TZM-bl cells was evaluated using an assay developed by Derdeyn *et al.* (1148), Wei *et al.* (1149) and Li *et al.* (1022). Serial three-fold dilutions of VHH and mAb b12 (starting at 50 μ g/ml) were prepared in growth medium in duplicate wells of opaque 96-well cell culture plates, in a total volume of 50 μ l per well. Approximately 200 TCID50 of virus, in 50 μ l of growth medium, was then added to each well, and the plates were subsequently

incubated at 37°C. After 1 hour of incubation, 1×10^4 newly trypsinised TZM-bl cells in 100 µl of growth medium containing 30 µg/ml of DEAE-dextran (Sigma-Aldrich) were added to each well. The plates were then incubated at 37°C for 48 hours, after which the cells were lysed and luminescence was detected (section 2.8.2). For each plate, eight wells containing cells and growth medium only, and eight wells containing virus and cells only, were included. Neutralisation was measured as the reduction in RLU in test wells compared to in virus control wells after subtraction of background luminescence. The lowest VHH or antibody concentration required to give 50% and 90% reduction in RLU (IC₅₀ and IC₉₀) were determined by fitting the data to a sigmoidal equation using the XLFit 4 software (IDBS). The neutralisation activity of each VHH and mAb b12 was assayed in duplicate and on a minimum of two separate occasions, apart from the CRF07 BC pseudovirus panel, against which the VHH and mAb b12 were assayed once. A concentration-matched negative control VHH (VHH #3; kindly provided by A. Gorlani, Utrecht University, the Netherlands) was tested in parallel. The HIV-1 neutralisation potencies of llama sera and plasma were also evaluated in TZM-bl cells. Serum and plasma samples were heat-inactivated in order to destroy complement by incubation at 56°C for 1 hour prior to use in neutralisation assays. Three-fold serial dilutions of llama sera were then tested, starting at a 1:5 dilution.

2.10.3 HIV-1 neutralisation in PBMC

Serial three-fold dilutions of VHH (and mAb b12) were prepared in RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% (v/v) FCS and 20 U/ml of interleukin-2 (Roche Diagnostics) and subsequently incubated with the appropriate dilution of virus at 37°C in a total volume of 100 μ l per well. After 1 hour of incubation, 1 × 10⁵ PHA-stimulated PBMC in 100 μ l of fresh growth medium (containing interleukin-2) were added to each well and the plates were incubated at 37°C. After 24 hours of incubation, the cells were washed twice in growth medium as described in section 2.9.3. Cells were then incubated at 37°C and productive infection was monitored by removing 25 μ l of cell culture supernatant and replacing with fresh growth medium on day 1, 3, 5 and 8 after infection. For each

plate, eight wells containing only virus and cells were included (virus only controls). Virus production was measured by p24 ELISA (section 2.8.3). Initially, the p24 content of virus only controls from day 1, 3, 5 and 8 post infection were determined. The p24 content of remaining assay wells were determined only for the assay day for which a sufficient amount of p24 could be detected in the virus only controls. Neutralisation was measured as reduction in p24 content in test wells compared to in virus only controls. VHH and mAb b12 IC₅₀, IC₇₅ and IC₉₀ values were calculated using curve-fitting software XLfit4 (IDBS). All VHH, including a negative control VHH (and mAb b12), were assayed in triplicate and in PBMC from two separate donors.

2.10.4 Neutralisation of an irrelevant virus in BHK cells

The VHH were tested against a pseudovirus bearing the rabies virus G protein, CVS-11 (1171). This virus was kindly provided by E. Wright, UCL, London, UK. Neutralisation of virus CVS-11, which contains a luciferase reporter gene, was evaluated in BHK target cells, as described previously (1171). Briefly, 200 TCID50 of virus were pre-incubated with VHH and a neutralising human anti-rabies serum (as a positive control; kindly provided by E. Wright, UCL, London, UK), and subsequently added to 2×10^4 BHK cells. Luminescence was detected after 48 hours. No specific reduction of CVS-11 infection was observed.

2.11 Immunisation of *Llama glama* and construction of phage library

Immunisation of llamas and construction of phage libraries expressing the VHH repertoires of the immunised llamas were carried out by staff at Ablynx, NV, Ghent, Belgium. Two llamas (numbered L40 and L44) were immunised with recombinant CN54 gp120. One llama (L48) was immunised with recombinant CN54 gp140. Immunisations and VHH library construction were carried out as described previously (1172). In brief, the llamas received six intramuscular injections at weekly intervals. Each injection consisted of a freshly prepared 4.5 ml water-in-oil emulsion, prepared by vigorous mixing of 2 volume units of antigen (50 or 100 μ g) with 2.5 volume units of the adjuvant Stimune (CEDI Diagnostics, Lelystad, the Netherlands), and was administered intramuscularly in

the neck divided over two spots. On days 0 and 7, the llamas received 100 μ g of antigen, and on days 14, 21, 28 and 35, they received 50 μ g of antigen. Four days after the last antigen injection (on day 39 post-immunisation), a 150 ml blood sample and a lymph node biopsy were collected as the source of B cell containing tissues. After another four days (on day 43 post-immunisation) a second 150 ml blood sample was collected.

For each llama, total RNA was isolated from peripheral blood lymphocytes and lymph node biopsies collected post-immunisation by acid guanidinium thiocyanate-phenol-chloroform extraction, and RNA isolated from the two different tissues were subsequently pooled. Oligo-dT primed cDNA was prepared from total RNA using the SuperScript III First-Strand Synthesis System for RT-PCR (Invitrogen). The VHH repertoires were amplified in two rounds of PCR. In the first PCR, the repertoire of both conventional (1.6 kb) and heavychain (1.3 kb) antibody gene segments were amplified using a forward primer specific for the leader sequence and a reverse oligo-dT primer. To allow for efficient separation of cDNA fragments encoding conventional and heavy-chain antibodies, the resulting PCR product was then treated with the BglI restriction enzyme, since the gene segment coding for the CH1 domain, present only in conventional antibodies (chapter 1.2), contains a unique BglI recognition site. Following restriction enzyme digestion and agarose gel electrophoresis and purification, the resulting 1.3 kb fragment was used as a template in a nested PCR using a mixture of forward primers specific for the FR1 region of VHH, which introduce a SfiI recognition site, and a reverse oligo-dT primer. The resulting PCR products were subsequently treated with SfiI and BstEII (naturally occurring in FR4) restriction enzymes and separated using agarose gel electrophoresis. The VHH-encoding DNA fragment (400 bp) was extracted from the gel and 330 ng was ligated into 1 µg of the pUC-derived phagemid vector pAX050 (Ablynx NV), followed by transformation into electrocompetent E. coli TG1 cells. To obtain recombinant bacteriophages expressing the VHH as fusion proteins with the bacteriophage geneIII product, the transformed TG1 cells were grown to logarithmic phase and then infected with helper phage M13KO7. The phage particles were precipitated with polyethylene glycol (PEG; Sigma-Aldrich)

to remove free VHH as described in section 2.12.3. From each library, a colony PCR using an M13 reverse primer and a geneIII primer was carried out on 24 randomly picked colonies, and the proportion of clones containing an insert of the correct size was estimated.

2.12 Selection of anti-CD4bs VHH through panning on gp120 followed by competitive elution with sCD4

VHH targeting the CD4bs of gp120 were selected through panning of the phage libraries described in section 2.11 on recombinant gp120, using the functional selection approach described below. The first set of selections and isolation of 148 VHH clones were carried out by Els Beirnaert at the Ablynx NV selection laboratory in Porto, Portugal, although I took part in the planning of the experiments. The second round of selections and isolation of 672 VHH clones were carried out by me at the Ablynx NV selection laboratory in Porto, Portugal.

2.12.1 Panning on recombinant gp120

Recombinant IIIB or CN54 gp120 (section 2.1.2), or recombinant 92BR025 gp120 (expressed and purified as described in section 2.7), was coated onto 96well MaxiSorp plates (Nalgene, NUNC International, Hereford, UK) at 2.5 and 0.5 µg/ml in PBS in a total volume of 100 µl per well. Negative control wells containing only PBS were included. After an overnight incubation at 4°C, the plates were washed four times with PBS-T, and non-specific protein binding was subsequently blocked by filling the wells with 1% (w/v) casein in PBS and incubating for 1 hour at room temperature and orbital shaking at 200 rpm. After the blocking step, the plates were washed four times with PBS-T. Alternatively, plates were coated with 10 µg/ml of sheep antibody D7324 (Aalto Bio Reagents), a sheep polyclonal antibody raised against a conserved motif at the C-terminus of gp120. After an overnight incubation at 4°C, D7324-coated plates were washed and blocked as described above, and subsequently incubated with 92UG037 gp120 in cell culture supernatant (section 2.7) at saturating and non-saturating dilutions in 0.2% (w/v) casein in PBS. Negative control wells containing PBS only, D7324 only, or D7324 plus cell culture supernatant from a negative control

transfection experiment (i.e. transfections carried out as described in section 2.7, but without addition of gp120 plasmids) were included. After 1 hour at room temperature, the plates were washed four times with PBS-T.

Phages, expressing the cloned VHH repertoires, prepared as described in section 2.11, were then diluted 1:10 in 0.2% (w/v) case in PBS and subsequently preincubated at room temperature for 10 minutes to allow for unspecific binding. Wells containing immobilised gp120 (and negative control wells) were then incubated with 100 µl per well of diluted phage, at room temperature and orbital shaking at 200 rpm. After 1 hour of incubation, wells were washed 20 times in PBS-T to remove unbound or unspecifically bound phage. To increase the stringency of the washing step, every five washes the plates were incubated with PBS-T for 15 minutes at room temperature and orbital shaking at 200 rpm. Plates were then washed twice in PBS. In order to elute phage targeting the CD4bs, the wells were then incubated with 100 μ l per well of 30 and 200 μ g/ml of sCD4 in 0.2% (w/v) case in PBS. Control wells were incubated with 100 µl per well of 30 or 200 µg/ml of BSA in 0.2% (w/v) casein in PBS. Elutions were carried out at room temperature for 0.5-3 hours and orbital shaking at 200 rpm. Additional control wells were incubated with 100 µl per well of 0.1 M glycine, for elution of all phages through low pH shock. After for 20 minutes at room temperature and orbital shaking at 200 rpm, the glycine-eluted phage (100 μ l), were transferred to 50 µl of 1 M Tris-HCl, pH 7.5, for neutralisation. Each concentration of immobilised gp120, and negative controls, were incubated with both concentrations of sCD4 and BSA, and with glycine.

2.12.2 Titration of eluted phage onto *E. coli* TG1 cells

To determine the success of the competitive sCD4 elution and the level of unspecific background binding in the panning step, eluted phages were titrated onto *E. coli* TG1 cells. After the first round of panning, the eluted phages were diluted 1:5, 1:25 and 1:125 in PBS, whereas after the second round of panning, the eluted phages were diluted 1:10 and 1:100 in PBS. A 5 μ l aliquot of each dilution (including the undiluted eluted phage) was subsequently used to infect

100 μ l of *E. coli* TG1 cells at an optical density at 600 nm (OD₆₀₀) of approximately 0.5, hence exponentially growing, in V-bottomed 96-well microtitre plates. After incubation at 37°C for 30 minutes, without shaking, 5 μ l of bacteria were spotted onto LB agar plates containing 100 μ g/ml of ampicillin and 2% (w/v) glucose. Each dilution of eluted phage was tested in duplicate. The LB agar plates were then incubated overnight at 37°C.

2.12.3 Amplification and rescue of eluted phage

Phages eluted by sCD4 were multiplied in TG1 cells and rescued by superinfection with helper phage. 40 μ l of eluted phage were used to infect 0.5 ml of exponentially growing E. coli TG1 cells (OD₆₀₀ of around 0.5). After incubation for 30 minutes at 37°C without shaking, the cells were pelleted, resuspended in 5 ml of 2 \times TY medium containing 100 µg/ml of ampicillin and 2% (w/v) glucose, and subsequently incubated overnight at 37°C and 250 rpm. The overnight culture was used to prepare glycerol stocks. A 0.5 ml aliquot of the overnight culture was then used to inoculate another 50 ml of $2 \times TY$ medium containing 100 µg/ml of ampicillin and 2% (w/v) glucose. At an OD₆₀₀ of around 0.5, 2.5 ml of this culture was infected with 2.5 µl of helper phage M13KO7 (corresponding to approximately 10¹¹ plaque-forming units; PFU) at 37°C for 30 minutes without shaking. Cells were then pelleted by centrifugation at $3200 \times g$ for 10 minutes, resuspended in 50 ml of 2 \times TY medium containing 100 µg/ml of ampicillin and 25 µg/ml kanamycin and incubated at 37°C with 250 rpm. After an overnight incubation, cells were pelleted by centrifugation at $3200 \times g$ for 10 minutes. 40 ml of the culture supernatant was then transferred to 10 ml of 20% (w/v) PEG (Sigma-Aldrich) and 2.5 M NaCl, incubated on ice for 30 minutes, and subsequently centrifuged for 20 minutes at $3200 \times g$ at 4°C. The supernatant was then discarded and the pellet allowed to dry. Phages were then resuspended in 1 ml PBS, which was subsequently centrifuged at $17900 \times g$ for 3 minutes in a tabletop centrifuge to remove cellular debris. The supernatant was collected, transferred to a new 1.5 ml tube containing 250 µl of 20% (w/v) PEG (Sigma-Aldrich) and 2.5 M NaCl, and incubated on ice. After ten minutes of incubation, precipitated phage were pelleted by centrifugation at $17900 \times g$ for

10 minutes and the supernatant was discarded. To remove the final traces of PEG, the pellet was centrifuged for another 2 minutes at $17900 \times g$ and the remaining supernatant was carefully removed. Phages were then resuspended in 1 ml of PBS and subjected to another 2 minutes of centrifugation at $17900 \times g$ to remove cellular debris. The supernatant (new phage stock) was collected, titrated onto *E. coli* TG1 cells, and taken forward to a second round of panning.

2.13 Isolation and small-scale expression of individual VHH

The eluted VHH were cloned into expression vectors and individual clones were picked and subsequently expressed in *E. coli* TG1 cells as described below.

2.13.1 Cloning of VHH repertoire into expression vectors

The DNA fragments coding for VHH from selections where a larger number of clones had been eluted by sCD4 than by BSA were digested using restriction enzymes SfiI (or BglI) and BstEII, gel-purified, and ligated into the similarly digested expression vector pAX051 (Ablynx NV) using T4 DNA ligase (Promega), followed by transformation into electrocompetent E. coli TG1 cells (section 2.2.7). The pAX051 expression vector is a derivative of pUC19 (1173) and contains the LacZ promoter, which enables a controlled induction of expression using isopropyl- β -D-thiogalactopyranosid (IPTG). Expression from the pAX051 vector incorporates a 6-histidine- and a c-myc-tag to the C-terminus of the VHH. Transformed bacteria were spread onto LB agar plates containing 100 µg/ml of ampicillin and 2% (w/v) glucose and incubated at 37°C overnight. Individual clones were then picked and used to inoculate 1 ml of LB medium containing 100 µg/ml of ampicillin (or carbenicillin) and 2% (w/v) glucose in 96well deep-well plates. Plates were incubated overnight at 37°C with 250 rpm. Glycerol stocks were prepared from the overnight cultures and stored at -80°C in 96-well plates. A subset of the isolated VHH was subjected to DNA fingerprint analysis using the restriction enzyme *HinfI*.

2.13.2 Small-scale expression of individual VHH in a 96-well format

10 µl of the overnight cultures of *E. coli* TG1 cells prepared as described in section 2.13.1 were used to inoculate 1 ml of 2 × TY medium containing 100 µg/ml carbenicillin and 0.1% (w/v) glucose in 96-well deep-well plates. Plates were then incubated at 37°C and 250 rpm for approximately 3 hours, after which VHH production was induced by the addition of 0.1 mM or 1 mM IPTG (Promega). Bacteria were then incubated for another 4 hours at 37°C with 250 rpm, and subsequently pelleted by centrifugation at 3200 × *g* for 10 minutes. The supernatants were discarded and the pellets frozen at -20°C overnight. The day after, the pelleted bacteria were thawed and resuspended in 100 µl of PBS, and subsequently centrifuged at $3200 \times g$ for 10 minutes. The resulting supernatants (periplasmic extracts containing the expressed VHH) were then transferred to new 96-well plates and stored at -80°C.

2.14 Screening of individual VHH

Individual VHH in *E. coli* periplasmic extracts (prepared as described in section 2.13.2) or purified VHH (prepared as described in section 2.15.2) were screened for binding to recombinant gp120 in ELISA and/or for neutralisation of HIV-1.

2.14.1 Screening of individual VHH for binding to gp120

Individual VHH in *E. coli* periplasmic extracts (or purified VHH) were screened for ability to bind to recombinant CN54, IIIB, 92BR025, or 92UG037 gp120 using the ELISA described in section 2.16.5, using 5 µl of VHH-containing *E. coli* periplasmic extract per well. Irrelevant (negative control) *E. coli* periplasmic extracts were included in each ELISA.

2.14.2 Screening of individual VHH for neutralisation of HIV-1

Individual VHH in *E. coli* periplasmic extracts (or purified VHH) were screened for ability to neutralise HIV-1 CN54, IIIB, 92BR025, or 92UG037 in NP2 cells or TZM-bl cells, as described in section 2.10. In the NP2 cell-based

neutralisation assay, 40 µl of VHH-containing *E. coli* periplasmic extract was pre-incubated with 100 FFU of virus, per well. In the TZM-bl cell-based neutralisation assay, 50 µl of VHH-containing *E. coli* periplasmic extract was pre-incubated 200 TCID50 of virus, per well. Irrelevant (negative control) *E. coli* periplasmic extracts, and *E. coli* periplasmic extract containing neutralising VHH (if available), were included on each plate. When *E. coli* periplasmic extracts were used in neutralisation assays, the cell culture media were supplemented with 50 U/ml of penicillin and 50 µg/ml of streptomycin (penicillin-streptomycin, Invitrogen). Clones found to bind to gp120 in ELISA or to neutralise HIV-1 were sequenced. DNA sequencing of individual VHH clones was carried out at Ablynx NV, Porto, Portugal). Predicted amino acid sequences were aligned using the Clustal W multiple sequence alignment software (1174).

2.15 Large-scale expression and purification of selected VHH

VHH found to be neutralising or binding were expressed and purified as described in this section. Some of the *E. coli* TG1 cell-produced stocks of VHH were also obtained from Ablynx NV (Ghent, Belgium).

2.15.1 Expression of selected VHH

Glycerol stocks of *E. coli* TG1 cells containing selected VHH clones (held in the pAX051 vector) were used to inoculate 50 ml of LB medium containing 100 μ g/ml of ampicillin (or carbenicillin) and 2% (w/v) glucose. The cultures were incubated overnight at 37°C and 250 rpm, and a 5 ml aliquot was subsequently used to inoculate 1 l of 2 × TY medium containing 100 μ g/ml of ampicillin (or carbenicillin) and 0.1% (w/v) glucose. This culture was incubated at 37°C and 250 rpm until an OD₆₀₀ of 0.6-0.8 was reached. VHH expression was then induced with 0.1 or 1 mM of IPTG and the cultures incubated overnight at 30°C with 250 rpm. Aliquots of pre-induced and induced samples were kept and analysed by SDS-PAGE (section 2.2.11). After the overnight incubations, bacteria were harvested by centrifugation of 4 × 250 ml aliquots at 4000 × *g* for 30 minutes at 4°C. The pelleted bacteria were then frozen at -80°C overnight.

The day after, the bacteria were thawed, resuspended in 4×25 ml of PBS, incubated at 8°C for 1 hour at 250 rpm, and subsequently subjected to centrifugation at 4000 × *g* for 30 minutes at 4°C. The resulting supernatants, corresponding to the VHH-containing *E. coli* periplasmic extracts, were collected.

2.15.2 Purification of selected VHH

Expressed VHH were purified from E. coli periplasmic extracts by means of the attached 6-histidine-tag using TALON Metal Affinity Resin (Clontech, Mountain View, USA), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, the TALON Metal Affinity Resin suspension was washed twice in 50 ml of VHH equilibrium buffer (Table 2.1.1.1). Approximately 1 ml of TALON Metal Affinity Resin was subsequently resuspended in 50 ml of VHH-containing E. coli periplasmic extract in 50 ml Falcon tubes (BD Biosciences, Oxford, UK) and incubated at room temperature for 1 hour with head-over-head rotation. The resin was then pelleted by centrifugation at 700 \times g for 2 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was discarded and an aliquot of was saved for analysis by SDS-PAGE (unbound sample). The resin was then washed twice in 50 ml of VHH equilibrium buffer (Table 2.1.1.1), by incubating the resin with buffer at room temperature for 10 minutes with head-over-head rotation followed by centrifugation at $700 \times g$ for 2 minutes at 4°C. The resin (approximately 1.5-2 ml per VHH) was then resuspended in a total of 10 ml of VHH equilibrium buffer and packed into Poly-Prep gravity/flow columns (Bio-Rad Laboratories). Packed columns were then washed twice with one bed volume of VHH equilibrium buffer. One bed volume of VHH pre-elution buffer (Table 2.1.1.1) was then added and the eluate collected. Bound protein was then eluted with approximately 4×0.5 bed volumes of VHH elution buffer (Table 2.1.1.1) and the eluate collected in 4 fractions.

The eluted fractions were analysed by SDS-PAGE and Coomassie blue staining (section 2.2.11) and fractions containing the bulk of the eluted VHH were pooled and dialysed for 6-8 hours at 4°C against 0.5-1 1 of PBS using Slide-A-Lyzer
Dialysis Cassettes (Pierce Protein Research Products, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, USA) with a molecular cut-off of 3.5 kDa. The PBS was then changed and the samples dialysed for another 6-8 hours at 4°C. This procedure was repeated once more. After dialysis, the purified VHH were analysed by SDS-PAGE and Coomassie blue staining (section 2.2.11) and the protein concentration was determined (section 2.2.10).

2.16 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays

Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISAs) were carried out as described below.

2.16.1 Detection of gp120 and gp140 in ELISA using anti-HIV-1 sera

Opaque 96-well Maxisorp plates (Nalgene) were coated overnight with 10 µg/ml of sheep antibody D7324 (Aalto Bio Reagents) in 0.1 M NaHCO₃, pH 8.5. After washing four times with TBS-T, non-specific protein binding was blocked by incubating wells with 200 μ l per well of 4% (w/v) milk powder in TBS for 1 hour at room temperature. Wells were then washed four times with TBS-T and subsequently incubated with 50 µl per well of serial dilutions of recombinant gp120 (purified or in cell culture supernatant) or gp140 in 1% (w/v) milk powder in TBS, for 1 hour at room temperature. Each dilution of gp120 was assayed in duplicate. Blank wells were included, as were wells lacking gp120, as negative controls, and wells containing serial dilutions of recombinant IIIB gp120, as positive controls. If gp120 in cell culture supernatant was used, serial dilutions of cell culture supernatant from a negative control transfection experiment (i.e. transfections carried out as described in section 2.7, but without addition of gp120 plasmids) were also included. After another washing step, gp120 (or gp140) was detected using 50 µl per well of an equal mixture of QC sera 2, 5 and 6 (section 2.1.4) at a 1:100 dilution in TMT/GS and incubation for 1 hour at room temperature. After another four washes in TBS-T, wells were incubated with 100 µl per well of 0.5 µg/ml of an alkaline phosphatase (AP)-conjugated goat anti-human immunoglobulin antibody (Harlan SeraLab, Crawley Down, UK) in TMT/GS, for 1 hour at room temperature. After six washes with TBS-T,

100 μ l per well of Lumi-Phos Plus substrate (Aureon Biosystems) was added and chemiluminescence was detected after 0.5 hours of incubation at 37°C. Blankcorrected RLU were plotted against gp120 (or gp140) dilution.

2.16.2 Binding of sCD4 to envelope proteins in ELISA

Opaque 96-well Maxisorp plates (Nalgene) were coated with antibody D7324 (Aalto Bio Reagents), blocked with 4% (w/v) milk powder in TBS, and washed, as described in section 2.16.1. Wells were then incubated with 50 µl per well of saturating concentrations of recombinant gp120 (or gp140) diluted in 1% (w/v) milk powder in TBS, for 1 hour at room temperature. After four washes in TBS-T, the wells were incubated with 50 μ l per well of serial dilutions of sCD4 (section 2.1.5) in TMT/GS for 1 hour at room temperature. Each dilution of sCD4 was assayed in duplicate. Blank wells and the appropriate negative controls were included. After another washing step, wells were incubated with 50 µl per well of the mouse anti-CD4 mAb L120.3 (ARP359; Centralised Facility for AIDS Reagents, NIBSC) at 2.5 µg/ml in TMT/GS, for 1 hour at room temperature. Well were then washed as before and incubated with 100 μ l per well of 0.5 µg/ml of an AP-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG antibody (catalogue number 1030004, Oxford Biotechnology, Kidlington, UK) in TMT/GS, for 1 hour at room temperature. Luminescence was then detected as described in section 2.16.1, and blank-corrected RLU were plotted against sCD4 concentration.

Alternatively, opaque 96-well Maxisorp plates (Nalgene) were coated overnight with 10 μ g/ml of sCD4 (section 2.1.5) in 0.1 M NaHCO₃, pH 8.5. Some wells were left with 0.1 M NaHCO₃, pH 8.5 only. Wells were then blocked and washed as above, and subsequently incubated with 50 μ l per well of serial dilutions of purified gp120 (or gp140) in 1% (w/v) milk powder in TBS, for 1 hour at room temperature. After another washing step, gp120 (or gp140) binding to immobilised sCD4 was detected by incubation with 50 μ l per well of 10 μ g/ml of antibody D7324 (Aalto Bio Reagents) in TMT/BS for 1 hour at room temperature. Wells were then washed and subsequently incubated with 100 μ l

per well 0.5 µg/ml of AP-conjugated rabbit anti-sheep IgG antibody (catalogue number. ab6748-1, Abcam, Cambridge, UK) in TMT/BS, for 1 hour at room temperature. After another six washes in TBS-T, luminescence was detected as above. Blank-corrected RLU were plotted against gp120 (or gp140) concentration.

2.16.3 Binding of human mAbs to envelope proteins in ELISA

Opaque 96-well Maxisorp plates (Nalgene) were coated with antibody D7324 (Aalto Bio Reagents), blocked with 4% (w/v) milk powder in TBS, incubated with gp120 (or gp140), and washed, as described in section 2.16.2. Wells were then incubated with 50 μ l per well of serial dilutions of mAb in TMT/GS, for 1 hour at room temperature. Each mAb dilution was tested in duplicate. Blank wells and the appropriate negative controls were included. Binding of mAb to gp120 (or gp140) was then detected using 0.5 μ g/ml of an AP-conjugated goat anti-human immunoglobulin antibody (Harlan SeraLab), as described in section 2.16.1. Luminescence was detected as above and blank-corrected RLU were plotted against mAb concentration.

2.16.4 Detection of anti-envelope antibodies in sera from immunised llamas

Recombinant HIV-1 CN54 gp120 and gp140 at 1 μ g/ml in PBS and 50 μ l per well was coated onto 96-well Maxisorp plates (Nalgene) and left overnight at 4°C. Wells were then washed three times with PBS-T and non-specific protein binding was blocked by incubation with 200 μ l per well of 1% (w/v) casein in PBS for 1 hour at room temperature. After another washing step, wells were incubated at room temperature for 1 hour with 100 μ l per well of three-fold serial dilutions of serum from immunised llamas collected on day 0 (pre-immunisation) and day 43 (post-immunisation). Bound immunoglobulins were detected using 100 μ l per well of a rabbit anti-llama antiserum followed by 0.5 μ g/ml of an AP-conjugated goat anti-rabbit immunoglobulin antibody (Sigma-Aldrich). Substrate (2 mg/ml p-nitrophenyl phosphate; 100 μ l per well) was added to the wells and absorbance at 405 nm was measured. Absorbance readings were plotted against serum dilution.

2.16.5 VHH binding to envelope proteins in ELISA

Opaque 96-well Maxisorp plates (Nalgene) were coated with antibody D7324 (Aalto Bio Reagents), blocked with 4% (w/v) milk powder in TBS, incubated with saturating concentrations of recombinant gp120 (or gp140), and washed, as described in section 2.16.2. Wells were then incubated with 50 μ l per well of serial dilutions of VHH (including an irrelevant, negative control VHH) in TMT/GS. Each dilution of VHH was added to duplicate wells. Blank wells were included. After 1 hour of incubation at room temperature, the plates were washed four times with TBS-T. The wells were then incubated, in two subsequent steps, with 0.5 µg/ml of a mouse anti-c-myc mAb (catalogue number 11667149001, Roche Diagnostics) in TMT/GS for 1 hour at room temperature, followed by four washes in TBS-T and then incubation with 100 μ l per well of 0.5 μ g/ml of an AP-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG antibody (catalogue number 1030004, Oxford Biotechnology). After six washes with TBS-T, luminescence was detected as described in section 2.16.1, and blank-corrected RLU were plotted against VHH concentration. Alternatively, AP substrate p-nitrophenyl phosphate $(2 \text{ mg/ml}; 100 \text{ }\mu\text{l} \text{ per well})$ was added to the wells. Absorbance at 405 nm was measured and absorbance readings were plotted against VHH concentration.

2.16.6 VHH competition with sCD4 for binding to envelope proteins in ELISA

The ability of the VHH to inhibit sCD4 binding to gp120 was evaluated in ELISA. Opaque 96-well Maxisorp plates (Nalgene) were coated with sCD4, blocked and washed, as described in section 2.16.2. Serial dilutions of VHH in 1% (w/v) milk powder in TBS were pre-incubated with purified gp120 (or gp140) at 0.5 μ g/ml in 1% (w/v) milk powder in TBS, for 1 hour at room temperature. The pre-incubated VHH-gp120 (or VHH-gp140) mixtures were then added to duplicate wells of the sCD4-coated plates (50 μ l per well). Wells lacking sCD4 were included, as was an irrelevant VHH, as negative controls. After 1 hour at room temperature, the plates were washed four times with TBS-T and bound gp120 (or gp140) was then detected using antibody D7324 (Aalto Bio Reagents) and an AP-conjugated rabbit anti-sheep IgG antibody (Abcam), as

described in section 2.16.2. Alternatively, bound gp120 (or gp140) was detected using QC sera 2, 5 and 6 an AP-conjugated goat anti-human immunoglobulin antibody as described in section 2.16.1. Luminescence was detected as before and blank-corrected RLU were plotted against VHH concentration.

2.16.7 VHH competition with anti-CD4bs mAbs for binding to envelope proteins in ELISA

Opaque 96-well Maxisorp plates (Nalgene) were coated overnight with 50 μ l per well of 10 μ g/ml of mAb b12 and subsequently blocked and washed, as described above. VHH ability to inhibit gp120 binding to mAb b12 was assayed by pre-incubating serial dilutions of VHH with 0.5 μ g/ml of gp120 for 1 hour at room temperature, followed by incubation with the immobilised mAb b12 in a total of 50 μ l per well. Each dilution of VHH was tested in duplicate. Wells lacking mAb b12 were included as controls. Bound gp120 was then detected, using antibody D7324 (Aalto Bio Reagents) and an AP-conjugated rabbit antisheep IgG antibody (Abcam), as described in section 2.16.6. Blank-corrected RLU were plotted against VHH concentration.

VHH inhibition of human anti-gp120 mAbs b12, 2G12, 447-52D, 17b as well as an irrelevant mAb (4E10) was assayed by pre-incubating serial dilutions of the mAbs with 0.5 μ g/ml of gp120 in 1% (w/v) milk powder in TBS for 1 hour at room temperature. The pre-incubated mAb-gp120 mixtures were then added to duplicate wells containing immobilised VHH, which had been pre-coated onto opaque 96-well Maxisorp plates as described in section 2.16.8. The mAb-gp120 mixtures (50 μ l per well) were incubated with the immobilised VHH for 1 hour at room temperature. Bound gp120 was then detected, using antibody D7324 (Aalto Bio Reagents) and an AP-conjugated rabbit anti-sheep IgG antibody (Abcam), as described in section 2.16.2. Blank-corrected RLU were plotted against mAb concentration.

VHH inhibition of mAb b6, 654-D and GP68 binding to gp120 was assayed by incubating serial dilutions of VHH in TMT/GS (50 µl per well), with wells

containing gp120 that had been captured at saturating concentrations onto opaque 96-well Maxisorp plates (Nalgene) by the immobilised antibody D7324 (Aalto Bio Reagents), as described in section 2.16.2. After 1 hour at room temperature, the wells were then washed as above and subsequently incubated with 50 μ l per well of mAbs b6, 654-D or GP68 in TMT/GS (at a concentration giving a signal in the linear range of a dose-response curve). Binding of the mAbs to gp120 was detected, using an AP-conjugated goat anti-human immunoglobulin antibody (Harlan SeraLab), as described in section 2.16.3. Blank-corrected RLU were plotted against VHH concentration.

2.16.8 VHH competition with each other for binding to envelope proteins in **ELISA**

VHH competition with each other and with fluid-phase sCD4 was also assayed by ELISA. Opaque 96-well Maxisorp plates (Nalgene) were coated overnight with 5 µg/ml of VHH in 0.1 M NaHCO₃, pH 8.5. After washing four times with TBS-T, non-specific protein binding was blocked by incubating wells with 200 µl per well of 4% (w/v) milk powder in TBS for 1 hour at room temperature. Wells were then washed four times with TBS-T. Serial dilutions of VHH (or sCD4) in 1% (w/v) milk powder in TBS were then pre-incubated with 0.5 μ g/ml of gp120 in 1% (w/v) milk powder in TBS for 1 hour at room temperature. The pre-incubated VHH-gp120 (or sCD4-gp120) mixtures were then added to duplicate wells of the VHH-coated plates (50 μ l per well). Wells lacking immobilised VHH were included, as was an irrelevant VHH. After 1 hour at room temperature, the plates were washed four times with TBS-T and bound gp120 was then detected using antibody D7324 (Aalto Bio Reagents) and an APconjugated rabbit anti-sheep IgG antibody (Abcam), as described in section 2.16.2. Luminescence was detected as above and blank-corrected RLU were plotted against VHH concentration.

2.17 Surface plasmon resonance

VHH affinity for recombinant IIIB gp120 was determined by Bart Hoorelbeke at Ablynx NV (Ghent, Belgium), using surface plasmon resonance techniques. All

experiments were carried out using a BIAcore 3000 (BIAcore, GE Healthcare, Uppsala, Sweden). Briefly, approximately 2700 response units (RU) of recombinant IIIB gp120 were immobilised onto a CM5 chip (BIAcore) using standard amine-coupling techniques, as described by the manufacturer. VHH D7, serially diluted to 75, 50, 40, 30, and 20 nM in 0.01 M 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1piperazineethanesulfonic acid (HEPES) pH 7.4, 0.15 M NaCl, 3 mM EDTA and 0.005% (w/v) surfactant P20 (HBS-EP buffer; BIAcore), was then injected at a flow rate of 45 μ /minute. The samples were allowed to dissociate for 1800 seconds. To measure the affinity of VHH A12 and C8, 2100 RU of biotinylated IIIB gp120 was non-covalently captured by streptavidin pre-immobilised onto a SA sensor chip (BIAcore). VHH A12 and C8, serially diluted to 80, 60, 40, 20 and 10 nM in HBS-EP buffer, were injected onto the chip at a flow rate of 45 µl/minute for 3 minutes and were allowed to dissociate for 1200 seconds. The association rate constants (k_a) and dissociation rate constants (k_d) were computed from the binding curves using the BIAevaluation software (1:1 interaction). The equilibrium dissociation constants (K_D) were calculated as $K_D = k_d/k_a$.

The ability of the sCD4 to bind to gp120, and the ability of VHH to inhibit binding of sCD4 to gp120, was assayed using a BIAcore X (BIAcore). This work was carried out by me together with Karolin Hijazi in the laboratory of Charles Kelly, King's College London, UK. Mouse anti-CD4 mAb L120.3 (ARP359; Centralised Facility for AIDS Reagents, NIBSC) in 10 mM sodium acetate, pH 4, was coupled to both flow cells of a CM5 chip (BIAcore), using standard amine-coupling chemistry as described by the manufacturer. Briefly, the carboxymethylated dextran-coated surface of the CM5 chip was activated for 7 minutes at a flow rate of 5 µl/minute, using a 1:1 ratio of 0.4 M N-ethyl-N-(3dimethylaminopropyl) carbodiimide (EDC) and 0.1 M N-hydroxysuccinimide (NHS), to give reactive succinimide esters, which can react with amino groups on the protein to be coupled. Approximately 3100 RU of mAb L120.3 was coupled to each flow cell. Remaining activated groups were blocked by injecting 1 M ethanolamine, pH 8.5, for 7 minutes at a flow rate of 5 µl/minute. Approximately 1000 RU of sCD4 was then injected and subsequently crosslinked (to allow for several injections of gp120 without having to re-inject sCD4)

to the anti-CD4 mAb in flow cell 2 by the addition of EDC/NHS, while flow cell 1 was kept as a negative control reference cell. The ability of recombinant IIIB and CN54 gp120 to bind to this captured and cross-linked sCD4 was then evaluated. Three different concentrations of gp120 (100, 200 and 300 nM) in HBS-EP buffer were injected onto the chip over 4 minutes at a flow rate of 5 μ l/minute, and the peak background-subtracted RU reading was recorded.

The same chip was used to evaluate the ability of the VHH to inhibit binding of CN54 gp120 to sCD4. Serial dilutions of VHH in HBS-EP buffer were preincubated for 10 minutes at room temperature with 300 nM of HIV-1 CN54 gp120 in HBS-EP buffer, and subsequently injected onto the chip at a flow rate of 5 μ l/minute for 4 minutes. Data was analysed using the BIAevaluation software. Binding of HIV-1 CN54 gp120 to sCD4 was represented as the normalised difference in RU observed between flow cell 2 (with sCD4) and flow cell 1 (reference cell), plotted against time. Regeneration of the chip surfaces was achieved by injecting 2 M KSCN, 10 mM glycine-HCl, pH 1.5, or the Pierce Gentle Ag/Ab Elution Buffer (Pierce Protein Research Products, Thermo Fisher Scientific).

Chapter 3

Generation of VHH that can inhibit HIV-1 infection

In this chapter, the generation of llama VHH that can inhibit HIV-1 infection will be described.

3.1 Introduction

Monoclonal antibodies to HIV-1 envelope, whether obtained from natural HIV-1 infection of from immunisation, can help defining neutralising and non-neutralising epitopes on HIV-1 envelope proteins, and may be useful as tools in HIV-1 vaccine design and in the development of candidate HIV-1 microbicides. Many anti-envelope mAbs have been isolated from animals such as mice post-immunisation and from humans as a result of HIV-1 infection. Out of these, only a handful has been found to be broadly neutralising across HIV-1 subtypes and all are a result of HIV-1 infection rather than immunisation (259). Two of these are directed against gp120, b12 which binds to an epitope that overlaps a subset of the CD4bs of gp120 (1008-1012), and 2G12 which recognises a carbohydrate motif (981, 1013-1015). Two broadly neutralising mAbs, 4E10 and 2F5, recognise gp41 (906-908, 981).

All of the broadly neutralising mAbs reported to date are from individuals infected with HIV-1 of subtype B. While subtype B infections are predominant in Northern America and Western Europe, they account for only about a tenth of infections worldwide (124). HIV-1 of subtype C, on the other hand, accounts for about half of the infections in the world and is currently infecting more people than any other subtype (124). Therefore, there is an urgent need for greater focus on generating and characterising neutralising mAbs to non-subtype B viruses, and to subtype C viruses in particular. In this study, we have attempted to use the non-conventional immune system of camelids to generate novel antibodies against a subtype C envelope. We hypothesised that the small size of camelid VHH in combination with their protruding CDR3 loops and their preference for

cleft-recognition (1083, 1112) may render them able to recognise conserved motifs on gp120 that are occluded from conventional antibodies.

Traditionally, mAbs have been generated by immortalisation of lymphocytes through Epstein-Barr virus (EBV)-transformation or hybridoma technologies, followed by selection and cloning to obtain monoclonal cell lines secreting antibodies with desired specificities. Köhler and Milstein (1175) were first to describe a mAb-secreting cell line, the result of a fusion of mouse spleen and myeloma cells, in 1975. A few years later, a human EBV-transformed antibodysecreting cell line was reported, as well as a human hybridoma mAb-secreting cell line (1176, 1177). Since then, a vast number of mAbs have been generated using these techniques, from a variety of species and against a wide range of targets, and mAbs have become essential tools in scientific research, diagnostics as well as for medical and therapeutic use. The conventional hybridoma and EBV transformation technologies are, however, laborious and time-consuming and do not readily allow for rapid screening of larger numbers of mAbs. Instead, this challenge can be met by recombinant approaches such as the display of antibody libraries on filamentous bacteriophages, followed by the selection of individual antibodies with desired properties on immobilised target molecules, a technology known as phage display. Phage display was originally developed in 1985 by Smith (1178), and used to display recombinant antibody libraries for the first time a few years later (1179-1182). It has since then become a wellestablished and widely used technique. In 1991, the technique was used to isolate the broadly neutralising mAb b12 from an asymptotic, HIV-1 seropositive individual (1011).

In phage display, the antibody repertoire in the form of recombinant scFv or Fab fragments, derived from the lymphocytes of immune or non-immune animals or humans, is expressed on the surface of filamentous phages such as the M13 phage, typically fused to the phage pIII coat protein. Phage libraries are produced in *E. coli* and then panned on immobilised antigen in two or three sequential rounds of selection, to enrich for antibody fragments with wanted specificities. Individual antibody fragments are then isolated from enriched libraries, and screened for desired properties. All in all, phage display offers a versatile and

high-throughput tool for selection and screening of antibodies, where the selection methods can be adapted in a number of creative ways, to enrich for antibodies with very specific abilities (1183, 1184). For example, phage libraries have been panned on immobilised antigens in surface plasmon resonance settings (1185), on fixed or live cells (1186, 1187), and on tissue sections (1188). In an additional example, mutated variants of the CCR5 ligand RANTES, with improved anti-HIV-1 activities, were isolated using an extraordinarily elegant phage display strategy, involving panning on live CCR5 expressing cells and selection for internalisation (1189).

The phage display technology is ideal for the isolation of camelid VHH for a number of reasons (1100). The single-domain nature of VHH, for example, offers an advantage over conventional antibody Fab or scFv fragments in library construction, in that there is no need for randomly recombining the VH and VL domains, giving rise to a larger functional size of the library. Ever since the first description of camelid heavy-chain antibodies in 1993 (1077), the phage display technique has been widely used to select for VHH against a range of biological targets (1099, 1124-1129, 1131, 1134, 1136, 1190).

In this chapter, the use of phage display to isolate llama anti-HIV-1 envelope VHH will be described. First, llamas were immunised with recombinant envelope proteins, followed by the collection of peripheral blood and lymph node lymphocytes. The VHH repertoires were then cloned into a phagemid vector and the resulting phage libraries were panned on immobilised gp120. To increase the chances of isolating neutralising VHH, a functional selection approach was employed. This approach involved a competitive elution using sCD4, enabling the identification of VHH that compete with CD4 for binding to HIV-1 envelope. After two rounds of panning followed by competitive sCD4 elution, individual VHH were isolated and screened for binding to gp120 and/or neutralisation of HIV-1. A schematic overview of the experimental procedure is outlined in Fig. 3.1.1.



Figure 3.1.1. Schematic overview of the strategy for isolation of llama VHH targeting the CD4bs of gp120. Llamas were immunised with recombinant envelope proteins derived from an HIV-1 primary isolate of subtype B'/C (CN54 gp120 and gp140) over six weeks, and blood and lymph node lymphocytes were subsequently collected. Total RNA was isolated and the VHH repertoires were amplified and cloned into a phagemid vector. Phages expressing the VHH fused to their pIII coat protein were produced in *E. coli* (upon infection with a helper phage) and subjected to two rounds of selection. In the selection step, the phage libraries were first allowed to bind to immobilised gp120. Unbound phages were then washed away and phages expressing VHH targeting the CD4bs were eluted by an excess of sCD4. Elution by BSA was carried out in parallel. Eluted phages were titrated onto *E. coli*, to determine whether more phages had been eluted by sCD4 compared to by BSA, amplified and taken through a second round of panning. Individual VHH were isolated from the enriched phage pools and screened for ability to bind to gp120 and/or to neutralise HIV-1. Fingerprint and sequence analysis of isolated clones were carried out.

There were several reasons for focusing on VHH directed to the CD4bs. First, the CD4bs could be readily targeted using a competitive elution with sCD4. Meulemans *et al.* (1191) were first to describe a competitive elution approach in the panning step of phage display, in order to select for antibodies with desired specificities. This approach has since then been used extensively, also for the successful selection of camelid VHH able to inhibit receptor-ligand interactions (1125), making it an attractive option when trying to select for VHH targeting the CD4bs of gp120. An additional reason for focusing on VHH targeting the CD4bs is the existence of the extensively studied broadly neutralising mAb b12 and the recent definition of its CD4bs-related epitope (1008). Moreover, it has recently been shown that the neutralising ability of a number of broadly cross-subtype neutralising human anti-HIV-1 sera is largely mediated by antibodies to the CD4bs of gp120 (985).

3.2 Results

This section describes the results of this chapter.

3.2.1 Induction of a humoral anti-HIV-1 envelope response in llama, cloning of the VHH repertoires and construction of phage libraries

The work described in this section was carried out by staff at Ablynx NV, Ghent, Belgium. At the outset of this project, two llamas (L40 and L44) were immunised with recombinant gp120 derived from HIV-1 CN54, as part of the European Microbicide Project (EMPRO). One llama (L48) was later on in the project immunised with recombinant CN54 gp140. HIV-1 CN54 is a subtype B'/C recombinant (CRF07_BC) originally isolated in China, which is entirely subtype C in envelope apart from the very N-terminus (1137, 1138). The rationale behind choosing a CN54-derived immunogen was based on CN54 being a non-subtype B virus and the fact that recombinant baculovirus-expressed CN54 gp120 was already available in large amounts within the EMPRO consortium. This CN54 gp120 had been shown to bind to CD4 on cells in flow cytometry experiments (1192). In brief, each llama received six intramuscular injections at weekly intervals. The humoral immune response was evaluated in

ELISA on solid-phase gp120 or gp140, using serum samples from day 0 and 43 post immunisation. Anti-HIV-1 envelope antibodies appeared in all three llamas (Fig. 3.2.1.1).



Figure 3.2.1.1. Anti-envelope antibody response in *Llama glama***.** Two llamas (llama L40 and L44) were immunised with recombinant HIV-1 CN54 gp120. One llama (L48) was immunised with recombinant HIV-1 CN54 gp140. Each llama received six intramuscular doses at weekly intervals. Blood samples were taken at day 0 and 43 post immunisation and the serum anti-envelope response was evaluated in ELISA. A. Serum anti-gp120 response in llamas L40 and L44 evaluated on solid-phase CN54 gp120. B. Serum anti-gp140 and anti-gp120 response in llama L48 evaluated on solid-phase CN54 gp140 and gp120.

To enable the recovery of VHH repertoires of extensive diversity, both blood and lymph nodes from the immunised llamas were used as B cell sources. Blood samples were collected at day 39 and 43 post immunisation. In addition, a lymph node biopsy was taken at day 39. For each llama, total RNA was isolated from peripheral blood lymphocytes as well as lymph node lymphocytes, and subsequently pooled. Oligo dT-primed cDNA was synthesised and the VHH repertoire was amplified and cloned into the pUC-derived pAX050 phagemid vector, followed by transformation into *E. coli* TG1 cells. The libraries derived

from llama L40, L44 and L48 were found to contain 3, 1 and 1.4×10^7 clones, respectively, out of which 58, 67 and 62% were found to contain an insert of the correct size. To obtain recombinant bacteriophages expressing the VHH as fusion proteins with the phage geneIII product, the transformed TG1 cells were grown to logarithmic phase and then infected with helper phage M13KO7. The phage particles were precipitated with polyethylene glycol to remove free VHH.

3.2.2 The antigenic profile of CN54 gp120

The ability of recombinant HIV-1 envelope proteins to bind to CD4 is an indicator of proper folding and biological function. To enable the selection of neutralising VHH able to block the gp120-CD4 interaction, it is especially important that the immunogen expresses an appropriately folded and structurally intact CD4bs. To characterise the antigenic profile and to confirm the structural integrity of the CN54-derived immunogen, its ability to bind to CD4 and to anti-CD4bs mAbs was therefore evaluated in biochemical assays.

First, the ability of sCD4 to bind to CN54 gp120 was evaluated in ELISA. Recombinant CN54 gp120, from the same batch as the immunogen for llama L40 and L44, was captured by sheep antibody D7324 coated onto plates. Antibody D7324 recognises a conserved motif in the C5 region of gp120. Captured gp120 was incubated with serial dilutions of sCD4 and binding was subsequently detected as described in section 2.16.2. Recombinant IIIB gp120 was included as a positive control. Recombinant sCD4 was shown to bind poorly, barely above background levels, to CN54 gp120 from the immunogen batch, whereas good binding was observed to IIIB gp120 (see below).

To investigate whether this observation was batch-dependent and perhaps due to partial denaturation of the gp120 in the immunogen batch, additional preparations of CN54 gp120 were produced. This was done 'in-house' by expressing CN54 gp120 in a T7 RNA polymerase-recombinant vaccinia virus system (1166), using the same molecular clone of CN54 that the immunogen had been derived from. Protein expression was confirmed in ELISA by capturing

gp120 in cell culture supernatant with immobilised antibody D7324 and detecting it with human anti-HIV-1 sera (Fig. 3.2.2.1).



— Negative expression control

Figure 3.2.2.1. Detection of CN54 gp120 expressed in 293T cells infected with a T7 RNA polymerase-recombinant vaccinia virus. Serial dilutions of cell culture supernatant from the expression system were incubated with sheep antibody D7324 pre-coated onto plates. Captured gp120 was detected in ELISA using a mix of three human anti-HIV-1 sera followed by an AP-conjugated goat anti-human IgG antibody. A serial dilution of IIIB gp120, starting at 200 ng/ml, was included as a positive control. Cell culture supernatant from a mock expression was included as a negative control. Chemiluminescence was detected and RLU were plotted against gp120 dilution factor. Data points represent background-subtracted readings. Several CN54 gp120 preparations were produced; one representative experiment is shown.

CN54 gp120 produced in the vaccinia virus system was then tested for ability to bind to sCD4 in ELISA, alongside CN54 gp120 from the immunogen batch as well as IIIB gp120. Poor binding of sCD4 to all preparations of CN54 gp120 was observed (Fig. 3.2.2.2), indicating that the CD4bs of this recombinant CN54 gp120 is either not structurally intact, not accessible, or just not well exposed in this experimental setting. It should be noted that recombinant gp120 capable of binding to sCD4 in ELISA can be expressed in the T7 RNA polymerase-recombinant vaccinia virus system, as will be discussed in section 3.2.4.



Figure 3.2.2.2. Binding of sCD4 to IIIB and CN54 gp120 in ELISA. Saturating levels of recombinant gp120 was captured by solid-phase sheep antibody D7324 followed by incubation with serial dilutions of sCD4 and subsequent detection of sCD4 using the mouse anti-CD4 mAb L120.3 and an AP-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG antibody. Chemiluminescence was detected. Luminescence readings (in RLU) were normalised to readings obtained for 10 μ g/ml of sCD4 binding to IIIB gp120 and plotted against sCD4 concentration. CN54 gp120 were either produced 'in-house' in a T7 RNA polymerase-recombinant vaccinia virus expression system, or from the same batch as the immunogen. Data points represent the mean and error bars the standard error of four independent experiments performed in duplicate.

To further confirm the poor binding of sCD4 to CN54 gp120 compared to IIIB gp120, an additional ELISA set up was tested. Instead of capturing the gp120 by immobilised C5-directed antibody D7324 followed by incubation with sCD4, sCD4 was coated onto wells of a microtitre plate and subsequently incubated with gp120 in fluid phase. Binding of gp120 to immobilised sCD4 was then detected using antibody D7324. Again, poor binding of sCD4 to CN54 gp120 was observed (Fig. 3.2.2.3).



Figure 3.2.2.3. Binding of sCD4 to IIIB and CN54 gp120 in ELISA. Recombinant sCD4 (50 μ g/ml) was coated onto wells of a microtitre plate. Wells were then incubated with IIIB gp120 (200 ng/ml), CN54 gp120 from the immunogen batch (200 ng/ml), and CN54 gp120 produced 'in-house' in the T7 RNA polymerase-recombinant vaccinia virus system (cell culture supernatant from the expression system, diluted 1:2). Binding of gp120 to sCD4 was detected using antibody D7324 followed by an AP-conjugated rabbit anti-sheep IgG antibody. Chemiluminescence was detected. Bars represent the mean and error bars the standard error of three independent experiments carried out in duplicate.

Sheep antibody D7324 is raised against a peptide (APTKAKRRVVQREKR) derived from the very C-terminus of IIIB gp120. This motif is highly conserved within HIV-1 of subtype B but a slight variation has been described among other HIV-1 subtypes (1193). D7324 has, however, been found to bind to gp120 derived from HIV-1 of subtype A, B, C, D and F (1048, 1193). The motif that D7324 recognises is present in CN54 gp120 (APTTAKRRMVEREKR), but with three amino acid residue differences compared to the IIIB sequence (underlined). In light of this notion, the ability of D7324 to bind to CN54 gp120 was tested in ELISA, to exclude the possibility that the poor reactivity of sCD4 with CN54 gp120 was not in fact due to poor capture or detection of CN54 gp120 by D7324. Despite the three amino acid-difference, D7324 was shown to bind almost equally well to both IIIB and CN54 gp120 in ELISA (Fig. 3.2.2.4 A). In addition,

the ability of sCD4 to bind to gp120 directly coated onto ELISA wells, thus not captured by D7324, was tested. Again, poor binding of sCD4 to CN54 gp120 was observed (Fig. 3.2.2.4 B). This observation suggested that the poor binding of sCD4 to CN54 gp120 observed in ELISA was not due to reduced ability of antibody D7324 to recognise CN54 gp120. This notion was further confirmed by the fact that part of the IIIB-derived D7324 target sequence (VVQREKR) had been introduced into the vaccinia virus-produced CN54 gp120 in the cloning step, by means of the antisense primer, as described in section 2.5, to ensure capture by D7324.



Figure 3.2.2.4. The poor binding of sCD4 to CN54 gp120 observed in ELISA is not due to reduced ability of sheep antibody D7324 to recognise CN54 gp120. Antibody D7324 recognises a motif in the C5 region of gp120. A. Binding of D7324 to immobilised gp120. Recombinant IIIB gp120 and CN54 gp120 (immunogen batch) was coated overnight onto microtitre plates at 10 μ g/ml and subsequently incubated with 10 μ g/ml of D7324 followed by detection using an AP-conjugated rabbit anti-sheep antibody. Chemiluminescence was detected. Bars represent the mean and error bars the standard deviation of duplicate reactions. B. Binding of sCD4 to gp120 coated straight onto microtitre plates. Recombinant IIIB gp120 and CN54 gp120 (immunogen batch) was coated overnight onto microtitre plates at 10 μ g/ml and subsequently incubated with serial dilutions of sCD4 followed by detection of sCD4 using the mouse anti-CD4 mAb L120.3 and an AP-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG antibody. Chemiluminescence was detected. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of duplicate reactions from one experiment.

In order to elicit a neutralising humoral response, an immunogen should favourably present epitopes that are recognised by neutralising antibodies, rather than exposing epitopes recognised by non-neutralising antibodies. To further assess the accessibility and structural integrity of the CD4bs of CN54 gp120, its reactivity with human anti-CD4bs mAbs b6 and b12 was evaluated. Anti-CD4bs mAb b12 showed poor binding to CN54 gp120 in ELISA, compared to IIIB gp120, whereas mAb b6 was observed to bind well (Fig. 3.2.2.5 A and B).



-O-CN54 gp120, immunogen batch

Figure 3.2.2.5. Binding of human anti-CD4bs mAbs to recombinant IIIB and CN54 gp120 in ELISA. Saturating levels of recombinant IIIB gp120 and CN54 gp120 was captured by solidphase sheep antibody D7324 followed by incubation with serial dilutions of each mAb and subsequent detection of mAb binding to gp120 using an AP-conjugated goat anti-human immunoglobulin antibody. Chemiluminescence was detected and RLU were plotted against mAb concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars represent the standard deviation of duplicate reactions. **A.** Binding of broadly neutralising anti-CD4bs mAb b12 to IIIB and CN54 gp120. **B.** Binding of non-neutralising anti-CD4bs mAb b6 to IIIB and CN54 gp120.

While mAbs b12 and b6 both compete with sCD4 for binding to envelope glycoproteins, only b12 is able to neutralise virus (1009). The non-neutralising mAb b6 is thought to recognise a CD4bs-related epitope that is exposed on monomeric gp120, but not on gp120 in the context of the functional envelope

spike (142, 624, 897, 1018, 1194). The observation that mAb b12 binds poorly to CN54 gp120 compared to IIIB gp120 in ELISA suggests that the b12 epitope is either not present, not exposed or just not accessible in this experimental setup. The non-neutralising epitope recognised by b6 does, however, seem to be exposed.

Surface plasmon resonance techniques allow for real-time analysis of intermolecular interactions. This enables the detection of weak interactions that could remain undetected in ELISA. The ability of sCD4 to bind to CN54 gp120 (produced in a baculovirus system, like the immunogen) was therefore tested by surface plasmon resonance technology in the BIAcore system. Recombinant sCD4 was captured by, and cross-linked to, the anti-CD4 (recognising domain 4) mAb L120.3, which was coupled to the chip using standard amine-coupling techniques, as described in section 2.17, followed by subsequent injection of gp120 at three different concentrations. Good binding of fluid-phase IIIB gp120 to the immobilised sCD4 was also observed, although less than for IIIB gp120 (Fig. 3.2.2.6), in concordance with ELISA results.



Figure. 3.2.2.6. Binding of IIIB and CN54 gp120 to immobilised sCD4 as detected by surface plasmon resonance techniques. The anti-CD4 mAb L120.3 (3100 RU) was coupled to a BIAcore CM5 ship using standard amine-coupling techniques, as described in chapter 2.17. Around 1000 RU of sCD4 was then bound and cross-linked to L120.3. Recombinant gp120 (100, 200 and 300 nM) was then injected over the chip over 4 minutes and the peak background-subtracted RU reading was recorded. Bars represent the mean of two separate injections.

The lack of sCD4 and b12 binding led to doubts regarding the structural integrity and functionality of CN54 gp120, at least the CN54 gp120 preparations included in this study, that is, the baculovirus-produced preparation used to immunise llamas, and the preparation produced 'in-house' in a vaccinia virus system but from the same CN54 clone as the immunogen. Results obtained in previous studies have indicated that sCD4 dissociates fast from CN54 gp140 in surface plasmon experiments (1195), giving a possible explanation for the poor binding observed for CN54 gp120 to sCD4 in ELISA, and the weak binding observed using surface plasmon resonance methods in this study. However, other previous studies have shown that CN54 gp120 binds to CD4 on cells in flow cytometry and to mAb b12 in ELISA (1192, 1196). It is unclear why a different result was obtained in this study.

To further evaluate whether CN54 gp120 derived from this clone was able to bind to its receptor, its ability to mediate infection when expressed on the virus surface in the context of an HIV-1 HXB2 backbone was tested. Chimeric molecular clones were generated by cloning of the CN54 gp120 sequence into an HIV-1 HXB2-based backbone and the resulting constructs were used to transfect 293T cells. Three days post-transfection, cell culture supernatant was titrated onto NP2/CD4/CCR5 and NP2/CD4/CXCR4 cells. After another 48 or 72 hours, cells were fixed and infection detected by immunostaining of HIV-1 p24. Ten different plasmid preparations were tested. The CN54 gp120/HXB2 chimeric constructs did not produce any infectious virus. Infectious chimeric virus using gp120 derived from other virus isolates have previously been produced in this system (422, 631, 1162, 1163). Generation of infectious chimeric viruses expressing envelopes derived from subtype A and C in the HXB2-derived backbone is described in section 3.2.5 of this chapter.

To exclude the possibility that CN54 gp120 together with an HXB2 gp41 did not result in a functional envelope clone, the CN54 gp160 sequence was cloned into an HIV-1 NL43-based backbone and the resulting chimeric construct was used to transfect 293T cells as described above. Ten plasmid preparations were tested and, again, no infectious virus was obtained. Generation of replication-competent chimeric viruses expressing envelopes from various subtypes has been described

for this system previously (1164). Production of infectious viruses expressing envelopes from subtype C and D in the NL43-derived backbone is described in section 4.2.1 of this thesis.

In conclusion, the CN54-derived immunogen displayed poor binding to sCD4 and to mAb b12 in biochemical assays and did not produce infectious virus when expressed on the virus surface in the context of an HIV-1 HXB2 or an HIV-1 NL43 backbone. Taken together, these data suggest that CN54 gp120 may not be an optimal immunogen, if the goal is to generate neutralising llama VHH that recognise the CD4bs. The notion that some binding of fluid-phase CN54 gp120 to immobilised sCD4 was observed in BIAcore studies could, however, be seen as encouraging. Based on the above data, it was decided to include IIIB gp120 as a control in the phage display panning step, alongside CN54 gp120.

3.2.3 First set of selections and screening - panning of phage libraries on gp120 from HIV-1 CN54 and IIIB

In this section, the first set of VHH selections and screening will be described, involving panning of the phage libraries on immobilised recombinant CN54 and IIIB gp120, followed by screening of individual VHH for ability to bind to gp120 and ability to neutralise HIV-1.

3.2.3.1 Panning of phage libraries on CN54 and IIIB gp120

The first set of selections, described in this section (3.2.3.1), was carried out by Els Beirnaert at the Ablynx NV selection laboratory in Porto, Portugal. However, I took part in the planning of the experiments. VHH targeting the CD4bs were selected for by panning of the phage libraries derived from llamas L40 and L44 on immobilised CN54 and IIIB gp120, directly coated onto microtitre plates. The CN54-derived immunogen displayed poor binding to sCD4 in ELISA and did not produce infectious virus when expressed on the virus surface in the context of an HIV-1 HXB2 or an HIV-1 NL43 backbone (described in section 3.2.2 of this thesis). Due to doubts regarding the functionality of the immunogen in terms of CD4 binding and ability to mediate infection, HIV-1 IIIB gp120 was included in

the selection protocol as a control, to enable selection of VHH targeting the CD4bs, while simultaneously allowing selection for VHH with cross-subtype recognition properties. Eluted phages were titrated onto *E. coli* TG1 cells. Selections where a larger number of clones were eluted by sCD4 compared to elution with BSA, possibly indicating enrichment of phage expressing VHH targeting the CD4bs, were taken forward to a second round of CD4bs-targeted selection. After two rounds of panning, the eluted phage output was again titrated onto *E. coli* TG1 cells, to determine whether more clones were eluted by sCD4 than by BSA. Selection outputs where a larger number of clones were eluted by sCD4 than by BSA, possibly indicating enrichment of phage expressing VHH targeting the CD4bs, were chosen and individual VHH were expressed.

A representative titration of eluted phage onto *E. coli* TG1 cells is shown in Fig. 3.2.3.1.1, resulting from two rounds of panning on IIIB gp120 followed by competitive sCD4 elution.



Figure 3.2.3.1.1. Titration of eluted phage onto *E. coli* **TG1 cells.** Phage libraries expressing the cloned VHH repertoires of llamas immunised with recombinant CN54 gp120 were panned on immobilised recombinant CN54 or IIIB gp120. To isolate phage expressing VHH targeting the CD4bs of gp120, a competitive elution with sCD4 was performed. Elution with BSA was performed in parallel, as was a general elution by low pH shock using glycine. The phage titration shown is from the second round of panning of the phage library expressing VHH derived from llama L44 on IIIB gp120, where more clones were eluted by sCD4 than by BSA, and from which individual clones were isolated and expressed.

The phage library derived from llama L40 was panned against CN54 gp120 only, whereas the phage library derived from llama L44 was panned against CN54 as well as IIIB gp120. From each selection route, 48 individual clones were isolated, as outlined in Fig. 3.2.3.1.2.



Figure 3.2.3.1.2. Overview of the first set of selections. Selections were carried out using phage libraries expressing VHH derived from llamas L40 and L44 on immobilised CN54 and IIIB gp120 as indicated. From each selection, 48 individual VHH were isolated and screened for binding and/or neutralisation of HIV-1, as described in sections 3.2.3.2 and 3.2.3.3.

3.2.3.2 Screening of selected VHH from llama L40

The phage libraries from llama L40 were panned on CN54 gp120. Forty-eight individual colonies were picked, grown in a 96-well plate and induced with IPTG. Culture supernatant was used in ELISA to identify clones reactive with solid-phase CN54 gp120. Weak binding to CN54 gp120 was observed for some of the 48 clones. However, as culture supernatant was used in the ELISA, the level of background binding was high and the results difficult to interpret. Even so, based on these binding data, as well as sequence and fingerprint analysis, four clones were selected. These four clones, designated C1, F2, F3 and F4 were recloned into an expression vector, expressed in *E. coli* and purified by means of the 6-histidine-tag. The VHH also carried a C-terminal c-myc-tag. This work was carried out by Els Beirnaert at Ablynx. The four purified VHH, and an irrelevant, negative control VHH, were then sent to UCL for further characterisation. At UCL, they were tested for binding to CN54 and IIIB gp120 in ELISA as well as

for neutralisation of IIIB and CN54 virus. This work was carried out by me. An infectious PBMC isolate of HIV-1 CN54 was obtained through EMPRO and propagated in PBMC, as described in section 2.4.1. Purified VHH F2, but not VHH C1, F3 and F4, was found to bind to CN54 gp120 in ELISA, whereas none of the selected VHH bound to IIIB gp120 (Fig. 3.2.3.2.1).



Figure 3.2.3.2.1. Reactivity of VHH C1, F2, F3 and F4, derived from llama L40, with CN54 and IIIB gp120 in ELISA. Recombinant envelope proteins were captured onto microtitre plates by the sheep polyclonal antibody D7324. Threefold serial dilutions of VHH were then added to the plate followed by detection using a mouse anti-c-myc antibody followed by an AP-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG polyclonal antibody. Chemiluminescence was detected and background-subtracted luminescence readings (in RLU) were normalised to readings obtained for 200 ng/ml of VHH C8 binding to IIIB gp120 and plotted against VHH concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of duplicate reactions.

Neutralisation was evaluated in a cell-based assay using a glioma cell line (NP2) expressing the HIV-1 receptor CD4 and either of the co-receptors CXCR4 or CCR5 (1151), followed by immunostaining of infected cells and manual counting of FFU. VHH F2 (at 100 μ g/ml) was found to be weakly neutralising and reduced infection of the CN54 PBMC isolate with 47% compared to a negative control VHH, whereas VHH C1, F3 and F4 (at 100 μ g/ml) had no apparent effect on CN54 infectivity (Fig. 3.2.3.2.2). None of the four VHH was

able to reduce IIIB infection by more than 20%, compared to a negative control VHH (Fig. 3.2.3.2.2).



Figure 3.2.3.2.2. Neutralisation of HIV-1 CN54 and IIIB in NP2 cells by VHH C1, F2, F3 and F4, derived from llama L40. Neutralisation was assayed in NP2/CD4/CCR5 cells (CN54) or NP2/CD4/CXCR4 cells (IIIB) as described in section 2.10.1 of this thesis. Each VHH was tested at 100 μ g/ml. At 72 hours post-infection, the cells were fixed and stained for p24. The number of FFU was counted microscopically and the percentage of FFU compared to the result obtained for the negative control VHH was determined. Bars represent the mean and error bars the standard error of two independent experiments carried out in duplicate.

VHH F2 was chosen for further characterisation; a more comprehensive analysis of its neutralisation properties will described in chapter 4 of this thesis. VHH C1, F3 and F4 were also tested against two additional subtype B viruses and one additional subtype C virus, but were not able to reduce infection by more than 20% (data not shown). The sequence of VHH F2 is shown in Fig. 3.2.3.2.3.

AVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCAASGFTLDDYAICWFRQAPGKEREGVSCISSSDGSRYYADSVK GRFTISSDNAKNTVYLQMISLKPEDTAVYYCAAXSKVMFYSDYMRYGMDYWGKGTLVTVSS

Figure 3.2.3.2.3. The amino acid sequence of VHH F2. VHH F2 was isolated through CD4bstrageted panning on immobilised CN54 gp120 of the phage library expressing the VHH repertoire derived from llama L40. VHH CDR1, 2 and 3 are highlighted in grey. X, undetermined amino acid.

3.2.3.3 Screening of selected VHH from llama L44

The phage libraries from llama L44 were panned on CN54 and IIIB gp120, as outlined in Fig. 3.2.3.1.2. For each gp120, 48 individual colonies were picked, grown in a 96-well plate and induced with IPTG. Culture supernatant, or E. coli periplasmic extract, was used in ELISA to identify clones reactive with solidphase CN54 or IIIB gp120. This work was carried out by staff at Ablynx NV, Porto, Portugal. The 48 VHH selected on CN54 gp120 were tested (in bacterial culture supernatant) for reactivity with CN54 gp120 in ELISA. However, as culture supernatants were used in the ELISA, there were high levels of background binding and the ELISA results were difficult to interpret, as discussed in section 3.2.3.2. Even so, it could be deduced that none of these 48 VHH reacted strongly with CN54 gp120. As a result, none of them was sent to UCL for test in neutralisation assays. Panning on IIIB gp120 was more successful. Out of the 48 VHH selected using IIIB gp120, 31 were found to bind to IIIB gp120 in ELISA, using VHH in *E. coli* periplasmic extracts. All the 48 VHH, in E. coli periplasmic extracts, were sent to UCL and tested for ability to neutralise HIV-1 IIIB in a TZM-bl cell-based neutralisation assay (1147-1149). TZM-bl cells express endogenous CXCR4 and transgenic CD4 and CCR5, and contain an LTR-driven, Tat-inducible firefly luciferase reporter gene (1147-1149).

First, it had to be established whether *E. coli* periplasmic extracts on its own would non-specifically decrease the level of infection. Ten different negative control periplasmic extracts were pre-incubated with HIV-1 IIIB and subsequently added to cells. After 48 hours, luciferase substrate and cell lysis reagent was added to the cells and luminescence detected. Reduction in RLU in test wells compared to in virus control wells after subtraction of background luminescence was determined. The mean reduction in RLU for the ten different negative control periplasmic extracts was 61%. The neutralisation cut off was set to 90% reduction in RLU, which corresponds to the mean reduction in RLU plus 2.1 standard deviations (Fig. 3.2.3.3.1).



Figure 3.2.3.3.1. Determination of the neutralisation cut off when using VHH in E. coli periplasmic extracts in TZM-bl cells. Ten negative control periplasmic extracts were tested for neutralisation of HIV-1 IIIB in TZM-bl cells, as described in chapter 2.14.2. The % RLU compared to virus only control was determined and the mean \pm the standard deviation for the ten extracts was plotted. The neutralisation cut off was set to 90% reduction of infection, which corresponds to the mean reduction in RLU plus 2.1 standard deviations.

The 48 periplasmic extracts containing the VHH selected using IIIB gp120 were then tested for neutralisation of HIV-1 IIIB in the TZM-bl assay. Out of the 48 clones, 24 were observed to neutralise HIV-1 IIIB in TZM-bl cells to more than 90%. Fingerprint analysis as well as sequencing of the 31 binding clones (including the 24 neutralising clones) revealed some identical sequences leaving 16 different clones that could be grouped into three families based on sequence similarity (Fig 3.2.3.3.2).

The first group, the B7-like VHH, consisted of seven different clones with 3-16 amino acid differences in framework 1 and 3 and in CDR1, 2 and 3 (Fig. 3.2.3.3.2). These clones, in *E. coli* periplasmic extracts, did not neutralise HIV-1 IIIB to more than 90% in TZM-bl cells, instead, 31-74% reduction of infection was observed. The second group, the D7-like VHH, consisted of three clones with 8-14 amino acid differences in the framework 1, 2 and 3 regions as well as in the CDR1, CDR2 and CDR3 (Fig. 3.2.3.3.2). They displayed a long CDR3 of 18 amino acids. These VHH clones, in *E. coli* periplasmic extracts, were found to neutralise HIV-1 IIIB to 99% in TZM-bl cells. The third group of identified VHH, the C8-like VHH, consisted of six clones with 1-3 amino acid differences only, in framework regions 1 and 3 (Fig. 3.2.3.3.2). They had identical CDRs and displayed a considerably shorter CDR3 of 10 amino acids. These VHH clones, in *E. coli* periplasmic extracts, were found to neutralise HIV-1 IIIB to 93-99% in

TZM-bl cells. A summary of the selected clones derived from llama L44 is shown in Table 3.2.3.3.1.

C10 F12 A9 B7 F11 F9	AVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCAASGFTFDDYAIGWFRQAPGKEREGVSCISSSDGSTYY AVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCAASGFTFDDYAIGWFRQAPGKEREGVSCISSSDGSTYY EVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCAASGFTFDDYAIGWFRQAPGKEREGVSCISSSDGSTYY AVQLVESGGGLVQPGGSLRLSCAASGFTLDYYAIGWFRQAPGKEREGVSCISSSDGSTYY AVQLVESGGGLVQPGGSLRLSCAASGFTLDYYAIGWFRQAPGKEREGVSCISSSDGSTYY AVQLVESGGGLVQPGGSLRLSCAASGFTLDYYAIGWFRQAPGKEREGVSCISSSDGSTYY	B7-like
D10 C8 H9 H8 H10 A11 B8 D7 D12 A12	QVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCAASGFSLANYAIGWFRQAPGKEREGVSCISSSDSSTYY AVQLVDSGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCVVSGSIFSINAMGWYRQAPGKQRDLVARISG-DSSTYY AVQLVDSGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCVVSGSIFSINAMGWYRQAPGKQRDLVARISG-DSSTYY AVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCVVSGSIFSINAMGWYRQAPGKQRDLVARISG-DSSTYY AVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCVVSGSIFSINAMGWYRQAPGKQRDLVARISG-DSSTYY AVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCVVSGSIFSINAMGWYRQAPGKQRDLVARISG-DSSTYY AVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCVVSGSIFSINAMGWYRQAPGKQRDLVARISG-DSSTYY AVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCVVSGSIFSINAMGWRQAPGKQRDLVARISG-DSSTYY AVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCVVSGSIFSINAMGWRQAPGKQRDLVARISG-DSSTYY AVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCVSGSIFSINAMGWFRQAPGKEREFVASISWSGGTTNY EVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCTASGRISSMVDMGWFRQAPGKEREFVASISWSGGTTAY AVQLVESGGGLVQAGGSLRLSCTASGRISSSVDMGWFRQAPGKEREFVASISWSGGTTDY ****:********************************	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
C10 F12 A9 B7 F11 F9 D10 C8 H9 H8 H10 A11 B8 D7 D12 A12	ADSVKGRFTISSDNAKNTVYLQMNSLKPEDTAVYYCAVERTCDGSNWLGPGQG ADSVKGRFTISSDNAKNTVYLQMNSLKPEDTAVYYCAVEETCDGSRWLGPGQG ADSVKGRFTISSDNAKNTVYLQMNSLKPEDTAVYYCAVESSCDGSRWLGGGQG ADSVKGRFTISRDNAKNTVYLQMNSLKPEDTAVYYCAIESACGGSRWLGGGQG ADSVKGRFTISRDNAKNTVYLQMNSLKPEDTAVYYCAIEKRCGGSRWLGGQQG ADSVKGRFTISRDNAKNTVYLQMNSLKPEDTAVYYCAREKRCGGSRWLGGQQG IDSVKGRFTISRDNAKNTVYLQMNSLKPEDTAVYYCAREHKCGGSWLGGQQG IDSVKGRFTISRDNAKNTVYLQMNSLKPEDTAVYYCARRLPIG-DYTDWGQG IDSVKGRFTISRDNAANTVYLQMNSLKPEDTAVYYCARRLPIG-DYTDWGQG IDSVKGRFTISRDNAANTVYLQMNSLKPEDTAVYYCARRLPIG-DYTDWGQG IDSVKGRFTISRDNAANTVYLQMNSLKPEDTAVYYCARRLPIG-DYTDWGQG IDSVKGRFTISRDNAANTVYLQMNSLKPEDTAVYYCARRL	113 113 113 113 113 113 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 111 120 120
C10 F12 A9 B7 F11 F9 D10 C8 H9 H8 H10 A11 B8 D7 D12 A12	TQVTVSS 120 TQVTVSS 118 TQVTVSS 127 TQVTVSS 127	

Figure 3.2.3.3.2. Amino acid sequence alignment of three groups of VHH derived from llama L44. VHH were selected by panning of phage libraries derived from llama L44 on immobilised HIV-1 IIIB gp120 followed by a competitive elution with sCD4. The three groups, the B7-, C8- and D7-like were identified by testing *E. coli* periplasmic extracts containing the VHH for reactivity with IIIB gp120 in ELISA and for neutralisation of HIV-1 IIIB in TZM-bl cells. All three groups bound to IIIB gp120 in ELISA, whereas only the C8- and D7-like VHH were able to neutralise HIV-1 IIIB. The VHH CDR1, 2 and 3 are shaded in grey. Alignment generated using the Clustal W multiple sequence alignment software (1174). Asterisks (*) indicate amino acid residues that are conserved among all the aligned sequences.

one	_e dno.	Total no. of clones	No. of amino acid differences ^c		Binding at	Neutralisation
C	5	isolated ^b	FRs	CDRs	Ablynx ^d	at UCL ^e
B7	B7	7/48	0-4	2-12	++	-
A9	B7				++	-
F9	B7				++	-
C10	B7				+	-
D10	B7				++	-
F11	B7				++	-
F12	B7				++	
B8	C8	19/48	1-3	0	+	+
C8	C8				+	+
H8	C8				+	+
H9	C8				+	+
H10	C8				+	+
A11	C8				+	+
D7	D7	5/48	3-7	5-7	+	+
A12	D7				+	+
D12	D7				+	+

Table 3.2.3.3.1. Selected VHH derived from llama L44.

^aBased on amino acid sequence analysis.

^bProportion of individual VHH clones isolated from llama L44 belonging to each of the identified VHH groups (including duplicates).

^cNumber of amino acid differences within each of the identified VHH groups; FR, framework regions; CDR, complementarity determining region.

^dBinding of unpurified VHH in E. coli periplasmic extracts to HIV-1 IIIB gp120 in ELISA carried out at Ablynx, NV, Porto, Portugal; - indicates less than 5-fold; + indicates 5 to 10-fold; ++ indicates more than 10-fold increase in absorbance signal compared to a negative control.

^eNeutralisation of HIV-1 IIIB in TZM-bl cells using unpurified VHH in E. coli periplasmic extracts. Neutralisation cut off set to 90% reduction in RLU; - indicates 31-74% reduction in RLU; + indicates >90% reduction in RLU compared to virus only control.

Purified preparations of the VHH, as opposed to periplasmic extracts, were sent to UCL for characterisation. The VHH were re-cloned into the expression vector pAX051, which incorporates a 6-histidine- and a c-myc-tag to the C-terminus of the VHH, expressed in *E. coli* and purified by means of the 6-histidine-tag. This work was carried out by Els Beirnaert at Ablynx. Initially, only three clones were

sent. These were VHH B7, C8 and D7, representing the three identified VHH groups. The purified VHH were tested for reactivity with CN54 and IIIB gp120 in ELISA. VHH C8 and D7 were observed to bind to IIIB gp120, but not to CN54 gp120 (Fig. 3.2.3.3.3). Purified VHH B7, on the other hand, did not bind to either IIIB or CN54 gp120, in contrast to the result obtained using VHH B7 in periplasmic extracts (Fig. 3.2.3.3.3 and Table 3.2.3.3.1). The reason for this observed discrepancy is unclear.



Figure 3.2.3.3. Reactivity of purified VHH B7, C8 and D7, derived from llama L44, with CN54 and IIIB gp120 in ELISA. Recombinant gp120 was captured onto microtitre plates by the sheep antibody D7324. Threefold serial dilutions of VHH were then added to the plate followed by detection using a mouse anti-c-myc mAb followed by an AP-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG antibody. Chemiluminescence was detected and background-subtracted luminescence readings (in RLU) were normalised to readings obtained for 200 ng/ml of VHH C8 binding to IIIB gp120 and plotted against VHH concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of duplicate reactions.

The purified VHH B7, C8 and D7 were then tested in the NP2 cell-based neutralisation assay. VHH C8 and D7 (at 100 μ g/ml) reduced infection of CN54 virus with 52 and 36%, respectively, compared to a negative control VHH, whereas VHH B7 had no apparent effect on CN54 infectivity at 100 μ g/ml (Fig. 3.2.3.3.4). VHH C8 and D7 potently neutralised IIIB infection at 100 μ g/ml, reducing the number of FFUs by 99 and 100%, respectively, compared to a

negative control VHH. Again, VHH B7 had no apparent effect on infectivity (Fig. 3.2.3.3.4).



Figure 3.2.3.3.4. Neutralisation of HIV-1 CN54 and IIIB in NP2 cells by VHH B7, C8 and D7, derived from llama L44. Neutralisation was assayed in NP2/CD4/CCR5 cells (CN54) or NP2/CD4/CXCR4 cells (IIIB) as described in section 2.10.1 of this thesis. Each VHH was tested at a concentration of 100 μ g/ml. The number of FFU was counted microscopically 72 hours post-infection and the percentage of FFU compared to the result obtained for the negative control VHH was determined. Bars represent the mean and error bars the standard error of two independent experiments carried out in duplicate.

The above observations made using purified VHH B7, C8 and D7 confirmed the results obtained with the periplasmic extracts, namely that the C8- and D7-like VHH were able to neutralise HIV-1 IIIB, whereas the B7-like VHH were not. Some weak neutralisation of HIV-1 CN54 was also observed for VHH C8 and D7. Based on this knowledge, purified preparations of additional members of the identified VHH groups were tested in neutralisation assays. In total, five clones from the B7, C8 and D7 groups were re-cloned, expressed and purified at Ablynx NV, Porto, and subsequently sent to UCL for characterisation. These clones were the B7-like VHH F12, the C8-like VHH H9 and A11, and the D7-like VHH A12 and D12 (Table 3.2.3.3.1).

The B7-like VHH F12 did not have any apparent effect on HIV-1 IIIB or CN54 infection, in concordance with the results observed using periplasmic extracts.

VHH F12 was also tested against two additional subtype B and one additional subtype C viruses, but was not able to reduce infection by more than 20%. No further neutralisation tests were done on the B7-like group of VHH. The two C8-like VHH H9 and A11 differed from VHH C8 in one or two amino acid positions in the framework 1 and 3 regions, respectively. As expected, they were found to behave like VHH C8 in neutralisation assays. Therefore, VHH C8 was chosen for further characterisation, as a representative for the C8-like group of VHH. As for the D7-like VHH, both remaining members (VHH A12 and D12) were chosen for further characterisation, as in addition to differences in the framework regions, these VHH also contained differences in the CDRs, which is more likely to affect antigen recognition.

3.2.3.4 Summary of the first set of selections and screening of VHH

In summary, 148 individual VHH clones were selected from llama L40 and L44 through panning of phage libraries on CN54 and IIIB gp120 (Fig. 3.2.3.1.2). These 148 clones were screened for binding to gp120 and/or neutralisation of HIV-1 CN54 and IIIB. Based on this screening as well as sequence analysis of the identified clones, five VHH were chosen for further characterisation (Table 3.2.3.4.1). A comprehensive analysis of the neutralisation properties of these will described in chapter 4 of this thesis.

VHH	Group ^b	Llama	Immunogen	Selection
D7	D7-like	L44	CN54 gp120	IIIB gp120
A12	D7-like	L44	CN54 gp120	IIIB gp120
D12	D7-like	L44	CN54 gp120	IIIB gp120
C8	C8-like	L44	CN54 gp120	IIIB gp120
F2	N/A	L40	CN54 gp120	CN54 gp120

Table 3.2.3.4.1. Chosen VHH from the first set of selections and screening^a.

^aVHH libraries derived from llamas immunised with recombinant CN54 gp120 were panned on immobilised CN54 or IIIB gp120 followed by a competitive elution with sCD4. Individual VHH clones were isolated and screened for binding to recombinant gp120 and HIV-1 neutralisation activity. A number of similar VHH sequences were identified and representative clones were chosen for further characterisation.

^bBased on amino acid sequence analysis; N/A, not applicable.

3.2.4 Production of recombinant gp120 from HIV-1 subtype of A and C to enable selection of VHH with cross-subtype reactivity

The two llamas immunised at the outset of this project (llama L40 and L44) had been immunised with CN54 gp120. It was therefore logical to carry out the first set of phage display selections using CN54 gp120. The immunogen did, however, show poor binding to sCD4 in biochemical assays and did not mediate infection when expressed on the surface of virus particles (as discussed in section 3.2.2). Hence, recombinant gp120 derived from HIV-1 IIIB was included in the selection protocol, due to its availability and good binding to sCD4 in ELISA.

HIV-1 IIIB is, however, a CXCR4-using TCLA isolate and does not represent the majority of the transmitted HIV-1 isolates. Instead, HIV-1 TCLA isolates are widely known to be more sensitive to neutralisation by antibodies as well as by sCD4, compared to primary HIV-1 isolates. Using IIIB gp120 in the phage display panning step may therefore enrich for VHH that are able to bind to the more accessible CD4bs of a TCLA virus but less so to the CD4bs of primary HIV-1 isolates. In addition, IIIB is a subtype B virus; a subtype which accounts for only about 10% of infections worldwide. IIIB gp120 had been chosen mainly because of its availability. To enable selection of VHH with cross-subtype reactivity against primary HIV-1 isolates, it would be desirable to include recombinant envelope glycoproteins derived from non-subtype B in the panning protocol.

Recombinant envelope proteins from non-subtype B isolates were not readily available at the time of the first set of selections. Recombinant gp120 derived from primary isolates of non-subtype B viruses was therefore generated. To increase the chances of selecting for VHH able to recognise different HIV-1 subtypes, it was decided to include gp120 from both subtype A and subtype C isolates. The 92UG037 (subtype A) and 92BR025 (subtype C) isolates were obtained from the WHO-UNAIDS collection of primary isolates; they represent strains that were circulating in areas chosen for vaccine trials (1197).

Full-length gp120 was amplified from genomic DNA isolated from PBMC infected with HIV-1 92UG037 and 92BR025 in a nested PCR. The reverse nested primer incorporated part of the motif recognised by sheep antibody D7324 as well as a 6-histidine-tag. The amplified gp120 fragments were cloned into a mammalian expression vector. To ensure that only functional envelope clones were chosen, ten gp120 clones from each HIV-1 isolate were sub-cloned into an HIV-1 HXB2 backbone and screened for ability to mediate infection when expressed on the surface of virus particles, as will be described in section 3.2.5 of this thesis. Envelope clones giving rise to infectious virus were chosen (clones 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1) and recombinant gp120 was expressed in 293T cells infected with a T7 RNA polymerase recombinant vaccinia virus, as described previously (631). Envelope protein was harvested 48 hours post-transfection and purified by means of the 6-histidine-tag (92BR025.C1 gp120) or kept in cell culture supernatant (92UG037.A9 gp120).

Expressed gp120 was captured onto ELISA plates by the sheep antibody D7324. Since the D7324 antibody recognises the C-terminus of gp120, this method captures antigens that are fully translated and secreted. Captured gp120 was detected using human anti-HIV-1 sera with broad neutralising activity, to ensure that a saturating level of each gp120 was applied for subsequent experiments (Fig. 3.2.4.1).

To examine the structural integrity and functionality of the expressed recombinant proteins, their reactivity with sCD4 was tested in ELISA. Recombinant sCD4 was observed to bind well to recombinant gp120 derived from the subtype A isolate 92UG037, giving a signal in the same range as for IIIB gp120 (Fig. 3.2.4.2 A). This observation is in concordance with a result obtained by Jeffs *et al.* where a recombinant gp140 derived from 92UG037 showed relatively strong binding to sCD4 in ELISA (1048).


Figure 3.2.4.1. Detection of 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 gp120 expressed in 293T cells infected with a T7 RNA polymerase-recombinant vaccinia virus. Serial dilutions of gp120 were captured with antibody D7324 and detected in ELISA using a mix of three human anti-HIV-1 sera followed by an AP-conjugated goat anti-human IgG antibody. A serial dilution of IIIB gp120, starting at 0.2 or 1 μ g/ml, was included as a positive control. A mock expression was included as a negative control. Chemiluminescence was detected and RLU were plotted against gp120 dilution factor. Data points represent the mean background-subtracted reading of duplicate reactions. **A.** Capture of 92UG037.A9 gp120 in cell culture supernatant. **B.** Capture of purified 92BR025.C1 gp120.

It is possible that the good binding to sCD4 makes the 92UG037.A9 gp120 suitable for selecting VHH that target the CD4bs using the selection methods described in section 3.2.3 of this thesis. Less good binding of sCD4 was observed to gp120 derived from the subtype C isolate 92BR025 (Fig. 3.2.4.2 B). This may be because of misfolding, a less accessible CD4bs or a lower affinity for CD4. Due to the observation that this gp120 produces infectious virus in the context of an HXB2 backbone (section 3.2.5) and the notion that a weakly neutralising VHH could be isolated using the poor sCD4-binder CN54 gp120 (Fig. 3.4.2), this gp120 was still included in the subsequent panning protocols, despite its relatively weak binding to sCD4. Recombinant gp120 from one additional

subtype C virus was also produced, but could not be used in selections due to the limited number of time slots available in the Ablynx selection laboratory.



Figure 3.2.4.2. Binding of sCD4 to recombinant gp120 derived from HIV-1 92UG037 and 92BR025 in ELISA. Saturating levels of recombinant gp120 were captured by immobilised sheep antibody D7324 followed by incubation with serial dilutions of sCD4 and subsequent detection of sCD4 using the mouse anti-CD4 mAb L120.3 and an AP-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG antibody. Chemiluminescence was detected and luminescence readings (in RLU) were normalised to readings obtained for 10 or 20 μ g/ml of sCD4 binding to IIIB gp120 and plotted against sCD4 concentration. Data points represent the mean and error bars the standard error of two independent experiments performed in duplicate. A. Binding of sCD4 to 92UG037.A9 gp120. B. Binding of sCD4 to 92BR025.C1 gp120.

3.2.5 Production of chimeric viruses expressing gp120 from HIV-1 of subtype A and C for neutralisation screening of VHH selected using the corresponding envelopes

It would be desirable to screen individual selected VHH not only for binding to gp120 but also for *in vitro* neutralisation of HIV-1, as binding to monomeric gp120 does not necessarily correlate with neutralisation of the corresponding virus. The structure of soluble, recombinant envelope glycoproteins is likely to be different from the structure of the envelope glycoproteins in the context of the functional spike (138, 140, 259).

To enable screening of VHH selected through panning on recombinant 92UG037 and 92BR025 gp120 for neutralisation of the corresponding virus, the 92UG037 and 92BR025 envelopes were sub-cloned into an HXB2-based backbone and the resulting chimeric molecular clones were used to transfect 293T cells. Virus was hours 48 NP2/CD4/CCR5 harvested after and titrated onto and NP2/CD4/CXCR4 target cells. Ten different gp120/HXB2 chimeric constructs were screened for ability to produce infectious virus. One envelope clone giving rise to infectious virus was chosen for each of the two virus isolates. Both the molecular clones were predominantly R5-tropic as determined by titration on NP2 target cells (Table 3.2.5.1). The same gp120 clones (92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1) were used to produce recombinant gp120, for use in the panning of phage libraries, as well as for production of chimeric replication-competent virus, for use in the neutralisation screening of selected VHH.

Table 3.2.5.1. HIV-1 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 titres on NP2 cells^a.

	Titre on NP2 target cells (FFU/ml)				
	R5	X4			
92UG037.A9	5×10^{6}	100			
92BR025.C1	10 ⁵	<10			

^aThe envelope genes of HIV-1 92UG037 and 92BR025 were amplified and cloned into an HIV-1 pHXB2 Δenv backbone to produce replication-competent chimeric molecular clones. Virus stocks were produced in 293T cells and titrated onto NP2/CD4/CCR5 and NP2/CD4/CXCR4 target cells. 72 hours post-infection cells were fixed and stained for HIV-1 p24 protein. FFU were counted microscopically and the virus titre on each cell line was determined.

Since the aim of the phage display selection strategy was to select for VHH targeting the CD4bs of HIV-1 envelope, the sensitivity of the chimeric viruses to neutralisation by sCD4 was tested. This was done in NP2/CD4/CCR5 cells. None of the viruses were neutralised by sCD4. Instead, a slight enhancement (2-2.5 times) of the number of FFUs was observed at high concentrations of sCD4 (Fig. 3.2.5.1). Enhancement of HIV-1 infection has been observed previously (1198). Resistance to neutralisation by sCD4 has been widely observed among primary isolates and has been shown not to correlate with sCD4 affinity for the corresponding monomeric gp120 (1199-1203).



Figure 3.2.5.1. Effect of sCD4 on HIV-1 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 infection of NP2 cells. Virus was pre-incubated with serial dilutions of sCD4 and subsequently incubated with NP2/CD4/CCR5 cells. At 72 hours post-infection, the cells were fixed and stained for p24. The number of FFU was counted microscopically and the percentage of FFU compared to the result obtained for the virus only control was determined and plotted against sCD4 concentration. Data points represent the mean and error bars the standard error of three independent experiments carried out in triplicate.

There are several possible reasons for the resistance of primary isolates, including the 92UG037.A9 virus, to neutralisation by sCD4, despite a high affinity of sCD4 to monomeric gp120. It may be that the CD4bs in the context of the functional spike differs from the presentation of the CD4bs on monomeric gp120 (138, 140, 259). Recombinant sCD4 might hence be able to bind monomeric gp120 but not gp120 in the context of the trimeric spike. If this is the case, it may indicate that the 92UG037.A9 recombinant gp120 does not very well present the CD4bs as it is in the context of the functional spike and hence that this gp120 may be a bad choice for use in our selection strategies. Using similar reasoning, the 92BR025.C1 recombinant gp120 might better present the CD4bs, as the sCD4 binding and neutralisation results correlate. This notion is, however, speculative, and the weak binding of sCD4 to the soluble, recombinant protein may just as likely be due to a poor presentation of the CD4bs. An alternative explanation for the lack of correlation between the observed sCD4 neutralisation and binding data would be that sCD4 indeed binds to functional spikes on the

HIV-1 surface and that this triggers the same conformational changes that CD4 on cells do, leading to increased exposure of the co-receptor binding site on HIV-1 envelope and perhaps to increased level of infection. This mechanism is thought to be responsible for sCD4-mediated enhancement of SIV infection (1204). Such an event could possibly explain the slight enhancement of 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 infectivity observed at high concentrations of sCD4. This assumption is, however, speculative and further studies are needed to establish the mechanisms behind the resistance of the 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 virus to neutralisation by sCD4. Regardless of the mechanism, the observed results confirm that in order to increase the chances of identifying VHH able to inhibit cellular CD4 interaction with the functional envelope spike, it is important to screen selected VHH for neutralisation rather than for binding to recombinant envelope proteins. The generated 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 chimeric molecular viruses may therefore be of use.

The sensitivity of the 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 chimeric viruses to anti-CD4bs antibodies was evaluated using mAb b12 (Fig. 3.2.5.2).



Figure 3.2.5.2. Effect of mAb b12 on HIV-1 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 infection of NP2 cells. Virus was pre-incubated with b12 (at 25 and 100 µg/ml) and subsequently incubated with NP2/CD4/CCR5 cells. At 72 hours post-infection, the cells were fixed and stained for HIV-1 p24 protein. The number FFU was counted and the percentage of FFU compared to the result obtained for the virus only control was determined and plotted. Bars represent the mean and error bars the standard error of three independent experiments carried out in duplicate.

Anti-CD4bs mAb b12 (at 25 and 100 μ g/ml) did not reduce infection of the 92UG037.A9 virus and reduced infection of the 92BR025.C1 virus by only 22% (Fig. 3.2.5.2). This finding suggests that the b12 epitope is not present, or not accessible, on the functional spikes of 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 virus.

3.2.6 Second set of selections and screening - panning of phage libraries on gp120 from HIV-1 92UG037, 92BR025 and IIIB

In this section, the second set of selections and screening will be described.

3.2.6.1 Panning of phage libraries on 92UG037, 92BR025 and IIIB gp120

The first set of selections had been carried out using IIIB gp120 in addition to CN54 gp120. To facilitate selection of VHH that could recognise HIV-1 primary isolates, as opposed to the TCLA virus HIV-1 IIIB, the phage libraries expressing VHH derived from the immunised llamas were panned on recombinant gp120 derived from primary isolates of subtype A (92UG037) and C (92BR025). This work was carried out by me in the Ablynx NV selection laboratory in Porto, Portugal. In order to allow for selection of VHH recognising motifs conserved among HIV-1 subtypes, the 92UG037.A9, 92BR025.C1 and IIIB gp120 was alternated in different combinations in two subsequent rounds of panning. Selections were carried out as outlined in Fig. 3.1.1.

In a first round of panning, the phage libraries from llamas L40, L44 and L48 were panned on immobilised 92UG037.A9, 92BR025.C1 and IIIB gp120. The 92BR025.C1 and IIIB gp120 were purified and coated directly on microtitre plates, whereas the 92UG037.A9 gp120, which was in cell culture supernatant, was captured by antibody D7324 which had been pre-coated onto plates. Two different concentrations of each gp120 were used in parallel. The phages were allowed to bind to gp120 for 1 hour at room temperature, and unbound phages were then washed off in 20 cycles of washing. Again, an excess of sCD4 was used to competitively elute phage expressing VHH targeting the CD4bs, as described in section 3.2.3.1. This time, however, for each gp120 concentration, two different sCD4 concentrations were used in parallel (30 and 200 µg/ml). In

addition, for each combination, the elution was carried out for two different lengths of time (0.5 and 3 hours). Elution with BSA and low pH was carried out in parallel. Eluted phages were titrated onto *E. coli*. In general, no correlation was observed between the number of clones eluted by sCD4 and the concentration of sCD4 or length of incubation with sCD4 (Fig. 3.2.6.1.1). Selections where a larger number of clones were eluted by sCD4, compared to elution with BSA, were taken forward to a second round of CD4bs-targeted panning. The titrations from these chosen selections can be seen in Fig. 3.2.6.1.1.

Titrations 1:125 1:25 1:5 neat	Elution	Concen sCD4	tration gp120	Library and gp120	Output
• 3 %	BSA	Low	Low	Llama L40 92UG037.A9 9n120	1
	sCD4			5200000 gr-20	
	BSA	Low	High		2
• • • * *	sCD4	LOW	Ingn		2
• * * *	BSA	Uigh	Low	Llama L44	3
• (* (* 🛞	sCD4	Ingi	LOW	92UG037.A9 gp120	5
	BSA				
• • •	sCD4	Low	Low		4
•. •. •?	BSA			Llama I 11	
a the star	sCD4	Low	Low	92BR025.C1 gp120	5
1 17 A 183	BSA			Llama I 18	
·	sCD4	High	Low	IIIB gp120	6

Figure 3.2.6.1.1. Titrations of eluted phage from the first round of panning. Phage libraries from llamas L40, L44 and L48 were panned on 92UG037.A9, 92BR025.C1 and IIIB gp120. Phages were eluted with sCD4 and BSA. Only titrations from successful selections, where more clones were eluted by sCD4 than by BSA, are shown. Phages from these selections were taken forward to a second round of panning. No correlation was observed between gp120 or sCD4 concentration and number of eluted phage.

The second round of panning was carried out in the same way as the first round. Eluted phages were titrated onto *E. coli* and selections where a larger number of clones were eluted by sCD4 than by BSA were chosen (Fig. 3.2.6.1.2).

Titrations 1:100 1:10 neat	Elution	Concent sCD4	ration gp120	Phage output and gp120	Output
	BSA	Low	High	Output 2 92UG037.A9 gp120	Α
. • 19 🐨	sCD4				
	BSA	Low	High	Output 4	R
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	sCD4	Low	mgn	92UG037.A9 gp120	D
<> 松 ()	BSA	High	Low	Output 4	С
· · · · · ·	sCD4	c		92BR025.C1 gp120	
	BSA	Low	High	Output 5	D
- 4 ja 🌑	sCD4			птв gp120	
	BSA	High	High	Output 5 92BR025 C1 gp120	E
· 🔅 🧐	sCD4			72BR023.C1 gp120	
** 🕸 🌒	BSA	High	High	Output 6	F
X 🏟 🌑	sCD4	-		IIIB gp120	
小学会	BSA	Low	Low	Output 6	G
8 # E	sCD4			92BK025.C1 gp120	

Figure 3.2.6.1.2. Titrations of eluted phage from the second round of panning. Phage libraries from selections outputs 2, 4, 5 and 6 were panned on 92UG037.A9, 92BR025.C1 and IIIB gp120. Phages were eluted with sCD4 and BSA. Only titrations from successful selections, where more clones were eluted by sCD4 than by BSA, are shown. No correlation was observed between gp120 or sCD4 concentration and number of eluted phage. Individual clones were isolated from these selections outputs.

Larger numbers of sCD4-eluted clones, compared to the number of BSA-eluted clones, possibly indicating enrichment of phage expressing VHH targeting the CD4bs, could only be seen in phage outputs originating from llama L44 and L48, not from llama L40. Eluted phages from the chosen selection outputs were used to infect *E. coli* TG1 cells. The cells were grown overnight, after which DNA was isolated and the VHH fragments were cut and sub-cloned into an expression vector and the resulting plasmids were used to transfect electrocompetent *E. coli*.

Negative control wells without immobilised gp120 were also included in the panning steps. For the purified 92BR025.C1 and IIIB gp120, the negative control wells were empty, whereas for the 92UG037.A9 gp120, which was in cell culture supernatant, the negative control wells contained the capture antibody D7324 alone or D7324 plus cell culture supernatant from a mock expression. The empty negative control wells had a low background level of phage binding. In the D7324-coated wells, on the other hand, the level of phage eluted by low pH shock was just as high as the level eluted from wells containing gp120 (Fig. 3.2.6.1.3). This result suggested that some phage bound to the antibody D7324.

1:100 1:10 neat



pH elution, D7324 plus 92UG037.A9 gp120 pH elution, D7324 plus mock expression pH elution, D7324 only

Figure 3.2.6.1.3. Titration of phage from low pH elutions in wells coated with D7324 with and without gp120. Phage libraries from llama L40, L44 and L48 were panned on 92UG037.A9 gp120 (in cell culture supernatant) captured by D7324 and eluted by glycine (low pH) as a control. Negative control wells containing only D7324, or D7324 plus cell culture supernatant from a mock expression, were included in the panning protocols. Phages were found to bind to negative control wells as well as to gp120 wells.

Attempts were made to reduce the level of phage binding sheep antibody D7324 by including goat serum in the panning steps. This strategy did, however, not reduce the level of background binding.

To investigate whether the high background binding of phage to D7324 had influenced the CD4bs-targeted selections carried out using D7324-captured gp120 (selection outputs 1-4 in Fig. 3.2.6.1.1 and A-B in Fig. 3.2.6.1.2), polyclonal VHH was tested for reactivity with gp120 and D7324 in ELISA. The polyclonal VHH were expressed from the sub-cloned VHH repertoire of selection output B (Fig. 3.2.6.1.2). As a positive control, polyclonal VHH were produced from the selection output giving rise to the C8- and D7-like VHH in the first set of selections, described in section 3.2.3. As a negative control, polyclonal VHH were produced from a phage output derived from llama L48 but selected using recombinant gp41. The gp41 selections were carried out by Willie Koh in a parallel project.

The three polyclonal VHH outputs were tested in ELISA. D7324 was coated onto the wells of a microtitre plate. Wells were blocked and then incubated with serial dilutions of 92UG037.A9 gp120 in cell culture supernatant or with cell culture supernatant from a mock expression (to exclude that the VHH reacted with anything in the cell culture supernatant). After a washing step, the wells were incubated with the three polyclonal VHH preparations. Bound VHH were detected by means of their anti-c-myc tag (Fig. 3.2.6.1.4).

The polyclonal VHH selected using D7324-captured 92UG037.A9 gp120 (selection output B) showed dose-dependent binding to 92UG037.A9 gp120 in this ELISA, as did the positive control polyclonal VHH, but not the negative control polyclonal VHH (Fig. 3.2.6.1.4 A). Some binding of the polyclonal VHH from selection output B was also observed in the wells (containing D7324) that had been incubated with cell culture supernatant from a mock expression (Fig. 3.2.6.1.4 B). This binding was, however, not dose-dependent, indicating that the polyclonal VHH from selection output B reacts with antibody D7324 rather than anything present in the cell culture supernatant, as was expected.





Figure 3.2.6.1.4. Reactivity of polyclonal VHH with unpurified 92UG037.A9 gp120 captured by antibody D7324 in ELISA. The wells of a microtitre plate were coated with a constant concentration of antibody D7324 and subsequently incubated with serial dilutions of A. 92UG037.A9 gp120 in cell culture supernatant, or B. cell culture supernatant from a mock expression. After a washing step, the wells were incubated with polyclonal from selection output B (selected through panning on 92UG037.A9 gp120 from cell culture supernatant captured by D7324). Positive and negative control polyclonal VHH were included, and bound VHH were detected by a mouse anti-c-myc mAb followed by an AP-conjugated rabbit anti-mouse antibody as described in the text. Absorbance readings were plotted against reciprocal culture medium dilution.

Since the 92UG037.A9 gp120 was in cell culture supernatant and could not be coated directly, without capture with D7324, the polyclonal VHH were tested for reactivity with directly coated IIIB gp120 as well as with D7324 alone. Serial dilutions of IIIB gp120 and D7324 in parallel were coated onto microtitre plate wells. Wells were blocked and then incubated with the polyclonal VHH which again were detected by means of their c-myc-tag. The polyclonal VHH selected using D7324-captured 92UG037.A9 gp120 showed dose-dependent binding to IIIB gp120 in ELISA (Fig. 3.2.6.1.5 A), although some binding to D7324 was also observed (Fig. 3.2.6.1.5 B).



-O-Negative control polyclonal VHH

Figure 3.2.6.1.5. Reactivity of polyclonal VHH with IIIB gp120 and antibody D7324 in ELISA. Polyclonal VHH from selection output B (selected through panning on 92UG037.A9 gp120 from cell culture supernatant captured by D7324) were incubated with serial dilutions of IIIB gp120 or antibody D7324 pre-coated onto a microtitre plate. Bound VHH were then detected by a mouse anti-c-myc mAb followed by an AP-conjugated rabbit anti-mouse antibody. Positive and negative control polyclonal VHH were included, as described in the text. **A.** Polyclonal VHH reactivity with serial dilutions of IIIB gp120. **B.** Polyclonal VHH reactivity with serial dilutions of antibody D7324.

The above observations suggested that selections on D7324-captured gp120 results in some enrichment for VHH that react with the capture antibody D7324, but to a greater extent in enrichment for VHH that react with gp120. Individual clones were therefore picked from the re-cloned VHH repertoires of all the chosen selection outputs (Fig. 3.2.6.1.2), including those selected through panning on gp120 captured by D7324. For each output, 96 clones were isolated.

3.2.6.2 Screening of selected VHH for HIV-1 neutralisation and binding to gp120

The isolated monoclonal VHH were expressed overnight in *E. coli* TG1 cells in 1 ml of medium in deep-well 96-well plates. For each clone, approximately 90 μ l of *E. coli* periplasmic extract containing the expressed VHH was prepared and tested for ability to neutralise HIV-1. A total of 672 VHH were expressed.

VHH selected through panning on 92UG037.A9 gp120 were screened for ability to neutralise HIV-1 92UG037.A9, whereas VHH selected using 92BR025.C1 gp120 were screened against HIV-1 92BR025.C1. In addition, all VHH were screened for ability to neutralise HIV-1 IIIB, based on the rationale that IIIB is generally sensitive to neutralisation, and the observation that both the 92UG037.A9 and the 92BR025.C1 viruses appeared to be resistant to CD4bs-targeted neutralisation (at least to sCD4 and the anti-CD4bs mAb b12). Each VHH was tested in one well only against each virus. HIV-1 CN54 was not included in the neutralisation screening, due to difficulties in propagating the isolate in PBMC to a high enough titre. In addition, the quasispecies that a PBMC-propagated primary isolate represents may also be more resistant to neutralisation and may not pick up neutralising VHH. Instead, VHH were screened for neutralisation of molecularly cloned chimeric viruses expressing the exact same envelope against which the phage libraries had been panned.

VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 was evaluated in NP2/CD4/CCR5 (HIV-1 92UG037.A9 and HIV-1 92BR025.C1) or NP2/CD4/CXCR4 (HIV-1 IIIB) target cells. Since the VHH were unpurified in *E. coli* periplasmic extracts, it had to be evaluated whether periplasmic extracts on its own would have any effect on HIV-1 infection of NP2 cells. Seven different negative control periplasmic extracts were therefore pre-incubated with HIV-1 92BR025.C1 gp120/HXB2 chimeric virus and subsequently added to cells. At 72 hours post infection, cells were fixed and stained for HIV-1 p24 protein in a β -galactosidase assay. FFU were counted microscopically and reduction in FFU in test wells compared to in virus control wells was determined. The mean reduction in FFU for the seven different negative control periplasmic extracts was 15%. The neutralisation cut

off was set to 70% reduction in FFU, which corresponds to the mean reduction in FFU plus 2.1 standard deviations (Fig. 3.2.6.2.1).



Figure 3.2.6.2.1. Effect of *E. coli* periplasmic extracts on HIV-1 infection of NP2 cells. Seven negative control periplasmic extracts were tested for effect of HIV-1 92BR025.C1 infection of NP2/CD4/CCR5 cells. The % FFU compared to virus only control was determined and the mean \pm the standard deviation for the seven extracts was plotted.

The neutralisation screening revealed that out of the 192 clones isolated from llama L44 and selected using 92UG037.A9 gp120, none were able to neutralise the corresponding 92UG037.A9 virus to more than 20%. Two out of the 192 were, however, able to neutralise IIIB and 92BR025.C1 virus to more than 90%.

Out of the 96 clones derived from llama L44 and selected using 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1 gp120, one clone was able to neutralise 92BR025.C1 and IIIB virus to more than 90%, whereas none of the others neutralised to more than 50%.

Out of the 192 clones derived from llama L44 and selected using IIIB and 92BR025.C1 gp120, or 92BR025.C1 gp120 alone, 16 and 24 clones, respectively, were able to neutralise 92BR025.C1 and IIIB virus to more than 80%. In contrast, none of the 192 VHH isolated from llama L48 were able to neutralise 92BR025.C1 or IIIB virus to more than 50%.

In summary, out of the 672 clones isolated in total, 43 were observed to neutralise HIV-1. All the 672 VHH were also screened for ability to bind to IIIB gp120 in ELISA. The results from the neutralisation and binding screening

showed complete correlation in that the same 43 clones were found to bind to IIIB gp120. The relatively low frequency of VHH able to bind to gp120 and to neutralise HIV-1 (43 out of 672, roughly corresponding to 6%) probably reflects the nature of the competitive elution method, as a significant number of clones were non-specifically eluted by BSA, as can be seen in Fig. 3.2.6.2.2. The fact that the antigen was varied in the panning protocol and that binding VHH therefore need to recognise motifs that are conserved between the different subtypes may also contribute.

Sequence analysis of the 43 neutralising clones revealed that they were all identical to VHH A12 (21 clones), which had already been selected from the same library through panning on HIV-1 IIIB gp120 as described in section 3.2.3, or identical to A12 with one amino acid difference in the framework 1 region (22 clones; a leucine to arginine in position 18). Characterisation of the latter VHH revealed a neutralisation profile similar to that of A12 (data not shown).

3.2.6.3 Summary of the second set of selections and screening of VHH

Phage libraries expressing the VHH repertoires derived from llamas L40, L44 and L48 were panned on gp120 from 92UG037.A9 (subtype A), 92BR025.C1 (subtype C) and IIIB gp120 followed by a competitive elution with sCD4. The antigen was alternated to allow for the enrichment of VHH able to recognise motifs conserved among HIV-1 subtypes. Larger numbers of sCD4-eluted clones, compared to the number of BSA-eluted clones, possibly indicating enrichment of phage expressing VHH targeting the CD4bs, were only observed for phage libraries derived from llama L44 and L48. In summary, 672 individual VHH clones were selected, out of which 43 were found to neutralise HIV-1 and bind to gp120. All 43 VHH turned out to be identical to the already identified VHH A12, or identical to A12 with one amino acid difference in the framework 1 region. A more thorough analysis of the neutralisation ability of VHH A12 will be described in chapter 4. The second set of selections as well as the neutralisation screening is summarised in Fig. 3.2.6.3.1.

		VHH libra llama	VHH libr llama	ary from A L48		
		×	¥			
1 st round	92UG037 gp120		92BR025 gp120		II gp ¹	9 IB 120
		•	40	•		
2 nd round	92UG037 gp120	92BR025 gp120	IIIB gp120	92BR025 gp120	IIIB gp120	92BR025 gp120
	↓	¥	¥	¥	¥	Ť
	192 VHH	96 VHH	96 VHH	96 VHH	96 VHH	96 VHH
	¥	↓	↓	¥		¥
Output	A, B	Ċ	D	Ē	F	G
Neutralising 92UG037	0/192	0/96	NT	NT	NT	NT
Neutralising 92BR025	2/192	1/96	16/96	24/96	0/96	0/96
Neutralising IIIB	2/192	1/96	16/96	24/96	0/96	0/96
Binding to IIIB gp120	2/192	1/96	16/96	24/96	0/96	0/96

Figure 3.2.6.3.1. Schematic overview of the second set of selections and screening of VHH. Phage libraries expressing VHH derived from llamas immunised with CN54 envelope proteins were panned on immobilised gp120 followed by a competitive elution using an excess of sCD4. The antigen was altered in subsequent rounds of panning to possibly allow for the selection of VHH with cross-subtype neutralisation ability. Eluted phages were titrated onto *E. coli* cells and individual clones were isolated from selections where more phage had been eluted by sCD4 compared to by BSA. Only the panning routes where enrichment of clones could be observed are shown. A total of 672 VHH were screened for ability to neutralise HIV-1 as well as for binding to IIIB gp120. Out of the 672 clones, 43 were able to neutralise HIV-1; these were all identical to VHH A12 or identical to A12 with one amino acid difference.

3.3 Discussion

In this chapter, the generation of llama antibody fragments able to inhibit HIV-1 infection has been described. The antibody fragments, or VHH, were isolated from llamas immunised with recombinant envelope proteins derived from the HIV-1 primary isolate CN54. Phage libraries expressing the VHH repertoires were panned on immobilised gp120. To increase the chances of isolating neutralising VHH, a functional selection approach was employed, using a

competitive elution with sCD4, possibly allowing for the identification of VHH targeting the CD4bs. It can be argued that such an approach would by default only elute VHH with an affinity for gp120 that is lower than that of sCD4. However, by using a molar excess of sCD4, this problem may have been circumvented.

The efficiency of the competitive elution was not definitely evaluated. In order to assess whether the competitive elution actually lead to enrichment of phage expressing VHH targeting the CD4bs, the proportion of anti-CD4bs VHH eluted by each elution method could have been determined. Alternatively, panning on gp120 followed by sCD4, BSA and pH elution could have been carried out using a mini-library of phage expressing a set of VHH with known specificities, including anti-CD4bs VHH as well as VHH to other regions of gp120, followed by evaluation of the specificities of the VHH eluted using the different methods. In chapter 5 it will be evaluated whether the neutralising VHH isolated using the selection strategy described in this chapter actually target the CD4bs of gp120.

The phage libraries were panned on HIV-1 IIIB gp120 alone, subtype A gp120 alone, or subtype C gp120 alone, as well as on the same antigens alternated in various combinations in two subsequent rounds of panning, always using the competitive elution with sCD4. Interestingly, when selecting using HIV-1 IIIB gp120 alone, a range of neutralising VHH that could be grouped into two families (the C8-like and D7-like VHH) were isolated from one llama, whereas when the subtype A and C envelopes were included in the panning, only one of the VHH in the set were selected for (VHH A12, belonging to the D7-like group of VHH). This result may imply that VHH A12 is more broadly reactive across HIV-1 subtypes compared to the other VHH selected using IIIB gp120 only, but further studies are needed to determine whether this is true. Such studies will be described in chapter 4.

Further studies are also needed to determine the optimal panning protocol for selecting potent VHH with good cross-reactive properties. Previous studies have shown that panning of phage libraries expressing antibody fragments, derived from individuals infected with HIV-1, on a sequentially alternated antigen results

in enhanced identification of antibodies with broader neutralising ability, compared to panning on one single antigen (1020, 1205, 1206). In these studies, the phage libraries were panned on envelope proteins from different subtype B isolates as well as on envelope proteins in complex with sCD4. It would be interesting to see whether such an approach would be successful for isolating llama VHH.

The llamas used in this study were immunised with recombinant monomeric gp120 or trimeric gp140. Previous studies have shown that purified trimeric envelope proteins are somewhat better at eliciting cross-subtype-neutralising antibodies than monomeric recombinant gp120 (1036-1041). It is possible that immunising llamas with recombinant trimeric gp140, followed by panning of the resulting VHH libraries on trimeric gp140 as opposed to monomeric gp120, would result in VHH with more potent and cross-reactive neutralisation activity. However, in the study described here, immunising one llama with CN54 gp140 followed by panning of the VHH libraries on gp120 did not result in the identification of neutralising VHH. Furthermore, using the selection strategy described in this study, we could only isolate potently neutralising VHH from one out of three immunised llamas, despite all animals showing a significant antibody response, stressing that for future studies, more than one llama should be used for immunisation.

In conclusion, in this chapter it has been shown that the non-conventional immune system of llamas can be used to generate antibody fragments that are able to inhibit HIV-1 infection of target cells. Further studies are needed to evaluate the extent and breadth of this inhibitory effect. Such studies will be described in chapter 4.

Chapter 4

VHH neutralisation of HIV-1

In this chapter, the ability of the selected VHH to neutralise HIV-1 will be evaluated.

4.1 Introduction

Since the first reports in 1985 of *in vitro* neutralisation of HIV-1 by sera from individuals with suspected AIDS (628-630), various assays have been used to measure antibody neutralisation of HIV-1 in vitro. These assays differ in the source of virus used, the target cell and the way to measure infection. Initially, neutralisation was assessed in human T cell lines using virus propagated in T cell lines. In the mid-1990s, however, it became widely accepted that the adaptation of HIV-1 to replicate in T cell lines increases its sensitivity to antibody-mediated neutralisation and affects co-receptor usage, as most T cell lines express CXCR4 but not CCR5 (386, 1207-1211). Since then, HIV-1 neutralisation has commonly been measured in human PHA-stimulated PBMC, using virus produced in PBMC. While PBMCs offer the advantage of being natural target cells for HIV-1, their use carries problems of assay standardisation due to, for example, donor variability (1212, 1213). In addition, the PBMC assay is laborious and does not readily allow for high-throughput analysis of HIV-1 neutralisation. To overcome this problem, a number of neutralisation assays using engineered cell lines has been developed (1147, 1149, 1151, 1214-1217). These cell lines are typically engineered to express the HIV-1 receptors and sometimes contain a reporter gene, such as the luciferase or green fluorescent protein (GFP) genes, to allow for easy measurement of infection. To further increase reproducibility and allow for standardisation, the use of cloned viruses has been introduced. Cloned viruses, such as replication-competent molecular clones or envelope pseudotyped viruses, have been suggested to offer advantages in terms of reproducibility and well-defined envelope sequences, useful in for example epitope mapping studies, over the quasispecies-natured PBMC isolates (1022, 1023, 1215, 1218, 1219).

Moreover, the propagation of HIV-1 in PBMC has been shown to lead to increased neutralisation sensitivity, at least to anti-CD4bs-targeted neutralisation (1200, 1203). On the other hand, virus produced in PBMC may better represent the in vivo situation, and cloned viruses produced in 293T cells have in some studies been shown to differ in terms of neutralisation properties compared to the PBMC isolates they were derived from (1022, 1218). As a consequence, a range of neutralisation assays are currently being used, using T cell lines, engineered cell lines or primary cells, as well as using different sources of virus, including cloned virus produced in 293T cells and primary isolates propagated in PBMC. To be able to compare results obtained in different laboratories, there is a need for standardisation. However, a recent global consortium working on the standardisation of HIV neutralisation assays has come to the conclusion that, since there is little information available on which in vitro assay correlates with *in vivo* protection, it is necessary to use a range of neutralisation assays when assessing in vitro neutralisation of HIV-1 (1220). Assessing antibody ability to neutralise not only cell-free virus, but also their ability to inhibit virus spread through cell-cell fusion, may also be of importance (1221), as may activities such as complement-mediated antibody-dependent enhancement or inactivation of infection (682, 694).

In addition to the problem with which target cell line to use, and how to propagate or generate viruses, assessing antibody-mediated neutralisation of HIV-1 *in vitro* also involves the problem of the extreme genetic variation observed among HIV-1 isolates, in particular in the envelope region (discussed in chapter 1 of this thesis). Cloned viruses exhibiting a wide range of sensitivities to broadly neutralising mAbs, have been isolated from single infected individuals, even at single time-points (652, 1222). To deal with the extreme genetic variation, Mascola *et al.* (1219) has suggested the use of a tier 1, 2 and 3 approach for the assessment of neutralising antibodies to HIV-1, using standard panels of viruses belonging to different HIV-1 subtypes and with well-characterised and varying neutralisation sensitivities. This approach would involve initial testing against a tier 1 panel of viruses of different subtypes, shown to be sensitive to antibody-mediated neutralisation, followed by testing against a tier 2 panel of viruses, of the same subtype as the immunogen or

vaccine strain, shown to be of intermediate sensitivity to neutralisation. Tier 3 assessment would then be accomplished by testing against virus panels of additional subtypes.

Numerous mAbs to HIV-1 envelope have been isolated, from infected individuals as well as from immunised animals, and their abilities to neutralise HIV-1 have been characterised in a range of neutralisation assays. Many of these mAbs have been found to inhibit infection of neutralisation sensitive TCLA isolates of HIV-1, or homologous isolates post-immunisation. Only a handful have, however, been found to neutralise a broad range of primary HIV-1 subtypes. In chapter 3, a number of VHH were isolated from llamas immunised with recombinant HIV-1 CN54 gp120. These VHH were selected using phage display methods through panning on immobilised gp120 followed by a competitive elution using sCD4. Large numbers of VHH were screened for ability to neutralise HIV-1 *in vitro*. Five VHH were found to neutralise HIV-1 to various extents, when tested at one concentration only. These VHH were selected for further characterisation (Table 4.1.1). In this chapter, their neutralisation abilities will be further assessed, to characterise the breadth and potency by which they neutralise HIV-1 of different subtypes.

VHH	Group ^b	Llama	Immunogen	Selection
A12	D7-like	L44	CN54 gp120	IIIB, 92UG037 & 92BR025 gp120
D7	D7-like	L44	CN54 gp120	IIIB gp120
D12	D7-like	L44	CN54 gp120	IIIB gp120
C8	C8-like	L44	CN54 gp120	IIIB gp120
F2	N/A	L40	CN54 gp120	CN54 gp120

Table 4.1.1. VHH chosen for further characterisation^a.

^aVHH derived from llamas immunised with recombinant CN54 gp120 were isolated using a functional selection approach allowing for the enrichment of VHH that compete with sCD4 for binding to gp120, as described in chapter 3 of this thesis. Large numbers of individual VHH were screened for binding to gp120 and/or in vitro neutralisation of HIV-1. A number of similar VHH sequences were identified and representative clones were chosen for further characterisation. ^bBased on amino acid sequence analysis; N/A, not applicable.

4.2 Results

This section describes the results of this chapter.

4.2.1 Generation of chimeric viruses expressing envelopes from HIV-1 of subtype A, C and D

To evaluate the neutralisation breadth of the VHH, they needed to be tested against HIV-1 of different subtypes. HIV-1 isolates of subtype B have been extensively studied, and large numbers of isolates and clones are characterised and available. At the outset of this project, there were, however, very few non-subtype B viruses readily available. A small panel of non-subtype B viruses was therefore acquired, to be used alongside a panel of commonly used subtype B isolates, as well as recently described chimeric viruses expressing envelopes cloned from plasma of individuals infected with subtype B (1162). Two chimeric molecular clones (HIV-1 CA6 and CB7) containing R5-tropic gp120 cloned from plasma of individuals infected with HIV-1 of subtype C held in the pHXB2 Δenv vector (1163), were kindly provided by M. Aasa-Chapman (UCL, London, UK).

A number of non-subtype B PBMC-propagated viruses were obtained from the WHO panel of primary isolates, which contains viruses representative of strains circulating in areas chosen for vaccine trials (1197). These included two subtype C isolates (IN97003 and ZA97001) as well as a subtype D isolate (92UG001). Some of the obtained isolates proved laborious to propagate to high titre in PBMCs. In addition, culturing primary isolates in PBMC has been shown to increase sensitivity to anti-CD4bs-targeted neutralisation (1200, 1203). For reasons of reproducibility, chimeric molecular clones, containing envelopes cloned from these primary isolates, were therefore generated. This was done by the isolation of genomic DNA from infected PBMC, followed by the amplification of the envelope gene from proviral DNA in a nested PCR. To ensure amplification of HIV-1 of all subtypes, the outer primers were designed to target conserved regions of the HIV-1 genome and were shown to amplify sequences from HIV-1 of subtype A, B'/C, C, D and F as well as from HIV-1 of group O. The nested primer pair was modified from Zheng and Daniels (1164).

The amplified gp160 gene was cloned into a cloning vector followed by subcloning into the HIV-1 NL43-based *env* gene cassetting system C2 (1164) to produce replication-competent chimeric molecular clones. Virus was produced in 293T cells. For each virus isolate, ten different gp160/NL43 chimeric constructs were screened for ability to infect NP2/CD4/CXCR4 and NP2/CD4/CCR5 target cells. One envelope clone giving rise to infectious virus was chosen for each of the virus isolates. The clones derived from the ZA97001 and 92UG001 isolates were found to be predominantly X4-tropic, whereas the clone derived from the 97IN003 isolate was predominantly R5-tropic, as determined by titration on NP2 target cells (Table 4.2.1.1). The generation and characterisation of chimeric viruses expressing envelopes derived from the subtype A (92UG037) and subtype C (92BR025) isolates has already been described in section 3.2.5 of this thesis.

To further extend the virus panel, envelope genes were also amplified from plasma of individuals infected with HIV-1 of subtype C. This work was carried out together with Willie Koh, who is a PhD student working on a related project. RNA was isolated from plasma and cDNA generated. Full-length gp160 was amplified from the cDNA and cloned into the C2 cassette as described above. Alternatively, gp120 was amplified and cloned into an HXB2-based backbone (1163). Chimeric virus was produced in 293T cells and titrated onto NP2 indicator cells. Chimeric viruses expressing envelopes derived from five different individuals were included in the study. The viruses were designated 37.4.2, 38.2.2, 27b, 27d, C222 and C261. Viruses 27b, 27d, C222 and C261 were cloned by Willie Koh. All viruses were found to be predominantly R5-tropic, apart from 27d which was predominantly X4-tropic (Table 4.2.1.1).

Again, attempts were made to generate a replication-competent chimeric molecular clone expressing an envelope derived from HIV-1 CN54. Previously, the same envelope clone from which the immunogen had been expressed was cloned into HXB2- or NL43-based backbones. This chimeric molecular clone did not, however, produce infectious virus, as described in section 3.2.2 of this thesis. This time, the CN54 envelope gene was amplified from cDNA generated from PBMC-propagated HIV-1 CN54 as well as from proviral DNA isolated

from infected PBMCs. More than twenty different clones were screened for ability to infect NP2 target cells, but again, no infectious virus could be generated. Failure to generate infectious pseudotyped virus expressing CN54 envelope has also been noted elsewhere (Neil Sheppard, DPhil thesis, University of Oxford, 2006).

				Titre on NP2 target cells (FFU/ml)		
Virus	Source ^b	Chimera	Subtype	R5	X4	
ZA97001.1	ccPBMC	gp160/NL43	С	<10	2×10^5	
97IN003.4.2	ccPBMC	gp160/NL43	С	1.8×10^5	<10	
92UG001.D8	ccPBMC	gp160/NL43	D	<10	1.2×10^4	
37.4.2	Plasma	gp160/NL43	С	4×10^3	<10	
38.2.2	Plasma	gp160/NL43	С	1.4×10^5	<10	
27b	Plasma	gp160/NL43	С	3×10^5	<10	
27d	Plasma	gp160/NL43	С	<100	2.5×10^6	
C222	Plasma	gp120/HXB2	С	2.5×10^5	<50	
C261	Plasma	gp120/HXB2	С	2×10^5	<50	

Table 4.2.1.1. HIV-1 chimeric virus titres in NP2 cells^a.

^aThe envelope genes were amplified and cloned into an HIV-1 pHXB2Δ*env* backbone (gp120) or the HIV-1 NL43-based *env* gene cassetting system C2 (gp160) to produce replication-competent chimeric molecular clones. Viruses 27b, 27d, C222, C261 were generated by Willie Koh. Virus stocks were produced in 293T cells and titrated onto NP2/CD4/CCR5 and NP2/CD4/CXCR4 target cells. At 48 or 72 hours post infection, the cells were fixed and stained for HIV-1 p24 protein. FFU were counted microscopically and the virus titre in each cell line was determined. ^bEnvelope genes were amplified from i) proviral DNA isolated from PBMCs infected with virus stocks obtained from the WHO-UNAIDS collection of primary isolates (1197), or ii) cDNA generated from RNA isolated from plasma obtained from individuals infected with HIV-1 of subtype C, as described in chapter 2 of this thesis. ccPBMC, co-cultured PBMC.

4.2.2 'Large-scale' expression of VHH

To be able to test the VHH against larger numbers of viruses, the VHH expression needed to be scaled up. Initial batches of recombinant VHH were produced at Ablynx. Later on, VHH A12, C8, D7 and negative control VHH were produced at UCL. The VHH DNA fragments were sent to UCL and recloned into an expression vector, followed by expression in *E. coli* TG1 cells and subsequent purification by means of the C-terminal 6-histidine-tag. The purification was monitored by SDS-PAGE (Fig. 4.2.2.1 A). The induction time was optimised. An overnight induction was shown to give the highest yield of VHH (Fig. 4.2.2.1 B).



Figure 4.2.2.1. Expression and purification of VHH. Recombinant VHH were expressed in *E. coli* TG1 cells and purified by means of the C-terminal 6-histidine-tag, as described in chapter 2.
A. The purification was monitored by SDS-PAGE followed by Coomassie blue staining. Shown is a representative analysis of the purification of VHH A12. The lanes contain *E. coli* periplasmic extract from the uninduced sample, *E. coli* periplasmic extract from the induced sample, the unbound fraction, the pre-elution fraction and elutions 1-5 (E1-E5). M, molecular weight marker.
B. Optimisation of the induction time. The induction time was varied between 2, 4 or 6 hours or overnight (o/n). *E. coli* periplasmic extracts were prepared from the different inductions and analysed by SDS-PAGE and Coomassie blue staining. Shown is the expression of VHH A12.

4.2.3 Initial characterisation of VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 in NP2 cells

The neutralisation activities of the selected VHH were initially evaluated in a cell-based assay using a glioma cell line (NP2) engineered to express the HIV-1 main receptor CD4 and either of the co-receptors CXCR4 or CCR5. This cell line was established by Soda *et al.* (1151) and has since been used to assay antibody neutralisation of HIV-1 (631, 682).

4.2.3.1 Effect of negative control VHH on HIV-1 infection of NP2 cells and assay reproducibility

To exclude any non-specific effect of camelid VHH on the infectivity of HIV-1 in this assay format, the effect of two irrelevant VHH on HIV-1 infection of NP2/CD4/CXCR4 or NP2/CD4/CCR5 target cells was evaluated using 12 different X4- or R5-tropic HIV-1 isolates. Virus was incubated with irrelevant VHH (at 100 µg/ml) and subsequently incubated with target cells. At 48 or 72 hours post infection, the cells were fixed and infection detected by immunostaining of HIV-1 p24 protein. FFU were counted microscopically. The level of infection was determined as the percentage of FFUs in test wells compared to virus only control wells. Wells containing the irrelevant VHH were found to contain 96-156% FFU compared to in virus only control wells, showing that in this assay system, at least two irrelevant VHH do not cause any non-specific reduction of infection (Fig. 4.2.3.1.1).





Figure 4.2.3.1.1. Negative control VHH effect on HIV-1 infection of NP2 cells. The effect of an irrelevant VHH on infection with 12 different X4- or R5-tropic HIV-1 isolates was evaluated in NP2 cells. Virus was incubated with the irrelevant VHH and subsequently incubated with NP2/CD4/CXCR4 or NP2/CD4/CCR5 indicator cells. At 48 or 72 hours post infection, the cells were fixed and stained for HIV-1 p24 protein. The number FFU was counted microscopically and the percentage of FFU compared to the result obtained for the virus only control was determined. Bars represent the mean and error bars the standard error of two or three independent experiments carried out in triplicate.

The reproducibility of the neutralisation assay was demonstrated by testing VHH C8 against the HIV-1 92BR025.C1 molecular clone on four separate occasions (Fig. 4.2.3.1.2). Serial dilutions of VHH C8 were incubated with HIV-1 92BR025.C1, in triplicate reactions, and subsequently incubated with NP2/CD4/CCR5 target cells for 72 hours, after which the cells were fixed and immunostained for HIV-1 p24 protein. FFU were counted microscopically and neutralisation titres were determined as the VHH concentration required to give 90% reduction of infection (IC₉₀) compared to a control VHH at 100 μ g/ml. The variation between the four observed IC₉₀ values was found to be 1.2-2.4-fold (Fig. 4.2.3.1.2 B). For the remaining VHH-virus isolate combinations, each VHH was assayed in duplicate or triplicate and on a minimum of two separate occasions, to ensure reproducibility.



Figure 4.2.3.1.2. Evaluation of NP2 cell-based neutralisation assay reproducibility. HIV-1 92BR025.C1 was incubated with serial dilutions of VHH C8 and subsequently incubated with NP2/CD4/CCR5 target cells for 72 hours, after which the cells were fixed and stained for HIV-1 p24 protein. FFU were counted microscopically and neutralisation titres were determined as the VHH concentration required to give 90% reduction of infection (IC₉₀) compared to a control VHH at 100 μ g/ml. IC₉₀ titres were calculated using the curve-fitting software XLfit 4. **A.** Percentage FFU in wells containing VHH C8 compared to in wells containing a negative control VHH. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard error of four independent experiments carried out in triplicate. **B.** VHH C8 IC₉₀ titres observed in four independent runs. The diamonds represent values from individual runs and the short horizontal bar represents the mean.

4.2.3.2 VHH neutralisation of the autologous virus HIV-1 CN54

VHH A12, D7, D12, C8 and F2 were tested for ability neutralise the autologous virus HIV-1 CN54. Each VHH was tested in duplicate at a final concentration of 100 µg/ml, in two independent experiments. The VHH were observed to weakly neutralise HIV-1 CN54 in NP2 cells, reducing infection by 29-62%, compared to a negative control VHH (Fig. 4.2.3.2.1). The lack of potent neutralisation of the autologous isolate may be due to the quasispecies nature of the HIV-1 CN54 PBMC isolate. The CN54 gp120 clone used as an immunogen may not be representative of the gp120s present on the majority of the infectious viruses within the swarm of the CN54 PBMC isolate.



Figure 4.2.3.2.1. VHH ability to neutralise the autologous virus HIV-1 CN54 in NP2 cells. PBMC-propagated HIV-1 CN54 was incubated with VHH A12, D7, D12, C8 and F2 or an irrelevant VHH and subsequently incubated with NP2/CD4/CCR5 indicator cells. Each VHH was tested at 100 μ g/ml. At 48 or 72 hours post infection, the cells were fixed and stained for HIV-1 p24 protein. The number FFU was counted microscopically and the percentage of FFU compared to the result obtained for the negative control VHH was determined. Bars represent the mean and error bars the standard error of two independent experiments carried out in duplicate.

4.2.3.3 VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype A, B, B'/C, C and D

As an initial assessment of neutralisation breadth and potency, the selected VHH (Table 4.1.1) were assayed against nine HIV-1 isolates of subtypes A, B, B'/C, C and D. In addition to the autologous PBMC isolate, HIV-1 CN54, this small panel of HIV-1 isolates included the viruses from which the envelopes used in the panning were derived. These were HIV-1 IIIB as well as the chimeric molecular clones 92UG037.A9 and 92BR025.C1, the generation of which were described in section 3.2.5. The TCLA isolate IIIB is known to be generally sensitive to antibody-mediated neutralisation.

Also included in the virus panel were the chimeric molecular clones 4.10.3, 8.8.8 and 23.2.E, expressing envelopes cloned from plasma of individuals infected with HIV-1 of subtype B (1162). These molecular clones have been shown to exhibit a varying degree of sensitivity to neutralisation by human anti-HIV-1 sera as well as anti-envelope mAbs. Virus 4.10.3 has been found to be sensitive, virus 8.8.8 has been found to be intermediately sensitive and virus 23.2.E has been found to be resistant to neutralisation by human anti-HIV-1 sera (M. Aasa-

Chapman, *et al.*, in preparation). In addition, they show a varying degree of sensitivity to neutralisation by mAb b12 and sCD4, with 8.8.8 being sensitive and 23.2.E being resistant to both mAb b12 and sCD4, and 4.10.3 being sensitive to sCD4 but not to mAb b12 (M. Aasa-Chapman, *et al.*, in preparation).

Finally, a chimeric molecular clone of subtype C was included, as was the chimeric subtype D virus described in section 4.2.1. The neutralisation activity of each VHH was assayed in triplicate and on a minimum of two separate occasions. The lowest VHH concentration required to achieve 90% reduction of infectivity (IC_{90}) compared to a negative control VHH was determined. Human anti-CD4bs mAb b12 as well as sCD4 was tested in parallel.

The results of this initial characterisation are summarised in Table 4.2.3.3.1. In summary, VHH A12, D7 and C8 were found to be more potent than VHH D12 and F2. VHH A12 and D7 could potently neutralise three out of the four subtype B viruses with IC₉₀ values in the range of 0.01-1 μ g/ml, whereas C8 potently neutralised two out of the four subtype B viruses with an IC₉₀ of 0.4 and 12 μ g/ml. VHH A12 and C8 also displayed some cross-subtype neutralisation ability, neutralising one out of the two subtype C viruses, 92BR025.C1 with IC₉₀ titres of 25 μ g/ml. Against this small virus panel, mAb b12 and sCD4 displayed a similar neutralisation breadth, neutralising two and three out of the four subtype B viruses, respectively, as well as one of the two subtype C viruses. None of the VHH, nor mAb b12 or sCD4, was able to neutralise the subtype A or D virus to 90%. VHH D12 and F2 did not neutralise any of the viruses included in this panel to 90% (Table 4.2.3.3.1), although weak neutralisation by up to 50% was observed against some isolates (data not shown).

		be	8. IC ₉₀ in NP2 cells (µg/ml)						
Virus ^b	Type [¢]	Subtyl	A12	D7	D12	C8	F2	b12	sCD4
92UG037.A9	MC	А	٠	•	•	•	•	•	•
IIIB	TCLA	В	0.8	0.8	•	12	•	<5	<5
4.10.3	MC	В	<1	0.01	•	0.4	٠	● ^d	0.4^d
8.8.8	MC	В	1	1	•	•	٠	1.9 ^d	20 ^d
23.2.E	MC	В	•	•	•	•	٠	● ^d	● ^d
CN54	PBMC	B′/C	•	•	•	•	•	٠	nd
92BR025.C1	MC	С	25	•	•	25	•	٠	•
CB7	MC	С	•	•	•	•	•	<50	50
92UG001.D8	MC	D	•	•	•	•	•	•	•

Table 4.2.3.3.1. VHH, mAb b12 and sCD4 IC₉₀ against HIV-1 in NP2 cells^a.

^aVHH neutralisation activity was assessed in a cell-based neutralisation assay using a glioma cell line expressing CD4 and either of CXCR4 or CCR5, and immunostaining of p24 at 48 or 72 hours post-infection, as described in the text. • indicates >50 or >100 μ g/ml; nd, not determined. ^bViruses are described in section 2.4.

^cTCLA, T cell line adapted isolate; PBMC, PBMC-propagated primary isolate; MC, molecular clone.

^dData from M. Aasa-Chapman, et al., in preparation.

Based on the above observation, VHH A12, D7 and C8 were chosen for further characterisation and were tested against an extended virus panel consisting of an additional ten viruses, which were PBMC isolates or chimeric molecular clones of subtype B and C. Included were commonly used subtype B strains such as SF162, BaL and JRFL, PBMC-propagated primary isolates of subtype C, as well as chimeric molecular clones expressing envelopes of subtype B and C. VHH A12, D7 and C8 each neutralised three out of the four subtype B viruses included in this extended panel to at least 90% (Table 4.2.3.3.2). Human mAb b12 as well as sCD4 are known to neutralise all the four subtype B viruses (873, 1022, 1145, 1200, 1201, 1203). VHH A12, D7 and C8 as well as mAb b12 all neutralised one out of the six subtype C viruses included. Recombinant sCD4, on the other hand, could neutralise three out of the six subtype C viruses (Table 4.2.3.3.2).

)e	IC ₉₀ in NP2 cells (µg/ml)					
Virus ^b	Type ^c	Subtyl	A12	D7	C8	b12	sCD4	
SF162	PBMC	В	12	6	50	S	S	
BaL	PBMC	В	25	25	6	S	S	
JRFL	MC	В	•	•	•	S	S	
23.8.12	MC	В	<1	<1	<1	S	S	
ZA97001	PBMC	С	•	•	•	•	•	
97IN003	PBMC	С	•	•	•	•	•	
37.4.2	MC	С	•	•	•	•	<50	
38.2.2	MC	С	•	•	•	•	•	
27b	MC	С	•	•	•	•	<50	
27d	MC	С	1.2	1.2	<5	<5	<5	

Table 4.2.3.3.2. VHH, mAb b12 and sCD4 IC₉₀ against HIV-1 in NP2 cells^a.

^aVHH neutralisation activity was assessed in a cell-based neutralisation assay using a glioma cell line expressing CD4 and either of CXCR4 or CCR5, and immunostaining of p24 at 48 or 72 hours post-infection, as described in the text. • indicates >50 µg/ml (for mAb b12 and sCD4) or >100 µg/ml (for VHH); S indicates sensitive to neutralisation according to several reports (873, 1022, 1145, 1200, 1201, 1203) and M. Aasa-Chapman *et al.*, in preparation.

^bViruses are described in section 2.4.

^cPBMC, PBMC-propagated primary isolate; MC, molecular clone.

4.2.3.4 Summary of VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 in NP2 cells

The initial neutralisation characterisation, carried out against a panel of nine viruses of subtype A, B, B'/C, C and D of varying sensitivity to neutralisation by sCD4 and the anti-CD4bs mAb b12, revealed VHH A12, D7 and C8 as being more potent than VHH F2 and D12. VHH A12 could neutralise four and VHH D7 and C8 three out of the nine viruses to 90% or more. VHH D12 and F2, on the other hand, were not able to neutralise any of the nine viruses to 90% (Table 4.2.3.3.1). VHH A12, D7 and C8 were therefore tested against an extended panel of ten viruses of subtype B and C. Against this panel, the three VHH showed similar neutralisation profiles, neutralising four out of the ten viruses to 90% or more (Table 4.2.3.3.2).

Overall, VHH A12, D7 and C8 were tested against 19 viruses in this assay format. VHH A12 was able to neutralise 8 of the 19 viruses (42%), whereas D7

and C8 could neutralise 7 out of the 19 (37%). Against this virus panel, the broadly neutralising mAb b12 was of comparable breadth, also neutralising 8 out of the 19 viruses (42%).

In summary, the results observed in the NP2 assay suggested that three of the selected VHH could potently neutralise HIV-1 of subtype B and C. Moreover, the findings suggested that VHH A12, D7 and C8 may show a breadth of neutralisation that is comparable to that of the broadly neutralising anti-CD4bs mAb b12. Therefore, it was decided to subject VHH A12, D7 and C8 to a more comprehensive neutralisation characterisation, to better evaluate the extent of their cross-subtype reactivity.

4.2.4 Comprehensive characterisation of VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 in TZM-bl cells

The results observed in the NP2 cell assay indicated that three of the selected VHH may exhibit relatively broad cross-subtype neutralisation reactivities, possibly comparable to that of the broadly neutralising mAb b12. As no mAbs with broad neutralisation activities have previously, to our knowledge, been isolated from immunised animals, this encouraged us to test the VHH against a larger panel of viruses, preferably against viruses whose neutralisation susceptibilities had already been well-characterised. At this point of time in the study, the use of standard panels of viruses for tier 1, 2 and 3 assessment of neutralising antibody responses elicited by candidate HIV-1 vaccines, had been recommended by Moore and Burton (1215) and Mascola et al. (1219), and standard virus panels of envelope pseudotyped viruses for assessment of neutralising antibodies had been generated (1022, 1023, 1219, 1223). The tier 1, 2 and 3 classification is based on the sensitivity of the envelope pseudotyped viruses to neutralisation by sCD4, the broadly neutralising mAbs b12, 2G12, 2F5 and 4E10 as well as a set of human individual and pooled plasma samples (1022, 1023, 1223). Some of these envelope panels had been made available through the NIH AIDS Research and Reference Reagent Program, as well as from the pseudovirus repository of the CAVD Vaccine Immune Monitoring Centre, led by D. Montefiori (Duke University Medical Centre, Durham, USA). To further evaluate the neutralisation breadth and potencies of the VHH, we decided to include some of these reference virus panels in this study.

The NP2 cell assay, especially the microscopical counting of FFUs, is, however, rather laborious and testing the VHH against large panels of viruses would therefore be very time-consuming. To enable a more high-throughput neutralisation characterisation, a neutralisation assay with a luciferase read-out was used. This neutralisation assay utilises TZM-bl cells, which are HeLa cells expressing endogenous CXCR4 and engineered to express CD4 and CCR5 and to contain a Tat-induced, LTR-driven firefly luciferase reporter gene. The assay was developed by the group of G. Shaw (1147-1149) and validated by the group of D. Montefiori (1022, 1214). It measures neutralisation as a reduction of Tat-induced luciferase expression.

VHH neutralisation potencies were assayed against HIV-1 of subtypes A, B, C, D, CRF07_BC and CRF02_AG using either PBMC-propagated primary isolates, TCLA isolates, or recombinant replication-competent chimeric viruses as well as envelope pseudotyped viruses. Included was the panel of 19 viruses against which the VHH had been tested in the NP2 cell assay format, as well as the additional chimeric molecular clones expressing envelopes cloned from plasma of infected individuals or PBMC isolates, which were described in section 4.2.1 of this thesis. Included were also the subtype B, C and CRF07_BC reference panels of envelope pseudotyped viruses and part of the CRF02_AG panel, as well as one tier 1 and an additional tier 2 virus of subtype C. For references and accession numbers, see section 2.4.

Virus was incubated with serial dilutions of VHH for 1 hour and subsequently incubated with TZM-bl cells. At 48 hours post infection, cells were lysed by the addition of a combined cell lysis and luciferase substrate reagent. Luminescence was measured and background luminescence subtracted. The percentage of RLU in test wells, compared to in virus only control wells, was then determined. The lowest VHH concentration required to achieve 50% and 90% reduction of infectivity (IC₅₀ and IC₉₀) compared to a virus control was calculated using the XLfit 4 software. To ensure reproducible results, the neutralisation activity of

each VHH was assayed in duplicate and on a minimum of two separate occasions (apart from the HIV-1 subtype CRF07_BC pseudovirus panel, which was tested once). Anti-CD4bs mAb b12 was tested in parallel. Against each virus included in the study, a negative control VHH (VHH #3; at 50 μ g/ml) was included in at least two wells, in at least one of the experiments.

The selected VHH were also tested against a pseudotyped virus expressing an irrelevant envelope (rabies virus G protein CVS-11; kindly provided by E. Wright, UCL, London, UK), to exclude non-specific virus inactivation. No dose-dependent, non-specific virus inactivation was observed (data not shown).

4.2.4.1 VHH neutralisation of the autologous virus

The VHH were first tested for ability to neutralise the autologous virus, HIV-1 CN54. VHH A12, D7 and C8 at 50 μ g/ml were found to neutralise HIV-1 CN54 to 97, 88 and 87%, respectively (Fig. 4.2.4.1.1). This result represents more potent neutralisation compared to the results obtained in the NP2 cell assay, where VHH A12, D7 and C8 at 200 μ g/ml could only neutralise HIV-1 CN54 to 62, 36 and 52%, respectively (Fig. 4.2.3.2.1). It is possible that the NP2 assay is more stringent than the TZM-bl assay. Discrepancies between results obtained in different neutralisation assays may be expected, taken the different target cells, differences in virus inputs and incubation times, as well as the use of the polycation DEAE-dextran to enhance the level of infection in some cell lines, including the TZM-bl cells. Differences between assays have been previously observed, for example in a global collaboration working on the standardisation of HIV-1 neutralisation assays (1220).

VHH IC₅₀ and IC₉₀ titres against HIV-1 CN54 in TZM-bl cells are shown in Tables 4.2.4.4.1 and 4.2.4.4.2. Against CN54 virus, VHH A12 was found to be slightly more potent than VHH D7 and C8. Anti-CD4bs mAb b12 could not reduce the infection of HIV-1 CN54 (Fig. 4.2.4.1.1).



Figure 4.2.4.1.1. VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of the autologous virus HIV-1 CN54 in TZM-bl cells. PBMC-propagated HIV-1 CN54 was pre-incubated with serial dilutions of VHH A12, D7, C8 and #3 (irrelevant negative control VHH) as well as mAb b12 and subsequently incubated with TZM-bl indicator cells. At 48 hours post infection, cell lysis and luciferase substrate reagent was added to the cells and luminescence detected. The percentage of RLU in test wells compared to in virus only control wells (after subtraction of background luminescence) was determined and plotted against VHH or mAb b12 concentration. Data points represent the mean and error bars the standard error of three independent experiments carried out in duplicate.

4.2.4.2 VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype B

The VHH and mAb b12 was assayed for ability to neutralise 22 HIV-1 viruses of subtype B. VHH IC_{50} and IC_{90} titres were determined. The results are shown in Fig. 4.2.4.2.1 and summarised in Tables 4.2.4.2.1 and 4.2.4.2.2.

In summary, VHH A12 showed the most potent and broad neutralisation reactivity of the VHH against the subtype B viruses included in this study. It neutralised 13 out of the 22 HIV-1 subtype B viruses, with IC₅₀ values in the range of <0.003-27 μ g/ml (Table 4.2.4.2.1). It was less potent on IC₉₀ level, neutralising 8 out of 22 subtype B viruses with IC₉₀ titres in the range of 0.005-27 μ g/ml (Table 4.2.4.2.2). VHH D7 and C8 were slightly less reactive against
this panel, neutralising 10 and 9 out of the 22 viruses to 50%, respectively. Anti-CD4bs mAb b12 was found to be more broadly reactive against this panel, neutralising 17 out of the 22 viruses with IC_{50} titres in the range of 0.02-32 µg/ml.

Interestingly, the VHH and mAb b12 showed a different pattern of neutralisation, indicating that they recognise different epitopes. For example, the R5-tropic chimeric molecular clone 4.10.3 was shown to be very sensitive to neutralisation by the VHH, above all to VHH A12, which neutralised 4.10.3 with an IC₉₀ of 0.005 μ g/ml, whilst at the same time being completely resistant to neutralisation by mAb b12. This differential neutralisation pattern will be further discussed in section 4.3.4. A summary of the proportion of viruses neutralised by the VHH and mAb b12 will be given in section 4.2.4.7.

All of the VHH were able to neutralise the neutralisation sensitive TCLA isolates IIIB and MN, although A12 and D7 was found to be more potent than C8, especially against HIV-1 MN, which A12 neutralised with an IC₅₀ of 0.004 μ g/ml (Fig. 4.2.4.2.1 and Table 4.2.4.2.1). For HIV-1 IIIB, two different results were obtained for two different stocks of T cell line-propagated virus, with up to a 10-fold difference in observed IC₉₀ titre. This difference may be due to the fact that these stocks may originate from stocks propagated in different T cell lines and for a different number of passages.

Against the envelope pseudotyped subtype B reference panel of viruses, mAb b12 was clearly more broadly reactive than the VHH, neutralising eight and six out of the twelve clones at IC_{50} and IC_{90} level, respectively. VHH A12, on the other hand, could neutralise five out of the twelve on IC_{50} level and only one virus on IC_{90} level (Fig. 4.2.4.2.1 and Tables 4.2.4.2.1 and 4.2.4.2.2).



Figure 4.2.4.2.1 (continued on next page). VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype B in TZM-bl cells.



Figure 4.2.4.2.1 (continued from previous page and on next page). VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype B in TZM-bl cells.



Figure 4.2.4.2.1 (continued from previous page and on next page). VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype B in TZM-bl cells.







Figure 4.2.4.2.1 (continued from previous page) VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype B in TZM-bl cells. The experimental procedure is described in the text. The percentage of RLU in test wells compared to in virus only control wells (after subtraction of background luminescence) was determined. Data points represent the mean and error bars the standard error of two or three independent experiments carried out in duplicate.

	pe	otype	L q	IC ₅₀	o in TZM-l	ol cells (µg	g/ml)
Virus ^b	TyJ	Sul	Tie	A12	D7	C8	b12
IIIB stock A	TCLA	В	1	0.01	0.03	0.3	0.04
IIIB stock B	TCLA	В	1	0.07	0.1	0.8	0.07
MN	TCLA	В	1	0.004	0.06	1	0.02
SF162	PBMC	В	1	1.3	2.3	•	0.4
BaL	PBMC	В	nd	3.6	8.1	3.9	0.4
JRFL	MC	В	nd	•	•	•	<1.9
YU2	MC	В	nd	34	•	•	8.6
23.8.12	MC	В	nd	0.02	0.03	0.1	0.1
4.10.3	MC	В	nd	< 0.003	< 0.003	0.07	•
8.8.8	MC	В	nd	0.003	0.1	•	0.03
23.2.E	MC	В	nd	•	•	•	7.4
6535.3	PV	В	2	0.1	0.2	28	2.5
QH0692.42	PV	В	2	13	17	21	0.7
SC422661.8	PV	В	2	•	•	•	<1.9
PVO.4	PV	В	2	•	•	•	•
TRO.11	PV	В	2	•	•	•	•
AC10.0.29	PV	В	2	•	•	•	2.2
RHPA4259.7	PV	В	2	•	•	•	<1.9
THRO4156.18	PV	В	2	6.2	7.2	18	0.5
REJO4541.67	PV	В	2	27	•	32	32
TRJO4551.58	PV	В	2	16	•	•	•
WITO4160.33	PV	В	2	•	•	•	11
CAAN5342.A2	PV	В	2	•	•	•	•

Table 4.2.4.2.1. VHH and mAb b12 IC₅₀ titres against HIV-1 subtype B^a.

^aVHH and mAb b12 neutralisation activity was assessed in TZM-bl cells, as described in the text, • indicates >50 μ g/ml. To aid comprehension, the titres have been colour-coded so that the darker the colour, the more potent the neutralisation. Where b12 has not been titrated below 1.9 μ g/ml, the IC₅₀ is colour-coded as being 0.1-1 rather than 1-10 μ g/ml.

^bViruses are described in section 2.4.

^cTCLA, T cell line adapted isolate; PBMC, PBMC-propagated primary isolate; MC, molecular clone; PV, envelope pseudotyped virus.

	pe	btype	r ^d	IC ₉₀) in TZM-l	bl cells (µg	/ml)
Virus ^b	Ty	Sul	Tie	A12	D7	C8	b12
IIIB stock A	TCLA	В	1	0.2	0.3	2.8	0.3
IIIB stock B	TCLA	В	1	1.7	3.3	11	0.5
MN	TCLA	В	1	0.03	0.4	11	0.1
SF162	PBMC	В	1	7.8	9.3	•	1.2
BaL	PBMC	В	nd	27	•	20	1.4
JRFL	MC	В	nd	•	•	•	5
YU2	MC	В	nd	•	•	•	28
23.8.12	MC	В	nd	0.1	0.3	0.6	1.4
4.10.3	MC	В	nd	0.005	0.01	0.8	•
8.8.8	MC	В	nd	0.05	0.6	•	0.2
23.2.E	MC	В	nd	•	•	•	•
6535.3	PV	В	2	0.7	1	•	21
QH0692.42	PV	В	2	•	•	•	3
SC422661.8	PV	В	2	•	•	•	3.5
PVO.4	PV	В	2	•	•	•	•
TRO.11	PV	В	2	•	•	•	•
AC10.0.29	PV	В	2	•	•	•	16
RHPA4259.7	PV	В	2	•	•	•	<1.9
THRO4156.18	PV	В	2	•	•	•	5
REJO4541.67	PV	В	2	•	•	•	•
TRJO4551.58	PV	В	2	•	•	•	•
WITO4160.33	PV	В	2	•	•	•	•
CAAN5342.A2	PV	В	2	•	•	•	•

Table 4.2.4.2.2. VHH and mAb b12 IC₉₀ titres against HIV-1 subtype B^a.

^aVHH and mAb b12 neutralisation activity was assessed in TZM-bl cells, as described in the text,

• indicates >50 μ g/ml. To aid comprehension, the titres have been colour-coded so that the darker the colour, the more potent the neutralisation. Where b12 has not been titrated below 1.9 μ g/ml, the IC₉₀ is colour-coded as being 0.1-1 rather than 1-10 μ g/ml.

^bViruses are described in section 2.4.

^cTCLA, T cell line adapted isolate; PBMC, PBMC-propagated primary isolate; MC, molecular clone; PV, envelope pseudotyped virus.

4.2.4.3 VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype C

The VHH and mAb b12 were then tested against 27 HIV-1 of subtype C. Again, IC_{50} and IC_{90} titres were determined. Results are shown in Fig. 4.2.4.3.1 and in Tables 4.2.4.3.1 and 4.2.4.3.2.

In summary, A12 showed the most potent neutralising activity of the VHH, being able to neutralise 13 out of the 27 viruses with IC₅₀ values in the range of < $0.003-38 \mu g/ml$, again being less potent at the IC₉₀ level, neutralising 6 out of the 27 viruses with IC₉₀ titres of 0.04-50 $\mu g/ml$ (Fig. 4.2.4.3.1 and Tables 4.2.4.3.1 and 4.2.4.3.2). VHH C8 was as broadly reactive as VHH A12 against these subtype C viruses, also neutralising 13 out of the 27 viruses to 50%, but generally with higher IC₅₀ titres. Interestingly, VHH C8 neutralised a different pattern of viruses compared to VHH A12, indicating that they recognise different epitopes. VHH D7 was less reactive against these subtype C viruses, neutralising 9 out of the 27 viruses with IC₅₀ titres in the range of 0.004-34 $\mu g/ml$.

Anti-CD4bs mAb b12 could neutralise 15 out of the 27 viruses, again a partially different set of viruses compared to the VHH. For example, VHH A12 showed strong neutralisation of the R5-tropic chimeric virus C261, which expresses an envelope cloned from plasma of an infected individual, with an IC₅₀ of <0.003 μ g/ml. In contrast, b12 was not able to reduce infection of this virus. The opposite was observed for several viruses such as, for example, the tier 1-classified pseudovirus 93MW965.26, which was neutralised by mAb b12 but not by VHH A12. Moreover, mAb b12 was more reactive than the VHH against the subtype C tier 2-classified envelope pseudotyped viruses included in the study, neutralising 6 out of the 13 viruses on IC₉₀ level, compared to 0 out of 13 for VHH A12. Interestingly, viruses 27b and 27d, showed different sensitivities to neutralisation, despite their envelopes being cloned from a single plasma sample from the same individual, something which has been observed previously (652).

The observed IC_{90} titres were typically around 10-fold higher than the corresponding IC_{50} titres, an observation that has been made previously (1017). On a few occasions, however, this was not the case. Instead, the neutralisation

curve was found to plateau on a level of >10% of residual infection. This was the case for, for instance, mAb b12 against 93MW965.26 and VHH A12 against ZM109F.PB4 and 96ZM651.02 (Fig. 4.2.4.3.1). The IC₅₀ titre of mAb b12 against 93MW965.26 was as low as 0.02 µg/ml. Still, 90% reduction of infection was not observed at the highest concentration tested (50 µg/ml). Instead, the residual infection (as measured by percentage RLU compared to virus only control) levelled out at approximately 20% (Fig. 4.2.4.3.1). This observation was reproducible in three independent experiments. A similar observation was made for VHH A12 against ZM109F.PB4 and 96ZM651.02, where 90% neutralisation could not be observed, despite IC₅₀ titres at 0.8 and 0.1 μ g/ml, respectively (Fig. 4.2.4.3.1 and Table 4.2.4.3.1). The reason for this observation is not known. When using PBMC isolates, neutralisation that levels out at levels below 90% have previously been observed and is thought to be due to the quasispecies nature of PBMC isolates, which may contain populations of virus which are more resistant to neutralisation (1224, 1225). This could, however, not be the explanation for the plateaus observed here, as they were seen using cloned envelope pseudotyped viruses.



Figure 4.2.4.3.1 (continued on next page). VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype C in TZM-bl cells.



- A12 - D7 - C8 - b12

Figure 4.2.4.3.1 (continued from previous page and on next page). VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype C in TZM-bl cells.



- A12 - D7 - C8 - b12

Figure 4.2.4.3.1 (continued from previous page and on next page). VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype C in TZM-bl cells.



Figure 4.2.4.3.1 (continued from previous page and on next page). VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype C in TZM-bl cells.



Figure 4.2.4.3.1 (continued from previous page). VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype C in TZM-bl cells. Virus was incubated with serial dilutions of VHH A12, D7 and C8 and mAb b12 and subsequently incubated with TZM-bl cells. After 48 hours, cell lysis and luciferase substrate reagent was added to the cells and luminescence detected. The percentage of RLU in test wells compared to in virus only control wells (after subtraction of background luminescence) was determined. Data points represent the mean and error bars the standard error of two or three independent experiments carried out in duplicate. For each virus, a negative control VHH at 50 µg/ml was included in at least one of the runs in at least two wells.

	pe	btype	p _q	IC ₅₀ in TZM-I		bl cells (µg/ml)		
Virus ^b	Tyj	Sul	Tie	A12	D7	C8	b12	
97IN003	PBMC	С	nd	•	•	•	•	
ZA97001	PBMC	С	nd	•	•	•	•	
92BR025.C1	MC	С	nd	0.2	•	2	•	
CA6	MC	С	nd	•	•	•	<1.9	
CB7	MC	С	nd	0.7	4	36	0.17	
37.4.2	MC	С	nd	•	•	•	36	
38.2.2	MC	С	nd	5.4	22	33	•	
27b	MC	С	nd	38	•	•	13	
27d	MC	С	nd	0.02	0.03	0.7	0.02	
C222	MC	С	nd	0.03	49	3	٠	
C261	MC	С	nd	< 0.003	0.004	32	•	
97IN003.4.2	MC	С	nd	•	•	•	•	
ZA97001.1	MC	С	nd	0.05	0.05	1.1	0.02	
93MW965.26	PV	С	1	•	•	0.3	0.02	
96ZM651.02	PV	С	2	0.1	•	4.3	•	
Du156.12	PV	С	2	•	•	•	<1.9	
Du172.17	PV	С	2	•	•	•	<1.9	
Du422.1	PV	С	2	•	•	•	<1.9	
ZM197M.PB7	PV	С	2	6	22	24	7.4	
ZM214M.PL15	PV	С	2	•	•	•	<1.9	
ZM233M.PB6	PV	С	2	7	34	38	•	
ZM249M.PL1	PV	С	2	•	•	•	5.6	
ZM53M.PB12	PV	С	2	•	•	•	•	
ZM109F.PB4	PV	С	2	0.8	6.6	38	•	
ZM135M.PL10a	PV	С	2	•	•	•	•	
CAP45.2.00.G3	PV	С	2	•	•	•	<1.9	
CAP210.2.00.E8	PV	С	2	1.2	•	11	6.7	

Table 4.2.4.3.1. VHH and mAb b12 IC₅₀ titres against HIV-1 subtype C^a.

^aVHH and mAb b12 neutralisation activity was assessed in TZM-bl cells, as described in the text, • indicates $>50 \ \mu g/ml$. To aid comprehension, the titres have been colour-coded so that the darker the colour, the more potent the neutralisation.

^bViruses are described in section 2.4.

^cTCLA, T cell line adapted virus; PBMC, PBMC-propagated primary isolate; MC, molecular clone; PV, envelope pseudotyped virus.

	pe	btype	, r d	IC ₉₀	IC ₉₀ in TZM-		bl cells (µg/ml)		
Virus ^b	Ty	Sul	Tie	A12	D7	C8	b12		
97IN003	PBMC	С	nd	•	•	•	•		
ZA97001	PBMC	С	nd	•	•	٠	•		
92BR025.C1	MC	С	nd	2.3	•	13	•		
CA6	MC	С	nd	•	•	•	17		
CB7	MC	С	nd	50	•	•	3.4		
37.4.2	MC	С	nd	•	•	•	•		
38.2.2	MC	С	nd	•	•	•	•		
27b	MC	С	nd	•	•	٠	•		
27d	MC	С	nd	0.2	0.2	3.4	0.2		
C222	MC	С	nd	0.2	•	13	•		
C261	MC	С	nd	0.04	0.1	•	•		
ZA97001.1	MC	С	nd	0.6	1	5.5	0.2		
97IN003.4.2	MC	С	nd	•	•	•	•		
93MW965.26	PV	С	1	•	•	2.4	•		
96ZM651.02	PV	С	2	•	•	•	•		
Du156.12	PV	С	2	•	•	•	4.5		
Du172.17	PV	С	2	•	•	•	3.2		
Du422.1	PV	С	2	•	•	•	<1.9		
ZM197M.PB7	PV	С	2	•	•	•	•		
ZM214M.PL15	PV	С	2	•	•	•	31		
ZM233M.PB6	PV	С	2	•	•	•	•		
ZM249M.PL1	PV	С	2	•	•	•	35		
ZM53M.PB12	PV	С	2	•	•	•	•		
ZM109F.PB4	PV	С	2	•	•	•	•		
ZM135M.PL10a	PV	С	2	•	•	•	•		
CAP45.2.00.G3	PV	С	2	•	•	•	5.3		
CAP210.2.00.E8	PV	С	2	•	•	•	•		

Table 4.2.4.3.2. VHH and mAb b12 IC₉₀ titres against HIV-1 subtype C^a.

^aVHH and mAb b12 neutralisation activity was assessed in TZM-bl cells, as described in the text, • indicates >50 μ g/ml. To aid comprehension, the titres have been colour-coded so that the darker the colour, the more potent the neutralisation.

^bViruses are described in section 2.4.

^cTCLA, T cell line adapted virus; PBMC, PBMC-propagated primary isolate; MC, molecular clone; PV, envelope pseudotyped virus.

4.2.4.4 VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype B'/C

The selected VHH were derived from llamas immunised with gp120 from HIV-1 CN54. Furthermore, they had been shown to neutralise the autologous CN54 isolate (Fig. 4.2.4.1.1). HIV-1 CN54 is a CRF07_BC recombinant which is mainly subtype C in envelope, apart from the very N-terminus of gp120. Because of this notion, it would be interesting to test whether the VHH would be reactive against other CRF07_BC viruses. A panel of CRF07_BC tier 2-classified envelopes to be used for pseudovirus production was therefore obtained from the pseudovirus repository of the CAVD Vaccine Immune Monitoring Centre and pseudoviruses were produced. The VHH were tested for ability to neutralise these viruses in TZM-bl cells. VHH and mAb b12 IC₅₀ and IC₉₀ titres were determined. Results are shown in Fig. 4.2.4.4.1 and Tables 4.2.4.4.1 and 4.2.4.4.2.

Apart from the autologous virus, the VHH were not able to neutralise any of the twelve CRF07_BC viruses tested (IC₅₀ level). In contrast, mAb b12 was able to neutralise three out of the twelve viruses on an IC₅₀ level, and two viruses on IC₉₀ level, but did not reduce infection of HIV-1 CN54.



Figure 4.2.4.4.1 (continued on next page). VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of HIV-1 of subtype B'/C (CRF07_BC) in TZM-bl cells.



100

neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype B'/C (CRF07_BC) in TZM-bl cells. The experimental procedure is described in the text. Data points represent the mean of one single experiment carried out in duplicate.



10

50

25

0

1

	pe	btype	p . I	IC ₅₀ in TZM-bl cells (µg/ml)			
Virus ^b	Туј	Sul	Tie	A12	D7	C8	b12
CN54	PBMC	B'/C	nd	1.4	5.1	9.9	•
CH181.12	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	<1.9
CH064.20	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	•
CH091.9	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	•
CH117.4	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	•
CH119.10	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	•
CH110.2	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	•
CH114.8	PV	B'/C	2	٠	•	•	•
CH120.6	PV	B'/C	2	٠	•	•	•
CH115.12	PV	B'/C	2	٠	•	•	36
CH070.1	PV	B'/C	2	٠	•	•	•
CH038.12	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	<1.9

Table 4.2.4.4.1. VHH and mAb b12 IC₅₀ titres against HIV-1 subtype B'/C^a.

^aVHH and mAb b12 neutralisation activity was assessed in TZM-bl cells, as described in the text,

• indicates >50 μ g/ml. To aid comprehension, the titres have been colour-coded so that the darker the colour, the more potent the neutralisation. Where b12 has not been titrated below 1.9 μ g/ml, the IC₉₀ is colour-coded as being 0.1-1 rather than 1-10 μ g/ml.

^bViruses are described in section 2.4.

^cTCLA, T cell line adapted isolate; PBMC, PBMC-propagated primary isolate; MC, molecular clone; PV, envelope pseudotyped virus.

	pe	otype	p _1	IC ₉₀ i	n TZM-l	ol cells (µ	g/ml)
Virus ^b	Туј	Sul	Tie	A12	D7	C8	b12
CN54	PBMC	B'/C	nd	18	•	٠	•
CH181.12	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	13
CH064.20	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	•
CH091.9	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	•
CH117.4	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	•
CH119.10	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	•
CH110.2	PV	B'/C	2	٠	•	•	•
CH114.8	PV	B'/C	2	٠	•	•	•
CH120.6	PV	B'/C	2	٠	•	•	•
CH115.12	PV	B'/C	2	٠	•	•	•
CH070.1	PV	B'/C	2	٠	•	٠	•
CH038.12	PV	B'/C	2	•	•	•	<1.9

Table 4.2.4.4.2. VHH and mAb b12 IC₉₀ titres against HIV-1 subtype B'/C^a.

^aVHH and mAb b12 neutralisation activity was assessed in TZM-bl cells, as described in the text,

• indicates >50 μ g/ml. To aid comprehension, the titres have been colour-coded so that the darker the colour, the more potent the neutralisation. Where b12 has not been titrated below 1.9 μ g/ml, the IC₉₀ is colour-coded as being 0.1-1 rather than 1-10 μ g/ml.

^bViruses are described in section 2.4.

^cTCLA, T cell line adapted isolate; PBMC, PBMC-propagated primary isolate; MC, molecular clone; PV, envelope pseudotyped virus.

4.2.4.5 VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype A, A/G and D

In the above sections, the selected VHH had been shown to potently neutralise a number of HIV-1 isolates of subtypes B and C. To elucidate whether the VHH would have any effect on infection of TZM-bl cells with HIV-1 from isolates outside subtype B or C, they were tested against a total of four HIV-1 isolates of subtype A and D, as well as CRF02_AG. The results are summarised in Fig. 4.2.4.5.1 and Table 4.2.4.5.1.

In summary, none of the VHH, nor mAb b12, were able to reduce infection of the subtype A, D or CRF02_AG viruses. Taken the small size of this panel, it is still possible the VHH would exhibit some subtype A, D, or CRF02_AG neutralisation reactivity. At least, this is true for mAb b12. In one study, mAb b12 was shown to neutralise eight out of eleven subtype D viruses to IC₅₀ level (1017). It does, however, seem like mAb b12 has limited reactivity against subtype A viruses. In the same study, mAb b12 neutralised four out of twelve subtype A viruses to IC₅₀ level (1017). In another study, mAb b12 was only able to neutralise one out of twelve subtype A pseudoviruses to IC₅₀ level (1223). In the latter report, the viruses were also relatively resistant to neutralisation by sCD4 and the authors speculate whether this may be related to the observed relatively high affinity of subtype A envelopes for CD4 (1223).

Worth noting is that the subtype A virus included in this study, 92UG037.A9, is a chimeric virus expressing the same envelope that was used in the second set of phage display panning, leading to the selection of VHH A12 as described in section 3.2.6. It is interesting that even though VHH A12 was selected upon panning on recombinant 92UG037.A9 gp120, A12 was not able to neutralise the corresponding virus, expressing the exact same gp120. In addition, 92UG037.A9 was slightly enhanced, not neutralised, by sCD4, despite good binding of sCD4 to the recombinant 92UG037.A9 gp120, as shown and discussed in chapter 3. In chapter 5, it will be evaluated whether A12 actually binds to 92UG037.A9 gp120. The lack of correlation between binding and neutralisation will be further discussed in the final discussion of this thesis.



Figure 4.2.4.5.1. VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 of subtype A, A/G (CRF02_AG) and D in TZM-bl cells. The experimental procedure is described in the text. For viruses T257-2 and T33-7 (subtype A/G), data points represent the mean of duplicate reactions in one single experiment. For viruses 92UG037.A9 (subtype A) and 92UG001.D8 (subtype D) data points represent the mean and bars the standard error of two independent experiments carried out in duplicate. For each virus, a negative control VHH at 50 μ g/ml was included in at least one of the runs in at least two wells.

	pe ^c	otype	p _1	IC ₅₀	in TZM-l	ol cells (µ	g/ml)
Virus ^b	Tyl	Sul	Tie	A12	D 7	C8	b12
92UG037.A9	MC	А	nd	•	٠	•	•
T257-31	PV	A/G	2	•	•	•	•
Т33-7	PV	A/G	2	•	•	•	•
92UG001.D8	MC	D	nd	•	•	•	•

Table 4.2.4.5.1. VHH and b12 IC₅₀ against HIV-1 subtype A, A/G and D^a.

^aVHH and mAb b12 neutralisation activity was assessed in TZM-bl cells, as described in the text,

• indicates >50 µg/ml.

^bViruses are described in section 2.4.

^cTCLA, T cell line adapted isolate; PBMC, PBMC-propagated primary isolate; MC, molecular clone; PV, envelope pseudotyped virus.

^dClassified as suitable for tier 1, 2 or 3 assessment of neutralising antibodies (1219); nd, not determined.

4.2.4.6 Test of VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 in an independent lab against a standard panel of viruses

As part of the Collaboration for AIDS Vaccine Discovery (CAVD), the VHH were sent to Michael Seaman, Harvard Medical School, Boston, USA, to be tested against some of the CAVD Vaccine Immune Monitoring Centre tier 1 and tier 2 pseudoviruses. The VHH were tested against one tier 1 subtype A envelope pseudotyped virus (DJ263), two tier 1 subtype B viruses (SF162.LS and BaL.26), one tier 1 subtype C virus (93MW965.26), as well as one tier 2 subtype B virus (SC422661.8). The results obtained by the CAVD Vaccine Immune Monitoring Centre are shown in Table 4.2.4.6.1.

According to the results obtained at the CAVD Vaccine Immune Monitoring Centre, VHH A12 and D7 neutralised SF162.LS and BaL.26 with IC₅₀ titres of <0.02-0.21 μ g/ml, whereas VHH C8 could neutralise BaL.26 but not SF162.LS. These results are in concordance with results obtained at UCL, where VHH A12 and D7 were able to neutralise uncloned PBMC-propagated SF162 and BaL, while VHH C8 was found to neutralise BaL only (Table 4.2.4.2.1).

	pe ^c	btype	j r d	IC ₅₀ in TZM-bl cells (µg/ml)					
Virus ^b	Ty	Sul	Tie	A12	D7	C8	#3 (-)		
SF162.LS	PV	В	1	< 0.02	0.03	•	•		
BaL.26	PV	В	1	0.08	0.11	0.12	•		
DJ263	PV	А	1	< 0.02	0.09	0.32	•		
93MW965.26	PV	С	1	•	•	0.2	•		
SC422661.8	PV	В	2	•	•	25.1	•		

Table 4.2.4.6.1. VHH IC₅₀ titres in TZM-bl cells in an independent lab^a.

^aVHH neutralisation activity was assessed in TZM-bl cells in the lab of Michael Seaman (Harvard Medical School, Boston, USA) at the CAVD Vaccine Immune Monitoring Centre. VHH were tested in duplicate in one experiment; • indicates >50 μ g/ml. VHH #3 is an irrelevant VHH. The titres are colour-coded to aid comprehensibility: the darker the colour, the more potent the neutralisation.

^bViruses are part of the CAVD Vaccine Immune Monitoring Centre standard panel of pseudoviruses.

^cPV, envelope pseudotyped virus.

^dClassified as suitable for tier 1 or 2 assessment of neutralising antibodies (1219).

VHH A12 and D7 neutralised the SF162 and BaL viruses more potently at the CAVD Vaccine Immune Monitoring Centre, compared to when tested against SF162 and BaL at UCL. The IC₅₀ titres observed at UCL were 30 to 120-fold higher than the IC₅₀ titres obtained by the CAVD Vaccine Immune Monitoring Centre (Tables 4.2.4.2.1 and 4.2.4.6.1). Such differences in IC₅₀ titres may be due to the different sources of virus. PBMC isolates have previously been observed to be more neutralisation resistant compared to envelope pseudotyped viruses (1022). In contrast to a molecularly cloned envelope pseudotyped virus, an uncloned PBMC isolate represents a quasispecies which may contain viruses with different neutralisation properties. Several virus clones isolated from one patient sample have previously been shown to display a wide range of neutralisation sensitivities (652, 1222). In addition, the envelope content in viruses produced in PBMC compared to in, for example, 293T cells can differ, which can have an effect on neutralisation sensitivity (1226). Passage for 4-6 days only of a molecularly cloned virus in PBMC have been shown to give

increased neutralisation resistance to neutralising antibodies, an effect thought to be due to a higher level of envelope on the virus surface (1218).

Furthermore, according to the results obtained by the CAVD Vaccine Immune Monitoring Centre, VHH C8 was the only VHH able to neutralise the tier 1 subtype C virus, 93MW965.26. The observed IC₅₀ was 0.2 µg/ml. This result is, again, in concordance with results obtained at UCL, where C8 could neutralise the 93MW965.26 virus with an IC₅₀ of 0.3 µg/ml (Table 4.2.4.3.1). VHH C8 was, moreover, the only VHH able to neutralise the tier 2 subtype B virus SC422661.8, with an IC₅₀ of 25.1 µg/ml. This result is not in concordance with results obtained at UCL, where VHH C8 could not neutralise SC422661.8 to 50%; instead, infection was reduced by 20% (Fig. 4.2.4.2.1 and Table 4.2.4.2.1). All of the tested VHH could neutralise the tier 1 subtype A virus.

4.2.4.7 Summary of VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 in TZM-bl cells

The selected VHH were tested against a panel of 65 viruses belonging to HIV-1 of subtypes A, A/G, B, B'/C, C and D. The broadly neutralising mAb b12 was tested in parallel. The percentage of viruses neutralised in each subtype by each of the VHH and mAb b12 are shown in Fig. 4.2.4.7.1. In brief, mAb b12 was more broadly reactive than any of the VHH against the subtype B viruses included in this study. It neutralised 77% and 64% of the subtype B viruses on an IC_{50} and IC_{90} level, respectively. VHH A12 was the most subtype B-reactive out of the three selected VHH, neutralising 59% and 36% on an IC_{50} and IC_{90} level, respectively.

As for subtype C viruses, VHH A12 and C8 displayed equally broad reactivity, neutralising 48% (IC₅₀ level) and 22% (IC₉₀ level) of the included viruses (Fig. 4.2.4.7.1). They did not, however, neutralise the exact same set of viruses. VHH D7 was less reactive against subtype C isolates; neutralising 33% and 7% on an IC₅₀ and IC₉₀ level, respectively. The broadly neutralising mAb b12 was slightly more reactive against subtype C viruses compared to the VHH. It could neutralise 55% (IC₅₀ level) and 37% (IC₉₀ level) of the subtype C viruses included in the study (Fig. 4.2.4.7.1).

None of the VHH, nor mAb b12, was particularly potent against the subtype B'/C viruses tested. The VHH neutralised one and mAb b12 three out of twelve viruses to 50%. Moreover, neither of the VHH or mAb b12 could neutralise the subtype A, A/G or D viruses that were part of this study (Fig. 4.2.4.7.1).



Figure 4.2.4.7.1. Percentage of HIV-1 isolates neutralised by the VHH and by mAb b12, according to HIV-1 subtype. Virus neutralisation was assayed in TZM-bl cells as described in the text. The percentage of viruses neutralised with an IC_{50} and IC_{90} of less than or equal to 50 μ g/ml of antibody is shown.

4.2.5 VHH neutralisation of HIV-1 in primary cells

Despite the extensive use of engineered cell lines when assessing antibody neutralisation of HIV-1, they are not natural target cells for HIV-1 infection. The ability of the VHH to inhibit HIV-1 SF162 infection of primary cells was therefore tested in a PBMC-based assay. Serial dilutions of VHH A12, D7, C8, and a negative control VHH, as well as mAb b12, were incubated with virus for 1 hour at 37°C and subsequently added to PHA-stimulated PBMC obtained from blood donors. All VHH, including a negative control VHH (and mAb b12), were assayed in triplicate and in PBMC from two separate donors. After 24 hours at 37°C the cells were washed twice in growth medium. Cell culture supernatant was collected on day 1, 3, 5 and 8 after infection and assayed for HIV-1 p24 content to monitor virus replication. Virus replication in virus only control wells is shown in Fig. 4.2.5.1.



Figure 4.2.5.1. Replication of HIV-1 SF162 in PBMC from two donors in virus control wells of a PBMC neutralisation assay. For each donor, the replication of HIV-1 SF162 in one of the virus control wells was monitored by assaying the p24 content in the cell culture supernatant. PHA-stimulated PBMC (10⁵ cells per well) were infected with HIV-1 SF162. After 24 hours at 37°C the cells were washed twice in growth medium. Cell culture supernatant was collected on day 1, 3, 5 and 8 after infection and assayed for HIV-1 p24 antigen in an antigen capture assay kit, as described in section 2.8.3. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of three replicates.

Neutralisation was measured on day 5 post infection as reduction in p24 content in test wells compared to in virus control wells (Fig. 4.2.5.2).



VHH/b12 concentration (µg/ml)

Figure 4.2.5.2. VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 SF162 in PBMC. VHH A12, D7, C8 and #3 (negative control VHH) and mAb b12 was assayed for ability to neutralise HIV-1 SF162 in PBMC from two different donors as described in the text. HIV-1 p24 content on day 5 post infection in test wells compared to in virus only control wells was determined. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of the three replicates.

VHH and mAb b12 IC_{50} , IC_{75} and IC_{90} titres against SF162 in two different PBMC donors, on day 5 post infection, are shown in Table 4.2.5.1.

I abie										
	IC ₅₀ (µg/ml)		IC ₇₅ (µg/ml)	IC ₉₀ (IC ₉₀ in TZM-bl				
	PBMC donor 1	PBMC donor 2	PBMC donor 1	PBMC donor 2	PBMC donor 1	PBMC donor 2	cells (µg/ml)			
A12	24	16	35	44	50	٠	7.8			
D7	•	<1.9	•	46	•	•	9.3			
C8	•	•	•	•	•	•	•			
#3 (-)	•	•	•	•	•	•	•			
b12	<1.9	1.9	<1.9	2	<1.9	2.1	1.2			

Table 4.2.5.1. VHH and mAb b12 neutralisation of HIV-1 SF162 in PBMC^a

^aVHH A12, D7, C8 and #3 (negative control VHH) as well as mAb b12 was assayed in triplicate for ability to neutralise HIV-1 SF162 in PBMC from two different donors, as described in the text. HIV-1 p24 content on day 5 post infection in test wells compared to in virus only control wells was determined and the lowest concentration giving rise to 50%, 75% and 90% reduction in p24 content was calculated using XLfit 4 software, • indicates >50 μ g/ml.

VHH A12 showed dose-dependent inhibition of infection of SF162 in PBMC from both of the two donors, with and IC₇₅ of 35 and 44 μ g/ml, respectively. VHH C8 could not inhibit SF162 infection in primary cells, which is in concordance with results obtained in the TZM-bl assay (Fig. 4.2.4.2.1 and Table 4.2.4.2.1). For VHH D7, the results were less clear, with D7 inhibiting infection in PBMC from just one of the two donors. Donor variability has, however, previously been observed to affect HIV-1 neutralisation (1212, 1213). The broadly neutralising mAb b12 potently inhibited SF162 infection in PBMC. It was more than twenty-fold more potent compared to VHH A12 against SF162 in PBMC, whereas in TZM-bl cells, mAb b12 was only about six-fold more potent (Fig. 4.2.4.2.1 and Table 4.2.4.2.1). The irrelevant VHH, which served as a negative control, did not reduce infection in any of the donors. Instead, there was up to approximately an eight-fold increase in p24 content in PBMC from one of the donors, in wells containing the irrelevant VHH (Fig. 4.2.5.2). The reason for this observed increase is unclear.

4.2.6 Neutralisation activity in sera and plasma from llama L44

In light of the relatively broad and sometimes potent neutralisation activity observed for VHH A12, D7 and C8, the neutralisation activities in heatinactivated serum and plasma samples from llama L44, the llama from which the neutralising VHH were derived, were evaluated. Serum samples from day 0 (preimmunisation) and day 28 (post-immunisation) and plasma samples from day 39 and 43 (post-immunisation) were available. The neutralisation activities in these samples were assayed against the autologous PBMC isolate, HIV-1 CN54, as well as against HIV-1 IIIB. HIV-1 IIIB was included since VHH A12, D7 and C8 had been selected through panning on IIIB gp120 (chapter 3) and had been observed to neutralise IIIB virus in with IC₅₀ values of 0.07, 0.1, and 0.8 μ g/ml in TZM-bl cells, respectively (Table 4.2.4.2.1). Viruses 27d and C261 were also included, as they had been found to be sensitive to neutralisation by the VHH (Tables 4.2.4.3.1 and 4.2.4.3.2). Neutralisation was assayed in the in the TZM-bl assay (Fig. 4.2.6.1).

Some virus inactivation was observed in the serum sample from day 28 (but not in plasma samples from day 39 and 43) against HIV-1 CN54 at high serum concentrations (1:5 dilution; Fig. 4.2.6.1). At a 1:15 and 1:45 serum dilution, a slight enhancement of infection was observed (around 2.5 times). No neutralisation (to more than 50%) was observed against HIV-1 IIIB and 27d in any of the samples. Against HIV-1 C261, relatively weak but dose-dependent neutralisation was observed in all samples obtained post-immunisation (Fig. 4.2.6.1). The serum or plasma dilutions giving 50% reduction in RLU were 1:21, 1:22, and 1:37, for the serum sample from day 28 and the plasma samples from day 39 and 43, respectively. HIV-1 C261 is more sensitive to neutralisation by VHH A12 and D7 than HIV-1 CN54, IIIB and 27d (Tables 4.2.4.3.1 and 4.2.4.3.2), suggesting it may be sensitive neutralisation by anti-CD4bs antibodies. It is, however, resistant to neutralisation by VHH C8 and mAb b12 (Tables 4.2.4.3.1 and 4.2.4.3.2). The IC₅₀ of VHH A12 is $<0.003 \mu g/ml$ against HIV-1 C261, and 1.4, 0.07 and 0.02 µg/ml against HIV-1 CN54, IIIB and 27d, respectively, possibly indicating that it is the presence of A12-like (or D7-like) antibodies in the llama sera and plasma that mediates neutralisation of HIV-1

C261 (but not HIV-1 CN54, IIIB and 27d). However, this notion is speculative, and more work would be needed to map the specificities of the weak neutralising activity observed in the llama serum and plasma samples.



Figure 4.2.6.1. Neutralisation activity in sera and plasma from llama L44, immunised with HIV-1 CN54 gp120. The neutralisation activity in serum samples from day 0 (pre-immunisation) and 28 (post-immunisation) and plasma samples from day 39 and 43 (post-immunisation) was evaluated against HIV-1 CN54, IIIB (stock B in Table 4.2.4.2.1), 27d and C261 in TZM-bl cells as described in section 2.10.2. The percentage of RLU obtained in samples wells compared to the RLU obtained in wells containing virus and cells only is plotted against the reciprocal serum dilution. Data points represent the mean of duplicate reactions. Each serum or plasma sample was assayed against each virus on one occasion only, due to the limited amounts available.

In addition to not knowing the specificities of the weak neutralisation activity observed in the llama L44 post-immunisation sera and plasma, it should be noted that it remains unknown whether the neutralisation activity was mediated by conventional or heavy-chain antibodies. The ability of post-immunisation sera from llama L40 and L48 to neutralise HIV-1 was not evaluated, even though this would have been of interest.

4.3 Discussion

The results described in this chapter will be further discussed in the following sections.

4.3.1 Comparison of different neutralisation assays

Neutralisation results obtained in the NP2 and TZM-bl cell-based assays were overall fairly concordant. Nineteen of the viruses were tested in both assays for sensitivity to VHH A12, D7 and C8, making it 57 VHH-virus combinations. Results were qualitatively concordant for 51 out of the 57 VHH-virus combinations tested in both assays, in terms of whether or not 90% neutralisation could be achieved (section 4.2.3 and 4.2.4). For most virus isolates, the TZM-bl assay seemed slightly more sensitive, giving IC₉₀ titres that were on average around 4-fold lower. The slight discrepancies observed may be due to differences between the two target cells, such as receptor expression levels, differences in infection kinetics, different incubation times, the use of DEAE-dextran to enhance infection of TZM-bl cells, or the different assay read-outs (1017, 1213, 1216, 1227).

In addition to in NP2 and TZM-bl cells, the ability of the VHH to neutralise HIV-1 SF162 was assessed in PBMC from two different donors. Unlike in the TZM-bl cell-based neutralisation assay, only VHH A12 was able to clearly neutralise HIV-1 SF162 in PBMCs. Furthermore, 90% neutralisation was only observed in PBMC from one of the two donors, and it required a 6-fold higher concentration of A12 compared to in TZM-bl cells (Table 4.2.5.1). Human anti-CD4bs mAb b12 was more than 20-fold more potent than VHH A12 at IC₉₀ level

in the PBMC assay, whereas the difference between mAb IgG1 b12 and VHH A12 was only 6-fold in TZM-bl cells. Further studies will be needed to explain this observed discrepancy between the results obtained in the PBMC and the TZM-bl assays. Such discrepancies have, however, been reported previously. The broadly neutralising mAb 4E10 has, for example, been shown to be more broadly cross-subtype reactive and potent in engineered cell lines than in PBMCs (1017). It has been suggested that the choice of target cell affects HIV-1 neutralisation, and neutralisation assays using engineered cell lines have been shown to be more brown to be more sensitive than PBMC assays (1017, 1213, 1216, 1218, 1227).

In addition, one study has shown that the presence of NK cells may contribute to the anti-HIV-1 activity when assaying HIV-1 neutralisation in PBMCs (1228). Neutralisation was shown to be more potent in non-adherent PBMCs than in purified CD4-positive lymphocytes and this increased neutralisation was reported to be due to Fc-FcR interactions. It is possible that the lack of the Fc domain on VHH might make them less potent in a PBMC neutralisation assay compared to a full immunoglobulin, although this notion is highly speculative. Further work, such as expressing the VHH in the context of a full immunoglobulin, is needed to determine whether this is a possibility.

4.3.2 VHH A12 is the most potent and broadly neutralising of the selected VHH

VHH A12 was shown to be the most broadly cross-subtype reactive out of the selected VHH. It neutralised 42% of the viruses included in this study on an IC₅₀ level. On an IC₉₀ level it was less potent, neutralising 23% of the viruses. The corresponding numbers for VHH D7 and C8 were 31% and 35% (IC₅₀ level) and 14% and 17%, respectively. VHH A12 was also shown to be the most potent out of the VHH. It neutralised subtype B viruses with IC₅₀ titres that were 1.2-33-fold lower than those of VHH D7 and 1.1-280-fold lower than those of VHH C8 (where IC₅₀ for both VHH were \leq 50 µg/ml). Against subtype C viruses, A12 required 1-1633-fold lower concentrations than D7 and 4-100-fold lower concentrations than C8. VHH A12 and C8 neutralised a partially different set of viruses, indicating that they recognise different epitopes. VHH D7, on the other

hand, neutralised the same, but smaller, set of viruses compared to VHH A12. This observation is in concordance with the fact that VHH A12 and D7 could be grouped together based on sequence similarity, as shown in section 3.2.3.3.

4.3.3 Comparing neutralisation data obtained for mAb b12 to data already published

The human anti-CD4bs mAb b12 is one of the most extensively studied mAbs to HIV-1 envelope and is one of only a handful mAbs that have been shown to neutralise a wide range if HIV-1 isolates of different subtypes. The neutralisation ability of mAb b12 has been tested in a large number of studies, using various assays and different virus panels of viruses. It is of interest to compare the results obtained in this study to results obtained in previous studies.

In this study, mAb b12 was tested in parallel to the VHH against a panel of 65 viruses. It was able to neutralise 54% of the viruses on an IC_{50} level, and 40% on an IC₉₀ level. These findings are in concordance with a previous study carried out by Binley, et al. (1017), where a small panel of mAbs was tested against an extensive panel of 90 viruses using a high-throughput pseudovirus-based neutralisation assay and where mAb b12 was shown to neutralise 50% and 34% of viruses on an IC_{50} and IC_{90} level, respectively. In another study, Quakkelaar, et al. (1222), tested 149 viruses from ten individuals infected with HIV-1 of subtype B for neutralisation susceptibility to broadly neutralising mAbs in a PBMC-based assay, with b12 being able to neutralise 54% of viruses. Furthermore, mAb b12 was used in the characterisation of the subtype B and C reference panels of envelope pseudotyped viruses described by Li et al. (1022, 1023), which were included in this study. Neutralisation data obtained in this study are almost completely concordant with the data previously published (Table 4.3.3.1), demonstrating high reproducibility and low inter-laboratory variability of the assay.

Subture D	b12 IC ₅₀	(µg/ml)	Subture C	b12 IC ₅₀ (µg/ml)		
reference panel	Li <i>et al.</i> 2005	This study	reference panel	Li <i>et al</i> . 2006	This study	
6535.3	1.4	2.5	Du156.12	0.8	<1.9	
QH0692.42	0.3	0.7	Du172.17	1	<1.9	
SC422661.8	0.2	<1.9	Du422.1	0.2	<1.9	
PVO.4	•	•	ZM197M.PB7	19.9	7.4	
TRO.11	•	•	ZM214M.PL15	3	<1.9	
AC10.0.29	1.9	2.2	ZM233M.PB6	•	•	
RHPA4259.7	0.1	<1.9	ZM249M.PL1	3.2	5.6	
THRO4156.18	0.5	0.5	ZM53M.PB12	25.9	•	
REJO4541.67	0.7	32	ZM109F.PB4	•	•	
TRJO4551.58	•	•	ZM135M.PL10a	•	•	
WITO4160.33	3.1	11	CAP45.2.00.G3	0.7	<1.9	
CAAN5342.A2	•	•	CAP210.2.00.E8	20.4	6.7	

Table 4.3.3.1. Comparing mAb b12 IC₅₀ titres to those previously reported^a.

 ${}^{a}IC_{50}$ titres for mAb b12 against subtype B and C reference panels (1022, 1023) of envelope pseudotyped viruses in TZM-bl cells.

4.3.4 The VHH and mAb b12 show different patterns of neutralisation

The VHH neutralisation profiles were compared to that of broadly neutralising human anti-CD4bs mAb b12 (sections 4.2.3 and 4.2.4). Overall, mAb b12 was more reactive against the viruses included in this study, neutralising 54% of viruses included in this study, compared to 42% for A12, the most potent of the VHH (Fig. 4.2.4.7.1). Interestingly, the VHH displayed inhibitory profiles that were different to that of mAb b12. For example, mAb b12 was able to neutralise twelve subtype B'/C or C viruses that VHH A12 was not able to neutralise (IC₅₀ level). At the same time, VHH A12 was able to neutralise eight subtype B'/C or C viruses that b12 was unable to neutralise (IC₅₀ level). This observation may indicate that mAb b12 and VHH A12 recognise different epitopes. Additional studies are needed to determine whether the VHH and mAb b12 epitopes are related.
It should be noted that the VHH are approximately ten times smaller than mAb b12, and therefore less potent on a molar level, but that mAb b12, on the other hand, has two antigen-recognising sites per molecule, making accurate estimates of relative neutralisation potencies impossible. To be able to make a direct comparison, the VHH would need to be presented in the context of a complete camelid immunoglobulin.

4.3.5 Lack of potent neutralisation in serum and plasma from llama L44

As the selected VHH exhibited relatively broad neutralisation activity when assayed against a panel of 65 viruses in TZM-bl cells, it was of interest to see whether any neutralising activity could be detected in serum of the llama from which the VHH were derived. Three sequential serum and plasma samples from llama L44 were therefore assayed against the autologous HIV-1 CN54 PBMC isolate, as well as three viruses that had been shown to be sensitive to neutralisation by the VHH (HIV-1 IIIB, 27d and C261). Some weak, albeit dosedependent, neutralisation was observed against HIV-1 C261, a virus that had been shown to be particularly sensitive to neutralisation by VHH A12 and D7 (IC₅₀ of <0.003 and 0.004 µg/ml, respectively; Table 4.2.4.3.1). This finding may indicate that the neutralisation activity against C261 in the serum and plasma samples is due to A12- and D7-like antibodies, although this notion is speculative. However, overall, no potent neutralisation activity could be detected in the sera/plasma. As immunisation with recombinant envelope glycoproteins rarely results in potent and broad neutralising serum responses (754, 997, 1229), this finding is expected. Immunising llamas with an antigen that elicits a broad neutralising antibody response of high magnitude is likely to increase the chances of isolating more potent and broadly neutralising VHH. Identifying such an immunogen represents one of the major challenges in HIV-1 vaccine development.

4.3.6 Summary and conclusions

In this chapter, it has been shown that the non-conventional immune system of camelids can be used to generate antibody fragments to HIV-1 envelope with

relatively broad and potent cross-subtype neutralising ability. The VHH could potently neutralise HIV-1 in two different cell-based neutralisation assays, using two different target cell lines. They were, however, less potent at neutralising HIV-1 in primary cells.

The VHH were tested against HIV-1 from subtype A, B, C, D, CRF02_AG and CRF07_BC. The most potent of the characterised VHH was able to neutralise 59% of the subtype B viruses and 48% of the subtype C viruses included in the study on an IC₅₀ level, a neutralisation breadth that is comparable to that of the broadly neutralising anti-CD4bs mAb b12. On an IC₉₀ level, mAb b12 was, however, more broadly reactive. It should also be noted that mAb b12 was more reactive against the well-characterised subtype B and C reference panels of envelope pseudotyped viruses, which has been classified as suitable for tier 2 assessment of neutralising antibodies. Nevertheless, to our knowledge, this is the first description of a broadly neutralising mAb to HIV-1 envelope that is derived from an immunised animal, as all previously reported broadly neutralising anti-HIV-1 mAbs have been a result of natural infection rather than immunisation (754).

Despite being derived from a llama immunised with a recombinant gp120 from the CRF07_BC isolate CN54, the selected VHH were not able to neutralise any of the eleven CRF07_BC reference panel viruses that were included in this study. Taking the relatively broad neutralisation properties of the VHH against viruses from subtype B and C, this finding is a bit surprising. Further studies are needed to elucidate the extent to which these VHH-resistant CRF07_BC envelope clones differ from the CN54 envelope. Such studies would be especially interesting once more is known about the VHH epitopes. An initial attempt to characterise the VHH epitopes will be described in chapter 5 of this thesis.

Chapter 5

Characterisation of VHH epitope recognition

In this chapter, the way in which the VHH react with recombinant envelope glycoproteins will be evaluated using biochemical assays.

5.1 Introduction

In chapter 3, the isolation of HIV-1 neutralising anti-envelope VHH derived from llamas immunised with recombinant gp120 was described. The VHH were selected through panning of phage libraries, expressing the VHH repertoires of the immunised llamas, on immobilised gp120. To increase the chances of isolating neutralising VHH, a competitive elution with an excess of sCD4 was employed, possibly allowing for the elution of VHH targeting the CD4bs. Five of the selected VHH were chosen for further characterisation. These were VHH A12, D7, D12, C8 and F2. The neutralising abilities of these VHH were characterised in chapter 4, revealing VHH A12, D7 and C8 as the most potent. In this chapter, biochemical assays will be used to confirm that the neutralising VHH actually bind to gp120. Their cross-subtype binding reactivities will also be evaluated. In addition, an initial attempt to characterise the VHH epitopes will be carried out through competition studies.

5.2 Results

This section describes the results of this chapter.

5.2.1 VHH binding to recombinant envelope glycoproteins

In this section, the ability of the VHH to bind to HIV-1 recombinant envelope glycoproteins will be evaluated.

5.2.1.1 VHH binding to the immunogen in ELISA

All of the five VHH chosen for further characterisation were tested for their ability to bind to the immunogen, recombinant gp120 derived from HIV-1 CN54, in ELISA. VHH F2 was the only VHH found to bind well to CN54 gp120 (Fig. 5.2.1.1.1). This observation is in keeping with the notion that VHH F2 was the only VHH that had been selected through panning on CN54 gp120, as described in chapter 3. Nevertheless, it is surprising that the remaining VHH showed such poor binding to CN54 gp120, despite having been raised against the same protein. It is possible that the failure to detect any interaction between CN54 gp120 and the VHH is caused by the ELISA setting. The ability of the VHH to react with CN54 gp120 was therefore also evaluated in a surface plasmon resonance setting. This experiment is described in section 5.2.2.2.



Figure 5.2.1.1.1. VHH binding to the immunogen in ELISA. The selected VHH and a negative control VHH were assayed for binding to the immunogen, recombinant gp120 derived from HIV-1 CN54, in ELISA. Recombinant CN54 gp120 was captured by antibody D7324 immobilised onto microtitre plates. Serial dilutions of VHH were added and binding detected using a mouse anti-c-myc antibody followed by an AP-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG polyclonal antibody. Background-subtracted luminescence readings (in RLU) were plotted against VHH concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of duplicate reactions.

5.2.1.2 The VHH bind to gp120 and gp140 of subtype A, B and C in ELISA

The neutralisation characterisation described in chapter 4 had revealed VHH A12, D7 and C8 as more potent and broadly cross-subtype neutralising than VHH D12 and F2. In the following sections, characterisation of envelope

reactivity will therefore only be carried out for VHH A12, D7 and C8. VHH D12 and F2 will be further discussed in section 5.2.2.8.

In spite of their ability to neutralise HIV-1 strains of subtype B and C, none of VHH A12, D7 and C8 was found to bind well to the protein against which they had been raised, CN54 gp120, in ELISA. This contradictory observation might to some extent be explained by doubts regarding the structural integrity of the immunogen, as discussed in chapter 3, and the notion that these VHH had been selected through panning on gp120 derived from HIV-1 IIIB, as opposed to on CN54 gp120. To evaluate whether that the VHH could actually bind to HIV-1 gp120, their reactivity with recombinant IIIB gp120 was assayed in an ELISA. All three VHH were observed to bind well to the subtype B HIV-1 IIIB gp120 in a dose-dependent manner, as shown in Fig. 5.2.1.2.1. The data were fitted to a four parameter logistics equation and the concentrations yielding half-maximal binding, sometimes used as an estimate of the equilibrium dissociation constant, were determined to be 14.7, 13.4 and 12.1 ng/µl for A12, D7 and C8, respectively, corresponding to 0.92, 0.84 and 0.76 nM.



VHH concentration (µg/ml)

Figure 5.2.1.2.1. VHH binding to recombinant gp120 derived from HIV-1 IIIB in ELISA. VHH A12, D7, C8 and a negative control VHH were assayed for binding to HIV-1 IIIB gp120. Recombinant IIIB gp120 was captured by immobilised antibody D7324. Serial dilutions of VHH were added and binding was detected as described in chapter 2. Background-subtracted luminescence readings (in RLU) were normalised to a positive control reaction (VHH A12 at 10 μ g/ml) and plotted against VHH concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard error of two independent experiments carried out in duplicate.

The VHH had been shown to neutralise a fairly wide range of HIV-1 of subtype B and C. To further characterise their cross-subtype reactivity, their ability to bind to gp120 of subtype C was evaluated in ELISA. Dose-dependent binding of VHH A12, D7 and C8 to subtype C envelope proteins is shown in Fig. 5.2.1.2.2.



VHH concentration (µg/ml)

- A12 - D7 - C8 - Negative control VHH

Figure 5.2.1.2.2. VHH binding to subtype C gp120 derived in ELISA. VHH A12, D7, C8 and a negative control VHH were assayed for binding to recombinant gp120 derived from HIV-1 92BR025 and HIV-1 CB7. Recombinant gp120 was captured by immobilised antibody D7324. Serial dilutions of VHH were added and binding was detected as described in chapter 2. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of background-subtracted luminescence readings (in RLU) from duplicate reactions.

As seen in Fig. 5.2.1.2.2, VHH A12 and C8 were able to bind well to the subtype C HIV-1 92BR025.C1 gp120 in ELISA, whereas D7 bound with a much weaker signal. This observation is in concordance with the finding that VHH A12 and

C8, but not D7, were able to neutralise the chimeric virus expressing the 92BR025.C1 envelope (Fig. 4.2.4.3.1 and Table 4.2.4.3.1). VHH C8, however, bound with a slightly greater signal strength to the 92BR025.C1 gp120, compared to VHH A12, which is not in complete concordance with the neutralisation results, where VHH A12 neutralised the 92BR025.C1 virus with an IC₅₀ that was ten times lower than the IC₅₀ of VHH C8 (Table 4.2.4.3.1). Of note is also that when the 92BR025.C1 gp120 was included in the phage display panning step, only VHH A12 was selected for, as described in chapter 3. VHH A12 was also found to show very weak reactivity with the CB7 gp120, whereas VHH D7 and C8 showed even poorer reactivity, barely above background level (Fig. 5.2.2.2). This finding is in agreement with the neutralisation data described in chapter 4, where VHH A12 was the only VHH able to just about neutralise CB7 virus to 90% with an IC₉₀ of 50 μ g/ml (Fig. 4.2.4.3.1 and Table 4. 2.4.3.2).

The VHH were also tested for reactivity with the subtype A 92UG037.A9 gp120. All three VHH showed dose-dependent binding with relatively high signal strength to this subtype A gp120 (Fig. 5.2.2.3).



Figure 5.2.2.3. VHH binding to gp120 of subtype A in ELISA. VHH A12, D7, C8 and a negative control VHH were assayed for binding to 92UG037.A9 gp120. Recombinant gp120 was captured by immobilised antibody D7324. Serial dilutions of VHH were added and binding was detected as described in chapter 2. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of background-subtracted luminescence readings (in RLU) from duplicate reactions.

This observation is not in agreement with neutralisation results, where none of the VHH was able to neutralise the chimeric virus expressing the exact same gp120 (Fig. 4.2.4.5.1).

To investigate whether the VHH inability to neutralise the 92UG037.A9 virus was due to an ability to bind only to monomeric gp120, but not to gp120 in the context of the envelope trimer, the VHH were tested for reactivity with predominantly trimeric 92UG037 gp140. All three VHH showed dose-dependent reactivity with the trimeric 92UG037 gp140, indicating that the failure to neutralise 92UG037.A9 virus was not due to lack of reactivity with trimeric envelope (Fig. 5.2.2.4). It is still possible, though, that the lack of neutralisation is due to inability to bind to 92UG037.A9 gp120 in the context of the functional envelope spike, as opposed to the recombinant trimeric protein. Lack of correlation between antibody ability to bind recombinant envelope proteins and ability to neutralise the corresponding virus has been previously observed (141, 142, 623-626, 897, 940), and will be further discussed in section 5.2.3.



Figure 5.2.2.4. VHH binding to 92UG037 gp140 in ELISA. VHH A12, D7, C8 and a negative control VHH were assayed for binding to 92UG037 gp140 in ELISA. The experimental procedure is described in chapter 2. Background-subtracted luminescence readings were normalised to a positive control reaction (VHH A12 at 10 μ g/ml) and plotted against VHH concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard error of two independent experiments carried out in duplicate.

5.2.1.3 The VHH bind to recombinant gp120 with high affinity

To study the kinetics by which the VHH bound to gp120 and determine their affinities, their binding to gp120 was monitored using surface plasmon resonance techniques. Surface plasmon resonance techniques measure the angle by which polarised light is reflected from a gold-covered glass surface, to which molecules are immobilised through what is often a dextran layer linked to the gold. The technique was first used to measure real-time intermolecular interactions in 1991 (1230), and has since then been used extensively. The angle by which the polarised light is reflected is used to calculate the density above the glass surface, enabling real-time analysis of the interactions between the immobilised molecule and molecules added to the fluid-phase.

Initially, attempts to detect VHH binding to gp120 were made together with Karolin Hijazi in the laboratory of Charles Kelly at the Department of Oral Immunology, King's College London, UK, as part of the EMPRO collaboration. Recombinant CN54 and IIIB gp120 was either coupled to one of the flow cells of a biosensor chip using standard amine coupling, or captured by sheep antibody D7324 coupled to the chip. VHH was then injected and the binding monitored. All the VHH tested, including the negative control VHH, did, however, bind to the control cell of the chip, i.e. the cell lacking gp120 (data not shown). Any specific binding to gp120 could not be distinguished from the background binding, and specific binding could hence not be detected. The reasons behind this non-specific binding are unclear.

Instead, the experiment was successfully repeated by Bart Hoorelbeke at Ablynx NV, Ghent, Belgium. Recombinant gp120 was coupled to a CM5 biosensor chip using standard amine coupling techniques, or captured by streptavidin on a SA biosensor chip, and VHH A12, D7 and C8 binding to the immobilised gp120 was subsequently monitored. The association and dissociation rate constants (k_a and k_d) were determined and used to calculate the equilibrium dissociation constants (K_D). Kinetic data are summarised in Table 5.2.1.3.1. In summary, VHH A12 and D7 showed affinities in the high picomolar range for recombinant IIIB gp120, with equilibrium dissociation constants of 100 and 97 pM, respectively.

VHH C8 was found to have a faster off-rate, leading to a more than eight-fold higher K_D .

Table 5.2.1.5.1. VIIII Knetle constants and animites for fill gp120.			
VHH	K _D (nM)	k _a (1/(Ms))	k _d (1/s)
A12	0.1	2.73×10^{5}	2.98×10^{-5}
D7	0.097	4.00×10^{5}	3.89×10^{-5}
C8	0.85	2.05×10^{5}	1.74×10^{-4}

Table 5.2.1.3.1. VHH kinetic constants and affinities for IIIB gp120^a

^aVHH A12, D7 and C8 association rate constants (k_a), dissociation rate constants (k_d) and equilibrium dissociation constants ($K_D = k_d/k_a$) for recombinant IIIB gp120 were determined by surface plasmon resonance studies. Data were kindly provided by Bart Hoorelbeke, Ablynx NV, Ghent, Belgium.

Camelid VHH usually bind to their target with affinities comparable to those of conventional antibodies (1099, 1100). VHH with K_D values as low as those reported in this study (100 pM) have, however, been described on a few occasions, according to a recent review by Harmsen and de Haard (1100). Such low K_D values equate the affinity ceiling that has been suggested for antibodies generated through *in vivo* affinity maturation (1231-1233).

As a comparison, Fab b12 has been reported to bind to IIIB gp120 with a K_D of 6.3 nM (1234). Furthermore, sCD4 has been reported to bind to envelope proteins, including IIIB gp120, with K_D values of 22-35 nM (929, 1021, 1235). Another study reported K_D values in the range of 2.2-16 nM for range of anti-CD4bs Fab fragments (including Fab b12) to MN gp120 (624). Yet another human anti-CD4bs mAb, F105, has been shown to bind to IIIB gp120 with a K_D of 0.62 nM (1021).

5.2.1.4 Summary of VHH binding experiments

In summary, the VHH were shown to bind to gp120 of subtype A, B and C, indicating that they recognise a motif that is accessible on soluble recombinant envelope proteins and relatively conserved among HIV-1 subtypes. Furthermore, they were shown to bind to IIIB gp120 with a high affinity, perhaps lending

some explanation to the potency with which they can neutralise some viruses. Antibody neutralisation of virus has, however, been reported to show no significant correlation with ability to bind to monomeric gp120, but instead to correlate with affinity for oligomeric envelope (624).

5.2.2 VHH competition studies

In this section, an initial attempt to characterise the VHH epitopes through sCD4 and antibody competition studies will be described.

5.2.2.1 The VHH compete with sCD4 for binding to gp120 and gp140 in ELISA

The VHH had been specifically selected for ability to compete with sCD4, using the functional phage display panning method described in chapter 3. To investigate whether the VHH actually bound to gp120 in a way that prevented binding of CD4, and to possibly cast some light on the mechanism by which the VHH inhibit HIV-1 infection, the VHH capacity to inhibit sCD4 binding to recombinant envelope proteins was evaluated in ELISA.

An inhibition ELISA was set up. Titrations of VHH were pre-incubated with IIIB gp120 followed by subsequent incubation with solid-phase coated four-domain sCD4 after which gp120 binding to sCD4 was detected. VHH A12, D7 and C8 all inhibited binding of sCD4 to HIV-1 IIIB gp120 in a dose-dependent manner (Fig. 5.2.2.1.1, left panel). This finding indicates that the VHH bind to epitopes that overlap with the CD4bs, bind in a way that sterically hinders binding of sCD4, or that their binding locks gp120 in a conformation that prevents binding of sCD4.

The VHH were also tested for ability to inhibit sCD4 binding to the subtype A 92UG037 gp140. All three VHH were able to inhibit sCD4 binding to 92UG037 gp140 in a dose-dependent way (Fig. 5.2.2.1.1, right panel). VHH A12 was, however, able to inhibit sCD4 binding to recombinant 92UG037 gp140 at slightly lower concentrations than did the remaining VHH. This observation

indicates that the VHH failure to neutralise the 92UG037.A9 virus is not due to inability to bind to 92UG037.A9 envelope in a way that prevents CD4 binding. The reasons behind the VHH failure to neutralise 92UG037.A9 virus, despite being able to compete with sCD4 for binding to recombinant 92UG037 envelope proteins, will be further discussed in section 5.2.3.

In summary, the ability of the neutralising VHH to compete with sCD4 for binding to recombinant envelope proteins suggests that they inhibit HIV-1 infection by binding to the functional envelope spike prior to interaction with CD4. The ability of the selected VHH to inhibit sCD4 binding to the immunogen, CN54 gp120, could not be evaluated in ELISA, as no binding of sCD4 to CN54 gp120 could be observed (section 3.2.2).



A12 - D7 - C8 + Negative control VHH Figure 5.2.2.1.1. Dose-dependent competition of VHH A12, D7 and C8 with sCD4 for binding to recombinant envelope proteins in ELISA. Three-fold serial dilutions of VHH were pre-incubated with subtype B IIIB gp120 or subtype A 92UG037 gp140 and subsequently incubated with sCD4 pre-coated on microtitre plates. Envelope protein binding to sCD4 was detected as described in chapter 2. Background-subtracted luminescence readings were plotted against VHH concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of duplicate reactions.

5.2.2.2 The VHH compete with sCD4 for binding to gp120 in a surface plasmon resonance assay

To further confirm that the selected VHH recognise an epitope over-lapping the CD4bs, or at least bind in a way that sterically hinders binding of sCD4, the VHH were assessed for their ability to inhibit sCD4-gp120 binding in a BIAcore surface plasmon resonance assay. Surface plasmon resonance techniques enables real-time monitoring of protein-protein interactions, which allows for the detection of weak interactions that can remain undetected in ELISA (1236-1238). This notion was supported by the results described in chapter 3.2.2 of this thesis, where weak binding of immobilised sCD4 to fluid-phase CN54 gp120 could be detected using BIAcore surface plasmon resonance techniques, but not using ELISA. This advantage of the surface plasmon resonance assay enabled testing whether the VHH could inhibit binding of sCD4 to CN54 gp120, something which could not be evaluated using conventional ELISA techniques. The surface plasmon resonance sCD4-gp120 inhibition assay was set up and optimised together with Karolin Hijazi in the laboratory of Charles Kelly at the Department of Oral Immunology, King's College London, UK, as part of the EMPRO collaboration. Initially, recombinant four-domain sCD4 was coupled straight to the biosensor chip using standard amine coupling techniques. No binding of this coupled sCD4 could, however, be observed to fluid-phase IIIB or CN54 gp120, but to an anti-CD4 antibody recognising domain 4 of CD4 (data not shown). This observation indicated that the amine coupling affects the structure and/or limits the accessibility of the gp120-binding site of this sCD4. The anti-CD4 antibody mentioned above was instead coupled to the chip and used to capture sCD4. Binding of the captured sCD4 could now be observed, both to IIIB and CN54 gp120, as described in section 3.2.2. To allow for several injections of gp120, without having to re-inject sCD4, sCD4 was cross-linked to the anti-CD4 antibody. This cross-linking had no apparent effect on the gp120-binding ability (data not shown).

To test VHH ability to inhibit sCD4 binding to gp120, titrations of VHH were pre-incubated with gp120 and then injected onto the chip. VHH C8 and D7 were tested. VHH A12 was not included in this experiment, as it had not yet been

isolated at the time of the BIAcore experiments. Both C8 and D7 showed dosedependent inhibition of sCD4 binding to HIV-1 CN54 gp120, as can be seen in the BIAcore sensogram depicted in Fig. 5.2.2.2.1. Complete inhibition was observed, even at equimolar concentrations of VHH and gp120.



Figure 5.2.2.2.1. Dose-dependent inhibition of sCD4 binding to CN54 gp120 by VHH C8 and D7 as assayed by surface plasmon resonance. Recombinant sCD4 was cross-linked to an anti-CD4 mAb coupled to the chip. Serial dilutions of VHH were pre-incubated with HIV-1 CN54 gp120 and subsequently injected onto the chip. Data were analysed using the BIAevaluation software. Binding of HIV-1 CN54 gp120 to sCD4 is represented as the normalised difference between the response units (RU) observed in the cell containing the chip with sCD4 and the negative control flow cell, plotted versus time.

This finding confirms the observation described in section 5.2.2.1, that the VHH compete with sCD4 for binding to gp120, either through binding to an epitope that partly overlaps with the CD4bs, or by binding in a way that sterically hinders biding of sCD4, alternatively locks the gp120 in a conformation that hampers interaction with sCD4. Again, this finding may suggest that the VHH inhibit HIV-1 infection by interacting with gp120 prior to its engagement to CD4.

This observation furthermore suggests that the VHH are indeed able to interact with the immunogen, CN54 gp120, despite the failure to detect such an interaction in ELISA. This is in analogy with the observation that sCD4 binding to CN54 gp120 could not be detected in ELISA, whereas a weak interaction was observed in a surface plasmon resonance biosensor setting, as described in chapter 3. The ability of the surface plasmon resonance technique to detect weak protein-protein interactions that cannot be detected in ELISA is well-established (1236-1238). Therefore, it is possible that the failure to detect VHH binding to CN54 gp120 in ELISA is due to the weak nature of the interactions. Nonetheless, the interactions were potent enough to completely inhibit the (equally weak) binding of sCD4 to CN54 gp120 at an equimolar ratio, suggesting that this is the mechanism by which neutralisation occurs.

5.2.2.3 The VHH compete with mAb b12 for binding to gp120 in ELISA

In section 5.2.2.1 and 5.2.2.2, it had been shown that the VHH compete with sCD4 for binding to envelope proteins of subtype A, B and C, and hence are likely to recognise CD4bs-related epitopes. The broadly neutralising mAb b12 has been shown to bind to a relatively conserved epitope that overlaps a subset of the CD4bs (1008). In chapter 4, it was shown that the VHH and mAb b12 neutralise a different spectrum of viruses, indicating that they recognise different epitopes. To further map the epitopes of the selected VHH, they were tested for their ability to compete with mAb b12 in ELISA. VHH A12, D7 and C8 were all found to compete with mAb b12 for binding to recombinant IIIB gp120 (Fig. 5.2.2.3.1). This finding may indicate that the VHH bind to epitopes that overlap with the epitope recognised by mAb b12, or that they bind in such a way that they sterically hinder binding of mAb b12 to gp120. Alternatively, their binding

may induce conformational changes in gp120 which inhibits subsequent mAb b12 binding. VHH A12 was found to inhibit mAb b12 binding to IIIB gp120 at slightly lower concentrations than the other VHH. This observation may suggest that VHH A12 recognises an epitope that overlaps with the b12 epitope to a greater extent, which could be in line with the neutralisation results described in chapter 4, where VHH A12 showed a broader neutralising ability compared to the other VHH, indicating that it binds to an epitope that is more conserved. It may also imply that VHH A12 bind to IIIB gp120 with a higher affinity. VHH A12 and D7 were, however, shown to bind to IIIB gp120 with similar affinities, as described in section 5.2.1.3.



Figure 5.2.2.3.1. Dose-dependent competition of VHH A12, D7 and C8 with mAb b12 for binding to recombinant IIIB gp120 in ELISA. Serial dilutions of VHH were pre-incubated with IIIB gp120 and subsequently incubated with immobilised mAb b12. Envelope protein binding to mAb b12 was detected using the sheep polyclonal antibody D7324 followed by an AP-conjugated rabbit anti-sheep IgG antibody. Background-subtracted luminescence readings were plotted against VHH concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of duplicate reactions.

5.2.2.4 The VHH compete with non-neutralising anti-CD4bs mAbs for binding to gp120 in ELISA

To further confirm that the VHH bind to CD4bs-related epitopes, they were tested for ability to inhibit the binding of additional anti-CD4bs mAbs to gp120. Human mAbs 654-D and GP68 have been shown to compete with sCD4 for binding to recombinant gp120 but can only neutralise some TCLA isolates and

not primary isolates (975, 1141, 1198, 1239). VHH A12, D7 and C8 were all able to completely inhibit binding of mAbs 654-D and GP68 to gp120, further confirming that the VHH recognise CD4bs-related epitopes (Fig. 5.2.2.4.1).



- A12 - D7 - C8 - Negative control VHH

Figure 5.2.2.4.1. Dose-dependent inhibition of mAb 654-D and mAb GP68 binding to HIV-1 IIIB gp120 by VHH A12, D7 and C8. Serial dilutions of VHH were incubated with gp120 captured by antibody D7324 immobilised onto microtitre plates. Wells were washed and incubated with mAb 654-D or GP68. Binding of 654-D and GP68 to gp120 was detected using an AP-conjugated goat anti-human IgG antibody. Background-subtracted luminescence readings were plotted against VHH concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of duplicate reactions.

VHH D7 and C8 were also tested for ability to inhibit binding of mAb b6 to gp120. Anti-CD4bs mAb b6 was isolated from the same individual and at the same point in time as mAb b12 (624). It competes with sCD4 for binding to envelope proteins, but can only neutralise some TCLA viruses (142, 897, 1009, 1018). VHH D7 inhibited binding of mAb b6 to HIV-1 IIIB gp120 (Fig. 5.2.2.4.2), possibly indicating that the VHH D7 and mAb b6 epitopes overlap or that VHH D7 inhibits mAb b6 binding through steric effects. VHH C8 was less potent at inhibiting mAb b6 binding to gp120, suggesting that its binding imposes less of a steric hinder for mAb b6 binding (Fig. 5.2.2.4.2). VHH A12 was not tested for ability to inhibit mAb b6 binding, as it had not been identified

at the time of the b6 experiments, and at the time of its identification, the source of mAb b6 was exhausted.



VHH concentration (µg/ml)

- D7 - C8 - Negative control VHH

Figure 5.2.2.4.2. Dose-dependent inhibition of mAb b6 binding to HIV-1 IIIB gp120 by VHH D7 and C8. Serial dilutions of VHH were incubated with gp120 captured by immobilised antibody D7324. Wells were washed and incubated with mAb b6. Binding of mAb b6 to gp120 was detected using an AP-conjugated goat anti-human IgG antibody. Background-subtracted luminescence readings were plotted against VHH concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of duplicate reactions.

5.2.2.5 The VHH compete to some extent with mAb 2G12, 447-52D and 17b for binding to gp120 in ELISA

In order to gain further understanding of the VHH epitopes, their ability to compete with mAbs to non-CD4bs epitopes of gp120 was evaluated. Included in the study was the broadly neutralising mAb 2G12, which recognises a carbohydrate motif on gp120 (981, 1013-1015), the anti-V3 mAb 447-52D, which neutralises primary isolates of subtype B (991, 1032), and mAb 17b, which recognises a CD4-induced epitope and which neutralises mainly TCLA isolates (1143). In addition, anti-CD4bs mAb b12 was included. The anti-gp41 mAb 4E10 (907, 981) was included as a control.

An inhibition ELISA was set up. Each of the VHH was coated onto microtitre plates. Titrations of the anti-gp120 mAbs were pre-incubated with IIIB gp120 and subsequently added to the VHH-coated microtitre plates. Binding of gp120

to the immobilised VHH was detected using the sheep antibody D7324, which recognises the very C-terminus of gp120, followed by an anti-sheep IgG antibody. The resulting graphs are shown in Fig. 5.2.2.5.1.

In summary, anti-CD4bs mAb b12 could clearly inhibit binding of VHH A12 and C8 to IIIB gp120. Binding VHH D7 to IIIB gp120 was inhibited to a slightly lesser extent, possible indicating that the epitopes recognised by VHH D7 and mAb b12 overlap to a lesser extent (provided that they overlap at all), or that mAb b12 binding to gp120 imposes less of a steric hinder for VHH D7 binding. However, overall, the results observed in this ELISA are in keeping with the results reported in section 5.2.2.3, where the VHH were found to inhibit binding of mAb b12 to IIIB gp120. This observation, again, indicates that the VHH bind to CD4bs-related epitopes. Some inhibition of VHH-gp120 binding was also observed for the three remaining non-CD4bs anti-gp120 mAbs, 2G12 (carbohydrate motif), 17b (CD4-induced epitope) and 447-52D (V3 epitope). It is possible that binding of these mAbs to gp120 imposes some steric hindrance, hence inhibiting VHH binding. The sheer bulk of an antibody binding to gp120 may reduce the ability of gp120 to bind the immobilised VHH. This is, however, not true for the antibody D7324, binding to the very C-terminal region of gp120, as it has been used both to capture and detect gp120 throughput this study. Including an irrelevant mAb in this competition ELISA, in this case the antigp41 mAb 4E10, did not lead to reduced VHH-gp120 binding, indicating that it is the binding, and not just the presence, of mAbs 2G12, 17b and 447-52D that slightly inhibits VHH-gp120 binding.

It is possible that reversing the ELISA, i.e. testing whether the VHH would inhibit binding of the mAbs to gp120, would cast further light on the extent to which these mAbs and the VHH compete for binding to gp120. It is possible that VHH binding to gp120 induces conformational changes that result in alteration of the exposure of other epitopes, such as for example the CD4-induced and V3 epitopes. Reversing the ELISA set up was, however, only carried out for mAb b12, as described in section 5.2.2.3. Strong reciprocal inhibition of binding to gp120 was observed for mAb b12 and the VHH. CD4-induced epitopes, such as the 17b epitope, have been found to be better exposed after sCD4 binding (1143), but not after binding of anti-CD4bs mAbs (919). Whether the exposure of CD4induced epitopes is affected by VHH binding to gp120 remains to be determined. In summary, the competition profiles of the VHH were found to be similar to competition profiles previously reported for anti-CD4bs mAbs (919, 1020), suggesting that the VHH recognise CD4bs-related epitopes.



→ b12 - - 2G12 - + 17b - 447-52D - - 4E10 (control)

Figure 5.2.2.5.1. VHH competition with mAb b12 and mAbs to non-CD4bs epitopes of gp120 for binding to recombinant gp120 in ELISA. VHH A12, D7 and C8 were coated onto the wells of microtitre plates, as indicated above each graph. Serial dilutions of each mAb were pre-incubated with IIIB gp120 and subsequently incubated with the immobilised VHH. Envelope protein binding to VHH was detected as described in the text. Background-subtracted luminescence readings were plotted against mAb concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of duplicate reactions.

5.2.2.6 The VHH compete with each other for binding to gp120 in ELISA

In sections 5.2.2.1-5.2.2.5, it was shown that VHH A12, D7 and C8 all compete with sCD4 and with anti-CD4bs mAbs for binding to gp120, indicating that they all bind to CD4bs-related regions. Earlier, in chapter 3, it was shown that VHH A12 and D7 showed high sequence similarity and could be grouped into the same sub-family, whereas VHH C8 could not. Hence, it is likely that A12 and D7, but perhaps not C8, recognise similar epitopes. In chapter 4, it was furthermore shown that VHH D7 neutralised a subset of the viruses neutralised by VHH A12, in line with the assumption that they bind to related epitopes. VHH C8, on the other hand, neutralised a different but overlapping spectrum of viruses, suggesting that it recognises a different epitope.

To further investigate whether the VHH bind to epitopes that are related, VHH A12, D7 and C8 were tested for their ability to compete with each other for binding to gp120. Each of the VHH was coated onto the wells of microtitre plates. Titrations of VHH were then pre-incubated with IIIB gp120 and subsequently incubated with the solid-phase VHH followed by detection of gp120 binding to the solid-phase VHH. The ability of fluid-phase sCD4 to inhibit binding of gp120 to each of the VHH was also assayed. An irrelevant VHH was included as a control. Results are shown in Fig. 5.2.2.6.1.

Each of the VHH was able to inhibit binding of IIIB gp120 to itself and to the other two VHH, indicating that the VHH either bind to epitopes that overlap, or that steric hindrance inhibits simultaneous binding. VHH C8 required higher concentrations than VHH A12 and D7 to completely inhibit gp120 binding to VHH A12 and D7, as well as to itself. This finding is in concordance with the higher affinity for IIIB gp120 observed for VHH A12 and D7 compared to for VHH C8 (section 5.2.1.3). VHH A12 and D7 showed similar inhibition curves, again in line with their similar affinities for IIIB gp120.

In section 5.2.2.1, it was shown that binding of the VHH to recombinant gp120 can completely inhibit sCD4 binding gp120. In this section the reverse was shown, as sCD4 was observed to completely inhibit VHH binding to gp120

binding in a dose-dependent manner (Fig. 5.2.2.6.1), further confirming that the VHH target CD4bs-related epitopes.



Figure 5.2.2.6.1. VHH competition with each other for binding to recombinant gp120 in ELISA. VHH A12, D7 and C8 were coated onto the wells of microtitre plates, as indicated above each graph. Serial dilutions of each VHH and sCD4 were pre-incubated with IIIB gp120 and subsequently incubated with the immobilised VHH. Envelope protein binding to VHH was detected as described in the text. Background-subtracted luminescence readings were plotted against mAb concentration. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of duplicate reactions.

5.2.2.7 Summary of VHH competition studies

In summary, the VHH were found to compete with sCD4 and four different anti-CD4bs mAbs for binding to gp120. Moreover, the VHH were found to compete with each other and to a lesser extent with three mAbs to non-CD4bs epitopes of gp120. Taken together, these observations indicate that the VHH bind to epitopes overlapping, or in proximity to, the CD4bs of gp120.

5.2.2.8 VHH D12 and F2 also compete with sCD4 for binding to gp120

The neutralisation characterisation described in chapter 4 had revealed VHH D12 and F2 as less potent than VHH A12, D7 and C8. VHH D12 and F2 had also been selected using the competitive sCD4 elution. To evaluate whether they also bound to CD4bs-related epitopes, their ability to inhibit sCD4 binding to gp120 was assayed.

VHH D12 had been selected through panning on IIIB gp120. Its ability to compete with sCD4 for binding to IIIB gp120 was therefore tested in ELISA. It was found to inhibit binding of sCD4 to gp120, indicating that it binds to a CD4bs-related epitope or binds in a way that sterically hinders binding of sCD4 (Fig. 5.2.2.8.1). This is not unexpected, since VHH D12 showed some sequence similarity to VHH A12 and D7, as discussed in chapter 3.



Figure 5.2.2.8.1. VHH D12 competition with sCD4 for binding to recombinant gp120 derived from HIV-1 IIIB in ELISA. Serial dilutions of VHH D12 were tested for ability to inhibit gp120 binding to solid-phase sCD4, using the experimental procedure described in section 5.2.2.1. Data points represent the mean and bars the standard deviation of duplicate reactions.

-O-D12 --- Negative control VHH

VHH F2 had been selected through panning on CN54 gp120 and had also been shown to bind to CN54 but not to IIIB gp120 in ELISA (Fig. 5.2.1.1.1 and chapter 3). Furthermore, as described in chapter 3, CN54 gp120 did not show good binding to sCD4 in ELISA, which is why the ability of VHH F2 to inhibit this sCD4-gp120 binding could not be evaluated in ELISA. Instead, it was tested in the BIAcore surface plasmon resonance assay developed in section 5.2.2.2. Unlike VHH D7 and C8, which could completely inhibit sCD4 binding to CN54 gp120, VHH F2 was only found to inhibit binding by approximately 50%, at a 10:1 VHH:gp120 molar ratio (Fig. 5.2.2.8.2). This lack of complete inhibition could indicate that VHH F2 binds to CN54 gp120 with a lower affinity compared to sCD4 and compared to VHH D7 and C8. Alternatively, VHH F2 recognises an epitope that overlaps with the CD4bs to a lesser extent or that its binding imposes less of a steric hinder for sCD4 binding.



Figure 5.2.2.8.2. VHH F2 inhibition of sCD4 binding to CN54 gp120 as assayed by surface plasmon resonance. The experimental set up is described in section 5.2.2.2. Data were analysed using the BIAevaluation software. Binding of HIV-1 CN54 gp120 to sCD4 is represented as the difference between the response units (RU) observed in the cell containing the chip with sCD4 and the negative control flow cell, plotted versus time.

More work is needed to determine why VHH D12 and F2 were not as potent at neutralising HIV-1 as VHH A12, D7 and C8. It is possible that the epitopes which they recognise are not conserved or well-presented in the context of the functional envelope spike.

5.2.3 Lack of correlation between VHH reactivity with recombinant envelope glycoproteins and ability to neutralise the corresponding virus

The results described in this chapter confirm previous findings, that antibody binding to gp120 in biochemical assays does not necessarily correlate with ability to neutralise HIV-1 (141, 142, 623-626, 897, 940). This observation was made, for example, for HIV-1 CN54. As described in chapter 4, the VHH were found to neutralise HIV-1 CN54 infection of NP2/CD4/CCR5 cells to 29-62%. VHH F2 was, however, the only VHH found to bind well to CN54 gp120 in ELISA, but did not show more potent neutralisation than the other VHH, neutralising HIV-1 CN54 to 47% in the NP2 cell-based neutralisation assay. Observations made using BIAcore surface plasmon resonance studies did, however, reveal that the VHH were indeed able to interact with CN54 gp120 and inhibit its binding to sCD4. This finding is in line with the assumption that surface plasmon resonance techniques can detect weak interactions that may be undetectable by ELISA. Lack of correlation between VHH binding to CN54 gp120 and ability to neutralise CN54 virus may also be due to the CN54 gp120 construct not being a good representative of the gp120s expressed on the surface of the infectious particles present in the swarm of viruses that is the CN54 PBMC isolate.

Lack of correlation between reactivity with recombinant envelope and ability to neutralise the corresponding virus was furthermore observed for the subtype A 92UG037.A9 virus. The VHH were found to bind well to 92UG037 monomeric gp120 and trimeric gp140 in ELISA and to compete with sCD4 for this binding, but were still not able to neutralise 92UG037.A9 virus. As described in chapter 3, sCD4 was also found to bind to 92UG037.A9 envelope with high signal strength in ELISA, without being able to neutralise the 92UG037.A9 virus. There are at least two possible explanations for this observation. First, it is possible that the regions recognised by the VHH and by sCD4 are not accessible or not present on the 92UG037.A9 gp120 in the context of the functional envelope spike, despite being present on the recombinant gp120 and gp140 constructs. Second, it is possible, but perhaps less likely, that sCD4 and the VHH are indeed able to bind to the HIV-1 92UG037.A9 functional envelope spike, but that they do so in a

way that still allows for interaction of the functional spike with the receptor or the co-receptor. For instance, if HIV-1 92UG037.A9 was capable of CD4independent infection, sCD4 and VHH binding to the functional spike might not be able to reduce virus infectivity. This notion is, however, speculative. In an initial attempt to investigate the reasons behind the 92UG037.A9 neutralisation resistance, 92UG037.A9 capability of CD4-independent infection was evaluated. HIV-1 92UG037.A9 was titrated onto CCC/CCR5 as well as CCC/CD4/CCR5 target cells. These cell lines are feline renal epithelial cell lines engineered to express human CD4 and/or human CCR5. HIV-1 SF162, known not to be capable of CD4-independent infection, was titrated in parallel as a control. HIV-1 92UG037.A9 and SF162 were able to infect CCC/CD4/CCR5 cells to a similar level as they did NP2/CD4/CCR5 cells. HIV-1 92UG037.A9, but not HIV-1 SF162, was also able to infect CCC/CCR5 cells, the target cell line lacking CD4, although very inefficiently, to a titre that was approximately 4 logs lower than the titre on CCC/CD4/CCR5 cells (Fig. 5.2.3.1). This observation indicates that the inability of sCD4 (and perhaps anti-CD4bs antibodies such as the VHH) to inhibit 92UG037.A9 infection is not due to ability of the 92UG037.A9 virus to infect target cells in a CD4-independent manner. Further studies, possibly involving fluorescent activated cell sorter (FACS) analysis of infected cells, are needed to shed light on why sCD4 and the VHH are unable to neutralise 92UG037.A9 virus despite being able to bind to 92UG037 gp140.



Figure 5.2.3.1. HIV-1 92UG037.A9 titre on cells lacking CD4. HIV-1 92UG037.A9 and SF162 were titrated onto NP2/CD4/CCR5, CCC/CD4/CCR5 and CCC/CCR5 cells. At 72 hours post-infection, cells were fixed and stained for HIV-1 p24 protein, as described in chapter 2. Titre was determined as number of focus-forming units (FFU) per ml.

Overall, the observation that the VHH could bind to recombinant gp120 and gp140 derived from HIV-1 92UG037 in ELISA, despite not being able to neutralise 92UG037.A9 virus, may suggest that these recombinant envelope constructs are not good representatives of the functional spike. Such antigens may not be suitable as an immunogens and for panning of VHH libraries.

Interestingly, VHH binding to recombinant 92BR025.C1 gp120 seemed to correlate with ability to neutralise 92BR025.C1 virus. A12 and C8 were able to bind well to recombinant 92BR025.C1 gp120 in ELISA, whereas D7 bound with weaker signal (Fig. 5.2.2.2). This observation correlates with the corresponding neutralisation data, where A12 and C8 neutralise HIV-1 92BR025.C1 with IC₅₀ titres of 0.2 and 2 µg/ml, respectively, whereas the IC₅₀ for D7 were found to be >50 µg/ml (Table 4.2.4.3.1). This finding may indicate that recombinant 92BR025.C1 gp120 represents a good mimic of the 92BR025.C1 gp120 structure in the functional spike. This notion is, however, speculative and further studies are needed to evaluate the antigenic properties of this gp120.

5.3 Discussion

In this chapter, it has been shown that the VHH bind to recombinant envelope proteins in two different biochemical assay settings, and that they do so with affinities that are close to the suggested affinity ceiling for *in vivo* maturated antibodies. Furthermore, it has been shown that they compete with sCD4 for this binding, indicating that they recognise epitopes that overlap or are in proximity to the CD4bs. Envelope binding competition analysis, using a set of anti-gp120 mAbs with defined epitopes, further confirmed that the VHH somehow target the CD4bs. Hence, it is likely that the VHH neutralise HIV-1 by interacting with the envelope spike prior to its interaction with CD4.

For VHH A12 and D7, the K_D values obtained in surface plasmon resonance experiments differ from the concentrations yielding half-maximal binding to IIIB gp120 in the direct binding ELISA described in Fig. 5.2.1.2.1, whereas for VHH C8 the values are in agreement. Such discrepancies have been described previously (1240). The results described in this chapter further highlight the cross-subtype reactivity of the selected VHH. VHH A12, D7 and C8 were found to bind to envelope proteins of subtype A, B and C, indicating that they bind to a motif that is relatively conserved across HIV-1 subtypes. The lack of ability of the VHH to neutralise some of the corresponding viruses does, however, indicate that their epitopes are either not accessible or not present in the context of the functional envelope spike, despite being present on the soluble recombinant envelopes.

Thus, the observations described in this chapter confirm previous findings that antibody binding to recombinant envelope proteins not necessarily correlates with ability to neutralise virus. Such a result is expected, since the structure of soluble, recombinant envelope glycoproteins is likely to be different from the structure of the envelope glycoproteins in the context of the functional spike (138, 140, 259). This has been previously observed in, for example, the case of mAbs b12 and b6, where both b12 and b6 compete with sCD4 for binding to envelope proteins, whereas b12 is the only of the two that is able to neutralise the corresponding virus (1009). The non-neutralising human mAb b6 can capture virus particles and inhibit capture by mAb b12, but has no effect on the neutralisation activity of b12, suggesting it can bind to non-functional envelope spikes present on the virus surface (142, 897, 1018, 1194). Whether the VHH can bind to non-functional spikes present on the surfaces of viruses that they are unable to neutralise, as in the case of mAb b6, has yet to be determined.

In conclusion, the results reported in this chapter have shown that the VHH behave as anti-CD4bs antibodies. More work, such as alanine scanning of gp120 as well as structural studies, would shed further light on their epitopes. The crystal structure of the unliganded VHH D7 has been solved to a resolution of 2.4 Å by Winfried Weissenhorn at the European Molecular Biology Laboratory (EMBL) in Grenoble, France. This structure, in combination with molecular modelling experiments and mutagenesis studies, may provide insight into the way in which VHH D7 and the D7-like VHH interact with gp120. Atomic structures of the VHH in complex with recombinant gp120 would define their precise epitopes. Once their epitopes are known, they may prove useful in characterising recombinant envelope proteins.

Chapter 6

Final discussion

Our study shows that HIV-1 neutralising VHH can be isolated from llamas immunised with recombinant gp120 (1241). To increase the chances of isolating neutralising VHH, we employed a functional selection approach which enabled the identification of VHH that compete with CD4. By panning of phage libraries displaying the VHH repertoires of the immunised animals on recombinant gp120, and by introducing a competitive elution step using sCD4, we could select for VHH targeting the CD4bs of gp120. Immunising with gp120 derived from an HIV-1 CRF07 BC primary isolate, followed by panning on gp120 from either a subtype B virus or sequentially on gp120 from subtypes A, B and C, allowed for selection of VHH with cross-subtype neutralising activity. Three VHH (A12, D7 and C8) able to neutralise HIV-1 primary isolates of subtype B and C were identified. These were shown to bind to recombinant envelope proteins with affinities that are close to the suggested affinity ceiling for in vivo maturated antibodies, and to compete with sCD4 and anti-CD4bs mAbs for this binding, indicating that they somehow target the CD4bs of gp120. In light of this observation, it is likely that they are able to inhibit HIV-1 entry into target cells by interacting with the functional envelope spike prior to its interaction with the main cellular CD4.

Given the unique properties attributed to VHH, in terms of solubility, thermal and chemical stability, and high expression levels leading to a low production cost (1109, 1119, 1121, 1122), neutralising VHH might prove useful in a number of applications, for example as candidate HIV-1 microbicides as well as antiretroviral drugs or prophylactics. Topical application of mAb b12 has been shown to protect macaques from infection after vaginal challenge with SHIV, which supports the potential use of antibodies for topical prevention of HIV-1 transmission (668). Further studies are needed to establish whether the identified VHH would have preventive effects *in vivo*. Anti-envelope VHH may also be of use in characterising epitopes on HIV-1 envelope proteins. Attempts to design an HIV-1 immunogen that can elicit a broadly neutralising humoral immune response have so far failed (259, 754, 1229), although a recent study reports that extensively cross-reactive antibodies (albeit at low titre) have been induced by immunisation of rabbits with a recombinant gp140 (1046). It is possible that a set of neutralising and non-neutralising VHH may become useful in the design of such an immunogen.

The stability and solubility of VHH allows for engineering of multivalent and bispecific molecules (1123). Engineered multivalent VHH to other antigens have previously been shown to exhibit better binding and neutralising properties than their monovalent counterparts (1124). It is possible that introduction of multivalency will increase the potency of the identified anti-gp120 VHH. Construction and evaluation of such multivalent VHH, using the VHH identified in this study, is ongoing, but has so far not led to increased neutralisation potency or breadth (data not shown). Selecting for VHH recognising other epitopes and linking them to the CD4bs-targeted VHH described in this study, thus producing a bispecific VHH, might also result in more potent binding and neutralisation properties.

The neutralising activities of the VHH were evaluated in the TZM-bl neutralisation assay against a panel of 65 HIV-1 isolates from subtype A, B, C, D, CRF02_AG and CRF07_BC. The most potent and broadly reactive VHH was A12. VHH A12 was able to neutralise 59% of the subtype B viruses and 48% of the subtype C viruses included in the study on an IC₅₀ level, compared to 77% and 56% for the broadly neutralising anti-CD4bs mAb b12. The difference in neutralisation breadth between VHH A12 and mAb b12 was even more pronounced at an IC₉₀ level. While mAb b12 neutralised 64% of subtype B viruses and 36% of subtype C viruses on an IC₉₀ level, VHH A12 neutralised only 36% of subtype B viruses and 22% of subtype C viruses, indicating that VHH A12 is less potent and less broad in its cross-subtype neutralisation ability than mAb b12. Moreover, the VHH were less potent at neutralising HIV-1 in primary PBMC. Furthermore, it should be noted that the VHH are approximately ten times smaller than mAb b12, making mAb b12 more potent on a molar level. On the other hand, mAb b12 has two antigen-binding sites. To be able to make a

direct comparison of neutralisation ability, the VHH would need to be expressed in the context of a full immunoglobulin.

Interestingly, the VHH were found to neutralise a different spectrum of viruses compared to mAb b12. These differential neutralisation reactivities may indicate that the VHH and mAb b12 recognise different epitopes on gp120, despite competing with each other for binding to gp120 in ELISA. VHH A12 and C8 were also observed to neutralise different but overlapping sets of viruses, indicating that they may be directed at different CD4bs-related regions of gp120. VHH D7, on the other hand, was observed to neutralise a subset of the viruses neutralised by VHH A12. This finding together with the notion that VHH A12 and D7 showed a high degree of sequence similarity indicated that they may recognise similar epitopes. To further characterise the VHH epitopes and to determine whether they overlap with the mAb b12 epitope, additional studies are needed, including structural studies of VHH in complex with gp120, mutagenesis studies, and neutralisation escape studies. Determining the epitopes of these VHH may provide additional information about vulnerable sites in proximity to the CD4bs of gp120.

The CD4bs is thought to be a good target for HIV-1 vaccine design (754), as it is functionally conserved, and furthermore targeted by the extensively studied, broadly neutralising mAb b12, which binds to an epitope overlapping the CD4bs (1008). In addition, Li *et al.* (985) have recently mapped the specificities of the neutralising activity in some broadly neutralising sera from HIV-1-seropositive individuals to the CD4bs. These anti-CD4bs antibody fractions were able to neutralise viruses not neutralised by b12, indicating that they contain antibodies directed at epitopes that may be different to the b12 epitope. Moreover, in a recent study, Binley *et al.* (1242) mapped the neutralising activities in plasma from 24 individuals with broad neutralising responses, and found that a large proportion of the neutralising activity (50-99%) was directed to CD4bs is a good target for vaccine design. In contrast, antibodies to the V3 region or to 2G12-like epitopes did not seem to contribute to the neutralisation activity. However, the specificities of around two-thirds of the neutralising activity could

not be determined, indicating that the sera contained neutralising antibodies directed against epitopes that have not yet been characterised. The characterisation of such novel neutralising epitopes may aid vaccine development. It is possible that a panel of anti-envelope VHH, which can be selected from immunised llamas using the versatile phage display technology, may help to define such epitopes. More specifically, a panel of neutralising VHH recognising CD4bs-related epitopes may help to further characterise the functionally important CD4bs, and may possibly help to define additional neutralising epitopes in the vicinity of it.

The immunogen, CN54 gp120, showed poor binding to sCD4 in biochemical assays and did not mediate infection when expressed on viruses. It was chosen as immunogen due to its availability before these properties were known. Nonetheless, despite immunising with an immunogen that appeared to be non-functional, broadly neutralising VHH could be isolated. It is possible that immunising with an immunogen that better exposes the CD4bs would have resulted in more potent and broadly reactive VHH. For example, a gp120 construct engineered to be locked in a CD4-bound conformation by the introduction of two point mutations in the Phe43 cavity has been shown, by Dey *et al.* (1066), to be better at eliciting neutralising antibodies compared to the corresponding native gp120. Immunising with such an antigen, alternatively including it in the panning step, may result in the isolation of more potent and broadly neutralising VHH.

Overall, immunising llamas and selecting for anti-CD4bs VHH using an antigen that is a better representation of the functional envelope spike might result in VHH with broader cross-subtype neutralising activities and lower inhibitory doses. Again, identification of such an envelope antigen is one of the major challenges when screening for agents that can act as HIV-1 entry inhibitors as well as in HIV-1 vaccine design (259). Previous studies have shown that purified trimeric envelope proteins are somewhat better at eliciting cross-subtypeneutralising antibodies than monomeric recombinant gp120 (1036, 1038-1041, 1243). Immunising llamas with recombinant CN54 gp140 in this study did not, however, result in the isolation of neutralising VHH. Zhang *et al.* (1046) immunised rabbits with a recombinant gp140 construct from an HIV-1-seropositive individual whose serum exhibited broad neutralising activity, and found that it elicited broad, although not so potent, neutralising serum responses. It is possible that immunising llamas with recombinant envelope glycoproteins from individuals with broadly neutralising antibody responses, or including such an antigen in the panning protocol, may result in increased chances of isolating broadly neutralising VHH. Additional VHH selection strategies may include panning on virus-like particles or infected cells to expose them to native spike, followed by elution with sCD4.

In this study, the phage libraries were panned on gp120 derived from the TCLA isolate IIIB, or on gp120 derived from HIV-1 primary isolates of subtype A or C. Panning was carried out on each antigen alone, or on the same antigens alternated in various combinations in two subsequent rounds of panning, always using the competitive elution with sCD4. Interestingly, using this method of selection, we could select for VHH that could bind to envelope proteins of subtype A, B, and C, regardless of which of the above antigens that were used in the panning. However, when selecting using HIV-1 IIIB gp120 only, a range of VHH were isolated that could be grouped into two families, whereas when the subtype A and C envelopes were included in the panning, only the most potent and broadly reactive VHH in the set were selected. This finding suggests that alternating the antigen in the panning procedure enables selection of VHH with better cross-reactive properties. Sequential alternation of the antigen in the panning step has previously been shown to result in the isolation of antibody fragments with more broad and potent neutralising activity (1020, 1205, 1206).

In conclusion, this study provides proof-of-concept that the camelid immune system can be used to generate anti-envelope VHH with relatively broad neutralising activity across HIV-1 subtypes. Three cross-reactive VHH able to neutralise several HIV-1 primary isolates of subtype B and C were characterised. These VHH competed with sCD4 and anti-CD4bs mAbs for binding to recombinant gp120 and gp140. To our knowledge, this is the first description of broadly neutralising mAbs to HIV-1 envelope, which are derived from an immunised animal, as all previously reported broadly neutralising anti-HIV-1

mAbs have been a result of natural infection rather than immunisation (259, 754, 1229). The results indicate that heavy-chain antibody fragments have a possible use as potent HIV-1 entry inhibitors. Since VHH are stable and can be produced at a relatively low cost, they may be considered for applications such as HIV-1 microbicide development. Combined with structural studies, such VHH could be used to characterise conserved neutralising epitopes on the HIV-1 envelope spike, which may be of value for HIV-1 immunogen design.

References

- 1. **Centers for Disease Control (CDC).** 1981. Pneumocystis pneumonia--Los Angeles. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep **30 (21):**250-2.
- Gottlieb, M. S., R. Schroff, H. M. Schanker, J. D. Weisman, P. T. Fan, R. A. Wolf, and A. Saxon. 1981. Pneumocystis carinii pneumonia and mucosal candidiasis in previously healthy homosexual men: evidence of a new acquired cellular immunodeficiency. N Engl J Med 305:1425-31.
- Masur, H., M. A. Michelis, J. B. Greene, I. Onorato, R. A. Stouwe, R. S. Holzman, G. Wormser, L. Brettman, M. Lange, H. W. Murray, and S. Cunningham-Rundles. 1981. An outbreak of community-acquired Pneumocystis carinii pneumonia: initial manifestation of cellular immune dysfunction. N Engl J Med 305:1431-8.
- Hymes, K. B., T. Cheung, J. B. Greene, N. S. Prose, A. Marcus, H. Ballard, D. C. William, and L. J. Laubenstein. 1981. Kaposi's sarcoma in homosexual men-a report of eight cases. Lancet 2:598-600.
- 5. Centers for Disease Control (CDC). 1981. Kaposi's sarcoma and Pneumocystis pneumonia among homosexual men--New York City and California. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep **30** (**25**):305-8.
- Stahl, R. E., A. Friedman-Kien, R. Dubin, M. Marmor, and S. Zolla-Pazner. 1982. Immunologic abnormalities in homosexual men. Relationship to Kaposi's sarcoma. Am J Med 73:171-8.
- 7. **du Bois, R. M., M. A. Branthwaite, J. R. Mikhail, and J. C. Batten.** 1981. Primary Pneumocystis carinii and cytomegalovirus infections. Lancet **2**:1339.
- Gerstoft, J., A. Malchow-Moller, I. Bygbjerg, E. Dickmeiss, C. Enk, P. Halberg, S. Haahr, M. Jacobsen, K. Jensen, J. Mejer, J. O. Nielsen, H. K. Thomsen, J. Sondergaard, and I. Lorenzen. 1982. Severe acquired immunodeficiency in European homosexual men. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed) 285:17-9.
- Rozenbaum, W., J. P. Coulaud, A. G. Saimot, D. Klatzmann, C. Mayaud, and M. F. Carette. 1982. Multiple opportunistic infection in a male homosexual in France. Lancet 1:572-3.
- Centers for Disease Control (CDC). 1982. Update on acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS)--United States. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 31 (37):507-8, 513-4.
- 11. Centers for Disease Control (CDC). 1982. Update on acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) among patients with hemophilia A. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep **31 (48):**644-6, 652.
- Centers for Disease Control (CDC). 1982. Opportunistic infections and Kaposi's sarcoma among Haitians in the United States. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 31 (26):353-4, 360-1.
- Centers for Disease Control (CDC). 1982. Possible transfusion-associated acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) - California. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 31 (48):652-4.

- Francis, D. P., J. W. Curran, and M. Essex. 1983. Epidemic acquired immune deficiency syndrome: epidemiologic evidence for a transmissible agent. J Natl Cancer Inst 71:1-4.
- 15. Centers for Disease Control (CDC). 1982. Unexplained immunodeficiency and opportunistic infections in infants--New York, New Jersey, California. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 31 (49):665-7.
- Centers for Disease Control (CDC). 1982. A cluster of Kaposi's sarcoma and Pneumocystis carinii pneumonia among homosexual male residents of Los Angeles and Orange Counties, California. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 31 (23):305-7.
- Poiesz, B. J., F. W. Ruscetti, A. F. Gazdar, P. A. Bunn, J. D. Minna, and R. C. Gallo. 1980. Detection and isolation of type C retrovirus particles from fresh and cultured lymphocytes of a patient with cutaneous T-cell lymphoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 77:7415-9.
- Trainin, Z., D. Wernicke, H. Ungar-Waron, and M. Essex. 1983. Suppression of the humoral antibody response in natural retrovirus infections. Science 220:858-9.
- Perryman, L. E., E. A. Hoover, and D. S. Yohn. 1972. Immunologic reactivity of the cat: immunosuppression in experimental feline leukemia. J Natl Cancer Inst 49:1357-65.
- Gallo, R. C., and L. Montagnier. 2002. Historical essay. Prospects for the future. Science 298:1730-1.
- 21. Essex, M., M. F. McLane, T. H. Lee, L. Falk, C. W. Howe, J. I. Mullins, C. Cabradilla, and D. P. Francis. 1983. Antibodies to cell membrane antigens associated with human T-cell leukemia virus in patients with AIDS. Science **220**:859-62.
- 22. Gallo, R. C., P. S. Sarin, E. P. Gelmann, M. Robert-Guroff, E. Richardson, V. S. Kalyanaraman, D. Mann, G. D. Sidhu, R. E. Stahl, S. Zolla-Pazner, J. Leibowitch, and M. Popovic. 1983. Isolation of human T-cell leukemia virus in acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS). Science 220:865-7.
- Gelmann, E. P., M. Popovic, D. Blayney, H. Masur, G. Sidhu, R. E. Stahl, and R. C. Gallo. 1983. Proviral DNA of a retrovirus, human T-cell leukemia virus, in two patients with AIDS. Science 220:862-5.
- 24. Tedder, R. S., D. C. Shanson, D. J. Jeffries, R. Cheingsong-Popov, P. Clapham, A. Dalgleish, K. Nagy, and R. A. Weiss. 1984. Low prevalence in the UK of HTLV-I and HTLV-II infection in subjects with AIDS, with extended lymphadenopathy, and at risk of AIDS. Lancet 2:125-8.
- 25. Evatt, B. L., S. F. Stein, D. P. Francis, D. N. Lawrence, M. F. McLane, J. S. McDougal, T. H. Lee, T. J. Spira, C. Cabradilla, J. I. Mullens, and M. Essex. 1983. Antibodies to human T cell leukaemia virus-associated membrane antigens in haemophiliacs: evidence for infection before 1980. Lancet 2:698-700.
- 26. **Montagnier, L.** 2002. Historical essay. A history of HIV discovery. Science **298:**1727-8.
- Barre-Sinoussi, F., J. C. Chermann, F. Rey, M. T. Nugeyre, S. Chamaret, J. Gruest, C. Dauguet, C. Axler-Blin, F. Vezinet-Brun, C. Rouzioux, W. Rozenbaum, and L. Montagnier. 1983. Isolation of a T-lymphotropic retrovirus from a patient at risk for acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS). Science 220:868-71.
- Vilmer, E., F. Barre-Sinoussi, C. Rouzioux, C. Gazengel, F. V. Brun, C. Dauguet, A. Fischer, P. Manigne, J. C. Chermann, C. Griscelli, et al. 1984. Isolation of new
lymphotropic retrovirus from two siblings with haemophilia B, one with AIDS. Lancet 1:753-7.

- Barre-Sinoussi, F., U. Mathur-Wagh, F. Rey, F. Brun-Vezinet, S. R. Yancovitz, C. Rouzioux, L. Montagnier, D. Mildvan, and J. C. Chermann. 1985. Isolation of lymphadenopathy-associated virus (LAV) and detection of LAV antibodies from US patients with AIDS. Jama 253:1737-9.
- Klatzmann, D., F. Barre-Sinoussi, M. T. Nugeyre, C. Danquet, E. Vilmer, C. Griscelli, F. Brun-Veziret, C. Rouzioux, J. C. Gluckman, J. C. Chermann, et al. 1984. Selective tropism of lymphadenopathy associated virus (LAV) for helper-inducer T lymphocytes. Science 225:59-63.
- Gluckman, J. C., D. Klatzmann, and L. Montagnier. 1986. Lymphadenopathyassociated-virus infection and acquired immunodeficiency syndrome. Annu Rev Immunol 4:97-117.
- Popovic, M., M. G. Sarngadharan, E. Read, and R. C. Gallo. 1984. Detection, isolation, and continuous production of cytopathic retroviruses (HTLV-III) from patients with AIDS and pre-AIDS. Science 224:497-500.
- 33. Gallo, R. C., S. Z. Salahuddin, M. Popovic, G. M. Shearer, M. Kaplan, B. F. Haynes, T. J. Palker, R. Redfield, J. Oleske, B. Safai, et al. 1984. Frequent detection and isolation of cytopathic retroviruses (HTLV-III) from patients with AIDS and at risk for AIDS. Science 224:500-3.
- Sarngadharan, M. G., M. Popovic, L. Bruch, J. Schupbach, and R. C. Gallo. 1984. Antibodies reactive with human T-lymphotropic retroviruses (HTLV-III) in the serum of patients with AIDS. Science 224:506-8.
- Schupbach, J., M. Popovic, R. V. Gilden, M. A. Gonda, M. G. Sarngadharan, and R. C. Gallo. 1984. Serological analysis of a subgroup of human T-lymphotropic retroviruses (HTLV-III) associated with AIDS. Science 224:503-5.
- Levy, J. A., A. D. Hoffman, S. M. Kramer, J. A. Landis, J. M. Shimabukuro, and L. S. Oshiro. 1984. Isolation of lymphocytopathic retroviruses from San Francisco patients with AIDS. Science 225:840-2.
- Alizon, M., P. Sonigo, F. Barre-Sinoussi, J. C. Chermann, P. Tiollais, L. Montagnier, and S. Wain-Hobson. 1984. Molecular cloning of lymphadenopathyassociated virus. Nature 312:757-60.
- Hahn, B. H., G. M. Shaw, S. K. Arya, M. Popovic, R. C. Gallo, and F. Wong-Staal. 1984. Molecular cloning and characterization of the HTLV-III virus associated with AIDS. Nature 312:166-9.
- 39. Luciw, P. A., S. J. Potter, K. Steimer, D. Dina, and J. A. Levy. 1984. Molecular cloning of AIDS-associated retrovirus. Nature **312**:760-3.
- 40. Wain-Hobson, S., P. Sonigo, O. Danos, S. Cole, and M. Alizon. 1985. Nucleotide sequence of the AIDS virus, LAV. Cell **40**:9-17.
- Sanchez-Pescador, R., M. D. Power, P. J. Barr, K. S. Steimer, M. M. Stempien, S. L. Brown-Shimer, W. W. Gee, A. Renard, A. Randolph, J. A. Levy, et al. 1985. Nucleotide sequence and expression of an AIDS-associated retrovirus (ARV-2). Science 227:484-92.
- 42. Ratner, L., W. Haseltine, R. Patarca, K. J. Livak, B. Starcich, S. F. Josephs, E. R. Doran, J. A. Rafalski, E. A. Whitehorn, K. Baumeister, et al. 1985. Complete nucleotide sequence of the AIDS virus, HTLV-III. Nature **313**:277-84.

- Muesing, M. A., D. H. Smith, C. D. Cabradilla, C. V. Benton, L. A. Lasky, and D. J. Capon. 1985. Nucleic acid structure and expression of the human AIDS/lymphadenopathy retrovirus. Nature 313:450-8.
- 44. **Ratner, L., R. C. Gallo, and F. Wong-Staal.** 1985. HTLV-III, LAV, ARV are variants of same AIDS virus. Nature **313**:636-7.
- 45. Wain-Hobson, S., M. Alizon, and L. Montagnier. 1985. Relationship of AIDS to other retroviruses. Nature **313**:743.
- 46. Gonda, M. A., F. Wong-Staal, R. C. Gallo, J. E. Clements, O. Narayan, and R. V. Gilden. 1985. Sequence homology and morphologic similarity of HTLV-III and visna virus, a pathogenic lentivirus. Science 227:173-7.
- 47. Rabson, A. B., and M. A. Martin. 1985. Molecular organization of the AIDS retrovirus. Cell 40:477-80.
- Sonigo, P., M. Alizon, K. Staskus, D. Klatzmann, S. Cole, O. Danos, E. Retzel, P. Tiollais, A. Haase, and S. Wain-Hobson. 1985. Nucleotide sequence of the visna lentivirus: relationship to the AIDS virus. Cell 42:369-82.
- Coffin, J., A. Haase, J. A. Levy, L. Montagnier, S. Oroszlan, N. Teich, H. Temin, K. Toyoshima, H. Varmus, P. Vogt, et al. 1986. What to call the AIDS virus? Nature 321:10.
- Cheingsong-Popov, R., R. A. Weiss, A. Dalgleish, R. S. Tedder, D. C. Shanson, D. J. Jeffries, R. B. Ferns, E. M. Briggs, I. V. Weller, S. Mitton, et al. 1984. Prevalence of antibody to human T-lymphotropic virus type III in AIDS and AIDS-risk patients in Britain. Lancet 2:477-80.
- Safai, B., M. G. Sarngadharan, J. E. Groopman, K. Arnett, M. Popovic, A. Sliski, J. Schupbach, and R. C. Gallo. 1984. Seroepidemiological studies of human Tlymphotropic retrovirus type III in acquired immunodeficiency syndrome. Lancet 1:1438-40.
- Klatzmann, D., E. Champagne, S. Chamaret, J. Gruest, D. Guetard, T. Hercend, J. C. Gluckman, and L. Montagnier. 1984. T-lymphocyte T4 molecule behaves as the receptor for human retrovirus LAV. Nature 312:767-8.
- 53. Dalgleish, A. G., P. C. Beverley, P. R. Clapham, D. H. Crawford, M. F. Greaves, and R. A. Weiss. 1984. The CD4 (T4) antigen is an essential component of the receptor for the AIDS retrovirus. Nature **312**:763-7.
- 54. Fischl, M. A., D. D. Richman, M. H. Grieco, M. S. Gottlieb, P. A. Volberding, O. L. Laskin, J. M. Leedom, J. E. Groopman, D. Mildvan, R. T. Schooley, et al. 1987. The efficacy of azidothymidine (AZT) in the treatment of patients with AIDS and AIDS-related complex. A double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. N Engl J Med 317:185-91.
- Van de Perre, P., D. Rouvroy, P. Lepage, J. Bogaerts, P. Kestelyn, J. Kayihigi, A. C. Hekker, J. P. Butzler, and N. Clumeck. 1984. Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome in Rwanda. Lancet 2:62-5.
- 56. **Bayley, A. C.** 1984. Aggressive Kaposi's sarcoma in Zambia, 1983. Lancet 1:1318-20.
- 57. Bayley, A. C., R. G. Downing, R. Cheingsong-Popov, R. S. Tedder, A. G. Dalgleish, and R. A. Weiss. 1985. HTLV-III serology distinguishes atypical and endemic Kaposi's sarcoma in Africa. Lancet 1:359-61.

- Clumeck, N., J. Sonnet, H. Taelman, F. Mascart-Lemone, M. De Bruyere, P. Vandeperre, J. Dasnoy, L. Marcelis, M. Lamy, C. Jonas, et al. 1984. Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome in African patients. N Engl J Med 310:492-7.
- 59. Coker, R., and P. B. Wood. 1986. Changing patterns of Kaposi's sarcoma in N.E. Zaire. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg 80:965-6.
- 60. Piot, P., T. C. Quinn, H. Taelman, F. M. Feinsod, K. B. Minlangu, O. Wobin, N. Mbendi, P. Mazebo, K. Ndangi, W. Stevens, et al. 1984. Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome in a heterosexual population in Zaire. Lancet 2:65-9.
- Serwadda, D., R. D. Mugerwa, N. K. Sewankambo, A. Lwegaba, J. W. Carswell, G. B. Kirya, A. C. Bayley, R. G. Downing, R. S. Tedder, S. A. Clayden, et al. 1985. Slim disease: a new disease in Uganda and its association with HTLV-III infection. Lancet 2:849-52.
- 62. Nahmias, A. J., J. Weiss, X. Yao, F. Lee, R. Kodsi, M. Schanfield, T. Matthews, D. Bolognesi, D. Durack, A. Motulsky, et al. 1986. Evidence for human infection with an HTLV III/LAV-like virus in Central Africa, 1959. Lancet 1:1279-80.
- 63. Clavel, F., D. Guetard, F. Brun-Vezinet, S. Chamaret, M. A. Rey, M. O. Santos-Ferreira, A. G. Laurent, C. Dauguet, C. Katlama, C. Rouzioux, et al. 1986. Isolation of a new human retrovirus from West African patients with AIDS. Science 233:343-6.
- 64. **Barin, F., S. M'Boup, F. Denis, P. Kanki, J. S. Allan, T. H. Lee, and M. Essex.** 1985. Serological evidence for virus related to simian T-lymphotropic retrovirus III in residents of west Africa. Lancet **2**:1387-9.
- 65. Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) and World Health Organization (WHO). 2007. 2007 AIDS epidemic update. http://www.unaids.org/en/KnowledgeCentre/HIVData/EpiUpdate/EpiUpdArchive/2007/ default.asp.
- 66. **Reeves, J. D., and R. W. Doms.** 2002. Human immunodeficiency virus type 2. J Gen Virol **83:**1253-65.
- 67. **Cohen, J.** 2007. AIDS research. Promising AIDS vaccine's failure leaves field reeling. Science **318**:28-9.
- 68. van der Loeff, M. F., A. A. Awasana, R. Sarge-Njie, M. van der Sande, A. Jaye, S. Sabally, T. Corrah, S. J. McConkey, and H. C. Whittle. 2006. Sixteen years of HIV surveillance in a West African research clinic reveals divergent epidemic trends of HIV-1 and HIV-2. Int J Epidemiol 35:1322-8.
- 69. Coffin J. M., H. S. H., Varmus H. E. 1997. Retroviruses. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, New York, USA.
- Vogt, P. K. 1997. Historical Introduction to the General Properties of Retroviruses, p. 1-25. *In* Retroviruses. H. S. H. Coffin J. M., Varmus H. E. (Eds). Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, New York, USA.
- 71. **Friend, C.** 1957. Cell-free transmission in adult Swiss mice of a disease having the character of a leukemia. J Exp Med **105**:307-18.
- 72. **Bittner, J. J.** 1936. Some Possible Effects of Nursing on the Mammary Gland Tumor Incidence in Mice. Science **84:**162.
- Gross, L. 1951. "Spontaneous" leukemia developing in C3H mice following inoculation in infancy, with AK-leukemic extracts, or AK-embrvos. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 76:27-32.

- 74. Weiss, R., Teich, N., Varmus, H. and Coffin, J. 1984. RNA Tumor Viruses. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, New York, USA.
- 75. **Temin, H. M.** 1964. Nature of the provirus of Rous sarcoma. National Cancer Institute Monographs **17:**557–570.
- 76. **Temin, H. M.** 1976. The DNA provirus hypothesis. Science **192**:1075-80.
- 77. **Baltimore, D.** 1970. RNA-dependent DNA polymerase in virions of RNA tumour viruses. Nature **226**:1209-11.
- Temin, H. M., and S. Mizutani. 1970. RNA-dependent DNA polymerase in virions of Rous sarcoma virus. Nature 226:1211-3.
- 79. **Hill, M., and J. Hillova.** 1972. Virus recovery in chicken cells tested with Rous sarcoma cell DNA. Nat New Biol **237**:35-9.
- 80. Baltimore, D. 1975. Tumor viruses: 1974. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol 39 Pt 2:1187-200.
- Hinuma, Y., K. Nagata, M. Hanaoka, M. Nakai, T. Matsumoto, K. I. Kinoshita, S. Shirakawa, and I. Miyoshi. 1981. Adult T-cell leukemia: antigen in an ATL cell line and detection of antibodies to the antigen in human sera. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 78:6476-80.
- Miyoshi, I., I. Kubonishi, S. Yoshimoto, T. Akagi, Y. Ohtsuki, Y. Shiraishi, K. Nagata, and Y. Hinuma. 1981. Type C virus particles in a cord T-cell line derived by co-cultivating normal human cord leukocytes and human leukaemic T cells. Nature 294:770-1.
- Yoshida, M., I. Miyoshi, and Y. Hinuma. 1982. Isolation and characterization of retrovirus from cell lines of human adult T-cell leukemia and its implication in the disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 79:2031-5.
- Linial, M. L., Fan, H., Hahn, B., Lwer, R., Neil, J., Quackenbush, S., Rethwilm, A., Sonigo, P., Stoye, J. and Tristem, M. 2006. Index of Viruses - Retroviridae. *In* ICTVdB - The Universal Virus Database, version 4. C. Büchen-Osmond (Eds). Columbia University, New York, USA.
- 85. Verwoerd, D. W., A. L. Payne, D. F. York, and M. S. Myer. 1983. Isolation and preliminary characterization of the jaagsiekte retrovirus (JSRV). Onderstepoort J Vet Res 50:309-16.
- 86. Jensen, E. M., I. Zelljadt, H. C. Chopra, and M. M. Mason. 1970. Isolation and propagation of a virus from a spontaneous mammary carcinoma of a rhesus monkey. Cancer Res 30:2388-93.
- 87. Chopra, H. C., and M. M. Mason. 1970. A new virus in a spontaneous mammary tumor of a rhesus monkey. Cancer Res **30**:2081-6.
- Kawakami, T. G., S. D. Huff, P. M. Buckley, D. L. Dungworth, S. P. Synder, and R. V. Gilden. 1972. C-type virus associated with gibbon lymphosarcoma. Nat New Biol 235:170-1.
- 89. Kalyanaraman, V. S., M. G. Sarngadharan, M. Robert-Guroff, I. Miyoshi, D. Golde, and R. C. Gallo. 1982. A new subtype of human T-cell leukemia virus (HTLV-II) associated with a T-cell variant of hairy cell leukemia. Science 218:571-3.

- 90. **Walker, R.** 1969. Virus associated with epidermal hyperplasia in fish. Natl Cancer Inst Monogr **31:**195-207.
- 91. Walker, R. 1962. Fine structure of lymphocystis virus of fish. Virology 18:503-5.
- Narayan, O., and J. E. Clements. 1989. Biology and pathogenesis of lentiviruses. J Gen Virol 70 (Pt 7):1617-39.
- 93. Sigurdsson, B., H. Grimsson, and P. A. Palsson. 1952. Maedi, a chronic, progressive infection of sheep's lungs. J Infect Dis 90:233-41.
- 94. Sigurdsson, B., P. Palsson, and H. Grimsson. 1957. Visna, a demyelinating transmissible disease of sheep. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 16:389-403.
- 95. Murray, S. M., and M. L. Linial. 2006. Foamy virus infection in primates. J Med Primatol 35:225-35.
- 96. Bentvelzen, P., and J. H. Daams. 1969. Hereditary infections with mammary tumor viruses in mice. J Natl Cancer Inst 43:1025-35.
- 97. Aaronson, S. A., J. W. Hartley, and G. J. Todaro. 1969. Mouse leukemia virus: "spontaneous" release by mouse embryo cells after long-term in vitro cultivation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 64:87-94.
- 98. Weiss, R. A. 1967. Spontaneous virus production from "non-virus producing" Rous sarcoma cells. Virology **32**:719-723.
- 99. Weiss, R. A. 1969. The host range of BRYAN strain Rous sarcoma virus synthesized in the absence of helper virus. J Gen Virol 5:511-528.
- 100. Weiss, R. A., and L. N. Payne. 1971. The heritable nature of the factor in chicken cells which acts as a helper virus for Rous sarcoma virus. Virology 45:508-15.
- 101. Weiss, R. A. 2006. The discovery of endogenous retroviruses. Retrovirology 3:67.
- 102. Katzourakis, A., M. Tristem, O. G. Pybus, and R. J. Gifford. 2007. Discovery and analysis of the first endogenous lentivirus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104:6261-5.
- 103. Martin, M. A., T. Bryan, S. Rasheed, and A. S. Khan. 1981. Identification and cloning of endogenous retroviral sequences present in human DNA. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 78:4892-6.
- 104. Voisset, C., R. A. Weiss, and D. J. Griffiths. 2008. Human RNA "rumor" viruses: the search for novel human retroviruses in chronic disease. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 72:157-96.
- 105. Mi, S., X. Lee, X. Li, G. M. Veldman, H. Finnerty, L. Racie, E. LaVallie, X. Y. Tang, P. Edouard, S. Howes, J. C. Keith, Jr., and J. M. McCoy. 2000. Syncytin is a captive retroviral envelope protein involved in human placental morphogenesis. Nature 403:785-9.
- 106. Towers, G., M. Bock, S. Martin, Y. Takeuchi, J. P. Stoye, and O. Danos. 2000. A conserved mechanism of retrovirus restriction in mammals. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97:12295-9.
- 107. Best, S., P. Le Tissier, G. Towers, and J. P. Stoye. 1996. Positional cloning of the mouse retrovirus restriction gene Fv1. Nature 382:826-9.

- 108. **Bock, M., and J. P. Stoye.** 2000. Endogenous retroviruses and the human germline. Curr Opin Genet Dev **10**:651-5.
- 109. Lander, E. S., L. M. Linton, B. Birren, C. Nusbaum, M. C. Zody, J. Baldwin, K. Devon, K. Dewar, M. Doyle, W. FitzHugh, R. Funke, D. Gage, K. Harris, A. Heaford, J. Howland, L. Kann, J. Lehoczky, R. LeVine, P. McEwan, K. McKernan, J. Meldrim, J. P. Mesirov, C. Miranda, W. Morris, J. Naylor, C. Raymond, M. Rosetti, R. Santos, A. Sheridan, C. Sougnez, N. Stange-Thomann, N. Stojanovic, A. Subramanian, D. Wyman, J. Rogers, J. Sulston, R. Ainscough, S. Beck, D. Bentley, J. Burton, C. Clee, N. Carter, A. Coulson, R. Deadman, P. Deloukas, A. Dunham, I. Dunham, R. Durbin, L. French, D. Grafham, S. Gregory, T. Hubbard, S. Humphray, A. Hunt, M. Jones, C. Lloyd, A. McMurray, L. Matthews, S. Mercer, S. Milne, J. C. Mullikin, A. Mungall, R. Plumb, M. Ross, R. Shownkeen, S. Sims, R. H. Waterston, R. K. Wilson, L. W. Hillier, J. D. McPherson, M. A. Marra, E. R. Mardis, L. A. Fulton, A. T. Chinwalla, K. H. Pepin, W. R. Gish, S. L. Chissoe, M. C. Wendl, K. D. Delehaunty, T. L. Miner, A. Delehaunty, J. B. Kramer, L. L. Cook, R. S. Fulton, D. L. Johnson, P. J. Minx, S. W. Clifton, T. Hawkins, E. Branscomb, P. Predki, P. Richardson, S. Wenning, T. Slezak, N. Doggett, J. F. Cheng, A. Olsen, S. Lucas, C. Elkin, E. Uberbacher, M. Frazier, et al. 2001. Initial sequencing and analysis of the human genome. Nature 409:860-921.
- 110. **Hughes, J. F., and J. M. Coffin.** 2001. Evidence for genomic rearrangements mediated by human endogenous retroviruses during primate evolution. Nat Genet **29:**487-9.
- 111. Jern, P., G. O. Sperber, and J. Blomberg. 2005. Use of endogenous retroviral sequences (ERVs) and structural markers for retroviral phylogenetic inference and taxonomy. Retrovirology 2:50.
- 112. Medstrand, P., L. N. van de Lagemaat, and D. L. Mager. 2002. Retroelement distributions in the human genome: variations associated with age and proximity to genes. Genome Res 12:1483-95.
- 113. **Sperber, G. O., T. Airola, P. Jern, and J. Blomberg.** 2007. Automated recognition of retroviral sequences in genomic data--RetroTector. Nucleic Acids Res **35**:4964-76.
- 114. **Bannert, N., and R. Kurth.** 2004. Retroelements and the human genome: new perspectives on an old relation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **101 Suppl 2:**14572-9.
- 115. **Patience, C., D. A. Wilkinson, and R. A. Weiss.** 1997. Our retroviral heritage. Trends Genet **13**:116-20.
- 116. **Gifford, R., and M. Tristem.** 2003. The evolution, distribution and diversity of endogenous retroviruses. Virus Genes **26**:291-315.
- 117. Bibollet-Ruche, F., E. Bailes, F. Gao, X. Pourrut, K. L. Barlow, J. P. Clewley, J. M. Mwenda, D. K. Langat, G. K. Chege, H. M. McClure, E. Mpoudi-Ngole, E. Delaporte, M. Peeters, G. M. Shaw, P. M. Sharp, and B. H. Hahn. 2004. New simian immunodeficiency virus infecting De Brazza's monkeys (Cercopithecus neglectus): evidence for a cercopithecus monkey virus clade. J Virol 78:7748-62.
- 118. Hahn, B. H., G. M. Shaw, K. M. De Cock, and P. M. Sharp. 2000. AIDS as a zoonosis: scientific and public health implications. Science 287:607-14.
- 119. Keele, B. F., F. Van Heuverswyn, Y. Li, E. Bailes, J. Takehisa, M. L. Santiago, F. Bibollet-Ruche, Y. Chen, L. V. Wain, F. Liegeois, S. Loul, E. M. Ngole, Y. Bienvenue, E. Delaporte, J. F. Brookfield, P. M. Sharp, G. M. Shaw, M. Peeters, and B. H. Hahn. 2006. Chimpanzee reservoirs of pandemic and nonpandemic HIV-1. Science 313:523-6.

- 120. Bailes, E., F. Gao, F. Bibollet-Ruche, V. Courgnaud, M. Peeters, P. A. Marx, B. H. Hahn, and P. M. Sharp. 2003. Hybrid origin of SIV in chimpanzees. Science 300:1713.
- 121. Van Heuverswyn, F., Y. Li, C. Neel, E. Bailes, B. F. Keele, W. Liu, S. Loul, C. Butel, F. Liegeois, Y. Bienvenue, E. M. Ngolle, P. M. Sharp, G. M. Shaw, E. Delaporte, B. H. Hahn, and M. Peeters. 2006. Human immunodeficiency viruses: SIV infection in wild gorillas. Nature 444:164.
- 122. McCutchan, F. E. 2006. Global epidemiology of HIV. J Med Virol 78 Suppl 1:S7-S12.
- 123. Taylor, B. S., M. E. Sobieszczyk, F. E. McCutchan, and S. M. Hammer. 2008. The challenge of HIV-1 subtype diversity. N Engl J Med **358**:1590-602.
- 124. Hemelaar, J., E. Gouws, P. D. Ghys, and S. Osmanov. 2006. Global and regional distribution of HIV-1 genetic subtypes and recombinants in 2004. Aids **20**:W13-23.
- 125. **Vogt, V. M.** 1997. Retroviral virions and genomes, p. 27-69. *In* Retroviruses. H. S. H. Coffin J. M., Varmus H. E. (Eds). Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, New York, USA.
- 126. Henderson, L. E., M. A. Bowers, R. C. Sowder, 2nd, S. A. Serabyn, D. G. Johnson, J. W. Bess, Jr., L. O. Arthur, D. K. Bryant, and C. Fenselau. 1992. Gag proteins of the highly replicative MN strain of human immunodeficiency virus type 1: posttranslational modifications, proteolytic processings, and complete amino acid sequences. J Virol 66:1856-65.
- 127. Frankel, A. D., and J. A. Young. 1998. HIV-1: fifteen proteins and an RNA. Annu Rev Biochem 67:1-25.
- 128. Swanstrom, R., and Wills, J.W. 1997. Synthesis, assembly, and processing of viral proteins, p. 263-334. *In* Retroviruses. H. S. H. Coffin J. M., Varmus H. E. (Eds). Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, New York, USA.
- 129. Veronese, F. D., A. L. DeVico, T. D. Copeland, S. Oroszlan, R. C. Gallo, and M. G. Sarngadharan. 1985. Characterization of gp41 as the transmembrane protein coded by the HTLV-III/LAV envelope gene. Science 229:1402-5.
- 130. Robey, W. G., B. Safai, S. Oroszlan, L. O. Arthur, M. A. Gonda, R. C. Gallo, and P. J. Fischinger. 1985. Characterization of envelope and core structural gene products of HTLV-III with sera from AIDS patients. Science 228:593-5.
- 131. Allan, J. S., J. E. Coligan, F. Barin, M. F. McLane, J. G. Sodroski, C. A. Rosen, W. A. Haseltine, T. H. Lee, and M. Essex. 1985. Major glycoprotein antigens that induce antibodies in AIDS patients are encoded by HTLV-III. Science 228:1091-4.
- Starcich, B., L. Ratner, S. F. Josephs, T. Okamoto, R. C. Gallo, and F. Wong-Staal. 1985. Characterization of long terminal repeat sequences of HTLV-III. Science 227:538-40.
- 133. Laspia, M. F., A. P. Rice, and M. B. Mathews. 1989. HIV-1 Tat protein increases transcriptional initiation and stabilizes elongation. Cell **59**:283-92.
- 134. Berkhout, B., R. H. Silverman, and K. T. Jeang. 1989. Tat trans-activates the human immunodeficiency virus through a nascent RNA target. Cell **59:**273-82.
- 135. Jeeninga, R. E., M. Hoogenkamp, M. Armand-Ugon, M. de Baar, K. Verhoef, and B. Berkhout. 2000. Functional differences between the long terminal repeat transcriptional promoters of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 subtypes A through G. J Virol 74:3740-51.

- 136. van Opijnen, T., R. E. Jeeninga, M. C. Boerlijst, G. P. Pollakis, V. Zetterberg, M. Salminen, and B. Berkhout. 2004. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 subtypes have a distinct long terminal repeat that determines the replication rate in a host-cell-specific manner. J Virol 78:3675-83.
- Briggs, J. A., T. Wilk, R. Welker, H. G. Krausslich, and S. D. Fuller. 2003. Structural organization of authentic, mature HIV-1 virions and cores. Embo J 22:1707-15.
- Zanetti, G., J. A. Briggs, K. Grunewald, Q. J. Sattentau, and S. D. Fuller. 2006. Cryo-electron tomographic structure of an immunodeficiency virus envelope complex in situ. PLoS Pathog 2:e83.
- 139. Wyatt, R., and J. Sodroski. 1998. The HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins: fusogens, antigens, and immunogens. Science 280:1884-8.
- 140. Zhu, P., J. Liu, J. Bess, Jr., E. Chertova, J. D. Lifson, H. Grise, G. A. Ofek, K. A. Taylor, and K. H. Roux. 2006. Distribution and three-dimensional structure of AIDS virus envelope spikes. Nature 441:847-52.
- 141. Poignard, P., M. Moulard, E. Golez, V. Vivona, M. Franti, S. Venturini, M. Wang, P. W. Parren, and D. R. Burton. 2003. Heterogeneity of envelope molecules expressed on primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 particles as probed by the binding of neutralizing and nonneutralizing antibodies. J Virol 77:353-65.
- 142. Moore, P. L., E. T. Crooks, L. Porter, P. Zhu, C. S. Cayanan, H. Grise, P. Corcoran, M. B. Zwick, M. Franti, L. Morris, K. H. Roux, D. R. Burton, and J. M. Binley. 2006. Nature of nonfunctional envelope proteins on the surface of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 80:2515-28.
- 143. Hill, C. P., D. Worthylake, D. P. Bancroft, A. M. Christensen, and W. I. Sundquist. 1996. Crystal structures of the trimeric human immunodeficiency virus type 1 matrix protein: implications for membrane association and assembly. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93:3099-104.
- 144. Mortuza, G. B., L. F. Haire, A. Stevens, S. J. Smerdon, J. P. Stoye, and I. A. Taylor. 2004. High-resolution structure of a retroviral capsid hexameric amino-terminal domain. Nature 431:481-5.
- 145. Li, S., C. P. Hill, W. I. Sundquist, and J. T. Finch. 2000. Image reconstructions of helical assemblies of the HIV-1 CA protein. Nature 407:409-13.
- 146. **Paillart, J. C., M. Shehu-Xhilaga, R. Marquet, and J. Mak.** 2004. Dimerization of retroviral RNA genomes: an inseparable pair. Nat Rev Microbiol **2:**461-72.
- 147. Paillart, J. C., E. Skripkin, B. Ehresmann, C. Ehresmann, and R. Marquet. 1996. A loop-loop "kissing" complex is the essential part of the dimer linkage of genomic HIV-1 RNA. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93:5572-7.
- 148. Hoglund, S., A. Ohagen, J. Goncalves, A. T. Panganiban, and D. Gabuzda. 1997. Ultrastructure of HIV-1 genomic RNA. Virology 233:271-9.
- 149. Mujeeb, A., J. L. Clever, T. M. Billeci, T. L. James, and T. G. Parslow. 1998. Structure of the dimer initiation complex of HIV-1 genomic RNA. Nat Struct Biol 5:432-6.
- Nisole, S., and A. Saib. 2004. Early steps of retrovirus replicative cycle. Retrovirology 1:9.

- 151. Aiken, C. 2006. Viral and cellular factors that regulate HIV-1 uncoating. Curr. Opin. HIV AIDS 1:194-199.
- Auewarakul, P., P. Wacharapornin, S. Srichatrapimuk, S. Chutipongtanate, and P. Puthavathana. 2005. Uncoating of HIV-1 requires cellular activation. Virology 337:93-101.
- Thali, M., A. Bukovsky, E. Kondo, B. Rosenwirth, C. T. Walsh, J. Sodroski, and H. G. Gottlinger. 1994. Functional association of cyclophilin A with HIV-1 virions. Nature 372:363-5.
- 154. Franke, E. K., H. E. Yuan, and J. Luban. 1994. Specific incorporation of cyclophilin A into HIV-1 virions. Nature 372:359-62.
- 155. Luban, J., K. L. Bossolt, E. K. Franke, G. V. Kalpana, and S. P. Goff. 1993. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Gag protein binds to cyclophilins A and B. Cell 73:1067-78.
- 156. Stremlau, M., C. M. Owens, M. J. Perron, M. Kiessling, P. Autissier, and J. Sodroski. 2004. The cytoplasmic body component TRIM5alpha restricts HIV-1 infection in Old World monkeys. Nature 427:848-53.
- 157. Stremlau, M., M. Perron, M. Lee, Y. Li, B. Song, H. Javanbakht, F. Diaz-Griffero, D. J. Anderson, W. I. Sundquist, and J. Sodroski. 2006. Specific recognition and accelerated uncoating of retroviral capsids by the TRIM5alpha restriction factor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:5514-9.
- Nermut, M. V., and A. Fassati. 2003. Structural analyses of purified human immunodeficiency virus type 1 intracellular reverse transcription complexes. J Virol 77:8196-206.
- 159. **Fassati, A., and S. P. Goff.** 2001. Characterization of intracellular reverse transcription complexes of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol **75**:3626-35.
- McDonald, D., M. A. Vodicka, G. Lucero, T. M. Svitkina, G. G. Borisy, M. Emerman, and T. J. Hope. 2002. Visualization of the intracellular behavior of HIV in living cells. J Cell Biol 159:441-52.
- 161. **Bukrinskaya, A., B. Brichacek, A. Mann, and M. Stevenson.** 1998. Establishment of a functional human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) reverse transcription complex involves the cytoskeleton. J Exp Med **188**:2113-25.
- 162. Wilk, T., B. Gowen, and S. D. Fuller. 1999. Actin associates with the nucleocapsid domain of the human immunodeficiency virus Gag polyprotein. J Virol 73:1931-40.
- 163. Liu, B., R. Dai, C. J. Tian, L. Dawson, R. Gorelick, and X. F. Yu. 1999. Interaction of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 nucleocapsid with actin. J Virol **73**:2901-8.
- 164. Hottiger, M., K. Gramatikoff, O. Georgiev, C. Chaponnier, W. Schaffner, and U. Hubscher. 1995. The large subunit of HIV-1 reverse transcriptase interacts with beta-actin. Nucleic Acids Res 23:736-41.
- 165. di Marzo Veronese, F., T. D. Copeland, A. L. DeVico, R. Rahman, S. Oroszlan, R. C. Gallo, and M. G. Sarngadharan. 1986. Characterization of highly immunogenic p66/p51 as the reverse transcriptase of HTLV-III/LAV. Science 231:1289-91.
- 166. Freed, E. O. 2001. HIV-1 replication. Somat Cell Mol Genet 26:13-33.

- 167. Mansky, L. M., and H. M. Temin. 1995. Lower in vivo mutation rate of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 than that predicted from the fidelity of purified reverse transcriptase. J Virol 69:5087-94.
- 168. **Temin, H. M.** 1993. Retrovirus variation and reverse transcription: abnormal strand transfers result in retrovirus genetic variation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **90**:6900-3.
- 169. Le Rouzic, E., and S. Benichou. 2005. The Vpr protein from HIV-1: distinct roles along the viral life cycle. Retrovirology **2:**11.
- 170. Warrilow, D., L. Meredith, A. Davis, C. Burrell, P. Li, and D. Harrich. 2008. Cell factors stimulate human immunodeficiency virus type 1 reverse transcription in vitro. J Virol 82:1425-37.
- 171. Lemay, J., P. Maidou-Peindara, T. Bader, E. Ennifar, J. C. Rain, R. Benarous, and L. X. Liu. 2008. HuR interacts with human immunodeficiency virus type 1 reverse transcriptase, and modulates reverse transcription in infected cells. Retrovirology **5**:47.
- 172. Sheehy, A. M., N. C. Gaddis, J. D. Choi, and M. H. Malim. 2002. Isolation of a human gene that inhibits HIV-1 infection and is suppressed by the viral Vif protein. Nature **418**:646-50.
- 173. Harris, R. S., and M. T. Liddament. 2004. Retroviral restriction by APOBEC proteins. Nat Rev Immunol 4:868-77.
- 174. Sheehy, A. M., N. C. Gaddis, and M. H. Malim. 2003. The antiretroviral enzyme APOBEC3G is degraded by the proteasome in response to HIV-1 Vif. Nat Med 9:1404-7.
- 175. **Conticello, S. G., R. S. Harris, and M. S. Neuberger.** 2003. The Vif protein of HIV triggers degradation of the human antiretroviral DNA deaminase APOBEC3G. Curr Biol **13**:2009-13.
- 176. Yu, X., Y. Yu, B. Liu, K. Luo, W. Kong, P. Mao, and X. F. Yu. 2003. Induction of APOBEC3G ubiquitination and degradation by an HIV-1 Vif-Cul5-SCF complex. Science 302:1056-60.
- 177. **Farnet, C. M., and W. A. Haseltine.** 1991. Determination of viral proteins present in the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 preintegration complex. J Virol **65:**1910-5.
- 178. **Farnet, C. M., and W. A. Haseltine.** 1990. Integration of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 DNA in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **87**:4164-8.
- 179. Roe, T., T. C. Reynolds, G. Yu, and P. O. Brown. 1993. Integration of murine leukemia virus DNA depends on mitosis. Embo J 12:2099-108.
- 180. Gartner, S., P. Markovits, D. M. Markovitz, M. H. Kaplan, R. C. Gallo, and M. Popovic. 1986. The role of mononuclear phagocytes in HTLV-III/LAV infection. Science 233:215-9.
- 181. Lewis, P., M. Hensel, and M. Emerman. 1992. Human immunodeficiency virus infection of cells arrested in the cell cycle. Embo J 11:3053-8.
- Bukrinsky, M. I., N. Sharova, M. P. Dempsey, T. L. Stanwick, A. G. Bukrinskaya, S. Haggerty, and M. Stevenson. 1992. Active nuclear import of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 preintegration complexes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89:6580-4.

- Fassati, A. 2006. HIV infection of non-dividing cells: a divisive problem. Retrovirology 3:74.
- 184. Heinzinger, N. K., M. I. Bukinsky, S. A. Haggerty, A. M. Ragland, V. Kewalramani, M. A. Lee, H. E. Gendelman, L. Ratner, M. Stevenson, and M. Emerman. 1994. The Vpr protein of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 influences nuclear localization of viral nucleic acids in nondividing host cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91:7311-5.
- 185. Lu, Y. L., P. Spearman, and L. Ratner. 1993. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 viral protein R localization in infected cells and virions. J Virol 67:6542-50.
- 186. **Zaitseva, L., R. Myers, and A. Fassati.** 2006. tRNAs promote nuclear import of HIV-1 intracellular reverse transcription complexes. PLoS Biol **4**:e332.
- 187. **Brown, P. O.** 1997. Integration, p. 161-203. *In* Retroviruses. H. S. H. Coffin J. M., Varmus H. E. (Eds). Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, New York, USA.
- 188. **Bushman, F. D., T. Fujiwara, and R. Craigie.** 1990. Retroviral DNA integration directed by HIV integration protein in vitro. Science **249**:1555-8.
- 189. **Pauza, C. D.** 1990. Two bases are deleted from the termini of HIV-1 linear DNA during integrative recombination. Virology **179:**886-9.
- 190. Engelman, A., K. Mizuuchi, and R. Craigie. 1991. HIV-1 DNA integration: mechanism of viral DNA cleavage and DNA strand transfer. Cell 67:1211-21.
- 191. Schroder, A. R., P. Shinn, H. Chen, C. Berry, J. R. Ecker, and F. Bushman. 2002. HIV-1 integration in the human genome favors active genes and local hotspots. Cell 110:521-9.
- 192. Albanese, A., D. Arosio, M. Terreni, and A. Cereseto. 2008. HIV-1 pre-integration complexes selectively target decondensed chromatin in the nuclear periphery. PLoS ONE 3:e2413.
- 193. Lewinski, M. K., M. Yamashita, M. Emerman, A. Ciuffi, H. Marshall, G. Crawford, F. Collins, P. Shinn, J. Leipzig, S. Hannenhalli, C. C. Berry, J. R. Ecker, and F. D. Bushman. 2006. Retroviral DNA integration: viral and cellular determinants of target-site selection. PLoS Pathog 2:e60.
- 194. Cherepanov, P., G. Maertens, P. Proost, B. Devreese, J. Van Beeumen, Y. Engelborghs, E. De Clercq, and Z. Debyser. 2003. HIV-1 integrase forms stable tetramers and associates with LEDGF/p75 protein in human cells. J Biol Chem 278:372-81.
- 195. Ciuffi, A., M. Llano, E. Poeschla, C. Hoffmann, J. Leipzig, P. Shinn, J. R. Ecker, and F. Bushman. 2005. A role for LEDGF/p75 in targeting HIV DNA integration. Nat Med 11:1287-9.
- 196. **Engelman, A., and P. Cherepanov.** 2008. The lentiviral integrase binding protein LEDGF/p75 and HIV-1 replication. PLoS Pathog **4:**e1000046.
- 197. Maertens, G., P. Cherepanov, W. Pluymers, K. Busschots, E. De Clercq, Z. Debyser, and Y. Engelborghs. 2003. LEDGF/p75 is essential for nuclear and chromosomal targeting of HIV-1 integrase in human cells. J Biol Chem 278:33528-39.
- 198. Llano, M., D. T. Saenz, A. Meehan, P. Wongthida, M. Peretz, W. H. Walker, W. Teo, and E. M. Poeschla. 2006. An essential role for LEDGF/p75 in HIV integration. Science 314:461-4.

- 199. Zielske, S. P., and M. Stevenson. 2006. Modest but reproducible inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection in macrophages following LEDGFp75 silencing. J Virol 80:7275-80.
- 200. Vandekerckhove, L., F. Christ, B. Van Maele, J. De Rijck, R. Gijsbers, C. Van den Haute, M. Witvrouw, and Z. Debyser. 2006. Transient and stable knockdown of the integrase cofactor LEDGF/p75 reveals its role in the replication cycle of human immunodeficiency virus. J Virol 80:1886-96.
- 201. Marshall, H. M., K. Ronen, C. Berry, M. Llano, H. Sutherland, D. Saenz, W. Bickmore, E. Poeschla, and F. D. Bushman. 2007. Role of PSIP1/LEDGF/p75 in lentiviral infectivity and integration targeting. PLoS ONE 2:e1340.
- 202. Cullen, B. R. 1991. Regulation of HIV-1 gene expression. Faseb J 5:2361-8.
- 203. Sodroski, J., C. Rosen, F. Wong-Staal, S. Z. Salahuddin, M. Popovic, S. Arya, R. C. Gallo, and W. A. Haseltine. 1985. Trans-acting transcriptional regulation of human T-cell leukemia virus type III long terminal repeat. Science 227:171-3.
- 204. Wei, P., M. E. Garber, S. M. Fang, W. H. Fischer, and K. A. Jones. 1998. A novel CDK9-associated C-type cyclin interacts directly with HIV-1 Tat and mediates its high-affinity, loop-specific binding to TAR RNA. Cell **92:**451-62.
- 205. Brigati, C., M. Giacca, D. M. Noonan, and A. Albini. 2003. HIV Tat, its TARgets and the control of viral gene expression. FEMS Microbiol Lett **220:**57-65.
- 206. Dandekar, D. H., K. N. Ganesh, and D. Mitra. 2004. HIV-1 Tat directly binds to NFkappaB enhancer sequence: role in viral and cellular gene expression. Nucleic Acids Res 32:1270-8.
- 207. Benkirane, M., R. F. Chun, H. Xiao, V. V. Ogryzko, B. H. Howard, Y. Nakatani, and K. T. Jeang. 1998. Activation of integrated provirus requires histone acetyltransferase. p300 and P/CAF are coactivators for HIV-1 Tat. J Biol Chem 273:24898-905.
- Hottiger, M. O., and G. J. Nabel. 1998. Interaction of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Tat with the transcriptional coactivators p300 and CREB binding protein. J Virol 72:8252-6.
- 209. Marzio, G., M. Tyagi, M. I. Gutierrez, and M. Giacca. 1998. HIV-1 tat transactivator recruits p300 and CREB-binding protein histone acetyltransferases to the viral promoter. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95:13519-24.
- Col, E., C. Caron, D. Seigneurin-Berny, J. Gracia, A. Favier, and S. Khochbin.
 2001. The histone acetyltransferase, hGCN5, interacts with and acetylates the HIV transactivator, Tat. J Biol Chem 276:28179-84.
- 211. Pagans, S., A. Pedal, B. J. North, K. Kaehlcke, B. L. Marshall, A. Dorr, C. Hetzer-Egger, P. Henklein, R. Frye, M. W. McBurney, H. Hruby, M. Jung, E. Verdin, and M. Ott. 2005. SIRT1 regulates HIV transcription via Tat deacetylation. PLoS Biol 3:e41.
- 212. Dorr, A., V. Kiermer, A. Pedal, H. R. Rackwitz, P. Henklein, U. Schubert, M. M. Zhou, E. Verdin, and M. Ott. 2002. Transcriptional synergy between Tat and PCAF is dependent on the binding of acetylated Tat to the PCAF bromodomain. Embo J 21:2715-23.
- 213. Vardabasso, C., L. Manganaro, M. Lusic, A. Marcello, and M. Giacca. 2008. The histone chaperone protein Nucleosome Assembly Protein-1 (hNAP-1) binds HIV-1 Tat and promotes viral transcription. Retrovirology **5**:8.

- 214. **Huigen, M. C., W. Kamp, and H. S. Nottet.** 2004. Multiple effects of HIV-1 transactivator protein on the pathogenesis of HIV-1 infection. Eur J Clin Invest **34**:57-66.
- 215. Kwon, H. S., M. M. Brent, R. Getachew, P. Jayakumar, L. F. Chen, M. Schnolzer, M. W. McBurney, R. Marmorstein, W. C. Greene, and M. Ott. 2008. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Tat protein inhibits the SIRT1 deacetylase and induces T cell hyperactivation. Cell Host Microbe 3:158-67.
- 216. Campbell, G. R., J. D. Watkins, K. K. Singh, E. P. Loret, and S. A. Spector. 2007. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 subtype C Tat fails to induce intracellular calcium flux and induces reduced tumor necrosis factor production from monocytes. J Virol 81:5919-28.
- 217. Desfosses, Y., M. Solis, Q. Sun, N. Grandvaux, C. Van Lint, A. Burny, A. Gatignol, M. A. Wainberg, R. Lin, and J. Hiscott. 2005. Regulation of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gene expression by clade-specific Tat proteins. J Virol 79:9180-91.
- Schwartz, S., B. K. Felber, D. M. Benko, E. M. Fenyo, and G. N. Pavlakis. 1990. Cloning and functional analysis of multiply spliced mRNA species of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 64:2519-29.
- Stoltzfus, C. M., and J. M. Madsen. 2006. Role of viral splicing elements and cellular RNA binding proteins in regulation of HIV-1 alternative RNA splicing. Curr HIV Res 4:43-55.
- Robert-Guroff, M., M. Popovic, S. Gartner, P. Markham, R. C. Gallo, and M. S. Reitz. 1990. Structure and expression of tat-, rev-, and nef-specific transcripts of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in infected lymphocytes and macrophages. J Virol 64:3391-8.
- 221. Pollard, V. W., and M. H. Malim. 1998. The HIV-1 Rev protein. Annu Rev Microbiol 52:491-532.
- 222. Malim, M. H., J. Hauber, S. Y. Le, J. V. Maizel, and B. R. Cullen. 1989. The HIV-1 rev trans-activator acts through a structured target sequence to activate nuclear export of unspliced viral mRNA. Nature **338**:254-7.
- 223. Kim, S. Y., R. Byrn, J. Groopman, and D. Baltimore. 1989. Temporal aspects of DNA and RNA synthesis during human immunodeficiency virus infection: evidence for differential gene expression. J Virol 63:3708-13.
- 224. **Zapp, M. L., and M. R. Green.** 1989. Sequence-specific RNA binding by the HIV-1 Rev protein. Nature **342:**714-6.
- 225. Malim, M. H., S. Bohnlein, J. Hauber, and B. R. Cullen. 1989. Functional dissection of the HIV-1 Rev trans-activator--derivation of a trans-dominant repressor of Rev function. Cell **58**:205-14.
- 226. **Fischer, U., J. Huber, W. C. Boelens, I. W. Mattaj, and R. Luhrmann.** 1995. The HIV-1 Rev activation domain is a nuclear export signal that accesses an export pathway used by specific cellular RNAs. Cell **82**:475-83.
- 227. Wen, W., J. L. Meinkoth, R. Y. Tsien, and S. S. Taylor. 1995. Identification of a signal for rapid export of proteins from the nucleus. Cell 82:463-73.
- 228. Stade, K., C. S. Ford, C. Guthrie, and K. Weis. 1997. Exportin 1 (Crm1p) is an essential nuclear export factor. Cell **90**:1041-50.

- 229. Fornerod, M., M. Ohno, M. Yoshida, and I. W. Mattaj. 1997. CRM1 is an export receptor for leucine-rich nuclear export signals. Cell **90**:1051-60.
- 230. Fukuda, M., S. Asano, T. Nakamura, M. Adachi, M. Yoshida, M. Yanagida, and E. Nishida. 1997. CRM1 is responsible for intracellular transport mediated by the nuclear export signal. Nature 390:308-11.
- 231. Modem, S., K. R. Badri, T. C. Holland, and T. R. Reddy. 2005. Sam68 is absolutely required for Rev function and HIV-1 production. Nucleic Acids Res 33:873-9.
- 232. Yu, Z., N. Sanchez-Velar, I. E. Catrina, E. L. Kittler, E. B. Udofia, and M. L. Zapp. 2005. The cellular HIV-1 Rev cofactor hRIP is required for viral replication. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:4027-32.
- 233. Gheysen, D., E. Jacobs, F. de Foresta, C. Thiriart, M. Francotte, D. Thines, and M. De Wilde. 1989. Assembly and release of HIV-1 precursor Pr55gag virus-like particles from recombinant baculovirus-infected insect cells. Cell 59:103-12.
- 234. Freed, E. O. 1998. HIV-1 gag proteins: diverse functions in the virus life cycle. Virology 251:1-15.
- 235. Hearps, A. C., and D. A. Jans. 2007. Regulating the functions of the HIV-1 matrix protein. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 23:341-6.
- 236. Bryant, M., and L. Ratner. 1990. Myristoylation-dependent replication and assembly of human immunodeficiency virus 1. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 87:523-7.
- 237. Zhou, W., and M. D. Resh. 1996. Differential membrane binding of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 matrix protein. J Virol 70:8540-8.
- 238. Tang, C., E. Loeliger, P. Luncsford, I. Kinde, D. Beckett, and M. F. Summers. 2004. Entropic switch regulates myristate exposure in the HIV-1 matrix protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:517-22.
- 239. Ono, A., S. D. Ablan, S. J. Lockett, K. Nagashima, and E. O. Freed. 2004. Phosphatidylinositol (4,5) bisphosphate regulates HIV-1 Gag targeting to the plasma membrane. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:14889-94.
- 240. Saad, J. S., J. Miller, J. Tai, A. Kim, R. H. Ghanam, and M. F. Summers. 2006. Structural basis for targeting HIV-1 Gag proteins to the plasma membrane for virus assembly. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:11364-9.
- 241. Ganser-Pornillos, B. K., M. Yeager, and W. I. Sundquist. 2008. The structural biology of HIV assembly. Curr Opin Struct Biol 18:203-17.
- 242. Zimmerman, C., K. C. Klein, P. K. Kiser, A. R. Singh, B. L. Firestein, S. C. Riba, and J. R. Lingappa. 2002. Identification of a host protein essential for assembly of immature HIV-1 capsids. Nature 415:88-92.
- 243. Lingappa, J. R., J. E. Dooher, M. A. Newman, P. K. Kiser, and K. C. Klein. 2006. Basic residues in the nucleocapsid domain of Gag are required for interaction of HIV-1 gag with ABCE1 (HP68), a cellular protein important for HIV-1 capsid assembly. J Biol Chem 281:3773-84.
- 244. **Maggioni, C., and I. Braakman.** 2005. Synthesis and quality control of viral membrane proteins. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol **285**:175-98.
- 245. Freed, E. O., and M. A. Martin. 1995. The role of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoproteins in virus infection. J Biol Chem 270:23883-6.

- 246. Li, Y., J. J. Bergeron, L. Luo, W. J. Ou, D. Y. Thomas, and C. Y. Kang. 1996. Effects of inefficient cleavage of the signal sequence of HIV-1 gp 120 on its association with calnexin, folding, and intracellular transport. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93:9606-11.
- 247. Otteken, A., and B. Moss. 1996. Calreticulin interacts with newly synthesized human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoprotein, suggesting a chaperone function similar to that of calnexin. J Biol Chem 271:97-103.
- Earl, P. L., B. Moss, and R. W. Doms. 1991. Folding, interaction with GRP78-BiP, assembly, and transport of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope protein. J Virol 65:2047-55.
- Li, Y., L. Luo, D. Y. Thomas, and C. Y. Kang. 1994. Control of expression, glycosylation, and secretion of HIV-1 gp120 by homologous and heterologous signal sequences. Virology 204:266-78.
- 250. Leonard, C. K., M. W. Spellman, L. Riddle, R. J. Harris, J. N. Thomas, and T. J. Gregory. 1990. Assignment of intrachain disulfide bonds and characterization of potential glycosylation sites of the type 1 recombinant human immunodeficiency virus envelope glycoprotein (gp120) expressed in Chinese hamster ovary cells. J Biol Chem 265:10373-82.
- 251. Fennie, C., and L. A. Lasky. 1989. Model for intracellular folding of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120. J Virol 63:639-46.
- 252. Land, A., D. Zonneveld, and I. Braakman. 2003. Folding of HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein involves extensive isomerization of disulfide bonds and conformation-dependent leader peptide cleavage. Faseb J 17:1058-67.
- 253. Otteken, A., P. L. Earl, and B. Moss. 1996. Folding, assembly, and intracellular trafficking of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoprotein analyzed with monoclonal antibodies recognizing maturational intermediates. J Virol 70:3407-15.
- 254. Berman, P. W., W. M. Nunes, and O. K. Haffar. 1988. Expression of membraneassociated and secreted variants of gp160 of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in vitro and in continuous cell lines. J Virol 62:3135-42.
- 255. Pinter, A., W. J. Honnen, S. A. Tilley, C. Bona, H. Zaghouani, M. K. Gorny, and S. Zolla-Pazner. 1989. Oligomeric structure of gp41, the transmembrane protein of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 63:2674-9.
- 256. Lu, M., S. C. Blacklow, and P. S. Kim. 1995. A trimeric structural domain of the HIV-1 transmembrane glycoprotein. Nat Struct Biol 2:1075-82.
- 257. Weiss, C. D., J. A. Levy, and J. M. White. 1990. Oligomeric organization of gp120 on infectious human immunodeficiency virus type 1 particles. J Virol 64:5674-7.
- 258. Earl, P. L., R. W. Doms, and B. Moss. 1990. Oligomeric structure of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoprotein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 87:648-52.
- 259. **Pantophlet, R., and D. R. Burton.** 2006. GP120: target for neutralizing HIV-1 antibodies. Annu Rev Immunol **24**:739-69.
- 260. Chan, D. C., D. Fass, J. M. Berger, and P. S. Kim. 1997. Core structure of gp41 from the HIV envelope glycoprotein. Cell **89**:263-73.
- 261. Weissenhorn, W., A. Dessen, S. C. Harrison, J. J. Skehel, and D. C. Wiley. 1997. Atomic structure of the ectodomain from HIV-1 gp41. Nature **387**:426-30.

- 262. Margottin, F., S. P. Bour, H. Durand, L. Selig, S. Benichou, V. Richard, D. Thomas, K. Strebel, and R. Benarous. 1998. A novel human WD protein, h-beta TrCp, that interacts with HIV-1 Vpu connects CD4 to the ER degradation pathway through an F-box motif. Mol Cell 1:565-74.
- 263. Malim, M. H., and M. Emerman. 2008. HIV-1 accessory proteins--ensuring viral survival in a hostile environment. Cell Host Microbe **3**:388-98.
- 264. Collins, K. L., B. K. Chen, S. A. Kalams, B. D. Walker, and D. Baltimore. 1998. HIV-1 Nef protein protects infected primary cells against killing by cytotoxic T lymphocytes. Nature 391:397-401.
- 265. Deacon, N. J., A. Tsykin, A. Solomon, K. Smith, M. Ludford-Menting, D. J. Hooker, D. A. McPhee, A. L. Greenway, A. Ellett, C. Chatfield, V. A. Lawson, S. Crowe, A. Maerz, S. Sonza, J. Learmont, J. S. Sullivan, A. Cunningham, D. Dwyer, D. Dowton, and J. Mills. 1995. Genomic structure of an attenuated quasi species of HIV-1 from a blood transfusion donor and recipients. Science 270:988-91.
- 266. Kestler, H. W., 3rd, D. J. Ringler, K. Mori, D. L. Panicali, P. K. Sehgal, M. D. Daniel, and R. C. Desrosiers. 1991. Importance of the nef gene for maintenance of high virus loads and for development of AIDS. Cell 65:651-62.
- 267. Kozarsky, K., M. Penman, L. Basiripour, W. Haseltine, J. Sodroski, and M. Krieger. 1989. Glycosylation and processing of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope protein. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 2:163-9.
- Stein, B. S., and E. G. Engleman. 1990. Intracellular processing of the gp160 HIV-1 envelope precursor. Endoproteolytic cleavage occurs in a cis or medial compartment of the Golgi complex. J Biol Chem 265:2640-9.
- Zhu, X., C. Borchers, R. J. Bienstock, and K. B. Tomer. 2000. Mass spectrometric characterization of the glycosylation pattern of HIV-gp120 expressed in CHO cells. Biochemistry 39:11194-204.
- Cutalo, J. M., L. J. Deterding, and K. B. Tomer. 2004. Characterization of glycopeptides from HIV-I(SF2) gp120 by liquid chromatography mass spectrometry. J Am Soc Mass Spectrom 15:1545-55.
- 271. Willey, R. L., J. S. Bonifacino, B. J. Potts, M. A. Martin, and R. D. Klausner. 1988. Biosynthesis, cleavage, and degradation of the human immunodeficiency virus 1 envelope glycoprotein gp160. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 85:9580-4.
- 272. **Moulard, M., and E. Decroly.** 2000. Maturation of HIV envelope glycoprotein precursors by cellular endoproteases. Biochim Biophys Acta **1469**:121-32.
- 273. McCune, J. M., L. B. Rabin, M. B. Feinberg, M. Lieberman, J. C. Kosek, G. R. Reyes, and I. L. Weissman. 1988. Endoproteolytic cleavage of gp160 is required for the activation of human immunodeficiency virus. Cell 53:55-67.
- 274. **Murakami, T.** 2008. Roles of the interactions between Env and Gag proteins in the HIV-1 replication cycle. Microbiol Immunol **52**:287-95.
- 275. Miranda, L. R., B. C. Schaefer, A. Kupfer, Z. Hu, and A. Franzusoff. 2002. Cell surface expression of the HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins is directed from intracellular CTLA-4-containing regulated secretory granules. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99:8031-6.
- 276. Freed, E. O., and M. A. Martin. 1995. Virion incorporation of envelope glycoproteins with long but not short cytoplasmic tails is blocked by specific, single amino acid substitutions in the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 matrix. J Virol 69:1984-9.

- 277. Freed, E. O., and M. A. Martin. 1996. Domains of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 matrix and gp41 cytoplasmic tail required for envelope incorporation into virions. J Virol 70:341-51.
- 278. Mammano, F., E. Kondo, J. Sodroski, A. Bukovsky, and H. G. Gottlinger. 1995. Rescue of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 matrix protein mutants by envelope glycoproteins with short cytoplasmic domains. J Virol 69:3824-30.
- Wang, C. T., Y. Zhang, J. McDermott, and E. Barklis. 1993. Conditional infectivity of a human immunodeficiency virus matrix domain deletion mutant. J Virol 67:7067-76.
- 280. **Murakami, T., and E. O. Freed.** 2000. Genetic evidence for an interaction between human immunodeficiency virus type 1 matrix and alpha-helix 2 of the gp41 cytoplasmic tail. J Virol **74:**3548-54.
- 281. Yu, X., X. Yuan, Z. Matsuda, T. H. Lee, and M. Essex. 1992. The matrix protein of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 is required for incorporation of viral envelope protein into mature virions. J Virol 66:4966-71.
- 282. Dorfman, T., F. Mammano, W. A. Haseltine, and H. G. Gottlinger. 1994. Role of the matrix protein in the virion association of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoprotein. J Virol 68:1689-96.
- Cosson, P. 1996. Direct interaction between the envelope and matrix proteins of HIV-1. Embo J 15:5783-8.
- 284. Temperton, N. J., P. K. Chan, G. Simmons, M. C. Zambon, R. S. Tedder, Y. Takeuchi, and R. A. Weiss. 2005. Longitudinally profiling neutralizing antibody response to SARS coronavirus with pseudotypes. Emerg Infect Dis 11:411-6.
- 285. Naldini, L., U. Blomer, P. Gallay, D. Ory, R. Mulligan, F. H. Gage, I. M. Verma, and D. Trono. 1996. In vivo gene delivery and stable transduction of nondividing cells by a lentiviral vector. Science 272:263-7.
- 286. Ikeda, Y., Y. Takeuchi, F. Martin, F. L. Cosset, K. Mitrophanous, and M. Collins. 2003. Continuous high-titer HIV-1 vector production. Nat Biotechnol **21**:569-72.
- 287. **Murakami, T., and E. O. Freed.** 2000. The long cytoplasmic tail of gp41 is required in a cell type-dependent manner for HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein incorporation into virions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **97:3**43-8.
- 288. Blot, G., K. Janvier, S. Le Panse, R. Benarous, and C. Berlioz-Torrent. 2003. Targeting of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope to the trans-Golgi network through binding to TIP47 is required for env incorporation into virions and infectivity. J Virol 77:6931-45.
- 289. Lopez-Verges, S., G. Camus, G. Blot, R. Beauvoir, R. Benarous, and C. Berlioz-Torrent. 2006. Tail-interacting protein TIP47 is a connector between Gag and Env and is required for Env incorporation into HIV-1 virions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:14947-52.
- Rowell, J. F., P. E. Stanhope, and R. F. Siliciano. 1995. Endocytosis of endogenously synthesized HIV-1 envelope protein. Mechanism and role in processing for association with class II MHC. J Immunol 155:473-88.
- 291. Byland, R., P. J. Vance, J. A. Hoxie, and M. Marsh. 2007. A conserved dileucine motif mediates clathrin and AP-2-dependent endocytosis of the HIV-1 envelope protein. Mol Biol Cell 18:414-25.

- 292. Bu, Z., L. Ye, A. Vzorov, D. Taylor, R. W. Compans, and C. Yang. 2004. Enhancement of immunogenicity of an HIV Env DNA vaccine by mutation of the Tyrbased endocytosis motif in the cytoplasmic domain. Virology 328:62-73.
- 293. Lodge, R., J. P. Lalonde, G. Lemay, and E. A. Cohen. 1997. The membrane-proximal intracytoplasmic tyrosine residue of HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein is critical for basolateral targeting of viral budding in MDCK cells. Embo J 16:695-705.
- 294. Fultz, P. N., P. J. Vance, M. J. Endres, B. Tao, J. D. Dvorin, I. C. Davis, J. D. Lifson, D. C. Montefiori, M. Marsh, M. H. Malim, and J. A. Hoxie. 2001. In vivo attenuation of simian immunodeficiency virus by disruption of a tyrosine-dependent sorting signal in the envelope glycoprotein cytoplasmic tail. J Virol 75:278-91.
- 295. Leung, K., J. O. Kim, L. Ganesh, J. Kabat, O. Schwartz, and G. J. Nabel. 2008. HIV-1 assembly: viral glycoproteins segregate quantally to lipid rafts that associate individually with HIV-1 capsids and virions. Cell Host Microbe **3:**285-92.
- 296. **Ono, A., and E. O. Freed.** 2004. Cell-type-dependent targeting of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 assembly to the plasma membrane and the multivesicular body. J Virol **78**:1552-63.
- 297. Pelchen-Matthews, A., B. Kramer, and M. Marsh. 2003. Infectious HIV-1 assembles in late endosomes in primary macrophages. J Cell Biol 162:443-55.
- 298. Raposo, G., M. Moore, D. Innes, R. Leijendekker, A. Leigh-Brown, P. Benaroch, and H. Geuze. 2002. Human macrophages accumulate HIV-1 particles in MHC II compartments. Traffic 3:718-29.
- 299. Nydegger, S., M. Foti, A. Derdowski, P. Spearman, and M. Thali. 2003. HIV-1 egress is gated through late endosomal membranes. Traffic 4:902-10.
- 300. Sherer, N. M., M. J. Lehmann, L. F. Jimenez-Soto, A. Ingmundson, S. M. Horner, G. Cicchetti, P. G. Allen, M. Pypaert, J. M. Cunningham, and W. Mothes. 2003. Visualization of retroviral replication in living cells reveals budding into multivesicular bodies. Traffic 4:785-801.
- Grigorov, B., F. Arcanger, P. Roingeard, J. L. Darlix, and D. Muriaux. 2006. Assembly of infectious HIV-1 in human epithelial and T-lymphoblastic cell lines. J Mol Biol 359:848-62.
- Perlman, M., and M. D. Resh. 2006. Identification of an intracellular trafficking and assembly pathway for HIV-1 gag. Traffic 7:731-45.
- Jouvenet, N., S. J. Neil, C. Bess, M. C. Johnson, C. A. Virgen, S. M. Simon, and P. D. Bieniasz. 2006. Plasma membrane is the site of productive HIV-1 particle assembly. PLoS Biol 4:e435.
- 304. Neil, S. J., S. W. Eastman, N. Jouvenet, and P. D. Bieniasz. 2006. HIV-1 Vpu promotes release and prevents endocytosis of nascent retrovirus particles from the plasma membrane. PLoS Pathog 2:e39.
- 305. Welsch, S., O. T. Keppler, A. Habermann, I. Allespach, J. Krijnse-Locker, and H. G. Krausslich. 2007. HIV-1 buds predominantly at the plasma membrane of primary human macrophages. PLoS Pathog 3:e36.
- 306. Brugger, B., B. Glass, P. Haberkant, I. Leibrecht, F. T. Wieland, and H. G. Krausslich. 2006. The HIV lipidome: a raft with an unusual composition. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:2641-6.

- 307. Booth, A. M., Y. Fang, J. K. Fallon, J. M. Yang, J. E. Hildreth, and S. J. Gould. 2006. Exosomes and HIV Gag bud from endosome-like domains of the T cell plasma membrane. J Cell Biol 172:923-35.
- 308. Harila, K., I. Prior, M. Sjoberg, A. Salminen, J. Hinkula, and M. Suomalainen. 2006. Vpu and Tsg101 regulate intracellular targeting of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 core protein precursor Pr55gag. J Virol 80:3765-72.
- 309. Klein, K. C., J. C. Reed, and J. R. Lingappa. 2007. Intracellular destinies: degradation, targeting, assembly, and endocytosis of HIV Gag. AIDS Rev 9:150-61.
- Nydegger, S., S. Khurana, D. N. Krementsov, M. Foti, and M. Thali. 2006. Mapping of tetraspanin-enriched microdomains that can function as gateways for HIV-1. J Cell Biol 173:795-807.
- 311. Nguyen, D. H., and J. E. Hildreth. 2000. Evidence for budding of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 selectively from glycolipid-enriched membrane lipid rafts. J Virol 74:3264-72.
- 312. **Ono, A., and E. O. Freed.** 2001. Plasma membrane rafts play a critical role in HIV-1 assembly and release. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **98**:13925-30.
- 313. Gendelman, H. E., J. M. Orenstein, M. A. Martin, C. Ferrua, R. Mitra, T. Phipps, L. A. Wahl, H. C. Lane, A. S. Fauci, D. S. Burke, et al. 1988. Efficient isolation and propagation of human immunodeficiency virus on recombinant colony-stimulating factor 1-treated monocytes. J Exp Med 167:1428-41.
- 314. **Orenstein, J. M., M. S. Meltzer, T. Phipps, and H. E. Gendelman.** 1988. Cytoplasmic assembly and accumulation of human immunodeficiency virus types 1 and 2 in recombinant human colony-stimulating factor-1-treated human monocytes: an ultrastructural study. J Virol **62**:2578-86.
- 315. Dong, X., H. Li, A. Derdowski, L. Ding, A. Burnett, X. Chen, T. R. Peters, T. S. Dermody, E. Woodruff, J. J. Wang, and P. Spearman. 2005. AP-3 directs the intracellular trafficking of HIV-1 Gag and plays a key role in particle assembly. Cell 120:663-74.
- 316. Deneka, M., A. Pelchen-Matthews, R. Byland, E. Ruiz-Mateos, and M. Marsh. 2007. In macrophages, HIV-1 assembles into an intracellular plasma membrane domain containing the tetraspanins CD81, CD9, and CD53. J Cell Biol 177:329-41.
- 317. **Jolly, C., and Q. J. Sattentau.** 2007. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 assembly, budding, and cell-cell spread in T cells take place in tetraspanin-enriched plasma membrane domains. J Virol **81**:7873-84.
- 318. **Jolly, C., I. Mitar, and Q. J. Sattentau.** 2007. Requirement for an intact T-cell actin and tubulin cytoskeleton for efficient assembly and spread of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol **81**:5547-60.
- 319. Jouvenet, N., P. D. Bieniasz, and S. M. Simon. 2008. Imaging the biogenesis of individual HIV-1 virions in live cells. Nature **454**:236-40.
- 320. Gottlinger, H. G., T. Dorfman, J. G. Sodroski, and W. A. Haseltine. 1991. Effect of mutations affecting the p6 gag protein on human immunodeficiency virus particle release. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 88:3195-9.
- 321. Garrus, J. E., U. K. von Schwedler, O. W. Pornillos, S. G. Morham, K. H. Zavitz, H. E. Wang, D. A. Wettstein, K. M. Stray, M. Cote, R. L. Rich, D. G. Myszka, and W. I. Sundquist. 2001. Tsg101 and the vacuolar protein sorting pathway are essential for HIV-1 budding. Cell 107:55-65.

- 322. **Bieniasz, P. D.** 2006. Late budding domains and host proteins in enveloped virus release. Virology **344**:55-63.
- 323. **Fujii, K., J. H. Hurley, and E. O. Freed.** 2007. Beyond Tsg101: the role of Alix in 'ESCRTing' HIV-1. Nat Rev Microbiol **5**:912-6.
- 324. Lee, S., A. Joshi, K. Nagashima, E. O. Freed, and J. H. Hurley. 2007. Structural basis for viral late-domain binding to Alix. Nat Struct Mol Biol 14:194-9.
- 325. Terwilliger, E. F., E. A. Cohen, Y. C. Lu, J. G. Sodroski, and W. A. Haseltine. 1989. Functional role of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 vpu. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 86:5163-7.
- 326. Neil, S. J., T. Zang, and P. D. Bieniasz. 2008. Tetherin inhibits retrovirus release and is antagonized by HIV-1 Vpu. Nature 451:425-30.
- 327. Paxton, W., R. I. Connor, and N. R. Landau. 1993. Incorporation of Vpr into human immunodeficiency virus type 1 virions: requirement for the p6 region of gag and mutational analysis. J Virol 67:7229-37.
- 328. Wlodawer, A., and J. W. Erickson. 1993. Structure-based inhibitors of HIV-1 protease. Annu Rev Biochem 62:543-85.
- 329. Accola, M. A., S. Hoglund, and H. G. Gottlinger. 1998. A putative alpha-helical structure which overlaps the capsid-p2 boundary in the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Gag precursor is crucial for viral particle assembly. J Virol 72:2072-8.
- 330. Gross, I., H. Hohenberg, T. Wilk, K. Wiegers, M. Grattinger, B. Muller, S. Fuller, and H. G. Krausslich. 2000. A conformational switch controlling HIV-1 morphogenesis. Embo J 19:103-13.
- 331. Wright, E. R., J. B. Schooler, H. J. Ding, C. Kieffer, C. Fillmore, W. I. Sundquist, and G. J. Jensen. 2007. Electron cryotomography of immature HIV-1 virions reveals the structure of the CA and SP1 Gag shells. Embo J 26:2218-26.
- 332. Briggs, J. A., M. N. Simon, I. Gross, H. G. Krausslich, S. D. Fuller, V. M. Vogt, and M. C. Johnson. 2004. The stoichiometry of Gag protein in HIV-1. Nat Struct Mol Biol 11:672-5.
- 333. Goff, S. P. 2007. Host factors exploited by retroviruses. Nat Rev Microbiol 5:253-63.
- 334. Brass, A. L., D. M. Dykxhoorn, Y. Benita, N. Yan, A. Engelman, R. J. Xavier, J. Lieberman, and S. J. Elledge. 2008. Identification of Host Proteins Required for HIV Infection Through a Functional Genomic Screen. Science.
- 335. Maddon, P. J., A. G. Dalgleish, J. S. McDougal, P. R. Clapham, R. A. Weiss, and R. Axel. 1986. The T4 gene encodes the AIDS virus receptor and is expressed in the immune system and the brain. Cell 47:333-48.
- 336. Reinherz, E. L., P. C. Kung, G. Goldstein, and S. F. Schlossman. 1979. Separation of functional subsets of human T cells by a monoclonal antibody. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 76:4061-5.
- 337. Terhorst, C., A. van Agthoven, E. Reinherz, and S. Schlossman. 1980. Biochemical analysis of human T lymphocyte differentiation antigens T4 and T5. Science 209:520-1.
- 338. Maddon, P. J., D. R. Littman, M. Godfrey, D. E. Maddon, L. Chess, and R. Axel. 1985. The isolation and nucleotide sequence of a cDNA encoding the T cell surface protein T4: a new member of the immunoglobulin gene family. Cell 42:93-104.

- Germain, R. N. 2002. T-cell development and the CD4-CD8 lineage decision. Nat Rev Immunol 2:309-22.
- 340. Lee, B., M. Sharron, L. J. Montaner, D. Weissman, and R. W. Doms. 1999. Quantification of CD4, CCR5, and CXCR4 levels on lymphocyte subsets, dendritic cells, and differentially conditioned monocyte-derived macrophages. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96:5215-20.
- 341. Li, Y., L. Li, R. Wadley, S. W. Reddel, J. C. Qi, C. Archis, A. Collins, E. Clark, M. Cooley, S. Kouts, H. M. Naif, M. Alali, A. Cunningham, G. W. Wong, R. L. Stevens, and S. A. Krilis. 2001. Mast cells/basophils in the peripheral blood of allergic individuals who are HIV-1 susceptible due to their surface expression of CD4 and the chemokine receptors CCR3, CCR5, and CXCR4. Blood 97:3484-90.
- 342. Lucey, D. R., D. I. Dorsky, A. Nicholson-Weller, and P. F. Weller. 1989. Human eosinophils express CD4 protein and bind human immunodeficiency virus 1 gp120. J Exp Med 169:327-32.
- 343. **Parnes, J. R.** 1989. Molecular biology and function of CD4 and CD8. Adv Immunol 44:265-311.
- 344. Wood, G. S., N. L. Warner, and R. A. Warnke. 1983. Anti-Leu-3/T4 antibodies react with cells of monocyte/macrophage and Langerhans lineage. J Immunol 131:212-6.
- 345. Wang, J. H., R. Meijers, Y. Xiong, J. H. Liu, T. Sakihama, R. Zhang, A. Joachimiak, and E. L. Reinherz. 2001. Crystal structure of the human CD4 N-terminal two-domain fragment complexed to a class II MHC molecule. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98:10799-804.
- 346. **Trobridge, P. A., K. A. Forbush, and S. D. Levin.** 2001. Positive and negative selection of thymocytes depends on Lck interaction with the CD4 and CD8 coreceptors. J Immunol **166:**809-18.
- 347. Ryu, S. E., P. D. Kwong, A. Truneh, T. G. Porter, J. Arthos, M. Rosenberg, X. P. Dai, N. H. Xuong, R. Axel, R. W. Sweet, et al. 1990. Crystal structure of an HIVbinding recombinant fragment of human CD4. Nature 348:419-26.
- 348. Kwong, P. D., R. Wyatt, J. Robinson, R. W. Sweet, J. Sodroski, and W. A. Hendrickson. 1998. Structure of an HIV gp120 envelope glycoprotein in complex with the CD4 receptor and a neutralizing human antibody. Nature **393:**648-59.
- 349. Clapham, P. R., D. Blanc, and R. A. Weiss. 1991. Specific cell surface requirements for the infection of CD4-positive cells by human immunodeficiency virus types 1 and 2 and by Simian immunodeficiency virus. Virology **181**:703-15.
- 350. Lores, P., V. Boucher, C. Mackay, M. Pla, H. Von Boehmer, J. Jami, F. Barre-Sinoussi, and J. C. Weill. 1992. Expression of human CD4 in transgenic mice does not confer sensitivity to human immunodeficiency virus infection. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 8:2063-71.
- 351. Ashorn, P. A., E. A. Berger, and B. Moss. 1990. Human immunodeficiency virus envelope glycoprotein/CD4-mediated fusion of nonprimate cells with human cells. J Virol 64:2149-56.
- 352. **Dragic, T., P. Charneau, F. Clavel, and M. Alizon.** 1992. Complementation of murine cells for human immunodeficiency virus envelope/CD4-mediated fusion in human/murine heterokaryons. J Virol **66**:4794-802.

- 353. **Broder, C. C., D. S. Dimitrov, R. Blumenthal, and E. A. Berger.** 1993. The block to HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein-mediated membrane fusion in animal cells expressing human CD4 can be overcome by a human cell component(s). Virology **193**:483-91.
- 354. Weiner, D. B., K. Huebner, W. V. Williams, and M. I. Greene. 1991. Human genes other than CD4 facilitate HIV-1 infection of murine cells. Pathobiology **59**:361-71.
- 355. Asjo, B., L. Morfeldt-Manson, J. Albert, G. Biberfeld, A. Karlsson, K. Lidman, and E. M. Fenyo. 1986. Replicative capacity of human immunodeficiency virus from patients with varying severity of HIV infection. Lancet 2:660-2.
- 356. **Connor, R. I., and D. D. Ho.** 1994. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 variants with increased replicative capacity develop during the asymptomatic stage before disease progression. J Virol **68**:4400-8.
- 357. Schuitemaker, H., M. Koot, N. A. Kootstra, M. W. Dercksen, R. E. de Goede, R. P. van Steenwijk, J. M. Lange, J. K. Schattenkerk, F. Miedema, and M. Tersmette. 1992. Biological phenotype of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 clones at different stages of infection: progression of disease is associated with a shift from monocytotropic to T-cell-tropic virus population. J Virol 66:1354-60.
- 358. Cheng-Mayer, C., D. Seto, M. Tateno, and J. A. Levy. 1988. Biologic features of HIV-1 that correlate with virulence in the host. Science 240:80-2.
- 359. Tersmette, M., R. E. de Goede, B. J. Al, I. N. Winkel, R. A. Gruters, H. T. Cuypers, H. G. Huisman, and F. Miedema. 1988. Differential syncytium-inducing capacity of human immunodeficiency virus isolates: frequent detection of syncytium-inducing isolates in patients with acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) and AIDSrelated complex. J Virol 62:2026-32.
- Fenyo, E. M., L. Morfeldt-Manson, F. Chiodi, B. Lind, A. von Gegerfelt, J. Albert,
 E. Olausson, and B. Asjo. 1988. Distinct replicative and cytopathic characteristics of human immunodeficiency virus isolates. J Virol 62:4414-9.
- 361. Collman, R., N. F. Hassan, R. Walker, B. Godfrey, J. Cutilli, J. C. Hastings, H. Friedman, S. D. Douglas, and N. Nathanson. 1989. Infection of monocyte-derived macrophages with human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1). Monocyte-tropic and lymphocyte-tropic strains of HIV-1 show distinctive patterns of replication in a panel of cell types. J Exp Med 170:1149-63.
- 362. **Harrowe, G., and C. Cheng-Mayer.** 1995. Amino acid substitutions in the V3 loop are responsible for adaptation to growth in transformed T-cell lines of a primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1. Virology **210:**490-4.
- 363. Alkhatib, G., C. C. Broder, and E. A. Berger. 1996. Cell type-specific fusion cofactors determine human immunodeficiency virus type 1 tropism for T-cell lines versus primary macrophages. J Virol 70:5487-94.
- 364. Feng, Y., C. C. Broder, P. E. Kennedy, and E. A. Berger. 1996. HIV-1 entry cofactor: functional cDNA cloning of a seven-transmembrane, G protein-coupled receptor. Science 272:872-7.
- 365. Bleul, C. C., M. Farzan, H. Choe, C. Parolin, I. Clark-Lewis, J. Sodroski, and T. A. Springer. 1996. The lymphocyte chemoattractant SDF-1 is a ligand for LESTR/fusin and blocks HIV-1 entry. Nature 382:829-33.
- 366. Oberlin, E., A. Amara, F. Bachelerie, C. Bessia, J. L. Virelizier, F. Arenzana-Seisdedos, O. Schwartz, J. M. Heard, I. Clark-Lewis, D. F. Legler, M. Loetscher, M. Baggiolini, and B. Moser. 1996. The CXC chemokine SDF-1 is the ligand for LESTR/fusin and prevents infection by T-cell-line-adapted HIV-1. Nature 382:833-5.

- 367. Cocchi, F., A. L. DeVico, A. Garzino-Demo, S. K. Arya, R. C. Gallo, and P. Lusso. 1995. Identification of RANTES, MIP-1 alpha, and MIP-1 beta as the major HIVsuppressive factors produced by CD8+ T cells. Science 270:1811-5.
- 368. Dragic, T., V. Litwin, G. P. Allaway, S. R. Martin, Y. Huang, K. A. Nagashima, C. Cayanan, P. J. Maddon, R. A. Koup, J. P. Moore, and W. A. Paxton. 1996. HIV-1 entry into CD4+ cells is mediated by the chemokine receptor CC-CKR-5. Nature 381:667-73.
- 369. Doranz, B. J., J. Rucker, Y. Yi, R. J. Smyth, M. Samson, S. C. Peiper, M. Parmentier, R. G. Collman, and R. W. Doms. 1996. A dual-tropic primary HIV-1 isolate that uses fusin and the beta-chemokine receptors CKR-5, CKR-3, and CKR-2b as fusion cofactors. Cell 85:1149-58.
- 370. Choe, H., M. Farzan, Y. Sun, N. Sullivan, B. Rollins, P. D. Ponath, L. Wu, C. R. Mackay, G. LaRosa, W. Newman, N. Gerard, C. Gerard, and J. Sodroski. 1996. The beta-chemokine receptors CCR3 and CCR5 facilitate infection by primary HIV-1 isolates. Cell 85:1135-48.
- 371. Alkhatib, G., C. Combadiere, C. C. Broder, Y. Feng, P. E. Kennedy, P. M. Murphy, and E. A. Berger. 1996. CC CKR5: a RANTES, MIP-1alpha, MIP-1beta receptor as a fusion cofactor for macrophage-tropic HIV-1. Science 272:1955-8.
- 372. Deng, H., R. Liu, W. Ellmeier, S. Choe, D. Unutmaz, M. Burkhart, P. Di Marzio, S. Marmon, R. E. Sutton, C. M. Hill, C. B. Davis, S. C. Peiper, T. J. Schall, D. R. Littman, and N. R. Landau. 1996. Identification of a major co-receptor for primary isolates of HIV-1. Nature 381:661-6.
- 373. Allen, S. J., S. E. Crown, and T. M. Handel. 2007. Chemokine: receptor structure, interactions, and antagonism. Annu Rev Immunol **25**:787-820.
- 374. Palczewski, K., T. Kumasaka, T. Hori, C. A. Behnke, H. Motoshima, B. A. Fox, I. Le Trong, D. C. Teller, T. Okada, R. E. Stenkamp, M. Yamamoto, and M. Miyano. 2000. Crystal structure of rhodopsin: A G protein-coupled receptor. Science 289:739-45.
- 375. Rasmussen, S. G., H. J. Choi, D. M. Rosenbaum, T. S. Kobilka, F. S. Thian, P. C. Edwards, M. Burghammer, V. R. Ratnala, R. Sanishvili, R. F. Fischetti, G. F. Schertler, W. I. Weis, and B. K. Kobilka. 2007. Crystal structure of the human beta2 adrenergic G-protein-coupled receptor. Nature 450:383-7.
- 376. Brelot, A., N. Heveker, O. Pleskoff, N. Sol, and M. Alizon. 1997. Role of the first and third extracellular domains of CXCR-4 in human immunodeficiency virus coreceptor activity. J Virol 71:4744-51.
- 377. Doranz, B. J., Z. H. Lu, J. Rucker, T. Y. Zhang, M. Sharron, Y. H. Cen, Z. X. Wang, H. H. Guo, J. G. Du, M. A. Accavitti, R. W. Doms, and S. C. Peiper. 1997. Two distinct CCR5 domains can mediate coreceptor usage by human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 71:6305-14.
- 378. **Dragic, T.** 2001. An overview of the determinants of CCR5 and CXCR4 co-receptor function. J Gen Virol **82:**1807-14.
- 379. Huang, C. C., S. N. Lam, P. Acharya, M. Tang, S. H. Xiang, S. S. Hussan, R. L. Stanfield, J. Robinson, J. Sodroski, I. A. Wilson, R. Wyatt, C. A. Bewley, and P. D. Kwong. 2007. Structures of the CCR5 N terminus and of a tyrosine-sulfated antibody with HIV-1 gp120 and CD4. Science 317:1930-4.
- 380. Dittmar, M. T., A. McKnight, G. Simmons, P. R. Clapham, R. A. Weiss, and P. Simmonds. 1997. HIV-1 tropism and co-receptor use. Nature **385**:495-6.

- 381. Berger, E. A., R. W. Doms, E. M. Fenyo, B. T. Korber, D. R. Littman, J. P. Moore, Q. J. Sattentau, H. Schuitemaker, J. Sodroski, and R. A. Weiss. 1998. A new classification for HIV-1. Nature 391:240.
- 382. Simmons, G., D. Wilkinson, J. D. Reeves, M. T. Dittmar, S. Beddows, J. Weber, G. Carnegie, U. Desselberger, P. W. Gray, R. A. Weiss, and P. R. Clapham. 1996. Primary, syncytium-inducing human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates are dual-tropic and most can use either Lestr or CCR5 as coreceptors for virus entry. J Virol 70:8355-60.
- 383. Valentin, A., J. Albert, E. M. Fenyo, and B. Asjo. 1994. Dual tropism for macrophages and lymphocytes is a common feature of primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 and 2 isolates. J Virol **68**:6684-9.
- 384. Verani, A., E. Pesenti, S. Polo, E. Tresoldi, G. Scarlatti, P. Lusso, A. G. Siccardi, and D. Vercelli. 1998. CXCR4 is a functional coreceptor for infection of human macrophages by CXCR4-dependent primary HIV-1 isolates. J Immunol 161:2084-8.
- 385. Lusso, P. 2006. HIV and the chemokine system: 10 years later. Embo J 25:447-56.
- 386. Clapham, P. R., and A. McKnight. 2002. Cell surface receptors, virus entry and tropism of primate lentiviruses. J Gen Virol 83:1809-29.
- 387. Neil, S. J., M. M. Aasa-Chapman, P. R. Clapham, R. J. Nibbs, A. McKnight, and R. A. Weiss. 2005. The promiscuous CC chemokine receptor D6 is a functional coreceptor for primary isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) and HIV-2 on astrocytes. J Virol 79:9618-24.
- 388. Moore, J. P., S. G. Kitchen, P. Pugach, and J. A. Zack. 2004. The CCR5 and CXCR4 coreceptors--central to understanding the transmission and pathogenesis of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 20:111-26.
- 389. Dean, M., M. Carrington, C. Winkler, G. A. Huttley, M. W. Smith, R. Allikmets, J. J. Goedert, S. P. Buchbinder, E. Vittinghoff, E. Gomperts, S. Donfield, D. Vlahov, R. Kaslow, A. Saah, C. Rinaldo, R. Detels, and S. J. O'Brien. 1996. Genetic restriction of HIV-1 infection and progression to AIDS by a deletion allele of the CKR5 structural gene. Hemophilia Growth and Development Study, Multicenter AIDS Cohort Study, Multicenter Hemophilia Cohort Study, San Francisco City Cohort, ALIVE Study. Science 273:1856-62.
- 390. Liu, R., W. A. Paxton, S. Choe, D. Ceradini, S. R. Martin, R. Horuk, M. E. MacDonald, H. Stuhlmann, R. A. Koup, and N. R. Landau. 1996. Homozygous defect in HIV-1 coreceptor accounts for resistance of some multiply-exposed individuals to HIV-1 infection. Cell 86:367-77.
- 391. Paxton, W. A., S. R. Martin, D. Tse, T. R. O'Brien, J. Skurnick, N. L. VanDevanter, N. Padian, J. F. Braun, D. P. Kotler, S. M. Wolinsky, and R. A. Koup. 1996. Relative resistance to HIV-1 infection of CD4 lymphocytes from persons who remain uninfected despite multiple high-risk sexual exposure. Nat Med 2:412-7.
- 392. Samson, M., F. Libert, B. J. Doranz, J. Rucker, C. Liesnard, C. M. Farber, S. Saragosti, C. Lapoumeroulie, J. Cognaux, C. Forceille, G. Muyldermans, C. Verhofstede, G. Burtonboy, M. Georges, T. Imai, S. Rana, Y. Yi, R. J. Smyth, R. G. Collman, R. W. Doms, G. Vassart, and M. Parmentier. 1996. Resistance to HIV-1 infection in caucasian individuals bearing mutant alleles of the CCR-5 chemokine receptor gene. Nature 382:722-5.
- 393. Martinson, J. J., N. H. Chapman, D. C. Rees, Y. T. Liu, and J. B. Clegg. 1997. Global distribution of the CCR5 gene 32-basepair deletion. Nat Genet 16:100-3.

- 394. Singh, P., G. Kaur, G. Sharma, and N. K. Mehra. 2008. Immunogenetic basis of HIV-1 infection, transmission and disease progression. Vaccine 26:2966-80.
- 395. Garzino-Demo, A., R. B. Moss, J. B. Margolick, F. Cleghorn, A. Sill, W. A. Blattner, F. Cocchi, D. J. Carlo, A. L. DeVico, and R. C. Gallo. 1999. Spontaneous and antigen-induced production of HIV-inhibitory beta-chemokines are associated with AIDS-free status. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96:11986-91.
- 396. Zagury, D., A. Lachgar, V. Chams, L. S. Fall, J. Bernard, J. F. Zagury, B. Bizzini, A. Gringeri, E. Santagostino, J. Rappaport, M. Feldman, S. J. O'Brien, A. Burny, and R. C. Gallo. 1998. C-C chemokines, pivotal in protection against HIV type 1 infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95:3857-61.
- 397. Gonzalez, E., H. Kulkarni, H. Bolivar, A. Mangano, R. Sanchez, G. Catano, R. J. Nibbs, B. I. Freedman, M. P. Quinones, M. J. Bamshad, K. K. Murthy, B. H. Rovin, W. Bradley, R. A. Clark, S. A. Anderson, J. O'Connell R, B. K. Agan, S. S. Ahuja, R. Bologna, L. Sen, M. J. Dolan, and S. K. Ahuja. 2005. The influence of CCL3L1 gene-containing segmental duplications on HIV-1/AIDS susceptibility. Science 307:1434-40.
- 398. Este, J. A., and A. Telenti. 2007. HIV entry inhibitors. Lancet 370:81-8.
- 399. van't Wout, A. B., N. A. Kootstra, G. A. Mulder-Kampinga, N. Albrecht-van Lent, H. J. Scherpbier, J. Veenstra, K. Boer, R. A. Coutinho, F. Miedema, and H. Schuitemaker. 1994. Macrophage-tropic variants initiate human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection after sexual, parenteral, and vertical transmission. J Clin Invest 94:2060-7.
- 400. **Margolis, L., and R. Shattock.** 2006. Selective transmission of CCR5-utilizing HIV-1: the 'gatekeeper' problem resolved? Nat Rev Microbiol **4**:312-7.
- 401. Zhu, T., H. Mo, N. Wang, D. S. Nam, Y. Cao, R. A. Koup, and D. D. Ho. 1993. Genotypic and phenotypic characterization of HIV-1 patients with primary infection. Science 261:1179-81.
- 402. Koot, M., I. P. Keet, A. H. Vos, R. E. de Goede, M. T. Roos, R. A. Coutinho, F. Miedema, P. T. Schellekens, and M. Tersmette. 1993. Prognostic value of HIV-1 syncytium-inducing phenotype for rate of CD4+ cell depletion and progression to AIDS. Ann Intern Med 118:681-8.
- 403. Connor, R. I., K. E. Sheridan, D. Ceradini, S. Choe, and N. R. Landau. 1997. Change in coreceptor use correlates with disease progression in HIV-1-infected individuals. J Exp Med 185:621-8.
- 404. Scarlatti, G., E. Tresoldi, A. Bjorndal, R. Fredriksson, C. Colognesi, H. K. Deng, M. S. Malnati, A. Plebani, A. G. Siccardi, D. R. Littman, E. M. Fenyo, and P. Lusso. 1997. In vivo evolution of HIV-1 co-receptor usage and sensitivity to chemokine-mediated suppression. Nat Med 3:1259-65.
- 405. Tersmette, M., J. M. Lange, R. E. de Goede, F. de Wolf, J. K. Eeftink-Schattenkerk, P. T. Schellekens, R. A. Coutinho, J. G. Huisman, J. Goudsmit, and F. Miedema. 1989. Association between biological properties of human immunodeficiency virus variants and risk for AIDS and AIDS mortality. Lancet 1:983-5.
- 406. de Roda Husman, A. M., R. P. van Rij, H. Blaak, S. Broersen, and H. Schuitemaker. 1999. Adaptation to promiscuous usage of chemokine receptors is not a prerequisite for human immunodeficiency virus type 1 disease progression. J Infect Dis 180:1106-15.

- 407. Cecilia, D., S. S. Kulkarni, S. P. Tripathy, R. R. Gangakhedkar, R. S. Paranjape, and D. A. Gadkari. 2000. Absence of coreceptor switch with disease progression in human immunodeficiency virus infections in India. Virology 271:253-8.
- 408. Wilkin, T. J., Z. Su, D. R. Kuritzkes, M. Hughes, C. Flexner, R. Gross, E. Coakley, W. Greaves, C. Godfrey, P. R. Skolnik, J. Timpone, B. Rodriguez, and R. M. Gulick. 2007. HIV type 1 chemokine coreceptor use among antiretroviral-experienced patients screened for a clinical trial of a CCR5 inhibitor: AIDS Clinical Trial Group A5211. Clin Infect Dis 44:591-5.
- 409. Daar, E. S., K. L. Kesler, C. J. Petropoulos, W. Huang, M. Bates, A. E. Lail, E. P. Coakley, E. D. Gomperts, and S. M. Donfield. 2007. Baseline HIV type 1 coreceptor tropism predicts disease progression. Clin Infect Dis 45:643-9.
- 410. Melby, T., M. Despirito, R. Demasi, G. Heilek-Snyder, M. L. Greenberg, and N. Graham. 2006. HIV-1 coreceptor use in triple-class treatment-experienced patients: baseline prevalence, correlates, and relationship to enfuvirtide response. J Infect Dis 194:238-46.
- 411. Brumme, Z. L., J. Goodrich, H. B. Mayer, C. J. Brumme, B. M. Henrick, B. Wynhoven, J. J. Asselin, P. K. Cheung, R. S. Hogg, J. S. Montaner, and P. R. Harrigan. 2005. Molecular and clinical epidemiology of CXCR4-using HIV-1 in a large population of antiretroviral-naive individuals. J Infect Dis 192:466-74.
- 412. Moyle, G. J., A. Wildfire, S. Mandalia, H. Mayer, J. Goodrich, J. Whitcomb, and B. G. Gazzard. 2005. Epidemiology and predictive factors for chemokine receptor use in HIV-1 infection. J Infect Dis 191:866-72.
- 413. Shioda, T., J. A. Levy, and C. Cheng-Mayer. 1991. Macrophage and T cell-line tropisms of HIV-1 are determined by specific regions of the envelope gp120 gene. Nature **349**:167-9.
- 414. **Cordonnier, A., L. Montagnier, and M. Emerman.** 1989. Single amino-acid changes in HIV envelope affect viral tropism and receptor binding. Nature **340**:571-4.
- 415. **Takeuchi, Y., M. Akutsu, K. Murayama, N. Shimizu, and H. Hoshino.** 1991. Host range mutant of human immunodeficiency virus type 1: modification of cell tropism by a single point mutation at the neutralization epitope in the env gene. J Virol **65**:1710-8.
- 416. O'Brien, W. A., Y. Koyanagi, A. Namazie, J. Q. Zhao, A. Diagne, K. Idler, J. A. Zack, and I. S. Chen. 1990. HIV-1 tropism for mononuclear phagocytes can be determined by regions of gp120 outside the CD4-binding domain. Nature 348:69-73.
- 417. Hwang, S. S., T. J. Boyle, H. K. Lyerly, and B. R. Cullen. 1991. Identification of the envelope V3 loop as the primary determinant of cell tropism in HIV-1. Science 253:71-4.
- 418. Boyd, M. T., G. R. Simpson, A. J. Cann, M. A. Johnson, and R. A. Weiss. 1993. A single amino acid substitution in the V1 loop of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 alters cellular tropism. J Virol 67:3649-52.
- 419. Hoffman, N. G., F. Seillier-Moiseiwitsch, J. Ahn, J. M. Walker, and R. Swanstrom. 2002. Variability in the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 Env protein linked to phenotype-associated changes in the V3 loop. J Virol 76:3852-64.
- 420. Huang, W., J. Toma, S. Fransen, E. Stawiski, J. D. Reeves, J. M. Whitcomb, N. Parkin, and C. J. Petropoulos. 2008. Coreceptor tropism can be influenced by amino acid substitutions in the gp41 transmembrane subunit of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope protein. J Virol 82:5584-93.

- 421. Hartley, O., P. J. Klasse, Q. J. Sattentau, and J. P. Moore. 2005. V3: HIV's switchhitter. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 21:171-89.
- 422. Aasa-Chapman, M. M., C. R. Seymour, I. Williams, and A. McKnight. 2006. Novel envelope determinants for CCR3 use by human immunodeficiency virus. J Virol 80:10884-9.
- 423. Tebit, D. M., L. Zekeng, L. Kaptue, M. Salminen, H. G. Krausslich, and O. Herchenroder. 2002. Genotypic and phenotypic analysis of HIV type 1 primary isolates from western Cameroon. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 18:39-48.
- 424. Zhang, L., Y. Huang, T. He, Y. Cao, and D. D. Ho. 1996. HIV-1 subtype and secondreceptor use. Nature **383:**768.
- 425. Bjorndal, A., A. Sonnerborg, C. Tscherning, J. Albert, and E. M. Fenyo. 1999. Phenotypic characteristics of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 subtype C isolates of Ethiopian AIDS patients. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 15:647-53.
- 426. Peeters, M., R. Vincent, J. L. Perret, M. Lasky, D. Patrel, F. Liegeois, V. Courgnaud, R. Seng, T. Matton, S. Molinier, and E. Delaporte. 1999. Evidence for differences in MT2 cell tropism according to genetic subtypes of HIV-1: syncytium-inducing variants seem rare among subtype C HIV-1 viruses. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr Hum Retrovirol 20:115-21.
- 427. Abebe, A., D. Demissie, J. Goudsmit, M. Brouwer, C. L. Kuiken, G. Pollakis, H. Schuitemaker, A. L. Fontanet, and T. F. Rinke de Wit. 1999. HIV-1 subtype C syncytium- and non-syncytium-inducing phenotypes and coreceptor usage among Ethiopian patients with AIDS. Aids 13:1305-11.
- 428. Cilliers, T., J. Nhlapo, M. Coetzer, D. Orlovic, T. Ketas, W. C. Olson, J. P. Moore, A. Trkola, and L. Morris. 2003. The CCR5 and CXCR4 coreceptors are both used by human immunodeficiency virus type 1 primary isolates from subtype C. J Virol 77:4449-56.
- 429. Ping, L. H., J. A. Nelson, I. F. Hoffman, J. Schock, S. L. Lamers, M. Goodman, P. Vernazza, P. Kazembe, M. Maida, D. Zimba, M. M. Goodenow, J. J. Eron, Jr., S. A. Fiscus, M. S. Cohen, and R. Swanstrom. 1999. Characterization of V3 sequence heterogeneity in subtype C human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates from Malawi: underrepresentation of X4 variants. J Virol 73:6271-81.
- Tscherning, C., A. Alaeus, R. Fredriksson, A. Bjorndal, H. Deng, D. R. Littman, E. M. Fenyo, and J. Albert. 1998. Differences in chemokine coreceptor usage between genetic subtypes of HIV-1. Virology 241:181-8.
- 431. Huang, W., S. H. Eshleman, J. Toma, S. Fransen, E. Stawiski, E. E. Paxinos, J. M. Whitcomb, A. M. Young, D. Donnell, F. Mmiro, P. Musoke, L. A. Guay, J. B. Jackson, N. T. Parkin, and C. J. Petropoulos. 2007. Coreceptor tropism in human immunodeficiency virus type 1 subtype D: high prevalence of CXCR4 tropism and heterogeneous composition of viral populations. J Virol 81:7885-93.
- 432. Vasan, A., B. Renjifo, E. Hertzmark, B. Chaplin, G. Msamanga, M. Essex, W. Fawzi, and D. Hunter. 2006. Different rates of disease progression of HIV type 1 infection in Tanzania based on infecting subtype. Clin Infect Dis 42:843-52.
- 433. Baeten, J. M., B. Chohan, L. Lavreys, V. Chohan, R. S. McClelland, L. Certain, K. Mandaliya, W. Jaoko, and J. Overbaugh. 2007. HIV-1 subtype D infection is associated with faster disease progression than subtype A in spite of similar plasma HIV-1 loads. J Infect Dis 195:1177-80.

- 434. Kaleebu, P., N. French, C. Mahe, D. Yirrell, C. Watera, F. Lyagoba, J. Nakiyingi, A. Rutebemberwa, D. Morgan, J. Weber, C. Gilks, and J. Whitworth. 2002. Effect of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) type 1 envelope subtypes A and D on disease progression in a large cohort of HIV-1-positive persons in Uganda. J Infect Dis 185:1244-50.
- 435. Blaak, H., A. B. van't Wout, M. Brouwer, B. Hooibrink, E. Hovenkamp, and H. Schuitemaker. 2000. In vivo HIV-1 infection of CD45RA(+)CD4(+) T cells is established primarily by syncytium-inducing variants and correlates with the rate of CD4(+) T cell decline. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97:1269-74.
- 436. Bleul, C. C., L. Wu, J. A. Hoxie, T. A. Springer, and C. R. Mackay. 1997. The HIV coreceptors CXCR4 and CCR5 are differentially expressed and regulated on human T lymphocytes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94:1925-30.
- 437. Lackner, A. A., and R. S. Veazey. 2007. Current concepts in AIDS pathogenesis: insights from the SIV/macaque model. Annu Rev Med **58:**461-76.
- 438. Veazey, R. S., M. DeMaria, L. V. Chalifoux, D. E. Shvetz, D. R. Pauley, H. L. Knight, M. Rosenzweig, R. P. Johnson, R. C. Desrosiers, and A. A. Lackner. 1998. Gastrointestinal tract as a major site of CD4+ T cell depletion and viral replication in SIV infection. Science 280:427-31.
- 439. Brenchley, J. M., T. W. Schacker, L. E. Ruff, D. A. Price, J. H. Taylor, G. J. Beilman, P. L. Nguyen, A. Khoruts, M. Larson, A. T. Haase, and D. C. Douek. 2004. CD4+ T cell depletion during all stages of HIV disease occurs predominantly in the gastrointestinal tract. J Exp Med 200:749-59.
- 440. Ostrowski, M. A., T. W. Chun, S. J. Justement, I. Motola, M. A. Spinelli, J. Adelsberger, L. A. Ehler, S. B. Mizell, C. W. Hallahan, and A. S. Fauci. 1999. Both memory and CD45RA+/CD62L+ naive CD4(+) T cells are infected in human immunodeficiency virus type 1-infected individuals. J Virol 73:6430-5.
- 441. Perelson, A. S., A. U. Neumann, M. Markowitz, J. M. Leonard, and D. D. Ho. 1996. HIV-1 dynamics in vivo: virion clearance rate, infected cell life-span, and viral generation time. Science 271:1582-6.
- 442. Aquaro, S., P. Bagnarelli, T. Guenci, A. De Luca, M. Clementi, E. Balestra, R. Calio, and C. F. Perno. 2002. Long-term survival and virus production in human primary macrophages infected by human immunodeficiency virus. J Med Virol 68:479-88.
- 443. Igarashi, T., C. R. Brown, Y. Endo, A. Buckler-White, R. Plishka, N. Bischofberger, V. Hirsch, and M. A. Martin. 2001. Macrophage are the principal reservoir and sustain high virus loads in rhesus macaques after the depletion of CD4+ T cells by a highly pathogenic simian immunodeficiency virus/HIV type 1 chimera (SHIV): Implications for HIV-1 infections of humans. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98:658-63.
- 444. **Peters, P. J., M. J. Duenas-Decamp, W. M. Sullivan, and P. R. Clapham.** 2007. Variation of macrophage tropism among HIV-1 R5 envelopes in brain and other tissues. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol **2:**32-41.
- 445. Kim, W. K., X. Avarez, and K. Williams. 2005. The role of monocytes and perivascular macrophages in HIV and SIV neuropathogenesis: information from non-human primate models. Neurotox Res 8:107-15.
- 446. Banchereau, J., and R. M. Steinman. 1998. Dendritic cells and the control of immunity. Nature **392:**245-52.

- 447. Sato, K., and S. Fujita. 2007. Dendritic cells: nature and classification. Allergol Int 56:183-91.
- 448. Shortman, K., and S. H. Naik. 2007. Steady-state and inflammatory dendritic-cell development. Nat Rev Immunol 7:19-30.
- 449. Steinman, R. M., and Z. A. Cohn. 1973. Identification of a novel cell type in peripheral lymphoid organs of mice. I. Morphology, quantitation, tissue distribution. J Exp Med 137:1142-62.
- 450. Karsunky, H., M. Merad, A. Cozzio, I. L. Weissman, and M. G. Manz. 2003. Flt3 ligand regulates dendritic cell development from Flt3+ lymphoid and myeloid-committed progenitors to Flt3+ dendritic cells in vivo. J Exp Med **198:**305-13.
- 451. **D'Amico, A., and L. Wu.** 2003. The early progenitors of mouse dendritic cells and plasmacytoid predendritic cells are within the bone marrow hemopoietic precursors expressing Flt3. J Exp Med **198:**293-303.
- 452. Naik, S. H., P. Sathe, H. Y. Park, D. Metcalf, A. I. Proietto, A. Dakic, S. Carotta, M. O'Keeffe, M. Bahlo, A. Papenfuss, J. Y. Kwak, L. Wu, and K. Shortman. 2007. Development of plasmacytoid and conventional dendritic cell subtypes from single precursor cells derived in vitro and in vivo. Nat Immunol 8:1217-26.
- 453. Onai, N., A. Obata-Onai, M. A. Schmid, T. Ohteki, D. Jarrossay, and M. G. Manz. 2007. Identification of clonogenic common Flt3+M-CSFR+ plasmacytoid and conventional dendritic cell progenitors in mouse bone marrow. Nat Immunol 8:1207-16.
- 454. Vremec, D., J. Pooley, H. Hochrein, L. Wu, and K. Shortman. 2000. CD4 and CD8 expression by dendritic cell subtypes in mouse thymus and spleen. J Immunol 164:2978-86.
- 455. **Wu, L., and V. N. KewalRamani.** 2006. Dendritic-cell interactions with HIV: infection and viral dissemination. Nat Rev Immunol **6**:859-68.
- 456. Patterson, S., and S. C. Knight. 1987. Susceptibility of human peripheral blood dendritic cells to infection by human immunodeficiency virus. J Gen Virol 68 (Pt 4):1177-81.
- 457. Cameron, P. U., U. Forsum, H. Teppler, A. Granelli-Piperno, and R. M. Steinman. 1992. During HIV-1 infection most blood dendritic cells are not productively infected and can induce allogeneic CD4+ T cells clonal expansion. Clin Exp Immunol 88:226-36.
- 458. Granelli-Piperno, A., E. Delgado, V. Finkel, W. Paxton, and R. M. Steinman. 1998. Immature dendritic cells selectively replicate macrophagetropic (M-tropic) human immunodeficiency virus type 1, while mature cells efficiently transmit both M- and Ttropic virus to T cells. J Virol 72:2733-7.
- 459. **Hu, J., M. B. Gardner, and C. J. Miller.** 2000. Simian immunodeficiency virus rapidly penetrates the cervicovaginal mucosa after intravaginal inoculation and infects intraepithelial dendritic cells. J Virol **74**:6087-95.
- 460. Spira, A. I., P. A. Marx, B. K. Patterson, J. Mahoney, R. A. Koup, S. M. Wolinsky, and D. D. Ho. 1996. Cellular targets of infection and route of viral dissemination after an intravaginal inoculation of simian immunodeficiency virus into rhesus macaques. J Exp Med 183:215-25.
- 461. Smed-Sorensen, A., K. Lore, J. Vasudevan, M. K. Louder, J. Andersson, J. R. Mascola, A. L. Spetz, and R. A. Koup. 2005. Differential susceptibility to human

immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection of myeloid and plasmacytoid dendritic cells. J Virol **79:**8861-9.

- 462. **Piguet, V., and R. M. Steinman.** 2007. The interaction of HIV with dendritic cells: outcomes and pathways. Trends Immunol **28**:503-10.
- 463. **Patterson, S., A. Rae, N. Hockey, J. Gilmour, and F. Gotch.** 2001. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells are highly susceptible to human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection and release infectious virus. J Virol **75:**6710-3.
- 464. Pion, M., A. Granelli-Piperno, B. Mangeat, R. Stalder, R. Correa, R. M. Steinman, and V. Piguet. 2006. APOBEC3G/3F mediates intrinsic resistance of monocyte-derived dendritic cells to HIV-1 infection. J Exp Med 203:2887-93.
- 465. Dumont, S., J. Valladeau, N. Bechetoille, S. Gofflo, S. Marechal, A. Amara, D. Schmitt, and C. Dezutter-Dambuyant. 2004. When integrated in a subepithelial mucosal layer equivalent, dendritic cells keep their immature stage and their ability to replicate type R5 HIV type 1 strains in the absence of T cell subsets. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 20:383-97.
- 466. Kawamura, T., F. O. Gulden, M. Sugaya, D. T. McNamara, D. L. Borris, M. M. Lederman, J. M. Orenstein, P. A. Zimmerman, and A. Blauvelt. 2003. R5 HIV productively infects Langerhans cells, and infection levels are regulated by compound CCR5 polymorphisms. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:8401-6.
- 467. Tschachler, E., V. Groh, M. Popovic, D. L. Mann, K. Konrad, B. Safai, L. Eron, F. diMarzo Veronese, K. Wolff, and G. Stingl. 1987. Epidermal Langerhans cells--a target for HTLV-III/LAV infection. J Invest Dermatol 88:233-7.
- 468. Pope, M., M. G. Betjes, N. Romani, H. Hirmand, P. U. Cameron, L. Hoffman, S. Gezelter, G. Schuler, and R. M. Steinman. 1994. Conjugates of dendritic cells and memory T lymphocytes from skin facilitate productive infection with HIV-1. Cell 78:389-98.
- 469. Cameron, P. U., P. S. Freudenthal, J. M. Barker, S. Gezelter, K. Inaba, and R. M. Steinman. 1992. Dendritic cells exposed to human immunodeficiency virus type-1 transmit a vigorous cytopathic infection to CD4+ T cells. Science 257:383-7.
- 470. McDonald, D., L. Wu, S. M. Bohks, V. N. KewalRamani, D. Unutmaz, and T. J. Hope. 2003. Recruitment of HIV and its receptors to dendritic cell-T cell junctions. Science 300:1295-7.
- 471. Arrighi, J. F., M. Pion, E. Garcia, J. M. Escola, Y. van Kooyk, T. B. Geijtenbeek, and V. Piguet. 2004. DC-SIGN-mediated infectious synapse formation enhances X4 HIV-1 transmission from dendritic cells to T cells. J Exp Med 200:1279-88.
- 472. Wiley, R. D., and S. Gummuluru. 2006. Immature dendritic cell-derived exosomes can mediate HIV-1 trans infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:738-43.
- 473. Lee, B., G. Leslie, E. Soilleux, U. O'Doherty, S. Baik, E. Levroney, K. Flummerfelt, W. Swiggard, N. Coleman, M. Malim, and R. W. Doms. 2001. cis Expression of DC-SIGN allows for more efficient entry of human and simian immunodeficiency viruses via CD4 and a coreceptor. J Virol 75:12028-38.
- 474. Geijtenbeek, T. B., D. S. Kwon, R. Torensma, S. J. van Vliet, G. C. van Duijnhoven, J. Middel, I. L. Cornelissen, H. S. Nottet, V. N. KewalRamani, D. R. Littman, C. G. Figdor, and Y. van Kooyk. 2000. DC-SIGN, a dendritic cell-specific HIV-1-binding protein that enhances trans-infection of T cells. Cell 100:587-97.

- 475. Geijtenbeek, T. B., R. Torensma, S. J. van Vliet, G. C. van Duijnhoven, G. J. Adema, Y. van Kooyk, and C. G. Figdor. 2000. Identification of DC-SIGN, a novel dendritic cell-specific ICAM-3 receptor that supports primary immune responses. Cell 100:575-85.
- 476. Turville, S. G., P. U. Cameron, A. Handley, G. Lin, S. Pohlmann, R. W. Doms, and A. L. Cunningham. 2002. Diversity of receptors binding HIV on dendritic cell subsets. Nat Immunol 3:975-83.
- 477. Magerus-Chatinet, A., H. Yu, S. Garcia, E. Ducloux, B. Terris, and M. Bomsel. 2007. Galactosyl ceramide expressed on dendritic cells can mediate HIV-1 transfer from monocyte derived dendritic cells to autologous T cells. Virology 362:67-74.
- 478. Boggiano, C., N. Manel, and D. R. Littman. 2007. Dendritic cell-mediated transenhancement of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infectivity is independent of DC-SIGN. J Virol 81:2519-23.
- 479. Gummuluru, S., M. Rogel, L. Stamatatos, and M. Emerman. 2003. Binding of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 to immature dendritic cells can occur independently of DC-SIGN and mannose binding C-type lectin receptors via a cholesterol-dependent pathway. J Virol 77:12865-74.
- 480. de Witte, L., M. Bobardt, U. Chatterji, G. Degeest, G. David, T. B. Geijtenbeek, and P. Gallay. 2007. Syndecan-3 is a dendritic cell-specific attachment receptor for HIV-1. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104:19464-9.
- 481. de Witte, L., A. Nabatov, M. Pion, D. Fluitsma, M. A. de Jong, T. de Gruijl, V. Piguet, Y. van Kooyk, and T. B. Geijtenbeek. 2007. Langerin is a natural barrier to HIV-1 transmission by Langerhans cells. Nat Med 13:367-71.
- 482. Turville, S. G., J. Arthos, K. M. Donald, G. Lynch, H. Naif, G. Clark, D. Hart, and A. L. Cunningham. 2001. HIV gp120 receptors on human dendritic cells. Blood 98:2482-8.
- 483. Groot, F., T. M. van Capel, M. L. Kapsenberg, B. Berkhout, and E. C. de Jong. 2006. Opposing roles of blood myeloid and plasmacytoid dendritic cells in HIV-1 infection of T cells: transmission facilitation versus replication inhibition. Blood 108:1957-64.
- 484. Lore, K., A. Smed-Sorensen, J. Vasudevan, J. R. Mascola, and R. A. Koup. 2005. Myeloid and plasmacytoid dendritic cells transfer HIV-1 preferentially to antigenspecific CD4+ T cells. J Exp Med 201:2023-33.
- 485. **Bieniasz, P. D.** 2004. Intrinsic immunity: a front-line defense against viral attack. Nat Immunol **5**:1109-15.
- 486. Royce, R. A., A. Sena, W. Cates, Jr., and M. S. Cohen. 1997. Sexual transmission of HIV. N Engl J Med 336:1072-8.
- 487. Donegan, E., M. Stuart, J. C. Niland, H. S. Sacks, S. P. Azen, S. L. Dietrich, C. Faucett, M. A. Fletcher, S. H. Kleinman, E. A. Operskalski, et al. 1990. Infection with human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) among recipients of antibody-positive blood donations. Ann Intern Med 113:733-9.
- 488. **Kaplan, E. H., and R. Heimer.** 1995. HIV incidence among New Haven needle exchange participants: updated estimates from syringe tracking and testing data. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr Hum Retrovirol **10**:175-6.
- 489. **Kaplan, E. H., and R. Heimer.** 1992. A model-based estimate of HIV infectivity via needle sharing. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr **5**:1116-8.

- 490. Hladik, F., and M. J. McElrath. 2008. Setting the stage: host invasion by HIV. Nat Rev Immunol 8:447-57.
- 491. **Guertler**, L. 2002. Virus safety of human blood, plasma, and derived products. Thromb Res **107 Suppl 1:**S39-45.
- 492. Thorne, C., and M. L. Newell. 2000. Epidemiology of HIV infection in the newborn. Early Hum Dev 58:1-16.
- 493. Baba, T. W., A. M. Trichel, L. An, V. Liska, L. N. Martin, M. Murphey-Corb, and R. M. Ruprecht. 1996. Infection and AIDS in adult macaques after nontraumatic oral exposure to cell-free SIV. Science 272:1486-9.
- 494. Ruprecht, R. M., T. W. Baba, V. Liska, S. Ayehunie, J. Andersen, D. C. Montefiori, A. Trichel, M. Murphey-Corb, L. Martin, T. A. Rizvi, B. J. Bernacky, S. J. Buchl, and M. Keeling. 1998. Oral SIV, SHIV, and HIV type 1 infection. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 14 Suppl 1:S97-103.
- 495. Lehman, D. A., and C. Farquhar. 2007. Biological mechanisms of vertical human immunodeficiency virus (HIV-1) transmission. Rev Med Virol 17:381-403.
- 496. Vittinghoff, E., J. Douglas, F. Judson, D. McKirnan, K. MacQueen, and S. P. Buchbinder. 1999. Per-contact risk of human immunodeficiency virus transmission between male sexual partners. Am J Epidemiol 150:306-11.
- 497. Wawer, M. J., R. H. Gray, N. K. Sewankambo, D. Serwadda, X. Li, O. Laeyendecker, N. Kiwanuka, G. Kigozi, M. Kiddugavu, T. Lutalo, F. Nalugoda, F. Wabwire-Mangen, M. P. Meehan, and T. C. Quinn. 2005. Rates of HIV-1 transmission per coital act, by stage of HIV-1 infection, in Rakai, Uganda. J Infect Dis 191:1403-9.
- 498. Leynaert, B., A. M. Downs, and I. de Vincenzi. 1998. Heterosexual transmission of human immunodeficiency virus: variability of infectivity throughout the course of infection. European Study Group on Heterosexual Transmission of HIV. Am J Epidemiol 148:88-96.
- 499. **Padian, N. S., S. C. Shiboski, S. O. Glass, and E. Vittinghoff.** 1997. Heterosexual transmission of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) in northern California: results from a ten-year study. Am J Epidemiol **146**:350-7.
- 500. Gray, R. H., M. J. Wawer, R. Brookmeyer, N. K. Sewankambo, D. Serwadda, F. Wabwire-Mangen, T. Lutalo, X. Li, T. vanCott, and T. C. Quinn. 2001. Probability of HIV-1 transmission per coital act in monogamous, heterosexual, HIV-1-discordant couples in Rakai, Uganda. Lancet **357**:1149-53.
- Miller, C. J., and R. J. Shattock. 2003. Target cells in vaginal HIV transmission. Microbes Infect 5:59-67.
- 502. **Haase, A. T.** 2005. Perils at mucosal front lines for HIV and SIV and their hosts. Nat Rev Immunol **5:**783-92.
- 503. Kaizu, M., A. M. Weiler, K. L. Weisgrau, K. A. Vielhuber, G. May, S. M. Piaskowski, J. Furlott, N. J. Maness, T. C. Friedrich, J. T. Loffredo, A. Usborne, and E. G. Rakasz. 2006. Repeated intravaginal inoculation with cell-associated simian immunodeficiency virus results in persistent infection of nonhuman primates. J Infect Dis 194:912-6.
- 504. Sodora, D. L., A. Gettie, C. J. Miller, and P. A. Marx. 1998. Vaginal transmission of SIV: assessing infectivity and hormonal influences in macaques inoculated with cell-free and cell-associated viral stocks. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 14 Suppl 1:S119-23.

- 505. Pilcher, C. D., H. C. Tien, J. J. Eron, Jr., P. L. Vernazza, S. Y. Leu, P. W. Stewart, L. E. Goh, and M. S. Cohen. 2004. Brief but efficient: acute HIV infection and the sexual transmission of HIV. J Infect Dis 189:1785-92.
- 506. Quayle, A. J., C. Xu, K. H. Mayer, and D. J. Anderson. 1997. T lymphocytes and macrophages, but not motile spermatozoa, are a significant source of human immunodeficiency virus in semen. J Infect Dis 176:960-8.
- 507. Munch, J., E. Rucker, L. Standker, K. Adermann, C. Goffinet, M. Schindler, S. Wildum, R. Chinnadurai, D. Rajan, A. Specht, G. Gimenez-Gallego, P. C. Sanchez, D. M. Fowler, A. Koulov, J. W. Kelly, W. Mothes, J. C. Grivel, L. Margolis, O. T. Keppler, W. G. Forssmann, and F. Kirchhoff. 2007. Semen-derived amyloid fibrils drastically enhance HIV infection. Cell 131:1059-71.
- 508. Miller, C. J., N. J. Alexander, P. Vogel, J. Anderson, and P. A. Marx. 1992. Mechanism of genital transmission of SIV: a hypothesis based on transmission studies and the location of SIV in the genital tract of chronically infected female rhesus macaques. J Med Primatol 21:64-8.
- 509. Marx, P. A., A. I. Spira, A. Gettie, P. J. Dailey, R. S. Veazey, A. A. Lackner, C. J. Mahoney, C. J. Miller, L. E. Claypool, D. D. Ho, and N. J. Alexander. 1996. Progesterone implants enhance SIV vaginal transmission and early virus load. Nat Med 2:1084-9.
- 510. Gray, R. H., X. Li, G. Kigozi, D. Serwadda, H. Brahmbhatt, F. Wabwire-Mangen, F. Nalugoda, M. Kiddugavu, N. Sewankambo, T. C. Quinn, S. J. Reynolds, and M. J. Wawer. 2005. Increased risk of incident HIV during pregnancy in Rakai, Uganda: a prospective study. Lancet 366:1182-8.
- 511. Smith, S. M., G. B. Baskin, and P. A. Marx. 2000. Estrogen protects against vaginal transmission of simian immunodeficiency virus. J Infect Dis 182:708-15.
- 512. Baleta, A. 1998. Concern voiced over "dry sex" practices in South Africa. Lancet 352:1292.
- 513. **Padian, N. S., S. C. Shiboski, and N. P. Jewell.** 1990. The effect of number of exposures on the risk of heterosexual HIV transmission. J Infect Dis **161**:883-7.
- 514. **Guimaraes, M. D., D. Vlahov, and E. A. Castilho.** 1997. Postcoital vaginal bleeding as a risk factor for transmission of the human immunodeficiency virus in a heterosexual partner study in Brazil. Rio de Janeiro Heterosexual Study Group. Arch Intern Med **157:**1362-8.
- 515. Sewankambo, N., R. H. Gray, M. J. Wawer, L. Paxton, D. McNaim, F. Wabwire-Mangen, D. Serwadda, C. Li, N. Kiwanuka, S. L. Hillier, L. Rabe, C. A. Gaydos, T. C. Quinn, and J. Konde-Lule. 1997. HIV-1 infection associated with abnormal vaginal flora morphology and bacterial vaginosis. Lancet 350:546-50.
- 516. Myer, L., L. Denny, R. Telerant, M. Souza, T. C. Wright, Jr., and L. Kuhn. 2005. Bacterial vaginosis and susceptibility to HIV infection in South African women: a nested case-control study. J Infect Dis 192:1372-80.
- 517. **Galvin, S. R., and M. S. Cohen.** 2004. The role of sexually transmitted diseases in HIV transmission. Nat Rev Microbiol **2:**33-42.
- 518. Weiler, A. M., Q. Li, L. Duan, M. Kaizu, K. L. Weisgrau, T. C. Friedrich, M. R. Reynolds, A. T. Haase, and E. G. Rakasz. 2008. Genital ulcers facilitate rapid viral entry and dissemination following intravaginal inoculation with cell-associated simian immunodeficiency virus SIVmac239. J Virol 82:4154-8.

- 519. Miller, C. J., Q. Li, K. Abel, E. Y. Kim, Z. M. Ma, S. Wietgrefe, L. La Franco-Scheuch, L. Compton, L. Duan, M. D. Shore, M. Zupancic, M. Busch, J. Carlis, S. Wolinsky, and A. T. Haase. 2005. Propagation and dissemination of infection after vaginal transmission of simian immunodeficiency virus. J Virol 79:9217-27.
- 520. Patterson, B. K., A. Landay, J. N. Siegel, Z. Flener, D. Pessis, A. Chaviano, and R. C. Bailey. 2002. Susceptibility to human immunodeficiency virus-1 infection of human foreskin and cervical tissue grown in explant culture. Am J Pathol 161:867-73.
- 521. McCoombe, S. G., and R. V. Short. 2006. Potential HIV-1 target cells in the human penis. Aids 20:1491-5.
- 522. Hussain, L. A., and T. Lehner. 1995. Comparative investigation of Langerhans' cells and potential receptors for HIV in oral, genitourinary and rectal epithelia. Immunology **85**:475-84.
- 523. Meier, A. S., E. A. Bukusi, C. R. Cohen, and K. K. Holmes. 2006. Independent association of hygiene, socioeconomic status, and circumcision with reduced risk of HIV infection among Kenyan men. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 43:117-8.
- 524. Gray, R. H., G. Kigozi, D. Serwadda, F. Makumbi, S. Watya, F. Nalugoda, N. Kiwanuka, L. H. Moulton, M. A. Chaudhary, M. Z. Chen, N. K. Sewankambo, F. Wabwire-Mangen, M. C. Bacon, C. F. Williams, P. Opendi, S. J. Reynolds, O. Laeyendecker, T. C. Quinn, and M. J. Wawer. 2007. Male circumcision for HIV prevention in men in Rakai, Uganda: a randomised trial. Lancet 369:657-66.
- 525. Quinn, T. C. 2007. Circumcision and HIV transmission. Curr Opin Infect Dis 20:33-8.
- 526. Kaul, R., C. Pettengell, P. M. Sheth, S. Sunderji, A. Biringer, K. MacDonald, S. Walmsley, and A. Rebbapragada. 2008. The genital tract immune milieu: an important determinant of HIV susceptibility and secondary transmission. J Reprod Immunol 77:32-40.
- 527. **Pope, M., and A. T. Haase.** 2003. Transmission, acute HIV-1 infection and the quest for strategies to prevent infection. Nat Med **9:**847-52.
- 528. **de Witte, L., A. Nabatov, and T. B. Geijtenbeek.** 2008. Distinct roles for DC-SIGN+dendritic cells and Langerhans cells in HIV-1 transmission. Trends Mol Med **14:**12-9.
- 529. Parr, M. B., L. Kepple, and E. L. Parr. 1991. Antigen recognition in the female reproductive tract. II. Endocytosis of horseradish peroxidase by Langerhans cells in murine vaginal epithelium. Biol Reprod 45:261-5.
- 530. Miller, C. J., M. McChesney, and P. F. Moore. 1992. Langerhans cells, macrophages and lymphocyte subsets in the cervix and vagina of rhesus macaques. Lab Invest 67:628-34.
- 531. Edwards, J. N., and H. B. Morris. 1985. Langerhans' cells and lymphocyte subsets in the female genital tract. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 92:974-82.
- 532. Johansson, E. L., A. Rudin, L. Wassen, and J. Holmgren. 1999. Distribution of lymphocytes and adhesion molecules in human cervix and vagina. Immunology 96:272-7.
- 533. Greenhead, P., P. Hayes, P. S. Watts, K. G. Laing, G. E. Griffin, and R. J. Shattock. 2000. Parameters of human immunodeficiency virus infection of human cervical tissue and inhibition by vaginal virucides. J Virol 74:5577-86.

- 534. Collins, K. B., B. K. Patterson, G. J. Naus, D. V. Landers, and P. Gupta. 2000. Development of an in vitro organ culture model to study transmission of HIV-1 in the female genital tract. Nat Med 6:475-9.
- 535. Maher, D., X. Wu, T. Schacker, J. Horbul, and P. Southern. 2005. HIV binding, penetration, and primary infection in human cervicovaginal tissue. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:11504-9.
- 536. Hladik, F., P. Sakchalathorn, L. Ballweber, G. Lentz, M. Fialkow, D. Eschenbach, and M. J. McElrath. 2007. Initial events in establishing vaginal entry and infection by human immunodeficiency virus type-1. Immunity 26:257-70.
- 537. Gupta, P., K. B. Collins, D. Ratner, S. Watkins, G. J. Naus, D. V. Landers, and B. K. Patterson. 2002. Memory CD4(+) T cells are the earliest detectable human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1)-infected cells in the female genital mucosal tissue during HIV-1 transmission in an organ culture system. J Virol 76:9868-76.
- 538. Hu, Q., I. Frank, V. Williams, J. J. Santos, P. Watts, G. E. Griffin, J. P. Moore, M. Pope, and R. J. Shattock. 2004. Blockade of attachment and fusion receptors inhibits HIV-1 infection of human cervical tissue. J Exp Med 199:1065-75.
- 539. Veazey, R. S., P. A. Marx, and A. A. Lackner. 2003. Vaginal CD4+ T cells express high levels of CCR5 and are rapidly depleted in simian immunodeficiency virus infection. J Infect Dis 187:769-76.
- 540. Zhang, Z., T. Schuler, M. Zupancic, S. Wietgrefe, K. A. Staskus, K. A. Reimann, T. A. Reinhart, M. Rogan, W. Cavert, C. J. Miller, R. S. Veazey, D. Notermans, S. Little, S. A. Danner, D. D. Richman, D. Havlir, J. Wong, H. L. Jordan, T. W. Schacker, P. Racz, K. Tenner-Racz, N. L. Letvin, S. Wolinsky, and A. T. Haase. 1999. Sexual transmission and propagation of SIV and HIV in resting and activated CD4+ T cells. Science 286:1353-7.
- 541. Cummins, J. E., Jr., J. Guarner, L. Flowers, P. C. Guenthner, J. Bartlett, T. Morken, L. A. Grohskopf, L. Paxton, and C. S. Dezzutti. 2007. Preclinical testing of candidate topical microbicides for anti-human immunodeficiency virus type 1 activity and tissue toxicity in a human cervical explant culture. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 51:1770-9.
- 542. **Derdeyn, C. A., and E. Hunter.** 2008. Viral characteristics of transmitted HIV. Current Opinion in HIV and AIDS **3**:16-21.
- 543. Zhu, T., N. Wang, A. Carr, D. S. Nam, R. Moor-Jankowski, D. A. Cooper, and D. D. Ho. 1996. Genetic characterization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in blood and genital secretions: evidence for viral compartmentalization and selection during sexual transmission. J Virol 70:3098-107.
- 544. Delwart, E., M. Magierowska, M. Royz, B. Foley, L. Peddada, R. Smith, C. Heldebrant, A. Conrad, and M. Busch. 2002. Homogeneous quasispecies in 16 out of 17 individuals during very early HIV-1 primary infection. Aids 16:189-95.
- Wolfs, T. F., G. Zwart, M. Bakker, and J. Goudsmit. 1992. HIV-1 genomic RNA diversification following sexual and parenteral virus transmission. Virology 189:103-10.
- 546. Zhang, L. Q., P. MacKenzie, A. Cleland, E. C. Holmes, A. J. Brown, and P. Simmonds. 1993. Selection for specific sequences in the external envelope protein of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 upon primary infection. J Virol 67:3345-56.
- 547. Derdeyn, C. A., J. M. Decker, F. Bibollet-Ruche, J. L. Mokili, M. Muldoon, S. A. Denham, M. L. Heil, F. Kasolo, R. Musonda, B. H. Hahn, G. M. Shaw, B. T.

Korber, S. Allen, and E. Hunter. 2004. Envelope-constrained neutralization-sensitive HIV-1 after heterosexual transmission. Science **303**:2019-22.

- 548. Chomont, N., H. Hocini, G. Gresenguet, C. Brochier, H. Bouhlal, L. Andreoletti, P. Becquart, C. Charpentier, J. de Dieu Longo, A. Si-Mohamed, M. D. Kazatchkine, and L. Belec. 2007. Early archives of genetically-restricted proviral DNA in the female genital tract after heterosexual transmission of HIV-1. Aids 21:153-62.
- 549. Poss, M., H. L. Martin, J. K. Kreiss, L. Granville, B. Chohan, P. Nyange, K. Mandaliya, and J. Overbaugh. 1995. Diversity in virus populations from genital secretions and peripheral blood from women recently infected with human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 69:8118-22.
- 550. Long, E. M., S. M. Rainwater, L. Lavreys, K. Mandaliya, and J. Overbaugh. 2002. HIV type 1 variants transmitted to women in Kenya require the CCR5 coreceptor for entry, regardless of the genetic complexity of the infecting virus. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 18:567-76.
- 551. Long, E. M., H. L. Martin, Jr., J. K. Kreiss, S. M. Rainwater, L. Lavreys, D. J. Jackson, J. Rakwar, K. Mandaliya, and J. Overbaugh. 2000. Gender differences in HIV-1 diversity at time of infection. Nat Med 6:71-5.
- 552. Learn, G. H., D. Muthui, S. J. Brodie, T. Zhu, K. Diem, J. I. Mullins, and L. Corey. 2002. Virus population homogenization following acute human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. J Virol 76:11953-9.
- 553. Salazar-Gonzalez, J. F., E. Bailes, K. T. Pham, M. G. Salazar, M. B. Guffey, B. F. Keele, C. A. Derdeyn, P. Farmer, E. Hunter, S. Allen, O. Manigart, J. Mulenga, J. A. Anderson, R. Swanstrom, B. F. Haynes, G. S. Athreya, B. T. Korber, P. M. Sharp, G. M. Shaw, and B. H. Hahn. 2008. Deciphering human immunodeficiency virus type 1 transmission and early envelope diversification by single-genome amplification and sequencing. J Virol 82:3952-70.
- 554. Chohan, B., D. Lang, M. Sagar, B. Korber, L. Lavreys, B. Richardson, and J. Overbaugh. 2005. Selection for human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycosylation variants with shorter V1-V2 loop sequences occurs during transmission of certain genetic subtypes and may impact viral RNA levels. J Virol 79:6528-31.
- 555. Frost, S. D., T. Wrin, D. M. Smith, S. L. Kosakovsky Pond, Y. Liu, E. Paxinos, C. Chappey, J. Galovich, J. Beauchaine, C. J. Petropoulos, S. J. Little, and D. D. Richman. 2005. Neutralizing antibody responses drive the evolution of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope during recent HIV infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:18514-9.
- 556. Frost, S. D., Y. Liu, S. L. Pond, C. Chappey, T. Wrin, C. J. Petropoulos, S. J. Little, and D. D. Richman. 2005. Characterization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) envelope variation and neutralizing antibody responses during transmission of HIV-1 subtype B. J Virol **79**:6523-7.
- 557. Anderson, R. M., and R. M. May. 1988. Epidemiological parameters of HIV transmission. Nature 333:514-9.
- 558. Pedraza, M. A., J. del Romero, F. Roldan, S. Garcia, M. C. Ayerbe, A. R. Noriega, and J. Alcami. 1999. Heterosexual transmission of HIV-1 is associated with high plasma viral load levels and a positive viral isolation in the infected partner. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 21:120-5.
- 559. Quinn, T. C., M. J. Wawer, N. Sewankambo, D. Serwadda, C. Li, F. Wabwire-Mangen, M. O. Meehan, T. Lutalo, and R. H. Gray. 2000. Viral load and
heterosexual transmission of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. Rakai Project Study Group. N Engl J Med **342:**921-9.

- 560. **Ragni, M. V., H. Faruki, and L. A. Kingsley.** 1998. Heterosexual HIV-1 transmission and viral load in hemophilic patients. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr Hum Retrovirol **17:42-5**.
- 561. Yerly, S., S. Vora, P. Rizzardi, J. P. Chave, P. L. Vernazza, M. Flepp, A. Telenti, M. Battegay, A. L. Veuthey, J. P. Bru, M. Rickenbach, B. Hirschel, and L. Perrin. 2001. Acute HIV infection: impact on the spread of HIV and transmission of drug resistance. Aids 15:2287-92.
- 562. Hue, S., D. Pillay, J. P. Clewley, and O. G. Pybus. 2005. Genetic analysis reveals the complex structure of HIV-1 transmission within defined risk groups. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:4425-9.
- 563. Pao, D., M. Fisher, S. Hue, G. Dean, G. Murphy, P. A. Cane, C. A. Sabin, and D. Pillay. 2005. Transmission of HIV-1 during primary infection: relationship to sexual risk and sexually transmitted infections. Aids 19:85-90.
- 564. Brenner, B. G., M. Roger, J. P. Routy, D. Moisi, M. Ntemgwa, C. Matte, J. G. Baril, R. Thomas, D. Rouleau, J. Bruneau, R. Leblanc, M. Legault, C. Tremblay, H. Charest, and M. A. Wainberg. 2007. High rates of forward transmission events after acute/early HIV-1 infection. J Infect Dis 195:951-9.
- 565. Hollingsworth, T. D., R. M. Anderson, and C. Fraser. 2008. HIV-1 Transmission, by Stage of Infection. J Infect Dis 198:687-93.
- 566. Fraser, C., T. D. Hollingsworth, R. Chapman, F. de Wolf, and W. P. Hanage. 2007. Variation in HIV-1 set-point viral load: epidemiological analysis and an evolutionary hypothesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104:17441-6.
- 567. Mellors, J. W., L. A. Kingsley, C. R. Rinaldo, Jr., J. A. Todd, B. S. Hoo, R. P. Kokka, and P. Gupta. 1995. Quantitation of HIV-1 RNA in plasma predicts outcome after seroconversion. Ann Intern Med 122:573-9.
- 568. Hogervorst, E., S. Jurriaans, F. de Wolf, A. van Wijk, A. Wiersma, M. Valk, M. Roos, B. van Gemen, R. Coutinho, F. Miedema, et al. 1995. Predictors for non- and slow progression in human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) type 1 infection: low viral RNA copy numbers in serum and maintenance of high HIV-1 p24-specific but not V3-specific antibody levels. J Infect Dis 171:811-21.
- 569. Ho, D. D., A. U. Neumann, A. S. Perelson, W. Chen, J. M. Leonard, and M. Markowitz. 1995. Rapid turnover of plasma virions and CD4 lymphocytes in HIV-1 infection. Nature 373:123-6.
- 570. Wei, X., S. K. Ghosh, M. E. Taylor, V. A. Johnson, E. A. Emini, P. Deutsch, J. D. Lifson, S. Bonhoeffer, M. A. Nowak, B. H. Hahn, et al. 1995. Viral dynamics in human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. Nature 373:117-22.
- 571. Centers for Disease Control (CDC). 1992. Extension of public comment period for revision of HIV infection classification system and expansion of AIDS surveillance case definition. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep:891.
- 572. Cao, Y., L. Qin, L. Zhang, J. Safrit, and D. D. Ho. 1995. Virologic and immunologic characterization of long-term survivors of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. N Engl J Med 332:201-8.
- 573. Pantaleo, G., S. Menzo, M. Vaccarezza, C. Graziosi, O. J. Cohen, J. F. Demarest, D. Montefiori, J. M. Orenstein, C. Fox, L. K. Schrager, et al. 1995. Studies in subjects

with long-term nonprogressive human immunodeficiency virus infection. N Engl J Med **332:**209-16.

- 574. Lama, J., and V. Planelles. 2007. Host factors influencing susceptibility to HIV infection and AIDS progression. Retrovirology 4:52.
- 575. Saksena, N. K., B. Rodes, B. Wang, and V. Soriano. 2007. Elite HIV controllers: myth or reality? AIDS Rev 9:195-207.
- 576. Shioda, T., and E. E. Nakayama. 2006. Human genetic polymorphisms affecting HIV-1 diseases. Int J Hematol 84:12-7.
- 577. Carrington, M., and S. J. O'Brien. 2003. The influence of HLA genotype on AIDS. Annu Rev Med 54:535-51.
- 578. Henry, K. R., J. Weber, M. E. Quinones-Mateu, and E. J. Arts. 2007. The impact of viral and host elements on HIV fitness and disease progression. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep 4:36-41.
- 579. Guadalupe, M., E. Reay, S. Sankaran, T. Prindiville, J. Flamm, A. McNeil, and S. Dandekar. 2003. Severe CD4+ T-cell depletion in gut lymphoid tissue during primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection and substantial delay in restoration following highly active antiretroviral therapy. J Virol 77:11708-17.
- 580. Mehandru, S., M. A. Poles, K. Tenner-Racz, A. Horowitz, A. Hurley, C. Hogan, D. Boden, P. Racz, and M. Markowitz. 2004. Primary HIV-1 infection is associated with preferential depletion of CD4+ T lymphocytes from effector sites in the gastrointestinal tract. J Exp Med 200:761-70.
- 581. Li, Q., L. Duan, J. D. Estes, Z. M. Ma, T. Rourke, Y. Wang, C. Reilly, J. Carlis, C. J. Miller, and A. T. Haase. 2005. Peak SIV replication in resting memory CD4+ T cells depletes gut lamina propria CD4+ T cells. Nature 434:1148-52.
- 582. Mattapallil, J. J., D. C. Douek, B. Hill, Y. Nishimura, M. Martin, and M. Roederer. 2005. Massive infection and loss of memory CD4+ T cells in multiple tissues during acute SIV infection. Nature 434:1093-7.
- 583. Veazey, R. S., K. G. Mansfield, I. C. Tham, A. C. Carville, D. E. Shvetz, A. E. Forand, and A. A. Lackner. 2000. Dynamics of CCR5 expression by CD4(+) T cells in lymphoid tissues during simian immunodeficiency virus infection. J Virol 74:11001-7.
- 584. Veazey, R. S., I. C. Tham, K. G. Mansfield, M. DeMaria, A. E. Forand, D. E. Shvetz, L. V. Chalifoux, P. K. Sehgal, and A. A. Lackner. 2000. Identifying the target cell in primary simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV) infection: highly activated memory CD4(+) T cells are rapidly eliminated in early SIV infection in vivo. J Virol 74:57-64.
- 585. Picker, L. J., S. I. Hagen, R. Lum, E. F. Reed-Inderbitzin, L. M. Daly, A. W. Sylwester, J. M. Walker, D. C. Siess, M. Piatak, Jr., C. Wang, D. B. Allison, V. C. Maino, J. D. Lifson, T. Kodama, and M. K. Axthelm. 2004. Insufficient production and tissue delivery of CD4+ memory T cells in rapidly progressive simian immunodeficiency virus infection. J Exp Med 200:1299-314.
- Picker, L. J. 2006. Immunopathogenesis of acute AIDS virus infection. Curr Opin Immunol 18:399-405.
- 587. Arthos, J., C. Cicala, E. Martinelli, K. Macleod, D. Van Ryk, D. Wei, Z. Xiao, T. D. Veenstra, T. P. Conrad, R. A. Lempicki, S. McLaughlin, M. Pascuccio, R. Gopaul, J. McNally, C. C. Cruz, N. Censoplano, E. Chung, K. N. Reitano, S. Kottilil, D. J. Goode, and A. S. Fauci. 2008. HIV-1 envelope protein binds to and signals through

integrin alpha4beta7, the gut mucosal homing receptor for peripheral T cells. Nat Immunol **9:**301-9.

- 588. McCune, J. M. 2001. The dynamics of CD4+ T-cell depletion in HIV disease. Nature 410:974-9.
- 589. Silvestri, G., M. Paiardini, I. Pandrea, M. M. Lederman, and D. L. Sodora. 2007. Understanding the benign nature of SIV infection in natural hosts. J Clin Invest 117:3148-54.
- 590. Pandrea, I. V., R. Gautam, R. M. Ribeiro, J. M. Brenchley, I. F. Butler, M. Pattison, T. Rasmussen, P. A. Marx, G. Silvestri, A. A. Lackner, A. S. Perelson, D. C. Douek, R. S. Veazey, and C. Apetrei. 2007. Acute loss of intestinal CD4+ T cells is not predictive of simian immunodeficiency virus virulence. J Immunol 179:3035-46.
- 591. Gordon, S. N., N. R. Klatt, S. E. Bosinger, J. M. Brenchley, J. M. Milush, J. C. Engram, R. M. Dunham, M. Paiardini, S. Klucking, A. Danesh, E. A. Strobert, C. Apetrei, I. V. Pandrea, D. Kelvin, D. C. Douek, S. I. Staprans, D. L. Sodora, and G. Silvestri. 2007. Severe depletion of mucosal CD4+ T cells in AIDS-free simian immunodeficiency virus-infected sooty mangabeys. J Immunol 179:3026-34.
- 592. Silvestri, G., D. L. Sodora, R. A. Koup, M. Paiardini, S. P. O'Neil, H. M. McClure, S. I. Staprans, and M. B. Feinberg. 2003. Nonpathogenic SIV infection of sooty mangabeys is characterized by limited bystander immunopathology despite chronic high-level viremia. Immunity 18:441-52.
- 593. Hazenberg, M. D., S. A. Otto, B. H. van Benthem, M. T. Roos, R. A. Coutinho, J. M. Lange, D. Hamann, M. Prins, and F. Miedema. 2003. Persistent immune activation in HIV-1 infection is associated with progression to AIDS. Aids 17:1881-8.
- 594. Hazenberg, M. D., S. A. Otto, J. W. Cohen Stuart, M. C. Verschuren, J. C. Borleffs, C. A. Boucher, R. A. Coutinho, J. M. Lange, T. F. Rinke de Wit, A. Tsegaye, J. J. van Dongen, D. Hamann, R. J. de Boer, and F. Miedema. 2000. Increased cell division but not thymic dysfunction rapidly affects the T-cell receptor excision circle content of the naive T cell population in HIV-1 infection. Nat Med 6:1036-42.
- 595. Giorgi, J. V., Z. Liu, L. E. Hultin, W. G. Cumberland, K. Hennessey, and R. Detels. 1993. Elevated levels of CD38+ CD8+ T cells in HIV infection add to the prognostic value of low CD4+ T cell levels: results of 6 years of follow-up. The Los Angeles Center, Multicenter AIDS Cohort Study. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 6:904-12.
- 596. Giorgi, J. V., L. E. Hultin, J. A. McKeating, T. D. Johnson, B. Owens, L. P. Jacobson, R. Shih, J. Lewis, D. J. Wiley, J. P. Phair, S. M. Wolinsky, and R. Detels. 1999. Shorter survival in advanced human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection is more closely associated with T lymphocyte activation than with plasma virus burden or virus chemokine coreceptor usage. J Infect Dis 179:859-70.
- 597. Giorgi, J. V., R. H. Lyles, J. L. Matud, T. E. Yamashita, J. W. Mellors, L. E. Hultin, B. D. Jamieson, J. B. Margolick, C. R. Rinaldo, Jr., J. P. Phair, and R. Detels. 2002. Predictive value of immunologic and virologic markers after long or short duration of HIV-1 infection. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 29:346-55.
- 598. Grossman, Z., M. Meier-Schellersheim, A. E. Sousa, R. M. Victorino, and W. E. Paul. 2002. CD4+ T-cell depletion in HIV infection: are we closer to understanding the cause? Nat Med 8:319-23.
- 599. Liu, Z., W. G. Cumberland, L. E. Hultin, H. E. Prince, R. Detels, and J. V. Giorgi. 1997. Elevated CD38 antigen expression on CD8+ T cells is a stronger marker for the risk of chronic HIV disease progression to AIDS and death in the Multicenter AIDS Cohort Study than CD4+ cell count, soluble immune activation markers, or

combinations of HLA-DR and CD38 expression. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr Hum Retrovirol **16:**83-92.

- 600. Papagno, L., C. A. Spina, A. Marchant, M. Salio, N. Rufer, S. Little, T. Dong, G. Chesney, A. Waters, P. Easterbrook, P. R. Dunbar, D. Shepherd, V. Cerundolo, V. Emery, P. Griffiths, C. Conlon, A. J. McMichael, D. D. Richman, S. L. Rowland-Jones, and V. Appay. 2004. Immune activation and CD8+ T-cell differentiation towards senescence in HIV-1 infection. PLoS Biol 2:E20.
- 601. Deeks, S. G., C. M. Kitchen, L. Liu, H. Guo, R. Gascon, A. B. Narvaez, P. Hunt, J. N. Martin, J. O. Kahn, J. Levy, M. S. McGrath, and F. M. Hecht. 2004. Immune activation set point during early HIV infection predicts subsequent CD4+ T-cell changes independent of viral load. Blood 104:942-7.
- 602. Sousa, A. E., J. Carneiro, M. Meier-Schellersheim, Z. Grossman, and R. M. Victorino. 2002. CD4 T cell depletion is linked directly to immune activation in the pathogenesis of HIV-1 and HIV-2 but only indirectly to the viral load. J Immunol 169:3400-6.
- 603. Bangs, S. C., A. J. McMichael, and X. N. Xu. 2006. Bystander T cell activation-implications for HIV infection and other diseases. Trends Immunol 27:518-24.
- 604. Brenchley, J. M., D. A. Price, T. W. Schacker, T. E. Asher, G. Silvestri, S. Rao, Z. Kazzaz, E. Bornstein, O. Lambotte, D. Altmann, B. R. Blazar, B. Rodriguez, L. Teixeira-Johnson, A. Landay, J. N. Martin, F. M. Hecht, L. J. Picker, M. M. Lederman, S. G. Deeks, and D. C. Douek. 2006. Microbial translocation is a cause of systemic immune activation in chronic HIV infection. Nat Med 12:1365-71.
- 605. Pandrea, I., C. Apetrei, S. Gordon, J. Barbercheck, J. Dufour, R. Bohm, B. Sumpter, P. Roques, P. A. Marx, V. M. Hirsch, A. Kaur, A. A. Lackner, R. S. Veazey, and G. Silvestri. 2007. Paucity of CD4+CCR5+ T cells is a typical feature of natural SIV hosts. Blood 109:1069-76.
- 606. Schindler, M., J. Munch, O. Kutsch, H. Li, M. L. Santiago, F. Bibollet-Ruche, M. C. Muller-Trutwin, F. J. Novembre, M. Peeters, V. Courgnaud, E. Bailes, P. Roques, D. L. Sodora, G. Silvestri, P. M. Sharp, B. H. Hahn, and F. Kirchhoff. 2006. Nef-mediated suppression of T cell activation was lost in a lentiviral lineage that gave rise to HIV-1. Cell 125:1055-67.
- 607. Rawson, P. M., C. Molette, M. Videtta, L. Altieri, D. Franceschini, T. Donato, L. Finocchi, A. Propato, M. Paroli, F. Meloni, C. M. Mastroianni, G. d'Ettorre, J. Sidney, A. Sette, and V. Barnaba. 2007. Cross-presentation of caspase-cleaved apoptotic self antigens in HIV infection. Nat Med 13:1431-9.
- 608. Levy, J. A. 2007. HIV and the Pathogenesis of AIDS, 3rd ed. ASM Press (American Society for Microbiology), Washington DC, USA.
- 609. Borrow, P., and N. Bhardwaj. 2008. Innate immune responses in primary HIV-1 infection. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 3:36-44.
- 610. Lehner, T., Y. Wang, J. Pido-Lopez, T. Whittall, L. A. Bergmeier, and K. Babaahmady. 2008. The emerging role of innate immunity in protection against HIV-1 infection. Vaccine 26:2997-3001.
- 611. **Borrow, P., H. Lewicki, B. H. Hahn, G. M. Shaw, and M. B. Oldstone.** 1994. Virusspecific CD8+ cytotoxic T-lymphocyte activity associated with control of viremia in primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. J Virol **68:**6103-10.
- 612. Koup, R. A., J. T. Safrit, Y. Cao, C. A. Andrews, G. McLeod, W. Borkowsky, C. Farthing, and D. D. Ho. 1994. Temporal association of cellular immune responses with

the initial control of viremia in primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 syndrome. J Virol **68:**4650-5.

- 613. Pantaleo, G., J. F. Demarest, H. Soudeyns, C. Graziosi, F. Denis, J. W. Adelsberger, P. Borrow, M. S. Saag, G. M. Shaw, R. P. Sekaly, et al. 1994. Major expansion of CD8+ T cells with a predominant V beta usage during the primary immune response to HIV. Nature **370**:463-7.
- 614. Schmitz, J. E., M. J. Kuroda, S. Santra, V. G. Sasseville, M. A. Simon, M. A. Lifton, P. Racz, K. Tenner-Racz, M. Dalesandro, B. J. Scallon, J. Ghrayeb, M. A. Forman, D. C. Montefiori, E. P. Rieber, N. L. Letvin, and K. A. Reimann. 1999. Control of viremia in simian immunodeficiency virus infection by CD8+ lymphocytes. Science 283:857-60.
- 615. Jin, X., D. E. Bauer, S. E. Tuttleton, S. Lewin, A. Gettie, J. Blanchard, C. E. Irwin, J. T. Safrit, J. Mittler, L. Weinberger, L. G. Kostrikis, L. Zhang, A. S. Perelson, and D. D. Ho. 1999. Dramatic rise in plasma viremia after CD8(+) T cell depletion in simian immunodeficiency virus-infected macaques. J Exp Med 189:991-8.
- 616. Allen, T. M., D. H. O'Connor, P. Jing, J. L. Dzuris, B. R. Mothe, T. U. Vogel, E. Dunphy, M. E. Liebl, C. Emerson, N. Wilson, K. J. Kunstman, X. Wang, D. B. Allison, A. L. Hughes, R. C. Desrosiers, J. D. Altman, S. M. Wolinsky, A. Sette, and D. I. Watkins. 2000. Tat-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes select for SIV escape variants during resolution of primary viraemia. Nature 407:386-90.
- 617. Borrow, P., H. Lewicki, X. Wei, M. S. Horwitz, N. Peffer, H. Meyers, J. A. Nelson, J. E. Gairin, B. H. Hahn, M. B. Oldstone, and G. M. Shaw. 1997. Antiviral pressure exerted by HIV-1-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) during primary infection demonstrated by rapid selection of CTL escape virus. Nat Med 3:205-11.
- 618. Price, D. A., P. J. Goulder, P. Klenerman, A. K. Sewell, P. J. Easterbrook, M. Troop, C. R. Bangham, and R. E. Phillips. 1997. Positive selection of HIV-1 cytotoxic T lymphocyte escape variants during primary infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94:1890-5.
- 619. Frost, S. D., A. Trkola, H. F. Gunthard, and D. D. Richman. 2008. Antibody responses in primary HIV-1 infection. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 3:45-51.
- 620. Burton, D. R., R. L. Stanfield, and I. A. Wilson. 2005. Antibody vs. HIV in a clash of evolutionary titans. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:14943-8.
- Montefiori, D. C., L. Morris, G. Ferrari, and J. R. Mascola. 2007. Neutralizing and other antiviral antibodies in HIV-1 infection and vaccination. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 2:169-176.
- 622. **Parren, P. W., J. P. Moore, D. R. Burton, and Q. J. Sattentau.** 1999. The neutralizing antibody response to HIV-1: viral evasion and escape from humoral immunity. Aids **13 Suppl A:**S137-62.
- 623. Moore, J. P., Y. Cao, L. Qing, Q. J. Sattentau, J. Pyati, R. Koduri, J. Robinson, C. F. Barbas, 3rd, D. R. Burton, and D. D. Ho. 1995. Primary isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 are relatively resistant to neutralization by monoclonal antibodies to gp120, and their neutralization is not predicted by studies with monomeric gp120. J Virol 69:101-9.
- 624. Parren, P. W., I. Mondor, D. Naniche, H. J. Ditzel, P. J. Klasse, D. R. Burton, and Q. J. Sattentau. 1998. Neutralization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 by antibody to gp120 is determined primarily by occupancy of sites on the virion irrespective of epitope specificity. J Virol 72:3512-9.

- 625. Sattentau, Q. J., and J. P. Moore. 1995. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 neutralization is determined by epitope exposure on the gp120 oligomer. J Exp Med 182:185-96.
- 626. Fouts, T. R., J. M. Binley, A. Trkola, J. E. Robinson, and J. P. Moore. 1997. Neutralization of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 primary isolate JR-FL by human monoclonal antibodies correlates with antibody binding to the oligomeric form of the envelope glycoprotein complex. J Virol **71**:2779-85.
- 627. Parren, P. W., D. R. Burton, and Q. J. Sattentau. 1997. HIV-1 antibody--debris or virion? Nat Med 3:366-7.
- 628. Weiss, R. A., P. R. Clapham, R. Cheingsong-Popov, A. G. Dalgleish, C. A. Carne, I. V. Weller, and R. S. Tedder. 1985. Neutralization of human T-lymphotropic virus type III by sera of AIDS and AIDS-risk patients. Nature 316:69-72.
- 629. Robert-Guroff, M., M. Brown, and R. C. Gallo. 1985. HTLV-III-neutralizing antibodies in patients with AIDS and AIDS-related complex. Nature **316**:72-4.
- 630. Clavel, F., D. Klatzmann, and L. Montagnier. 1985. Deficient LAV1 neutralising capacity of sera from patients with AIDS or related syndromes. Lancet 1:879-80.
- 631. Aasa-Chapman, M. M., A. Hayman, P. Newton, D. Cornforth, I. Williams, P. Borrow, P. Balfe, and A. McKnight. 2004. Development of the antibody response in acute HIV-1 infection. Aids 18:371-81.
- 632. Arendrup, M., C. Nielsen, J. E. Hansen, C. Pedersen, L. Mathiesen, and J. O. Nielsen. 1992. Autologous HIV-1 neutralizing antibodies: emergence of neutralization-resistant escape virus and subsequent development of escape virus neutralizing antibodies. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 5:303-7.
- 633. Ariyoshi, K., E. Harwood, R. Chiengsong-Popov, and J. Weber. 1992. Is clearance of HIV-1 viraemia at seroconversion mediated by neutralising antibodies? Lancet 340:1257-8.
- 634. Bures, R., L. Morris, C. Williamson, G. Ramjee, M. Deers, S. A. Fiscus, S. Abdool-Karim, and D. C. Montefiori. 2002. Regional clustering of shared neutralization determinants on primary isolates of clade C human immunodeficiency virus type 1 from South Africa. J Virol 76:2233-44.
- 635. Gray, E. S., P. L. Moore, I. A. Choge, J. M. Decker, F. Bibollet-Ruche, H. Li, N. Leseka, F. Treurnicht, K. Mlisana, G. M. Shaw, S. S. Karim, C. Williamson, and L. Morris. 2007. Neutralizing antibody responses in acute human immunodeficiency virus type 1 subtype C infection. J Virol 81:6187-96.
- 636. Li, B., J. M. Decker, R. W. Johnson, F. Bibollet-Ruche, X. Wei, J. Mulenga, S. Allen, E. Hunter, B. H. Hahn, G. M. Shaw, J. L. Blackwell, and C. A. Derdeyn. 2006. Evidence for potent autologous neutralizing antibody titers and compact envelopes in early infection with subtype C human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 80:5211-8.
- 637. Mackewicz, C. E., L. C. Yang, J. D. Lifson, and J. A. Levy. 1994. Non-cytolytic CD8 T-cell anti-HIV responses in primary HIV-1 infection. Lancet **344:**1671-3.
- 638. Moog, C., H. J. Fleury, I. Pellegrin, A. Kirn, and A. M. Aubertin. 1997. Autologous and heterologous neutralizing antibody responses following initial seroconversion in human immunodeficiency virus type 1-infected individuals. J Virol 71:3734-41.

- 639. **Moore, J. P., Y. Cao, D. D. Ho, and R. A. Koup.** 1994. Development of the anti-gp120 antibody response during seroconversion to human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol **68:**5142-55.
- 640. Pellegrin, I., E. Legrand, D. Neau, P. Bonot, B. Masquelier, J. L. Pellegrin, J. M. Ragnaud, N. Bernard, and H. J. Fleury. 1996. Kinetics of appearance of neutralizing antibodies in 12 patients with primary or recent HIV-1 infection and relationship with plasma and cellular viral loads. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr Hum Retrovirol 11:438-47.
- 641. Pilgrim, A. K., G. Pantaleo, O. J. Cohen, L. M. Fink, J. Y. Zhou, J. T. Zhou, D. P. Bolognesi, A. S. Fauci, and D. C. Montefiori. 1997. Neutralizing antibody responses to human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in primary infection and long-term-nonprogressive infection. J Infect Dis 176:924-32.
- 642. Binley, J. M., P. J. Klasse, Y. Cao, I. Jones, M. Markowitz, D. D. Ho, and J. P. Moore. 1997. Differential regulation of the antibody responses to Gag and Env proteins of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 71:2799-809.
- 643. Richman, D. D., T. Wrin, S. J. Little, and C. J. Petropoulos. 2003. Rapid evolution of the neutralizing antibody response to HIV type 1 infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:4144-9.
- 644. Wei, X., J. M. Decker, S. Wang, H. Hui, J. C. Kappes, X. Wu, J. F. Salazar-Gonzalez, M. G. Salazar, J. M. Kilby, M. S. Saag, N. L. Komarova, M. A. Nowak, B. H. Hahn, P. D. Kwong, and G. M. Shaw. 2003. Antibody neutralization and escape by HIV-1. Nature 422:307-12.
- 645. Albert, J., B. Abrahamsson, K. Nagy, E. Aurelius, H. Gaines, G. Nystrom, and E. M. Fenyo. 1990. Rapid development of isolate-specific neutralizing antibodies after primary HIV-1 infection and consequent emergence of virus variants which resist neutralization by autologous sera. Aids 4:107-12.
- 646. Lathey, J. L., R. D. Pratt, and S. A. Spector. 1997. Appearance of autologous neutralizing antibody correlates with reduction in virus load and phenotype switch during primary infection with human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Infect Dis 175:231-2.
- 647. McKnight, A., P. R. Clapham, J. Goudsmit, R. Cheingsong-Popov, J. N. Weber, and R. A. Weiss. 1992. Development of HIV-1 group-specific neutralizing antibodies after seroconversion. Aids 6:799-802.
- 648. **Richman, D. D., S. J. Little, D. M. Smith, T. Wrin, C. Petropoulos, and J. K. Wong.** 2004. HIV Evolution and Escape. Trans Am Clin Climatol Assoc **115:**289-303.
- 649. **Tsang, M. L., L. A. Evans, P. McQueen, L. Hurren, C. Byrne, R. Penny, B. Tindall, and D. A. Cooper.** 1994. Neutralizing antibodies against sequential autologous human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates after seroconversion. J Infect Dis **170**:1141-7.
- 650. Wrin, T., L. Crawford, L. Sawyer, P. Weber, H. W. Sheppard, and C. V. Hanson. 1994. Neutralizing antibody responses to autologous and heterologous isolates of human immunodeficiency virus. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 7:211-9.
- 651. **Tremblay, M., S. Meloche, S. Gratton, M. A. Wainberg, and R. P. Sekaly.** 1994. Association of p56lck with the cytoplasmic domain of CD4 modulates HIV-1 expression. Embo J **13**:774-83.
- 652. Skrabal, K., S. Saragosti, J. L. Labernardiere, F. Barin, F. Clavel, and F. Mammano. 2005. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 variants isolated from single

plasma samples display a wide spectrum of neutralization sensitivity. J Virol **79:**11848-57.

- 653. Donners, H., B. Willems, E. Beirnaert, R. Colebunders, D. Davis, and G. van der Groen. 2002. Cross-neutralizing antibodies against primary isolates in African women infected with HIV-1. Aids 16:501-3.
- 654. Braibant, M., S. Brunet, D. Costagliola, C. Rouzioux, H. Agut, H. Katinger, B. Autran, and F. Barin. 2006. Antibodies to conserved epitopes of the HIV-1 envelope in sera from long-term non-progressors: prevalence and association with neutralizing activity. Aids 20:1923-30.
- 655. Deeks, S. G., B. Schweighardt, T. Wrin, J. Galovich, R. Hoh, E. Sinclair, P. Hunt, J. M. McCune, J. N. Martin, C. J. Petropoulos, and F. M. Hecht. 2006. Neutralizing antibody responses against autologous and heterologous viruses in acute versus chronic human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection: evidence for a constraint on the ability of HIV to completely evade neutralizing antibody responses. J Virol 80:6155-64.
- 656. Draenert, R., T. M. Allen, Y. Liu, T. Wrin, C. Chappey, C. L. Verrill, G. Sirera, R. L. Eldridge, M. P. Lahaie, L. Ruiz, B. Clotet, C. J. Petropoulos, B. D. Walker, and J. Martinez-Picado. 2006. Constraints on HIV-1 evolution and immunodominance revealed in monozygotic adult twins infected with the same virus. J Exp Med 203:529-39.
- 657. Baba, T. W., V. Liska, R. Hofmann-Lehmann, J. Vlasak, W. Xu, S. Ayehunie, L. A. Cavacini, M. R. Posner, H. Katinger, G. Stiegler, B. J. Bernacky, T. A. Rizvi, R. Schmidt, L. R. Hill, M. E. Keeling, Y. Lu, J. E. Wright, T. C. Chou, and R. M. Ruprecht. 2000. Human neutralizing monoclonal antibodies of the IgG1 subtype protect against mucosal simian-human immunodeficiency virus infection. Nat Med 6:200-6.
- 658. Ferrantelli, F., R. A. Rasmussen, K. A. Buckley, P. L. Li, T. Wang, D. C. Montefiori, H. Katinger, G. Stiegler, D. C. Anderson, H. M. McClure, and R. M. Ruprecht. 2004. Complete protection of neonatal rhesus macaques against oral exposure to pathogenic simian-human immunodeficiency virus by human anti-HIV monoclonal antibodies. J Infect Dis 189:2167-73.
- 659. Hofmann-Lehmann, R., J. Vlasak, R. A. Rasmussen, B. A. Smith, T. W. Baba, V. Liska, F. Ferrantelli, D. C. Montefiori, H. M. McClure, D. C. Anderson, B. J. Bernacky, T. A. Rizvi, R. Schmidt, L. R. Hill, M. E. Keeling, H. Katinger, G. Stiegler, L. A. Cavacini, M. R. Posner, T. C. Chou, J. Andersen, and R. M. Ruprecht. 2001. Postnatal passive immunization of neonatal macaques with a triple combination of human monoclonal antibodies against oral simian-human immunodeficiency virus challenge. J Virol 75:7470-80.
- 660. Mascola, J. R., M. G. Lewis, G. Stiegler, D. Harris, T. C. VanCott, D. Hayes, M. K. Louder, C. R. Brown, C. V. Sapan, S. S. Frankel, Y. Lu, M. L. Robb, H. Katinger, and D. L. Birx. 1999. Protection of Macaques against pathogenic simian/human immunodeficiency virus 89.6PD by passive transfer of neutralizing antibodies. J Virol 73:4009-18.
- 661. Mascola, J. R., G. Stiegler, T. C. VanCott, H. Katinger, C. B. Carpenter, C. E. Hanson, H. Beary, D. Hayes, S. S. Frankel, D. L. Birx, and M. G. Lewis. 2000. Protection of macaques against vaginal transmission of a pathogenic HIV-1/SIV chimeric virus by passive infusion of neutralizing antibodies. Nat Med 6:207-10.
- 662. Parren, P. W., P. A. Marx, A. J. Hessell, A. Luckay, J. Harouse, C. Cheng-Mayer, J. P. Moore, and D. R. Burton. 2001. Antibody protects macaques against vaginal challenge with a pathogenic R5 simian/human immunodeficiency virus at serum levels giving complete neutralization in vitro. J Virol 75:8340-7.

- 663. Ruprecht, R. M., R. Hofmann-Lehmann, B. A. Smith-Franklin, R. A. Rasmussen, V. Liska, J. Vlasak, W. Xu, T. W. Baba, A. L. Chenine, L. A. Cavacini, M. R. Posner, H. Katinger, G. Stiegler, B. J. Bernacky, T. A. Rizvi, R. Schmidt, L. R. Hill, M. E. Keeling, D. C. Montefiori, and H. M. McClure. 2001. Protection of neonatal macaques against experimental SHIV infection by human neutralizing monoclonal antibodies. Transfus Clin Biol 8:350-8.
- 664. Shibata, R., T. Igarashi, N. Haigwood, A. Buckler-White, R. Ogert, W. Ross, R. Willey, M. W. Cho, and M. A. Martin. 1999. Neutralizing antibody directed against the HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein can completely block HIV-1/SIV chimeric virus infections of macaque monkeys. Nat Med 5:204-10.
- 665. Van Rompay, K. K., C. J. Berardi, S. Dillard-Telm, R. P. Tarara, D. R. Canfield, C. R. Valverde, D. C. Montefiori, K. S. Cole, R. C. Montelaro, C. J. Miller, and M. L. Marthas. 1998. Passive immunization of newborn rhesus macaques prevents oral simian immunodeficiency virus infection. J Infect Dis 177:1247-59.
- 666. Nishimura, Y., T. Igarashi, N. Haigwood, R. Sadjadpour, R. J. Plishka, A. Buckler-White, R. Shibata, and M. A. Martin. 2002. Determination of a statistically valid neutralization titer in plasma that confers protection against simian-human immunodeficiency virus challenge following passive transfer of high-titered neutralizing antibodies. J Virol 76:2123-30.
- 667. Gauduin, M. C., P. W. Parren, R. Weir, C. F. Barbas, D. R. Burton, and R. A. Koup. 1997. Passive immunization with a human monoclonal antibody protects hu-PBL-SCID mice against challenge by primary isolates of HIV-1. Nat Med 3:1389-93.
- 668. Veazey, R. S., R. J. Shattock, M. Pope, J. C. Kirijan, J. Jones, Q. Hu, T. Ketas, P. A. Marx, P. J. Klasse, D. R. Burton, and J. P. Moore. 2003. Prevention of virus transmission to macaque monkeys by a vaginally applied monoclonal antibody to HIV-1 gp120. Nat Med 9:343-6.
- 669. Haigwood, N. L., A. Watson, W. F. Sutton, J. McClure, A. Lewis, J. Ranchalis, B. Travis, G. Voss, N. L. Letvin, S. L. Hu, V. M. Hirsch, and P. R. Johnson. 1996. Passive immune globulin therapy in the SIV/macaque model: early intervention can alter disease profile. Immunol Lett 51:107-14.
- 670. Haigwood, N. L., D. C. Montefiori, W. F. Sutton, J. McClure, A. J. Watson, G. Voss, V. M. Hirsch, B. A. Richardson, N. L. Letvin, S. L. Hu, and P. R. Johnson. 2004. Passive immunotherapy in simian immunodeficiency virus-infected macaques accelerates the development of neutralizing antibodies. J Virol 78:5983-95.
- 671. **Yamamoto, H., M. Kawada, A. Takeda, H. Igarashi, and T. Matano.** 2007. Postinfection immunodeficiency virus control by neutralizing antibodies. PLoS ONE **2:**e540.
- 672. Trkola, A., H. Kuster, P. Rusert, B. Joos, M. Fischer, C. Leemann, A. Manrique, M. Huber, M. Rehr, A. Oxenius, R. Weber, G. Stiegler, B. Vcelar, H. Katinger, L. Aceto, and H. F. Gunthard. 2005. Delay of HIV-1 rebound after cessation of antiretroviral therapy through passive transfer of human neutralizing antibodies. Nat Med 11:615-22.
- 673. Poignard, P., R. Sabbe, G. R. Picchio, M. Wang, R. J. Gulizia, H. Katinger, P. W. Parren, D. E. Mosier, and D. R. Burton. 1999. Neutralizing antibodies have limited effects on the control of established HIV-1 infection in vivo. Immunity 10:431-8.
- 674. Smith, D. M., M. C. Strain, S. D. Frost, S. K. Pillai, J. K. Wong, T. Wrin, Y. Liu, C. J. Petropolous, E. S. Daar, S. J. Little, and D. D. Richman. 2006. Lack of neutralizing antibody response to HIV-1 predisposes to superinfection. Virology 355:1-5.

- 675. Alexander, R., and J. Mestecky. 2007. Neutralizing antibodies in mucosal secretions: IgG or IgA? Curr HIV Res 5:588-93.
- 676. Mestecky, J., S. Jackson, Z. Moldoveanu, L. R. Nesbit, R. Kulhavy, S. J. Prince, S. Sabbaj, M. J. Mulligan, and P. A. Goepfert. 2004. Paucity of antigen-specific IgA responses in sera and external secretions of HIV-type 1-infected individuals. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 20:972-88.
- 677. Mestecky, J. 2007. Humoral immune responses to the human immunodeficiency virus type-1 (HIV-1) in the genital tract compared to other mucosal sites. J Reprod Immunol 73:86-97.
- 678. **Hirbod, T., and K. Broliden.** 2007. Mucosal immune responses in the genital tract of HIV-1-exposed uninfected women. J Intern Med **262:**44-58.
- 679. **Huber, M., and A. Trkola.** 2007. Humoral immunity to HIV-1: neutralization and beyond. J Intern Med **262**:5-25.
- 680. Huber, M., M. Fischer, B. Misselwitz, A. Manrique, H. Kuster, B. Niederost, R. Weber, V. von Wyl, H. F. Gunthard, and A. Trkola. 2006. Complement lysis activity in autologous plasma is associated with lower viral loads during the acute phase of HIV-1 infection. PLoS Med 3:e441.
- 681. Connick, E., D. G. Marr, X. Q. Zhang, S. J. Clark, M. S. Saag, R. T. Schooley, and T. J. Curiel. 1996. HIV-specific cellular and humoral immune responses in primary HIV infection. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 12:1129-40.
- 682. Aasa-Chapman, M. M., S. Holuigue, K. Aubin, M. Wong, N. A. Jones, D. Cornforth, P. Pellegrino, P. Newton, I. Williams, P. Borrow, and A. McKnight. 2005. Detection of antibody-dependent complement-mediated inactivation of both autologous and heterologous virus in primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. J Virol 79:2823-30.
- 683. Lyerly, H. K., D. L. Reed, T. J. Matthews, A. J. Langlois, P. A. Ahearne, S. R. Petteway, Jr., and K. J. Weinhold. 1987. Anti-GP 120 antibodies from HIV seropositive individuals mediate broadly reactive anti-HIV ADCC. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 3:409-22.
- 684. Koup, R. A., J. L. Sullivan, P. H. Levine, F. Brewster, A. Mahr, G. Mazzara, S. McKenzie, and D. Panicali. 1989. Antigenic specificity of antibody-dependent cellmediated cytotoxicity directed against human immunodeficiency virus in antibodypositive sera. J Virol 63:584-90.
- 685. Sawyer, L. A., D. A. Katzenstein, R. M. Hendry, E. J. Boone, L. K. Vujcic, C. C. Williams, S. L. Zeger, A. J. Saah, C. R. Rinaldo, Jr., J. P. Phair, et al. 1990. Possible beneficial effects of neutralizing antibodies and antibody-dependent, cell-mediated cytotoxicity in human immunodeficiency virus infection. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 6:341-56.
- 686. Blumberg, R. S., T. Paradis, K. L. Hartshorn, M. Vogt, D. D. Ho, M. S. Hirsch, J. Leban, V. L. Sato, and R. T. Schooley. 1987. Antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity against cells infected with the human immunodeficiency virus. J Infect Dis 156:878-84.
- 687. **Forthal, D. N., G. Landucci, and E. S. Daar.** 2001. Antibody from patients with acute human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection inhibits primary strains of HIV type 1 in the presence of natural-killer effector cells. J Virol **75:**6953-61.
- 688. Forthal, D. N., G. Landucci, K. S. Cole, M. Marthas, J. C. Becerra, and K. Van Rompay. 2006. Rhesus macaque polyclonal and monoclonal antibodies inhibit simian

immunodeficiency virus in the presence of human or autologous rhesus effector cells. J Virol **80:**9217-25.

- 689. Florese, R. H., K. K. Van Rompay, K. Aldrich, D. N. Forthal, G. Landucci, M. Mahalanabis, N. Haigwood, D. Venzon, V. S. Kalyanaraman, M. L. Marthas, and M. Robert-Guroff. 2006. Evaluation of passively transferred, nonneutralizing antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity-mediating IgG in protection of neonatal rhesus macaques against oral SIVmac251 challenge. J Immunol 177:4028-36.
- 690. Holl, V., M. Peressin, S. Schmidt, T. Decoville, S. Zolla-Pazner, A. M. Aubertin, and C. Moog. 2006. Efficient inhibition of HIV-1 replication in human immature monocyte-derived dendritic cells by purified anti-HIV-1 IgG without induction of maturation. Blood 107:4466-74.
- 691. Holl, V., M. Peressin, T. Decoville, S. Schmidt, S. Zolla-Pazner, A. M. Aubertin, and C. Moog. 2006. Nonneutralizing antibodies are able to inhibit human immunodeficiency virus type 1 replication in macrophages and immature dendritic cells. J Virol 80:6177-81.
- 692. Hessell, A. J., L. Hangartner, M. Hunter, C. E. Havenith, F. J. Beurskens, J. M. Bakker, C. M. Lanigan, G. Landucci, D. N. Forthal, P. W. Parren, P. A. Marx, and D. R. Burton. 2007. Fc receptor but not complement binding is important in antibody protection against HIV. Nature 449:101-4.
- 693. Forthal, D. N., G. Landucci, J. Bream, L. P. Jacobson, T. B. Phan, and B. Montoya. 2007. FcgammaRIIa genotype predicts progression of HIV infection. J Immunol 179:7916-23.
- 694. Beck, Z., Z. Prohaszka, and G. Fust. 2008. Traitors of the immune system-Enhancing antibodies in HIV infection: Their possible implication in HIV vaccine development. Vaccine.
- 695. **Willey, S.** 2007. Antibody-dependent enhancement of HIV-1 infection. PhD thesis. University College London, London, UK.
- 696. **Concorde Coordinating Committee.** 1994. Concorde: MRC/ANRS randomised double-blind controlled trial of immediate and deferred zidovudine in symptom-free HIV infection. Concorde Coordinating Committee. Lancet **343**:871-81.
- 697. Hammer, S. M., D. A. Katzenstein, M. D. Hughes, H. Gundacker, R. T. Schooley, R. H. Haubrich, W. K. Henry, M. M. Lederman, J. P. Phair, M. Niu, M. S. Hirsch, and T. C. Merigan. 1996. A trial comparing nucleoside monotherapy with combination therapy in HIV-infected adults with CD4 cell counts from 200 to 500 per cubic millimeter. AIDS Clinical Trials Group Study 175 Study Team. N Engl J Med 335:1081-90.
- 698. **Delta Coordinating Committee.** 1996. Delta: a randomised double-blind controlled trial comparing combinations of zidovudine plus didanosine or zalcitabine with zidovudine alone in HIV-infected individuals. Delta Coordinating Committee. Lancet **348**:283-91.
- 699. **De Clercq, E.** 2007. The design of drugs for HIV and HCV. Nat Rev Drug Discov 6:1001-18.
- 700. Palella, F. J., Jr., K. M. Delaney, A. C. Moorman, M. O. Loveless, J. Fuhrer, G. A. Satten, D. J. Aschman, and S. D. Holmberg. 1998. Declining morbidity and mortality among patients with advanced human immunodeficiency virus infection. HIV Outpatient Study Investigators. N Engl J Med 338:853-60.

- 701. Hogg, R. S., K. V. Heath, B. Yip, K. J. Craib, M. V. O'Shaughnessy, M. T. Schechter, and J. S. Montaner. 1998. Improved survival among HIV-infected individuals following initiation of antiretroviral therapy. Jama 279:450-4.
- 702. Mocroft, A., C. Katlama, A. M. Johnson, C. Pradier, F. Antunes, F. Mulcahy, A. Chiesi, A. N. Phillips, O. Kirk, and J. D. Lundgren. 2000. AIDS across Europe, 1994-98: the EuroSIDA study. Lancet 356:291-6.
- 703. Matthews, T., M. Salgo, M. Greenberg, J. Chung, R. DeMasi, and D. Bolognesi. 2004. Enfuvirtide: the first therapy to inhibit the entry of HIV-1 into host CD4 lymphocytes. Nat Rev Drug Discov 3:215-25.
- 704. Fatkenheuer, G., A. L. Pozniak, M. A. Johnson, A. Plettenberg, S. Staszewski, A. I. Hoepelman, M. S. Saag, F. D. Goebel, J. K. Rockstroh, B. J. Dezube, T. M. Jenkins, C. Medhurst, J. F. Sullivan, C. Ridgway, S. Abel, I. T. James, M. Youle, and E. van der Ryst. 2005. Efficacy of short-term monotherapy with maraviroc, a new CCR5 antagonist, in patients infected with HIV-1. Nat Med 11:1170-2.
- 705. **Evering, T. H., and M. Markowitz.** 2008. Raltegravir: an integrase inhibitor for HIV-1. Expert Opin Investig Drugs **17:**413-22.
- 706. Flexner, C. 2007. HIV drug development: the next 25 years. Nat Rev Drug Discov 6:959-66.
- 707. Salzwedel, K., D. E. Martin, and M. Sakalian. 2007. Maturation inhibitors: a new therapeutic class targets the virus structure. AIDS Rev 9:162-72.
- 708. Rossi, J. J., C. H. June, and D. B. Kohn. 2007. Genetic therapies against HIV. Nat Biotechnol 25:1444-54.
- 709. Clavel, F., and A. J. Hance. 2004. HIV drug resistance. N Engl J Med 350:1023-35.
- 710. **Carr, A.** 2003. Toxicity of antiretroviral therapy and implications for drug development. Nat Rev Drug Discov **2:**624-34.
- 711. World Health Organization. 2008. Towards universal access. Scaling up priority HIV/AIDS interventions in the health sector. 2008 Progress report Geneva, Switzerland. http://www.who.int/hiv/pub/Towards_Universal_Access_Report_2008.pdf
- 712. **Hilleman, M. R.** 2000. Vaccines in historic evolution and perspective: a narrative of vaccine discoveries. Vaccine **18:**1436-47.
- 713. Henderson, D. A. 1980. Smallpox eradication. Public Health Rep 95:422-6.
- 714. World Health Organization. 1980. Declaration of global eradication of smallpox. Wkly Epidemiol Rec 55:148.
- 715. **Hilleman, M. R.** 1998. Six decades of vaccine development--a personal history. Nat Med **4**:507-14.
- 716. **Plotkin, S. A.** 2001. Immunologic correlates of protection induced by vaccination. Pediatr Infect Dis J **20**:63-75.
- 717. Walker, B. D., and D. R. Burton. 2008. Toward an AIDS vaccine. Science 320:760-4.
- 718. **Sattentau, Q.** 2008. Correlates of antibody-mediated protection against HIV infection. Curr Opin HIV AIDS **3:**368-374.

- 719. Betts, M. R., and A. Harari. 2008. Phenotype and function of protective T cell immune responses in HIV. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 3:349-355.
- 720. **Pantaleo, G., and R. A. Koup.** 2004. Correlates of immune protection in HIV-1 infection: what we know, what we don't know, what we should know. Nat Med **10**:806-10.
- 721. McMichael, A. J., and T. Hanke. 2003. HIV vaccines 1983-2003. Nat Med 9:874-80.
- 722. Letvin, N. L. 2006. Progress and obstacles in the development of an AIDS vaccine. Nat Rev Immunol 6:930-9.
- 723. Zinkernagel, R. M. 2002. Immunity, immunopathology and vaccines against HIV? Vaccine 20:1913-7.
- 724. Fauci, A. S., M. I. Johnston, C. W. Dieffenbach, D. R. Burton, S. M. Hammer, J. A. Hoxie, M. Martin, J. Overbaugh, D. I. Watkins, A. Mahmoud, and W. C. Greene. 2008. HIV vaccine research: the way forward. Science 321:530-2.
- 725. Watkins, D. I., D. R. Burton, E. G. Kallas, J. P. Moore, and W. C. Koff. 2008. Nonhuman primate models and the failure of the Merck HIV-1 vaccine in humans. Nat Med 14:617-21.
- 726. Friedrich, T. C., and D. I. Watkins. 2008. Wanted: correlates of vaccine-induced protection against simian immunodeficiency virus. Curr Opin HIV AIDS 3:393-398.
- 727. **De Rosa, S. C., and M. J. McElrath.** 2008. T cell responses generated by HIV vaccines in clinical trials. Curr Opin HIV AIDS **3:**375-379.
- 728. Koff, W. C., P. R. Johnson, D. I. Watkins, D. R. Burton, J. D. Lifson, K. J. Hasenkrug, A. B. McDermott, A. Schultz, T. J. Zamb, R. Boyle, and R. C. Desrosiers. 2006. HIV vaccine design: insights from live attenuated SIV vaccines. Nat Immunol 7:19-23.
- 729. Berkley, S. F., and W. C. Koff. 2007. Scientific and policy challenges to development of an AIDS vaccine. Lancet **370**:94-101.
- 730. Wyand, M. S., K. H. Manson, M. Garcia-Moll, D. Montefiori, and R. C. Desrosiers. 1996. Vaccine protection by a triple deletion mutant of simian immunodeficiency virus. J Virol 70:3724-33.
- 731. Daniel, M. D., F. Kirchhoff, S. C. Czajak, P. K. Sehgal, and R. C. Desrosiers. 1992. Protective effects of a live attenuated SIV vaccine with a deletion in the nef gene. Science 258:1938-41.
- 732. Johnson, R. P., J. D. Lifson, S. C. Czajak, K. S. Cole, K. H. Manson, R. Glickman, J. Yang, D. C. Montefiori, R. Montelaro, M. S. Wyand, and R. C. Desrosiers. 1999. Highly attenuated vaccine strains of simian immunodeficiency virus protect against vaginal challenge: inverse relationship of degree of protection with level of attenuation. J Virol 73:4952-61.
- 733. Gauduin, M. C., Y. Yu, A. Barabasz, A. Carville, M. Piatak, J. D. Lifson, R. C. Desrosiers, and R. P. Johnson. 2006. Induction of a virus-specific effector-memory CD4+ T cell response by attenuated SIV infection. J Exp Med 203:2661-72.
- 734. Mansfield, K., S. M. Lang, M. C. Gauduin, H. B. Sanford, J. D. Lifson, R. P. Johnson, and R. C. Desrosiers. 2008. Vaccine protection by live, attenuated simian immunodeficiency virus in the absence of high-titer antibody responses and high-frequency cellular immune responses measurable in the periphery. J Virol 82:4135-48.

- 735. Abdel-Motal, U. M., J. Gillis, K. Manson, M. Wyand, D. Montefiori, K. Stefano-Cole, R. C. Montelaro, J. D. Altman, and R. P. Johnson. 2005. Kinetics of expansion of SIV Gag-specific CD8+ T lymphocytes following challenge of vaccinated macaques. Virology 333:226-38.
- 736. Wyand, M. S., K. Manson, D. C. Montefiori, J. D. Lifson, R. P. Johnson, and R. C. Desrosiers. 1999. Protection by live, attenuated simian immunodeficiency virus against heterologous challenge. J Virol 73:8356-63.
- 737. Nilsson, C., B. Makitalo, R. Thorstensson, S. Norley, D. Binninger-Schinzel, M. Cranage, E. Rud, G. Biberfeld, and P. Putkonen. 1998. Live attenuated simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV)mac in macaques can induce protection against mucosal infection with SIVsm. Aids 12:2261-70.
- 738. Whatmore, A. M., N. Cook, G. A. Hall, S. Sharpe, E. W. Rud, and M. P. Cranage. 1995. Repair and evolution of nef in vivo modulates simian immunodeficiency virus virulence. J Virol 69:5117-23.
- 739. Baba, T. W., V. Liska, A. H. Khimani, N. B. Ray, P. J. Dailey, D. Penninck, R. Bronson, M. F. Greene, H. M. McClure, L. N. Martin, and R. M. Ruprecht. 1999. Live attenuated, multiply deleted simian immunodeficiency virus causes AIDS in infant and adult macaques. Nat Med 5:194-203.
- 740. Wyand, M. S., K. H. Manson, A. A. Lackner, and R. C. Desrosiers. 1997. Resistance of neonatal monkeys to live attenuated vaccine strains of simian immunodeficiency virus. Nat Med **3**:32-6.
- 741. Lifson, J. D., J. L. Rossio, M. Piatak, Jr., J. Bess, Jr., E. Chertova, D. K. Schneider, V. J. Coalter, B. Poore, R. F. Kiser, R. J. Imming, A. J. Scarzello, L. E. Henderson, W. G. Alvord, V. M. Hirsch, R. E. Benveniste, and L. O. Arthur. 2004. Evaluation of the safety, immunogenicity, and protective efficacy of whole inactivated simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV) vaccines with conformationally and functionally intact envelope glycoproteins. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 20:772-87.
- 742. McBurney, S. P., K. R. Young, and T. M. Ross. 2007. Membrane embedded HIV-1 envelope on the surface of a virus-like particle elicits broader immune responses than soluble envelopes. Virology **358**:334-46.
- 743. McAleer, W. J., E. B. Buynak, R. Z. Maigetter, D. E. Wampler, W. J. Miller, and M. R. Hilleman. 1984. Human hepatitis B vaccine from recombinant yeast. Nature 307:178-80.
- 744. Hilleman, M. R. 1987. Yeast recombinant hepatitis B vaccine. Infection 15:3-7.
- 745. **Bayas, J. M., L. Costas, and A. Munoz.** 2008. Cervical cancer vaccination indications, efficacy, and side effects. Gynecol Oncol **110**:S11-4.
- 746. Paavonen, J., D. Jenkins, F. X. Bosch, P. Naud, J. Salmeron, C. M. Wheeler, S. N. Chow, D. L. Apter, H. C. Kitchener, X. Castellsague, N. S. de Carvalho, S. R. Skinner, D. M. Harper, J. A. Hedrick, U. Jaisamrarn, G. A. Limson, M. Dionne, W. Quint, B. Spiessens, P. Peeters, F. Struyf, S. L. Wieting, M. O. Lehtinen, and G. Dubin. 2007. Efficacy of a prophylactic adjuvanted bivalent L1 virus-like-particle vaccine against infection with human papillomavirus types 16 and 18 in young women: an interim analysis of a phase III double-blind, randomised controlled trial. Lancet 369:2161-70.
- 747. **FUTURE II Study Group.** 2007. Quadrivalent vaccine against human papillomavirus to prevent high-grade cervical lesions. N Engl J Med **356**:1915-27.

- 748. Garland, S. M., M. Hernandez-Avila, C. M. Wheeler, G. Perez, D. M. Harper, S. Leodolter, G. W. Tang, D. G. Ferris, M. Steben, J. Bryan, F. J. Taddeo, R. Railkar, M. T. Esser, H. L. Sings, M. Nelson, J. Boslego, C. Sattler, E. Barr, and L. A. Koutsky. 2007. Quadrivalent vaccine against human papillomavirus to prevent anogenital diseases. N Engl J Med 356:1928-43.
- 749. Kirnbauer, R., F. Booy, N. Cheng, D. R. Lowy, and J. T. Schiller. 1992. Papillomavirus L1 major capsid protein self-assembles into virus-like particles that are highly immunogenic. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89:12180-4.
- 750. Berman, P. W., T. J. Gregory, L. Riddle, G. R. Nakamura, M. A. Champe, J. P. Porter, F. M. Wurm, R. D. Hershberg, E. K. Cobb, and J. W. Eichberg. 1990. Protection of chimpanzees from infection by HIV-1 after vaccination with recombinant glycoprotein gp120 but not gp160. Nature 345:622-5.
- 751. **Cohen, J.** 2003. Public health. AIDS vaccine trial produces disappointment and confusion. Science **299:**1290-1.
- 752. Pitisuttithum, P., P. Gilbert, M. Gurwith, W. Heyward, M. Martin, F. van Griensven, D. Hu, J. W. Tappero, and K. Choopanya. 2006. Randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled efficacy trial of a bivalent recombinant glycoprotein 120 HIV-1 vaccine among injection drug users in Bangkok, Thailand. J Infect Dis **194**:1661-71.
- 753. Flynn, N. M., D. N. Forthal, C. D. Harro, F. N. Judson, K. H. Mayer, and M. F. Para. 2005. Placebo-controlled phase 3 trial of a recombinant glycoprotein 120 vaccine to prevent HIV-1 infection. J Infect Dis 191:654-65.
- 754. Zwick, M. B., and D. R. Burton. 2007. HIV-1 neutralization: mechanisms and relevance to vaccine design. Curr HIV Res 5:608-24.
- 755. McMichael, A. J. 2006. HIV vaccines. Annu Rev Immunol 24:227-55.
- 756. MacGregor, R. R., R. Ginsberg, K. E. Ugen, Y. Baine, C. U. Kang, X. M. Tu, T. Higgins, D. B. Weiner, and J. D. Boyer. 2002. T-cell responses induced in normal volunteers immunized with a DNA-based vaccine containing HIV-1 env and rev. Aids 16:2137-43.
- 757. Allen, T. M., T. U. Vogel, D. H. Fuller, B. R. Mothe, S. Steffen, J. E. Boyson, T. Shipley, J. Fuller, T. Hanke, A. Sette, J. D. Altman, B. Moss, A. J. McMichael, and D. I. Watkins. 2000. Induction of AIDS virus-specific CTL activity in fresh, unstimulated peripheral blood lymphocytes from rhesus macaques vaccinated with a DNA prime/modified vaccinia virus Ankara boost regimen. J Immunol 164:4968-78.
- 758. Shiver, J. W., T. M. Fu, L. Chen, D. R. Casimiro, M. E. Davies, R. K. Evans, Z. Q. Zhang, A. J. Simon, W. L. Trigona, S. A. Dubey, L. Huang, V. A. Harris, R. S. Long, X. Liang, L. Handt, W. A. Schleif, L. Zhu, D. C. Freed, N. V. Persaud, L. Guan, K. S. Punt, A. Tang, M. Chen, K. A. Wilson, K. B. Collins, G. J. Heidecker, V. R. Fernandez, H. C. Perry, J. G. Joyce, K. M. Grimm, J. C. Cook, P. M. Keller, D. S. Kresock, H. Mach, R. D. Troutman, L. A. Isopi, D. M. Williams, Z. Xu, K. E. Bohannon, D. B. Volkin, D. C. Montefiori, A. Miura, G. R. Krivulka, M. A. Lifton, M. J. Kuroda, J. E. Schmitz, N. L. Letvin, M. J. Caulfield, A. J. Bett, R. Youil, D. C. Kaslow, and E. A. Emini. 2002. Replication-incompetent adenoviral vaccine vector elicits effective anti-immunodeficiency-virus immunity. Nature 415:331-5.
- 759. Amara, R. R., F. Villinger, J. D. Altman, S. L. Lydy, S. P. O'Neil, S. I. Staprans, D. C. Montefiori, Y. Xu, J. G. Herndon, L. S. Wyatt, M. A. Candido, N. L. Kozyr, P. L. Earl, J. M. Smith, H. L. Ma, B. D. Grimm, M. L. Hulsey, J. Miller, H. M. McClure, J. M. McNicholl, B. Moss, and H. L. Robinson. 2001. Control of a mucosal challenge and prevention of AIDS by a multiprotein DNA/MVA vaccine. Science 292:69-74.

- 760. Hanke, T., R. V. Samuel, T. J. Blanchard, V. C. Neumann, T. M. Allen, J. E. Boyson, S. A. Sharpe, N. Cook, G. L. Smith, D. I. Watkins, M. P. Cranage, and A. J. McMichael. 1999. Effective induction of simian immunodeficiency virus-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes in macaques by using a multiepitope gene and DNA prime-modified vaccinia virus Ankara boost vaccination regimen. J Virol 73:7524-32.
- 761. Wang, S., R. Pal, J. R. Mascola, T. H. Chou, I. Mboudjeka, S. Shen, Q. Liu, S. Whitney, T. Keen, B. C. Nair, V. S. Kalyanaraman, P. Markham, and S. Lu. 2006. Polyvalent HIV-1 Env vaccine formulations delivered by the DNA priming plus protein boosting approach are effective in generating neutralizing antibodies against primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates from subtypes A, B, C, D and E. Virology 350:34-47.
- 762. Vuola, J. M., S. Keating, D. P. Webster, T. Berthoud, S. Dunachie, S. C. Gilbert, and A. V. Hill. 2005. Differential immunogenicity of various heterologous prime-boost vaccine regimens using DNA and viral vectors in healthy volunteers. J Immunol 174:449-55.
- 763. Barouch, D. H., S. Santra, J. E. Schmitz, M. J. Kuroda, T. M. Fu, W. Wagner, M. Bilska, A. Craiu, X. X. Zheng, G. R. Krivulka, K. Beaudry, M. A. Lifton, C. E. Nickerson, W. L. Trigona, K. Punt, D. C. Freed, L. Guan, S. Dubey, D. Casimiro, A. Simon, M. E. Davies, M. Chastain, T. B. Strom, R. S. Gelman, D. C. Montefiori, M. G. Lewis, E. A. Emini, J. W. Shiver, and N. L. Letvin. 2000. Control of viremia and prevention of clinical AIDS in rhesus monkeys by cytokine-augmented DNA vaccination. Science 290:486-92.
- 764. **Steinbrook, R.** 2007. One step forward, two steps back--will there ever be an AIDS vaccine? N Engl J Med **357:**2653-5.
- 765. **Cohen, J.** 2007. AIDS research. Did Merck's failed HIV vaccine cause harm? Science **318**:1048-9.
- 766. Ledford, H. 2007. HIV vaccine may raise risk. Nature 450:325.
- 767. Casimiro, D. R., F. Wang, W. A. Schleif, X. Liang, Z. Q. Zhang, T. W. Tobery, M. E. Davies, A. B. McDermott, D. H. O'Connor, A. Fridman, A. Bagchi, L. G. Tussey, A. J. Bett, A. C. Finnefrock, T. M. Fu, A. Tang, K. A. Wilson, M. Chen, H. C. Perry, G. J. Heidecker, D. C. Freed, A. Carella, K. S. Punt, K. J. Sykes, L. Huang, V. I. Ausensi, M. Bachinsky, U. Sadasivan-Nair, D. I. Watkins, E. A. Emini, and J. W. Shiver. 2005. Attenuation of simian immunodeficiency virus SIVmac239 infection by prophylactic immunization with dna and recombinant adenoviral vaccine vectors expressing Gag. J Virol 79:15547-55.
- 768. Barouch, D. H., S. Santra, M. J. Kuroda, J. E. Schmitz, R. Plishka, A. Buckler-White, A. E. Gaitan, R. Zin, J. H. Nam, L. S. Wyatt, M. A. Lifton, C. E. Nickerson, B. Moss, D. C. Montefiori, V. M. Hirsch, and N. L. Letvin. 2001. Reduction of simian-human immunodeficiency virus 89.6P viremia in rhesus monkeys by recombinant modified vaccinia virus Ankara vaccination. J Virol 75:5151-8.
- 769. Vogel, T. U., M. R. Reynolds, D. H. Fuller, K. Vielhuber, T. Shipley, J. T. Fuller, K. J. Kunstman, G. Sutter, M. L. Marthas, V. Erfle, S. M. Wolinsky, C. Wang, D. B. Allison, E. W. Rud, N. Wilson, D. Montefiori, J. D. Altman, and D. I. Watkins. 2003. Multispecific vaccine-induced mucosal cytotoxic T lymphocytes reduce acute-phase viral replication but fail in long-term control of simian immunodeficiency virus SIVmac239. J Virol 77:13348-60.
- 770. Letvin, N. L., J. R. Mascola, Y. Sun, D. A. Gorgone, A. P. Buzby, L. Xu, Z. Y. Yang, B. Chakrabarti, S. S. Rao, J. E. Schmitz, D. C. Montefiori, B. R. Barker, F. L. Bookstein, and G. J. Nabel. 2006. Preserved CD4+ central memory T cells and survival in vaccinated SIV-challenged monkeys. Science 312:1530-3.

- 771. Horton, H., T. U. Vogel, D. K. Carter, K. Vielhuber, D. H. Fuller, T. Shipley, J. T. Fuller, K. J. Kunstman, G. Sutter, D. C. Montefiori, V. Erfle, R. C. Desrosiers, N. Wilson, L. J. Picker, S. M. Wolinsky, C. Wang, D. B. Allison, and D. I. Watkins. 2002. Immunization of rhesus macaques with a DNA prime/modified vaccinia virus Ankara boost regimen induces broad simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV)-specific T-cell responses and reduces initial viral replication but does not prevent disease progression following challenge with pathogenic SIVmac239. J Virol 76:7187-202.
- 772. Liang, X., D. R. Casimiro, W. A. Schleif, F. Wang, M. E. Davies, Z. Q. Zhang, T. M. Fu, A. C. Finnefrock, L. Handt, M. P. Citron, G. Heidecker, A. Tang, M. Chen, K. A. Wilson, L. Gabryelski, M. McElhaugh, A. Carella, C. Moyer, L. Huang, S. Vitelli, D. Patel, J. Lin, E. A. Emini, and J. W. Shiver. 2005. Vectored Gag and Env but not Tat show efficacy against simian-human immunodeficiency virus 89.6P challenge in Mamu-A*01-negative rhesus monkeys. J Virol 79:12321-31.
- 773. **Feinberg, M. B., and J. P. Moore.** 2002. AIDS vaccine models: challenging challenge viruses. Nat Med **8**:207-10.
- 774. Lifson, J. D., and M. A. Martin. 2002. One step forwards, one step back. Nature 415:272-3.
- 775. Nishimura, Y., T. Igarashi, O. K. Donau, A. Buckler-White, C. Buckler, B. A. Lafont, R. M. Goeken, S. Goldstein, V. M. Hirsch, and M. A. Martin. 2004. Highly pathogenic SHIVs and SIVs target different CD4+ T cell subsets in rhesus monkeys, explaining their divergent clinical courses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:12324-9.
- 776. Okoye, A., M. Meier-Schellersheim, J. M. Brenchley, S. I. Hagen, J. M. Walker, M. Rohankhedkar, R. Lum, J. B. Edgar, S. L. Planer, A. Legasse, A. W. Sylwester, M. Piatak, Jr., J. D. Lifson, V. C. Maino, D. L. Sodora, D. C. Douek, M. K. Axthelm, Z. Grossman, and L. J. Picker. 2007. Progressive CD4+ central memory T cell decline results in CD4+ effector memory insufficiency and overt disease in chronic SIV infection. J Exp Med 204:2171-85.
- Nitayaphan, S., P. Pitisuttithum, C. Karnasuta, C. Eamsila, M. de Souza, P. Morgan, V. Polonis, M. Benenson, T. VanCott, S. Ratto-Kim, J. Kim, D. Thapinta, R. Garner, V. Bussaratid, P. Singharaj, R. el-Habib, S. Gurunathan, W. Heyward, D. Birx, J. McNeil, and A. E. Brown. 2004. Safety and immunogenicity of an HIV subtype B and E prime-boost vaccine combination in HIV-negative Thai adults. J Infect Dis 190:702-6.
- 778. Lee, D., B. S. Graham, Y. L. Chiu, P. B. Gilbert, M. J. McElrath, R. B. Belshe, S. P. Buchbinder, H. W. Sheppard, B. A. Koblin, K. H. Mayer, M. C. Keefer, M. J. Mulligan, and C. L. Celum. 2004. Breakthrough infections during phase 1 and 2 prime-boost HIV-1 vaccine trials with canarypox vectors (ALVAC) and booster dose of recombinant gp120 or gp160. J Infect Dis 190:903-7.
- 779. Neutra, M. R., and P. A. Kozlowski. 2006. Mucosal vaccines: the promise and the challenge. Nat Rev Immunol 6:148-58.
- 780. Levine, M. M. 2000. Immunization against bacterial diseases of the intestine. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr **31**:336-55.
- 781. Lamm, M. E. 1997. Interaction of antigens and antibodies at mucosal surfaces. Annu Rev Microbiol **51**:311-40.
- 782. **Malkevitch, N. V., and M. Robert-Guroff.** 2004. A call for replicating vector primeprotein boost strategies in HIV vaccine design. Expert Rev Vaccines **3:**S105-17.
- 783. Belyakov, I. M., Z. Hel, B. Kelsall, V. A. Kuznetsov, J. D. Ahlers, J. Nacsa, D. I. Watkins, T. M. Allen, A. Sette, J. Altman, R. Woodward, P. D. Markham, J. D.

Clements, G. Franchini, W. Strober, and J. A. Berzofsky. 2001. Mucosal AIDS vaccine reduces disease and viral load in gut reservoir and blood after mucosal infection of macaques. Nat Med 7:1320-6.

- 784. Makitalo, B., P. Lundholm, J. Hinkula, C. Nilsson, K. Karlen, A. Morner, G. Sutter, V. Erfle, J. L. Heeney, B. Wahren, G. Biberfeld, and R. Thorstensson. 2004. Enhanced cellular immunity and systemic control of SHIV infection by combined parenteral and mucosal administration of a DNA prime MVA boost vaccine regimen. J Gen Virol 85:2407-19.
- 785. Bertley, F. M., P. A. Kozlowski, S. W. Wang, J. Chappelle, J. Patel, O. Sonuyi, G. Mazzara, D. Montefiori, A. Carville, K. G. Mansfield, and A. Aldovini. 2004. Control of simian/human immunodeficiency virus viremia and disease progression after IL-2-augmented DNA-modified vaccinia virus Ankara nasal vaccination in nonhuman primates. J Immunol 172:3745-57.
- 786. Fuller, D. H., P. A. Rajakumar, L. A. Wilson, A. M. Trichel, J. T. Fuller, T. Shipley, M. S. Wu, K. Weis, C. R. Rinaldo, J. R. Haynes, and M. Murphey-Corb. 2002. Induction of mucosal protection against primary, heterologous simian immunodeficiency virus by a DNA vaccine. J Virol 76:3309-17.
- 787. Klasse, P. J., R. Shattock, and J. P. Moore. 2008. Antiretroviral drug-based microbicides to prevent HIV-1 sexual transmission. Annu Rev Med **59:**455-71.
- 788. Lederman, M. M., R. E. Offord, and O. Hartley. 2006. Microbicides and other topical strategies to prevent vaginal transmission of HIV. Nat Rev Immunol 6:371-82.
- 789. McGowan, I. 2006. Microbicides: a new frontier in HIV prevention. Biologicals 34:241-55.
- 790. **Ramjee, G., G. F. Doncel, S. Mehendale, E. E. Tolley, and K. Dickson.** 2008. Microbicides 2008 conference: From discovery to advocacy. AIDS Res Ther **5:**19.
- 791. Shattock, R. J., and J. P. Moore. 2003. Inhibiting sexual transmission of HIV-1 infection. Nat Rev Microbiol 1:25-34.
- 792. **Stone, A.** 2002. Microbicides: a new approach to preventing HIV and other sexually transmitted infections. Nat Rev Drug Discov **1**:977-85.
- 793. Balzarini, J., and L. Van Damme. 2007. Microbicide drug candidates to prevent HIV infection. Lancet 369:787-97.
- 794. Klasse, P. J., R. J. Shattock, and J. P. Moore. 2006. Which topical microbicides for blocking HIV-1 transmission will work in the real world? PLoS Med 3:e351.
- 795. Grant, R. M., D. Hamer, T. Hope, R. Johnston, J. Lange, M. M. Lederman, J. Lieberman, C. J. Miller, J. P. Moore, D. E. Mosier, D. D. Richman, R. T. Schooley, M. S. Springer, R. S. Veazey, and M. A. Wainberg. 2008. Whither or wither microbicides? Science 321:532-4.
- 796. Hillier, S. L., T. Moench, R. Shattock, R. Black, P. Reichelderfer, and F. Veronese. 2005. In vitro and in vivo: the story of nonoxynol 9. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 39:1-8.
- 797. van de Wijgert, J. H., and R. J. Shattock. 2007. Vaginal microbicides: moving ahead after an unexpected setback. Aids 21:2369-76.
- 798. Sun, Z., P. W. Denton, J. D. Estes, F. A. Othieno, B. L. Wei, A. K. Wege, M. W. Melkus, A. Padgett-Thomas, M. Zupancic, A. T. Haase, and J. V. Garcia. 2007.

Intrarectal transmission, systemic infection, and CD4+ T cell depletion in humanized mice infected with HIV-1. J Exp Med **204**:705-14.

- 799. Denton, P. W., J. D. Estes, Z. Sun, F. A. Othieno, B. L. Wei, A. K. Wege, D. A. Powell, D. Payne, A. T. Haase, and J. V. Garcia. 2008. Antiretroviral pre-exposure prophylaxis prevents vaginal transmission of HIV-1 in humanized BLT mice. PLoS Med 5:e16.
- 800. Harouse, J. M., A. Gettie, R. C. Tan, J. Blanchard, and C. Cheng-Mayer. 1999. Distinct pathogenic sequela in rhesus macaques infected with CCR5 or CXCR4 utilizing SHIVs. Science 284:816-9.
- 801. Manson, K. H., M. S. Wyand, C. Miller, and A. R. Neurath. 2000. Effect of a cellulose acetate phthalate topical cream on vaginal transmission of simian immunodeficiency virus in rhesus monkeys. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 44:3199-202.
- 802. Harouse, J. M., A. Gettie, T. Eshetu, R. C. Tan, R. Bohm, J. Blanchard, G. Baskin, and C. Cheng-Mayer. 2001. Mucosal transmission and induction of simian AIDS by CCR5-specific simian/human immunodeficiency virus SHIV(SF162P3). J Virol 75:1990-5.
- 803. Veazey, R. S., P. J. Klasse, T. J. Ketas, J. D. Reeves, M. Piatak, Jr., K. Kunstman, S. E. Kuhmann, P. A. Marx, J. D. Lifson, J. Dufour, M. Mefford, I. Pandrea, S. M. Wolinsky, R. W. Doms, J. A. DeMartino, S. J. Siciliano, K. Lyons, M. S. Springer, and J. P. Moore. 2003. Use of a small molecule CCR5 inhibitor in macaques to treat simian immunodeficiency virus infection or prevent simian-human immunodeficiency virus infection. J Exp Med 198:1551-62.
- 804. Lederman, M. M., R. S. Veazey, R. Offord, D. E. Mosier, J. Dufour, M. Mefford, M. Piatak, Jr., J. D. Lifson, J. R. Salkowitz, B. Rodriguez, A. Blauvelt, and O. Hartley. 2004. Prevention of vaginal SHIV transmission in rhesus macaques through inhibition of CCR5. Science 306:485-7.
- 805. Ambrose, Z., L. Compton, M. Piatak, Jr., D. Lu, W. G. Alvord, M. S. Lubomirski, J. E. Hildreth, J. D. Lifson, C. J. Miller, and V. N. KewalRamani. 2008. Incomplete protection against simian immunodeficiency virus vaginal transmission in rhesus macaques by a topical antiviral agent revealed by repeat challenges. J Virol 82:6591-9.
- 806. Otten, R. A., D. R. Adams, C. N. Kim, E. Jackson, J. K. Pullium, K. Lee, L. A. Grohskopf, M. Monsour, S. Butera, and T. M. Folks. 2005. Multiple vaginal exposures to low doses of R5 simian-human immunodeficiency virus: strategy to study HIV preclinical interventions in nonhuman primates. J Infect Dis 191:164-73.
- 807. Regoes, R. R., I. M. Longini, M. B. Feinberg, and S. I. Staprans. 2005. Preclinical assessment of HIV vaccines and microbicides by repeated low-dose virus challenges. PLoS Med 2:e249.
- 808. Tsai, C. C., P. Emau, Y. Jiang, M. B. Agy, R. J. Shattock, A. Schmidt, W. R. Morton, K. R. Gustafson, and M. R. Boyd. 2004. Cyanovirin-N inhibits AIDS virus infections in vaginal transmission models. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 20:11-8.
- 809. Tsai, C. C., P. Emau, Y. Jiang, B. Tian, W. R. Morton, K. R. Gustafson, and M. R. Boyd. 2003. Cyanovirin-N gel as a topical microbicide prevents rectal transmission of SHIV89.6P in macaques. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 19:535-41.
- 810. McDermott, A. B., J. Mitchen, S. Piaskowski, I. De Souza, L. J. Yant, J. Stephany, J. Furlott, and D. I. Watkins. 2004. Repeated low-dose mucosal simian immunodeficiency virus SIVmac239 challenge results in the same viral and

immunological kinetics as high-dose challenge: a model for the evaluation of vaccine efficacy in nonhuman primates. J Virol **78:**3140-4.

- 811. Boadi, T., E. Schneider, S. Chung, L. Tsai, A. Gettie, M. Ratterree, J. Blanchard, A. R. Neurath, and C. Cheng-Mayer. 2005. Cellulose acetate 1,2benzenedicarboxylate protects against challenge with pathogenic X4 and R5 simian/human immunodeficiency virus. Aids 19:1587-94.
- 812. Weber, J., A. Nunn, T. O'Connor, D. Jeffries, V. Kitchen, S. McCormack, J. Stott, N. Almond, A. Stone, and J. Darbyshire. 2001. 'Chemical condoms' for the prevention of HIV infection: evaluation of novel agents against SHIV(89.6PD) in vitro and in vivo. Aids 15:1563-8.
- 813. Neurath, A. R., N. Strick, and Y. Y. Li. 2006. Role of seminal plasma in the anti-HIV-1 activity of candidate microbicides. BMC Infect Dis 6:150.
- 814. Hicks, D. R., L. S. Martin, J. P. Getchell, J. L. Heath, D. P. Francis, J. S. McDougal, J. W. Curran, and B. Voeller. 1985. Inactivation of HTLV-III/LAVinfected cultures of normal human lymphocytes by nonoxynol-9 in vitro. Lancet 2:1422-3.
- 815. Miller, C. J., N. J. Alexander, A. Gettie, A. G. Hendrickx, and P. A. Marx. 1992. The effect of contraceptives containing nonoxynol-9 on the genital transmission of simian immunodeficiency virus in rhesus macaques. Fertil Steril 57:1126-8.
- 816. Stafford, M. K., H. Ward, A. Flanagan, I. J. Rosenstein, D. Taylor-Robinson, J. R. Smith, J. Weber, and V. S. Kitchen. 1998. Safety study of nonoxynol-9 as a vaginal microbicide: evidence of adverse effects. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr Hum Retrovirol 17:327-31.
- 817. Ward, H., A. De La Court, and V. Kitchen. 1996. Nonoxynol-9 in lubricated condoms. Results of a study in female prostitutes. Sex Transm Dis 23:413-4.
- 818. Roddy, R. E., L. Zekeng, K. A. Ryan, U. Tamoufe, S. S. Weir, and E. L. Wong. 1998. A controlled trial of nonoxynol 9 film to reduce male-to-female transmission of sexually transmitted diseases. N Engl J Med 339:504-10.
- 819. Van Damme, L., G. Ramjee, M. Alary, B. Vuylsteke, V. Chandeying, H. Rees, P. Sirivongrangson, L. Mukenge-Tshibaka, V. Ettiegne-Traore, C. Uaheowitchai, S. S. Karim, B. Masse, J. Perriens, and M. Laga. 2002. Effectiveness of COL-1492, a nonoxynol-9 vaginal gel, on HIV-1 transmission in female sex workers: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 360:971-7.
- 820. Fichorova, R. N., L. D. Tucker, and D. J. Anderson. 2001. The molecular basis of nonoxynol-9-induced vaginal inflammation and its possible relevance to human immunodeficiency virus type 1 transmission. J Infect Dis 184:418-28.
- 821. Galen, B. T., A. P. Martin, E. Hazrati, A. Garin, E. Guzman, S. S. Wilson, D. D. Porter, S. A. Lira, M. J. Keller, and B. C. Herold. 2007. A comprehensive murine model to evaluate topical vaginal microbicides: mucosal inflammation and susceptibility to genital herpes as surrogate markers of safety. J Infect Dis 195:1332-9.
- 822. Feldblum, P. J., A. Adeiga, R. Bakare, S. Wevill, A. Lendvay, F. Obadaki, M. O. Olayemi, L. Wang, K. Nanda, and W. Rountree. 2008. SAVVY vaginal gel (C31G) for prevention of HIV infection: a randomized controlled trial in Nigeria. PLoS ONE 3:e1474.
- 823. Hillier, S. L. 1998. The vaginal microbial ecosystem and resistance to HIV. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 14 Suppl 1:S17-21.

- 824. Zeitlin, L., T. E. Hoen, S. L. Achilles, T. A. Hegarty, A. E. Jerse, J. W. Kreider, S. S. Olmsted, K. J. Whaley, R. A. Cone, and T. R. Moench. 2001. Tests of Buffergel for contraception and prevention of sexually transmitted diseases in animal models. Sex Transm Dis 28:417-23.
- 825. Mayer, K. H., J. Peipert, T. Fleming, A. Fullem, T. Moench, S. Cu-Uvin, M. Bentley, M. Chesney, and Z. Rosenberg. 2001. Safety and tolerability of BufferGel, a novel vaginal microbicide, in women in the United States. Clin Infect Dis 32:476-82.
- 826. van De Wijgert, J., A. Fullem, C. Kelly, S. Mehendale, S. Rugpao, N. Kumwenda, Z. Chirenje, S. Joshi, T. Taha, N. Padian, R. Bollinger, and K. Nelson. 2001. Phase 1 trial of the topical microbicide BufferGel: safety results from four international sites. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 26:21-7.
- 827. Clarke, J. G., J. F. Peipert, S. L. Hillier, W. Heber, L. Boardman, T. R. Moench, and K. Mayer. 2002. Microflora changes with the use of a vaginal microbicide. Sex Transm Dis 29:288-93.
- Fletcher, P. S., S. J. Harman, A. R. Boothe, G. F. Doncel, and R. J. Shattock. 2008. Preclinical evaluation of lime juice as a topical microbicide candidate. Retrovirology 5:3.
- 829. Vives, R. R., A. Imberty, Q. J. Sattentau, and H. Lortat-Jacob. 2005. Heparan sulfate targets the HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein gp120 coreceptor binding site. J Biol Chem 280:21353-7.
- Moulard, M., H. Lortat-Jacob, I. Mondor, G. Roca, R. Wyatt, J. Sodroski, L. Zhao, W. Olson, P. D. Kwong, and Q. J. Sattentau. 2000. Selective interactions of polyanions with basic surfaces on human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120. J Virol 74:1948-60.
- 831. Neurath, A. R., N. Strick, and Y. Y. Li. 2002. Anti-HIV-1 activity of anionic polymers: a comparative study of candidate microbicides. BMC Infect Dis 2:27.
- 832. Scordi-Bello, I. A., A. Mosoian, C. He, Y. Chen, Y. Cheng, G. A. Jarvis, M. J. Keller, K. Hogarty, D. P. Waller, A. T. Profy, B. C. Herold, and M. E. Klotman. 2005. Candidate sulfonated and sulfated topical microbicides: comparison of anti-human immunodeficiency virus activities and mechanisms of action. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 49:3607-15.
- 833. Neurath, A. R., N. Strick, Y. Y. Li, and A. K. Debnath. 2001. Cellulose acetate phthalate, a common pharmaceutical excipient, inactivates HIV-1 and blocks the coreceptor binding site on the virus envelope glycoprotein gp120. BMC Infect Dis 1:17.
- 834. Fletcher, P. S., G. S. Wallace, P. M. Mesquita, and R. J. Shattock. 2006. Candidate polyanion microbicides inhibit HIV-1 infection and dissemination pathways in human cervical explants. Retrovirology **3**:46.
- 835. Anderson, R. A., K. A. Feathergill, X. H. Diao, M. D. Cooper, R. Kirkpatrick, B. C. Herold, G. F. Doncel, C. J. Chany, D. P. Waller, W. F. Rencher, and L. J. Zaneveld. 2002. Preclinical evaluation of sodium cellulose sulfate (Ushercell) as a contraceptive antimicrobial agent. J Androl 23:426-38.
- 836. Christensen, N. D., C. A. Reed, T. D. Culp, P. L. Hermonat, M. K. Howett, R. A. Anderson, and L. J. Zaneveld. 2001. Papillomavirus microbicidal activities of high-molecular-weight cellulose sulfate, dextran sulfate, and polystyrene sulfonate. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 45:3427-32.
- 837. Malonza, I. M., F. Mirembe, C. Nakabiito, L. O. Odusoga, O. A. Osinupebi, K. Hazari, S. Chitlange, M. M. Ali, M. Callahan, and L. Van Damme. 2005. Expanded

Phase I safety and acceptability study of 6% cellulose sulfate vaginal gel. Aids **19:**2157-63.

- 838. Simoes, J. A., D. M. Citron, A. Aroutcheva, R. A. Anderson, Jr., C. J. Chany, 2nd, D. P. Waller, S. Faro, and L. J. Zaneveld. 2002. Two novel vaginal microbicides (polystyrene sulfonate and cellulose sulfate) inhibit Gardnerella vaginalis and anaerobes commonly associated with bacterial vaginosis. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 46:2692-5.
- 839. El-Sadr, W. M., K. H. Mayer, L. Maslankowski, C. Hoesley, J. Justman, F. Gai, C. Mauck, J. Absalon, K. Morrow, B. Masse, L. Soto-Torres, and A. Kwiecien. 2006. Safety and acceptability of cellulose sulfate as a vaginal microbicide in HIV-infected women. Aids 20:1109-16.
- 840. Mauck, C., D. H. Weiner, S. Ballagh, M. Creinin, D. F. Archer, J. Schwartz, H. Pymar, J. J. Lai, and M. Callahan. 2001. Single and multiple exposure tolerance study of cellulose sulfate gel: a Phase I safety and colposcopy study. Contraception 64:383-91.
- 841. Schwartz, J. L., C. Mauck, J. J. Lai, M. D. Creinin, V. Brache, S. A. Ballagh, D. H. Weiner, S. L. Hillier, R. N. Fichorova, and M. Callahan. 2006. Fourteen-day safety and acceptability study of 6% cellulose sulfate gel: a randomized double-blind Phase I safety study. Contraception 74:133-40.
- 842. Van Damme, L., R. Govinden, F. M. Mirembe, F. Guedou, S. Solomon, M. L. Becker, B. S. Pradeep, A. K. Krishnan, M. Alary, B. Pande, G. Ramjee, J. Deese, T. Crucitti, and D. Taylor. 2008. Lack of effectiveness of cellulose sulfate gel for the prevention of vaginal HIV transmission. N Engl J Med 359:463-72.
- Pearce-Pratt, R., and D. M. Phillips. 1996. Sulfated polysaccharides inhibit lymphocyte-to-epithelial transmission of human immunodeficiency virus-1. Biol Reprod 54:173-82.
- 844. Schaeffer, D. J., and V. S. Krylov. 2000. Anti-HIV activity of extracts and compounds from algae and cyanobacteria. Ecotoxicol Environ Saf **45**:208-27.
- 845. Maguire, R. A., N. Bergman, and D. M. Phillips. 2001. Comparison of microbicides for efficacy in protecting mice against vaginal challenge with herpes simplex virus type 2, cytotoxicity, antibacterial properties, and sperm immobilization. Sex Transm Dis 28:259-65.
- 846. **Maguire, R. A., V. R. Zacharopoulos, and D. M. Phillips.** 1998. Carrageenan-based nonoxynol-9 spermicides for prevention of sexually transmitted infections. Sex Transm Dis **25**:494-500.
- Buck, C. B., C. D. Thompson, J. N. Roberts, M. Muller, D. R. Lowy, and J. T. Schiller. 2006. Carrageenan is a potent inhibitor of papillomavirus infection. PLoS Pathog 2:e69.
- Zaretzky, F. R., R. Pearce-Pratt, and D. M. Phillips. 1995. Sulfated polyanions block Chlamydia trachomatis infection of cervix-derived human epithelia. Infect Immun 63:3520-6.
- 849. Ramjee, G., N. S. Morar, S. Braunstein, B. Friedland, H. Jones, and J. van de Wijgert. 2007. Acceptability of Carraguard, a candidate microbicide and methyl cellulose placebo vaginal gels among HIV-positive women and men in Durban, South Africa. AIDS Res Ther 4:20.
- 850. Bollen, L. J., K. Blanchard, P. H. Kilmarx, S. Chaikummao, C. Connolly, P. Wasinrapee, N. Srivirojana, J. Achalapong, J. W. Tappero, and J. M. McNicholl.

2008. No increase in cervicovaginal proinflammatory cytokines after Carraguard use in a placebo-controlled randomized clinical trial. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr **47:**253-7.

- 851. **Population Council.** 2008. Trial shows anti-HIV microbicide is safe, but does not prove it effective. Population Council Media Center News Release 18 Feb 2008. http://www.popcouncil.org/mediacenter/newsreleases/Carraguard_Findings.html. Accessed on 18 August 2008.
- 852. Flexner, C., P. A. Barditch-Crovo, D. M. Kornhauser, H. Farzadegan, L. J. Nerhood, R. E. Chaisson, K. M. Bell, K. J. Lorentsen, C. W. Hendrix, B. G. Petty, et al. 1991. Pharmacokinetics, toxicity, and activity of intravenous dextran sulfate in human immunodeficiency virus infection. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 35:2544-50.
- 853. **Tao, W., C. Richards, and D. Hamer.** 2008. Enhancement of HIV infection by cellulose sulfate. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses **24**:925-9.
- 854. Meylan, P. R., R. S. Kornbluth, I. Zbinden, and D. D. Richman. 1994. Influence of host cell type and V3 loop of the surface glycoprotein on susceptibility of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 to polyanion compounds. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 38:2910-6.
- 855. Dezzutti, C. S., V. N. James, A. Ramos, S. T. Sullivan, A. Siddig, T. J. Bush, L. A. Grohskopf, L. Paxton, S. Subbarao, and C. E. Hart. 2004. In vitro comparison of topical microbicides for prevention of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 transmission. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 48:3834-44.
- 856. Keller, M. J., B. Zerhouni-Layachi, N. Cheshenko, M. John, K. Hogarty, A. Kasowitz, C. L. Goldberg, S. Wallenstein, A. T. Profy, M. E. Klotman, and B. C. Herold. 2006. PRO 2000 gel inhibits HIV and herpes simplex virus infection following vaginal application: a double-blind placebo-controlled trial. J Infect Dis 193:27-35.
- 857. Rusconi, S., M. Moonis, D. P. Merrill, P. V. Pallai, E. A. Neidhardt, S. K. Singh, K. J. Willis, M. S. Osburne, A. T. Profy, J. C. Jenson, and M. S. Hirsch. 1996. Naphthalene sulfonate polymers with CD4-blocking and anti-human immunodeficiency virus type 1 activities. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 40:234-6.
- 858. **Microbicides Development Programme.** 2008. Microbicides Development Programme (MDP) update: MDP301 Phase III trial continues but one arm closes. http://www.mdp.mrc.ac.uk/downloads/MDP statement 14Feb08 v1[1].2 FINAL.pdf.
- 859. **Microbicides Development Programme.** 2008. Microbicides Development Programme (MDP) update, June 2008: IDMC recommend MDP301 Phase III trial to continue. http://www.mdp.mrc.ac.uk/downloads/FINAL_MDP_Announcement_11_June_2008_St atement.pdf.
- 860. Balzarini, J., S. Hatse, K. Vermeire, K. Princen, S. Aquaro, C. F. Perno, E. De Clercq, H. Egberink, G. Vanden Mooter, W. Peumans, E. Van Damme, and D. Schols. 2004. Mannose-specific plant lectins from the Amaryllidaceae family qualify as efficient microbicides for prevention of human immunodeficiency virus infection. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 48:3858-70.
- 861. Balzarini, J., J. Neyts, D. Schols, M. Hosoya, E. Van Damme, W. Peumans, and E. De Clercq. 1992. The mannose-specific plant lectins from Cymbidium hybrid and Epipactis helleborine and the (N-acetylglucosamine)n-specific plant lectin from Urtica dioica are potent and selective inhibitors of human immunodeficiency virus and cytomegalovirus replication in vitro. Antiviral Res 18:191-207.
- 862. Balzarini, J., D. Schols, J. Neyts, E. Van Damme, W. Peumans, and E. De Clercq. 1991. Alpha-(1-3)- and alpha-(1-6)-D-mannose-specific plant lectins are markedly

inhibitory to human immunodeficiency virus and cytomegalovirus infections in vitro. Antimicrob Agents Chemother **35:**410-6.

- 863. Hansen, J. E., C. M. Nielsen, C. Nielsen, P. Heegaard, L. R. Mathiesen, and J. O. Nielsen. 1989. Correlation between carbohydrate structures on the envelope glycoprotein gp120 of HIV-1 and HIV-2 and syncytium inhibition with lectins. Aids 3:635-41.
- 864. Botos, I., B. R. O'Keefe, S. R. Shenoy, L. K. Cartner, D. M. Ratner, P. H. Seeberger, M. R. Boyd, and A. Wlodawer. 2002. Structures of the complexes of a potent anti-HIV protein cyanovirin-N and high mannose oligosaccharides. J Biol Chem 277:34336-42.
- 865. Boyd, M. R., K. R. Gustafson, J. B. McMahon, R. H. Shoemaker, B. R. O'Keefe, T. Mori, R. J. Gulakowski, L. Wu, M. I. Rivera, C. M. Laurencot, M. J. Currens, J. H. Cardellina, 2nd, R. W. Buckheit, Jr., P. L. Nara, L. K. Pannell, R. C. Sowder, 2nd, and L. E. Henderson. 1997. Discovery of cyanovirin-N, a novel human immunodeficiency virus-inactivating protein that binds viral surface envelope glycoprotein gp120: potential applications to microbicide development. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 41:1521-30.
- 866. Zhu, P., W. C. Olson, and K. H. Roux. 2001. Structural flexibility and functional valence of CD4-IgG2 (PRO 542): potential for cross-linking human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope spikes. J Virol 75:6682-6.
- 867. Guo, Q., H. T. Ho, I. Dicker, L. Fan, N. Zhou, J. Friborg, T. Wang, B. V. McAuliffe, H. G. Wang, R. E. Rose, H. Fang, H. T. Scarnati, D. R. Langley, N. A. Meanwell, R. Abraham, R. J. Colonno, and P. F. Lin. 2003. Biochemical and genetic characterizations of a novel human immunodeficiency virus type 1 inhibitor that blocks gp120-CD4 interactions. J Virol 77:10528-36.
- 868. Lin, P. F., W. Blair, T. Wang, T. Spicer, Q. Guo, N. Zhou, Y. F. Gong, H. G. Wang, R. Rose, G. Yamanaka, B. Robinson, C. B. Li, R. Fridell, C. Deminie, G. Demers, Z. Yang, L. Zadjura, N. Meanwell, and R. Colonno. 2003. A small molecule HIV-1 inhibitor that targets the HIV-1 envelope and inhibits CD4 receptor binding. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:11013-8.
- 869. Wang, T., Z. Zhang, O. B. Wallace, M. Deshpande, H. Fang, Z. Yang, L. M. Zadjura, D. L. Tweedie, S. Huang, F. Zhao, S. Ranadive, B. S. Robinson, Y. F. Gong, K. Ricarrdi, T. P. Spicer, C. Deminie, R. Rose, H. G. Wang, W. S. Blair, P. Y. Shi, P. F. Lin, R. J. Colonno, and N. A. Meanwell. 2003. Discovery of 4-benzoyl-1-[(4-methoxy-1H- pyrrolo[2,3-b]pyridin-3-yl)oxoacetyl]-2- (R)-methylpiperazine (BMS-378806): a novel HIV-1 attachment inhibitor that interferes with CD4-gp120 interactions. J Med Chem 46:4236-9.
- 870. Si, Z., N. Madani, J. M. Cox, J. J. Chruma, J. C. Klein, A. Schon, N. Phan, L. Wang, A. C. Biorn, S. Cocklin, I. Chaiken, E. Freire, A. B. Smith, 3rd, and J. G. Sodroski. 2004. Small-molecule inhibitors of HIV-1 entry block receptor-induced conformational changes in the viral envelope glycoproteins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:5036-41.
- 871. Veazey, R. S., P. J. Klasse, S. M. Schader, Q. Hu, T. J. Ketas, M. Lu, P. A. Marx, J. Dufour, R. J. Colonno, R. J. Shattock, M. S. Springer, and J. P. Moore. 2005. Protection of macaques from vaginal SHIV challenge by vaginally delivered inhibitors of virus-cell fusion. Nature 438:99-102.
- 872. Kilby, J. M., S. Hopkins, T. M. Venetta, B. DiMassimo, G. A. Cloud, J. Y. Lee, L. Alldredge, E. Hunter, D. Lambert, D. Bolognesi, T. Matthews, M. R. Johnson, M. A. Nowak, G. M. Shaw, and M. S. Saag. 1998. Potent suppression of HIV-1

replication in humans by T-20, a peptide inhibitor of gp41-mediated virus entry. Nat Med **4**:1302-7.

- 873. Martin, L., F. Stricher, D. Misse, F. Sironi, M. Pugniere, P. Barthe, R. Prado-Gotor, I. Freulon, X. Magne, C. Roumestand, A. Menez, P. Lusso, F. Veas, and C. Vita. 2003. Rational design of a CD4 mimic that inhibits HIV-1 entry and exposes cryptic neutralization epitopes. Nat Biotechnol 21:71-6.
- 874. Dey, A. K., M. Khati, M. Tang, R. Wyatt, S. M. Lea, and W. James. 2005. An aptamer that neutralizes R5 strains of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 blocks gp120-CCR5 interaction. J Virol **79**:13806-10.
- 875. Dey, A. K., C. Griffiths, S. M. Lea, and W. James. 2005. Structural characterization of an anti-gp120 RNA aptamer that neutralizes R5 strains of HIV-1. Rna 11:873-84.
- 876. Mack, M., B. Luckow, P. J. Nelson, J. Cihak, G. Simmons, P. R. Clapham, N. Signoret, M. Marsh, M. Stangassinger, F. Borlat, T. N. Wells, D. Schlondorff, and A. E. Proudfoot. 1998. Aminooxypentane-RANTES induces CCR5 internalization but inhibits recycling: a novel inhibitory mechanism of HIV infectivity. J Exp Med 187:1215-24.
- 877. Sabbe, R., G. R. Picchio, C. Pastore, O. Chaloin, O. Hartley, R. Offord, and D. E. Mosier. 2001. Donor- and ligand-dependent differences in C-C chemokine receptor 5 reexpression. J Virol 75:661-71.
- 878. Pastore, C., G. R. Picchio, F. Galimi, R. Fish, O. Hartley, R. E. Offord, and D. E. Mosier. 2003. Two mechanisms for human immunodeficiency virus type 1 inhibition by N-terminal modifications of RANTES. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 47:509-17.
- 879. Trkola, A., T. J. Ketas, K. A. Nagashima, L. Zhao, T. Cilliers, L. Morris, J. P. Moore, P. J. Maddon, and W. C. Olson. 2001. Potent, broad-spectrum inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 by the CCR5 monoclonal antibody PRO 140. J Virol 75:579-88.
- 880. Hatse, S., K. Princen, E. De Clercq, M. M. Rosenkilde, T. W. Schwartz, P. E. Hernandez-Abad, R. T. Skerlj, G. J. Bridger, and D. Schols. 2005. AMD3465, a monomacrocyclic CXCR4 antagonist and potent HIV entry inhibitor. Biochem Pharmacol 70:752-61.
- 881. Yang, Q. E., A. G. Stephen, J. W. Adelsberger, P. E. Roberts, W. Zhu, M. J. Currens, Y. Feng, B. J. Crise, R. J. Gorelick, A. R. Rein, R. J. Fisher, R. H. Shoemaker, and S. Sei. 2005. Discovery of small-molecule human immunodeficiency virus type 1 entry inhibitors that target the gp120-binding domain of CD4. J Virol 79:6122-33.
- 882. Reimann, K. A., R. Khunkhun, W. Lin, W. Gordon, and M. Fung. 2002. A humanized, nondepleting anti-CD4 antibody that blocks virus entry inhibits virus replication in rhesus monkeys chronically infected with simian immunodeficiency virus. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 18:747-55.
- 883. Vermeire, K., and D. Schols. 2005. Cyclotriazadisulfonamides: promising new CD4targeted anti-HIV drugs. J Antimicrob Chemother 56:270-2.
- 884. Cranage, M., S. Sharpe, C. Herrera, A. Cope, M. Dennis, N. Berry, C. Ham, J. Heeney, N. Rezk, A. Kashuba, P. Anton, I. McGowan, and R. Shattock. 2008. Prevention of SIV rectal transmission and priming of T cell responses in macaques after local pre-exposure application of tenofovir gel. PLoS Med 5:e157; discussion e157.
- 885. Fernandez-Romero, J. A., M. Thorn, S. G. Turville, K. Titchen, K. Sudol, J. Li, T. Miller, M. Robbiani, R. A. Maguire, R. W. Buckheit, Jr., T. L. Hartman, and D. M.

Phillips. 2007. Carrageenan/MIV-150 (PC-815), a combination microbicide. Sex Transm Dis **34:**9-14.

- 886. Wilson, D. P., P. M. Coplan, M. A. Wainberg, and S. M. Blower. 2008. The paradoxical effects of using antiretroviral-based microbicides to control HIV epidemics. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:9835-40.
- 887. Martinez, J., P. Coplan, and M. A. Wainberg. 2006. Is HIV drug resistance a limiting factor in the development of anti-HIV NNRTI and NRTI-based vaginal microbicide strategies? Antiviral Res 71:343-50.
- 888. Alliance for microbicide development. 2008. Microbicide candidates in ongoing clinical trials, summary as of September 2008. www.microbicide.org.
- 889. Malcolm, K., D. Woolfson, C. Toner, and D. Lowry. 2004. Vaginal microbicides for the prevention of HIV transmission. Biotechnol Genet Eng Rev 21:81-121.
- 890. Woolfson, A. D., R. K. Malcolm, R. J. Morrow, C. F. Toner, and S. D. McCullagh. 2006. Intravaginal ring delivery of the reverse transcriptase inhibitor TMC 120 as an HIV microbicide. Int J Pharm 325:82-9.
- 891. Chang, T. L., C. H. Chang, D. A. Simpson, Q. Xu, P. K. Martin, L. A. Lagenaur, G. K. Schoolnik, D. D. Ho, S. L. Hillier, M. Holodniy, J. A. Lewicki, and P. P. Lee. 2003. Inhibition of HIV infectivity by a natural human isolate of Lactobacillus jensenii engineered to express functional two-domain CD4. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:11672-7.
- 892. Liu, X., L. A. Lagenaur, P. P. Lee, and Q. Xu. 2008. Engineering of a human vaginal Lactobacillus strain for surface expression of two-domain CD4 molecules. Appl Environ Microbiol 74:4626-35.
- 893. Rao, S., S. Hu, L. McHugh, K. Lueders, K. Henry, Q. Zhao, R. A. Fekete, S. Kar, S. Adhya, and D. H. Hamer. 2005. Toward a live microbial microbicide for HIV: commensal bacteria secreting an HIV fusion inhibitor peptide. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:11993-8.
- 894. Pusch, O., D. Boden, S. Hannify, F. Lee, L. D. Tucker, M. R. Boyd, J. M. Wells, and B. Ramratnam. 2005. Bioengineering lactic acid bacteria to secrete the HIV-1 virucide cyanovirin. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 40:512-20.
- 895. Pusch, O., R. Kalyanaraman, L. D. Tucker, J. M. Wells, B. Ramratnam, and D. Boden. 2006. An anti-HIV microbicide engineered in commensal bacteria: secretion of HIV-1 fusion inhibitors by lactobacilli. Aids 20:1917-22.
- 896. Helseth, E., U. Olshevsky, C. Furman, and J. Sodroski. 1991. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 envelope glycoprotein regions important for association with the gp41 transmembrane glycoprotein. J Virol 65:2119-23.
- 897. Herrera, C., C. Spenlehauer, M. S. Fung, D. R. Burton, S. Beddows, and J. P. Moore. 2003. Nonneutralizing antibodies to the CD4-binding site on the gp120 subunit of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 do not interfere with the activity of a neutralizing antibody against the same site. J Virol 77:1084-91.
- 898. Shugars, D. C., C. T. Wild, T. K. Greenwell, and T. J. Matthews. 1996. Biophysical characterization of recombinant proteins expressing the leucine zipper-like domain of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 transmembrane protein gp41. J Virol 70:2982-91.
- 899. **Earl, P. L., and B. Moss.** 1993. Mutational analysis of the assembly domain of the HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses **9:**589-94.

- 900. Yang, Z. N., T. C. Mueser, J. Kaufman, S. J. Stahl, P. T. Wingfield, and C. C. Hyde. 1999. The crystal structure of the SIV gp41 ectodomain at 1.47 A resolution. J Struct Biol 126:131-44.
- 901. Sattentau, Q. J., and J. P. Moore. 1991. Conformational changes induced in the human immunodeficiency virus envelope glycoprotein by soluble CD4 binding. J Exp Med 174:407-15.
- 902. **Sattentau, Q. J., J. P. Moore, F. Vignaux, F. Traincard, and P. Poignard.** 1993. Conformational changes induced in the envelope glycoproteins of the human and simian immunodeficiency viruses by soluble receptor binding. J Virol **67:**7383-93.
- 903. Sattentau, Q. J., S. Zolla-Pazner, and P. Poignard. 1995. Epitope exposure on functional, oligomeric HIV-1 gp41 molecules. Virology 206:713-7.
- 904. Nyambi, P. N., H. A. Mbah, S. Burda, C. Williams, M. K. Gorny, A. Nadas, and S. Zolla-Pazner. 2000. Conserved and exposed epitopes on intact, native, primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 virions of group M. J Virol 74:7096-107.
- 905. Qiao, Z. S., M. Kim, B. Reinhold, D. Montefiori, J. H. Wang, and E. L. Reinherz. 2005. Design, expression, and immunogenicity of a soluble HIV trimeric envelope fragment adopting a prefusion gp41 configuration. J Biol Chem 280:23138-46.
- 906. Zwick, M. B., A. F. Labrijn, M. Wang, C. Spenlehauer, E. O. Saphire, J. M. Binley, J. P. Moore, G. Stiegler, H. Katinger, D. R. Burton, and P. W. Parren. 2001. Broadly neutralizing antibodies targeted to the membrane-proximal external region of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 glycoprotein gp41. J Virol 75:10892-905.
- 907. Muster, T., F. Steindl, M. Purtscher, A. Trkola, A. Klima, G. Himmler, F. Ruker, and H. Katinger. 1993. A conserved neutralizing epitope on gp41 of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 67:6642-7.
- 908. Stiegler, G., R. Kunert, M. Purtscher, S. Wolbank, R. Voglauer, F. Steindl, and H. Katinger. 2001. A potent cross-clade neutralizing human monoclonal antibody against a novel epitope on gp41 of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 17:1757-65.
- 909. Ofek, G., M. Tang, A. Sambor, H. Katinger, J. R. Mascola, R. Wyatt, and P. D. Kwong. 2004. Structure and mechanistic analysis of the anti-human immunodeficiency virus type 1 antibody 2F5 in complex with its gp41 epitope. J Virol **78**:10724-37.
- 910. Cardoso, R. M., M. B. Zwick, R. L. Stanfield, R. Kunert, J. M. Binley, H. Katinger, D. R. Burton, and I. A. Wilson. 2005. Broadly neutralizing anti-HIV antibody 4E10 recognizes a helical conformation of a highly conserved fusion-associated motif in gp41. Immunity 22:163-73.
- 911. Modrow, S., B. H. Hahn, G. M. Shaw, R. C. Gallo, F. Wong-Staal, and H. Wolf. 1987. Computer-assisted analysis of envelope protein sequences of seven human immunodeficiency virus isolates: prediction of antigenic epitopes in conserved and variable regions. J Virol 61:570-8.
- 912. Willey, R. L., R. A. Rutledge, S. Dias, T. Folks, T. Theodore, C. E. Buckler, and M. A. Martin. 1986. Identification of conserved and divergent domains within the envelope gene of the acquired immunodeficiency syndrome retrovirus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 83:5038-42.
- 913. Starcich, B. R., B. H. Hahn, G. M. Shaw, P. D. McNeely, S. Modrow, H. Wolf, E. S. Parks, W. P. Parks, S. F. Josephs, R. C. Gallo, et al. 1986. Identification and characterization of conserved and variable regions in the envelope gene of HTLV-III/LAV, the retrovirus of AIDS. Cell 45:637-48.

- 914. Wyatt, R., N. Sullivan, M. Thali, H. Repke, D. Ho, J. Robinson, M. Posner, and J. Sodroski. 1993. Functional and immunologic characterization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoproteins containing deletions of the major variable regions. J Virol 67:4557-65.
- 915. Pollard, S. R., M. D. Rosa, J. J. Rosa, and D. C. Wiley. 1992. Truncated variants of gp120 bind CD4 with high affinity and suggest a minimum CD4 binding region. Embo J 11:585-91.
- 916. Kowalski, M., J. Potz, L. Basiripour, T. Dorfman, W. C. Goh, E. Terwilliger, A. Dayton, C. Rosen, W. Haseltine, and J. Sodroski. 1987. Functional regions of the envelope glycoprotein of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. Science 237:1351-5.
- 917. Moore, J. P., Q. J. Sattentau, R. Wyatt, and J. Sodroski. 1994. Probing the structure of the human immunodeficiency virus surface glycoprotein gp120 with a panel of monoclonal antibodies. J Virol 68:469-84.
- 918. Moore, J. P., R. L. Willey, G. K. Lewis, J. Robinson, and J. Sodroski. 1994. Immunological evidence for interactions between the first, second, and fifth conserved domains of the gp120 surface glycoprotein of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 68:6836-47.
- 919. **Moore, J. P., and J. Sodroski.** 1996. Antibody cross-competition analysis of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 exterior envelope glycoprotein. J Virol **70**:1863-72.
- 920. Cao, J., N. Sullivan, E. Desjardin, C. Parolin, J. Robinson, R. Wyatt, and J. Sodroski. 1997. Replication and neutralization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 lacking the V1 and V2 variable loops of the gp120 envelope glycoprotein. J Virol 71:9808-12.
- 921. Sullivan, N., Y. Sun, Q. Sattentau, M. Thali, D. Wu, G. Denisova, J. Gershoni, J. Robinson, J. Moore, and J. Sodroski. 1998. CD4-Induced conformational changes in the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 glycoprotein: consequences for virus entry and neutralization. J Virol 72:4694-703.
- 922. Wyatt, R., J. Moore, M. Accola, E. Desjardin, J. Robinson, and J. Sodroski. 1995. Involvement of the V1/V2 variable loop structure in the exposure of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 epitopes induced by receptor binding. J Virol 69:5723-33.
- 923. Olshevsky, U., E. Helseth, C. Furman, J. Li, W. Haseltine, and J. Sodroski. 1990. Identification of individual human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 amino acids important for CD4 receptor binding. J Virol 64:5701-7.
- 924. Lasky, L. A., G. Nakamura, D. H. Smith, C. Fennie, C. Shimasaki, E. Patzer, P. Berman, T. Gregory, and D. J. Capon. 1987. Delineation of a region of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 glycoprotein critical for interaction with the CD4 receptor. Cell 50:975-85.
- 925. Kwong, P. D., R. Wyatt, S. Majeed, J. Robinson, R. W. Sweet, J. Sodroski, and W. A. Hendrickson. 2000. Structures of HIV-1 gp120 envelope glycoproteins from laboratory-adapted and primary isolates. Structure 8:1329-39.
- 926. Chen, B., E. M. Vogan, H. Gong, J. J. Skehel, D. C. Wiley, and S. C. Harrison. 2005. Structure of an unliganded simian immunodeficiency virus gp120 core. Nature 433:834-41.

- 927. Huang, C. C., M. Tang, M. Y. Zhang, S. Majeed, E. Montabana, R. L. Stanfield, D. S. Dimitrov, B. Korber, J. Sodroski, I. A. Wilson, R. Wyatt, and P. D. Kwong. 2005. Structure of a V3-containing HIV-1 gp120 core. Science 310:1025-8.
- 928. Wyatt, R., P. D. Kwong, E. Desjardins, R. W. Sweet, J. Robinson, W. A. Hendrickson, and J. G. Sodroski. 1998. The antigenic structure of the HIV gp120 envelope glycoprotein. Nature 393:705-11.
- 929. Myszka, D. G., R. W. Sweet, P. Hensley, M. Brigham-Burke, P. D. Kwong, W. A. Hendrickson, R. Wyatt, J. Sodroski, and M. L. Doyle. 2000. Energetics of the HIV gp120-CD4 binding reaction. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97:9026-31.
- 930. **Pan, Y., B. Ma, and R. Nussinov.** 2005. CD4 binding partially locks the bridging sheet in gp120 but leaves the beta2/3 strands flexible. J Mol Biol **350:**514-27.
- 931. Ashish, R. Garg, J. Anguita, and J. K. Krueger. 2006. Binding of full-length HIV-1 gp120 to CD4 induces structural reorientation around the gp120 core. Biophys J 91:L69-71.
- 932. Kwong, P. D., R. Wyatt, Q. J. Sattentau, J. Sodroski, and W. A. Hendrickson. 2000. Oligomeric modeling and electrostatic analysis of the gp120 envelope glycoprotein of human immunodeficiency virus. J Virol 74:1961-72.
- 933. Hill, C. M., H. Deng, D. Unutmaz, V. N. Kewalramani, L. Bastiani, M. K. Gorny, S. Zolla-Pazner, and D. R. Littman. 1997. Envelope glycoproteins from human immunodeficiency virus types 1 and 2 and simian immunodeficiency virus can use human CCR5 as a coreceptor for viral entry and make direct CD4-dependent interactions with this chemokine receptor. J Virol 71:6296-304.
- 934. Trkola, A., T. Dragic, J. Arthos, J. M. Binley, W. C. Olson, G. P. Allaway, C. Cheng-Mayer, J. Robinson, P. J. Maddon, and J. P. Moore. 1996. CD4-dependent, antibody-sensitive interactions between HIV-1 and its co-receptor CCR-5. Nature 384:184-7.
- 935. Wu, L., N. P. Gerard, R. Wyatt, H. Choe, C. Parolin, N. Ruffing, A. Borsetti, A. A. Cardoso, E. Desjardin, W. Newman, C. Gerard, and J. Sodroski. 1996. CD4-induced interaction of primary HIV-1 gp120 glycoproteins with the chemokine receptor CCR-5. Nature 384:179-83.
- 936. Lapham, C. K., J. Ouyang, B. Chandrasekhar, N. Y. Nguyen, D. S. Dimitrov, and H. Golding. 1996. Evidence for cell-surface association between fusin and the CD4gp120 complex in human cell lines. Science 274:602-5.
- 937. Bandres, J. C., Q. F. Wang, J. O'Leary, F. Baleaux, A. Amara, J. A. Hoxie, S. Zolla-Pazner, and M. K. Gorny. 1998. Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) envelope binds to CXCR4 independently of CD4, and binding can be enhanced by interaction with soluble CD4 or by HIV envelope deglycosylation. J Virol 72:2500-4.
- 938. Rizzuto, C. D., R. Wyatt, N. Hernandez-Ramos, Y. Sun, P. D. Kwong, W. A. Hendrickson, and J. Sodroski. 1998. A conserved HIV gp120 glycoprotein structure involved in chemokine receptor binding. Science 280:1949-53.
- 939. **Rizzuto, C., and J. Sodroski.** 2000. Fine definition of a conserved CCR5-binding region on the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 glycoprotein 120. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses **16:**741-9.
- 940. Schonning, K., A. Bolmstedt, J. Novotny, O. S. Lund, S. Olofsson, and J. E. Hansen. 1998. Induction of antibodies against epitopes inaccessible on the HIV type 1 envelope oligomer by immunization with recombinant monomeric glycoprotein 120. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 14:1451-6.

- 941. Center, R. J., R. D. Leapman, J. Lebowitz, L. O. Arthur, P. L. Earl, and B. Moss. 2002. Oligomeric structure of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope protein on the virion surface. J Virol **76**:7863-7.
- 942. Center, R. J., P. Schuck, R. D. Leapman, L. O. Arthur, P. L. Earl, B. Moss, and J. Lebowitz. 2001. Oligomeric structure of virion-associated and soluble forms of the simian immunodeficiency virus envelope protein in the prefusion activated conformation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98:14877-82.
- 943. Zhu, P., E. Chertova, J. Bess, Jr., J. D. Lifson, L. O. Arthur, J. Liu, K. A. Taylor, and K. H. Roux. 2003. Electron tomography analysis of envelope glycoprotein trimers on HIV and simian immunodeficiency virus virions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:15812-7.
- 944. Forster, F., O. Medalia, N. Zauberman, W. Baumeister, and D. Fass. 2005. Retrovirus envelope protein complex structure in situ studied by cryo-electron tomography. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:4729-34.
- 945. Roux, K. H., and K. A. Taylor. 2007. AIDS virus envelope spike structure. Curr Opin Struct Biol 17:244-52.
- 946. **Subramaniam, S.** 2006. The SIV surface spike imaged by electron tomography: one leg or three? PLoS Pathog **2:**e91.
- 947. Liu, J., A. Bartesaghi, M. J. Borgnia, G. Sapiro, and S. Subramaniam. 2008. Molecular architecture of native HIV-1 gp120 trimers. Nature **455**:109-13.
- 948. Weiss, C. D., S. W. Barnett, N. Cacalano, N. Killeen, D. R. Littman, and J. M. White. 1996. Studies of HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein-mediated fusion using a simple fluorescence assay. Aids 10:241-6.
- 949. Frey, S., M. Marsh, S. Gunther, A. Pelchen-Matthews, P. Stephens, S. Ortlepp, and T. Stegmann. 1995. Temperature dependence of cell-cell fusion induced by the envelope glycoprotein of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 69:1462-72.
- 950. **Dimitrov, D. S., K. Hillman, J. Manischewitz, R. Blumenthal, and H. Golding.** 1992. Correlation between kinetics of soluble CD4 interactions with HIV-1-Envexpressing cells and inhibition of syncytia formation: implications for mechanisms of cell fusion and therapy for AIDS. Aids **6:**249-56.
- 951. Gallo, S. A., C. M. Finnegan, M. Viard, Y. Raviv, A. Dimitrov, S. S. Rawat, A. Puri, S. Durell, and R. Blumenthal. 2003. The HIV Env-mediated fusion reaction. Biochim Biophys Acta 1614:36-50.
- 952. Ott, D. E. 2002. Potential roles of cellular proteins in HIV-1. Rev Med Virol 12:359-74.
- 953. **Paquette, J. S., J. F. Fortin, L. Blanchard, and M. J. Tremblay.** 1998. Level of ICAM-1 surface expression on virus producer cells influences both the amount of virion-bound host ICAM-1 and human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infectivity. J Virol **72**:9329-36.
- 954. Olinger, G. G., M. Saifuddin, M. L. Hart, and G. T. Spear. 2002. Cellular factors influence the binding of HIV type 1 to cells. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 18:259-67.
- 955. **Fortin, J. F., R. Cantin, G. Lamontagne, and M. Tremblay.** 1997. Host-derived ICAM-1 glycoproteins incorporated on human immunodeficiency virus type 1 are biologically active and enhance viral infectivity. J Virol **71**:3588-96.
- 956. **Doms, R. W., and J. P. Moore.** 2000. HIV-1 membrane fusion: targets of opportunity. J Cell Biol **151**:F9-14.

- 957. Chan, D. C., and P. S. Kim. 1998. HIV entry and its inhibition. Cell 93:681-4.
- 958. Melikyan, G. B., R. M. Markosyan, H. Hemmati, M. K. Delmedico, D. M. Lambert, and F. S. Cohen. 2000. Evidence that the transition of HIV-1 gp41 into a six-helix bundle, not the bundle configuration, induces membrane fusion. J Cell Biol 151:413-23.
- 959. Yang, X., S. Kurteva, X. Ren, S. Lee, and J. Sodroski. 2005. Stoichiometry of envelope glycoprotein trimers in the entry of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 79:12132-47.
- 960. Yang, X., S. Kurteva, S. Lee, and J. Sodroski. 2005. Stoichiometry of antibody neutralization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol **79**:3500-8.
- Schonning, K., O. Lund, O. S. Lund, and J. E. Hansen. 1999. Stoichiometry of monoclonal antibody neutralization of T-cell line-adapted human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 73:8364-70.
- 962. Yang, X., S. Kurteva, X. Ren, S. Lee, and J. Sodroski. 2006. Subunit stoichiometry of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoprotein trimers during virus entry into host cells. J Virol 80:4388-95.
- 963. Herrera, C., P. J. Klasse, C. W. Kibler, E. Michael, J. P. Moore, and S. Beddows. 2006. Dominant-negative effect of hetero-oligomerization on the function of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoprotein complex. Virology 351:121-32.
- 964. Sougrat, R., A. Bartesaghi, J. D. Lifson, A. E. Bennett, J. W. Bess, D. J. Zabransky, and S. Subramaniam. 2007. Electron tomography of the contact between T cells and SIV/HIV-1: implications for viral entry. PLoS Pathog 3:e63.
- 965. Kuhmann, S. E., E. J. Platt, S. L. Kozak, and D. Kabat. 2000. Cooperation of multiple CCR5 coreceptors is required for infections by human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 74:7005-15.
- 966. Layne, S. P., M. J. Merges, M. Dembo, J. L. Spouge, and P. L. Nara. 1990. HIV requires multiple gp120 molecules for CD4-mediated infection. Nature **346**:277-9.
- 967. Dimitrov, D. S., R. L. Willey, H. Sato, L. J. Chang, R. Blumenthal, and M. A. Martin. 1993. Quantitation of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection kinetics. J Virol 67:2182-90.
- 968. Sourisseau, M., N. Sol-Foulon, F. Porrot, F. Blanchet, and O. Schwartz. 2007. Inefficient human immunodeficiency virus replication in mobile lymphocytes. J Virol 81:1000-12.
- 969. Jolly, C., K. Kashefi, M. Hollinshead, and Q. J. Sattentau. 2004. HIV-1 cell to cell transfer across an Env-induced, actin-dependent synapse. J Exp Med **199:**283-93.
- 970. Sol-Foulon, N., M. Sourisseau, F. Porrot, M. I. Thoulouze, C. Trouillet, C. Nobile, F. Blanchet, V. di Bartolo, N. Noraz, N. Taylor, A. Alcover, C. Hivroz, and O. Schwartz. 2007. ZAP-70 kinase regulates HIV cell-to-cell spread and virological synapse formation. Embo J 26:516-26.
- 971. Sherer, N. M., M. J. Lehmann, L. F. Jimenez-Soto, C. Horensavitz, M. Pypaert, and W. Mothes. 2007. Retroviruses can establish filopodial bridges for efficient cell-tocell transmission. Nat Cell Biol 9:310-5.
- 972. Sowinski, S., C. Jolly, O. Berninghausen, M. A. Purbhoo, A. Chauveau, K. Kohler, S. Oddos, P. Eissmann, F. M. Brodsky, C. Hopkins, B. Onfelt, Q. Sattentau, and D. M. Davis. 2008. Membrane nanotubes physically connect T cells over long distances presenting a novel route for HIV-1 transmission. Nat Cell Biol 10:211-9.

- 973. Jolly, C., and Q. J. Sattentau. 2004. Retroviral spread by induction of virological synapses. Traffic 5:643-50.
- 974. Palker, T. J., T. J. Matthews, M. E. Clark, G. J. Cianciolo, R. R. Randall, A. J. Langlois, G. C. White, B. Safai, R. Snyderman, D. P. Bolognesi, et al. 1987. A conserved region at the COOH terminus of human immunodeficiency virus gp120 envelope protein contains an immunodominant epitope. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 84:2479-83.
- 975. Karwowska, S., M. K. Gorny, A. Buchbinder, V. Gianakakos, C. Williams, T. Fuerst, and S. Zolla-Pazner. 1992. Production of human monoclonal antibodies specific for conformational and linear non-V3 epitopes of gp120. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 8:1099-106.
- 976. Krowka, J. F., B. Singh, D. P. Stites, V. C. Maino, D. Narindray, H. Hollander, S. Jain, H. Chen, L. Blackwood, and K. S. Steimer. 1991. Epitopes of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) envelope glycoproteins recognized by antibodies in the sera of HIV-1-infected individuals. Clin Immunol Immunopathol 59:53-64.
- 977. Binley, J. M., H. J. Ditzel, C. F. Barbas, 3rd, N. Sullivan, J. Sodroski, P. W. Parren, and D. R. Burton. 1996. Human antibody responses to HIV type 1 glycoprotein 41 cloned in phage display libraries suggest three major epitopes are recognized and give evidence for conserved antibody motifs in antigen binding. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 12:911-24.
- 978. Gnann, J. W., Jr., J. A. Nelson, and M. B. Oldstone. 1987. Fine mapping of an immunodominant domain in the transmembrane glycoprotein of human immunodeficiency virus. J Virol 61:2639-41.
- 979. Wang, J. J., S. Steel, R. Wisniewolski, and C. Y. Wang. 1986. Detection of antibodies to human T-lymphotropic virus type III by using a synthetic peptide of 21 amino acid residues corresponding to a highly antigenic segment of gp41 envelope protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 83:6159-63.
- 980. Xu, J. Y., M. K. Gorny, T. Palker, S. Karwowska, and S. Zolla-Pazner. 1991. Epitope mapping of two immunodominant domains of gp41, the transmembrane protein of human immunodeficiency virus type 1, using ten human monoclonal antibodies. J Virol 65:4832-8.
- 981. Buchacher, A., R. Predl, K. Strutzenberger, W. Steinfellner, A. Trkola, M. Purtscher, G. Gruber, C. Tauer, F. Steindl, A. Jungbauer, et al. 1994. Generation of human monoclonal antibodies against HIV-1 proteins; electrofusion and Epstein-Barr virus transformation for peripheral blood lymphocyte immortalization. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 10:359-69.
- 982. Gorny, M. K., V. Gianakakos, S. Sharpe, and S. Zolla-Pazner. 1989. Generation of human monoclonal antibodies to human immunodeficiency virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 86:1624-8.
- 983. Crooks, E. T., P. L. Moore, D. Richman, J. Robinson, J. A. Crooks, M. Franti, N. Schulke, and J. M. Binley. 2005. Characterizing anti-HIV monoclonal antibodies and immune sera by defining the mechanism of neutralization. Hum Antibodies 14:101-13.
- 984. Dhillon, A. K., H. Donners, R. Pantophlet, W. E. Johnson, J. M. Decker, G. M. Shaw, F. H. Lee, D. D. Richman, R. W. Doms, G. Vanham, and D. R. Burton. 2007. Dissecting the neutralizing antibody specificities of broadly neutralizing sera from human immunodeficiency virus type 1-infected donors. J Virol 81:6548-62.

- 985. Li, Y., S. A. Migueles, B. Welcher, K. Svehla, A. Phogat, M. K. Louder, X. Wu, G. M. Shaw, M. Connors, R. T. Wyatt, and J. R. Mascola. 2007. Broad HIV-1 neutralization mediated by CD4-binding site antibodies. Nat Med 13:1032-4.
- 986. Yuste, E., H. B. Sanford, J. Carmody, J. Bixby, S. Little, M. B. Zwick, T. Greenough, D. R. Burton, D. D. Richman, R. C. Desrosiers, and W. E. Johnson. 2006. Simian immunodeficiency virus engrafted with human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1)-specific epitopes: replication, neutralization, and survey of HIV-1-positive plasma. J Virol 80:3030-41.
- 987. Dacheux, L., A. Moreau, Y. Ataman-Onal, F. Biron, B. Verrier, and F. Barin. 2004. Evolutionary dynamics of the glycan shield of the human immunodeficiency virus envelope during natural infection and implications for exposure of the 2G12 epitope. J Virol 78:12625-37.
- 988. Cheng-Mayer, C., A. Brown, J. Harouse, P. A. Luciw, and A. J. Mayer. 1999. Selection for neutralization resistance of the simian/human immunodeficiency virus SHIVSF33A variant in vivo by virtue of sequence changes in the extracellular envelope glycoprotein that modify N-linked glycosylation. J Virol 73:5294-300.
- 989. Kwong, P. D., M. L. Doyle, D. J. Casper, C. Cicala, S. A. Leavitt, S. Majeed, T. D. Steenbeke, M. Venturi, I. Chaiken, M. Fung, H. Katinger, P. W. Parren, J. Robinson, D. Van Ryk, L. Wang, D. R. Burton, E. Freire, R. Wyatt, J. Sodroski, W. A. Hendrickson, and J. Arthos. 2002. HIV-1 evades antibody-mediated neutralization through conformational masking of receptor-binding sites. Nature 420:678-82.
- 990. Yuan, W., J. Bazick, and J. Sodroski. 2006. Characterization of the multiple conformational States of free monomeric and trimeric human immunodeficiency virus envelope glycoproteins after fixation by cross-linker. J Virol 80:6725-37.
- 991. Gorny, M. K., J. Y. Xu, S. Karwowska, A. Buchbinder, and S. Zolla-Pazner. 1993. Repertoire of neutralizing human monoclonal antibodies specific for the V3 domain of HIV-1 gp120. J Immunol 150:635-43.
- 992. Putney, S. D., T. J. Matthews, W. G. Robey, D. L. Lynn, M. Robert-Guroff, W. T. Mueller, A. J. Langlois, J. Ghrayeb, S. R. Petteway, Jr., K. J. Weinhold, et al. 1986. HTLV-III/LAV-neutralizing antibodies to an E. coli-produced fragment of the virus envelope. Science 234:1392-5.
- 993. Goudsmit, J., C. Debouck, R. H. Meloen, L. Smit, M. Bakker, D. M. Asher, A. V. Wolff, C. J. Gibbs, Jr., and D. C. Gajdusek. 1988. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 neutralization epitope with conserved architecture elicits early type-specific antibodies in experimentally infected chimpanzees. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 85:4478-82.
- 994. Mascola, J. R., S. W. Snyder, O. S. Weislow, S. M. Belay, R. B. Belshe, D. H. Schwartz, M. L. Clements, R. Dolin, B. S. Graham, G. J. Gorse, M. C. Keefer, M. J. McElrath, M. C. Walker, K. F. Wagner, J. G. McNeil, F. E. McCutchan, and D. S. Burke. 1996. Immunization with envelope subunit vaccine products elicits neutralizing antibodies against laboratory-adapted but not primary isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. The National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases AIDS Vaccine Evaluation Group. J Infect Dis 173:340-8.
- 995. Javaherian, K., A. J. Langlois, G. J. LaRosa, A. T. Profy, D. P. Bolognesi, W. C. Herlihy, S. D. Putney, and T. J. Matthews. 1990. Broadly neutralizing antibodies elicited by the hypervariable neutralizing determinant of HIV-1. Science 250:1590-3.
- 996. Zwart, G., H. Langedijk, L. van der Hoek, J. J. de Jong, T. F. Wolfs, C. Ramautarsing, M. Bakker, A. de Ronde, and J. Goudsmit. 1991. Immunodominance

and antigenic variation of the principal neutralization domain of HIV-1. Virology **181:**481-9.

- 997. Burton, D. R., R. C. Desrosiers, R. W. Doms, W. C. Koff, P. D. Kwong, J. P. Moore, G. J. Nabel, J. Sodroski, I. A. Wilson, and R. T. Wyatt. 2004. HIV vaccine design and the neutralizing antibody problem. Nat Immunol 5:233–236.
- 998. Beirnaert, E., P. Nyambi, B. Willems, L. Heyndrickx, R. Colebunders, W. Janssens, and G. van der Groen. 2000. Identification and characterization of sera from HIVinfected individuals with broad cross-neutralizing activity against group M (env clade A-H) and group O primary HIV-1 isolates. J Med Virol 62:14-24.
- 999. Nyambi, P. N., J. Nkengasong, P. Lewi, K. Andries, W. Janssens, K. Fransen, L. Heyndrickx, P. Piot, and G. van der Groen. 1996. Multivariate analysis of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 neutralization data. J Virol 70:6235-43.
- 1000. **Vujcic, L. K., and G. V. Quinnan, Jr.** 1995. Preparation and characterization of human HIV type 1 neutralizing reference sera. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses **11**:783-7.
- 1001. Decker, J. M., F. Bibollet-Ruche, X. Wei, S. Wang, D. N. Levy, W. Wang, E. Delaporte, M. Peeters, C. A. Derdeyn, S. Allen, E. Hunter, M. S. Saag, J. A. Hoxie, B. H. Hahn, P. D. Kwong, J. E. Robinson, and G. M. Shaw. 2005. Antigenic conservation and immunogenicity of the HIV coreceptor binding site. J Exp Med 201:1407-19.
- 1002. Klasse, P. J., and Q. J. Sattentau. 2002. Occupancy and mechanism in antibodymediated neutralization of animal viruses. J Gen Virol 83:2091-108.
- Dimmock, N. J. 1984. Mechanisms of neutralization of animal viruses. J Gen Virol 65 (Pt 6):1015-22.
- 1004. Yang, X., I. Lipchina, S. Cocklin, I. Chaiken, and J. Sodroski. 2006. Antibody binding is a dominant determinant of the efficiency of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 neutralization. J Virol 80:11404-8.
- 1005. Ou, W., N. Lu, S. S. Yu, and J. Silver. 2006. Effect of epitope position on neutralization by anti-human immunodeficiency virus monoclonal antibody 2F5. J Virol 80:2539-47.
- 1006. **Poignard, P., T. Fouts, D. Naniche, J. P. Moore, and Q. J. Sattentau.** 1996. Neutralizing antibodies to human immunodeficiency virus type-1 gp120 induce envelope glycoprotein subunit dissociation. J Exp Med **183:**473-84.
- 1007. Bennett, A., J. Liu, D. Van Ryk, D. Bliss, J. Arthos, R. M. Henderson, and S. Subramaniam. 2007. Cryoelectron tomographic analysis of an HIV-neutralizing protein and its complex with native viral gp120. J Biol Chem 282:27754-9.
- 1008. Zhou, T., L. Xu, B. Dey, A. J. Hessell, D. Van Ryk, S. H. Xiang, X. Yang, M. Y. Zhang, M. B. Zwick, J. Arthos, D. R. Burton, D. S. Dimitrov, J. Sodroski, R. Wyatt, G. J. Nabel, and P. D. Kwong. 2007. Structural definition of a conserved neutralization epitope on HIV-1 gp120. Nature 445:732-7.
- 1009. Roben, P., J. P. Moore, M. Thali, J. Sodroski, C. F. Barbas, 3rd, and D. R. Burton. 1994. Recognition properties of a panel of human recombinant Fab fragments to the CD4 binding site of gp120 that show differing abilities to neutralize human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 68:4821-8.
- 1010. Barbas, C. F., 3rd, E. Bjorling, F. Chiodi, N. Dunlop, D. Cababa, T. M. Jones, S. L. Zebedee, M. A. Persson, P. L. Nara, E. Norrby, et al. 1992. Recombinant human Fab

fragments neutralize human type 1 immunodeficiency virus in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **89:**9339-43.

- 1011. Burton, D. R., C. F. Barbas, 3rd, M. A. Persson, S. Koenig, R. M. Chanock, and R. A. Lerner. 1991. A large array of human monoclonal antibodies to type 1 human immunodeficiency virus from combinatorial libraries of asymptomatic seropositive individuals. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 88:10134-7.
- 1012. Burton, D. R., J. Pyati, R. Koduri, S. J. Sharp, G. B. Thornton, P. W. Parren, L. S. Sawyer, R. M. Hendry, N. Dunlop, P. L. Nara, et al. 1994. Efficient neutralization of primary isolates of HIV-1 by a recombinant human monoclonal antibody. Science 266:1024-7.
- 1013. Sanders, R. W., M. Venturi, L. Schiffner, R. Kalyanaraman, H. Katinger, K. O. Lloyd, P. D. Kwong, and J. P. Moore. 2002. The mannose-dependent epitope for neutralizing antibody 2G12 on human immunodeficiency virus type 1 glycoprotein gp120. J Virol 76:7293-305.
- 1014. Scanlan, C. N., R. Pantophlet, M. R. Wormald, E. Ollmann Saphire, R. Stanfield, I. A. Wilson, H. Katinger, R. A. Dwek, P. M. Rudd, and D. R. Burton. 2002. The broadly neutralizing anti-human immunodeficiency virus type 1 antibody 2G12 recognizes a cluster of alpha1-->2 mannose residues on the outer face of gp120. J Virol 76:7306-21.
- 1015. Trkola, A., M. Purtscher, T. Muster, C. Ballaun, A. Buchacher, N. Sullivan, K. Srinivasan, J. Sodroski, J. P. Moore, and H. Katinger. 1996. Human monoclonal antibody 2G12 defines a distinctive neutralization epitope on the gp120 glycoprotein of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 70:1100-8.
- 1016. Moulard, M., S. K. Phogat, Y. Shu, A. F. Labrijn, X. Xiao, J. M. Binley, M. Y. Zhang, I. A. Sidorov, C. C. Broder, J. Robinson, P. W. Parren, D. R. Burton, and D. S. Dimitrov. 2002. Broadly cross-reactive HIV-1-neutralizing human monoclonal Fab selected for binding to gp120-CD4-CCR5 complexes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99:6913-8.
- 1017. Binley, J. M., T. Wrin, B. Korber, M. B. Zwick, M. Wang, C. Chappey, G. Stiegler, R. Kunert, S. Zolla-Pazner, H. Katinger, C. J. Petropoulos, and D. R. Burton. 2004. Comprehensive cross-clade neutralization analysis of a panel of anti-human immunodeficiency virus type 1 monoclonal antibodies. J Virol 78:13232-52.
- 1018. Pantophlet, R., E. Ollmann Saphire, P. Poignard, P. W. Parren, I. A. Wilson, and D. R. Burton. 2003. Fine mapping of the interaction of neutralizing and nonneutralizing monoclonal antibodies with the CD4 binding site of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120. J Virol 77:642-58.
- 1019. Saphire, E. O., P. W. Parren, R. Pantophlet, M. B. Zwick, G. M. Morris, P. M. Rudd, R. A. Dwek, R. L. Stanfield, D. R. Burton, and I. A. Wilson. 2001. Crystal structure of a neutralizing human IGG against HIV-1: a template for vaccine design. Science 293:1155-9.
- 1020. Zhang, M. Y., X. Xiao, I. A. Sidorov, V. Choudhry, F. Cham, P. F. Zhang, P. Bouma, M. Zwick, A. Choudhary, D. C. Montefiori, C. C. Broder, D. R. Burton, G. V. Quinnan, Jr., and D. S. Dimitrov. 2004. Identification and characterization of a new cross-reactive human immunodeficiency virus type 1-neutralizing human monoclonal antibody. J Virol 78:9233-42.
- 1021. Clayton, R., A. Ohagen, O. Goethals, A. Smets, M. Van Loock, L. Michiels, E. Kennedy-Johnston, M. Cunningham, H. Jiang, S. Bola, L. Gutshall, G. Gunn, A. Del Vecchio, R. Sarisky, S. Hallenberger, and K. Hertogs. 2007. Binding kinetics,

uptake and intracellular accumulation of F105, an anti-gp120 human IgG1kappa monoclonal antibody, in HIV-1 infected cells. J Virol Methods **139**:17-23.

- 1022. Li, M., F. Gao, J. R. Mascola, L. Stamatatos, V. R. Polonis, M. Koutsoukos, G. Voss, P. Goepfert, P. Gilbert, K. M. Greene, M. Bilska, D. L. Kothe, J. F. Salazar-Gonzalez, X. Wei, J. M. Decker, B. H. Hahn, and D. C. Montefiori. 2005. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 env clones from acute and early subtype B infections for standardized assessments of vaccine-elicited neutralizing antibodies. J Virol 79:10108-25.
- 1023. Li, M., J. F. Salazar-Gonzalez, C. A. Derdeyn, L. Morris, C. Williamson, J. E. Robinson, J. M. Decker, Y. Li, M. G. Salazar, V. R. Polonis, K. Mlisana, S. A. Karim, K. Hong, K. M. Greene, M. Bilska, J. Zhou, S. Allen, E. Chomba, J. Mulenga, C. Vwalika, F. Gao, M. Zhang, B. T. Korber, E. Hunter, B. H. Hahn, and D. C. Montefiori. 2006. Genetic and neutralization properties of subtype C human immunodeficiency virus type 1 molecular env clones from acute and early heterosexually acquired infections in Southern Africa. J Virol 80:11776-90.
- 1024. Haynes, B. F., J. Fleming, E. W. St Clair, H. Katinger, G. Stiegler, R. Kunert, J. Robinson, R. M. Scearce, K. Plonk, H. F. Staats, T. L. Ortel, H. X. Liao, and S. M. Alam. 2005. Cardiolipin polyspecific autoreactivity in two broadly neutralizing HIV-1 antibodies. Science 308:1906-8.
- 1025. Alam, S. M., M. McAdams, D. Boren, M. Rak, R. M. Scearce, F. Gao, Z. T. Camacho, D. Gewirth, G. Kelsoe, P. Chen, and B. F. Haynes. 2007. The role of antibody polyspecificity and lipid reactivity in binding of broadly neutralizing anti-HIV-1 envelope human monoclonal antibodies 2F5 and 4E10 to glycoprotein 41 membrane proximal envelope epitopes. J Immunol 178:4424-35.
- 1026. Sanchez-Martinez, S., M. Lorizate, H. Katinger, R. Kunert, and J. L. Nieva. 2006. Membrane association and epitope recognition by HIV-1 neutralizing anti-gp41 2F5 and 4E10 antibodies. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 22:998-1006.
- 1027. Miller, M. D., R. Geleziunas, E. Bianchi, S. Lennard, R. Hrin, H. Zhang, M. Lu, Z. An, P. Ingallinella, M. Finotto, M. Mattu, A. C. Finnefrock, D. Bramhill, J. Cook, D. M. Eckert, R. Hampton, M. Patel, S. Jarantow, J. Joyce, G. Ciliberto, R. Cortese, P. Lu, W. Strohl, W. Schleif, M. McElhaugh, S. Lane, C. Lloyd, D. Lowe, J. Osbourn, T. Vaughan, E. Emini, G. Barbato, P. S. Kim, D. J. Hazuda, J. W. Shiver, and A. Pessi. 2005. A human monoclonal antibody neutralizes diverse HIV-1 isolates by binding a critical gp41 epitope. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:14759-64.
- 1028. Salzwedel, K., E. D. Smith, B. Dey, and E. A. Berger. 2000. Sequential CD4coreceptor interactions in human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Env function: soluble CD4 activates Env for coreceptor-dependent fusion and reveals blocking activities of antibodies against cryptic conserved epitopes on gp120. J Virol 74:326-33.
- 1029. Xiang, S. H., N. Doka, R. K. Choudhary, J. Sodroski, and J. E. Robinson. 2002. Characterization of CD4-induced epitopes on the HIV type 1 gp120 envelope glycoprotein recognized by neutralizing human monoclonal antibodies. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 18:1207-17.
- 1030. Labrijn, A. F., P. Poignard, A. Raja, M. B. Zwick, K. Delgado, M. Franti, J. Binley, V. Vivona, C. Grundner, C. C. Huang, M. Venturi, C. J. Petropoulos, T. Wrin, D. S. Dimitrov, J. Robinson, P. D. Kwong, R. T. Wyatt, J. Sodroski, and D. R. Burton. 2003. Access of antibody molecules to the conserved coreceptor binding site on glycoprotein gp120 is sterically restricted on primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 77:10557-65.
- 1031. Choe, H., W. Li, P. L. Wright, N. Vasilieva, M. Venturi, C. C. Huang, C. Grundner, T. Dorfman, M. B. Zwick, L. Wang, E. S. Rosenberg, P. D. Kwong, D.
R. Burton, J. E. Robinson, J. G. Sodroski, and M. Farzan. 2003. Tyrosine sulfation of human antibodies contributes to recognition of the CCR5 binding region of HIV-1 gp120. Cell **114**:161-70.

- 1032. Gorny, M. K., C. Williams, B. Volsky, K. Revesz, S. Cohen, V. R. Polonis, W. J. Honnen, S. C. Kayman, C. Krachmarov, A. Pinter, and S. Zolla-Pazner. 2002. Human monoclonal antibodies specific for conformation-sensitive epitopes of V3 neutralize human immunodeficiency virus type 1 primary isolates from various clades. J Virol 76:9035-45.
- Zolla-Pazner, S. 2004. Identifying epitopes of HIV-1 that induce protective antibodies. Nat Rev Immunol 4:199-210.
- 1034. Gorny, M. K., J. P. Moore, A. J. Conley, S. Karwowska, J. Sodroski, C. Williams, S. Burda, L. J. Boots, and S. Zolla-Pazner. 1994. Human anti-V2 monoclonal antibody that neutralizes primary but not laboratory isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 68:8312-20.
- 1035. Gorny, M. K., L. Stamatatos, B. Volsky, K. Revesz, C. Williams, X. H. Wang, S. Cohen, R. Staudinger, and S. Zolla-Pazner. 2005. Identification of a new quaternary neutralizing epitope on human immunodeficiency virus type 1 virus particles. J Virol 79:5232-7.
- 1036. Beddows, S., N. Schulke, M. Kirschner, K. Barnes, M. Franti, E. Michael, T. Ketas, R. W. Sanders, P. J. Maddon, W. C. Olson, and J. P. Moore. 2005. Evaluating the immunogenicity of a disulfide-stabilized, cleaved, trimeric form of the envelope glycoprotein complex of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 79:8812-27.
- 1037. Beddows, S., M. Franti, A. K. Dey, M. Kirschner, S. P. Iyer, D. C. Fisch, T. Ketas, E. Yuste, R. C. Desrosiers, P. J. Klasse, P. J. Maddon, W. C. Olson, and J. P. Moore. 2006. A comparative immunogenicity study in rabbits of disulfide-stabilized, proteolytically cleaved, soluble trimeric human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp140, trimeric cleavage-defective gp140 and monomeric gp120. Virology.
- 1038. Earl, P. L., W. Sugiura, D. C. Montefiori, C. C. Broder, S. A. Lee, C. Wild, J. Lifson, and B. Moss. 2001. Immunogenicity and protective efficacy of oligomeric human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp140. J Virol 75:645-53.
- 1039. Grundner, C., Y. Li, M. Louder, J. Mascola, X. Yang, J. Sodroski, and R. Wyatt. 2005. Analysis of the neutralizing antibody response elicited in rabbits by repeated inoculation with trimeric HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins. Virology 331:33-46.
- 1040. Kim, M., Z. S. Qiao, D. C. Montefiori, B. F. Haynes, E. L. Reinherz, and H. X. Liao. 2005. Comparison of HIV Type 1 ADA gp120 monomers versus gp140 trimers as immunogens for the induction of neutralizing antibodies. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 21:58-67.
- 1041. Yang, X., R. Wyatt, and J. Sodroski. 2001. Improved elicitation of neutralizing antibodies against primary human immunodeficiency viruses by soluble stabilized envelope glycoprotein trimers. J Virol 75:1165-71.
- 1042. Li, Y., K. Svehla, N. L. Mathy, G. Voss, J. R. Mascola, and R. Wyatt. 2006. Characterization of antibody responses elicited by human immunodeficiency virus type 1 primary isolate trimeric and monomeric envelope glycoproteins in selected adjuvants. J Virol 80:1414-26.
- 1043. Selvarajah, S., B. Puffer, R. Pantophlet, M. Law, R. W. Doms, and D. R. Burton. 2005. Comparing antigenicity and immunogenicity of engineered gp120. J Virol 79:12148-63.

- 1044. Derby, N. R., Z. Kraft, E. Kan, E. T. Crooks, S. W. Barnett, I. K. Srivastava, J. M. Binley, and L. Stamatatos. 2006. Antibody responses elicited in macaques immunized with human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) SF162-derived gp140 envelope immunogens: comparison with those elicited during homologous simian/human immunodeficiency virus SHIVSF162P4 and heterologous HIV-1 infection. J Virol 80:8745-62.
- 1045. Wu, L., Z. Y. Yang, L. Xu, B. Welcher, S. Winfrey, Y. Shao, J. R. Mascola, and G. J. Nabel. 2006. Cross-clade recognition and neutralization by the V3 region from clade C human immunodeficiency virus-1 envelope. Vaccine 24:4995-5002.
- 1046. Zhang, P. F., F. Cham, M. Dong, A. Choudhary, P. Bouma, Z. Zhang, Y. Shao, Y. R. Feng, L. Wang, N. Mathy, G. Voss, C. C. Broder, and G. V. Quinnan, Jr. 2007. Extensively cross-reactive anti-HIV-1 neutralizing antibodies induced by gp140 immunization. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104:10193-8.
- 1047. **Phogat, S., and R. Wyatt.** 2007. Rational modifications of HIV-1 envelope glycoproteins for immunogen design. Curr Pharm Des **13:**213-27.
- 1048. Jeffs, S. A., S. Goriup, B. Kebble, D. Crane, B. Bolgiano, Q. Sattentau, S. Jones, and H. Holmes. 2004. Expression and characterisation of recombinant oligomeric envelope glycoproteins derived from primary isolates of HIV-1. Vaccine 22:1032-46.
- 1049. Yang, X., L. Florin, M. Farzan, P. Kolchinsky, P. D. Kwong, J. Sodroski, and R. Wyatt. 2000. Modifications that stabilize human immunodeficiency virus envelope glycoprotein trimers in solution. J Virol 74:4746-54.
- 1050. Zhang, C. W., Y. Chishti, R. E. Hussey, and E. L. Reinherz. 2001. Expression, purification, and characterization of recombinant HIV gp140. The gp41 ectodomain of HIV or simian immunodeficiency virus is sufficient to maintain the retroviral envelope glycoprotein as a trimer. J Biol Chem 276:39577-85.
- 1051. Srivastava, I. K., L. Stamatatos, H. Legg, E. Kan, A. Fong, S. R. Coates, L. Leung, M. Wininger, J. J. Donnelly, J. B. Ulmer, and S. W. Barnett. 2002. Purification and characterization of oligomeric envelope glycoprotein from a primary R5 subtype B human immunodeficiency virus. J Virol 76:2835-47.
- 1052. Sanders, R. W., M. Vesanen, N. Schuelke, A. Master, L. Schiffner, R. Kalyanaraman, M. Paluch, B. Berkhout, P. J. Maddon, W. C. Olson, M. Lu, and J. P. Moore. 2002. Stabilization of the soluble, cleaved, trimeric form of the envelope glycoprotein complex of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 76:8875-89.
- 1053. Chakrabarti, B. K., W. P. Kong, B. Y. Wu, Z. Y. Yang, J. Friborg, X. Ling, S. R. King, D. C. Montefiori, and G. J. Nabel. 2002. Modifications of the human immunodeficiency virus envelope glycoprotein enhance immunogenicity for genetic immunization. J Virol 76:5357-68.
- 1054. Binley, J. M., R. W. Sanders, B. Clas, N. Schuelke, A. Master, Y. Guo, F. Kajumo, D. J. Anselma, P. J. Maddon, W. C. Olson, and J. P. Moore. 2000. A recombinant human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoprotein complex stabilized by an intermolecular disulfide bond between the gp120 and gp41 subunits is an antigenic mimic of the trimeric virion-associated structure. J Virol 74:627-43.
- 1055. Sanders, R. W., L. Schiffner, A. Master, F. Kajumo, Y. Guo, T. Dragic, J. P. Moore, and J. M. Binley. 2000. Variable-loop-deleted variants of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoprotein can be stabilized by an intermolecular disulfide bond between the gp120 and gp41 subunits. J Virol 74:5091-100.

- 1056. Schulke, N., M. S. Vesanen, R. W. Sanders, P. Zhu, M. Lu, D. J. Anselma, A. R. Villa, P. W. Parren, J. M. Binley, K. H. Roux, P. J. Maddon, J. P. Moore, and W. C. Olson. 2002. Oligomeric and conformational properties of a proteolytically mature, disulfide-stabilized human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp140 envelope glycoprotein. J Virol 76:7760-76.
- 1057. Yang, X., J. Lee, E. M. Mahony, P. D. Kwong, R. Wyatt, and J. Sodroski. 2002. Highly stable trimers formed by human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoproteins fused with the trimeric motif of T4 bacteriophage fibritin. J Virol 76:4634-42.
- 1058. Si, Z., N. Phan, E. Kiprilov, and J. Sodroski. 2003. Effects of HIV type 1 envelope glycoprotein proteolytic processing on antigenicity. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 19:217-26.
- 1059. Herrera, C., P. J. Klasse, E. Michael, S. Kake, K. Barnes, C. W. Kibler, L. Campbell-Gardener, Z. Si, J. Sodroski, J. P. Moore, and S. Beddows. 2005. The impact of envelope glycoprotein cleavage on the antigenicity, infectivity, and neutralization sensitivity of Env-pseudotyped human immunodeficiency virus type 1 particles. Virology 338:154-72.
- 1060. **Pancera, M., and R. Wyatt.** 2005. Selective recognition of oligomeric HIV-1 primary isolate envelope glycoproteins by potently neutralizing ligands requires efficient precursor cleavage. Virology **332:**145-56.
- 1061. Binley, J. M., R. W. Sanders, A. Master, C. S. Cayanan, C. L. Wiley, L. Schiffner, B. Travis, S. Kuhmann, D. R. Burton, S. L. Hu, W. C. Olson, and J. P. Moore. 2002. Enhancing the proteolytic maturation of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoproteins. J Virol 76:2606-16.
- 1062. **Pantophlet, R., and D. R. Burton.** 2003. Immunofocusing: antigen engineering to promote the induction of HIV-neutralizing antibodies. Trends Mol Med **9:**468-73.
- 1063. Kim, Y. B., D. P. Han, C. Cao, and M. W. Cho. 2003. Immunogenicity and ability of variable loop-deleted human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoproteins to elicit neutralizing antibodies. Virology 305:124-37.
- 1064. Barnett, S. W., S. Lu, I. Srivastava, S. Cherpelis, A. Gettie, J. Blanchard, S. Wang, I. Mboudjeka, L. Leung, Y. Lian, A. Fong, C. Buckner, A. Ly, S. Hilt, J. Ulmer, C. T. Wild, J. R. Mascola, and L. Stamatatos. 2001. The ability of an oligomeric human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) envelope antigen to elicit neutralizing antibodies against primary HIV-1 isolates is improved following partial deletion of the second hypervariable region. J Virol 75:5526-40.
- 1065. Xiang, S. H., P. D. Kwong, R. Gupta, C. D. Rizzuto, D. J. Casper, R. Wyatt, L. Wang, W. A. Hendrickson, M. L. Doyle, and J. Sodroski. 2002. Mutagenic stabilization and/or disruption of a CD4-bound state reveals distinct conformations of the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 envelope glycoprotein. J Virol 76:9888-99.
- 1066. Dey, B., M. Pancera, K. Svehla, Y. Shu, S. H. Xiang, J. Vainshtein, Y. Li, J. Sodroski, P. D. Kwong, J. R. Mascola, and R. Wyatt. 2007. Characterization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 monomeric and trimeric gp120 glycoproteins stabilized in the CD4-bound state: antigenicity, biophysics, and immunogenicity. J Virol 81:5579-93.
- 1067. Pantophlet, R., I. A. Wilson, and D. R. Burton. 2003. Hyperglycosylated mutants of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) type 1 monomeric gp120 as novel antigens for HIV vaccine design. J Virol 77:5889-901.

- 1068. Calarese, D. A., C. N. Scanlan, M. B. Zwick, S. Deechongkit, Y. Mimura, R. Kunert, P. Zhu, M. R. Wormald, R. L. Stanfield, K. H. Roux, J. W. Kelly, P. M. Rudd, R. A. Dwek, H. Katinger, D. R. Burton, and I. A. Wilson. 2003. Antibody domain exchange is an immunological solution to carbohydrate cluster recognition. Science 300:2065-71.
- 1069. Law, M., R. M. Cardoso, I. A. Wilson, and D. R. Burton. 2007. Antigenic and immunogenic study of membrane-proximal external region-grafted gp120 antigens by a DNA prime-protein boost immunization strategy. J Virol 81:4272-85.
- 1070. Zwick, M. B. 2005. The membrane-proximal external region of HIV-1 gp41: a vaccine target worth exploring. Aids 19:1725-37.
- 1071. Crooks, E. T., P. L. Moore, M. Franti, C. S. Cayanan, P. Zhu, P. Jiang, R. P. de Vries, C. Wiley, I. Zharkikh, N. Schulke, K. H. Roux, D. C. Montefiori, D. R. Burton, and J. M. Binley. 2007. A comparative immunogenicity study of HIV-1 viruslike particles bearing various forms of envelope proteins, particles bearing no envelope and soluble monomeric gp120. Virology 366:245-62.
- 1072. Cho, M. W., Y. B. Kim, M. K. Lee, K. C. Gupta, W. Ross, R. Plishka, A. Buckler-White, T. Igarashi, T. Theodore, R. Byrum, C. Kemp, D. C. Montefiori, and M. A. Martin. 2001. Polyvalent envelope glycoprotein vaccine elicits a broader neutralizing antibody response but is unable to provide sterilizing protection against heterologous Simian/human immunodeficiency virus infection in pigtailed macaques. J Virol 75:2224-34.
- 1073. Chakrabarti, B. K., X. Ling, Z. Y. Yang, D. C. Montefiori, A. Panet, W. P. Kong, B. Welcher, M. K. Louder, J. R. Mascola, and G. J. Nabel. 2005. Expanded breadth of virus neutralization after immunization with a multiclade envelope HIV vaccine candidate. Vaccine 23:3434-45.
- 1074. Lemiale, F., D. Brand, S. Lebigot, B. Verrier, L. Buzelay, S. Brunet, and F. Barin. 2001. Immunogenicity of recombinant envelope glycoproteins derived from T-cell lineadapted isolates or primary HIV isolates: a comparative study using multivalent vaccine approaches. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 26:413-22.
- 1075. Litman, G. W., M. K. Anderson, and J. P. Rast. 1999. Evolution of antigen binding receptors. Annu Rev Immunol 17:109–147.
- 1076. Padlan, E. A. 1994. Anatomy of the antibody molecule. Mol Immunol 31:169–217.
- 1077. Hamers-Casterman, C., T. Atarhouch, S. Muyldermans, G. Robinson, C. Hamers, E. B. Songa, N. Bendahman, and R. Hamers. 1993. Naturally occurring antibodies devoid of light chains. Nature 363:446-8.
- 1078. Nguyen, V. K., A. Desmyter, and S. Muyldermans. 2001. Functional heavychain antibodies in Camelidae. Adv Immunol **79:**261–296.
- 1079. Maass, D. R., J. Sepulveda, A. Pernthaner, and C. B. Shoemaker. 2007. Alpaca (Lama pacos) as a convenient source of recombinant camelid heavy chain antibodies (VHHs). J Immunol Methods 324:13-25.
- 1080. van der Linden, R., B. de Geus, W. Stok, W. Bos, D. van Wassenaar, T. Verrips, and L. G. Frenken. 2000. Induction of immune reponses and molecular cloning of the heavy chain antibody repertoire of Lama glama. J Immunol Methods **240**:185-195.
- 1081. De Genst, E., D. Saerens, S. Muyldermans, and K. Conrath. 2006. Antibody repertoire development in camelids. Dev Comp Immunol **30**:187-98.

- 1082. Nguyen, V. K., R. Hamers, L. Wyns, and S. Muyldermans. 1999. Loss of splice consensus signal is responsible for the removal of the entire CH1 domain of the functional camel IgG2A heavy-chain antibodies. Mol Immunol 36:515-524.
- 1083. Vu, K. B., M. A. Ghahroudi, L. Wyns, and S. Muyldermans. 1997. Comparison of llama VH sequences from conventional and heavy chain antibodies. Mol Immunol 34:1121-31.
- 1084. Woolven, B. P., L. G. Frenken, P. van der Logt, and P. J. Nicholls. 1999. The structure of the llama heavy chain constant genes reveals a mechanism for heavy-chain antibody formation. Immunogenetics 50.
- Neoh, S. H., D. M. Jahoda, and D. S. Rowe. 1973. Immunoglobulin classes in mammalian species identified by cross-reactivity with antisera to human immunoglobulin. Immunochemistry 10:805–813.
- Azwai, S. M., S. D. Carter, and Z. Woldehiwet. 1995. Monoclonal antibodies against camel (Camelus dromedarius) IgG, IgM and light chains. Vet Immunol Immunopathol 45:175-184.
- 1087. Roux, K. H., A. S. Greenberg, L. Greene, L. Strelets, D. Avila, and E. C. McKinney. 1998. Structural analysis of the nurse shark (new) antigen receptor (NAR): molecular convergence of NAR and unusual mammalian immunoglobulins. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95:11804–11809.
- 1088. Greenberg, A. S., D. Avila, M. Hughes, E. C. McKinney, and M. F. Flajnik. 1995. A new antigen receptor family that undergoes rearrangement and extensive somatic diversification in sharks. Nature 374.
- Dooley, H., and M. F. Flajnik. 2006. Antibody repertoire development in cartilaginous fish. Dev Comp Immunol 30:43-56.
- 1090. **Richards, M. H., and J. L. Nelson.** 2000. The evolution of vertebrate antigen receptors: a phylogenetic approach. Mol Biol Evol **17**:146–155.
- 1091. Nguyen, V. K., C. Su, S. Muyldermans, and W. van der Loo. 2002. Heavychain antibodies in *Camelidae*; a case of evolutionary innovation. Immunogenetics 54:39-47.
- 1092. Streltsov, V. A., J. N. Varghese, J. A. Carmichael, R. A. Irving, P. J. Hudson, and S. D. Nuttall. 2004. Structural evidence for evolution of shark Ig new antigen receptor variable domain antibodies from a cell-surface receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 101:12444–12449.
- 1093. Rast, J. P., C. T. Amemiya, R. T. Litman, S. J. Strong, and G. W. Litman. 1998. Distinct patterns of IgH structure and organization in a divergent lineage of chondrichthyan fishes. Immunogenetics 47.
- 1094. Conrath, E. K., U. Wernery, S. Muyldermans, and V. K. Nguyen. 2003. Emergence and evolution of functional heavy-chain antibodies in Camelidae. Dev Comp Immunol 27:87-103.
- 1095. Franklin, E. C., J. Lowenstein, B. Bigelow, and F. Meltzer. 1964. Heavy chain disease. A new disorder of serum g globulins. Am J Med 37:332–350.
- 1096. Desmyter, A., T. R. Transure, M. A. Ghahroudi, M. H. Thi, F. Poortmans, R. Hamers, S. Muyldermans, and L. Wyns. 1996. Crystal structure of a camel single-domain VH antibody fragment in complex with lysozyme. Nat Struct Biol 3:803-811.

- 1097. Harmsen, M. M., R. C. Ruuls, I. J. Nijman, T. A. Niewold, L. G. Frenken, and B. de Geus. 2000. Llama heavy-chain V regions consist of at least four distinct subfamilies revealing novel sequence features. Mol Immunol 37:579-590.
- 1098. Muyldermans, S., T. Atarhouch, J. Saldanha, J. A. Barbosa, and R. Hamers. 1994. Sequence and structure of VH domain from naturally occurring camel heavy chain immunoglobulins lacking light chains. Protein Eng 7:1129-1135.
- 1099. Muyldermans, S., C. Cambillau, and L. Wyns. 2001. Recognition of antigens by single-domain antibody fragments: the superfluous luxury of paired domains. Trends Biochem Sci 26:230-5.
- 1100. Harmsen, M. M., and H. J. De Haard. 2007. Properties, production, and applications of camelid single-domain antibody fragments. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 77:13-22.
- 1101. Spinelli, S., L. G. Frenken, P. Hermans, T. Verrips, K. Brown, M. Tegoni, and C. Cambillau. 2000. Camelid heavy-chain variable domains provide efficient combining sites to haptens. Biochemistry 39:1217-22.
- 1102. Spinelli, S., L. Frenken, D. Bourgeois, L. de Ron, W. Bos, T. Verrips, C. Anguille, C. Cambillau, and M. Tegoni. 1996. The crystal structure of a llama heavy chain variable domain. Nat Struct Biol 3:752-7.
- 1103. **Tomlinson, I. M., G. Walter, J. D. Marks, M. B. Llewelyn, and G. Winter.** 1992. The repertoire of human germline VH sequences reveals about fifty groups of VH segments with different hypervariable loops. J Mol Biol **227**:776-98.
- 1104. Nguyen, V. K., R. Hamers, L. Wyns, and S. Muyldermans. 2000. Camel heavy-chain antibodies: diverse germline VHH and specific mechanisms enlarge the antigen-binding repertoire. EMBO J 19:921-930.
- 1105. **Davies, J., and L. Riechmann.** 1994. Camelising human antibody fragments: NMR studies on VH domains. FEBS Lett **339:**285–290.
- 1106. Ward, E. S., D. Gussow, A. D. Griffiths, P. T. Jones, and G. Winter. 1989. Binding activities of a repertoire of single immunoglobulin variable domains secreted from Escherichia coli. Nature **341**:544–546.
- 1107. Decanniere, K., S. Muyldermans, and L. Wyns. 2000. Canonical antigenbinding loop structures in immunoglobulins: more structures, more canonical classes? J Mol Biol 300:83-91.
- 1108. Nguyen, V. K., S. Muyldermans, and R. Hamers. 1998. The specific variable domain of camel heavy-chain antibodies is encoded in the germline. J Mol Biol 275:413-418.
- 1109. van der Linden, R. H., L. G. Frenken, B. de Geus, M. M. Harmsen, R. C. Ruuls, W. Stok, L. de Ron, S. Wilson, P. Davis, and C. T. Verrips. 1999. Comparison of physical chemical properties of llama VHH antibody fragments and mouse monoclonal antibodies. Biochim Biophys Acta 1431:37-46.
- 1110. **Transue, T. R., E. De Genst, M. A. Ghahroudi, L. Wyns, and S. Muyldermans.** 1998. Camel single-domain antibody inhibits enzyme by mimicking carbohydrate substrate. Proteins **32:**515-22.
- 1111. Lo Conte, L., C. Chothia, and J. Janin. 1999. The atomic structure of protein-protein recognition sites. J Mol Biol **285**:2177-98.
- 1112. De Genst, E., K. Silence, K. Decanniere, K. Conrath, R. Loris, J. Kinne, S. Muyldermans, and L. Wyns. 2006. Molecular basis for the preferential cleft

recognition by dromedary heavy-chain antibodies. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **103:**4586-91.

- 1113. Desmyter, A., S. Spinelli, F. Payan, M. Lauwereys, L. Wyns, S. Muyldermans, and C. Cambillau. 2002. Three camelid VHH domains in complex with porcine pancreatic alpha-amylase. Inhibition and versatility of binding topology. J Biol Chem 277:23645-50.
- 1114. Jones, S., and J. M. Thornton. 1996. Principles of protein-protein interactions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93:13-20.
- 1115. MacCallum, R. M., A. C. Martin, and J. M. Thornton. 1996. Antibody-antigen interactions: contact analysis and binding site topography. J Mol Biol **262**:732-45.
- 1116. Lauwereys, M., M. Arbabi Ghahroudi, A. Desmyter, J. Kinne, W. Holzer, E. De Genst, L. Wyns, and S. Muyldermans. 1998. Potent enzyme inhibitors derived from dromedary heavy-chain antibodies. Embo J 17:3512-20.
- 1117. Stijlemans, B., K. Conrath, V. Cortez-Retamozo, H. Van Xong, L. Wyns, P. Senter, H. Revets, P. De Baetselier, S. Muyldermans, and S. Magez. 2004. Efficient targeting of conserved cryptic epitopes of infectious agents by single domain antibodies. African trypanosomes as paradigm. J Biol Chem 279:1256–1261.
- 1118. Frenken, L. G., R. H. van der Linden, P. W. Hermans, J. W. Bos, R. C. Ruuls, B. de Geus, and C. T. Verrips. 2000. Isolation of antigen specific llama VHH antibody fragments and their high level secretion by Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Biotechnol 78:11-21.
- 1119. Frenken, L. G., J. G. Hessing, C. A. Van den Hondel, and C. T. Verrips. 1998. Recent advances in the large-scale production of antibody fragments using lower eukaryotic microorganisms. Res Immunol 149:589-99.
- 1120. Rothbauer, U., K. Zolghadr, S. Tillib, D. Nowak, L. Schermelleh, A. Gahl, N. Backmann, K. Conrath, S. Muyldermans, M. C. Cardoso, and H. Leonhardt. 2006. Targeting and tracing antigens in live cells with fluorescent nanobodies. Nat Methods 3:887-9.
- 1121. Perez, J. M., J. G. Renisio, J. J. Prompers, C. J. van Platerink, C. Cambillau, H. Darbon, and L. G. Frenken. 2001. Thermal unfolding of a llama antibody fragment: a two-state reversible process. Biochemistry 40:74-83.
- 1122. Dumoulin, M., K. Conrath, A. Van Meirhaeghe, F. Meersman, K. Heremans, L. G. Frenken, S. Muyldermans, L. Wyns, and A. Matagne. 2002. Single-domain antibody fragments with high conformational stability. Protein Sci 11:500-15.
- 1123. Els Conrath, K., M. Lauwereys, L. Wyns, and S. Muyldermans. 2001. Camel singledomain antibodies as modular building units in bispecific and bivalent antibody constructs. J Biol Chem 276:7346-50.
- 1124. Coppieters, K., T. Dreier, K. Silence, H. de Haard, M. Lauwereys, P. Casteels, E. Beirnaert, H. Jonckheere, C. Van de Wiele, L. Staelens, J. Hostens, H. Revets, E. Remaut, D. Elewaut, and P. Rottiers. 2006. Formatted anti-tumor necrosis factor alpha VHH proteins derived from camelids show superior potency and targeting to inflamed joints in a murine model of collagen-induced arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 54:1856-66.
- 1125. Roovers, R. C., T. Laeremans, L. Huang, S. De Taeye, A. J. Verkleij, H. Revets, H. J. de Haard, and P. M. van Bergen en Henegouwen. 2007. Efficient inhibition of EGFR signaling and of tumour growth by antagonistic anti-EFGR Nanobodies. Cancer Immunol Immunother 56:303-317.

- 1126. Dolk, E., M. van der Vaart, D. Lutje Hulsik, G. Vriend, H. de Haard, S. Spinelli, C. Cambillau, L. Frenken, and T. Verrips. 2005. Isolation of llama antibody fragments for prevention of dandruff by phage display in shampoo. Appl Environ Microbiol 71:442-50.
- 1127. Dumoulin, M., A. M. Last, A. Desmyter, K. Decanniere, D. Canet, G. Larsson, A. Spencer, D. B. Archer, J. Sasse, S. Muyldermans, L. Wyns, C. Redfield, A. Matagne, C. V. Robinson, and C. M. Dobson. 2003. A camelid antibody fragment inhibits the formation of amyloid fibrils by human lysozyme. Nature 424:783-8.
- 1128. Verheesen, P., A. de Kluijver, S. van Koningsbruggen, M. de Brij, H. J. de Haard, G. J. van Ommen, S. M. van der Maarel, and C. T. Verrips. 2006. Prevention of oculopharyngeal muscular dystrophy-associated aggregation of nuclear polyA-binding protein with a single-domain intracellular antibody. Hum Mol Genet 15:105-11.
- 1129. Cortez-Retamozo, V., N. Backmann, P. D. Senter, U. Wernery, P. De Baetselier, S. Muyldermans, and H. Revets. 2004. Efficient cancer therapy with a nanobody-based conjugate. Cancer Res 64:2853-7.
- 1130. Kruger, C., A. Hultberg, H. Marcotte, P. Hermans, S. Bezemer, L. Frenken, and L. Hammarstrom. 2006. Therapeutic effect of llama derived VHH fragments against Streptococcus mutans on the development of dental caries. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 72:732–737.
- 1131. Baral, T. N., S. Magez, B. Stijlemans, K. Conrath, B. Vanhollebeke, E. Pays, S. Muyldermans, and P. De Baetselier. 2006. Experimental therapy of African trypanosomiasis with a nanobody-conjugated human trypanolytic factor. Nat Med 12:580-4.
- 1132. Harmsen, M. M., C. B. van Solt, H. P. D. Fijten, L. van Keulen, R. A. Rosalia, K. Weerdmeester, A. H. M. Cornelissen, M. G. M. de Bruin, P. L. Eblé, and A. Dekker. 2007. Passive immunization of guinea-pigs with llama single-domain antibody fragments against foot-and-mouth disease. Vet Microbiol 120:193-206.
- 1133. van der Vaart, J. M., N. Pant, D. Wolvers, S. Bezemer, P. W. Hermans, K. Bellamy, S. A. Sarker, C. P. E. van der Logt, L. Svensson, C. T. Verrips, L. Hammarstrom, and B. J. W. van Klinken. 2006. Reduction in morbidity of rotavirus induced diarrhoea in mice by yeast produced monovalent llama-derived antibody fragments. Vaccine 24:4130-4137.
- 1134. Pant, N., A. Hultberg, Y. Zhao, L. Svensson, Q. Pan-Hammarstrom, K. Johansen, P. H. Pouwels, F. M. Ruggeri, P. Hermans, L. Frenken, T. Boren, H. Marcotte, and L. Hammarstrom. 2006. Lactobacilli expressing variable domain of llama heavy-chain antibody fragments (lactobodies) confer protection against rotavirus-induced diarrhea. J Infect Dis 194:1580-8.
- 1135. Garaicoechea, L., A. Olichon, G. Marcoppido, A. Wigdorovitz, M. Mozgovoj, L. Saif, T. Surrey, and V. Parreno. 2008. Llama-derived single-chain antibody fragments directed to rotavirus VP6 protein possess broad neutralizing activity in vitro and confer protection against diarrhea in mice. J Virol 82:9753-64.
- 1136. Verheesen, P., M. R. ten Haaft, N. Lindner, C. T. Verrips, and J. J. de Haard. 2003. Beneficial properties of single-domain antibody fragments for application in immunoaffinity purification and immuno-perfusion chromatography. Biochim Biophys Acta 1624:21-8.
- 1137. Su, L., M. Graf, Y. Zhang, H. von Briesen, H. Xing, J. Kostler, H. Melzl, H. Wolf, Y. Shao, and R. Wagner. 2000. Characterization of a virtually full-length human immunodeficiency virus type 1 genome of a prevalent intersubtype (C/B') recombinant strain in China. J Virol 74:11367-76.

- 1138. Rodenburg, C. M., Y. Li, S. A. Trask, Y. Chen, J. Decker, D. L. Robertson, M. L. Kalish, G. M. Shaw, S. Allen, B. H. Hahn, and F. Gao. 2001. Near full-length clones and reference sequences for subtype C isolates of HIV type 1 from three different continents. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 17:161-8.
- 1139. World Health Organization. 1994. The WHO Network for HIV Isolation and Characterisation. AIDS Res Hum Retro **10**:1317-1401.
- 1140. Wain-Hobson, S., J. P. Vartanian, M. Henry, N. Chenciner, R. Cheynier, S. Delassus, L. P. Martins, M. Sala, M. T. Nugeyre, D. Guetard, et al. 1991. LAV revisited: origins of the early HIV-1 isolates from Institut Pasteur. Science 252:961-5.
- 1141. Schutten, M., A. McKnight, R. C. Huisman, M. Thali, J. A. McKeating, J. Sodroski, J. Goudsmit, and A. D. Osterhaus. 1993. Further characterization of an antigenic site of HIV-1 gp120 recognized by virus neutralizing human monoclonal antibodies. Aids 7:919-23.
- 1142. Laal, S., S. Burda, M. K. Gorny, S. Karwowska, A. Buchbinder, and S. Zolla-Pazner. 1994. Synergistic neutralization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 by combinations of human monoclonal antibodies. J Virol 68:4001-8.
- 1143. Thali, M., J. P. Moore, C. Furman, M. Charles, D. D. Ho, J. Robinson, and J. Sodroski. 1993. Characterization of conserved human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 neutralization epitopes exposed upon gp120-CD4 binding. J Virol 67:3978-88.
- 1144. McKeating, J. A., A. McKnight, K. McIntosh, P. R. Clapham, C. Mulder, and R. A. Weiss. 1989. Evaluation of human and simian immunodeficiency virus plaque and neutralization assays. J Gen Virol 70 (Pt 12):3327-33.
- 1145. Clapham, P. R., J. N. Weber, D. Whitby, K. McIntosh, A. G. Dalgleish, P. J. Maddon, K. C. Deen, R. W. Sweet, and R. A. Weiss. 1989. Soluble CD4 blocks the infectivity of diverse strains of HIV and SIV for T cells and monocytes but not for brain and muscle cells. Nature 337:368-70.
- 1146. **Bradford, M. M.** 1976. A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. Anal Biochem **72:**248-54.
- 1147. Platt, E. J., K. Wehrly, S. E. Kuhmann, B. Chesebro, and D. Kabat. 1998. Effects of CCR5 and CD4 cell surface concentrations on infections by macrophagetropic isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 72:2855-64.
- 1148. Derdeyn, C. A., J. M. Decker, J. N. Sfakianos, X. Wu, W. A. O'Brien, L. Ratner, J. C. Kappes, G. M. Shaw, and E. Hunter. 2000. Sensitivity of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 to the fusion inhibitor T-20 is modulated by coreceptor specificity defined by the V3 loop of gp120. J Virol 74:8358-67.
- 1149. Wei, X., J. M. Decker, H. Liu, Z. Zhang, R. B. Arani, J. M. Kilby, M. S. Saag, X. Wu, G. M. Shaw, and J. C. Kappes. 2002. Emergence of resistant human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in patients receiving fusion inhibitor (T-20) monotherapy. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 46:1896-905.
- 1150. Gey, G. O., W. D. Coffman, and M. T. Kubicek. 1952. Tissue culture studies of the proliferative capacity of cervical carcinoma and normal epithelium. Cancer Res 12:264-265.
- 1151. Soda, Y., N. Shimizu, A. Jinno, H. Y. Liu, K. Kanbe, T. Kitamura, and H. Hoshino. 1999. Establishment of a new system for determination of coreceptor usages of HIV based on the human glioma NP-2 cell line. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 258:313-21.

- 1152. McKnight, A., P. R. Clapham, and R. A. Weiss. 1994. HIV-2 and SIV infection of nonprimate cell lines expressing human CD4: restrictions to replication at distinct stages. Virology 201:8-18.
- 1153. Crandell, R. A., C. G. Fabricant, and W. A. Nelson-Rees. 1973. Development, characterization, and viral susceptibility of a feline (Felis catus) renal cell line (CRFK). In Vitro 9:176-85.
- 1154. Graham, F. L., J. Smiley, W. C. Russell, and R. Nairn. 1977. Characteristics of a human cell line transformed by DNA from human adenovirus type 5. J Gen Virol 36:59-74.
- 1155. Mann, D. L., S. J. O'Brien, D. A. Gilbert, Y. Reid, M. Popovic, E. Read-Connole, R. C. Gallo, and A. F. Gazdar. 1989. Origin of the HIV-susceptible human CD4+ cell line H9. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 5:253-5.
- 1156. **Stoker, M., and I. Macpherson.** 1964. Syrian Hamster Fibroblast Cell Line Bhk21 and Its Derivatives. Nature **203:**1355-7.
- 1157. Cheng-Mayer, C., and J. A. Levy. 1988. Distinct biological and serological properties of human immunodeficiency viruses from the brain. Ann Neurol 23 Suppl:S58-61.
- 1158. Li, Y., J. C. Kappes, J. A. Conway, R. W. Price, G. M. Shaw, and B. H. Hahn. 1991. Molecular characterization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 cloned directly from uncultured human brain tissue: identification of replication-competent and defective viral genomes. J Virol 65:3973-85.
- 1159. Li, Y., H. Hui, C. J. Burgess, R. W. Price, P. M. Sharp, B. H. Hahn, and G. M. Shaw. 1992. Complete nucleotide sequence, genome organization, and biological properties of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in vivo: evidence for limited defectiveness and complementation. J Virol 66:6587-600.
- 1160. Koyanagi, Y., S. Miles, R. T. Mitsuyasu, J. E. Merrill, H. V. Vinters, and I. S. Chen. 1987. Dual infection of the central nervous system by AIDS viruses with distinct cellular tropisms. Science 236:819-22.
- 1161. Koyanagi, Y., W. A. O'Brien, J. Q. Zhao, D. W. Golde, J. C. Gasson, and I. S. Chen. 1988. Cytokines alter production of HIV-1 from primary mononuclear phagocytes. Science 241:1673-5.
- 1162. Aasa-Chapman, M. M., K. Aubin, I. Williams, and A. McKnight. 2006. Primary CCR5 only using HIV-1 isolates does not accurately represent the in vivo replicating quasi-species. Virology **351:**489-96.
- 1163. McKeating, J. A., J. Bennett, S. Zolla-Pazner, M. Schutten, S. Ashelford, A. L. Brown, and P. Balfe. 1993. Resistance of a human serum-selected human immunodeficiency virus type 1 escape mutant to neutralization by CD4 binding site monoclonal antibodies is conferred by a single amino acid change in gp120. J Virol 67:5216-25.
- 1164. **Zheng, N. N., and R. S. Daniels.** 2001. Maintenance of glycoprotein-determined phenotype in an HIV type 1 (pNL43) env gene-cassetting system. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses **17**:1501-6.
- 1165. **Rozen, S., and H. Skaletsky.** 2000. Primer3 on the WWW for general users and for biologist programmers. Methods Mol Biol **132:**365-86.
- 1166. Fuerst, T. R., E. G. Niles, F. W. Studier, and B. Moss. 1986. Eukaryotic transientexpression system based on recombinant vaccinia virus that synthesizes bacteriophage T7 RNA polymerase. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 83:8122-6.

- 1167. **Yasumura, Y., and M. Kawakita.** 1963. The research for the SV40 by means of tissue culture technique. Nippon Rinsho **21**:1201-1219.
- 1168. Sonza, S., S. H. Burgess, and S. M. Crowe. 1991. Direct quantification of HIV-1 infectivity for monocyte--macrophages using an infectious focus assay. Aids 5:571-4.
- 1169. Konopka, K., L. Stamatatos, C. E. Larsen, B. R. Davis, and N. Duzgunes. 1991. Enhancement of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection by cationic liposomes: the role of CD4, serum and liposome-cell interactions. J Gen Virol 72 (Pt 11):2685-96.
- 1170. **Reed, L. J., and H. Muench.** 1938. A simple method of estimating fifty percent endpoints. Am J Hyg **27:**493-497.
- 1171. Wright, E., N. J. Temperton, D. A. Marston, L. M. McElhinney, A. R. Fooks, and R. A. Weiss. 2008. Investigating antibody neutralization of lyssaviruses using lentiviral pseudotypes: a cross-species comparison. J Gen Virol **89:**2204-13.
- 1172. De Haard, H. J., S. Bezemer, A. M. Ledeboer, W. H. Muller, P. J. Boender, S. Moineau, M. C. Coppelmans, A. J. Verkleij, L. G. Frenken, and C. T. Verrips. 2005. Llama antibodies against a lactococcal protein located at the tip of the phage tail prevent phage infection. J Bacteriol 187:4531-41.
- 1173. **Yanisch-Perron, C., J. Vieira, and J. Messing.** 1985. Improved M13 phage cloning vectors and host strains: nucleotide sequences of the M13mp18 and pUC19 vectors. Gene **33**:103-19.
- 1174. **Thompson, J. D., D. G. Higgins, and T. J. Gibson.** 1994. CLUSTAL W: improving the sensitivity of progressive multiple sequence alignment through sequence weighting, position-specific gap penalties and weight matrix choice. Nucleic Acids Res **22**:4673-80.
- 1175. Kohler, G., and C. Milstein. 1975. Continuous cultures of fused cells secreting antibody of predefined specificity. Nature 256:495-7.
- 1176. **Olsson, L., and H. S. Kaplan.** 1980. Human-human hybridomas producing monoclonal antibodies of predefined antigenic specificity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **77**:5429-31.
- 1177. Steinitz, M., G. Klein, S. Koskimies, and O. Makel. 1977. EB virus-induced B lymphocyte cell lines producing specific antibody. Nature 269:420-2.
- 1178. **Smith, G. P.** 1985. Filamentous fusion phage: novel expression vectors that display cloned antigens on the virion surface. Science **228:**1315-7.
- 1179. McCafferty, J., A. D. Griffiths, G. Winter, and D. J. Chiswell. 1990. Phage antibodies: filamentous phage displaying antibody variable domains. Nature **348**:552-4.
- 1180. Barbas, C. F., 3rd, A. S. Kang, R. A. Lerner, and S. J. Benkovic. 1991. Assembly of combinatorial antibody libraries on phage surfaces: the gene III site. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 88:7978-82.
- 1181. Clackson, T., H. R. Hoogenboom, A. D. Griffiths, and G. Winter. 1991. Making antibody fragments using phage display libraries. Nature **352**:624-8.
- 1182. Kang, A. S., C. F. Barbas, K. D. Janda, S. J. Benkovic, and R. A. Lerner. 1991. Linkage of recognition and replication functions by assembling combinatorial antibody Fab libraries along phage surfaces. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 88:4363-6.
- Bradbury, A. R., and J. D. Marks. 2004. Antibodies from phage antibody libraries. J Immunol Methods 290:29-49.

- 1184. **Hoogenboom, H. R.** 2005. Selecting and screening recombinant antibody libraries. Nat Biotechnol **23**:1105-16.
- 1185. Malmborg, A. C., M. Duenas, M. Ohlin, E. Soderlind, and C. A. Borrebaeck. 1996. Selection of binders from phage displayed antibody libraries using the BIAcore biosensor. J Immunol Methods 198:51-7.
- 1186. Bradbury, A., L. Persic, T. Werge, and A. Cattaneo. 1993. Use of living columns to select specific phage antibodies. Biotechnology (N Y) 11:1565-9.
- 1187. Cai, X., and A. Garen. 1995. Anti-melanoma antibodies from melanoma patients immunized with genetically modified autologous tumor cells: selection of specific antibodies from single-chain Fv fusion phage libraries. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92:6537-41.
- 1188. Van Ewijk, W., J. de Kruif, W. T. Germeraad, P. Berendes, C. Ropke, P. P. Platenburg, and T. Logtenberg. 1997. Subtractive isolation of phage-displayed single-chain antibodies to thymic stromal cells by using intact thymic fragments. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94:3903-8.
- 1189. Hartley, O., K. Dorgham, D. Perez-Bercoff, F. Cerini, A. Heimann, H. Gaertner, R. E. Offord, G. Pancino, P. Debre, and G. Gorochov. 2003. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 entry inhibitors selected on living cells from a library of phage chemokines. J Virol 77:6637-44.
- 1190. **Muyldermans, S.** 2001. Single domain camel antibodies: current status. J Biotechnol **74:**277-302.
- 1191. Meulemans, E. V., R. Slobbe, P. Wasterval, F. C. Ramaekers, and G. J. van Eys. 1994. Selection of phage-displayed antibodies specific for a cytoskeletal antigen by competitive elution with a monoclonal antibody. J Mol Biol 244:353-60.
- 1192. Chen, H., X. Xu, A. Bishop, and I. M. Jones. 2005. Reintroduction of the 2G12 epitope in an HIV-1 clade C gp120. Aids 19:833-5.
- 1193. Moore, J. P., F. E. McCutchan, S. W. Poon, J. Mascola, J. Liu, Y. Cao, and D. D. Ho. 1994. Exploration of antigenic variation in gp120 from clades A through F of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 by using monoclonal antibodies. J Virol 68:8350-64.
- 1194. Dey, A. K., K. B. David, P. J. Klasse, and J. P. Moore. 2007. Specific amino acids in the N-terminus of the gp41 ectodomain contribute to the stabilization of a soluble, cleaved gp140 envelope glycoprotein from human immunodeficiency virus type 1. Virology 360:199-208.
- 1195. Sheppard, N. C., S. L. Davies, S. A. Jeffs, S. M. Vieira, and Q. J. Sattentau. 2007. Production and characterization of high-affinity human monoclonal antibodies to human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoproteins in a mouse model expressing human immunoglobulins. Clin Vaccine Immunol 14:157-67.
- 1196. Chen, H., X. Xu, and I. M. Jones. 2007. Immunogenicity of the outer domain of a HIV-1 clade C gp120. Retrovirology **4**:33.
- 1197. The WHO Network for HIV Isolation and Characterisation. 1994. AIDS Res Hum Retro 10:1317-1401.
- 1198. Schutten, M., A. C. Andeweg, M. L. Bosch, and A. D. Osterhaus. 1995. Enhancement of infectivity of a non-syncytium inducing HIV-1 by sCD4 and by human antibodies that neutralize syncytium inducing HIV-1. Scand J Immunol **41:**18-22.

- 1199. Turner, S., R. Tizard, J. DeMarinis, R. B. Pepinsky, J. Zullo, R. Schooley, and R. Fisher. 1992. Resistance of primary isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 to neutralization by soluble CD4 is not due to lower affinity with the viral envelope glycoprotein gp120. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89:1335-9.
- 1200. Pugach, P., S. E. Kuhmann, J. Taylor, A. J. Marozsan, A. Snyder, T. Ketas, S. M. Wolinsky, B. T. Korber, and J. P. Moore. 2004. The prolonged culture of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in primary lymphocytes increases its sensitivity to neutralization by soluble CD4. Virology 321:8-22.
- 1201. **Daar, E. S., X. L. Li, T. Moudgil, and D. D. Ho.** 1990. High concentrations of recombinant soluble CD4 are required to neutralize primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **87**:6574-8.
- 1202. Brighty, D. W., M. Rosenberg, I. S. Chen, and M. Ivey-Hoyle. 1991. Envelope proteins from clinical isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 that are refractory to neutralization by soluble CD4 possess high affinity for the CD4 receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 88:7802-5.
- 1203. Beaumont, T., E. Quakkelaar, A. van Nuenen, R. Pantophlet, and H. Schuitemaker. 2004. Increased sensitivity to CD4 binding site-directed neutralization following in vitro propagation on primary lymphocytes of a neutralization-resistant human immunodeficiency virus IIIB strain isolated from an accidentally infected laboratory worker. J Virol 78:5651-7.
- 1204. Schenten, D., L. Marcon, G. B. Karlsson, C. Parolin, T. Kodama, N. Gerard, and J. Sodroski. 1999. Effects of soluble CD4 on simian immunodeficiency virus infection of CD4-positive and CD4-negative cells. J Virol 73:5373-80.
- 1205. Zhang, M. Y., Y. Shu, S. Phogat, X. Xiao, F. Cham, P. Bouma, A. Choudhary, Y. R. Feng, I. Sanz, S. Rybak, C. C. Broder, G. V. Quinnan, T. Evans, and D. S. Dimitrov. 2003. Broadly cross-reactive HIV neutralizing human monoclonal antibody Fab selected by sequential antigen panning of a phage display library. J Immunol Methods 283:17-25.
- 1206. **Zhang, M. Y., and D. S. Dimitrov.** 2007. Novel approaches for identification of broadly cross-reactive HIV-1 neutralizing human monoclonal antibodies and improvement of their potency. Curr Pharm Des **13**:203-12.
- 1207. Beddows, S., S. Louisirirotchanakul, R. Cheingsong-Popov, P. J. Easterbrook, P. Simmonds, and J. Weber. 1998. Neutralization of primary and T-cell line adapted isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 1: role of V3-specific antibodies. J Gen Virol 79 (Pt 1):77-82.
- 1208. Moore, J. P., L. C. Burkly, R. I. Connor, Y. Cao, R. Tizard, D. D. Ho, and R. A. Fisher. 1993. Adaptation of two primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates to growth in transformed T cell lines correlates with alterations in the responses of their envelope glycoproteins to soluble CD4. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 9:529-39.
- 1209. Moore, J. P., and D. D. Ho. 1995. HIV-1 neutralization: the consequences of viral adaptation to growth on transformed T cells. Aids 9 Suppl A:S117-36.
- 1210. Sullivan, N., Y. Sun, J. Li, W. Hofmann, and J. Sodroski. 1995. Replicative function and neutralization sensitivity of envelope glycoproteins from primary and T-cell linepassaged human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates. J Virol 69:4413-22.
- 1211. Wrin, T., T. P. Loh, J. C. Vennari, H. Schuitemaker, and J. H. Nunberg. 1995. Adaptation to persistent growth in the H9 cell line renders a primary isolate of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 sensitive to neutralization by vaccine sera. J Virol 69:39-48.

- 1212. McLain, L., S. J. Armstrong, and N. J. Dimmock. 1997. Neutralization titres of HIV-1-specific monoclonal antibodies vary according to the batch of primary human peripheral blood lymphocytes, but do not vary coordinately. J Virol Methods 67:69-76.
- 1213. Moog, C., C. Spenlehauer, H. Fleury, F. Heshmati, S. Saragosti, F. Letourneur, A. Kirn, and A. M. Aubertin. 1997. Neutralization of primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates: a study of parameters implicated in neutralization in vitro. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 13:19-27 "[
- 1214. Montefiori, D. C. 2004. Evaluating neutralizing antibodies against HIV, SIV and SHIV in luciferase reporter gene assays., p. 12.11.1-12.11.15. *In* Current Protocols in Immunology. J. E. Coligan, A.M. Kruisbeek, D.H. Margulies, E.M. Shevach, W. Strober, Coico, R. (Eds). John Wiley & Sons.
- 1215. Moore, J. P., and D. R. Burton. 2004. Urgently needed: a filter for the HIV-1 vaccine pipeline. Nat Med 10:769-71.
- 1216. Shi, Y., J. Albert, G. Francis, H. Holmes, and E. M. Fenyo. 2002. A new cell linebased neutralization assay for primary HIV type 1 isolates. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 18:957-67.
- 1217. **Trkola, A., J. Matthews, C. Gordon, T. Ketas, and J. P. Moore.** 1999. A cell linebased neutralization assay for primary human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates that use either the CCR5 or the CXCR4 coreceptor. J Virol **73:**8966-74.
- 1218. Louder, M. K., A. Sambor, E. Chertova, T. Hunte, S. Barrett, F. Ojong, E. Sanders-Buell, S. Zolla-Pazner, F. E. McCutchan, J. D. Roser, D. Gabuzda, J. D. Lifson, and J. R. Mascola. 2005. HIV-1 envelope pseudotyped viral vectors and infectious molecular clones expressing the same envelope glycoprotein have a similar neutralization phenotype, but culture in peripheral blood mononuclear cells is associated with decreased neutralization sensitivity. Virology 339:226-38.
- 1219. Mascola, J. R., P. D'Souza, P. Gilbert, B. H. Hahn, N. L. Haigwood, L. Morris, C. J. Petropoulos, V. R. Polonis, M. Sarzotti, and D. C. Montefiori. 2005. Recommendations for the design and use of standard virus panels to assess neutralizing antibody responses elicited by candidate human immunodeficiency virus type 1 vaccines. J Virol 79:10103-7.
- 1220. Polonis, V. R., B. K. Brown, A. Rosa Borges, S. Zolla-Pazner, D. S. Dimitrov, M. Y. Zhang, S. W. Barnett, R. M. Ruprecht, G. Scarlatti, E. M. Fenyo, D. C. Montefiori, F. E. McCutchan, and N. L. Michael. 2008. Recent advances in the characterization of HIV-1 neutralization assays for standardized evaluation of the antibody response to infection and vaccination. Virology 375:315-20.
- 1221. Finnegan, C. M., W. Berg, G. K. Lewis, and A. L. DeVico. 2002. Antigenic properties of the human immunodeficiency virus transmembrane glycoprotein during cell-cell fusion. J Virol **76**:12123-34.
- 1222. Quakkelaar, E. D., F. P. van Alphen, B. D. Boeser-Nunnink, A. C. van Nuenen, R. Pantophlet, and H. Schuitemaker. 2007. Susceptibility of recently transmitted subtype B human immunodeficiency virus type 1 variants to broadly neutralizing antibodies. J Virol 81:8533-42.
- 1223. Blish, C. A., R. Nedellec, K. Mandaliya, D. E. Mosier, and J. Overbaugh. 2007. HIV-1 subtype A envelope variants from early in infection have variable sensitivity to neutralization and to inhibitors of viral entry. Aids 21:693-702.
- 1224. Kostrikis, L. G., Y. Cao, H. Ngai, J. P. Moore, and D. D. Ho. 1996. Quantitative analysis of serum neutralization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 from subtypes A, B, C, D, E, F, and I: lack of direct correlation between neutralization serotypes and

genetic subtypes and evidence for prevalent serum-dependent infectivity enhancement. J Virol **70:**445-58.

- 1225. Moore, J. P., Y. Cao, J. Leu, L. Qin, B. Korber, and D. D. Ho. 1996. Inter- and intraclade neutralization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1: genetic clades do not correspond to neutralization serotypes but partially correspond to gp120 antigenic serotypes. J Virol 70:427-44.
- 1226. Yuste, E., W. Johnson, G. N. Pavlakis, and R. C. Desrosiers. 2005. Virion envelope content, infectivity, and neutralization sensitivity of simian immunodeficiency virus. J Virol 79:12455-63.
- 1227. Reeves, J. D., S. A. Gallo, N. Ahmad, J. L. Miamidian, P. E. Harvey, M. Sharron, S. Pohlmann, J. N. Sfakianos, C. A. Derdeyn, R. Blumenthal, E. Hunter, and R. W. Doms. 2002. Sensitivity of HIV-1 to entry inhibitors correlates with envelope/coreceptor affinity, receptor density, and fusion kinetics. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99:16249-54.
- 1228. Forthal, D. N., G. Landucci, T. B. Phan, and J. Becerra. 2005. Interactions between natural killer cells and antibody Fc result in enhanced antibody neutralization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol **79**:2042-9.
- 1229. Haynes, B. F., and D. C. Montefiori. 2006. Aiming to induce broadly reactive neutralizing antibody responses with HIV-1 vaccine candidates. Expert Rev Vaccines 5:347-63.
- 1230. Jonsson, U., L. Fagerstam, B. Ivarsson, B. Johnsson, R. Karlsson, K. Lundh, S. Lofas, B. Persson, H. Roos, I. Ronnberg, et al. 1991. Real-time biospecific interaction analysis using surface plasmon resonance and a sensor chip technology. Biotechniques 11:620-7.
- 1231. **Batista, F. D., and M. S. Neuberger.** 1998. Affinity dependence of the B cell response to antigen: a threshold, a ceiling, and the importance of off-rate. Immunity **8:**751-9.
- 1232. Foote, J., and H. N. Eisen. 1995. Kinetic and affinity limits on antibodies produced during immune responses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92:1254-6.
- 1233. Sundberg, E. J., and R. A. Mariuzza. 2002. Molecular recognition in antibody-antigen complexes. Adv Protein Chem 61:119-60.
- 1234. Barbas, C. F., 3rd, D. Hu, N. Dunlop, L. Sawyer, D. Cababa, R. M. Hendry, P. L. Nara, and D. R. Burton. 1994. In vitro evolution of a neutralizing human antibody to human immunodeficiency virus type 1 to enhance affinity and broaden strain cross-reactivity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91:3809-13.
- 1235. Wu, H., D. G. Myszka, S. W. Tendian, C. G. Brouillette, R. W. Sweet, I. M. Chaiken, and W. A. Hendrickson. 1996. Kinetic and structural analysis of mutant CD4 receptors that are defective in HIV gp120 binding. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93:15030-5.
- 1236. Astrom, E., and S. Ohlson. 2006. Detection of weakly interacting anti-carbohydrate scFv phages using surface plasmon resonance. J Mol Recognit 19:282-6.
- 1237. Lofgren, J. A., S. Dhandapani, J. J. Pennucci, C. M. Abbott, D. T. Mytych, A. Kaliyaperumal, S. J. Swanson, and M. C. Mullenix. 2007. Comparing ELISA and surface plasmon resonance for assessing clinical immunogenicity of panitumumab. J Immunol 178:7467-72.
- Szabo, A., L. Stolz, and R. Granzow. 1995. Surface plasmon resonance and its use in biomolecular interaction analysis (BIA). Curr Opin Struct Biol 5:699-705.

- 1239. Stamatatos, L., S. Zolla-Pazner, M. K. Gorny, and C. Cheng-Mayer. 1997. Binding of antibodies to virion-associated gp120 molecules of primary-like human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) isolates: effect on HIV-1 infection of macrophages and peripheral blood mononuclear cells. Virology 229:360-9.
- 1240. Steckbeck, J. D., I. Orlov, A. Chow, H. Grieser, K. Miller, J. Bruno, J. E. Robinson, R. C. Montelaro, and K. S. Cole. 2005. Kinetic Rates of Antibody Binding Correlate with Neutralization Sensitivity of Variant Simian Immunodeficiency Virus Strains. J Virol 79:12311-20.
- 1241. Forsman, A., E. Beirnaert, M. M. Aasa-Chapman, B. Hoorelbeke, K. Hijazi, W. Koh, V. Tack, A. Szynol, C. Kelly, A. McKnight, T. Verrips, H. Haard, and R. A. Weiss. 2008. Llama Antibody Fragments with Cross-Subtype Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 (HIV-1)-Neutralizing Properties and High Affinity for HIV-1 gp120. J Virol 82:12069-81.
- 1242. Binley, J. M., E. A. Lybarger, E. T. Crooks, M. S. Seaman, E. Gray, K. L. Davis, J. M. Decker, D. Wycuff, L. Harris, N. Hawkins, B. Wood, C. Nathe, D. Richman, G. D. Tomaras, F. Bibollet-Ruche, J. E. Robinson, L. Morris, G. M. Shaw, D. C. Montefiori, and J. R. Mascola. 2008. Profiling the specificity of neutralizing antibodies in a large panel of plasmas from patients chronically infected with human immunodeficiency virus type 1 subtypes B and C. J Virol 82:11651-68.
- 1243. Beddows, S., M. Franti, A. K. Dey, M. Kirschner, S. P. Iyer, D. C. Fisch, T. Ketas, E. Yuste, R. C. Desrosiers, P. J. Klasse, P. J. Maddon, W. C. Olson, and J. P. Moore. 2007. A comparative immunogenicity study in rabbits of disulfide-stabilized, proteolytically cleaved, soluble trimeric human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp140, trimeric cleavage-defective gp140 and monomeric gp120. Virology 360:329-40.